





English Version of Taudhihul Masae'l

According to the fatawa of

Ayatullah al Uzama Syed Ali al - Husaini Seestani



Islamic Laws

:Writer

Ayatullah Ali Al-Husayni Al-Sistani

Published in print

World Federation of KSI Muslim Communities

:Digital Publisher

Ghaemiyeh center of computerized researches

Contents

۵	Contents
۱۸	Islamic Laws
۱۸	BOOK ID
۱۸	point
۱۸	Important Note
۱۸	Taqlid: Following a Mujtahid
۲۵	Taharat
۲۵	Pure and Mixed Water
۲۵	point
۲۵	I. Kurr water
۲۸	II. Under-Kurr Water
۲۹	III. Running Water
۳۰	IV. Rain Water
۳۲	V. Well Water
۳۲	Rules Regarding Waters
۳۵	
۳۸	Istibra
۴۰	Mustahab and Makrooh Acts
۴۰	Najis Things
۴۰	point
41	Urine and Faeces
47	Semen
۴۲	Dead Body
ff	Blood

۴۵	Dogs and Pigs
۴۵	Kafir
۴۷	Alcoholic Liquor
۴۷	
۴۷	Sweat of an Animal Who Persistently Eats Najasat
۴۹	Ways of Proving Najasat
۵۱	How a Clean (tahir/pak) Thing Becomes Najis
۵۴	
ΔΥ	Mutahhiraat
ΔΥ	point
ΔΥ	I. Water
۶۷	II. Earth
۶۸	III. The Sun
γ.	(IV. Transformation (Istihala
۷۱	
۲۲	
Υ٣	VII. Islam
٧٣	(VIII. Subjection (Taba'iyat
Υ۵	IX. Removal of Najisul Ayn
٧۶	X. Istibra of an Animal which Eats Najasat
٧۶	XI. Disappearance of a Muslim
۲۹ XII. Flow	ing out of Blood of a Slaughtered Animal in Normal Quantity
Υ٩	Rules About Utensils
۸۱	Wudhu
۸۱	point
λΥ	(Wudhu By Immersion (Wudhu Irtimasi

۸۷ Recommended Supplications
۸۹ Condition for the Validity of Wudhu
۹۸ Rules Regarding Wudhu
۱۰۲ Things for which Wudhu is Obligatory
۱۰۴ Things which Invalidate Wudhu
۶۰۶Jabira Wudhu Jabira Wudhu
۱۱۱ Ghusl: Obligatory Bath
NNRules Regarding Janaba
۲۱۱۴ Forbidden Acts for those in Janaba
۱۱۵ Things which are Makrooh for Junul
אוץGhusl for Janaba
۱۱۲ point
۱۱۹ Tartibi
۱۲۰ ــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــ
۲۱ Rules About Ghusl
۲۵ Kinds of Blood Seen by Wome
۱۲۵ Istihaza
۱۲۶ Rules of Istihaza Rules of Istihaza
۱۳۷ Hayz
111 Rules for the Haaez
۱۴۷ Types of Women in Hayz
۱۴۸ Some Further Details are Given Below About Haaez:
۱۵۵ Women Having the Habit of Time Only
۱۵۸ Women Having the Habit of Fixed Duration
۱۶۰ Mudhtaribah
۱۶۱ Mubtadea

۱۶۲	Nasiya
188	Various Rules Related to Hayz
199	Nifas
١٢١	Ghusl for Touching a Dead Body
١٧٣	Rules Related to a Dying Person
١٧٣	point
١٧۵	Rules to Follow After the Death
۱۷۵	The Obligation of Ghusl, Kafan, Salat and Dafn
١٧٧	The Method of Ghusl of Mayyit
۱۸۲	Rules Regarding Kafan
۱۸۶	Rules of Hunut
۱۸۷	
۱۹	
197	Mustahab Acts of Salat al-Mayyit
198	Rules About Burial of the Dead Body
19٣	point
۱۹۷	Mustahab Acts of Dafn
۲۰۳	(Salat al-Wahshat (Prayers to be offered for the departed soul on the night of burial
۲۰۳	Exhumation
۲۰۵	Mustahab Ghusis
۲.۹	Tayammum
۲.۹	point
۲۱۷	
771	Method of Performing Tayammum Instead of Ghusl or Wudhu
771	Orders Regarding Tayammum
۲۲۸	

۸۲۲	point
779	Obligatory Salat
77.	Obligatory Daily Salat
۲۳۰	Time for Zuhr and Asr Prayers
777	Salat al-Jumuah
۲۳۷	Time for Maghrib and Isha Prayers
۲۳۸	Time for Fajr Prayers
۲۳۹	Rules Regarding Salat Times
74~	The Prayers which should be Performed in Sequence
748	Mustahab Prayers
۲۴۷	The Timings of Daily Nafilah Prayers
۲۴۷	point
۲۴λ	Ghufayla Prayers
749	Rules of Qibla
۲۵۱	Covering the Body in Prayers
۲۵۴	Conditions for Dress Worn during Prayers
۲۶۶	Exceptional Cases
٢٧٦	Mustahab Things
٢٧٦	Makrooh Things
777	(Rules of Salat (Part II of III
777	Place where Salat should be prayed
ΥΥΛ	Mustahab Places for Offering Prayers
۲۸۰	Places where Offering Prayers is Makrooh
۲۸۲	Rules Regarding a Mosque
۲۸۶	Adhan and Iqamah
۲۹۳	Obligatory Acts Relating to Salat

۲۹۳	point
۲۹۵	Niyyat
۲۹۶ Takbiratul I	Ehram
۲۹۸ (Qiyam (To	Stand
۳۰۲ (Rules of Salat (P	art III of III
۳۰۲ (Qir'at (Reciting the Surah Al-Hamd and Other Surah of Ho	ly Qur'an
۳۱۳ (Ruku	ı (Bowing
۳۱۷	- Sujood
۳۲۵ Things on which Sajdah is	Allowed
۳۲۷ The Mustahab and Makrooh Things i	in Sajdah
۳۲۹ Obligatory Sajdahs in the Ho	ly Qur'an
۳۳۲Τa	ashahhud
۳۳۳ Salam in the	e Prayers
۳۳۴ (Tartib (٤	Sequence
۳۳۵ (Muwalat (Maintenance of Su	uccession
۳۳۵	Qunut
۳۳۷ Translation o Translation o	of Prayers
۳۴۱ (Ta'qib (Duas afte	er Prayers
۳۴۳ Salawat on the Holy	/ Prophet
۳۴۳ Things which Invalidat	e Prayers
۳۵۳ Things which are Makrooh in	n Prayers
۳۵۴ Occasions when Obligatory Prayers can b	e Broken
۳۵۵ Doubts in the	e Prayers
۳۵۵	point
۳۵۶ Doubts Which Make Prayer	's Void
۳۵۶ Doubts Which May Be Ig	jnored

۳۵۶	point
۳۵۸ Ι. Ε	Doubts About an Act Whose Time of Performance has Passed
۳۶۱	II. Doubt After the Salam
۳۶۱	III. Doubt After the Time of Salat has passed
۳۶۲	IV. One Who Doubts Too Much
۳۶۴	VI. Doubt in Mustahab Prayers
۳۶۶	Doubts Which Are Valid
۳۷۳	Method of Offering Salat al-Ihtiyat
۳Υ۸	(Sajdatus Sahv (Sajdah for Forgotten Acts
ΨΥΑ	point
۳۸۱	The Method of Offering Sajdatus Sahv
۳۸۱	Qadha of the Forgotten Sajdah and Tashahhud
۳۸۳	Addition and Omission of the Acts and Condition of Prayers
۳۸۶	(Prayers of a Traveller (Musafir
۴۰۷	Miscellaneous Rules
۴۱۱	Qadha Prayers
۴۱۶	Qadha Prayers of a Father is Obligatory on the Eldest Son
۴۱۸	Congregational Prayers
۴۳۱	Qualification of an Imam of Congregational Prayers
۴۳۳	Rules of Congregational Prayers
۴۳۷	Guidelines for Imam and the Follower
۴۳۸	Things which are Makrooh in Congregational Prayers
۴۳۹	Salat al-Ayaat
۴۳۹	point
۴۴۳	Method of Offering Salat al-Ayaat
۴۴۵	Eid ul Fitr and Eid ul Azha Prayers

ffg	Hiring a Person to Offer Prayers
۴۵۲	(Fasting (Part I of II
۴۵۲	point
۴۵۲	Niyyat for Fasting
۴۵۹	Things which make a Fast void
۴۵۹	point
۴۵۹	I. Eating and Drinking
F9T	II. Sexual Intercourse
۴۶۳	(III. Istimna (Masturbation
f9f	IV. Ascribing Lies to Allah and His Prophet
f99	V. Letting Dust Reach One's Throat
f99	VI. Immersing One's Head in Water
۴۶۸	VII. Remaining in Janabat or Haidh or Nifas Till Fajr Time
۴۷۴	VIII. Enema
۴۷۴	IX. Vomiting
۴۷۵	Rules Regarding Things which Invalidate a Fast
۴۷۷	
۴۷۷	Things which are Makrooh for a Person Observing Fast
۴۷۷	Obligatory Qadha Fast and Kaffarah
۴۷۹	Kaffarah for Fast
۴۸۴	Occasions on which it is Obligatory to Observe the Qadha Only
۴۸۷	Rules Regarding the Qadha Fasts
f9Y	Fasting by a Traveller
f9f	People on Whom Fasting is Not Obligatory
f98	Method of Ascertaining the First Day of a Month
۴۹۸	Haraam and Makrooh Fasts

۵	Mustahab Fasts
۵۰۱	Mustahab Precautions
۵۰۲	Khums
۵۰۲	point
۵۰۲	Profit from Earning
۵۱۴	Minerals
۵۱۶	Treasure - Trove
۵۱۸	When Halal Property gets mixed up with Haraam Property
۵۲۰	Gems Obtained by Sea Diving
۵۲۲	
۵۲۳	Land Purchased by a Non-Believer Zimmi from a Muslim
۵۲۳	Disposal of Khums
۵۲۸	
۵۲۸	point
۵۳۱	Zakat of Wheat, Barley, Dates and Raisins
۵۳۸	Minimum Taxable Limit of Gold
۵۳۹	Taxable Limit of Silver
۵۴۲	(Zakat Payable on Camel, Cow and Sheep (including Goat
۵۴۳	Minimum Taxable Limit of Camels
۵۴۵	The Minimum Taxable Limit of Cows
۵۴۶	(Taxable limit of Sheep (Including Goats
۵۴۹	Zakat on Business Goods
۵۵۰	
۵۵۰	Disposal of Zakat
۵۵۵	Qualifications of those Entitled to Receive Zakat
۵۵۷	Intention of Zakat

۵۵۹	Miscellaneous Rules of Zakat
۵۶۶	Zakat of Fitrah
۵۷۱	Disposal of Fitra
۵۷۲	Miscellaneous Matters Regarding Fitrah
۵۷۴	Најј
۵۸۰	
۵۸۰	Rules Regarding Purchase and Sale
۵۸۰	Mustahab Acts
۵۸۱	Makrooh Transactions
۵۸۱	Haraam Transactions
۵۹۱	Conditions of a Seller and a Buyer
۵۹۴	Conditions Regarding Commodity and What is Obtained in Exchange
۵۹۶ ـ	Formula of Purchase and Sale
۵۹۷	Purchase and Sale of Fruits
۵۹۸	Cash and Credit
9	Conditions for Contract by Advance Payment
۶۰۲	Laws Regarding Advance Payment Contract
۶۰۳	Sale of Gold and Silver Against Gold and Silver
۶۰۴	Circumstances in Which One Has a Right to Cancel a Transaction
۶۱۱	Miscellaneous Rules
۶۱۳	
۶۱۳	Laws of Partnership
۶۱۸	Orders Regarding Compromise
۶۲۲	Rules Regarding Lease/Rent
۶۲۶	Conditions Regarding the Property Given on Lease
۶۲۷	Conditions for the Utilisation of the Property Given on Lease

۶۲۹	Miscellaneous Rules Relating to Lease/Rent
۶۳۷	
۶۳۹	
۶۴۵	
۶۴۵	Rules Regarding Musaqat and Mugharisa
۶۴۹	Persons Who Have No Right of Disposal or Discretion Over Their Own Property
۶۵۰	(Rules Regarding Agency (Wakalat
۶۵۴	
۶۶۰	(.Rules Regarding Hawala (Transferring the debts etc
<i>\$9</i> ٣	(Rules Regarding Mortgage (Rahn
۶۶۵	
۶۶۸	(Rules Regarding Personal Guarantee For Bail (Kafalat
<i>۶۶</i> ۹	(Rules Regarding Deposit Or Custody Or Trust (Amanat
۶۷۵	(Rules Regarding Borrowing, Lending (Ariyat
۶۷۸	
۶γλ	point
۶۷۹	Marriage Formula
۶۸۰	The Method of Pronouncing the Marriage Formula
۶۸۲	Conditions of Pronouncing Nikah
۶۸۶	Occasions When Husband or Wife Can Nullify Nikah
۶۸۹	Women With Whom Matrimony is Haraam
۶۹۵	Rules Regarding Permanent Marriage
۶۹۸	(Marriage (Part II of II
۶۹۸	(Mut'ah (Temporary Marriage
۷۰۱	Looking At Non-Mahram
٧.۴	Miscellaneous Rules Concerning Marriage

γ.۹	Rules Regarding Suckling a Child
۷۱۳	Conditions of Suckling Which Causes to be Mahram
Υ)Υ	How To Breast Feed A Child
۷۱۹	Miscellaneous Rules Regarding Nursing a Child
۲۲۷	Divorce
۲۲۱	point
ΥΥ۵	(Iddah of Divorce (The Waiting Period after Divorce
٧٢٧	Iddah (Waiting Period) of a Widow
ργγ	Irrevocable and Revocable Divorce
Υ٣٠	('Orders Regarding Return (Ruju
٢٣١	'Khula' Divorce or Talaqul Khula
٧٣٢	Mubarat Divorce
٧٣۴	Various Rules Regarding Divorce
Υ٣۶	(Usurpation (Ghasb
٧٣۶	point
۲۴۲	Rules of the Lost Property When Found
۷۴۷	Slaughtering and Hunting of Animals
۷۴۷	point
٧۴٩	Method of Slaughtering Animals
Υ۵٠	Conditions of Slaughtering Animals
۲۵۲	Method of Slaughtering a Camel
۲۵۴	Mustahab Acts While Slaughtering Animals
Υ۵۵	Makrooh Acts
Υ۵۵	Hunting with Weapons
Υ۵۵	

٧۶٣	Rules of Things Allowed to Eat and Drink
788	point
٧۶٨	Eating Manners
٧٧٠	Acts which are unworthy to do while taking a meal
۷۷۱	Manners of Drinking Water
777	Vow and Covenant
777	(Vow (Nazr
۷۸۰	(Rules Regarding Oath (Qasam
۲۸۲	Rules Regarding Waqf
۷۸۹	(Rules Regarding Will (Wasiyyat
۷۸۹	point
٨٠٠	Inheritance
۲۰۸	Inheritance of the First Group
٨٠۵	Inheritance of the Second Group
۸۱۴	Inheritance of the Third Group
۸۱۹	Inheritance By The Husband and the Wife
۸۲۲	Miscellaneous Rules of Inheritance
۸۲۶	About center

Islamic Laws

BOOK ID

Author(s): Ayatullah Ali Al-Husayni Al-Sistani

Publisher(s): World Federation of KSI Muslim Communities

Category: Islamic Laws

Topic Tags: Risalah fatwa Islamic rulings Islamic Jurisprudence

point

According to the Fatawa of Ayatullah al Uzma Sayyid Ali al-Husaini SeestaniLaws on cleanliness, prayers, fasting, hajj, transactions, marriage, and other topics. According .to the Risalah of Ayatullah Ali al-Husayni Al-Seestani

Important Note

The * sign after a number denotes that there is a total or partial variation from the fatwa of Marhum Ayatullah Al Uzama Syed Abul Qasim Al Khu'i. These laws are also .available online at Al–Islam.org

Taqlid: Following a Mujtahid

Issue *\cdot*: * It is necessary for a Muslim to believe in the fundamentals of faith with his own insight and understanding, and he cannot follow anyone in this respect i.e. he cannot accept the word of another who knows, simply because he has said it. However, one who has faith in the true tenets of Islam, and manifests it by his deeds, is a Muslim and Mo'min, even if he is not very profound, and the laws related to a Muslim will hold good for him. In matters of religious laws, apart from the ones clearly :defined, or ones which are indisputable, a person must

either be a Mujtahid (jurist)** himself, capable of inferring and deducing from the • ;religious sources and evidence or if he is not a Mujtahid himself, he should follow one, i.e. he should act according to • ;the verdicts (Fatwa) of the Mujtahid

or if he is neither a Mujtahid •

nor a follower (Muqallid), he should act on such precaution which should assure him that he has fulfilled his religious obligation. For example, if some Mujtahids consider an act to be haraam, while others say that it is not, he should not perform that act. Similarly, if some Mujtahid consider an act to be obligatory (Wajib) while others consider it to be recommended (Mustahab), he should perform it. Therefore, it is obligatory upon those persons who are neither Mujta hids, nor able to act on precautionary measures (Ihtiyat), to follow a Mujtahid.P

Mujtahid is a jurist competent enough to deduce precise inferences regarding the ****** commandments from the holy Qur'an and the Sunnah of the holy Prophet by the process of Ijtihad. Ijtihad literally means striving and exerting. Technically as a term of juri sprudence it signifies the application by a jurist of all his faculties to the consideration of the authorities of law with a view to finding out what in all probability is the law. In other words Ijtihad means making deductions in matters of law, in the cases to which no express text is applicable. (See, Baqir Sadr, A Short History of 'llmul .(Usul, ISP, 1946)

Issue r: Taqlid in religious laws means acting according to the verdict of a Mujtahid. It is necessary for the Mujtahid who is followed, to be male, Shi'ah Ithna Ash'ari, adult, sane, of legitimate birth, living and just ('Adil). A person is said to be just whe n he performs all those acts

which are obligatory upon him, and refrains from all those things which are forbidden to him. And the sign of being just is that one is apparently of a good character, so that if enquiries are made about him from the people of his locality, or from his neighbours, or from those persons with whom he lives, they would confirm his good conduct. And if one knows that the verdicts of the Mujtahids differ with regard to the problems which we face in everyday life, it is necessary that the Mujtahid who is followed be A'lam (the most learned), who is more capable of understanding the divine laws than .any of the contemporary Mujtahids

:Issue \mathbf{r} : There are three ways of identifying a Mujtahid, and the A'alam

when a person is certain that a particular person is a Mujtahid, or the most learned • one. For this, he should be a learned person himself, and should possess the capacity ;to identify a Mujtahid or an A'alam

when two persons, who are learned and just and possess the capacity to identify a • Mujtahid or the A'alam, confirm that a person is a Mujtahid or an A'lam, provided that two other learned and just persons do not contradict them. In fact, being a Mujt ahid or an A'lam can also be established by a statement of only one trusted and reliable ;person

when a number of learned persons who possess the capacity to identify a Mujtahid
 or an A'lam, certify that a particular person

.is a Mujtahid or an A'lam, provided that one is satisfied by their statement

Issue F: * If one generally knows that the verdicts of Mujtahids do vary in day to day matters, and also that some of the Mujtahids are more capable than the others, but is unable to identify the most learned one, then he should act on precaution based on t heir verdicts. And if he is unable to act on precaution, then he should follow a Mujtahid he supposes to be the most learned. And if decides that they are all of equal stature, .then he has a choice

:Issue a: There are four ways of obtaining the verdicts of a Mujtahid

- .When a man hears from the Mujtahid himself •
- .When the verdict of the Mujtahid is quoted by two just persons •
- .When a man hears the verdict from a person whose statement satisfies him •

By reading the Mujtahid's book of Masae'l, provided that, one is satisfied about the • .correctness of the book

Issue φ : As long as a person is certain that the verdict of the Mujtahid has not changed, he can act according to what is written in the Mujtahid's book. And if he suspects that the verdict might have been changed, investigation in that matter is not . necessary

Issue v: If an A'lam Mujtahid gives a fatwa on some matter, his follower cannot act in that matter on the fatwa of another Mujtahid. But if he does not give a fatwa, and (expresses a precaution (Ihtiyat

that a man should act in such and such a manner, for exam ple if he says that as a precautionary measure, in the first and second Rak'at of the Salat he should read a complete Surah after the Surah of "Hamd", the follower may either act on this precaution, which is called obligatory precaution (Ihtiyat Wajib), or he may act on the fatwa of another Mujtahid who it is permissible to follow. Hence, if he (the second Mujtahid) rules that only "Surah Hamd" is enough, he (the person offering prayers) may drop the second Surah. The position will be the same if the A'a lam Mujtahid .expresses terms like Ta'mmul or Ishkal

Issue A: If the A'lam Mujtahid observes precaution after or before having given a fatwa, for example, if he says that if Najis vessel is washed once with Kurr water (about MAA litres), it becomes Clean (tahir/pak), although as precautionary measure, it should be washed thre e times, his followers can abandon acting according to this .(precaution. This precaution is called recommended precaution (Ihtiyat Mustahab

Issue A: * If a Mujtahid, who is followed by a person dies, his category will be the same as when he was alive. Based on this, if he is more learned than a living Mujtahid, the follower who has a general notion about the variation in the day to day Masae'l, must continue to remain in his taqlid. And if the living Mujtahid is more learned, then the follower must turn to him for taqlid. The term 'taqlid' used here implies only an intention to follow a .particular Mujtahid, and does not include having acted acco rding to his fatwa

Issue ... If a person acts according to the fatwa of a Mujtahid in certain matter, and after the death of that Mujtahid, he follows a living Mujtahid in that matter according ... to his obligation, he cannot act again according to the fatwa of the dead Mujtahid

Issue m: It is obligatory for a follower to learn the Masae'l which are of daily .importance

Issue \r: * If a person faces a problem whose rule is not known to him, it is necessary for him to exercise precaution, or to follow a Mujtahid according to the conditions mentioned above. But if he cannot obtain the ruling of an A'lam Mujtahid on that matt er, he is allowed to follow a non-A'lam Mujtahid, even if he has a general notion about .the difference between the verdicts

Issue \mathbf{in: ** If a person relates the fatwa of a Mujtahid to someone, and then that fatwa is changed, it is not necessary for him to inform that person about the change. But if he realises after having related the fatwa that he had made an error, and the error would lead someone to contradicting the laws of Shariah, then as an obligatory .precaution, he should do his best to rectify the error

Issue \F: If a person performs his acts for some time without taglid of a Mujtahid, and later

p: %

follows a Mujtahid, his former actions will be valid if that Mujtahid declares them to be .valid, otherwise they will be treated as void

Taharat

Pure and Mixed Water

point

Issue 1a: Water is either pure or mixed. Mixed water (Ma 'ul muzaf) means the water which is obtained from something like melon juice, or rose water, or that water in which something else is mixed, (for example, so much dust is mixed in it that it may no .(longe r be called water

Any water other than mixed water is called pure water (Ma'ul mutlaq), and they are of :five types

- ,Kurr Water •
- (Under-Kurr Water, (QALEEL
 - (Running Water, (JAREE
 - ,Rain Water •
 - .Water of a Well •

I. Kurr water

Issue 19: * Water, which fills a container whose length, breadth and depth are three and half spans each, is equal to a Kurr. Based on this, the volume of water will be ft.Ava cubic span, though to cubic span is enough. To determine KURR by weight is not .fre e from Ishkal

Issue vy: If essential Najasat like urine, blood, or anything which has become najis, like a najis cloth, falls in Kurr Water and if the water acquires the smell, colour, or .taste of that najasat, it becomes najis; but if it does not, then it is not najis Issue \A: If the smell, colour, or taste of Kurr water changes owing to something else, .which is not najis, it does not become najis

Issue 14: If an essential najasat like blood etc. reaches water which is more than a Kurr, and

p: v

changes the smell, colour, or taste of a part of it, if the unchanged part is less than a Kurr, the entire water becomes najis. But if the unchanged part is one Kurr or more, .then only that part which has changed will be najis

Issue Y+: If water of a spring is connected to Kurr, the water of the spring will make najis water Clean (tahir/pak). But if it falls on the najis water drop by drop, it will not make it Clean (tahir/pak), except when something is placed over the spring, so that before the drops are form ed, it connects the najis water. Better still, if the water of .the spring is totally merged with the najis water

Issue TY: If a najis object is washed under a tap which is connected with Kurr, and if water which flows from that object remains connected with Kurr, and does not contain the smell, colour, or taste of the najasat or essential najasat, that water will .(be Clean (tahir/pak

Issue ry: If a part of Kurr water freezes to ice, leaving a quantity which is not equal to a Kurr, and then najasat reaches it, it will become najis, and water obtained from the .melting ice also will be najis

Issue rr: If the quantity of water was equal to a Kurr and later on, if someone doubts
whether it has reduced to less than a Kurr, it will be treated to be equal to a Kurr, i.e. it
will make a najis

p: ^

object Clean (tahir/pak), and will not become najis if najasat reaches it. A nd if water was less than a Kurr, and one suspects that it may have become equal to a Kurr, it will .be treated as under_Kurr water

Issue YF: * There are two ways of establishing that the quantity of water is equal to a :Kurr

, a person should be sure about it himself

. two men who are just, should say so

II. Under-Kurr Water

Issue Ya: Under-Kurr water means water which does not spring forth from the earth, and its quantity is less than a Kurr.

Issue <code>rp:</code> If under-Kurr water is poured on something which is najis, or if a najis thing contacts it, it becomes najis. But, if such water is poured with force on a najis object, only that part which contacts it will be najis, and the water which has not reach ed the .(najis object, will be Clean (tahir/pak

Issue <code>rv: * Under-Kurr</code> water which is poured over a najis object to remove the essential najasat will be najis, as it flows after the contact. Similarly, the under-Kurr water which is poured over a najis thing to wash it after the essential najasat has .been removed, will be najis, as an obligatory precaution

- .It does not have the smell, colour or taste of najasat
 - Extra najasat has not reached it from •

.outside

- .Any other najasat like blood, has not come out with urine or stool
 - .Particles of stool do not appear in the water •
 - .More than usual najasat has not spread around the outlet •

III. Running Water

Issue ra: Running water is that water which springs forth from the earth and then flows, like the water of a spring or a canal. The flowing or running water, even if it is less than Kurr, does not become najis upon contact with any najasat, unless its smell, .co lour, or taste changes due to that najasat

Issue r_{\cdot} : If najasat reaches the running water, only that part of the water will be najis whose smell, colour, or taste changes on account of it, and that end which is connected with the spring will be Clean (tahir/pak) even if it may be less than a Kurr. Similarly, the wat er on the other side of the canal will be Clean (tahir/pak), if it is equal to a Kurr, or if it is connected with the water near the spring through unchanged .water. If not, then it would be najis

Issue r1: * A spring which does not run or flow, but replaces water every time water is drawn from it, will not be treated as running water. That means if najasat reaches it, .and if it is less than Kurr, it will become najis

Issue rr: * If water at the bank of a canal is stationary, but is connected with running .water, it will not be considered as running water

Issue

If a spring is active in winter, but remains dormant in summer, it will be treated as :٣٣ .running water only when it is active

Issue <code>\vec{vec}</code>: If the water in a pool or tank of a public bath (Hammam) is less than a Kurr, but is connected with a store of water which when added to it becomes equal to a Kurr, it does not become najis by meeting najasat if its smell, colour, or taste does not .ch ange

Issue va: If water from the pipes fitted in bathrooms and buildings, pouring through taps and showers, is connected to a tank holding water equal to a Kurr, it will be treated as Kurr water.

Issue <code>rp</code>: Any water which flows but does not gush from a source, will become najis on contacting najasat, if it is less than Kurr. But if water flows with force and najasat .touches it at the end part below, the upper end will not become najis

IV. Rain Water

Issue <code>rv: * A najis thing becomes Clean (tahir/pak) if rain water falls on it once, provided that it does not contain an essential najasat, except in the cases of clothes and body which have become najis because of urine, for they become Clean (tahir/pak) after being washed twice, as p er precaution. And in objects like carpets and dress, it is not necessary to wring or squeeze. By rain is meant a sufficient .downpour, and not scanty shower or droplets</code>

Issue $\mathfrak{r}_{A:} * If$ rain water falls on Najisul Ayn and

splashes elsewhere, and if the essential najasat is not found in the water, nor does it acquire the smell, colour, or taste of the najasat, then that water is Clean (tahir/pak). So, if it rains on blood and then splashes, and particles of blood are seen in the water, .or it acquires the smell, colour, or taste of blood, it is najis

Issue <code>rq:</code> If there is Najisul Ayn on the roof of a building, and water flows down from the roof after contacting the najis object, it will be deemed Clean (tahir/pak) as long as the rain continues. But if it continues to flow down the same way after contacting the .najis obj ect, after the rain has stopped, that water will be najis

Issue \mathfrak{s}_{\cdot} : The najis earth or ground on which rain falls becomes Clean (tahir/pak), and if it begins flowing on the ground, and while it is still raining it reaches a najis place .under the roof, it makes that place Clean (tahir/pak) as well

Issue $\mathfrak{F}_{1:*}$ If rain water falls on najis dust or sand, soaking it thoroughly, it becomes .(Clean (tahir/pak

Issue <code>fr: * If rain water collects at a place, even if its quantity is less than a Kurr, and a najis thing is washed in it while it is raining, it becomes Clean (tahir/pak) provided that, .it does not assume the smell, colour, or taste of that najasat</code>

Issue Fr: * If it rains on a pure carpet which is spread over a najis ground, and

if the water seeps onto the najis ground while rain continues, the carpet does not .(become najis. In fact, the ground also will become Clean (tahir/pak

V. Well Water

Issue <code>**</code>: The water of a well which springs forth from the earth, (although its quantity may be less than a Kurr) does not become najis owing to something najis falling in it, unless its colour, smell, or taste changes. However, it is recommended that, in the event of certain najasat falling in it, a quantity of water should be drawn from the well. Details about this quantity are given in the relevant books

Issue <code>fo:</code> If a najasat falls into well water and changes its smell, colour, or taste, it will become Clean (tahir/pak) as soon as the change in its smell etc. vanishes. But it is .better to wait till it is mixed with the fresh water springing from the earth

Issue <code>*9:</code> If rain water is collected in a hole, and its quantity is less than a Kurr, it will .become najis if najasat reaches it after the rain has stopped

:Rules Regarding Waters

Issue ^{FV}: Mixed water, whose meaning has been explained in Article 12, does not make .any najis thing Clean (tahir/pak), and its use is not allowed for Ghusl or Wudhu

Issue <code>fA: * Mixed water</code>, however large its quantity may be, becomes najis when even a small particle of najasat falls in it. But, if it falls on a najis thing from above, with ,some force, the part which touches the najasat will become najis

and the part whic h does not touch it, will remain Clean (tahir/pak). For example, if rose water is sprinkled on a najis hand from a sprinkler, the part which reaches the hand will be najis and the part which does not reach the hand, will remain Clean .((tahir/pak

Issue FA: When najis mixed water is mixed with Kurr or running water, in a manner .(that it can no longer be called mixed water, it becomes Clean (tahir/pak

Issue A+: Water which was originally pure and it is not known whether it has turned into mixed water, will be treated as pure, i.e. it will make najis thing Clean (tahir/pak) and it will also be in order to perform Wudhu and Ghusl with it. But if it was originally mixed wa ter, and it is not known whether it has turned into pure water, it will be treated as mixed water, i.e. it will not make najis objects Clean (tahir/pak), and it .cannot be used for Wudhu or Ghusl

Issue an: * Water about which it is not known whether it is pure or mixed, and it is also not known whether originally it was pure or mixed, will not make najis things Clean (tahir/pak), and it is also not permissible to perform Wudhu or Ghusl with it. Also, it .becomes naj is when a najasat reaches it, even if it is equal to a Kurr or more

Issue $\ensuremath{\mathfrak{sr}}$: $\ensuremath{\mathfrak{s}}$ When an essential najasat like blood and urine reaches water, and changes its

smell, colour, or taste, it becomes najis even if it is Kurr or running water. Similarly, if the smell, colour, or taste of the water changes owing to a najasat which is outside it —for example, if a carcass, which is lying by the side of the water, causes a change in .smell, the water will be deemed najis, as an obligatory precaution

Issue Δr : * If water which has become najis due to Najisul Ayn like blood or urine, which changed its smell, colour, or taste, joins Kurr–water or running water, or if rain water falls on it, or is blown over it by the winds, or rain water falls on it through the drain pipe while it is raining, the water will become Clean (tahir/pak) if the change vanishes. However, rain water, or Kurr water, or running water should get mixed with .it

Issue ۵۴: If a najis object is made Clean (tahir/pak) in Kurr or running water, the water .(which falls from the object after it has become Clean (tahir/pak), is Clean (tahir/pak

Issue ۵۵: Water, which was originally Clean (tahir/pak), and it is not known whether it has become najis, will be deemed Clean (tahir/pak); and water, which was originally .najis, and it is not known whether it has become Clean (tahir/pak), is najis

Issue ۵۶: The leftover of a dog, a pig and a kafir, other than the people of the Book, is najis, and as a recommended precaution, the leftover of the people of the Book is also najis, and it

is haraam to consume it. However, the leftover of the animals, whose m eat is haraam, is Clean (tahir/pak), and with the exception of cat, it is Makrooh to eat or drink .the leftover of a such animals

Rules concerning Use of Lavatory

Issue $\Delta v_{:*}$ It is obligatory to conceal one's private parts in the toilet and at all times from adult persons even if they are one's near relatives (like mother, sister etc.) Similarly, it is obligatory to conceal one's private parts from insane persons, and from children who can discern between good and evil. However, husband and wife are .exempted from this obligation

Issue DA: It is not necessary for a person to conceal the private parts with any definite .thing, it is sufficient, if, for example, he conceals them with his hand

Issue ۵۹: * While using the toilet for relieving oneself, the front or the back part of .one's body should not face the holy Ka'bah

Issue \mathfrak{P}_{\cdot} : * If a person sits in the toilet with the front part of his body or the back facing the Qibla, but turns the private parts away from that direction, it will not be enough. Similarly, when the front part of the body or the back does not face Qibla, as a .precaution, he should not allow the private parts to face that direction

Issue *P*1: Recommended precaution is that one should not face the Qibla or have one's back towards it at the time of Istibra (to be explained later), nor at the time of washing

.oneself to become Clean (tahir/pak) after relief

Issue Pr: * When one is forced to sit facing the Qibla, or with his back towards it, so as
to avoid somebody looking at him, or if it is not possible to do so, or when there is an
.unavoidable excuse for sitting that way, it is permissible to do so

Issue Pr: It is a recommended precaution that even a child should not be made to sit in the toilet with its face or back facing Qibla. But if the child positions itself that way, it is .not obligatory to divert it

:Issue <code>PF: It</code> is haraam to relieve oneself at the following four places

- .In blind alleys, without the permission of the people who live there •
- .On the property (land) of a person who has not granted permission for the purpose
 - . At a place which is waqf exclusively for its beneficiaries, like some Madrassahs ullet

On the graves of Momineen, and at the sacred places whose sanctity will thus be • .violated

Issue 96: In the following three cases, anus can be made Clean (tahir/pak) with water :alone

- .If another najasat, like blood, appears along with the faeces
 - .If an external najasat reaches the anus •
 - .If more than usual najasat spreads around the anus •

In the cases other than those mentioned above, anus can be made Clean (tahir/pak) either by water or by using cloth, or stone etc., although it is always better to wash it .(with water. (for details: see Notes PA - V.

* :Issue 99

The urinary organ cannot be made Clean (tahir/pak) without water. If one uses kurr or running water, then washing the organ once will suffice, after removal of essential najasat. But, if one uses under_kurr water, then recommended precaution is to wash .it twice , better still, three times

Issue $\gamma\gamma$: If the anus is washed with water, one should ensure that no trace of faeces is left on it. However, there is no harm if colour and smell remain. And if it is washed thoroughly in the first instance, leaving no particle of stool, then it is not necess ary to .wash it again

Issue <code>?A:</code> The anus can be made Clean (tahir/pak) with stone, clod or cloth provided they are dry and Clean (tahir/pak). If there is slight moisture on it, which does not .reach the outlet, there is no objection

Issue \mathfrak{PA} : * If one makes oneself totally Clean (tahir/pak) with stone, clod or cloth once, it will be enough, though it is better to do it three times. In fact, it is better to use three pieces. And if one does not get totally Clean (tahir/pak) after three times, he may continue till he is Clean (tahir/pak). However, there in no harm, if invisible, tiny .particles are still there

Issue v.: It is haraam to make the anus Clean (tahir/pak) with things which are sacred and revered, like, a paper on which the names of Allah and the Prophets are written. And using bones or dung for the purpose, may not

p: \^

.(make the place Clean (tahir/pak

Issue vi: If a person doubts whether he has made the outlet Clean (tahir/pak), it is necessary that he should make it Clean (tahir/pak) even if he may have been doing it .always as a matter of habit

Issue vr: * When a person doubts after Salat , whether he made the outlet Clean (tahir/pak) before he started the prayers, the Salat already prayed will be valid, but for .(the ensuing prayers, he will make himself Clean (tahir/pak

Istibra

Issue vr: Istibra is a recommended act for men after urinating. Its object is to ensure .that no more urine is left in the urethra

There are certain ways of performing Istibra, and the best of them is that after the passing of urine, if the anus also becomes najis it is made Clean (tahir/pak) first. Thereafter, the part between the anus and the root of penis should be pressed thrice, with the mid dle finger of the left hand. Then the thumb is placed on the penis, and the forefinger below it pressing three times up to the point of circumcision, then the front ...part of the penis should be jerked three times

Issue ve: The moisture which is discharged by man during wooing and courtship, is called 'Mazi'. It is Clean (tahir/pak), and so is the liquid which is seen after ejaculation. It is called 'Wazi'. Similarly, the liquid which at times comes out after urine, is called 'Wadi' and it is Clean (tahir/pak) if urine has not reached

it. If a person performs Istibra after urinating, and then discharges liquid doubting whether it is urine, or one of the above mentioned three liquids, that liquid is Clean .((tahir/pak

Issue $v_{\mathcal{P}:} *$ If a person performs Istibra, and also performs Wudhu, and if after Wudhu he sees a liquid discharged, of which he knows that it is either urine or semen, it will be obligatory upon him to do Ghusl, together with Wudhu. But if he had not done Wudh u .after Istibra, then Wudhu alone will be sufficient

Issue vv: When enough time has lapsed since urinating, and one becomes sure that no urine is left in urinary passage, and then he sees some liquid, doubting whether it is Clean (tahir/pak) or not, he will consider it as Clean (tahir/pak), even if he had not done .Istibra. If he has Wudhu, it will be valid

Issue vA: Istibra is not meant for women, and if she sees any liquid and she

doubts whether it is urine, that liquid is Clean (tahir/pak), and it will not invalidate .Wudhu and Ghusl

Mustahab and Makrooh Acts

Issue va: It is Mustahab that a person sitting for relieving himself, sits at a place where no one would see him, and enters the toilet with his left foot forward, and comes out with his right foot. It is also Mustahab to cover one's head, and to place one's w eight .on the left foot

Issue A+: It is Makrooh to face the sun, or the moon, while relieving oneself. But if a person manages to cover his private parts, it will not be Makrooh. Moreover, it is Makrooh to sit for urinating etc. facing the wind; or on the road side, or in lanes, or in front of a doors of a house or under the shade of the fruit-yielding tree. It is also Makrooh to eat while relieving oneself, or take longer then usual time, or to wash oneself with the right hand. Talking is also Makrooh unless necessary. To utter words .remembering Allah is not Makrooh

Issue AL: It is Makrooh to urinate while standing, or on hard earth, or in the burrows of .the animals, or in stationery water

Issue Ar: It is Makrooh to suppress or constrain one's urge for urine or excretion, and .if it is injurious to one's health, it becomes haraam

Issue \real Issue Issue \real Issue \

Najis Things

point

Issue AF: * The following ten things are

:essentially najis

- Urine •
- Faeces •
- Semen •
- Dead body
 - Blood
 - Dog•
 - Pig ●
 - Kafir •
- Alcoholic liquors •
- .The sweat of an animal who persistently eats najasat •

Urine and Faeces

:Issue AD: * Urine and faeces of the following living beings are najis

Human beings •

Animals whose meat is haraam to eat, and whose blood gushes out forcefully when • .its large vein (jugular) is slit

The excretion of those animals who are haraam to eat, but its blood does not gush forth forcefully when killed, like haraam fish, is Clean (tahir/pak). Similarly, droppings of mosquito and flies are Clean (tahir/pak). Of course, the urine of an animal whose meat is haraam, should be avoided as per obligatory precaution, even if its blood does .not gush forth when killed

Issue AP: The urine and droppings of those birds which are haraam to eat, is Clean

.(tahir/pak), but it is better to avoid them

Issue AV: * The urine and excretion of an animal who subsists on najasat, and of a goat who was nursed by a pig, and of a quadruped who has been defiled by a human being, .are najis

Semen

Issue AA: The semen of human beings, and of every animal whose blood gushes when .its large vein (jugular) is cut, is najis

Dead Body

Issue A4: The dead body of a human being is najis. Similarly the dead body of any animal whose blood gushes forth with force is najis, irrespective of whether it dies a natural death, or is killed in a manner other than that prescribed by Islam. As the blood of

.a fish does not gush forth, its dead body is Clean (tahir/pak), even if it dies in water

Issue **••**: Those parts of a dead body which do not contain life like, wool, hair, teeth, .(nails, bones and horns are Clean (tahir/pak

Issue \mathfrak{N} : If flesh, or any other part which contains life, is cut off from the body of a .living human being, or a living animal whose blood gushes forth, it will be najis

Issue sy: Small pieces of skin which peel off from the lips, or other parts of the body, .(are Clean (tahir/pak)

Issue ٩٣: * An egg from the body of a dead hen, is Clean (tahir/pak), but its exterior .must be washed

Issue ٩: If a lamb or a kid dies before it is able to graze, the rennet (cheese) found in .its stomach is Clean (tahir/pak), but its exterior should be washed with water

Issue <a>>: The liquid medicines, perfumes, ghee, soap and wax polish which are .imported, are Clean (tahir/pak), if one is not sure of their being najis

Issue *\string*: Fat, meat or hide of an animal, about which there is a probability that it may have been slaughtered according to the Islamic law, are Clean (tahir/pak). However, if these things are obtained from a non-Muslim, or from a Muslim who himself obtained them from a non -Muslim, without investigating whether the animal was slaughtered according to Islamic law, it is haraam to eat that meat and fat, but Salat in that hide ,will be permissible. But

if these things are obtained from Muslim Bazaar, or a Muslim, and it is not known that he got them from a non-Muslim, or if it is known that he got from a non-Muslim but there is a great probability that he has investigated about it being slaughtered .according to Shariah, then eating such meat and fat is permissible

Blood

Issue sy: The blood of a human being, and of every animal whose blood gushes forth
when its large vein is cut, is najis. The blood of an animal like a fish, or an insect like
...mosquito, is Clean (tahir/pak) because it does not gush forth

Issue \mathfrak{M} : * If an animal whose meat is halal to eat, is slaughtered in accordance with the method prescribed by Shariah, and enough blood flows out, the blood of which is still left in its body is Clean (tahir/pak). However, the blood which goes back into the body of the a nimal due to breath, or because of its head having been at a higher level .at the time of its slaughtering, is najis

Issue ٩٩: As a recommended precaution, one should refrain from eating an egg which has even the smallest amount of blood in it. However, if the blood is in the yolk (yellow potion) the albumen (white portion) will be Clean (tahir/pak), as long as the skin over .the yolk is not torn

Issue \dots : The blood which is sometimes seen while milking an animal, is najis, and ...makes the milk najis

Issue **\. \:** If the

blood which comes from inside the teeth, vanishes as it gets mixed with the saliva, the .(saliva is Clean (tahir/pak

Issue 1.12×16 ft the blood which dries under the nail or skin, on account of being hurt, can no longer be called blood, it is Clean (tahir/pak). But if it is blood and is seen as such, then it is najis. And if a hole appears in the nail or the skin, and if it is difficult t o remove the blood and to make it Clean (tahir/pak) for the purpose of Wudhu or Ghusl, .then one should perform tayammum

Issue *\.r*: If a person cannot discern whether it is dried blood under the skin, or that .(the flesh has turned that way because of being hit, it is Clean (tahir/pak

Issue 1.5: * Even a small particle of blood falling in the food, while it is being boiled, will make the entire food together with its container najis, as per obligatory precaution, .(and boiling, heat, or fire does not make it Clean (tahir/pak

Issue 1.a: When a wound is healing, and pus forms around it, that substance is Clean .(tahir/pak) if it is not known to have been mixed with blood

Dogs and Pigs

Issue 1.9: The dogs and pigs which live on land are najis, and even their hair, bones, paws and nails, and every liquid substance of their body, is najis. However, sea dogs .(and pigs are Clean (tahir/pak

Kafir

Issue *\.v*: * An infidel i.e. a person who does not believe in Allah and His

ρ: ۲۵

Oneness, is najis. Similarly, Ghulat who believe in any of the holy twelve Imams as God, or that they are incarnations of God, and Khawarij and Nawasib who express enmity towards the holy Imams, are also najis. And similar is the case of those who deny Prophethood, or any of the necessary laws of Islam, like, Salat and fasting, which are believed by the Muslims as a part of Islam, and which they also know as .such

As regards the people of the Book (i.e. the Jews and the Christians) who do not accept the Prophethood of Prophet Muhammad bin Abdullah (Peace be upon him and his progeny), they are commonly considered najis, but it is not improbable that they are .Clean (tahir/pak). Ho wever, it is better to avoid them

Issue \.A: The entire body of a Kafir, including his hair and nails, and all liquid .substances of his body, are najis

Issue ۱۰۹: * If the parents, paternal grandmother and paternal grandfather of a minor child are all kafir, that child is najis, except when he is intelligent enough, and professes Islam. When, even one person from his parents or grandparents is a .(Muslim, the child is Clean (tahir/pak) (The details will be explained in rule riv

Issue *weak* A person about whom it is not known whether he is a Muslim or not, and if no signs exist to establish him as a Muslim, he will be considered Clean (tahir/pak). But he will not have the privileges of

a Muslim, like, he cannot marry a Muslim woman, nor can he be buried in a Muslim .cemetery

Issue *w*: Any person who abuses any of the twelve holy Imams on account of enmity, .is najis

Alcoholic Liquor

Issue *mr:* * All Alcoholic liquors and beverages which intoxicate a person, are najis and on the basis of recommended precaution, everything which is originally liquid and intoxicates a person, is najis. Hence narcotics, like, opium and hemp, which are not li .quid originally, are Clean (tahir/pak), even when a liquid is added to them

Issue \u00ed Issue \u00ed For painting doors, windows, tables, chairs
.(etc. are Clean (tahir/pak

Issue 114: If grapes or grape juice ferments by itself, or on being cooked, they are . Clean (tahir/pak), but it is haraam to eat or drink them

Issue 116: If dates, currants and raisins, and their juice ferment, they are Clean (tahir/pak) and it is halal to eat them

('Beer (Fuqa

Issue 119: * Beer, which is prepared from barley, and is called 'Ab_i_Jaw', is haraam, but there is Ishkal in it being najis. But barley water which is medically prepared, and .(is called 'Maush_ Shaeer', is Clean (tahir/pak

Sweat of an Animal Who Persistently Eats Najasat

Issue *wery* animal which eats najasat, and the perspiration of .every animal which is habituated to eat najasat, is najis

Issue \\A: * The perspiration of a person who enters the state of Janabat by haraam act is Clean (tahir/pak), but on the basis of recommended precaution, Salat should not be offered with that sweat. Similarly

p: **v**v

sexual intercourse with the wife in her menses, knowingly , will be considered as .Janabat by haraam act

Issue 114: If a person has sexual intercourse with his wife at a time when it is forbidden, like, in the month of Ramadhan during fasting, his perspiration will not be classified with the perspiration of those who become Mujnib by haraam act

Issue *vrv*: If a person in Janabat by haraam act does tayammum instead of Ghusl, and perspires after performing tayammum, his perspiration will be governed by the same .rules which applied to his perspiration before the tayammum

Issue ITI: If a person becomes Mujnib by haraam act, and then engages in lawful sexual intercourse with his wife, the recommended precaution for him is that he should not offer prayers with his perspiration. But if he has lawful sexual intercourse in the first instance, and then commits the haraam act, his perspiration will not be treated as the perspiration of a person who has become Mujnib by haraam act.

Ways of Proving Najasat

:Issue inn: * There are three ways of proving the najasat of anything

One should be certain, or satisfied that something is najis. If one suspects that something may be najis, it is not necessary to avoid it. Accordingly, eating or drinking at stalls and guest houses where public goes to eat, and where people without scruples about najasat frequent, is allowed unless one knows that the food supplied is .najis

, $\hfill\square$ If a reliable person who possesses, controls or manages a thing

says that it is najis. For example, if the wife, or a servant, or a maid says that a particular utensil or any other object which she handles, is najis, it will be accepted as .najis

□ If two just persons testify that a certain thing is najis, provided that their testimony .deals with the reason for najasat

Issue <u>vir</u>: If a person does not know whether a thing is Clean (tahir/pak) or najis because of ignorance, for example, if he does not know whether the droppings of a rat is Clean (tahir/pak) or not, he should enquire from those who know. But, if he knows the rule, and doubts the nature of particular thing, like when he doubts whether a thing is blood or not, or if he does not know whether it is the blood of a mosquito or a human being, the thing is Clean (tahir/pak), and it is not necessary to make investigation or enquiry about it. <u>vir</u>. A thing which was originally najis, and one doubts whether it has become Clean (tahir/pak), will be considered as najis. Conversely, if a thing was originally Clean (tahir/pak), and if one doubts whether it has become najis, it will be considered Clean (tahir/pak). And it is not necessary t o .ascertain, even if it is possible to do so

Issue \rac{} If a person knows that out of the two vessels, or two dresses used by him, one has become najis, but cannot identify it, he should refrain from using

р: ۲۹

both of them. But if he does not know whether it is his own dress, or the dress which is no longer possessed by him, or is the property of some other person, which has .become najis, then it is not necessary for him to refrain from using his own dress

How a Clean (tahir/pak) Thing Becomes Najis

Issue \YF: * If a Clean (tahir/pak) thing touches a najis thing and if either or both of them are so wet that the wetness of one reaches the other, the Clean (tahir/pak) thing will become najis. Similarly, if the wetness of the thing which has become najis, touches a third thing, that t hird thing will also become najis. It is commonly held by the scholars, that a thing which has become najis transmits its najasat, but indefinite number of transmissions is improbable. In fact, after certain stage it is Clean (tahir/pak). For example, if the right hand of a person becomes najis with urine, and then, while still wet, it touches his left hand, the left hand will also become najis. Now, if the left hand after having dried up, touches a wet cloth, that cloth will also become najis, but, if that cloth touc hes another wet thing, it cannot be said to be najis. In any case, if the wetness is so little, that it does not affect the other thing, then the Clean ...(tahir/pak) thing will not become najis, even if it had contacted the Najisul Ayn

Issue vrv: If a Clean (tahir/pak) thing touches a

najis thing and one doubts whether either or both of them were wet or not, the Clean .(tahir/pak) thing does not become najis

Issue \YTA: * If there are two things and one does not know which of them is Clean (tahir/pak), and which is najis, and later a damp Clean (tahir/pak) thing touches one of .them, that thing does not become najis

Issue 114: If the ground, cloth, or similar things are wet, then only that part will become najis where najasat reaches, and the remaining part will remain Clean .(tahir/pak). Same is the case with melon, cucumber etc

Issue \mathbf{vee}: When a syrup or ghee is in a fluid state, in a manner that if some quantity of it is removed, it does not leave an empty trace, the entire quantity will become najis immediately when even their slightest part becomes najis. But if it has solidified, and when some part of it is removed, a trace of emptiness is seen, then only that part will be najis which has come in contact with najasat, even if the empty trace gets filled up later. So, if the droppings of a rat fall on it, only that part will becom e najis on which .(the droppings have fallen, and the rest will remain Clean (tahir/pak

Issue ۱۳۱: If a fly or an insect sits on wet, najis thing, and later sits on wet, Clean (tahir/pak) thing, the Clean (tahir/pak) thing will become najis, if one is sure that the insect was carrying najasat

. (with it, and if one is not sure, then it remains Clean (tahir/pak

Issue ۱۳۲: If a part of one's body which is perspiring becomes najis, all those parts to which the sweat reaches, will become najis. Where it does not reach will remain Clean .((tahir/pak

Issue \mm: * If there is blood in the phlegm, or substance which comes out of the nose or throat, the part with blood will be najis, and the remaining part will be Clean (tahir/pak). Hence, if these substances come out of the mouth, or the nose, the part about which one is sure that najasat has reached, will be najis, and the part about which one is doubtful whether najasat has reached it or not, will be considered Clean .((tahir/pak)

Issue <code>\mmessive</code>: * If an ewer or a vessel with a hole in its bottom, is placed on najis ground, and its water ceases to flow, allowing water to collect under it, till it is seen as one with the water inside the vessel, the water in the vessel will be najis. However , if the water .inside the vessel continues to flow forcefully, it will not become najis

Issue \rb: If a thing enters the body reaching najasat, but has no trace of it when brought out of the body, it is Clean (tahir/pak). Hence, if the apparatus of enema, or its water, enters one's rectum, or a needle or knife, or any other similar thing, is driven into the body and has no trace

of najasat when it is taken out later, it is not najis. Same is the case with sputum and mucus of the nose, if it contacts blood within the body, but does not have any trace of .blood when it comes out of the body

Rules Regarding Najasaat

Issue ۱۳۶: To make the script and pages of holy Qur'an najis, and violate its sanctity, is undoubtedly haraam, and if it becomes najis, it should be made Clean (tahir/pak) immediately with water. In fact, as an obligatory precaution, it is haraam to make it najis even if no violation of sanctity is intended, and it is obligatory that it should be .made Clean (tahir/pak) by washing it with water

Issue <u>ww</u>: If the cover of the holy Qur'an becomes najis, causing its desecration, the .cover should be made Clean (tahir/pak) by washing it with water

Issue \mathcal{N}: * Placing the holy Qur'an on a Najisul Ayn, like, blood, or a dead body, even if .it be dry, is haraam, if the intention is to profane it

Issue ۱۳۹: Writing the holy Qur'an with najis ink, even one letter of it, amounts to .making it najis. And if written, it should be erased or washed off

Issue 18.1 If giving the holy Qur'an to a non-believer involves its desecration, it is .haraam to give it to him, and it is obligatory to take it back from him

Issue 141: If a page from the holy Qur'an, or any sacred object like a paper on which the names of Almighty Allah or

the Holy Prophet or the holy Imams are written, falls in a lavatory, it is obligatory to take it out and make it Clean (tahir/pak) with water, no matter what expenses it may entail. And, if it is not possible to take it out, the use of that lavatory should be discontinued till such time when one is certain that the page has dissolved and petered out. Similarly, if Turbatul Husayn (the sacred earth of Karbala, usually formed into a tablets to place one's forehead on, while offering prayers) falls into lavatory, and it is not possible to take it out, the lavatory should not be used until one becomes .sure that it (Turbatul Husayn) has ceased to exist, and no trace of it is present there

Issue YFY: It is haraam to eat or drink or make others eat or drink something which has become najis. However, one may give such a thing to a child, or an insane person. And if a child or an insane person eats or drinks najis thing on his own accord, or makes food najis with his najis hands before consuming it, it is not necessary to stop .him from doing so

Issue 1977: * To sell or lend a najis thing which can be made Clean (tahir/pak), has no objection, but the buyer or the borrower must be told about it, particularly in the :following two situations

I That if he is not informed, he might contravene the law of Shariah, like, if

.he wants to eat or drink it. Otherwise, it is not necessary to inform

That the buyer or the borrower will pay heed to the advice. If one knows that it will .have no effect, it will not be necessary to tell him

Issue ۱۴۴: If a person sees someone eat or drink something najis, or pray with a najis .dress, it is not necessary to admonish him

Issue 1%: * If a place or carpet of a man's house is najis, and if he sees that the wet body or dress of his visitor will touch the najis thing, since it is he who is responsible, therefore he should inform the visitor, provided the two situations mentioned in rule .157 obtain

Issue 149: * If the host comes to know during the meals, that the food is najis, he should inform the guests about it. But if one of the guests becomes aware of it, it is not necessary for him to inform others about it. However, if his dealings with the other guests are such, that he himself may become najis, or be involved in Najasat if they .became najis, he should inform them

Issue 1 for a borrowed object becomes najis, the borrower must inform the owner, provided the situations mentioned in rule 1 for is observed.

Issue 14A: * If a child says that a thing is najis, or that he has washed and made it Clean (tahir/pak), his word should not be accepted. But, if he is about to

ρ: ۳۵

attain the age of puberty, and assures that he has washed and made it Clean (tahir/pak), his word should be accepted if the t hing is normally in his charge, and if he .is reliable

Mutahhiraat

point

:(Issue 194: * There are twelve things which make najis objects Clean (tahir/pak

- Water .
- Earth .r
- The Sun ."
- (Transformation (Istihala .۴
 - د. Change (Inqilab)
 - (Transfer (Intigal .9
 - Islam .v
 - (Subjection (Taba'iyat .
- Removal of original najasat .4
- Confining (Istibra) of animal which feeds on najasat ...
 - Disappearance of a Muslim ...
- .Draining of the usual quantity of blood from the slaughtered body of an animal .vr

I. Water

Issue 10.: * Water makes najis thing Clean (tahir/pak), when the following four :conditions are fulfilled

The water should be pure. Hence a najis thing cannot be made Clean (tahir/pak). (with mixed water like rose_water, or melon_water etc. (Mudhaaf

.(The water should be Clean (tahir/pak .r

The water should not turn into Mudhaaf while the najis thing is being washed... Furthermore, the smell, colour, or taste of the najasat should not exist after the final washing, but if changes occur during earlier washings, there is no harm in it. For example, if a thing is washed with Kurr-water,or under-Kurr water and, in order to make it Clean (tahir/pak), it is necessary to wash it twice, it will become Clean (tahir/pak) if the changes in the water do not occur in the second washing. Any .changes occurring in the first washing would not matter

Small particles of Najisul Ayn should not remain behind in a najis thing after it has .* been washed. Other

conditions for making najis thing Clean (tahir/pak) by water less than Kurr will be .mentioned later

Issue 161: * The interior of a najis vessel, or utensil, must be washed three times if less than Kurr water is used, and as per obligatory precaution, the same will apply if Kurr or running water is used. If a dog drinks water or any other liquid from a utens il, the utensil should be first scrubbed with Clean (tahir/pak) earth, and after washing off the dust, it should be washed twice with Kurr or lesser water. Similarly, if the dog licks a utensil, and something remains in it, it should be scrubbed with dust before washin g. And if the saliva of a dog falls into the utensil, as per obligatory precaution, it should be .scrubbed with dust and then washed with water three times

Issue <code>lat: * If the mouth of a utensil which a dog has licked, is narrow, dust should be thrown into it and after adding some quantity of water, it should be shaken vigorously, so that the dust may reach all parts of it. Thereafter, the utensil should be wash ed in .the manner mentioned above .the manner mentioned .the manner mentioned above .the manner mentioned above .the manner mentioned .the manner menti</code>

Issue var: If a utensil is licked by a pig, or if it drinks any liquid from it, or in which a field-mouse has died, then it should be washed seven times with running water, or .Kurr or lesser water. It will not be necessary to scour it with dust

Issue 164: A utensil which

becomes najis because of alcoholic beverage, should be washed three times, with no .difference between Kurr, lesser, or running water

Issue 166: If an earthenware has been made of najis clay, or najis water has penetrated in it, it should be put into Kurr or running water, so that wherever water reaches, it will be Clean (tahir/pak). And if it is intended to make its interior Clean (tahir/pak) it should be left in Kurr or running water for such time, that the water would penetrate into its entire structure. And if the earthenware is moist, preventing water from reaching its inner parts, then it should be allowed to dry up, before it is put .in Kurr or running water

Issue 169: A najis utensil can be made Clean (tahir/pak) with under-Kurr water in two :ways

.The utensil should be filled up with water and emptied three times $\boldsymbol{.}$

Some quantity of water is poured in it, and then the utensil is vigorously shaken, so .r that the water reaches all najis parts before it is spilled. This should be done three .times

Issue Yav: If a large pot like a cauldron etc. becomes najis, it will be Clean (tahir/pak) if it is filled up with water three times, and emptied every time. Alternatively, if water is poured from above three times, in such a way that it reaches all its sides, and then the water which collects at the bottom is drawn out everytime, it will become Clean (tahir/pak). But as a recommended precaution, the

vessel used for drawing out water should be washed, when being used for the second .and third time

Issue NaA: * If najis copper and similar things are melted, and washed with water, their .(exterior becomes Clean (tahir/pak

Issue <code>\bq: * If a baking oven (Tannur)</code> becomes najis with urine, and if water is poured into it once from above, in a manner that it reaches all its sides, the oven will become Clean (tahir/pak). But as a recommended precaution, this should be done twice. And if the oven h as become najis due to something other than urine, then the najasat should be eliminated first, and thereafter, water will be poured into it as described. It is better that a pit or hole is dug at the bottom, so that water collects there. That .water is th en drawn out, and the pit is filled with Clean (tahir/pak) earth

Issue 19.: * If a najis thing is immersed once in Kurr or running water, in such a way that water reaches all its najis parts, it becomes Clean (tahir/pak). And in the case of a carpet or dress, it is not necessary to squeeze or wring or press it. And when body or .dress is najis because of urine, it must be washed twice even in Kurr water

Issue 191: * When a thing which has become najis with urine, is to be made Clean (tahir/pak) with water less than Kurr, it should be poured once, and as water flows off eliminating all

the traces of urine, the thing will become Clean (tahir/pak). But if dress or body has become najis be cause of urine, it must be washed twice so that it is Clean (tahir/pak). When a cloth or a carpet and similar things are made Clean (tahir/pak) with water which is less than Kurr, it must be wrung, or squeezed, till the water remaining in it .runs out

Issue 191: * If anything becomes najis with the urine of a suckling child, who has not yet started taking solid food, and, as a precaution, is less than two years old, the thing will be Clean (tahir/pak) if water is poured over it once, reaching all parts which had been na jis. As a recommended precaution, water should be poured over it once .again. And if it is a carpet or dress etc. it will not be necessary to squeeze it

Issue 197: * If anything becomes najis with najasat other than urine, it becomes Clean (tahir/pak) by first removing the najasat and then pouring under Kurr water once, allowing it to flow off. But, if it is a dress etc., it should be squeezed so that the .remaining water s hould flow off

Issue 1945: * If it is proposed to make Clean (tahir/pak) a mat, woven with thread, it should be immersed in Kurr or running water. When the essential najasat disappears from it, it will be Clean (tahir/pak). But if one uses under Kurr water for making it Clean (tahir/pak), then it

p: ۴.

must be wrung or sq ueezed in whatever way possible, even by passing it under the .feet, till water in it runs off

Issue 196: * If the exterior of wheat, rice, soap etc. becomes najis, it becomes Clean (tahir/pak) by dipping it in Kurr or running water. But, if their interior becomes najis, they will be Clean (tahir/pak) if Kurr or running water reaches the internal parts. However, in the case of a soap and similar objects, water does not reach the internal .parts at all

Issue 199: * If one doubts whether najis water has seeped into the interior of soap or .(not, its interior will be considered Clean (tahir/pak

Issue <code>vev: * If the outer part of rice, meat, or any other similar thing becomes najis, it may be placed in a bowl etc., and then water is poured on it once.Then the bowl is emptied, so that the objects in it become Clean (tahir/pak). But if the bowl itself is najis, this process must be repeated three times. At the end, the bowl will also become Clean (tahir/pak). If one wishes to make a dress or similar thing Clean (tahir/pak) in a container, one will pour water, and then press and squeeze the object .and tilt the container, so that the remaining wa ter pours off</code>

Issue 19A: * If a najis dress, which has been dyed with indigo or with any similar dye, is dipped into Kurr or running water, it will become Clean (tahir/pak) if water reaches all

its parts before water becomes mudhaaf with colour. But if it is made Clean (tahir/pak) with less than Kurr water, it will become Clean (tahir/pak) only if mudhaaf water does .not come out at the time of wringing or squeezing

Issue 1991: If a dress is washed with Kurr-water or running water, and later, for example, black mud is found stuck on it, the dress will be Clean (tahir/pak) if one does .not suspect that the black mud has prevented water from reaching the dress

Issue $vv \cdot : *$ If slush of mud or soap is seen on dress etc. after being made Clean (tahir/pak) with water, it will be considered Clean (tahir/pak). However, if najis water has reached the interior of mud or soap, then the exterior of the slush will be Clean .(tahir/pak), and its interior will be najis

Issue 1v1: A najis thing does not become Clean (tahir/pak) unless the Najisul Ayn is removed from it, but there is no harm if the colour, or smell of the najasat remains in it. So, if blood is removed from a cloth, and the cloth is made Clean (tahir/pak) with water, it will become Clean (tahir/pak) ev en if the colour of blood remains on it. But if, on account of the smell or colour, it becomes certain, or seems probable that some .particles of najasat are still present in the cloth etc., it will remain najis

Issue *vvr*: * If najasat of the body is removed in Kurr or running water, the body

Issue vr: * If najis food remains between the teeth, and water is taken in the mouth and moved in such a way that it reaches the entire najis food, the food becomes Clean .((tahir/pak

Issue 1999: * If the najis hair of head and face is washed with under Kurr-water and if it .is not overgrown, it is not necessary to squeeze them for remaining water to flow off

Issue 1va: * If a part of the najis body, or dress is washed with under Kurr-water the parts adjacent to it where water usually reaches will become Clean (tahir/pak), when the najis part becomes Clean (tahir/pak). It means that it is not necessary to wash those sides independently, as t he najis part and parts around it become Clean (tahir/pak) together. And similar is the case, if a Clean (tahir/pak) thing is placed by the side of a najis thing, and water is poured on both of them. Hence, if water is poured on all fingers while trying to make one najis finger Clean (tahir/pak), and najis as well as .Clean (tahir/pak) water reaches them all, they will all be Clean (tahir/pak) together

Issue ۱۷۶: Meat or fat

which becomes najis, can be made Clean (tahir/pak) with water like all other things. Same is the case if the body or dress has a little grease on it, which does not prevent .water from reaching it

Issue vvv: If a utensil or one's body is najis, but also so greasy that water cannot reach it, one should first remove the grease, so that water may reach one's body, or the .(utensil before making it Clean (tahir/pak

.Issue water which is connected with Kurr-water is considered to be Kurr

Issue 1v4: If a person washes a thing with water, and becomes sure that it has become Clean (tahir/pak), but doubts later whether or not he had removed the Najisul Ayn from it, he should wash it again, and ensure that the Najisul Ayn has been .removed

Issue 14.: If the ground which absorbs water (e.g. land on the surface of which there is .fine sand) becomes najis, it can be made Clean (tahir/pak) with under_Kurr water

Issue MI: * If the floor which is made of stones, or bricks or other hard ground, in which water is not absorbed, becomes najis, it can be made Clean (tahir/pak) with under-Kurr water, but, it is necessary that so much water is poured on it that it begins to flow. And if that water is not drained out, and it collects there, it should be drawn .out by a vessel or soaked by a cloth

Issue MAY: If the exterior of salt-stone or something resembling it, becomes

.najis, it can be made Clean (tahir/pak) with under-Kurr water

Issue ۱۸۳: If najis sugar, or syrup is turned into solid cubes, or granules, it will not become Clean (tahir/pak) if it is immersed in Kurr or running water.

II. Earth

Issue 1449: * The earth makes the sole of one's feet and shoes Clean (tahir/pak), :provided that the following four conditions are fulfilled

.(The earth should be Clean (tahir/pak .)

.The earth should be dry, as a precaution .r

As an obligatory precaution, the najasat should have stuck from the earth .*

If Najisul Ayn, like blood or urine, or something which has become najis, like najis .* clay, is stuck on the sole of a foot, or a shoe, it will be Clean (tahir/pak) only if it is cleared by walking on earth, or by rubbing the foot of the shoe against it. Therefore, if the Najisul Ayn vanishes by itself, and not by walking or rubbing on the ground, the foot or the sole will not be Clean (tahir/pak) by earth, as an obligatory precaution. And the earth should be dust or sand, or consisting of stones or laid with bricks; which means w alking on carpet, mats, green grass will not make the sole of feet or shoes .(Clean (tahir/pak)

Issue 146: Walking over a tar road, or a wooden floor, will not make the najis sole of .feet and shoes Clean (tahir/pak). It is a matter of Ishkal

Issue 1A9: In order to make the sole of one's feet or shoe Clean (tahir/pak), it

is better that one should walk a distance of at least fifteen arm-lengths or more, even if the najasat disappears by walking a lesser distance, or by rubbing one's foot on .earth

Issue www. It is not necessary that the najis sole of one's feet or shoe are wet. They .become Clean (tahir/pak) by walking on earth, even if they are dry

Issue 1AA: When the najis sole of one's foot or shoe becomes Clean (tahir/pak) by walking on earth, the parts adjacent to it, which are usually blotched with mud, .(become Clean (tahir/pak

Issue 1AA: If a person moves on his hands and knees, and his hands or knees become najis, it is improbable that they become Clean (tahir/pak) by such movement. Similarly, the end of a stick, the bottom of an artificial leg, the shoe of quadruped and the .(wheels of a car or a cart etc. would not be Clean (tahir/pak)

Issue 1902: If after walking, the smell or colour of the najasat, or its invisible particles, remain in the sole of the feet or the shoe, there is no harm in it, although the recommended precaution is that one should walk so much, that these things also .disappe ar

Issue 191: * The inner part of the shoe does not become Clean (tahir/pak) by walking, and similarly, the under part of the socks will not become Clean (tahir/pak), unless it is .made of skin or something similar, and one walks with it

III. The Sun

Issue 197: * The sun makes the earth, building, and

:the walls Clean (tahir/pak), provided the following five conditions are fulfilled

The najis thing should be sufficiently wet, and if it is dry, it should be made wet so . .that the sun dries it up

If the Najisul Ayn is present on that thing, it should be removed from it before it is .r .dried by the sun

Nothing should intervene between the najis thing and the sun. Therefore, if the rays .* fall on the najis thing from behind a curtain etc, or a cloud, and makes it dry, the thing will not become Clean (tahir/pak). But, there is no harm if the cloud is so thin that it .does not serve as an impediment, between the najis thing and the sun

Only the sun should make the najis thing dry. So, if a najis thing is jointly dried by the .* wind and the sun, it will not become Clean (tahir/pak). However, it would not matter if the wind blows lightly, and it may not be said that it has had any share in making the .najis thing dry

the surface of the najis earth, or building, first, and later on dries the inner part, only the surface will become Clean (tahir/pak), and the inner portion will remain najis

Issue 1987: * A najis mat will be made Clean (tahir/pak) by the sun, but if it is woven with threads, then the threads

becoming Clean (tahir/pak) is a matter of Ishkal. Similarly, the sun does not, in all .probabilities, make Clean (tahir/pak) the trees, the grass, the doors and the windows

Issue ۱۹۴: If the sun shines on najis earth, and one doubts later whether the earth was wet or not at that time, or whether the wetness dried up because of the sunshine or not, the earth will remain najis. Similarly, if one doubts whether Najisul Ayn had been removed from the earth before sunshine, or whether there was any impediment .preventing direct sunshine, the earth will remain najis

Issue 196: If the sun shines on one side of a najis wall and as a consequence of it, the other side of the wall also dries up, then both the sides will be considered Clean .((tahir/pak

(IV. Transformation (Istihala

Issue ۱۹۶: If a najis thing undergoes such a change, that it assumes the category of a Clean (tahir/pak) thing it becomes Clean (tahir/pak); for example, if a najis wood burns and is reduced to ashes, or a dog falls in a salt-marsh and transforms into salt, it becomes Clean (tahir/pak). But a thing do es not become Clean (tahir/pak) if its essence or category does not change; like, if wheat is ground into flour, or is used for .(baking bread, it does not become Clean (tahir/pak)

Issue 1972: * Any earthenware which is made of najis clay, is najis. But coal derived .from najis wood will be Clean (tahir/pak), if it has no semblance of its origin

Issue ۱۹۸: A

р: ۴л

najis thing about which it is not known whether it has undergone any transformation .(Istihala) or not, remains najis

(V. Change (Inqilab

Issue 199: Any liquor which becomes vinegar by itself, or by mixing it with vinegar or .(salt, becomes Clean (tahir/pak

Issue Y···: * Wine which is prepared from najis grapes etc., or if any external najasat .reaches it, would not become Clean (tahir/pak), if it turns into vinegar

.Issue TOT: Vinegar which is prepared from najis grapes, raisins and dates is najis

Issue r.r. If tiny stems and stalks from grapes or dates are added, and then vinegar is poured over it, or, if cucumber and brinjal is added before it turns into vinegar, there .will be no harm, except if it becomes an intoxicant, before becoming vinegar

Issue $r_{r}r_{r} * If$ the juice of grapes ferments by itself, or when heated, it becomes haraam. However, if it boils so much that only $r_{r}r$ part of it is left, it becomes halal. And it has already been mentioned in rule $r_{r}r$ that the juice of grapes does not become .najis on fermentation

Issue $\tau \cdot \tau$: * If τ / τ of the grape juice gets reduced without fermentation, and the remainder ferments, and if it is commonly held as grape juice and not as syrup, it will .be haraam, as an obligatory precaution

Issue $r \cdot a$: The juice of grapes, about which it is not known whether fermentation has .taken place or not, is halal. But if it ferments, then it will not be halal till r/r of it is gone

:Issue ۲۰۶

If, for example, there are some ripe grapes in a bunch of unripe grapes, and the juice of that bunch is not commonly known as "grape juice", it will be halal even if it .ferments

Issue Y.V: If one grape falls in something which is boiling with heat, and if it ferments, but does not get dissolved in it, eating that grape alone will be haraam

Issue Y.A: If juice of grapes is being cooked in several pots, it is permissible to use the .same spoon for the pot which has boiled, and the one which has not

Issue ۲۰۹: A thing, about which one does not know whether it is unripe grapes or ripe .grapes, will be halal if it ferments

(VI. Transfer (Intigal

Issue $r_{1+2} * If$ the blood of a human being, or of an animal whose blood gushes forth when its large vein is cut, is sucked by an insect, normally known to be bloodless, and it becomes part of its body, the blood becomes Clean (tahir/pak). This process is called .Intigal

But when a blood_sucking leech sucks human blood during some treatment, it will be najis, because it is not considered as part of its body – it is considered as human .blood

Issue rue If one kills a mosquito which has sat on one's body, and blood which it has sucked comes out, it will be considered Clean (tahir/pak), as it was destined to be its part, even if the time gap between its sucking and it being killed be very small. ,However

VII. Islam

Issue rir: If an unbeliever testifies Oneness of Allah, and the Prophethood of Prophet Muhammad, in whatever language, he becomes a Muslim. And just as he was najis before, he becomes Clean (tahir/pak) after becoming a Muslim, and his body, along with the saliva and the sw eat, is Clean (tahir/pak). But if he has any Najisul Ayn in his body, it should be removed, and then washed. In fact, that part should be washed .even if the najisul ayn had been removed earlier, as per obligatory precaution

Issue rir: * If before an unbeliever becomes a Muslim, his wet dress touched his body, as an obligatory precaution, it should be avoided, regardless of whether it is on his .body or not

Issue TIF: If an unbeliever professes Islam, he will be Clean (tahir/pak) even if another person is not sure whether he has embraced Islam sincerely, or not. And the same order applies even if it is known that he has not sincerely accepted Islam, but his words or deeds do not betray anything which may be contrary to the confirmation by .him of the Oneness of Allah, and of Prophet Muhammad being Prophet of Allah

(VIII. Subjection (Taba'iyat

Issue 119: When wine is transformed into vinegar, its container, up to the level wine reached on account of fermentation, will become Clean (tahir/pak). But, if the back part

of the container became najis because of contact with wine, it should be avoided, .even after wine h as transformed into vinegar

Issue TNV: * The child of an unbeliever becomes Clean (tahir/pak) by Taba'iyat, in two :cases

If an unbeliever embraces Islam, his child in subjection to him becomes Clean . (tahir/pak). Similarly, if the mother, paternal grandfather, or paternal grandmother of a child embraces Islam, the child will become Clean (tahir/pak), provided that it is in .their custody and care

If the child of an unbeliever is captured by Muslims, and his father, paternal.r grandfather or maternal grandfather is not with him, he becomes Clean (tahir/pak). In both the cases, the child becomes Clean (tahir/pak) by subjection, on the condition that if it has attained the ag e of understanding and discerning, it does not show .inclination to Kufr

Issue TIA: The plank or slab of stone on which a dead body is given Ghusl, and the cloth with which his private parts are covered, and the hands of the person who gives Ghusl and all things washed, together with the dead body, become Clean (tahir/pak) .when Ghusl is over

Issue TIA: When a person washes something with water to make it Clean (tahir/pak), his hands washed along with that thing, will be Clean (tahir/pak) when the thing is .(Clean (tahir/pak).

Issue TT.: * If cloth etc. is washed with under-Kurr water and is squeezed as usual, allowing water to flow off, the water which still remains in it is Clean

.(tahir/pak)

Issue TT1: * When a najis utensil is washed with under-Kurr water, the small quantity .(of water left in it after spilling the water of final wash, is Clean (tahir/pak

IX. Removal of Najisul Ayn

Issue YYY: * If body of an animal is stained with an Najisul Ayn like blood or with something which has become najis, for example, najis water, its body becomes Clean (tahir/pak) when the najasat disappears. Similarly, the inner parts of the human body, for example inne r parts of mouth, or nose or inner ears become Clean (tahir/pak), after the najasat has disappeared. But the internal najasat, like the blood from the gums or the teeth, does not make inner mouth najis. Similarly, any external thing which is placed internally in the bo dy, does not become najis when it meets with the internal najasat. So if the dentures come in contact with blood from other teeth, it does not require rinsing. Of course, if it contacts najis food, it must be made Clean .(tahir/pak) with water

Issue TTTE: * Those parts of the lips and the eyes which overlap when shut, will be considered as inner parts of the body, and they need not be washed when external najasat reaches them. But a part of which one is not sure whether it is internal or external, m ust be washed with water

.if it meets with external najasat

Issue ۲۲۵: If najis dust settles on a cloth or carpet, but is shaken off and thereafter, .something wet touches that cloth etc. that thing will not become najis

X. Istibra of an Animal which Eats Najasat

As a recommended precaution, the following animals should be prevented from :eating najasat for the period specified

- Camel for ۴. days
 - Cow for Y. days •
- Goat/Sheep for v. days •
- Water_fowl for \lor or \diamond days
 - Domestic hen for r days •

The period specified should be completed, even if the animals cease to be considered .as eaters of najasat earlier than that

XI. Disappearance of a Muslim

Issue rvv: * When body, dress, household utensil, carpet or any similar thing which has been in the possession of a Muslim becomes najis, and thereafter that Muslim disappears, the things in question can be treated as Clean (tahir/pak), if one believes that he may have was hed them. But the recommended precaution is that he should :not take them as Clean (tahir/pak), except with the following conditions That Muslim should be believing in the najasat of an object which made his body ${\scriptstyle \bullet}$,or dress najis. For example

if his dress with its wetness touches a Kafir, and he does not believe a Kafir to be .najis, his dress will not be deemed Clean (tahir/pak) after his disap pearance

.That Muslim should know that his body or dress has touched a najis thing •

That the man should have been seen using that thing for a purpose which requires • it being Clean (tahir/pak). For example, he should have been seen offering prayers .with that dress

There should be an expectation that the Muslim knows that the condition for the • act he wants to perform is to be Clean (tahir/pak). For example, if he does not know that the dress of one who offers prayers should be Clean (tahir/pak), and he offers .(prayers with a najis dress, that dress cannot be considered to be Clean (tahir/pak)

The Muslim should be conscious of the difference between najis and Clean • (tahir/pak), and that he should not be careless about it. If he is careless, his things will .(not be considered Clean (tahir/pak

Issue <code>rrA: * If a person is certain or satisfied that a thing which was najis has become Clean (tahir/pak), or if two just persons testify showing why it is Clean (tahir/pak), then that thing is Clean (tahir/pak). And similarly, when a person who possesses the najis thing, reliably says that it has b ecome Clean (tahir/pak), or when a Muslim has washed the najis thing with water, even if it may not be known whether or</code>

.(not he has washed it properly, the thing will be considered Clean (tahir/pak

Issue TTA: If a person undertakes to wash and make Clean (tahir/pak) the dress of another person and confirms having washed it, and if the other person is satisfied .(with what he is told, the dress is Clean (tahir/pak)

Issue rr_{r} : * If a person is in such a mental state that he can never be certain about a najis thing becoming Clean (tahir/pak), he should follow the method used by the .common people

XII. Flowing out of Blood of a Slaughtered Animal in Normal Quantity

Issue YTY: As stated in rule 4A, if an animal is slaughtered in accordance with the rules prescribed by Islam, and blood flows out of its body in normal quantity, the blood .(which still remains in the body of the animal is Clean (tahir/pak

Issue The above rule is applicable only to an animal whose meat is halal to eat, and does not apply to an animal whose meat is haraam. In fact, as a recommended precaution, it does not apply to the haraam parts of the body of an animal, whose .meat is halal to eat

Rules About Utensils

Issue YTT: If a utensil is made of the hide of a dog, or a pig or the dead animal (not slaughtered lawfully), it is haraam to eat or drink anything from that utensil, if its najasat is caused by wetness. Also, that utensil should not be used for Wudhu and Ghus I, and for other purposes for which only Clean (tahir/pak) things should be used. And the recommended

precaution is that the skin of a dog, or pig or a dead animal, should not at all be used, even if it is not in the form of a utensil.

Issue rmf: It is haraam to use gold and silver vessels for eating and drinking purposes, and as an obligatory precaution, their general use is also haraam. However, it is not haraam to have them in possession as item of decoration, although it is better to av oid them as a precautionary measure. Similarly, it is not haraam to manufacture gold and silver vessels, or to buy and sell them for possession or decoration, but it is better .to avoid

Issue ima: * If the clip of a tea_glass (istakaan) made of gold or silver is classified as a utensil, it will be equivalent to a tea_glass made of gold or silver (and it will be haraam to use it for drinking purposes). And if it (the clip) is not classified as utensil, there is no .harm in using it

.Issue TTP: * There is no harm in using vessels which are gold-plated or silver-plated

Issue \text{There is no harm in using a utensil which is made of alloy mixed with gold and silver, if the proportion of alloy is such that the utensil cannot be said to be made .of gold or silver

Issue YTA: * If a person transfers food from the utensil made of gold or silver into another utensil, he can eat in or from it, provided that the

.later utensil is not considered as part of the package

Issue stres: There is no harm using the tip of the pipe used in Huqqa, or the scabbard of a sword, or knife, or the frame of the Holy Qur'an made of gold or silver. However, the recommended precaution is that the receptacles of perfume, or surma, or opium .made of gold or silver should not be used

Issue YF: There is no harm in eating or drinking from gold and silver utensils, if one is .helpless and has no alternative, but he should not eat or drink to his fill

Issue YF1: There is no harm in using a utensil, about which it is not known whether it is .made of gold or silver, or something else

Wudhu

point

Issue YFY: In Wudhu, it is obligatory to wash the face and hands, and to wipe the front .portion of the head and the upper part of two feet

Issue YFT: * The length of the face should be washed from the upper part of the forehead, where hair grow, up to the farthest end of the chin, and its breadth should be washed to the part covered between the thumb and the middle finger. If even a small part of this area is left out, Wudhu will be void. Thus, in order to ensure that the prescribed part has been fully washed, one should also wash a bit of the adjacent .parts

Issue YFF: If the hands or the face of a person are larger or

р: ۵л

smaller than normal, he should observe how people normally wash their faces, and follow accordingly. Also, if he has hair on part of his forehead, or the frontal part of his ...head is bald, he should wash his forehead as is usually washed by the people

Issue <code>rfa</code>: If a person suspects that there is dirt or something else in the eyebrows, and corners of his eyes, and on his lips, which does not permit water to reach them, and if that suspicion is reasonable, he should examine it before performing Wudhu, .and re move any such thing if it is there

Issue YFP: If the skin of the face is visible from under the hair, one should make the water reach the skin, but if it is not visible, it is sufficient to wash the hair, and it is not .necessary to make the water reach beneath the hair

Issue YFV: If a person doubts whether his skin is visible from under the hair of the face or not, he should, as an obligatory precaution, wash his hair, and also make the water .reach the skin

Issue YFA: * While performing Wudhu, it is not obligatory that one should wash the inner parts of the nose, nor of the lips and eyes which cannot be seen when they close. However, in order to ensure that all parts have been washed, it is obligatory that some portion of these parts (i.e. inner parts of nose, lips and eyes) are also included. And if a

person did not know how much of the face should be washed, and does not remember whether he has washed his face thoroughly in Wudhu already performed, his prayer s will be valid, and there will be no need to do fresh Wudhu for the ensuing .prayers

Issue TFA: * The face and hands should be washed from above downwards, and if one .washes the opposite way, his Wudhu will be void

Issue YD:: * If a person makes his hand wet, and passes it over his face and hands, and if the moisture in the hand is enough to cover both thoroughly, it will be sufficient. .It is not necessary that water flows on the face or the hands

Issue ran: * After washing the face, one should first wash the right hand and then the .left hand, from the elbows to the tips of the fingers

Issue YaY: * In order to ensure that each elbow has been washed thoroughly, one .should include some portion above the elbow in washing

Issue <code>rar</code>: If before washing his face, a person has washed his hands up to the wrist, he should, while performing Wudhu, wash them up to the tips of the fingers, and if he .washes them only up to the wrist, his Wudhu is void

Issue YDF: * While performing Wudhu, it is obligatory to wash the face and the hands once, and it is recommended to wash them twice. Washing them three or more times is haraam. As regards to which washing should

p: %

be treated as the first, it will depend upon wa shing the face and hand thoroughly, leaving no room for precaution, with the niyyat of Wudhu. So, if he pours water on his face ten times with the intention of the first washing, there is no harm, but when he will then wash with the niyyat of Wudhu, it wi II be called the first time. Thus, he can go on pouring water on his face several times, and in the final wash, make the niyyat of Wudhu. But if he follows this procedure, then the face and the hands should be . washed once only, as an obligatory precaution

Issue Yab: After washing both the hands, one performing Wudhu should wipe the front part of his head with the wetness which is in his hand; the recommended precaution is that he should wipe it with the palm of his right hand, from the upper part, .downwards

Issue Yap: The part on which wiping should be performed, is one fourth frontal part of the head. It is sufficient to wipe as much at any place in this part of the head, although the recommended precaution is that the length should be equal to one finger, and its .breadth should be equal to three joined fingers

Issue YaY: It is not necessary that the wiping of the head should be performed on its skin. It is also in order if a man wipes the hair on the front of his head. However, if

p: %

the hair are so long that when combed they fall on his face, or on other parts of his head, he should wipe his hand on the roots of his hair, or part the hair and wipe the skin. If a person collects his hair on the front side of his head, or on other parts of his head and wipes them, or if he wipes the hair of other places, such a wiping w ould be .void

Issue $r_{\Delta\Lambda:}$ * After wiping the head, one should wipe with the moisture present in one's hands, one's feet from any toe of the foot up to the joint. As a recommended precaution, the right foot should be wiped with the right hand, and the left foot with .the left hand

Issue Ya4: Wiping of the feet can have any breadth, but it is better that the breadth of the wiping should be equal to three joined fingers, and it is still better that the wiping .of the entire foot is done with the entire hand

Issue $r_{P+1} * As$ a precaution, at the time of wiping the foot, one should place one's hand on the toes and then draw it to the joint, or that one should place the hand on the joint and draw it to the toes. One should not simply place the whole hand on the .foot, and pull it a little

Issue $r_{P1: *}$ While wiping one's hand and feet, it is necessary to move one's hand on them, and

if the feet and head are moved leaving the hand stationary, Wudhu would be void. However, there is no harm if the head and feet move slightly, while the hand is be ing .moved for wiping

Issue $r_{PT:*}$ The parts of wiping should be dry, and if they are so wet that the wetness of the palm of the hand has no effect on them, the wiping will be void. However, there is no harm if the wetness on those part is so insignificant, that the moisture of th e .palm overcomes it

Issue YPT: If wetness disappears in the palm, it cannot be made wet with fresh water. In that situation, the person performing Wudhu should obtain moisture from his beard. If he obtains moisture from any part other than the beard, it would be improper, and is a matter of Ishkal

Issue <code>YPF: * If the wetness of palm is just enough for wiping the head, then as an obligatory precaution, one should wipe the head first, and for the wiping of feet, the ...wetness should be obtained from the beard</code>

Issue YPA: * Wiping performed on socks or shoes is void. But if one is unable to remove his socks or shoes because of severe cold, or fear of life, or a robber, the obligatory precaution is that he will wipe on the socks or shoes, and then perform tayammum al so. And if a person is under Taqayya (hiding one's faith), he can perform wiping on his socks and

p: %

.shoes

Issue ۲۶۶: If the upper part of his feet is najis, and it cannot also be washed for wiping, .one should perform tayammum

(Wudhu By Immersion (Wudhu Irtimasi

Issue YPV: * Wudhu by immersion means that one should dip one's face and hands into water, with the intention of performing Wudhu. And there can be no problem in .performing wiping with the moisture thus acquired, though it is against precaution

Issue YPA: Even while performing Wudhu by immersion, one should wash one's face and hand downwards from above. Hence, when a person dips his face and hands in water, with the intention of Wudhu, he should dip his face in water from the forehead .and his hands f rom elbows

Issue ۲۶۹: There is no harm in performing Wudhu of some parts by immersion, and of .others in the usual way

Recommended Supplications

Issue YV+: It has been recommended that a person performing Wudhu should recite the following supplication when his eyes fall on water: Bismillahi wa billahi wal hamdu lil lahil lazi ja'alal ma'a tahura wa lam yaj alhu najisa. (I begin my ablution in the Name .(of Allah. All praise is due to Allah, Who made water purifying, and not najis

While washing the hands before performing Wudhu, one should say: Alla hummaj alni minat tawwabina waj alni minal mutatah hirin. (O Lord! Make me of those who repent .(and purify themselves

While rinsing the mouth one should say: Alla Humma laq qini hujjati yawma alqaka wa atliq lisani bizikrika. (O Lord! Dictate to me the principles of faith on the

.(Day I meet You, and make my tongue fluent with Your remembrance

While washing the nose one should say: Alla humma la tuharrim 'alaya rihal jannati waj 'alni mim man yashummu riha ha wa rawha ha wa tiba ha. (O Lord! Do not deprive me of the fragrance of Paradise, and make me of those who smell its fragrance and .(per fume

While washing the face, one should say: Alla humma bayyiz wajhi yawma taswaddufihil wujuh wala tusawwid waj hi yawma tabyazzul wujuh. (O Lord! Make my face bright on the Day when the faces will turn dark. Do not darken my face on the .(Day when the face s are bright

While pouring water over the right elbow, one should say: Alla humma a'tini kitabi bi yamini wal khulda fil jinani bi yasari wa hasibni hisaban yasira. (O Lord! Give my book of deeds in my right hand, and a permanent stay in Paradise on my left, and m ake my .(reckoning an easy one

While pouring water over the left elbow, one should say: Alla humma la tutini kitabi bishimali wala min wara'i zahri wala taj alha maghlu latan ila unuqi wa a'uzu bika min muqat ta'atin niran. (O Lord! Do not give my book of deeds in my left hand, n or from .(behind my back, nor chain it to my neck. I seek refuge in You from the Hell-fire

While performing the wiping of the head, one should say: Alla humma ghashshini bi rahmatika wa barakatika wa 'afwika. (O Lord! Cover

p: %

.(me with Your Mercy, Blessings and Forgiveness

While performing the wiping of the feet, one should say: Alla humma thabbitni alas sirati yawma tazillu fihil aqdam. Waj'al sa'yi fi ma yurzika 'anni ya zal jalali wal ikram. (O Lord! Keep me firm on the Bridge (to Paradise) on the Day when the feet will slip, .(!and help me in my efforts to do things which will please You, O' Glorious and Mighty

Condition for the Validity of Wudhu

:Following are the conditions for a correct Wudhu

The first condition is that the water should be Clean (tahir/pak), and clean, not sullied • .(with dirt, even if that dirt is Clean (tahir/pak

.The second condition is that the water should be pure, and not mixed •

Issue rvi: Wudhu performed with najis or mixed water is void, even if one may not be aware of its being najis, or mixed, or may have forgotten about it. And if one has .offered prayers with that Wudhu, one should repeat that prayers with a valid Wudhu

Issue <code>rvr: * If a person does not have any water to perform Wudhu, except that which is murky with clay, he should perform tayammum if only a short time is left for prayers; and if he has enough time at his disposal, he should wait till the water .becomes lim pid, and then perform Wudhu with it</code>

.(The third condition is that the water should be Mubah (permissible for use ${\scriptstyle \bullet}$

Issue YVT: * To perform Wudhu with usurped water, or with water about which one does not know whether the

owner would allow its use, is haraam, and Wudhu will be void. Furthermore, if the water of Wudhu used for washing face and hands, falls on usurped land, or if the space in which he performs Wudhu is usurped, his obligation will be to do tayammum, if he has no other place to go for Wudhu. And if another lawful place is available, he should go there for Wudhu. And if he does Wudhu at the first place, his Wu dhu will be .valid, but he will have committed a sin

Issue YVF: * If a person does not know whether the pool or tank of water of a madressah has been dedicated to the general public, or exclusively to the students of madressah, there is no harm in doing Wudhu there, provided that people usually do .so at that pl ace without prohibition

Issue <code>rva: * If a person who does not wish to offer prayers in a particular mosque, is not aware whether its pool has been dedicated to the general public, or specifically to those who offer prayers in that mosque, he cannot perform Wudhu with the water of th e pool of that mosque. However, if people who do not pray in that mosque, usually .perform Wudhu there, without any prohibition, he can perform Wudhu from that pool</code>

Issue ۲۷۶: * Performing Wudhu from the pools of the inns and hotels etc. by persons who are not residing there, is valid if the other persons who are not staying

p: %

.there usually perform Wudhu with that water, without being prohibited

Issue YVY: * There is no harm if a person performs Wudhu in the water flowing in big canals, even if he does not know whether the owner of that canal would allow. But, if the owner of the canal prohibits performing Wudhu with that water, or if he is a minor, or an insane person, then as a recommended precaution, one should refrain from .doing Wudhu in it

Issue YVA: * If a person forgets that the water has been usurped, and performs Wudhu with it, his Wudhu is in order. But, if a person has usurped the water himself, .and then forgets about it, his Wudhu with that water will be void

The fourth condition is that the container of the water, used by the person • .(concerned for Wudhu, should be Mubah (permissible for use by him

The fifth condition is that, as an obligatory precaution, the container of the water • used for Wudhu should not be made of gold or silver. The details of these two rules .will follow later

Issue YVA: * If the water for Wudhu is in a usurped container or is in the vessels of gold and silver, and there is no other water available, he should transfer that water lawfully into another container, and then do Wudhu. If he cannot possibly do that, he s hould perform tayammum. However, if he has other water, he should use that for Wudhu. And in either case, if

p: %

he acts against the rule and performs Wudhu with the water which is either in a .usurped container, or is made of gold or silver, his wudhu will be in order

Issue YA+: A pool of water which has a usurped stone or brick in it, can be used for Wudhu, if drawing water from it would not in any way amount to using that brick or stone. If it amounts to that, then drawing water will be haraam, but Wudhu will be .valid

Issue TAN: If a pool or a canal is dug in the courtyards of the Shrines of Imams, or their descendents, which was previously a grave-yard, there is no harm in performing Wudhu with water of that pool or canal, if he did not know that land was previously .dedica ted as a graveyard

The sixth condition is that parts of the body on which Wudhu is performed, should be • . .Clean (tahir/pak), at the time of washing and wiping

Issue TAT: If the place which has been already washed or wiped in Wudhu becomes .najis, before the completion of the Wudhu, it will be deemed valid

Issue TAT: If any other part of the body other than the parts of Wudhu is najis, the Wudhu will be in order. However, if the outlet of urine or excretion have not been made Clean (tahir/pak), the recommended precaution is that one should make them .Clean (tahir/pak) first, and then perfor m Wudhu

,Issue ۲۸۴: * If any one part of Wudhu was najis

and after performing Wudhu one doubts whether he washed it before Wudhu or not, .his Wudhu will be valid. But he should wash the part which was najis

Issue TAD: If a person has a cut or wound on his face, or hands, and the blood from it does not stop, and if water is not harmful for him, he should, after washing the healthy parts of that limb in proper sequence, put the place of wound or cut in Kurr-water o r running water, and press it a little so that the blood may stop. Then he should pass his finger on the wound or cut, within the water, from above downwards, .so that water may flow on it. This way his Wudhu will be in order

The seventh condition is that the person doing Wudhu should have sufficient time at • . his disposal for Wudhu and Salat

Issue YAP: If the time is so short that by doing Wudhu, the entire prayers or a part of it will have to be offered after its time, he should perform tayammum. But if he feels .that the time required for tayammum and Wudhu is equal, then he should do Wudhu

Issue YAV: * If a person who should have performed tayammum owing to little time for Salat at his disposal, performs Wudhu with the niyyat of Qurbat, or for any Mustahab act, like, reading the holy Qur'an, his Wudhu is in order. Similarly, his Wudhu will be v alid if he did

p:v•

.it for that Salat , as long as it was not devoid of niyyat of Qurbat

The eighth condition is that one should perform Wudhu with the niyyat of Qurbat i.e. • to obey the orders of Allah. If, a person performs Wudhu, for the purpose of cooling .himself or for some other purpose, the Wudhu would be void

Issue TAA: It is not necessary that one should utter the niyyat of Wudhu in words, or think about it in his mind. It is sufficient that all the acts relating to Wudhu are .performed in compliance with the order of Almighty Allah

The ninth condition is that Wudhu should be performed in the prescribed sequence, • that is, he should first wash his face, then his right hand and then his left hand, and thereafter, he should wipe his head and then the feet. As a recommended precaut ion, he should not wipe both the feet together. He should wipe the right foot first and then .the left

The tenth condition is that the acts of Wudhu should be done one after the other, • .without time gap in between

Issue YAA: * If there is so much gap between the acts of Wudhu, that it can not be said that it is being performed in normal succession, Wudhu will be void. But if there is a justifiable excuse, like water being exhausted or forgetting, at the time of washing or wiping, he should first ensure that all the preceding parts which he had washed

p: v)

or wiped have not dried up. If they have all dried up, his Wudhu will be void. But if all the parts have not dried up, then his Wudhu will be in order. For example, while washing his left arm, he finds that his right arm has dried up, but his face is still wet, .his Wudhu will be valid

Issue rave If a person performs acts of Wudhu consecutively, but the moisture of the previous parts dries up owing to hot weather, or excessive heat of the body or any .other similar cause, his Wudhu is in order

Issue 191: * There is no harm in walking while performing Wudhu. Hence, if after washing his face and hands, a person walks a few steps and then wipes his head and .feet, his Wudhu is valid

The eleventh condition is that a person doing Wudhu should wash his hands and • face and wipe his head and feet himself. Hence, if another person makes him perform Wudhu, or helps him in pouring water over his face, or hands, or in wiping his head, or .feet, his Wudhu is void

Issue YAY: * If a person cannot perform Wudhu himself, he should appoint someone to assist him, even if it means washing and wiping jointly. And if that person demands any payment for that, he should be paid, provided one can afford, and one does not sustain a ny loss. But he should make niyyat of Wudhu himself, and should wipe using .his own hands

p: vr

If the person himself cannot participate in actually doing Wudhu, and if he must be assisted by another person, then an obligatory precaution is that both should mak e the niyyat of Wudhu. Then his assistant will hold his hand, and help him do the wiping. And if that is not possible, he will take some moisture from his hands, and with that .moisture wipe his hand and feet

Issue ۲۹۳: * One should not obtain assistance in performing those acts of Wudhu, .which one can perform alone

.The twelfth condition is that there should be no constraint for using water *•

Issue ۲۹۴: If a person fears that he will fall ill if he performs Wudhu, or, if water is used up for Wudhu, no water will be left for drinking, he does not have to do Wudhu. If he was unaware that water was harmful to him, and he performed Wudhu, and later on, .it turned out to be harmful, his Wudhu will be void

Issue 1960: If one finds that using minimum quantity for washing the face and the hands properly, will not be harmful, he should do Wudhu by restricting himself to that .quantity of water

The thirteenth condition is that there should be no impediment in the way of water • .reaching the parts of Wudhu

Issue ۲۹۶: * If a person finds that something has stuck to any part of Wudhu, but doubts whether it will prevent water from reaching there, he should remove that thing, or pour water

.under it

Issue YAV: * Dirt under the fingernails would not affect Wudhu. However, when the nails are cut, and there remains dirt which prevents water from reaching the skin, then that dirt must be removed. Moreover, if the nails are unusually long, the dirt .collected beneath the unusual part, ought to be cleansed

Issue YAA: If swelling takes place on the face, or hands, or the front part of the head, or the feet because of being burns or other reason, it will be sufficient to wash and wipe over the swelling. If there is an opening or hole in it, it will not be necessar y to reach water under the skin. In fact, if a part of its skin gets peeled off, it is not at all necessary to pour water under the unpeeled part. However, at times there is skin which hangs loose after having peeled off, it should be cut off, or water sh ould be .poured underneath

Issue ۲۹۹: If a person doubts whether something has remained stuck to the parts of Wudhu, and if it is a doubt which is deemed sensible by the people, like, a potter doubting whether clay is stuck to his hands after his work, he should examine and clean his hands by scrubbing etc, till he is sure that there are no remnants, and that .water will reach there

Issue r.: If there is dirt on the part of Wudhu which will not prevent water reaching the body while washing or

wiping, the Wudhu will be in order. Similarly, if some white lime splashed from the whitewash stays on the body, not obstructing water from reachin g it, Wudhu will be valid. And if one doubts whether it may obstruct, then one should remove the .splashed particles

Issue reverse * If a person was aware before performing Wudhu, that on some parts of Wudhu, there is something which could prevent water from reaching them, but if he doubts after performing Wudhu whether water reached those parts or not, his . Wudhu will be valid

Issue $\mathbf{r} \cdot \mathbf{r} : *$ If on some part of Wudhu, there is an obstruction which at times allows water to reach the skin and at times does not, and if he doubts after having performed Wudhu about water having reached the skin, as a recommended precaution, he should repeat the Wudhu, particularly if he had not been mindful about .ensuring that water reaches

Issue $r \cdot r$: * If after Wudhu a person finds something on the parts of Wudhu which prevents water from reaching the skin, not knowing whether it was present at the time of Wudhu, or it appeared later, his Wudhu would be in order. But if he knows that at the time of Wudhu he was not bothered about that obstruction, then the .recommended precaution is that he should repeat Wudhu

Issue $r_{\cdot}r_{:*}$ If a person doubts after Wudhu whether any obstruction was there or not, .his Wudhu will be valid

Rules Regarding Wudhu

Issue r.a: If a person doubts too often

about the acts of Wudhu and its conditions, like, about water being Clean (tahir/pak), .or its not being usurped, he should not pay any heed to such doubt

Issue $r \cdot r$: If a person doubts whether his Wudhu has become void, he should treat it as valid. But, if he did not perform Istibra (rule no. vr) after urinating, and performed Wudhu, and thereafter some fluid was discharged about which he was not sure .whether it was urine or something else, his Wudhu will be void

Issue $r \cdot v$: If a person doubts whether he has performed Wudhu or not, he should .perform Wudhu

Issue $r \cdot A$: * If a person is sure that he has performed Wudhu, and has also committed an act which invalidates Wudhu (e.g. urinating), but does not remember which happened first, he should act as follows

- . If this situation arises before his Salat , he should perform Wudhu ${\scriptstyle \bullet}$
 - .If it arises during Salat , he should break it and perform Wudhu •

If it arises after Salat , that Salat will be valid, but for the next prayers, however, he • .should perform Wudhu

Issue r.q. If after or during Wudhu, a person becomes sure that he has not washed certain parts or has not wiped them, and if the moisture of the parts preceding them has dried up due to lapse of time, he should perform Wudhu again. And if the moisture has not dried up, or has dried up owing to hot weather, or other similar causes, he should wash or

p: v9

wipe the forgotten part as well as the parts which follow. Similarly, if during Wudhu he doubts whether he has washed or wiped a part or not, he should follow the same rule .as above

Issue r_{1} : * If a person doubts after Salat , whether he performed Wudhu or not, the prayers offered by him would be in order. As far the next prayers, he should perform .Wudhu

Issue run: If a person doubts during Salat whether he has performed Wudhu, his .prayers is void, and he should perform Wudhu and then pray

Issue <code>mir:</code> If a person realises after offering prayers, that his Wudhu became void, but doubts whether it became void before Salat or after, the prayers offered by him will .be deemed in order

Issue <code>rir</code>: If a person suffers from an incontinence, due to which drops of urine come out continuously, or he is not in a position to control his bowels, he should act as :follows

If he is sure that at some time during the prayer time, there will be a respite during • .which there will be a restraint, then he should perform Wudhu and Salat at such time

If during the restraint, he can control his urine or excretion only for performing • Wajib acts of Salat , then he should perform only obligatory acts, and abandon the .(Mustahab acts (e.g. Adhan, Iqamah, Qunut etc

, Issue rif: * If the time of restraint is just enough to allow Wudhu and a part of Salat

p: vv

and if he discharges urine or excretion once, or several times during Salat , then as an obligatory precaution, he should do Wudhu in those moments of respite and pray. It will not be necessary for him to renew the Wudhu during Salat because of discharging urine or excretion, though as a recommended precaution, he should keep a container by his side, make Wudhu everytime he discharges, and continue praying. But this last p recaution would not apply, if due to prolonged discharge or renewal of Wudhu, the ...mode of prayers changes

Issue <code>mia: *</code> If there is a continued incontinence, allowing no period of restraint for Wudhu, or even a part of Salat , then one Wudhu for every Salat will undoubtedly be enough. In fact, one Wudhu will be enough for several Salat , except when one commits any extraneous act, invalidating the Wudhu. However, it is recommended that he should do a fresh Wudhu for every Salat . But a fresh Wudhu is not necessary .for the Qadha of a forgotten Sajdah, or Tashahhud, nor for the prayers of Ihtiyat

Issue ۳۱۶: It is not necessary for a person suffering from continued incontinence, to pray immediately after Wudhu, although it is better that he should be quick in offering .prayers

Issue <code>my:</code> It is permissible for a person suffering incontinence to touch the script of . the Qur'an, after Wudhu, even if he is not in the state of Salat

Issue mix: A person who cannot control urine, should

р: vл

use a bag filled with cotton or some similar device, to protect oneself, and to prevent urine from reaching other places, and the obligatory precaution is that before every Salat , he should wash the outlet o f urine which has become najis. Moreover, a person who cannot control excretion should, if possible, prevent it from reaching other parts, at least during the time required for Salat . And the obligatory precaution .is that if no hardship is involved, he sh ould wash the anus for every prayers

Issue right: A person who suffers from incontinence should, if possible, try to restrain himself at least for the duration of Salat, even if may be difficult. In fact, if his ailment . can be treated easily, he should get the necessary treatment

Issue $rr \cdot : *$ If a person who suffered incontinence, recovers from the ailment, it is not necessary for him to repeat those prayers which he offered according to his religious duty, during the period of his ailment. However, if he recovers during Salat , he sho uld .repeat that prayers, as an obligatory precaution

Issue <code>rr1:</code> If a person suffers from an incontinence, which renders him unable to control passing the wind, he will act according to the rules applicable to the .incontinent persons described in the foregoing

Things for which Wudhu is Obligatory

:Issue TTT: * It is obligatory to perform Wudhu for the following six things

For all obligatory prayers, except Salat al-Mayyit. As regards Mustahab prayers, • .Wudhu is a condition for their validity

For •

the Sajdah and Tashahhud which a person forgot to perform during the prayers, provided that he invalidated his Wudhu after Salat , and before performing those .forgotten acts. It is not obligatory to perform Wudhu for Sajdatus sahw

.For the obligatory Tawaf of the holy Ka'bah •

.If a person has made a Nadhr, or a solemn pledge, or taken an oath for Wudhu •

. If a person has made a Nadhr, for example, that he would kiss the Holy Qur'an ullet

For washing and making Clean (tahir/pak) the holy Qur'an which has become najis, • or for taking it out from lavatory etc. in which it has fallen, when he becomes obliged to touch the script of the holy Qur'an with his hand, or some other part of his body. But if t he delay by making Wudhu causes further desecration of the holy Qur'an, one should take it out from lavatory etc., or make it Clean (tahir/pak), without performing .Wudhu

Issue <code>rrr</code>: It is haraam to touch the script of the holy Qur'an with any part of one's body, without performing Wudhu. However, there is no harm in touching the .translation of the holy Qur'an, in any language, without Wudhu

Issue <code>rrr</code>: It is not obligatory to prevent a child or an insane person from touching the script of the holy Qur'an. However, if their touching the holy Qur'an violates its .sanctity, they should be prevented from touching it

Issue אזים: It is haraam, as an obligatory precaution, to touch the Name of Allah or

His special Attributes without Wudhu, in whichever language they may have been written. And it is also better not to touch, without Wudhu, the names of the holy .(Prophet of Isla m, the holy Imams and Janabe Fatima Zahra (peace be upon them

Issue rrp: If a person performs Wudhu or Ghusl before the time for prayers, in order to be in state of purity, they will be deemed valid. And even if he performs Wudhu near the time of Salat , with the niyyat of preparing himself for Salat , there is no .objectio n

Issue <code>rrv</code>: If a person believes that the time for prayers has set in, and makes the niyyat of Wajib Wudhu, and then realises after performing the Wudhu that the time .for the prayers had not set in, his Wudhu is in order

:Issue ٣٢٨: * Wudhu is Mustahab for the following purposes

- .Salat al-Mayyit •
- .Visiting the graves •
- .Entering a mosque •
- .(Entering the Shrines of the holy Prophets and Imams (A.S •

For reading, writing, or touching the margin or border of the holy Qur'an, or for • .keeping it with oneself

Before going to bed for sleep. It is also Mustahab that a person already in Wudhu, • . should perform a fresh Wudhu for every Salat

If he has performed Wudhu for any one of the above purposes, he can commit all acts .which require Wudhu. For example, he can even pray with that Wudhu

Things which Invalidate Wudhu

:Issue ٣٢٩: Wudhu becomes void on account of the following seven things

Passing of •

.urine

- .Excretion •
- .Passing wind from the rear •

A sleep, deep enough to restrict sight and hearing. However, if the eyes do not see • .anything, but the ears can hear, Wudhu does not become void

Things on account of which a person loses his sensibility, like insanity, intoxication or • .unconsciousness

- .Istihaza which will be dealt with later •
- .Janabat, and, as a recommended precaution, every state which requires Ghusl ullet

Jabira Wudhu

The splint with which a wound or a fractured bone is bandaged or held tight and the ...medication applied to a wound etc. is called jabira

Issue rr.: If there is a wound, or sore, or a fractured bone in the parts on which Wudhu is performed, and if it is not bandaged, then one should perform Wudhu in the .usual manner, if the use of water is not harmful

Issue <code>rrn:</code> If there is an unbandaged wound, sore, or broken bone in one's face or hands, and if the use of water is harmful for it, one should wash the parts adjoining the wound from above downwards, in the usual manner of Wudhu. And it is better to pass wet h and on it, if it is not harmful to do so. Therefore, he should place a Clean (tahir/pak) piece of cloth on it, and pass a wet hand over that cloth. But in the case of a .fracture, tayammum must be performed

Issue <code>rmr: *</code> If there is an unbandaged wound, or sore or fractured bone on the front part of the head, or

on the feet, and he cannot wipe it, because the wound has covered the entire part of wiping, or if he cannot wipe even the healthy parts, then it is nece ssary for him to do tayammum. And as a recommended precaution, he should also perform Wudhu, keeping a piece of Clean (tahir/pak) cloth on the wound etc. and wipe that cloth with .the moisture of Wudhu in his hands

Issue <code>rrr: * If the sore, or wound, or fractured bone is bandaged, and if it is possible to undo it, and if water is not harmful for it, one should untie it and then do Wudhu, regardless of whether the wound etc. is on his face and hands, or on the front part of .his head or on his feet</code>

Issue <code>rrrf</code>: If the wound, or sore, or the fractured bone which has been tied with a splint or a bandage is on the face or the hands of a person, and if undoing it and pouring water on it is harmful, he should wash the adjacent parts which is possible to .wash, a nd then wipe the Jabira

Issue <code>\vvacable is not possible to untie the bandage of the wound, but the wound and the bandage on it are Clean (tahir/pak), and if it is possible to make water reach the wound without any harm, water should be made to reach the wound by pouring from above downward. And if the wound or its bandage is najis, but</code>

р: лт

it is possible to wash it, and to make water reach the wound, then he should wash it and should make water reach the wound at the time of Wudhu. And if water is not harmful for the wound, but it is not possible to make water reach it, or the wound is .najis and cannot be washed, he should perform tayammum

Issue rm9: * If the jabira covers some of the parts of Wudhu, then Wudhu prescribed
for Jabira is enough. But if all the parts of Wudhu are totally covered in Jabira, then, as
.a precaution, one should do tayammum, and also do Wudhu as per rules of Jabira

Issue <code>rrv</code>: It is not necessary that jabira should be made of things which are permissible in Salat . For example, if it is of silk, or even of the parts of an animal .whose meat is haraam to eat, it is permissible to perform wiping on it

Issue \mathbf{rmA:} If a person has jabira on his palm and fingers, and he passes a wet hand on
it while performing Wudhu, he can do the wiping of his head and feet with the same
.wetness

Issue **TFO:** If a person has

several jabiras on his face or hands, he should wash the places between them, and if the jabiras are on the head or on the feet, he should wipe the places between them. And as for the places where there are jabiras, he should act acc ordingly to the rules .of jabira

Issue **"F1:** * If the jabira has covered unusually more space than the size of the wound, and it is difficult to remove it, then one should perform tayammum, except when the jabira is at the places of tayammum itself, in which case, it is necessary that he shou ld perform both Wudhu and tayammum. And in both the cases, if it is possible to remove the jabira he should remove it. Then, if the wound is on the face and hands, he should wash its sides, and if they are on the head or the feet, he should wipe its .corne rs. As for the wounds themselves, he will act according to the rules of jabira

Issue **TFT**: If there is no wound or fractured bone in the parts of Wudhu, but the use of .water is harmful for some other reason, one should perform tayammum

Issue <code>٣۴۳: * If a person has got his vein opened on any one of the parts of Wudhu, and he cannot wash it, he must perform tayammum. But if water is harmful for it, then he .should act as rules of jabira</code>

Issue **TFF:** * If something is stuck on the part of Wudhu

or Ghusl, and it is not possible to remove it, or its removal involves unbearable pain, then one should perform tayammum. But, if the thing which is stuck is a medicine, .then rules relating to jabira will apply to it

Issue ٣٤٥: * In all kinds of Ghusls, except the Ghusl of Mayyit, the jabira Ghusl is like jabira Wudhu. However, in such cases one should resort to Ghusl al-tartibi

If there is a wound, or a sore on the body, then a person has a choice between Ghusl and tayammum. If he decides to do Ghusl, and if there is no jabira on the place, the recommended precaution is that he should place a Clean (tahir/pak) piece of cloth on the unbandage d wound, or sore, and wipe over that cloth. However, if there is fractured bone in the body, he should do Ghusl and should, as a precautionary measure, also perform wiping on the jabira. And if it is not possible to wipe on the jabira, or if the fractured bone is not in splint, it is necessary for him to perform .tayammum

Issue <code>٣۴</code>?: If the obligation of a person is to do tayammum, and if at some of the places of tayammum he has wound, sore, or fractured bone, he should perform jabira .tayammum according to the rules of jabira Wudhu

Issue rrv: * If a person who has to pray with jabira wudhu or jabira Ghusl, knows that his excuse will not be removed till the end of

p: ^%

time for Salat , he can offer prayers in the prime time. But if he hopes that his excuse will be removed before the end of nam az time, it is better for him to wait, and if his excuse is not removed by then, he should offer prayers with jabira Wudhu or jabira Ghusl. And if, however, he prayed in the prime time, and his excuse was removed before the end of Salat time, the recommen ded precaution is he should do Wudhu or . Ghusl, and repeat the prayers

Issue ٣٩٨: If a person has to keep his eye lashes stuck together because of some eye .disease, he should perform tayammum

Issue **"F9:** If a person cannot decide whether he should perform tayammum or jabira .Wudhu, the obligatory precaution is that he should perform both

Issue The prayers offered with jabira Wudhu are valid, and that Wudhu can be .valid for later prayers also

Ghusl: Obligatory Baths

:There are seven obligatory baths

- Bath for Janabat •
- (Bath for Hayz (for women only ${\scriptstyle \bullet}$
- (Bath for Nifas (for women only ${\scriptstyle \bullet}$
- (Bath for Istihaza (for women only ${\scriptstyle \bullet}$
 - Bath for touching a dead body
 - Bath for a dead body •
- .Bath which becomes obligatory on account of a vow or an oath to perform it •

Rules Regarding Janabat

:Issue rol: * A person enters the state of Janabat in two ways

Discharge of semen, while sleeping or when awake, little or more, with lust or • .otherwise, voluntarily or involuntarily

Issue ror: When one cannot ascertain whether the fluid emitted from one's body

p: ^v

is semen, urine or something else, it will be treated as semen if it is thrown out with lust and if the body is slackened. If all or some of these signs are not present the fluid will not be treated as semen. In the case of illness, the fluid may not come out with sudden swiftness and the body may not slacken; but if the emission takes place with .lust, it will be treated as semen

Issue <code>rar</code>: If a fluid emitted by a healthy person possesses one of the aforesaid three signs and he does not know whether or not it also possessed other signs, and if before the emission he was with wudhu he will content himself with that wudhu. And if he was not with wudhu, it would be sufficient for him to perform wudhu only, and .Ghusl would not be necessary

Issue <code>rafe</code>: It is Mustahab that a person should urinate after the seminal discharge. If he did not urinate and an emission was seen after Ghusl, which could not been .determined as semen or something else, it would be treated as semen

Issue <code>\varphiacescolor</code>

Issue rop: If a person doubts whether or not his penis penetrated up to

p: ^^

.the point of circumcision, Ghusl will not become obligatory on him

Issue <code>mav: If (God forbid!) a person has sexual intercourse with an animal and ejaculates, Ghusl alone will be sufficient for him, and if he does not ejaculate and he was with wudhu at the time of committing the unnatural act even then Ghusl will be sufficient for him. However, if he was not with wudhu at that time, the obligatory precaution is that he should do Ghusl and also perform wudhu. And the same orders .apply if one commits sodomy</code>

Issue <code>mah</code>: If movement of seminal fluid is felt but not emitted, or if a person doubts .whether or not semen has been ejaculated, Ghusl will not be obligatory upon him

Issue ran: A person who is unable to do Ghusl, but can perform tayammum is allowed to have sexual intercourse with his wife even after the time for daily prayers has set .in

Issue <code>\varphi.is If a person observes semen on his dress and knows that it is his own, and he has not done Ghusl on that account, he should do Ghusl, and repeat as Qadha all those prayers about which he is certain that he offered them after the discharge of semen. However, it is not necessary for him to repeat those prayers about which he is certain that he offered them before the discharge of semen there is a probability that he might have offered them before the discharge of semen</code>

Forbidden Acts for those in Janabat

:Issue **TF1:** * The following five things are Haraam for junub

To touch with any part of one's body the •

script of the holy Qur'an or the Name of Almighty Allah in whichever language it may be. And it is better that the names of the holy Prophet and Imams and Hazrat Fatima .Zahra (peace be upon them) should also not be touched in that condition

Entering Masjidul Haraam or Masjidun Nabi, even though it may be only passing • from one gate and going out of another.

To stay or halt in all other Masjids, and similarly, on the basis of obligatory • precaution, to stay in the shrines of the holy Imams. However, there is no harm if one crosses or traverses through a mosque, entering from one gate and exiting from .another

• To enter a mosque with an intention of lifting away something or placing something . in it

To recite those verses of the holy Qur'an on the recitation of which performance of • :Sajdah becomes obligatory. These verses occur in four surahs of the holy Qur'an

- Surah Alif Lam Mim as-Sajdah, ٣٢:١٥
 - Surah Ha Mim Sajdah, ۴۱:۳۸
 - Surah an-Najm, ۵۳:۶۲
 - Surah al 'Alaq, ٩9:١٩ •

Things which are Makrooh for Junub

:Issue **TFT:** * The following nine things are Makrooh for junub

- To eat •
- To drink •

But if the junub washes his or her face, hands and mouth, then eating or drinking in • that state will not be Makrooh. And if he or she washes the hands only, then .unworthiness of the acts is reduced

To recite more than seven verses of the holy Qur'an other than those in which • .obligatory Sajdah occur

•

To touch the cover, the margin or border of the holy Qur'an or the space between its .lines, with any part of one's body

.To keep the holy Qur'an with oneself •

To sleep. But its would not be Makrooh to sleep if the person concerned performs • wudhu or performs tayammum instead of Ghusl on account of non-availability of .water

- To dye one's hair with henna etc
 - .To apply oil on one's body •
- . (To have sexual intercourse after Ihtelam (i.e. discharge of semen during sleep ullet

Ghusl for Janabat

point

Issue <code>\varepsyses</code>: * Ghusl for Janabat is obligatory for offering the daily prayers and other similar acts of worship. However, it is not obligatory for Salat al-Mayyit or for sajdatus sahv (prostrating on account of oversight) or sajdatush shukr' (prostration for thanksgiving) or for the obligatory Sajdah upon reciting the four particular verses of (the holy Qur'an. (Rule no. <code>\varepsilon</code>)

Issue <code>٣۶۴: *</code> At the time of doing ghusl, it is not necessary to have in mind that one is performing an obligatory Ghusl. It is sufficient if one performs the Ghusl with the .intention of Qurbat, i.e. complying with Allah's orders

Issue <code>\varphi_A:</code> If a person who performs Ghusl with the niyyat of Wajib after having ascertained that the time of Salat had set in, comes to know after performing the bath that it was performed before the time for prayers had set in, the bath would be .correct and valid

.Issue *****۶۶: * There are two methods of performing Ghusls, both Wajib and Mustahab

(Tartibi (Sequential •

p: ٩١

۲

.(Irtimasi (By submerging the whole body

Tartibi

Issue $r_{PV:}$ * In this method, a person should first make a niyyat for Ghusl. Thereafter one should first wash one's head and neck, and thereafter the remaining parts of one's body. It is better that one washes the right part of the body first and then the .left part

And if a person, while standing under the water, jerks each of these parts on one's body with an intention of performing Tartibi Ghusl, it will not be sufficient and the .precaution is that one should not content oneself with it

And if a person washes the body before washing the head, either intentionally, or on .account of forgetfulness or because of not knowing the rule, Ghusl is void

Issue <code>٣۶٨: * If a person washed the body before the head it will not be necessary to repeat the bath. What one has to do is to wash the body again and Ghusl will then be .correct</code>

Issue <code>٣۶٩:</code> In order to ensure that both the parts (head, neck and remaining parts of the body) have been washed thoroughly one should, while washing a part, also .include some portion of the other part with it

Issue <code>rv.:</code> After the Ghusl, if a person realises that certain parts of the body have been left out, not knowing which, it will not be necessary to wash the head again. One will .wash only those parts of one's body which one feels had not been washed

Issue **rv1**: If one realises after Ghusl that

one has not washed a certain part of the body it is sufficient to wash only that part if it is the left side. However, if that part is the right side then the recommended precaution is that after washing that part of the body one should wash the left side again. And if the unwashed part is that of head and neck one should, after washing .that part, wash the body once again

Issue <code>vvv: * If a person doubts before completing Ghusl whether one has washed a part on the left or right side it will be necessary to wash that part and if one doubts about having washed a part of the head and neck then, as an obligatory precaution, .one would wash that part and then wash the right and the left side of the body again</code>

Irtimasi

Issue <code>vvr: * Ghusl</code> by way of Irtimasi is either carried out instantly or gradually. If the Ghusl of Irtimasi is to be done at one instance, then water must reach all parts of the body at one time. However, it is not necessary that the whole body be submerged in water from the very beginning of Ghusl. If a part of the body is outside, and is later .submerged with the niyyat of Ghusl, it will be deemed in order

Issue rvr: If one wishes to perform Irtimasi Ghusl gradually, then it is necessary that the whole body is out of water before Ghusl commences. Then one would submerge one's body

.gradually in water with the intention of Ghusl

Issue rva: If after performing Ghusl Irtimasi it becomes known that water has not reached some part of the body one should repeat the Ghusl, whether the part up to .which water has not reached is determined or not

Issue ۳۷۶: If one does not have sufficient time for Tartibi, one should perform Ghusl by .way of Irtimasi

Issue <code>rvv: * A person who has put on Ihram for Hajj and Umrah is not allowed to perform Ghusl by way of Irtimasi. However, if one performs it forgetfully the Ghusl will .be valid</code>

Rules About Ghusi

Issue <code>\vvA:</code> It is not necessary that the entire body of a person should be Clean (tahir/pak) before Irtimasi and Tartibi Ghusl. So, if the body becomes Clean (tahir/pak) while diving in water or pouring water over one's body with the intention of the Ghusl, .the Ghusl will be in order

Issue <code>rv4</code>: If a person who entered the state of Janabat due to an unlawful act takes a bath with warm water, the Ghusl will be valid even though one may perspire at that time. But the recommended precaution is that such a person should do Ghusl with .cold water

Issue TAN: While doing Ghusl, if a part of the body, however small, remains unwashed the Ghusl is invalid. But, it is not obligatory to wash the inside of the ear or nose and .other places which are reckoned to be the interior of the body

Issue TAN: * If a person doubts whether a

.particular part of the body is to be treated as external or internal, it should be washed

Issue TAT: If the hole pierced for an earring and other similar objects is so wide that it is reckoned to be external, then it should be washed; otherwise it is not necessary to .wash it

Issue <code>rar</code>: All things which prevent water from reaching the body should be removed. If a person does Ghusl before ensuring that such obstacles have been removed, the .Ghusl will be void

Issue TAT: At the time of Ghusl, if one doubts whether there is something on one's body which would prevent water from reaching the body, one should investigate and .satisfy oneself that the obstacle is not there

Issue <code>wAD:</code> While doing Ghusl, one should wash the short hair which are taken as a part of the body. Washing of the long hair is not obligatory. However, if one makes water reach the skin in such a way that those long hair do not become wet, the Ghusl is in order. However, if it is not possible to make water reach the skin without washing .those hair one should wash them so that water may reach the body

Issue <code>*A9</code>: All the conditions for the validity of Wudhu (e.g. the water being pure and not having been usurped) also apply to the validity of Ghusl. However, for Ghusl it is not necessary that the body be washed downwards from the head. Moreover, it is not necessary in Tartibi Ghusl to wash

the body immediately after washing the head and the neck. There is no harm, therefore, if there is a lapse of sometime after washing one's head and neck before washing one's body. It is not necessary that one should wash one's head, neck and body in one instance. However, if a person is incontinent, unable to retain urine or faeces except for such time that he could be able to offer prayers after Ghusl then he .should do Ghusl at once and offer his prayers immediately thereafter

Issue TAV: If a person uses a public bath with an intention of deferring payment to its owner, without a prior consent of the owner, the Ghusl will be void even if the owner is .later made to agree to the arrangement

Issue TAA: If the owner of the public bath is agreeable to the Ghusl being done on credit basis, but the person doing Ghusl intends not to pay the charges to him or to .pay him from the money acquired illegally, the Ghusl will be void

Issue ۳۸۹: If a person pays to the owner of the public bath from the funds whose Khums (۱/۵ of the yearly profit see rule no. ۱۷۶۰) has not been paid, then such a person .commits a sinful act, but the Ghusl will be valid, though the liability for khums remains

Issue reverse If a person hires a public bath for Ghusl, but before commencing Ghusl, he or she carries out an extra function of making the anal part

Clean (tahir/pak) with the same water of the public bath, and if it becomes doubtful whether the owner would agree to the GhusI being taken, then the owner's consent .must be sought before the GhusI. Otherwise, the GhusI will be void

Issue rai: * When a person is in doubt whether he or she has done Ghusl or not, such a person must do Ghusl. However, if doubt arises in the mind after Ghusl as to whether . .Ghusl was correct or not, then there is no need to do Ghusl again

Issue ٣٩٢: * If one urinates or passes wind (or does any act which would invalidate the Wudhu) while doing the Ghusl, one does not have to abandon the Ghusl and start all over again. In fact, one can continue with the same Ghusl till completion. However, in .this situation, one will have to do Wudhu also, as per obligatory precaution

Issue rar: * A person who has very little time at his disposal before Qadha, should perform Tayammum instead of Ghusl. Yet, if such a person does Ghusl under the impression that there is sufficient time for Ghusl and offering prayers, the Ghusl will be valid, provided that it was done with the intention of complying with the orders of .Allah, even if the Ghusl was done with a view to offering the prayers

Issue <code>ref: * If a person after being Junub doubts whether or not he or she did Ghusl, the prayers already offered during that period would be deemed</code>

valid. But for the later prayers, such a person should do the Ghusl. If any such act which would invalidate Wudhu is committed, like urinating or passing the wind, after the prayers, then it will be necessary to do Wudhu, and as an obligatory precaution, to .repeat the prayers he had offered, if time permits

Issue ٣٩٥: A person who has more than one Ghusl to do can do one Ghusl with the .niyyat of the rest. In fact, one Ghusl with its niyyat is enough to represent all others

Issue ۳۹۶: If a verse of the holy Qur'an or Name of the Almighty Allah is written or tattooed on the body of a person then such a person while doing Wudhu or Ghusl, will .be required to pour water on that part without touching the writing

Issue rav: A person who does Ghusl of Janabat should not do Wudhu for the prayers. In fact one can offer prayers without performing Wudhu after all Wajib Ghusls (except the bath for medium istihaza) as well as after Mustahab Ghusls (see rule no. ۶۵۱). In the case of Mustahab Ghusls, however, it is better to do Wudhu as a .recommended precaution

Kinds of Blood Seen by Women

Istihaza

One type of blood which is seen by women is called istihaza and a woman in that state .is called mustahaza

Issue <code>max</code>: Istihaza is usually yellowish and cold and is emitted without gush or irritation and is also not thick. It is, however, possible that at times the colour of the blood may be red

р: ٩٨

.or dark, and it may also be warm and thick and may be issued with gush and irritation

Issue **man**: There are three kinds of istihaza viz. slight (Qalila), medium (Mutawaassita) :and excessive (Kathira). Explanation is given below

(I. Little Blood (Qalila

If the blood remains on the surface of the wool or pad etc., (placed by a woman on her .private part) but does not penetrate into it, the istihaza is called qalila

(II. Medium Blood (Mutawassita

If the blood penetrates into the cotton (or pad etc.), even partially, but does not soak .the cloth tied on the outer side, the istihaza is called mutawassita

(III. Excessive Blood (Kathira

If the blood penetrates through the cotton, soaking it and the cloth (etc.) around it, the .istihaza is called kathira

Rules of Istihaza

Issue $* \cdots *$ In the case of little istihaza the a woman should perform separate Wudhu for every prayer and should, as a recommended precaution, wash or change the pad. And if some blood is found on the outer part of her private parts she should make it .Clean (tahir/pak) with water

Issue Fore * In the case of Mutawassita, it is an obligatory precaution for a woman to make one Ghusl every day for her daily prayers, and she should act accordingly to the rules of little Istihaza as explained in the foregoing rule. If the state of Istihaza began before or just at the time of Fajr prayers, she should do Ghusl before offering Fajr prayers. If she does not do Ghusl intentionally or forgetfully, she should do Ghusl before Zuhr and Asr prayers. And if she misses even that, then she should do Ghusl before praying Maghrib and Isha. This she would do regardless of whether bleeding continues or stops.

Issue F.T: * In the case of excessive bleeding the woman should change, as an obligatory precaution, the cotton or pad tied to her private parts or make it Clean (tahir/pak) with water. It is also necessary that she should do one Ghusl for Fajr prayers, one for Zuhr and Asr prayers and once again for Maghrib and Isha prayers. She should offer Asr prayers immediately after Zuhr prayers and if she allowed any lapse of time between them, she should do Ghusl again for Asr prayers. Similarly if she keeps any time gap between Maghrib and Isha prayers, she should do Ghusl again for ...Isha prayers

All these rules apply when bleeding is so excessive that it continues soiling the pad etc. But if it takes longer to soil the cotton or pad, and a woman has enough time to pray one or more Salat in between, then, as per obligatory precaution, she would change the pad or wash it to make Clean (tahir/pak) and then do Ghusl only when the cloth .covering the pad or cotton is fully soaked

For example, if a woman praying Salat of Zuhr finds out that the cloth is fully soaked .again before the prayers of Asr, she would do Ghusl for Asr prayers

And if she finds that the flow

p: \..

of blood is slow enough to allow two or more prayers to be offered before the cotton or cloth is totally soiled with blood, there will be no need for Ghusl before the ensuing prayer. For example, if she finds that there is enough time to offer even Maghrib and Isha prayers, before the cloth is fully soaked, she would pray Maghrib and Isha .without Ghusl

.In every case, the Ghusl in excessive Istihaza does not require Wudhu after it

Issue \mathfrak{r} . \mathfrak{r} : If istihaza blood is seen before the time for prayers has set in, and the woman has not performed Wudhu or Ghusl for that bleeding, she should perform Wudhu or Ghusl at the time of prayers, even though she may not be mustahaza at .that time

Issue <code>f.f: * A</code> woman whose Istihaza is medium should first do Ghusl and then Wudhu, as per obligatory precaution. But if a woman with excessive Istihaza wishes to do .Wudhu, she should do so before the Ghusl

Issue F.a: When a woman who had little Istihaza finds out after Fajr prayers that her Istihaza has developed into medium one, she will have to do Ghusl for Zuhr and Asr prayers. And if that change occurs after Zuhr, Asr prayers, then she will do a Ghusl for .Maghrib and Isha prayers

Issue $\mathfrak{F} \cdot \mathfrak{P}$: * If a woman finds out after Fajr prayers that her little or medium Istihaza had developed into an excessive one, and remained in that state, then she should follow the directives given in

p: ****. \

.rule no. **For** in respect of Zuhr, Asr, Maghrib and Isha prayers

Issue F.V: * As explained in rule F.T, a woman in excessive Istihaza must ensure that there is no time gap between Ghusl and the prayers. Therefore, if such a gap occurs because of doing Ghusl earlier, then that Ghusl will be void, and the woman will have .to do Ghusl again. This rule applies to those also who are in medium Istihaza

Issue FAR Apart from the rules pertaining to the daily prayers which have been explained earlier, a woman in little and medium Istihaza must do Wudhu for all other prayers, Wajib or Mustahab. But if she desires to repeat, as a precautionary measure, the daily prayers which she has already offered or if she wishes to offer once again with congregation the prayers which she had offered individually, she should perform all the acts which have been mentioned with regard to Istihaza. In the case of Salat of Ihtiyat, "forgotten sajdahs", "forgotten tashahud" which are performed immediately after the prayers it is not necessary for her to follow the rules of Istihaza. Similarly, no .rules of Istihaza will apply for performing Sajda al-Sahv at any time

Issue F.A: After the bleeding of a mustahaza woman has stopped, she should follow the rules of istihaza only for the first subsequent prayers which she may offer. For .further prayers which follow, the rules of Istihaza would not be necessary

Issue $\mathfrak{F}(\cdot) : *$ If a woman does not know what

p: 1. ۲

kind of Istihaza she has, she should insert into herself some cotton and wait a while to ascertain. And when she knows which kind of Istihaza it is she would follow the rules prescribed. And, if she is sure that the type of Istihaza will not change by the time she .stands for her prayers she may carry out the test before the time for prayers sets in

Issue FM: If a mustahaza woman starts her prayers without making any investigation, but her intention is to obey the orders of Allah and act according to her duty then her prayers are valid. For example, if her Istihaza was little, and she acted according to its rules, her prayers will be correct and valid. But if she did not have the intention of obeying Allah or following the rules, her prayers would be invalid. For example, she followed the rules of little Istihaza while in actual fact she was in the medium one, her prayers would be invalid.

Issue FIT: If a mustahaza woman cannot discern about her Istihaza she should act according to the minimum certitude. For example, if she does not know whether her Istihaza is little or medium she should follow the rules which are prescribed for little Istihaza. And if she does not know whether her Istihaza is medium or excessive she should perform the rules prescribed for the medium Istihaza. But, if she knows which of the three kinds of Istihaza she has had previously, then she should

.act according to the rules for that kind of Istihaza

Issue FIT: If at the time of its initial appearance the blood of istihaza remains within the interior of the body and does not come out, it does not nullify the Wudhu and Ghusl already performed by the woman. And if it comes out, it nullifies the Wudhu and .Ghusl even if its quantity be very small

Issue FIF: * If a mustahaza woman examines herself after Salat and finds no blood, she can say other prayers with the same Wudhu, even if she knows that the blood .would reappear

Issue FID: * If a mustahaza woman knows that since the time she has engaged herself with Wudhu or Ghusl blood has not come out of her body, she can defer offering .prayers for as long as she knows she will remain in that pure state

Issue FIF: * If a mustahaza woman knows that before the time for prayers comes to an end, she will become totally Clean (tahir/pak), or if she knows that at certain time, bleeding would stop for the time required for offering prayers she should wait and .(offer prayers when she is Clean (tahir/pak)

Issue <code>fiv: * If a Mustahaza</code>, after having done Wudhu and Ghusl, finds that the bleeding has ceased, and she feels that if she delays the prayers she will become fully Clean (tahir/pak), within the time required for Wudhu, Ghusl and Salat , she should delay the prayers, and offer them after performing fresh Wudhu

p: 1. ۴

and Ghusl when she has become fully Clean (tahir/pak). But if time for prayers is limited, it will not be necessary for her to perform Wudhu and Ghusl. She should offer .prayers with the Wudhu and Ghusl which she already has

Issue FIA: * When a mustahaza woman whose bleeding has been excessive becomes fully Clean (tahir/pak), she should do Ghusl. However, if she knows that no blood was seen after having Ghusl for the previous prayers, it is not necessary for her to do Ghusl again. As for medium Istihaza, it is not necessary to do Ghusl after bleeding has .stopped

Issue <code>fig: *</code> Mustahaza women, with little, medium or excessive bleeding, should commence their prayers immediately after having acted according to their respective rules, except in the situations described in rules <code>fig: *</code> and <code>fig: *</code>. But to recite Adhan and Iqamah before Salat or performing Mustahab acts like Qunut etc, will have no .objection

Issue FT+: * If a mustahaza woman who is required to allow no time gap between Wudhu or Ghusl and her prayers, does not act accordingly, she would make Wudhu or .do Ghusl again and then pray without any delay

Issue FTI: * If the blood of Istihaza has a swift flow and does not stop, and if stoppage of blood is not harmful to her, she should try to prevent the blood from coming out after Ghusl. And if she ignores doing so, and the blood comes out, she should offer prayers all over again if she

had already prayed. Moreover, it is a recommended precaution that she repeats the . .Ghusl

Issue FTT: * If blood does not stop at the time of Ghusl the bath is in order. But, if during the Ghusl the medium Istihaza becomes excessive it will be necessary for her .to start Ghusl all over again

Issue FTT: For a Mustahaza woman who is fasting, it is a recommended precaution that she prevents the blood from issuing out of the body, throughout the day, as far .as possible

Issue <code>frf: * It</code> is widely held that the fast of a woman whose Istihaza is excessive will be valid only if in the night preceding the day on which she intends to fast she does Ghusl for the prayers of Maghrib and Isha, and also does Ghusl during day time which are obligatory for the daily prayers. But most likely, the validity of her fasting does not depend on the Ghusl. Similarly, the validity of a woman fasting during medium .Istihaza does not depend on the Ghusl

Issue <code>fta: * If a woman becomes mustahaza after Asr prayers and does not do Ghusl .till sunset her fast will undoubtedly be in order</code>

Issue <code>ftf:</code> If a woman in little Isithaza finds out before starting the prayers that her bleeding has become excessive or medium, she should perform the rules prescribed for medium or excessive Istihaza as mentioned above. And if the medium Istihaza becomes excessive she should follow the rules prescribed for excessive Istihaza. And in case she has done Ghusl for medium Istihaza it would not suffice, and she should do Ghusl .again for excessive Istihaza

Issue <code>rvv: * If the medium Istihaza becomes excessive while she is already in Salat , she should break the prayers and do Ghusl for excessive Istihaza and also perform other relevant acts and repeat the same prayers. And on the basis of recommended precaution she should perform Wudhu before Ghusl. And if she does not have time for Ghusl it is necessary that she should perform tayammum instead of Ghusl. And if she finds that no time is left even for tayammum then she should, on the basis of precaution, not break the prayers and complete the same in that very condition. It will be necessary for her to offer Qadha later. Similar rules will apply if during the Salat her little Istihaza becomes medium or excessive, she will have to discontinue her .Salat and follow the rules of medium or excessive Istihaza, whichever be applicable</code>

,Issue FTA: * If the excessive Istihaza reduces to medium Istihaza

p: \.v

the Mustahaza should perform the rules prescribed for excessive Istihaza for the first prayers and then medium Istihaza for the later prayers. For example, if excessive Istihaza becomes medium before Zuhr prayers she should perform Wudhu and do Ghusl for Zuhr prayers; and for the Asr, Maghrib and Isha prayers she should perform only Wudhu. However, if she does not do Ghusl for Zuhr prayers and has time for Asr prayers only she should do Ghusl for Asr prayers. And if she does not do Ghusl for even Asr prayers she should do Ghusl for Maghrib prayers. And if she does not do Ghusl for that prayers as well and has just enough time for Isha prayers only, she .should do Ghusl for Isha prayers

Issue $rr \cdot : *$ If the excessive Istihaza stops before every Salat and starts coming again . she should do Ghusl before each Salat

Issue <code>rm1:</code> If the excessive Istihaza reduces to little, the mustahaza should follow for the first prayers the rules prescribed for excessive Istihaza; and for the later prayers the rules prescribed for little Istihaza. Similarly, if the medium Istihaza becomes little she should follow rules prescribed for medium Istihaza for the first prayers and those .prescribed for little Istihaza for the later prayers

Issue frm: * If a woman who is in little or medium Istihaza wishes to engage in an act
which requires Wudhu as

p: ****•^

a prerequisite, like touching the script of the Quran etc., she should make the Wudhu for the purpose. The Wudhu made specifically for Salat would not be sufficient if she .wishes to touch after the Salat is over

Issue <code>frrf: A</code> mustahaza who has done her obligatory Ghusls can go into Masjid, pause for some time in it, and recite the verses of the Qur'an which contain obligatory Sajdah. It is also lawful for her husband to have sexual intercourse with her, though she may not have performed all the acts which are required before the prayers (e.g. changing the cotton and the pad). And it is not unlikely that these acts may be .permissible even without Ghusl, but precaution is in avoiding them

Issue <code>rma:</code> If a woman who is in the state of excessive or medium Istihaza wishes to recite, before the time of prayers, a verse of the Qur'an which contains an obligatory Sajdah or to enter a Masjid, she should, on the basis of recommended precaution, do Ghusl. And the same rule applies if her husband wishes to have sexual intercourse .with her

Issue <code>frrf: * Salatul Ayat (due to solar or lunar eclipse etc.) is obligatory for a mustahaza woman and she should follow all the rules which have been explained in .relation with the daily prayers ...</code>

Issue <code>FTV: * When Salat al-Ayat becomes obligatory for a mustahaza woman at the time of daily prayers and she wishes to offer these two prayers one after the second structure of the second structur</code>

other she cannot, as per obligatory precaution, offer both of them with one Wudhu .and one Ghusl

Issue <code>FTA: * If a mustahaza woman wishes to offer Qadha prayers she should follow the same rules as are applicable to the prayers offered within time. And as a precaution, she will not consider the acts performed for prayers within time as .sufficient for Qadha prayers</code>

Issue <code>FFA: * If a woman knows that the blood coming out of her body is not of a wound and cannot decide on it being the blood of hayz or nifas because of the absence of the properties defined by the Shariah, she should act according to the rules in respect of Istihaza. And if she doubts whether it is Istihaza or some other blood and it does not possess other signs she should, on the basis of obligatory precaution, follow the rules .of Istihaza</code>

Hayz

Menstrual discharge (Hayz) is a kind of blood which is normally discharged every month from the womb of women for a few days. When menses is discharged the .'woman is called 'Haaez

Issue **FF**.: Menses is usually thick and warm and its colour is either black or red. It is ...discharged with a pressure and a little irritation

Issue <code>ffl: * The blood seen by women after the age of f. years is not classified as Hayz. And as per recommended precaution, women who are not from the clan of Quraish, if they see blood between the age of a. and f. years, having the generation of the second s</code>

p: 11.

same signs as those of Hayz, they should combine the 'dos' of mustahaza and 'don'ts' .of Haaez

Issue <code>fft: * Blood</code> seen by a girl who has not yet completed <code>4</code> years of her age will not .be classified as Hayz

Issue <code>FFT:</code> It is quite possible for a pregnant woman or a breast feeding mother to see Hayz and the rules which apply to a non-pregnant woman also apply to a pregnant one, except that if a woman who has conceived sees blood with the usual signs of Hayz <code>r.</code> days after the commencement of her habitual period then it is necessary for her, on the basis of precaution, to refrain from the acts which are forbidden to a .haaez and to perform the obligations of a mustahaza

Issue <code>*ff: * If a girl does not know whether she has completed nine years of age or not and if she sees blood which does not bear any sign of Hayz, then that blood is definitely not Hayz. And if it has some semblance of Hayz, even then it is difficult to classify it as Hayz, unless one is absolutely sure. This absolute certitude will determine .that she has completed her nine years</code>

Issue **FF9**: The period of Hayz is not

less than r days and not more than v days and if the period during which blood is discharged falls short of r days even by a small measure of time, that blood will not be .considered as Hayz

Issue <code>**v</code>: The blood of Hayz flows continuously for the first <code>*</code> days. Therefore, if blood is seen for <code>r</code> days and then interrupted for <code>\</code> day and then seen again for <code>\</code> day, it will .not be Hayz

Issue \mathfrak{rrA} : In the initial stage, it is necessary that blood flows out, but it is not necessary to be seen flowing out during all the three days. It is sufficient for the blood to be internally present. So, if a woman is clean for a brief period during the first \mathfrak{r} days (as is common among all or some women) even then the blood discharged will .be Hayz

Issue <code>*F4:</code> It is not necessary that a woman should have bleeding on the <code>ist</code> and the <code>rth</code> night, but it is essential that bleeding should not discontinue on the <code>rnd</code> and the <code>rrd</code> night. For example, if bleeding commences on the morning of the <code>ist</code> day and continues till sunset on the <code>rrd</code> day, it would be considered as Hayz. Similarly, if blood is seen from the middle of the <code>ist</code> day and stops at the same time on the <code>rth</code> day the <code>.same</code> will apply

Issue For: * If a woman sees blood continuously for three days, and then it stops for a brief period

before it is seen again, and if the total number of days in which blood was seen and in which it stopped does not exceed ten, then the days in which blood flowed will be counted as of Hayz, and the in between period of respite will be of obligatory precaution, during which she will do all that she should do when she is Clean .(tahir/pak), and also refrain from all those acts which are forbidden to the Haaez

Issue Fall: If blood is seen for more than three days and less than ten days and she does not know whether the blood is of a sore or a wound or of Hayz, she should not .treat it as Hayz

Issue Fat: If a woman sees blood about which she is unable to discern as to whether it is the blood of wound or of Hayz, she should continue to perform her acts of worship, .except when her preceding condition was that of Hayz

Issue Far: If a woman doubts whether the blood she has seen is of Hayz or Istihaza, .she should treat it to be Hayz if it bears the properties of Hayz

Issue <code>fafe</code>: If a woman is unable to decide whether the blood she has seen is of Hayz or of virginity, she should examine herself i.e. she should insert cotton in herself and wait for some time. If she finds that only its sides have been stained with blood then it is virginal blood, and if the blood has

.soaked the entire piece of cotton then it is Hayz

Issue FDD: * If blood is seen for less than r days and then stops and starts again for r days the second blood will be Hayz but the first blood will not be considered as Hayz .even if it was seen during the days of habit

Rules for the Haaez

-: Issue Fap: *. Acts which are Haraam for a woman who is in the state of Hayz

Prayers and other similar acts of worship for which Wudhu or tayammum or Ghusl is • necessary. However, there is no harm in her performing those acts of worship for .(which Wudhu, tayammum or Ghusl are not obligatory (e.g. Salat al-Mayyit

.(All those acts which are forbidden to a junub (see rule no. $\mathfrak{ren} \bullet$

Having sexual intercourse; it is Haraam for man as well as for woman even if only • the penis glans may penetrate, and even if semen may not be discharged. In fact, the obligatory precaution is that the male should refrain from insertion even to an extent lesser than the point of circumcision. Anal intercourse with the wife is forbidden .regardless of whether she is in Hayz or not

Issue Fav: Sexual intercourse is Haraam also when a woman may not be very certain of being in the state of Hayz, but Shariah guides her to treat herself as such. So, when a woman sees blood for more than ten days, and, as will be explained later, she has to resort to the habit of her

relatives for determining the period of Hayz, her husband will not be permitted to .have sexual relations with her during those days

Issue FAA: * If a man has sexual intercourse with his wife when she is a Haaez, he should seek Divine forgiveness and the recommended precaution is that he should .expiate by giving Kaffara. Rules regarding Kaffara will be mentioned later

Issue Faq: With the exception of actual sexual intercourse with a Haaez woman, there .is no harm in all other forms of courting, wooing and kissing etc

Issue <code>FF1:</code> If it is not possible to pay in gold coins, he should pay its equivalent value. And if the price of gold has undergone a change at the time he wishes to pay the Kaffara to the poor, as compared with the time when he had sexual intercourse, he .should pay at the prevailing rate

Issue ۴۶۲: If a man

has sexual intercourse with his wife in the first, second and third stage of Hayz he .should give Kaffara for all the three, totalling \$..a) grams

Issue **FPT**: If a man has had repeated sexual intercourse with a Haeez woman he .should pay Kaffara for each time

Issue <code>*PF:</code> If a man realises during the course of sexual intercourse that the woman has become Haaez, he should withdraw from her immediately, and if he does not do .so the recommended precaution is that he should pay Kaffara

Issue <code>*FA:</code> If a man commits fornication with a Haaez woman or has sexual intercourse with a Haaez woman who is not his 'mahram' under the impression that she is his wife, the recommended precaution in this case, too, is that he should pay .Kaffara

Issue *****??: If a man has sexual intercourse with a Haaez woman on account of .ignorance or because of having forgotten the rule, he need not pay Kaffara

Issue **FPV**: If a man has sexual intercourse with a woman with the belief that she is .Haaez, but it transpires later that she was not Haaez, he need not pay Kaffara

Issue <code>*fall</code>: As will be explained in the rule relating to divorce, if a woman is divorced .while she is in the state of Hayz, the divorce is void

Issue <code>*FA: * If a woman says that she is Haaez</code>, or claims to have become Clean (tahir/pak) from Hayz, her statement should be accepted, provided that she is not .known to be unreliable

Issue **FV**·: If

.a woman becomes Haaez while she is in Salat , her Salat will become void

Issue FVI: If a woman has doubt while offering prayers whether or not she has become Haaez, her prayer is in order. However, if she realises after offering prayers .that she had actually become Haaez during the prayers, her prayers will be void

Issue FVT: After a woman becomes Clean (tahir/pak) from Hayz it is obligatory for her to take bath for the prayers and other acts of worship which require Wudhu or Ghusl or tayammum. The rules for this Ghusl are the same as for the Ghusl of Janabat. And .it is better that before Ghusl she should perform Wudhu

Issue <code>vvv: *</code> After a woman has become Clean (tahir/pak) from Hayz, and before having done Ghusl the divorce given to her will be in order, and her husband can also have sexual intercourse with her. Though it is better to have sexual intercourse after the woman has washed herself. However, the recommended precaution is that the man should avoid having sexual intercourse with her before she has done Ghusl. However, until she has had Ghusl, other acts like staying in a Masjid and touching the writing of the Qur'an which were Haraam for her at the time of Hayz do not become .Halal for her

Issue <code>fvf: * If the woman does not have sufficient water for Wudhu and Ghusl, and if it is just enough for Ghusl only, she should do Ghusl, and it is </code>

p: 11V

better that she should perform tayammum in place of Wudhu. And if the water is sufficient for performing Wudhu only, she should perform Wudhu and perform tayammum instead of Ghusl. And if she does not have water for either of them (i.e. for Ghusl or Wudhu) she should perform tayammum for Ghusl only. It is recommended .that she does one more tayammum instead of Wudhu also

Issue <code>vva: *</code> There is no Qadha for the Salat which she left during her Hayz, but she should give Qadha for the obligatory fasts missed by her due to Hayz. This includes even those fasts which had been Wajib upon her on the fixed days because of Nadhr, .but she could not keep because of Hayz.

Issue rvr: * If the time for prayers sets in and a woman knows, or considers it probable, that if she delays offering prayers she will become Haaez, she should offer .prayers immediately

Issue FVV: * If a woman delays offering prayers on exact time, allowing a lapse equal to the time required for offering one Salat together with Wudhu or tayammum, and then she becomes Haaez, she will have to give Qadha for that Salat . And in calculating the time, the extraneous things like praying quickly or slowly and other matters have to be considered individually. For example, if a woman who is not a traveller delays her Salat of Zuhr, the Qadha will be obligatory for her if time equal to performing four rak'ats

p: 11A

of prayers along with Wudhu or tayammum passes away from the exact time of Zuhr and then she becomes Haaez. And for one who is a traveller the passage of time .equal to performing two rak'ats along with Wudhu or tayammum is sufficient

Issue <code>*vA:</code> If a woman is Clean (tahir/pak) from Hayz when the time for prayers is nearing its end, and has at her disposal time which suffices for Ghusl and performing one rak'at or more, she should offer the prayers and if she fails to do so she should .offer its Qadha

Issue <code>fvq: * If a Haaez</code> finds that she does not have sufficient time for Ghusl, but she can offer prayers within the prescribed time after performing tayammum, the obligatory precaution is that she should offer that prayer with tayammum, and even if she did not offer that prayer it will be obligatory for her to offer its Qadha. Again, if tayammum is incumbent upon her due to other reasons, like, if water is harmful for her, she should perform tayammum and offer that prayer, and if she does not offer it, .she will have to give its Qadha

Issue <code>*A+:</code> If after becoming Clean (tahir/pak) from Hayz, a woman doubts whether or .not she has time left for the prayers, she should offer the prayers

Issue FAT: * If after becoming Clean (tahir/pak) from Hayz a woman does not offer prayers under the impression that she does not have time to make necessary preparations for prayers and to

offer even one rak'at, but understands later that she did have time for the purpose, .she should offer Qadha

Issue FAT: It is Mustahab for a Haaez that when it is time for Salat , she makes herself Clean (tahir/pak) by washing away blood, and changing the pad. Then she should make Wudhu or tayammum, whichever is applicable, and sit at the place meant for .(prayers facing Qibla and busy herself in recital, supplication and salutations (Salawat

Issue FAT: It is Makrooh for a haaez to read the holy Qur'an, or keep it with herself, or touch with any part of her body the space between its lines. It is also Makrooh for her .to dye her hair with "henna" or any other thing like it

Types of Women in Hayz

:Issue ۶۸۴: There are six types

Woman having the habit of time and duration: A woman who sees blood in each of • the two consecutive months at a particular time and for a fixed number of days. For .example, in each month blood may be seen from the \st up to the \th of the month

Woman having the habit of time: A woman who sees blood in each of the two • consecutive months at a particular time but the number of days varies. For example, in two consecutive months her blood starts coming on the \st of the month but she becomes Clean (tahir/pak) on the vth day in the first month and on the \sth day in the .second month .

Woman having the habit of •

duration: A woman who sees blood in each of the two consecutive months for a particular number of days but the time of commencement is not the same. For example, in the first month the blood is seen from the ath to the $1 \cdot th$ of the month and ... in the second month from the $1 \cdot th$ to the $1 \cdot th$ of that month

Muztariba: A woman who has seen blood for a few months but who has not formed • .a habit or whose former habit has been disturbed and has not formed a new one

- .Mubtadiya: A woman who sees blood for the first time
 - .Nasiya: A woman who has forgotten her habit •

:Some Further Details are Given Below About Haaez

Issue FAD: * Women having the habit of time and duration are of two types: First, a woman who sees blood in two consecutive months at a particular time for a particular duration. For example, she sees blood on the \st of each month and becomes Clean (tahir/pak) on the vth of each month. Her habit of Hayz will be from first to seventh of .every month

Second, a woman who sees blood in each of the two consecutive months at a particular time and after r or more days she may be Clean (tahir/pak) for one or more days and the blood is seen again; but the total number of days during which the blood is seen as well as those during which she remains Clean (tahir/pak) does not exceed 1. days; and in each month the total number of

days during which blood is seen, and the intervening days during which she is Clean (tahir/pak) must be same. In such a case the habit of the woman will be counted according to the days during which blood is seen, not including the intervening days during which she remained Clean (tahir/pak). It is not, however, necessary that the intervening days during which she remains Clean (tahir/pak) should be identical in each month. For example, if in the \st month blood is seen for r days from the \st to the rrd of the month and then she remains Clean (tahir/pak) for r days whereas in the \nd month the blood comes for r days and then it stops coming for r days and is seen again for r days and the total number of days during which the blood is seen is six, then this woman will be classified as having a fixed habit of six days. If the number of days during which blood is seen varies in the second month, then she is one with fixed the second month.

Issue FAP: * If a woman who has a fixed habit of time, irrespective of whether she has a fixed habit of duration or not, sees blood on time or a day or two earlier that blood will be Hayz even if it does not bear the signs of Hayz. Therefore, she will act according the rules applied to a Haaez. And if it transpires that it was not

Hayz, for example, if she becomes Clean (tahir/pak) before three days, then she .should give Qadha for the acts of Ibadaat which she has left out

Issue FAV: * If a woman having the habit of time and duration sees blood during all days of her fixed habit plus a few days before and after, and if the total number of days does not exceed 1., all of it is Hayz. And if it exceeds 1. days, then only the blood seen during the days of habit is Hayz and the rest will be Istihaza , and she should give Qadha of the acts of worship which she did not perform during the days before and after her habit. And if she sees blood on all the days of her habit as well as a few days earlier, and if the total number of the days does not exceed 1., all of it is Hayz. And if it exceeds ten days, then blood seen during the days of habit will be Hayz. And if it exceeds ten days, then blood seen during the days of habit will be Hayz, even if it did not have the signs of Hayz, and the blood seen earlier will be classified as Istihaza even if it had the signs of Hayz. She will offer Qadha for the prayers left out during those earlier days. And if she sees blood during her days of fixed habit plus a few days after her habit, and if the total does not exceed ten days, all of it is Hayz. But if it , exceeds ten days.

p: איז ו

.then the blood seen during habitual days will be Hayz, and the rest is Istihaza

Issue FAA: * If a woman who has the fixed habit of time and duration, sees blood on some days of her habit and also a few days earlier and if the total number of days does not exceed 1. days, all of it is Hayz. And if the number of days exceeds 1. she will add the number of days within her habitual time to the earlier days and complete her .fixed duration. Those will be the days of Hayz, and the rest will be Istihaza

And if she sees blood during some of her habitual days plus some days later, and if the .total number of days does not exceed ten, then all of it will be Hayz

And if the total exceeds ten days then she will add the number of her habitual time to the later days so as to complete her fixed period of duration. These will then be the .days of Hayz, and the rest will be classified as Istihaza

Issue rAR: * If a woman has a fixed habit of Hayz and if she sees blood for r days or more, and then it stops and is thereafter seen again, and the gap between the two discharges is less than r days, and if the total number of days in which blood was seen together with the intermediary period in which it stopped exceeds r days (e.g. when blood is seen for

days and then stops for a days and is again seen on the following a days) then it has a .-:various rules

If the blood, all or part thereof, seen in the initial days was during the days of her • habit and the blood seen later in the second phase after her temporary state of being Clean (tahir/pak) did not come during the days of her habit, then she should treat her .first blood to be Hayz and the second one as Istihaza

If the blood seen in the initial days is not during the days of her habit but the second • blood, all or part therof was seen in the days of her habit, then she should treat the .entire second blood to be Hayz and the first as Istihaza

If she saw the first and the second blood during the days of her habit, and if the first • blood did not last for less than r days, then that period along with the intervening days when she was Clean (tahir/pak) will be period of Hayz, provided that the total period covered by them does not exceed 1. days. And as per obligatory precaution, she will do all that a Clean (tahir/pak) lady does and refrain from all that a Haaez is forbidden to do during the intervening period. And some of the blood which she continues to see after the days of her habit will be classified as Istihaza. But the blood which she may see a day

or two earlier than her habitual time can be Hayz, as it customarily occurs in some cases of women with fixed habit. But if she finds that by counting the earlier discharge as Hayz, the blood which she saw in the second phase during her habitual period will be counted out of the ten days limit then she will consider the earlier discharge as Istihaza. For example, if her habit was to see blood on rrd to veth of every month, and during any one month the habit changed and she saw blood from vetto seth, and then remained Clean (tahir/pak) for two days. Thereafter, she saw blood again till vath. The rule will be that the blood seen from vetto veth is Hayz, and that seen from veth oveth is Istihaza.

If she sees the blood in both phases during her habitual days, but blood seen in the • initial days is for less than three days, then it is plausible that she may add the days of earlier discharge to complete three days, and treat the period as Hayz. Then the second blood which also fell during habitual days will be counted as Hayz, provided that the total of the first and second phase, together with the intervening days of pause does not exceed ten days. In certain situations, she has to regard all the blood –:seen in the initial period as Hayz, but there are two conditions for that

The discharge seen earlier than ..

.the habitual days must be customarily expected

By considering the whole initial period as Hayz, blood seen in the second phase of .r habitual days is not excluded from ten days' maximum. For example, if a woman has a habit of seeing blood from eth to with of every month, and she saw it earlier, say, from ist to eth, and then there was a brief period when blood stopped, say, for two days. And again it continued upto with. The rule is that all blood seen in the first phase is Hayz, and in the second one, blood seen upto the tenth will be Hayz. The rest will be .Istihaza

Issue FAN: If a woman with fixed habit of time and duration fails to see blood in her habit, and sees it earlier or later, it will be considered as Hayz if it comes for the equal .number of days, and bears the signs

Issue FAN: * If a woman who has the habit of time and duration sees blood in her habit for three or more days, but for less than her usual number of days and then her blood stops and thereafter is seen again for days equal to the number of days of her habit, she will treat the whole period, including the intervening days, as one Hayz, if it does not exceed ten days. But if the number of intervening days during which she is Clean (tahir/pak) from blood is ten days or more, then each period

p: 11V

.of bleeding will be regarded as a separate period of Hayz

And if the intervening gap is less than $v \cdot days$, but the total of first, second and intervening period exceeds ten days, then the first phase will be Hayz, and the second .one Istihaza

Issue FAT: If a woman who has fixed habit of time and duration sees blood for more than 1. days, the blood which she sees during the days of her habit is Hayz, even though it may not have the signs of Hayz, and the blood which is seen after the days of her habit is Istihaza even though it may have the sign of Hayz. For example, if the blood of a woman whose habit is from the 1st to the vth of the month is seen from the 1st to the 1st h of a particular month, the blood which is seen during the first v days will be Hayz and that which is seen during the remaining 6 days will be Istihaza

Women Having the Habit of Time Only

:Women having the habit of time are of two types

Issue FAT: First, a woman who sees blood in each of the two consecutive months on a given day, and then becomes Clean (tahir/pak) after a few days. The duration of blood varies in each month. For example, if the blood is seen on the Ast of each month but stops on the Ath in the first month and on the Ath in the second month, her habit of time will be the first of

p: 17A

.every month

Issue <code>fafe: * If a woman who has the habit of time but the duration of her hayz is not constant, sees blood on her habitual time or two or three days earlier, she will treat herself as Haaez, and act according to the details given in rule no. <code>fafe</code>. But if the blood is seen much earlier, so much so that it would not be considered as customary, or if she sees it very late, she will treat herself as Haaez if the blood bears the signs of Hayz. Similarly, she will consider it as Hayz if she is sure that the bleeding will continue .for three days, even if the blood bears no semblance of Hayz.</code>

And if she is not sure whether this sort of bleeding will last for three days or not, then as per obligatory

precaution, she will do all those acts which are wajib for a Mustahaza, and refrain . from all those acts which are forbidden to Haaez

Issue FAD: * If a woman with the fixed habit of time sees blood on her habitual time for more than 1. days and if she is unable to determine the exact duration of Hayz from its signs, then as a precaution, she will follow the habit of her paternal or maternal :relatives, irrespective of whether they are living or dead; provided that

the state of her relative does not differ sharply from her state. She, as a young and .1 active person, cannot compare with the habit of an old lady, or the one nearing .menopause

She does not compare herself to a woman in her family whose habit is totally. r .different from the habit of the others in the family

The above rule also applies to a woman of fixed habit of time who fails to see blood on time, and sees it out of the days of her habit for more than v days and is unable to .discern from the signs

Issue FAF: * A woman with fixed habit of time cannot shift her Hayz to any period outside her habitual time. Therefore, if her commencing time is fixed on the first of every month, with a varying duration of five or six days, and then suddenly she sees blood for twelve days, and she is unable to recognise the signs to determine the duration of

p: 17.

Hayz, she will take the first day of the month as the beginning and as for the duration, she will resort to the foregoing rule (۴۹۵). And if she is aware of her final or middle days of habit, and if the total number of days exceeds ten, she will arrange the duration of .Hayz in such a manner that her final or middle days fall within the habitual time

Issue FAV: * If a woman with a fixed habit of time sees blood for more than ten days, and is unable to determine the nature of blood as explained in rule no. FAD, then she will be free to decide upon any number of days which she feels could be her days of Hayz. It is recommended that she fixes seven days, and in so doing she must keep in .mind her habit of commencement, as mentioned in the foregoing rules

Women Having the Habit of Fixed Duration

:Women having the habit of duration are of two types

Issue $\mathfrak{FN}: *$ First, a woman whose duration of Hayz in two consecutive months is same but the commencing times differ. In such circumstances her habit of duration will be the number of days during which blood is seen. For example, if blood is seen from the st to the \mathfrak{s} th of the st month and from the soft to the soft of the rnd month her .duration habit will be \mathfrak{s} days

Second, a woman who sees blood in two consecutive months for r or more days, and then it stops

for a day or two before it starts again, though the time of commencement of blood varies in the rnd month from that of the rst, her duration habit will be the number of days during which blood is seen, provided that the total number of the bleeding and Clean (tahir/pak) days does not exceed ten and that the duration period in both the months remains equal. As a measure of precaution, in the intervening days, she will do all that is obligatory upon a lady who is Clean (tahir/pak), and also refrain from all those acts which a Haaez is forbidden to do. For example, if during the rst month she sees blood from the rst to the rrd day and then it stops for r days and then sees again for r days, and in the rnd month she sees it from the rrth to the rrth and then it stops for r days in the next, then a pause, and again bleeding starts making the total \wedge days by including the intervening days, then such a woman cannot be classified as woman with fixed duration. She will be Mudhtariba, whose rules will be discussed later

Issue FAA: * If a woman with the fixed habit of duration sees blood for

less or more days than her habitual duration, but the number of those days does not exceed v_{i} she should treat them as Hayz. And if it exceeds v_{i} days and the nature of blood remains same throughout, then she will calculate her habitual duration from the day bleeding began, and treat it as Hayz. But if the nature of blood changes, with some days showing signs of Hayz and others showing signs of Istihaza, then there _:can be three possibilities

if the number of days in which blood shows signs of Hayz tallies with the habitual . .duration, then she will take those days as of Hayz, and the rest as Istihaza

if the number of days in which blood shows signs of Hayz exceeds her habitual.r .duration, then she will take her habitual duration as Hayz, and the rest as Istihaza

if the number of days in which blood shows signs of Hayz is less than her habitual ." duration, she will add some days to complete her duration and take that period as .Hayz, and treat the rest of the days as of Istihaza

Mudhtaribah

Issue $a \dots a$ Mudhtaribah is a woman who may have seen blood for some months, but did not form a fixed habit, neither of time nor of duration. If such a woman sees blood for more than \dots days, and if the nature of blood remains same, either resembling Hayz or Istihaza, then she will be classified among those women who, despite fixed ,habit of time

see blood in unusual period, and is also unable to distinguish the signs of one from the .other

As a measure of precaution, she will refer to the prevailing habits among her relatives and adopt it. And if that is not possible, she will fix any reasonable number, neither .less than r days nor more than ten days, as explained in rules nos. FAD and FAV

Issue a.v:* If Mudhtaribah sees blood for more than ten days, and if for some days the blood has the signs of Hayz and during other days has the signs of Istihaza, and if the blood which has the signs of Hayz is not less than * days nor more than v days, .then all of it is Hayz. The rest will be Istihaza

And if the blood bearing the signs of Hayz is for less than r days or more than v days, she will follow the rule explained in the foregoing clause for the sake of determining .the number of days in Hayz

And if after having determined her Hayz period, she again sees blood before completing v days of being Clean (tahir/pak), again with the signs of Hayz, she will .treat this new emission as Istihaza

Mubtadea

Issue ۵. ۲: * Mubtadea is a woman who sees blood for the first time. If she sees it for more than ten days and all the blood has common signs then she should refer to the prevailing habit among her relatives and consider her corresponding duration as Hayz and the

rest as Istihaza, keeping in view two provisions in rule no. 496. And if even that seems .impossible, then she will be free to fix a certain duration as explained in rule no. 490

Issue a.r: * If a Mubtadea sees blood for more than ten days, some bearing the signs of Hayz and other that of Istihaza, and if the blood with the signs of Hayz is seen for not less than three and not more than ten days, then all that blood is Hayz. But if she sees blood again before the expiry of ten days and even that blood resembles Hayz, for example, if dark blood is seen for five days and yellowish blood is seen for nine days, and dark blood is seen again for five days, then she should treat the first blood .as Hayz and the rest as Istihaza, as explained in the case of Mudhtaribah

Issue $\delta \cdot \mathfrak{r}: *$ If a Mubtadea sees blood for more than $\iota \cdot$ days, some of which bearing signs of Hayz and other having signs of Istihaza, and if the blood with the signs of Hayz is seen for less than \mathfrak{r} days, she will treat it as Hayz, and for determining the .duration of it she will follow as stated in rule no. $\delta \cdot \iota$

Nasiya

Issue ۵.۵: * Nasiya is a woman who has forgotten her habit of time and duration, and .such women are of various types

One of them is a woman who had a fixed habit of duration, and has

now forgotten it. If she sees blood for three or more days, not exceeding ten, she will .treat all of it as Hayz

But if she sees blood for more than ten days, then she is classified as Mudhtaribah, and she will follow rule nos. $a \leftrightarrow a d a \leftrightarrow a$, with one difference. While determining her duration, she must know that the duration she is fixing is not less than her usual habit, .nor can she fix a longer duration than her usual habit

Various Rules Related to Hayz

Issue $\delta \cdot \gamma$: * If a Mubtadea, a Mudhtaribah, a Nasiya and a woman with the fixed habit of duration, see blood with the signs of Hayz, or are certain that the discharge would last for three days, they must abandon the obligatory prayers. But if they later understand that it was not Hayz, they have to give the Qadha of the prayers they did .not perform

Issue a.v: If a woman has a fixed habit of Hayz, either of time or of duration or of both, and if she sees blood for two consecutive months contrary to her usual habit in which

she finds that the time, the duration or both coincide then she has formed a new habit. For example, if previously she saw blood from st to vth of a month but during these two months she saw it from the s th to svth, then the period from s th to svth of the ...month will be her new habit

Issue $a \cdot A$: "One month" means the expiry of $r \cdot days$ from the date of commencement . of Hayz and not the period from the first to the last date of a month

Issue $a \cdot q$: If a woman usually sees blood once in a month, but in a particular month she sees it twice with signs of Hayz, and if the number of intervening days during which she remained Clean (tahir/pak) is not less than $i \cdot she$ should treat both as periods of Hayz.

Issue and If a woman sees blood with signs of Hayz for r or more days and thereafter for n or more she sees blood with the signs of Istihaza and again she sees blood with .signs of Hayz for r days, she should treat the first and last bleeding as Hayz

Issue and * If a woman becomes Clean (tahir/pak) before the expiry of no days and feels that there is no blood in her interior part she should do Ghusl for the acts of worship although she may have a feeling that blood might appear once again before the completion of no days. And if she is absolutely sure that she

will see blood before the lapse of y_{\cdot} days, even then, as a matter of precaution, she should do Ghusl and perform her Ibadaat, but she will refrain from doing those acts .which are forbidden to a Haaez

Issue ΔM : * If a woman becomes Clean (tahir/pak) before M days but feels that there might be blood in her interior part, she should insert cotton and wait for some time to find out. If she finds out that she has become Clean (tahir/pak) she should take bath and perform her acts of worship. And if she finds out that she has not become Clean (tahir/pak) totally, and she does not have a fixed habit of Hayz or if her habit is M days, or if she has a fixed duration which is not yet completed, then she will wait. If she becomes Clean (tahir/pak) before ten days, she will do Ghusl. If she becomes Clean (tahir/pak) on completion of M days, or if her bleeding exceeds ten days, then she will do Ghusl at the end of tenth day.

And if her habit is for less than *v* days, and she is sure that the blood will cease before ten days are over, or by the end of the tenth day, she must not do Ghusl till then. And if she has a feeling that her bleeding might exceed ten days, it is a recommended precaution that she avoids acts of worship for a day, or upto the tenth day. But this

rule applies to those women who have had continuous bleeding before the days of her habit. Otherwise, it is not permissible to neglect Ibadaat after the days of habit .are over

Issue are: If a woman treats the blood she saw during certain days as Hayz and did not perform her acts of worship and comes to know later that it was not Hayz, she should give Qadha of the lapsed prayers, and fasts, which she left out. And if she performs acts of worship under the impression that the blood is not Hayz but realises later that it was Hayz, then the fasts kept in those days will be void and therefore she .should give Qadha of those fasts

Nifas

Issue any: From the time when the child birth takes place, the blood seen by the mother is Nifas, provided that it stops before or on completion of the tenth day. While ...in the condition of Nifas, a woman is called Nafsa

Issue and: It is not necessary that the baby is fully grown. Even if a deficient baby is born, the blood seen by the mother for ten days will be Nifas. The term 'Child birth' ...must be applicable to it

Issue any: It is possible that Nifas blood may be discharged for an instant only, but it .never exceeds no days

Issue and: If a woman doubts whether she has aborted something or

not, or whether the thing aborted is a child or not, it is not necessary for her to .investigate, and the blood which is discharged in this situation is not Nifas

Issue and: On the basis of precaution, halting or pausing in a masjid and other acts which are haraam for a Haaez are also haraam for a Nafsa and those acts which are .obligatory for a Haaez are also obligatory for a Nafsa

Issue $\Delta r_{1:*}$ When a woman becomes Clean (tahir/pak) from Nifas, she should do Ghusl and perform acts of worship. And if she sees blood again, once or often, and the total number of days on which blood is seen and the intervening days during which she remains Clean (tahir/pak) is v or less than v, then all of it will be Nifas. In the intervening days, as a precaution, she will perform all that is obligatory for a Clean (tahir/pak) woman and also refrain from all acts which are forbidden to a woman in .Nifas. So, if she had kept fasts, she will give their Qadha

And if the blood which she saw later exceeds ten days then there can be two :situations

if the woman does not have a fixed habit of duration, then she will count the first ten . ,days as Nifas

p: 14.

and if she has fixed habit of duration, then, as a precaution, the blood which she .r sees after the habitual days of duration will require her to act as a Mustahaza, and .also avoid all that is forbidden to a woman in Nifas

Issue arr: If a woman becomes Clean (tahir/pak) from Nifas, but feels that there might be blood in the interior part, she should insert some cotton, and wait till she finds out. .If she finds herself Clean (tahir/pak) then she should do Ghusl for the acts of worship

Issue arr: * If Nifas blood is seen by a mother for more than 1. days and she has a fixed habit of Hayz, then her Nifas will be equal to the duration of Hayz and the rest would be Istihaza. And, if she does not have a fixed habit of Hayz, she would take ten .days as those of Hayz, and treat the rest as Istihaza

For a woman who has a fixed habit of Hayz, it is a recommended precaution to act as a Mustahaza from the day after her habit is over, and at the same time refrain from acts forbidden to one in Nifas till 1Ath day. And for a woman with no fixed habit of Hayz, this recommended precaution applies from the tenth to the eighteenth day .since the child birth

Issue are: * If the habit of Hayz of a woman is less than v days and blood is seen for more

days than the days of her Hayz, she should treat the days equal to the days of her Hayz as Nifas. After that, she has a choice either to leave out her Salat or act according to the rules of Istihaza, but it is better to leave out Salat for a day. And if the blood continues to be seen even after $v \cdot$ days, then all the days in excess of her habit, upto the tenth day, will be Istihaza and she should give Qadha of the acts of worship which she did not perform during those days. For example, if the Hayz duration of a woman has always been e days and her blood comes for more than e days, she should treat e days as Nifas and on the vth, Ath, ath and v th day, it will be her choice either to abstain from all acts of worship or adopt the rules of Istihaza. And if she sees blood for more than ten days, all the days in excess of her habitual duration of Hayz will be .treated as the days of Istihaza

Issue ara: * If a woman, with a fixed habit of Hayz sees blood continuously for a month or more after giving birth to a child, the blood seen for the days equal to her Hayz habit will be Nifas, and the blood seen after that for ten days will be Istihaza, even if it .coincides with the dates of her monthly Hayz

,For example

.there is a woman whose fixed Hayz habit is from roth to roth of every month

She gives birth on the with of a given month, and she continues to see blood for a month or more; her Nifas will be seven days, equal to her Hayz days, and will be from with to with of that month; now, the blood which she continues to see from the with .onwards for ten days will be Istihaza, even though it falls in her days of Hayz habit

After the lapse of $v \cdot days$, if bleeding continues, then it is Hayz if it falls in the days of ...habit, irrespective of whether it has the signs of Hayz or not

And if bleeding does not occur in the days of Hayz habit, she will wait till the days of her habit, even if it means waiting for a month or more and even if blood has the signs .of Hayz

And if she has no fixed habit of commencement time of Hayz, she should make an effort to recognise her Hayz by its signs; and if that is not possible, because the blood seen after Nifas remains of one type for a month or more, then she will adopt the habit prevailing among her relatives to determine the days of Hayz. And, if that also is not possible, then she has an option of fixing her days of Hayz. These details have .been dealt with in the discussions about Hayz

Issue are: * If a woman does

not have a fixed habit of duration, and if after giving birth she sees blood continuously for a month or more, the rules contained in no. arr will apply to the first 1. days; and as for the next 1. days it is Istihaza. And as regards the blood seen thereafter, it can be either Hayz or Istihaza, and in order to ascertain whether it is Hayz, she will follow the .rule stated in the foregoing clause

Ghusl for Touching a Dead Body

Issue arv: If a person touches a human dead body which has become cold and has not yet been given Ghusl (i.e. brings any part of his own body in contact with it) he should do Ghusl regardless of whether he touched it while asleep or awake, voluntarily or otherwise. Ghusl will also be wajib if his nail or bone touches the nail or bone of the .dead body. However, Ghusl is not obligatory if one touches a dead animal

Issue and: If a person touches a dead body which has not become entirely cold, Ghusl .will not be wajib, even if the part touched has become cold

Issue are: * If a person brings his hair in contact with the body of a dead person, or if his body touches the hair of the dead person, or if his hair touches the hair of the dead .person, Ghusl will not become obligatory

Issue $\delta r \cdot : *$ If a person touches a dead child or a foetus in which life has entered, then Ghusl for touching it will

be obligatory. Hence, if a still-born child whose body has become cold, comes in contact with the outer part of its mother's body, the mother should do Ghusl for touching the dead body. In fact, as an obligatory precaution, she should do Ghusl even .if the child has not touched the outer part of her body

Issue art: * A child who is born after its mother has died, and her body has become cold, and if it touches any outer part of mother's dead body, it should do Ghusl on attaining the age of puberty. In fact, it should do Ghusl, as a precaution, even if it did .not touch the mother's body

Issue arr: If a person touches a dead body after it has been given three obligatory Ghusls, Ghusl for touching will not be wajib. However, if he touches any part of the dead body before the completion of r Ghusls he should do Ghusl for touching the dead .body, even if the rrd Ghusl of that part which he has touched may have been done

Issue arr: If an insane person or a minor touches a dead body, the insane person would do Ghusl when he becomes sane, and similarly the minor child would do Ghusl .when he attains the age of puberty

Issue δrr : * If a part is separated from a living person, or from a dead body which has not yet been given Ghusls, and a person touches that separated part he does not have to do

.any Ghusl even if that separated part contains bones

Issue ara: * It is not obligatory to do Ghusl for touching a separated bone which has not been given Ghusl, whether it has been separated from a dead body or a living person. The same rule applies to touching the teeth which have been separated form .a dead body or a living person

Issue are: The method of doing Ghusl for touching the dead body is the same as of Ghusl for Janabat. However, for a person who has done Ghusl for touching a dead body, the recommended precaution is that he should perform Wudhu if he wants to .pray

Issue arv: One Ghusl is sufficient for one who touches several corpses or touches the .same corpse a number of times

Issue arx: A person who has not done Ghusl after touching a dead body is not prohibited from halting or pausing in a masjid or from having sexual intercourse with his wife, or from reciting the verses of the holy Qur'an which have obligatory Sajdah. .However, he should do Ghusl for offering prayers or for other similar acts of worship

Rules Related to a Dying Person

point

Issue are: A Muslim who is dying, whether man or woman, old or young, should, as a measure of precaution, be laid on his/her back if possible, in such a manner that the (soles of his/her feet would face the Qibla (direction towards the holy Ka'bah

Issue are: It is recommended that the dead body should be laid facing the Qibla during ,the Ghusls. However

when Ghusls are completed, it is better to lay it the same way as it is laid when prayers are offered for it

Issue <code>afi: * It</code> is an obligatory precaution upon every Muslim, to lay a dying person facing the Qibla. And if the dying person consents to it, there is no need to seek the .permission for it from the guardian. Otherwise, the permission must be sought

Issue appr: It is recommended that the doctrinal testimony of Islam (Shahadatain) and the acknowledgement of the twelve Imams and other tenets of faith should be inculcated to a dying person in such a manner that he/she would understand. It is also .recommended that these utterances are repeated till the time of his/her death

Issue <code>aff:</code> It is recommended that the following supplications should be read over to a dying person in such a manner that he/she would understand: Allahhummaghfir liyal kathira mim ma'asika waqbal minniyal yasira min ta'atika ya man yaqbalul yasira wa ya'afu 'anil kathir, Iqbal minniyal yasira wa'fu 'anniyal kathir. Innaka antal 'afuwwul .Ghafur. Alla hum mar hamni fa innaka Rahim

Issue ۵۴۴: It is Mustahab to carry a person experiencing painfully slow death to the place where he used to offer prayers, provided that it does not cause him any .discomfort

Issue ۵۴۵: If a person is in the throes of death it is Mustahab to recite by his side Surah Yasin, Surah as-Saffat, Surah al-Ahzab, Ayat al-Kursi and ۵۴th verse of Surah al-A'raf .and the last three verses of Surah al-Baqarah

p: 14V

.In fact it is better to recite as much from the holy Qur'an as possible

Issue ۵۴۶: * It is Makrooh to leave a dying person alone or to place a weight on his stomach, or to chatter idly or wail near him or to let only women remain with him. It is .Makrooh to be by his/her side in the state of Janabat or Hayz

Rules to Follow After the Death

Issue <code>afv: * It</code> is Mustahab that the eyes and lips of a dead person be shut, its chin be tied, its hands and feet be straightened and to spread a cloth over it. If a person dies at night it is Mustahab to light the place where he/she is, to inform Momineen to join the funeral, and to hasten the burial. But if, they are not sure of his/her death, they should wait till they are certain. Moreover, if the dead person is a pregnant woman and there is a living child in her womb, her burial should be delayed till such time that .her left side is cut open and the child is taken out and then to sew her side

The Obligation of Ghusl, Kafan, Salat and Dafn

Issue <code>afA: * Giving Ghusl</code>, Kafan, Hunoot, Salat , and burial to every dead Muslim, regardless of whether he/she is an Ithna-Asheri or not, is wajib on the guardian.The guardian must either discharge all these duties himself or appoint someone to do them. And if anyone performs these duties, with or without the permission of the guardian, the guardian will be relieved of his

responsibility. And if the dead person had no guardian, or if the guardian refuses to discharge his duties, then these duties will be obligatory upon all equally, as Wajib al-Kifaee which means if some people undertake to fulfil the obligation, others will be relieved of the responsibility. And if no one undertakes to do so, all will be equally sinful. And when a guardian refuses to discharge his duty, seeking his permission has .no meaning

Issue are: If a person undertakes to fulfil the obligations to a dead body it is not obligatory on others to proceed for the same. However, if that person leaves the work .half done, others must complete them

Issue AA+: * If a person is certain that others are fulfiling their obligations properly, then it is not obligatory for him to proceed for the purpose.However, if he is in doubt .or has suspicion, then he should take necessary steps

Issue DDN: If a person is certain that Ghusl, Kafan, Salat or burial of a dead body has been performed incorrectly, he should proceed to do them correctly again. But if he just feels that probably the duties were not correctly discharged, or if he has a mere .doubt, then it is not obligatory to undertake the work

Issue Dat: * The guardian of a wife is her husband. And in other cases, men who inherit the dead person according to the categories which will be explained later, will take precedence over each other. However, to say that the

father of the deceased takes precedence over the son, the grandfather over the brothers, or full brothers over half-brothers or the paternal uncles over the maternal uncles, is a ponderable issue, and one should act with caution as the situation .demands

Issue Dar: * A minor or an insane person does not qualify for guardianship in matters related to the dead person; similarly, an absent person who can neither attend to the .duties himself, nor appoint someone to do them, has no authority as a guardian

Issue <code>abf: * If a person claims that he is the guardian of the dead person, or that the guardian of the dead person has given him permission to carry out its Ghusl, Kafan and Dafn, or if he claims that he is the appointed executor of the dead person in the matter of its final rituals, his claim will be accepted, provided that he is reliable, or that the corpse is in his possession, or that two Adils testify to his statement</code>

Issue ففف: * If a dead person appoints someone other than his guardian to carry out his Ghusl, Kafan, Dafn and Salat , then he will be the rightful person to fulfil those obligations. And it is not necessary that the person whom the deceased has appointed to carry out the duties personally should accept the will. However, if he accepts it he .should act accordingly

The Method of Ghusl of Mayyit

Issue ۵۵۶: It is obligatory to give three Ghusls to a dead body. The first bathing should be with

p: 10.

water mixed with "Sidr" (Beri) leaves. The second bathing should be with water mixed .with camphor and the third should be with unmixed water

Issue Dav: The quality of "Sidr" leaves and camphor should neither be so much that the water becomes mixed (Mudhaaf), nor so little that it may be said that "Sidr" leaves and .camphor have not been mixed in it at all

Issue DDA: If enough quantity of "Sidr" leaves and camphor is not available, then .whatever quantity available should be mixed with water

Issue DDA: * If a person dies while he is in the state of Ihram his dead body should not be washed with water mixed with camphor. Instead of that, pure unmixed water should be used. However, in the following two situations, water with camphor should :be used

;'i) If he or she dies in Hajj Tamattu' after completing Saee)

ii) and if it is Hajj Qiran or Ifrad, he died after having shaved the head)

Issue $\delta P :: *$ If "Sidr" leaves and camphor or either of these things is not available or its use is not lawful (e.g. if it has been usurped) the dead body should be given Ghusl, on the basis of precaution, with pure, unmixed water instead of the Ghusl which is not .possible, and it should also be given one tayammum

Issue ۵۶۱: * A person who gives Ghusl to a dead body should be a Muslim, preferably a Shia Ithna Asheri, adult, and sane, and should know the rules of Ghusl. And if an

intelligent, discerning boy or girl, who is not yet baligh, gives Ghusl correctly, it will be sufficient. And if the deceased belongs to a sect other than Shia Ithna Asheri, and if he or she is given Ghusl according to the rules of his or her sect by a person of his or her sect, then the Shia Ithna Asheri momin will be relieved of the responsibility, except if .he is the guardian

Issue ۵۶۲: * One who gives Ghusl to the dead body should perform the act with the .niyyat of Qurbat, that is, obedience to the pleasure of Allah

Issue ۵۶۳: * Ghusl to a Muslim child, even illegitimate, is obligatory. But the Ghusl, Kafan, Dafan of a non-Muslim and his children is not allowed. And it is necessary to give Ghusl to a Muslim who has been insane since childhood and has grown up .without having recovered

Issue ۵۶۴:* If a foetus of ۴ months or more is still-born it is obligatory to give it Ghusl, and even if it has not completed four months, but it has formed features of a human child, it must be given Ghusl, as a precaution. In the event of both of these circumstances being absent, the foetus will be wrapped up in a cloth and buried .without Ghusl

Issue ۵۶۵: * It is unlawful for a man to give Ghusl to the dead body of a woman and for a woman to give Ghusl to the dead body of a man. Husband and wife

can, however, give Ghusl to the dead body of each other, although the recommended .precaution is that they should also avoid doing so, in normal circumstances

Issue ۵۶۶:* A man can give Ghusl to the dead body of a little girl and similarly a woman .can give Ghusl to the dead body of a little boy

Issue *bPV*: * If no man is available to give Ghusl to the dead body of a man, his kinswomen who are also his mahram (one with whom marriage is prohibited e.g., mother, sister, paternal aunt and maternal aunt) or those women who become his mahram by way of marriage or suckling can give Ghusl to his dead body. Similarly if no woman is available to give Ghusl to the dead body of a woman her kinsmen who are also her mahram or have become mahram by marriage or suckling can give Ghusl to her dead body. In either case, it is not obligatory to cover the body except the private .parts; though doing so is preferred

Issue ۵۶۸: * If a man gives Ghusl to the dead body of a man, or a woman to the dead body of a woman, it is permissible to keep the body bare, except the private parts. But .it is better to give Ghusl from under the dress

Issue ۵۶۹: It is haraam to look at the private parts of a corpse and if a person giving Ghusl looks at them, he commits a sin, though the Ghusl will not be

.void

Issue $\delta v_{2,2} * If$ there is AYN Najasat on any part of the dead body, it is obligatory to first remove it before giving Ghusl. And it is preferred that before the corpse is given .Ghusl, it should be clean and free from all other najasat

Issue avi: Ghusl for a dead body is similar to Ghusl of Janabat. And the obligatory precaution is that a corpse should not be given Ghusl by Irtimasi, that is, immersion, as long as it is possible to give Ghusl by way of Tartibi. And even in the case of Tartibi Ghusl it is necessary that the body should be washed on the right side first, and then the left side. And the recommended precaution is that, if possible, none of the three parts of the body be immersed in the water. Instead water should be poured on the .dead body

Issue avr: If someone dies in the state of Hayz or Janabat it is not necessary to give .him/her their respective Ghusls. The Ghusls given to the dead body will suffice

Issue ave: * As a precaution, it is haraam to charge any fee for giving Ghusl to the dead. And if someone gives Ghusl with an intention of earning and without the Niyyat of Qurbat, then the Ghusl will be void. However, it is not unlawful to charge for the .preliminary preparations before Ghusl

Issue ave: * There is no rule for Jabirah in Ghusl of Mayyit, so if water is not available or there is

some other valid excuse for abstaining from using water for the Ghusl, then the dead body should be given one tayammum instead of Ghusl. As a recommended precaution, three tayammums may be given, and in one of the tayammum, there should be a Niyyat of "ma_fizzimmah". This means that a person giving tayammum .resolves that this tayammum is given to absolve him of his responsibility

Issue ava: A person giving tayammum to the dead body should strike his own palms on earth and then wipe them on the face and back of the hands of the dead body. And the obligatory precaution is that he should, if possible, use the hands of the dead for .its tayammum

Rules Regarding Kafan

Issue ave: The body of a dead Muslim should be given Kafan with three pieces of cloth: .a loin cloth, a shirt or tunic, and a full cover

Issue avv: * As a precaution, the loin cloth should be long enough to cover the body from the navel up to the knees, better still if it covers the body from the chest up to the feet. As a precaution, the shirt should be long enough to cover the entire body from the top of the shoulders up to the middle of the calf, and better still if it reaches the feet. As a precaution, the sheet cover should be long enough to conceal the whole body, so that both its ends could be tied. It's breadth should be enough to allow one side to overlap the

.other

Issue ava: The wajib portion of the loin cloth is that which covers from navel up to the knees and wajib portion of a shirt is that which covers from the shoulders up to the middle of the calf of the legs. Whatever has been mentioned over and above this is .the Mustahab part of the Kafan

Issue $\Delta VA:*$ The Wajib quantity of Kafan mentioned in the above rule should be financed from the estate of the deceased, and a reasonable quantity to cover the Mustahab may also be charged to the estate, if the status of the deceased demands. But as a recommended precaution, the Mustahab parts of Kafan should not be .charged to the shares of minor heirs

Issue ΔA : * If the deceased has not made a will that Kafan may be paid for from the 1/7 of his estate and if they wish to take it from the estate, they must not draw more than what has been indicated in rule no. ΔV . And if they

procured a Kafan which is unusually expensive, then the extra amount paid for it should not be charged to the estate. However, if his baligh heirs agree to pay from .their shares of inheritance, then the sum can be deducted to the extent agreed

Issue DAT: The Kafan of a wife is the responsibility of her husband even if she owns her own wealth. Similarly, if a woman is given a revocable divorce and she dies before the expiry of her iddah, her husband should provide her Kafan. And if her husband is not adult or is insane, the guardian of the husband should provide Kafan for the wife from .his property

Issue ۵۸۳: It is not obligatory for the relatives of deceased to provide his Kafan even if .they were his dependents during his life time

Issue ۵۸۴: * As a precaution, it must be ensured that each of the three pieces used for Kafan is not so thin as to show the body of the deceased. However, if the body is fully .concealed when all the three pieces are put together, then it will suffice

Issue AAA: * Kafan for a dead person must not be a usurped one, that is, unlawfully appropriated. If nothing else but the usurped Kafan is available, then the body will be buried without Kafan. In fact, the usurped Kafan should be removed even if the body has already been buried, except in some special situations, which cannot be discussed ...here

Issue ۵۸۶: * It is not permissible

p: 10V

to give a Kafan which is najis, or which is made of pure silk, or which is woven with .gold, except in the situation of helplessness, when no alternative is to be found

Issue bary: It is not permissible to give Kafan made of hide or skin of a dead Najis animal, in normal circumstances. In fact, even the skin of a dead Clean (tahir/pak) animal, or Kafan made of wool or fur from the animal whose meat is haraam to eat should not be used in normal circumstances. (By the term 'dead' is meant an animal who has not been slaughtered according to Shariah). But Kafan made of wool, fur or skin of a slaughtered halal animal can be used for the purpose. However, it is a .recommended precaution to avoid them

Issue and: If the Kafan becomes Najis owing to its own najasat, or owing to some other najasat, and if the Kafan is not lost totally, its najis part should be washed or cut off, even after the dead body has been placed in the grave. And if it is not possible to .wash it, or to cut it off, but it is possible to change it, then it should be changed

Issue ۵۸۹: If a person who is wearing Ihram for Hajj or Umra dies, he should be given .Kafan like all others and there is no harm in covering his head and face

Issue ΔM_{12} : It is Mustahab that one keeps one's Kafan and "Sidr" leaves and camphor ready

.during lifetime

Rules of Hunut

Issue an: * After having given Ghusl to a dead body it is wajib to give Hunut, which is to apply camphor on its forehead, both the palms, both the knees and both the big toes of its feet. It is not necessary to rub the camphor; it must be seen on those parts. It is Mustahab to apply camphor to the nose tip also. Camphor must be powdered and .fresh, and if it is so stale that it has lost its fragrance, then it will not suffice

Issue DAT: * The recommended precaution is that camphor should first be applied on the forehead of the deceased. It is not necessary to observe sequence while applying .camphor to other parts mentioned above

Issue ۵۹۳: It is better that Hunut is given before Kafan, although there is no harm in .giving Hunut during Kafan or even after

Issue ۵۹۴: * It is not permissible to administer Hunut to a person who died in the state .of Ihram for Umra and Hajj, except in circumstances explained in rule no. ۵۵۹

Issue and: Though it is haraam for a woman to perfume herself if her husband has .died and she is in iddah, but if she dies in iddah, it is obligatory to give her Hunut

Issue $\Delta \mathfrak{sp}: * As a recommended precaution, perfumes like musk, ambergris and aloes$ wood ('Ud) should not be applied to the dead body, and these things should not be.mixed with camphor

Issue ۵۹۷: It is Mustahab to mix a small quantity of

Turbat (soil of the land around the shrine of Imam Husayn) with camphor, but it should not be applied to those parts of the body, where its use may imply any disrespect. It is also necessary that the quantity of Turbat is not much, so that the .identity of camphor does not change

Issue DAA: * If camphor is not available or the quantity available is just sufficient for Ghusl only, then it is not wajib to apply Hunut. And if it is in excess of the requirement for Ghusl but is not sufficient for administering Hunut to all the parts, then as a recommended precaution, camphor will be applied on the forehead of the dead body .first and the remainder, if any, will be applied to other parts

Issue ۵۹۹: It is also Mustahab that r pieces of fresh and green twigs are placed in the .grave with the dead body

Rules of Salat al-Mayyit

Issue $\mathfrak{P} \cdots$: It is obligatory to offer Salat al-Mayyit for every Muslim, as well as for a .Muslim child if it has completed \mathfrak{P} years of its age

Issue $\mathfrak{P} \to \mathfrak{P} \mathfrak{P} \to \mathfrak{P} \mathfrak{P} \to \mathfrak{P} h \mathfrak{P}$

:Issue 9.1

p: 19.

Salat al-Mayyit should be offered after the dead body has been given Ghusl, Hunnut and Kafan and if it is offered before or during the performance of these acts, it does .not suffice, even if it is due to forgetfulness or on account of not knowing the rule

Issue $\mathfrak{P} \cdot \mathfrak{r}$: It is not necessary for a person who offers Salat al-Mayyit to be in Wudhu or Ghusl or tayammum nor is it necessary that his body and dress be Clean (tahir/pak). Rather there is no harm even if his dress is a usurped one. However, it is better that while offering this Salat one should observe all the formal rules which are normally .observed in other prayers

Issue \$\$
Issue \$*: One who offers Salat al-Mayyit should face the Qibla, and it is also
obligatory that at the time of Salat al-Mayyit, the dead body remains before him on its
.back, in a manner that its head is on his right and its feet on his left side

Issue $\mathfrak{P} \cdot \mathfrak{d}$: * As a recommended precaution, the place where a man stands to offer Salat al-Mayyit should not be a usurped one, and it should not be higher or lower than the place where the dead body is kept. However, its being a little higher or lower is .immaterial

Issue 9.9: The person offering Salat al-Mayyit should not be distant from the dead body. However, if he is praying in a congregation, then there is no harm in his being

.distant from the dead body in the rows which are connected to each other

Issue $\mathfrak{P} \cdot \mathfrak{P}$: In Salat al-Mayyit, one who offers prayers should stand in such a way that the dead body is in front of him, except if the Salat is prayed in Jama'at and the lines extend beyond on both sides, then praying away from the dead body will not be .objectionable

Issue P·A: As a precaution, there should be no curtain or wall or any other obstruction between the dead body and the person offering Salat al-Mayyit. However, there is no .harm if the dead body is in a coffin or in any other similar thing

Issue ۶۰۹: * The private parts of the dead body should be concealed when Salat al-Mayyit is being offered. And if it was not possible to give Kafan, even then at least its .private parts should be covered with a board or brick or any similar thing

Issue PIN: A person should be standing while offering Salat al-Mayyit and should offer it with the Niyyat of Qurbat, specifying the dead person for whom he is praying. For example, he should make his intention thus: "I am offering Salat for this dead person ."in compliance with the pleasure of Allah

Issue 911: If there is no one who is capable of praying Salat al-Mayyit while standing, then it can be offered while sitting.

Issue PIT: If the deceased had made a will that a particular person should lead the prayers

for him the recommended precaution is that such a person should take permission . from the guardian of the dead person

Issue Pir: It is Makrooh to repeat Salat al-Mayyit a number of times, unless the dead
.person was an Aalim and pious one, in which case it is not Makrooh

Issue <code>PIF: *</code> If a dead body is buried without Salat al-Mayyit, either intentionally or forgetfully, on account of an excuse, or if it transpires after its burial that the prayers offered for it was void, it will not be permissible to dig up the grave for praying Salat al-Mayyit. There is no objection to praying, with the Niyyat of Raja', by the graveside, ...if one feels that the decay has not yet taken place

Method of Salat al-Mayyit

Issue 910: There are a takbirs (saying Allahu Akbar) in Salat al-Mayyit and it is sufficient :if a person recites those a takbirs in the following order

After making Niyyat to offer the prayers and pronouncing the \st takbir he should • say: Ash hadu an la ilaha illal lah wa ashhadu anna Muhammadan Rasulullah. (I bear .(witness that there is no god but Allah and that Muhammad is Allah's Messenger

After the rnd takbir he should say: Alla humma salli 'ala Muhammadin wa 'ali • .(Muhammad. (O' Lord! Bestow peace and blessing upon Muhammad and his progeny

After the rrd takbir he should say: Alla hummaghfir lil mu'minina wal mu'minat.(O' • .(Lord! Forgive all believers – men as well as women

After the <code>rth</code> takbir he •

should say: Alla hummaghfir li hazal mayyit. (O' Lord! Forgive this dead body). If the .dead person is a woman, he would say: Alla hummaghfir li hazihil mayyit

th takbir. .

It is, however, better that he should pronounce the following supplications after the :takbirs respectively

After the \st takbir: Ash hadu an la ilaha illallahu wahdahu la sharika lah. Wa Ashhadu anna Muhammadan 'abduhu wa Rasuluh, arsalahu bil haqqi bashiran wa naziran .bayna yada yis sa'ah

After the rnd takbir: Alla humma salli 'ala Muhammadin wa Ali Muhammad wa barik 'ala Muhammadin wa Ali Muhammad warham Muhammadan wa Ala Muhammadin ka afzali ma sallayta wa barakta wa tarah hamta 'ala Ibrahima wa Ali Ibrahima innaka Hamidum Majid wa salli 'ala jami'il ambiya'iwal_mursalina wash_shuhada'i was_ .siddiqina wa jami'i 'ibadilla his_salihin

After the rrd takbir: Alla hum maghfir lil mu'minina wal mu'minati wal muslimina wal muslimat, al ahya'i minhum wal amwat tabi'baynana wa baynahum bil khayrati innaka .mujibud-da'wat innak 'ala kulli shay'in Qadeer

After the *s*th takbir: Alla humma inna haza 'abduka wabnu 'abdika wabnu amatika nazala bika wa anta khayru manzulin bihi Alla humma inna la na'lamu minhu illa khayra wa anta a'alamu bihi minna. Alla humma in kana mohsinan fa zid fi ihsanihi wa in kana musi'an fatajawaz anhu waghfir lahu. Alla hummaj'alhu 'indaka fi a'la'illiyyin .wakhluf 'ala ahlihi fil ghabirin warhamhu bi–rahmatika ya ar hamar Rahimin

If the dead body is that of a woman he should say: Alla humma inna hazihi 'amatuka wabnatu 'abdika wabnatu amatika nazalat bika wa anta khayra

manzulin bihi Alla humma inna la na'lamu minha illa khayra wa anta a'lamu biha minna. Alla humma in kanat mohsinatan fa zid fi ihsaniha wa in kanat musi'atan fatajawaz 'anha waghfir laha. Alla hummaj'al ha 'indaka fi a'la 'illiyin wakhluf 'ala ahliha fil ghabirin warhamha bi-rahmatika ya ar hamar Rahimin. Thereafter he should .pronounce the sth takbir

Issue 919: A person offering prayers for the dead body should recite takbirs and .supplications in a sequence, so that Salat al-Mayyit does not lose its form

Issue <a>sve: A person who joins Salat al-Mayyit to follow an Imam should recite all the takbirs and supplications.

Mustahab Acts of Salat al-Mayyit

:Issue ۶۱۸: The following acts are Mustahab in the prayers for the dead body

A person who offers prayers for the dead body should have had Ghusl or performed • Wudhu or tayammum. And the precaution is that he should perform tayammum only when it is not possible to do Ghusl, or Wudhu, or if he fears that if he goes for Ghusl or .Wudhu it will not be possible for him to participate in the prayers

If the dead body is that of a male the Imam or a person who is offering the prayers • alone should stand at the centre of its height, that is, the middle part of the dead body, ...and if the dead body is that of a female he should stand at the chest of the dead body

.To pray bare-footed •

.To raise one's hands (up to the ears) while pronouncing every takbir ${\scriptstyle \bullet}$

•

The distance between the person offering prayers and the dead body should be so short that, when the wind blows, the dress of the person offering the prayers would .touch the coffin

.To pray in congregation •

The Imam to recite the takbirs and supplications loudly and those offering the • .prayers with him to recite them in a low voice

If there is only one person joining the Salat al-Mayyit being offered in Jama'at, he • .would stand behind the Imam

One who offers the prayers should earnestly and persistently pray for the dead as • .well as for all the believers

Before the commencement of the congregational prayers for the dead body one • .should say "as-Salat" three times

.The prayers be offered at a place where people often go for Salat al-Mayyit •

If a Haaez (woman in her menses) participates in the congregational prayers for a • .dead person, she should stand alone and should not join the lines

Rules About Burial of the Dead Body

point

Issue Pr.: * It is obligatory to bury a dead body in the ground, so deep that its smell
does not come out and the beasts of prey do not dig it out, and, if there is a danger of
.such beasts digging it out then the grave should be made solid with bricks, etc

Issue <code>PT1:</code> If it is not possible to bury a dead body in the ground, it may be kept in a vault or

.a coffin, instead

Issue prv: The dead body should be laid in the grave on its right side so that the face.remains towards the Qibla

Issue prr: * If a person dies on a ship and if there is no fear of the decay of the dead body and if there is no problem in retaining it for sometime on the ship, it should be kept on it and buried in the ground after reaching the land. Otherwise, after giving Ghusl, Hunut, Kafan and Salat al-Mayyit it should be lowered into the sea in a vessel of clay or with a weight tied to its feet. And as far as possible it should not be lowered at .a point where it is eaten up immediately by the sea predators

Issue Prve: If it is feared that an enemy may dig up the grave and exhume the dead body and amputate its ears or nose or other limbs, it should be lowered into sea, if .possible, as stated in the foregoing rule

Issue <code>rta: * The expenses of lowering the dead body into the sea, or making the grave .solid on the ground can be deducted from the estate of the deceased, if necessary </code>

Issue Prf: * If a non-Muslim woman dies with a dead child, or soulless foetus in her womb, and if the father is a Muslim then the woman should be laid in the grave on her left side with her back towards Qibla, so that the face of the child

p: 19V

.is towards Qibla

Issue <code>prv:</code> It is not permitted to bury a Muslim in the graveyard of the non–Muslims, .nor to bury a non–Muslim in the graveyard of the Muslims

Issue Pre: It is not permissible to bury a dead body in a usurped place nor in a place
.(which is dedicated for purposes other than burial (e.g. in a Masjid)

Issue $\mathfrak{Pr} \cdot : *$ It is not permissible to dig up a grave for the purpose of burying another dead body in it, unless one is sure that the grave is very old and the former body has .been totally disintegrated

Issue <code>fri: *</code> Anything which is separated from the dead body (even its hair, nail or tooth) should be buried along with it. And if any part of the body, including hair, nails or teeth are found after the body has been buried, they should be buried at a separate place, as per obligatory precaution. And it is Mustahab that nails and teeth cut off or .extracted during lifetime are also buried

Issue Pre: If a person dies in a well and it is not possible to take him out, the well
.should be sealed, and the well should be treated as his grave

p: 19A

out in the easiest possible way. If it becomes inevitable to cut it into pieces there is no objection in doing so. It is, however, better that if the husband of the woman is skilled in surgery the dead body of the child should be taken out by him, and failing that, the job should be performed by a skilled woman. And if that is not available, a skilled surgeon who is the mahram (one with whom marriage cannot be contracted) of the woman should do it. And if even that is not available a skilled man who is not mahram (one with whom marriage can be contracted) should remove the dead child. And if even such a person is not available the dead body can be brought out by any unskilled .

Issue Pre: If a woman dies and there is a living child in her womb, it should be brought
out in the safest possible way, even if there be no hope for the child's survival. The
.body of the mother should then be sewn up

Mustahab Acts of Dafn

Issue state. It is Mustahab that the depth of the grave should be approximately equal to the size of an average person and the dead body be buried in the nearest graveyard, except when the graveyard which is situated farther is better due to some reasons, .like if pious persons are buried there or people go there in large number for Fateha

It is also recommended that the coffin is placed on the ground a

few yards away from the grave and then taken to the grave by halting three times briefly. It should be placed on the ground every time and then lifted before finally it is lowered into the grave at the *r*th time. And if the dead body is of a male, it should be placed on the ground at the *r*rd time in such a manner that its head should be towards the lower side of the grave and at the *r*th time it should be lowered into the grave from the side of its head. And if the dead body is of a female it should be placed on the ground at the *r*rd time towards the Qibla and should be lowered into the grave .sidewise and a cloth should be spread over the grave while lowering it

It is also Mustahab that the dead body should be taken out of the coffin and lowered into the grave very gently, and the prescribed supplications should be recited before and during burying the dead body; and after the dead body has been lowered into the niche, the ties of its shroud should be unfastened and its cheek should be placed on earth, and an earthen pillow should be done up under its head and some unbacked bricks or lumps of clay should be placed behind its back so that the dead body may not return flat on its back. Before closing the niche, the person reciting the talqin should hold with

p: 1v•

his right hand the right shoulder of the dead body and should place his left hand tightly on its left shoulder and take his mouth near its ear and shaking its shoulders should say thrice: Isma' ifham yahere the name of the dead person and his father should be called. For example, if the name of the dead person is Muhammad and his father's .name 'Ali it should be said thrice: Isma 'ifham ya Muhammad bin 'Ali

:And then he should say

Hal anta 'alal 'ahdil lazi farqtana 'alayhi min shahadati an la ilaha illal lahu wahdahu la sharika lah wa anna Muhammadan sallal lahu 'alayhi wa Alihi 'abduhu wa Rasuluhu wa sayyidun nabiyyina wa khatamul mursalina wa anna 'Aliyyan Amirul mu'minina wa sayyidul wasiyyina wa imamu nif tarazallahu ta'tahu 'alal 'alamina wa annal Hasana wal Husayna wa 'Aliyyabnal Husayni wa Muhammadabna 'Aliyyin wa Ja'farabna Muhammadin wa Musabna Ja'farin wa 'Aliyyabna Musa wa Muhammadabna'Aliyyin wa 'Aliyyabna Muhammadin wal Hasanabna 'Aliyyin wal Qa'imal hujjatal Mahdi salawatullahi 'alayhim a'i'mmatul mu'minina wa hujajullahi'alal khalqi ajma'ina wa a'immatuka a'immatu hudan abrar ya(here the name of the dead person and his (father should be called

And then the following words should be said: Iza atakal malakanil muqarraabani Rasulayni min 'indillahi tabaraka wa ta'ala wa sa'alaka 'an Rabbika wa 'an Nabiyyika wa 'an dinika wa 'an Kitabika wa 'an Qiblatika wa 'an A'immatika fala takhaf wa la tahzan wa'qul fi jawabi hima, Allahu Rabbi wa Muhammadun sallal lahu 'alayhi wa Alihi nabiyyi wal Islamu

dini wal Qur'anu kitabi wal Ka'batu Qiblati wa Amirul mu'minina 'Aliyybnu Abi Talib imami wal Hasanubnu 'Aliyyi nil Mujtaba imami wal Husaynubnu 'Aliyyi nish-shahidu bi-Karbala imami wa 'Aliyyun Zaynul 'Abidina imami wa Muhammadu nil Baqiru imami wa Ja'faru nis Sadiqu imami wa Musal Kazimu imami wa 'Aliyyu-nir Riza imami wa Muhammadu nil Jawadu imami wa 'Aliyyu nil Hadi imami wal Hasanul 'askari imami wal Hujjatul muntazar imami ha ula'i salawatullahi 'alayhim ajma'in A'i'mmati wa sadati wa qadati wa shufa-a'i bihim atawalla wa min a'daihim atabarra'u fid dunya wal akhirati thumma i'lam ya

Here the name of the dead person and his father should be called and thereafter it should be said:

Annal laha tabaraka wa ta'ala ni'mar_Rabb wa anna Muhammadan sallal lahu 'alayhi wa Alihi ni'mar Rasul wa anna 'Aliyyabna Abi Talib wa awladahul ma'suminal A'i'mmatal ithna 'asharah ni'mal A'i'mmah wa anna ma ja'a bihi Muhammadun sallal lahu 'alayhi wa Alihi haqqun wa annal mawta haqqun wa suwala munkarin wa nakirin fil qabri haqqun wal ba'tha haqqun wan nushura haqqun wassirata haqqun wal mizana haqqun wa tatayiral kutubi haqqun wa annal jannata haqqun wan_nara .haqqun wa annas sa'ata a'tiyatun la rayba fiha wa annallaha yab'athu man fil qubur

Then the following words should be said: Afahimta ya (here the name of the dead person should be called) and thereafter the following should be said: Thabbatakallahu bil qawlith thabit wa hadakallahu ila siratim mustaqim 'arrafallahu baynaka wa bayna awliya'ika fi mustaqarrim min rahmatih. Then the following words should be

uttered: Alla humma jafil arza 'an jambayhi vas'ad biruhihi ilayka wa laqqihi minka burhana Alla humma 'afwaka 'afwaka.

Issue <code>%%%</code>: It is recommended that the person who lowers the dead body in the grave should be Clean (tahir/pak), bare-headed and bare-footed and he should climb out of the grave from the feet side. Moreover, persons, other than the near relatives of the deceased, should put the dust into the grave with the back side of their hands and recite the following: Inna lillahi wa innailayhi raji'un. If the dead person is a woman, her mahram and in the absence of a mahram her kinsmen should lower her in the .grave

Issue <code>?rv</code>: It is Mustahab that the grave be square or rectangular in shape and its height equal to four fingers' span. A sign should be fixed on it for the purpose of identification and water should be poured on it, and then those present should place their hands on the grave parting their fingers and thrusting them into earth. Then recite Surah al-Qadr v times and pray for the forgiveness of the departed soul and say: Alla humma jafil arza 'an jam bayhi wa as'idilayka ruhahu wa laqqihi minka .rizwana wa askin qabrahu min rahmatika ma tughneehi bihi 'an rahmati man siwaka

Issue <code>prx.</code>: It is Mustahab that when the persons who attended the funeral have departed, the guardian of the dead person or the person whom the guardian grants .permission should recite the prescribed supplications for the dead person

Issue ۶۳۹: It

is Mustahab that after the burial, the bereaved family is consoled, praying for their well being. However, if the condolence is given long after the event, and if it serves to .refresh the sorrowful memories, then it should be avoided

Issue *P*f.: It is also Mustahab that a person should observe patience on the death of his near ones, especially on the death of his son, and, whenever the memory of the departed soul crosses his mind, he should say: Inna lillahi wa inna ilayhi raji'un and should recite the holy Qur'an for the sake of the departed. A man should visit the graves of his parents and pray there for the blessings of Allah for himself and should .make the grave solid so that it may not be easily ruined

Issue <code>PF1: *</code> As a matter of precaution, one should refrain from scratching one's face or body, or uprooting one's hair to display the grief. However, slapping one's head or .face is permitted

Issue $\mathfrak{PFT}: *$ It is not permissible to tear one's clothes on the death of anyone except on the death of one's father and brother, though the recommended precaution is that .one should not tear one's clothes on their death also

Issue <pre: If a wife mourning the death of a husband scratches her face causing blood ,to come out

or pulls her hair, she should, on the basis of recommended precaution, set a slave free, or feed ten poor, or provide them dress. And the same applies when a man tears .his clothes on the death of his wife or son

(Salat al-Wahshat (Prayers to be offered for the departed soul on the night of burial

Issue <code>PFD:</code> It is befitting that on the first night after the burial of a dead person, two Raka'ats of wahshat prayers be offered for it. The method of offering this prayers is :as follows

In the first Raka'at, after reciting Surah al–Hamd, Ayatul Kursi should be recited once and in the second Raka'at, Surah al–Qadr should be recited v times after Surah–al– Hamd; and after saying the Salam the following supplication should be recited: Alla humma salli 'ala Muhammadin wa Ali Muhammad wab'ath thawabaha ila qabri((here the name of the dead person and his father's name should be mentioned

Issue <code>?f?</code>: Wahshat prayers can be offered in the night following the burial of the dead body at any time, but it is better to offer it in the early hours of the night after 'Isha .prayers

Exhumation

Issue ۶۴۸: It is haraam to open the grave of a Muslim even if it belongs

to a child or an insane person. However, there is no objection in doing so if the dead .body has decayed and turned into dust

Issue <code>PFA: * Digging up or destroying the graves of the descendants of Imams, the martyrs, the Ulama and the pious persons is Haraam, even if they are very old, .because it amounts to desecration</code>

:Issue ۶۵۰: * Digging up the grave is allowed in the following cases

When the dead body has been buried in an usurped land and the owner of the land • .is not willing to let it remain there

When the Kafan of the dead body or any other thing buried with it had been usurped • and the owner of the thing in question is not willing to let it remain in the grave. Similarly, if anything belonging to the heirs has been buried along with the deceased and the heirs are not willing to let it remain in the grave. However, if the dead person had made a will that a certain supplication or the holy Qur'an or a ring be buried along with his dead body, and if that will is valid, then the grave cannot be opened up to bring those articles out. There are certain situations when the exhuming is not permitted even if the land, the Kafan or the articles buried with the corpse are Ghasbi. But there is no room for details here

When opening the grave does not amount to disrespect of the dead person, and •

it transpires that he was buried without Ghusl or Kafan, or the Ghusl was void, or he was not given Kafan according to religious rules, or was not laid in the grave facing . the Qibla

When the dead body of a Muslim has been buried at a place which is against • sanctity, like, when it has been buried in the graveyard of non-Muslim or at a place of .garbage

When the grave is opened up for a legal purpose which is more important than • exhumation. For example, when it is proposed to take out a living child from the womb .of a buried woman

When it is feared that a wild beast would tear up the corpse or it will be carried away • .by flood or exhumed by the enemy

When the deceased has willed that his body be transferred to sacred places before • burial, and if it was intentionally or forgetfully buried elsewhere, then the body can be .exhumed, provided that doing so does not result in any disrespect to the deceased

Mustahab Ghusis

:Issue Fall: * In Islam, several Ghusls are Mustahab. Some of them are listed below

Ghusl al–Jumuah: Its prescribed time is from Fajr to sunset, but it is better to • perform it near Zuhr. If, however, a person does not perform it till noon, he can perform it till dusk without a Niyyat of either performing

p: \vv

it on time or as Qadha. And if a person does not perform his Ghusl on Friday it is Mustahab that he should perform the Qadha of Ghusl on Saturday at any time between dawn and dusk. And if a person knows that it will not be possible for him to procure water for his Ghusl on Friday he can perform the Ghusl on Thursday with the Niyyat of Raja', that is, as a desirable act. And it is Mustahab to recite the following supplication while performing Friday Ghusl: 'Ash hadu an la ilaha il lal lahu wahdahu la sharika lah wa ash hadu anna Muhammadan 'abduhu wa Rasuluh. Alla humma salli 'ala Muhammadin wa Ali Muhammad waj'alni minat tawwabina waj'alni minal mutatahhirin. (I testify that there is none to be worshipped but Allah alone, Who has no associate and Muhammad is His servant and Messenger. O Allah! Bless Muhammad and his Progeny. And make me one of those who are repentant and .(pure

Ghusl on Eidul Fitr day and Eidul Azha day. The time of this Ghusl is from Fajr up to • .sunset. It is, however, better to perform it before Eid prayers

Ghusl on the Ath and Ath of the month of Dhul-Hijj. As regards the bathing on the Ath .of Dhul-Hijj it is better to perform it at noon-time

•

p: \varphi \va

.Ghusl by a person who has touched a dead body after it has been given Ghusl

- .(Ghusl for Ihram (pilgrim's dress ${\scriptstyle \bullet}$
- .Ghusl for entry into the haram of Makkah
 - .Ghusl for entry into Makkah •
 - .Ghusl for visiting the holy Ka'bah •
 - .Ghusl for entry into the holy Ka'bah •
- .(Ghusl for slaughtering an animal and for shaving one's head (during pilgrimage
 - .(Ghusl for entry into Madinah, and its haram (sanctuary
 - .Ghusl for entry into the Mosque of the holy Prophet •
 - .Ghusl at the time of bidding farewell to the sacred shrine of the holy Prophet
 - .Ghusl for Mubahala (imprecation) with the enemy
 - .Ghusl to a new-born child
 - . Ghusl for Istakhara •
 - .Ghusl for offering Istisqa' invocation for rains •

Issue Par: * The Fuqaha have mentioned many more Mustahab Ghusls, some of which :are as follows

Ghusl on all odd nights of the month of Ramadhan and on each of its last 11 nights • .and in the last part of its 11 night

.Ghusl on the ۲۴th day of Dhul-Hijj •

Ghusl on the day of Eid-i-Nawroz and ۱۵th of Sha'ban and ۹th and ۱۷th of Rabi'ul • Awwal and the ۲۵th day of Dhul-Qa'dah.

- .Ghusl by a woman who has perfumed herself for someone other than her husband
 - .Ghusl by one who slept in a state of intoxication •

Ghusl by a person who went to witness the hanging and saw the hanged person. • However, if his eyes fell on him by chance or helplessly, or if he had gone for example, to give evidence

.Ghusl will not be Mustahab for him

Ghusl for the Ziyarat of the Masoomen (A.S.) whether from near or far. However, as • a precaution, these Ghusls should be done with the Niyyat of 'Raja', (i.e. with a hope .(that it might be a desirable act

Issue PDT: After having taken the Mustahab Ghusl listed in rule no. PD1, one can perform acts (e.g. prayers) for which Wudhu is necessary. However, Ghusl performed with the Niyyat of 'Raja' do not not suffice for Wudhu (i.e. Wudhu has to be .(performed

Issue 964: If a person wishes to perform a number of Mustahab Ghusls, one Ghusl with .the Niyyat of performing all the Ghusls will be sufficient

Tayammum

point

Tayammum should be performed instead of Wudhu or Ghusl in the following seven :circumstances

:First

.When it is not possible to procure sufficient water for performing Wudhu or Ghusl

Issue paa: * If a person happens to be in a populated area he should make his best efforts to procure water for Wudhu or Ghusl till such time that he loses all hope. And if he happens to be in a desert, he should search for water on the way or at nearby places. And if the land is uneven, or densely wooded, and it is difficult to walk, he should search for water in all the four directions for a distance covered by one or two **.(flings of an arrow. (A fling is equal to about two hundred steps

Issue 969: If out of the four directions, some are even and

others are uneven, one should search for water in the even direction to the extent of .two arrow flings, and on the side which is uneven to the extent of one arrow fling

Issue <code>%av:</code> It is not obligatory for a person to search for water in the direction where he .is sure that water is not available

Issue <code>%DA: *</code> If the time left for Salat is not short, and if he is sure or feels sure that water is available at a farther place, he should go there to procure water, provided that going there is not extremely difficult, and that the distance is not unusually long. And if he has mere suspicion about water being there, then it is not necessary for him .to go

In his commentary on the book entitled Man la Yahzuruhul Faqih the late Allama ** Majlisi has defined the distance covered by an arrow to be equal to Y++ footsteps.

Issue 964: It is not necessary that a person should go himself in search of water. He can send a reliable person for this purpose. And it is sufficient if one person goes on .behalf of many

Issue <code>%%: * If a person feels that there might be some water in the provision he carries or at the place of encampment or even in the convoy, he should search for it .thoroughly, till he is satisfied that there is no water or he becomes hopeless and the statement of the statem</code>

Issue PPI: If a person searched for water before the time for

Salat , but did not find it and if he stayed there till the time of prayers set in, he should search for water again, as a recommended precaution, provided he feels that water ...may be found

Issue <code>%%Y:</code> If a person searched for water after the time for Salat had set in, and did not find it, if he stayed there till the time for next prayers, and if he felt there was a possibility of water being found, the recommended precaution is that he should go in .search of water again

Issue <code>%%*: *</code> If a person does not search for water till the time for Salat approaches Qadha, in spite of the fact that he would have found water if he had tried, such a person has committed a sin, but the Salat which he will pray with tayammum will be .valid

Issue $\gamma\gamma$: * If a person is sure that he cannot get water and does not, therefore, go in search of water and offers his prayers with tayammum, but realises after prayers that if he had made an effort he would have fetched water, he should, as an .obligatory precaution, do wudhu and repeat the prayers

Issue 999: * If a person could not get water after a search

and prayed with tayammum and then learns later after offering prayers that water .was available at the place where he had searched, his prayers is valid

Issue <code>??v:</code> If a person believed that the time left for prayers was little, and prayed with tayammum without going in search of water, but later learnt after the prayers but before the expiry of time that there was time for a search of water, then the .obligatory precaution is that he should repeat that prayer

Issue <code>%%: *</code> If the time for Salat has set in and a person is already with Wudhu, he should not allow his Wudhu to become void if he knows that he will not be able to find water or he will not be able to do Wudhu again. As an obligatory precaution, he should not invalidate his Wudhu deliberately. However, a man can have sex with his wife .even if he knows that he will not be able to do Ghusl

Issue <code>%%: * Similarly</code>, if a person is with Wudhu before the time for prayers set in, and knew that if he made his Wudhu void, it would not be possible for him to get water, the recommended precaution is that he should try to keep his Wudhu intact. As an .obligatory precaution, he should not invalidate the Wudhu deliberately

Issue 90. If a person has just sufficient water for Wudhu or for Ghusl, and if he knows that if he spills it he will not be able to

get water again, it is haraam for him to spill it if the time for prayers has already set in, and the obligatory precaution is that he should not throw it away even before the time .for prayers sets in

Issue PVI: * If a person knew that he would not get water, and yet made his Wudhu void or spilled it after the time for prayers had set in, he committed a sin but his prayers with tayammum will be order. However, the recommended precaution is that .he should offer the Qadha of the prayers

:Second

Issue <code>rvr: * If a person</code> is unable to procure water on account of old age or weakness, or fear of a thief or a beast, or because he does not possess means to draw water from a well, he should perform tayammum. The same would apply if acquiring water is intolerably difficult. But in this last situation, if a person, inspite of the difficulty, did .not perform tayammum, and did Wudhu, his Wudhu will be valid

Issue PVT: If a bucket, a rope and other similar implements are needed for pulling
water out of a well, and the person concerned is obliged to purchase or hire them, he
should do so even if he has to pay much more than the usual rate. Similarly, he has to
buy the water even if it is sold at a higher price. However, if by doing so, his economic
condition is harmed, then it is not obligatory to procure

.them

Issue 9ve: If a person is obliged to take a loan for procuring water he should take a loan. However, if he knows or feels that it will not be possible for him to repay the loan .it is not obligatory for him to take a loan

Issue ۶۷۵: If digging a well does not involve much hardship the person concerned .should dig a well to get water

Issue ۶۷۶: If he is given water by another person without any obligation he should .accept it

:Third

Issue *PVV*: If a person fears that if he uses water his life will be endangered, or he will suffer from some ailment or physical defect, or the illness from which he is already suffering will be prolonged, or become acute or some complications may arise in its treatment, he should perform tayammum. However, if he can avoid the harm by using warm water, he should prepare warm water and do Wudhu, or Ghusl when it is .necessary

Issue PVA: It is not necessary to be absolutely certain that water is harmful to him. If he feels that there is a probability of harm, and if that probability is justified by popular .opinion, giving cause for some fear, then he should do tayammum

Issue ۶۷۹: If a person has an eye disease and water is harmful to him he should .perform tayammum

Issue ۶۸۰: If a person performs tayammum on account of certainty or fear about ,water being harmful to him but realises before Salat that it is not harmful

his tayammum is void. And if he realises this after having prayed he should offer the prayers again with Wudhu or Ghusl.

Issue FAN: If a person was sure that water was not harmful to him, and he did Ghusl or Wudhu, but later realised that water was harmful to him, his wudhu and Ghusl will be .void

:Fourth

Issue PAT: * If a person fears that if he uses water for Ghusl or Wudhu, he will be involved in hardship because of thirst, he should perform tayammum. Tayammum is :permissible in the following three cases

If he fears that his dependents whose protection is his responsibility, may become ill • .or die due to thirst

If he fears that others, human beings or animals, may die or suffer some illness or • .become unbearably restless and distressed due to lack of water

Apart from these three conditions mentioned, it is not permissible to perform . tayammum when water is available.

Issue ?AT: * If besides the Clean (tahir/pak) water which a person has for Wudhu or Ghusl he also has najis water enough for drinking, he should keep the Clean (tahir/pak) water for drinking and pray with tayammum. When water is required for other people attached to him, he would keep Clean (tahir/pak) water for Wudhu and Ghusl and let them quench their thirst with najis water, regardless of whether they know about the najasat or not, or whether they care about it or not. If water is required for an animal or a minor child, it should be given najis water to drink and Clean (tahir/pak) water be used for Wudhu or .Ghusl

:Fifth

Issue <code>%AF: *</code> If the body or dress of a person is najis and he possesses only as much water as is likely to be exhausted if he does Ghusl or Wudhu, and no water would be available for making his body or dress Clean (tahir/pak), he should make is body or dress Clean (tahir/pak) and pray Salat with tayammum. But if he does not have anything upon which he would do tayammum, then he should use the water for Ghusl .and Wudhu, and pray with najis body or dress

:Sixth

Issue ۶۸۵: If a person possesses such water or container which is not permitted to use, like when they are usurped (Ghasbi) he should perform tayammum instead of .Ghusl and Wudhu

:Seventh

Issue 919: When the time left for Salat is so little that if a person does Ghusl or Wudhu he would be obliged to offer the entire prayers or a part of it after the prescribed time, .he should perform tayammum

Issue <code>PAY:</code> If a person intentionally delays offering the prayers till no time is left for Ghusl or Wudhu, he commits a sin, but the prayers offered by him with tayammum will be valid, although recommended precaution is that he

p: \/v

.should give Qadha of the prayers

Issue ۶۸۸: If a person doubts whether any time will be left for prayers if he does Ghusl . or Wudhu, he should perform tayammum

Issue <code>%A4:</code> If a person performs tayammum owing to shortage of time and after the Salat he had an opportunity to do Wudhu but did not do so till the water he had is no longer with him, he will have to perform a new tayammum for subsequent prayers, even if the first tayammum had not become void, provided, of course, that .tayammum continues to be his religious obligation

Issue 94.: * If a person has water, but because of shortage of time he prays with tayammum and while in prayers, the water he had goes out of his possession, he will, as per recommended precaution, do tayammum again for the subsequent prayers, provided that his religious obligation continues to be tayammum

Issue <code>PAN:</code> If a person has only just enough time that he may perform Wudhu or Ghusl and offer prayers without its Mustahab acts like Iqamah and Qunut, he should do Ghusl or Wudhu, whichever is then necessary, and pray without those Mustahab parts. In fact, if for that purpose, he has to avoid the next Sura after al–Hamd, he .should do so after doing Wudhu or Ghusl

Things on which Tayammum is Allowed

Issue ۶۹۲: Tayammum can be done on earth, sand, lump of clay or stone but the recommended precaution is that if earth is available tayammum should not be performed on anything else. If

p: \^^

earth is not available, then it can be performed on sand or a lump of clay, and in .absence of these on a stone

Issue <code>?٩٣: * Tayammum can also be done on gypsum or lime_stone. Similarly, tayammum is allowed on dust which gathers on the dress or the carpets etc., provided that its quantity is such that it can be termed as soft earth. However, it is a recommended precaution, that using dust be avoided if other alternatives are available. It is also a recommended precaution that baked gypsum, lime, brick and .mineral stones be avoided</code>

Issue <code>PAF: * If a person cannot find earth, sand, lump of clay or stone, he should perform tayammum on mud, and if even that is not available, then on dust particles which settle on the carpets or the dresses, though it may not be in a quantity which could be considered as soft earth. And if none of these things is available he should, on the basis of recommended precaution, pray without tayammum, but it will be .obligatory for him to repeat the prayers later as Qadha</code>

Issue 996: * If a person can gather some earth by shaking the carpet etc. then to do tayammum with dust particles will not be correct. And similarly if he can make mud .dry and obtain earth from it, then tayammum on wet mud will be incorrect and void

Issue 999: If a person does not have water, but has snow or ice he should, if possible, melt it

р: ۱л۹

into water and perform Wudhu and Ghusl. And if it is not possible to do so and also he does not have anything on which tayammum is allowed then it is necessary that he should give Qadha after Salat time. But it is better that he should make the parts of Wudhu or Ghusl wet with snow or ice. And if even this is not possible he should .perform tayammum on snow or ice and offer prayers in time

Issue ۶۹۸: If a person does not own anything on which to perform tayammum he .should, if possible, get it by purchasing or other similar means

Issue 999: Performing tayammum on mud wall is valid but the recommended precaution is that if dry earth or clay is available, tayammum should not be performed .on wet earth or mud

Issue v···: The thing on which a person performs tayammum should be Clean (tahir/pak) and, if he has no Clean (tahir/pak) thing on which tayammum would be correct, it is not obligatory for him to offer prayers. He should, however, give its .Qadha, though it is better that he should pray within the prescribed time

Issue v.v. If a person was sure that tayammum on a particular thing was valid and

р: ۱۹.

he did it accordingly, but came to know later that tayammum performed was void, he .would repeat the prayers performed with that tayammum

Issue v. r: * The thing used for tayammum should not have been usurped, or obtained without the owner's permission. Tayammum on usurped objects like earth, etc, will be .void

Issue v. \mathfrak{r} : * Tayammum performed in usurped area or space is not void. Hence, if a person strikes his hands on the earth for tayammum in his own property, and then enters the property of another person without obtaining permission to wipe his hands on his forehead, his tayammum is correct and valid, though he has committed a sin .((by trespassing

Issue $v \cdot \mathfrak{r}: *$ If someone does tayammum on a usurped object, forgetfully or by way of negligence, his tayammum will be valid. However, if a person himself usurps something, and then forgets that he has usurped it, then tayammum performed on .such a thing cannot be considered as valid

Issue $v \cdot a$: * If a person is imprisoned in a usurped place and both the water and earth ...of that place are usurped, he should pray with tayammum

Issue $v \cdot \mathfrak{P}$: * The thing on which a person is performing tayammum should, if possible, on the basis of obligatory precaution, have particles which would stick to the hands, and after striking hands on it, one should not shake off all the particles from ones .hands

Issue v.v. It is Makrooh to perform tay ammum on the earth of a pit, and street dust, or the saline

earth, on which a layer of salt has not settled. If, however, a layer of salt has settled .on the earth, performance of tayammum on it is void

Method of Performing Tayammum Instead of Ghusl or Wudhu

Issue v.A: * The following * things are obligatory in tayammum performed instead of .Ghusl or Wudhu

(Intention (Niyyat •

Striking or keeping both the palms on the object on which tayammum is valid. As an • .obligatory precaution, this should be done by both the palms together

Wiping or stroking the entire forehead with the palms of both the hands, and, as an • obligatory precaution, its two ends commencing from the spot where the hair of one's head grow down to the eyebrows and above the nose. And it is recommended that .the palms pass over the eyebrows as well

To pass the left palm over the whole back of the right hand and thereafter, to pass • . .the right palm over the whole back of the left hand

Issue v.٩: The recommended precaution is that tayammum, whether it is instead of Ghusl or Wudhu, should be performed in the following order: First, he/she should strike the hands on the earth to wipe the forehead and the back of the hands, and .then strike the hands on earth once again to wipe the back of the hands

Orders Regarding Tayammum

Issue vive If a person leaves out even a small part of his forehead or the back of his hands in tayammum, forgetfully or intentionally, or even due to ignorance, his tayammum will be void. However, it is not necessary

to be very particular; if it can be ordinarily assumed that the forehead and the backs .of the hands have been wiped, it would be sufficient

Issue viv: * In order to be sure that the backs of the hands have been wiped, wiping should be done from slightly above the wrist, but wiping in between the fingers is not .necessary

Issue vir: As a precaution, the forehead and the backs of the hands should be wiped downwards from above, and their acts should be performed one after the other without undue interruption. If someone interrupts the sequence so much that it could .not be said that he is doing tayammum, then tayammum will be void

Issue vir: * It is not necessary to determine while making Niyyat that a particular tayammum is instead of Wudhu or Ghusl. However, if he has to perform two tayammums, then he must clearly specify which is instead of Wudhu and which for Ghusl. And even if he fails to determine correctly the purpose of one tayammum which is obligatory upon him, due to some error, it will be deemed correct as long as .he is aware that he is discharging his religious obligation

Issue vie: As a recommended precaution the forehead, the palm of the hands and the .(backs of the hands of a person wishing to do tayammum should be Clean (tahir/pak

Issue via: * While performing tayammum one should remove the ring one is wearing and also remove any obstruction which may be on his forehead

.(or on the palms or back of his hands (e.g. if anything is stuck on them

Issue vie: If a person has a wound on his forehead or on the back of his hands and if it is tied with a bandage or something else, which cannot be removed, he should wipe his hands over it. And if the palm of his hand is wounded and, bandaged in a way that it cannot be removed, he should strike his bandaged hands on a thing with which it is permissible to perform tayammum and then wipe his forehead and the back of his .hands

Issue viv: There is no harm if there is hair on the forehead or on the back of hands. .However, if the hair of his head fall on his forehead then it should be pushed back

Issue via: If one feels that one has some obstruction on his forehead or on the palm or back of his hands, an obstruction commonly known to be so, then one should verify .and ensure that the obstruction is removed

Issue vis: * If the obligation of a person is tayammum but he cannot perform it himself he should solicit assistance. And the one who assists should make him perform tayammum with his own hands. However, if this is not possible the assistant should strike his hands on a thing on which it is lawful to perform tayammum and then wipe it on the person's forehead and hands. In the first instance, the Niyyat for

tayammum by the person himself will be sufficient, but, as an obligatory precaution, .both he and his assistant should make the Niyyat in both the cases

Issue vrv: If a man doubts while performing tayammum whether or not he has forgotten a certain part of it, after he has passed that stage, he should ignore his .doubt, and if that stage has not yet passed, he should perform that part

Issue vti: * If, after wiping the left hand, a man doubts whether or not he has performed his tayammum correctly his tayammum is valid. But if his doubt is about the wiping of the left hand and if it cannot be said that he has passed that stage, he .should wipe the left hand

Issue vrr: * A person whose obligation is tayammum and if he does not hope to be relieved of his excuse during the entire time of Salat , he can do tayammum. However, if he performs tayammum for some other obligatory or Mustahab act and his excuse (on account of which his religious obligation is tayammum) continues till the time for .prayers sets in, he can offer his prayers with that tayammum

Issue vrv: * If a person whose obligation is tayammum knows that his excuse will continue till the end of the time of Salat , and has no hope for its removal, he can offer prayers with tayammum even during the early part of the time. But, if he knows that his excuse will cease to exist

by the end of the time he should wait and offer prayers with Wudhu or Ghusl as the case may be. In fact, if he has a glimmer of hope that his excuse might be removed near the end of Salat time, it will not be permissible for him to do tayammum and .pray, until he loses hope altogether

Issue vrf: * If a person, who cannot perform Wudhu or Ghusl, is sure, or considers it probable, that his excuse will not be removed, he can offer the Qadha of his past prayers with tayammum. However, if his excuse is removed afterwards, as a recommended precaution, he should offer those prayers again with Wudhu or Ghusl. And if he does not lose all hope about the removal of the excuse, he cannot do .tayammum to give Qadha prayers

Issue vta: * It is permissible for a person, who cannot do Ghusl or Wudhu, to offer with tayammum the daily Mustahab prayers for which the time is fixed. However, if he has hope that his excuse may cease to exist before the time for prayers is over then, as an obligatory precaution, he should not offer the Mustahab prayers during the earlier .part of their time

Issue vt9: * If a person does Ghusl in state of Jabira, and performs tayammum as a measure of precaution, and after having prayed he experiences a minor hadath (an act which breaks Wudhu, like passing wind or urinating), he should do Wudhu for subsequent prayers. And

.if that hadath had occurred before he had prayed, he should do Wudhu for that also

Issue vrv: If a person performs tayammum on account of non-availability of water or because of some other excuse his tayammum becomes void as soon as that excuse .ceases to exist

Issue vtA: The things which invalidate Wudhu invalidate the tayammum performed instead of Wudhu also. Similarly, the things which invalidate Ghusl invalidate the .tayammum performed instead of Ghusl also

Issue vra: If one has upon him several wajib Ghusls, but he cannot do them, it is permissible for him to perform one tayammum instead of all those Ghusls, but the recommended precaution is that for each of those Ghusls he should perform a .separate tayammum

Issue vr·: If a person who cannot do Ghusl wishes to perform an act for which Ghusl is obligatory, he should perform tayammum for Ghusl. And a person who cannot perform Wudhu wishes to perform an act for which Wudhu is obligatory, he should .perform tayammum instead of Wudhu

Issue vm: * If a person performs tayammum instead of Ghusl of Janabat it is not necessary for him to perform Wudhu for offering prayers. However, if he performs tayammum instead of other Ghusls, then as recommended precaution, he should do Wudhu also. And if he cannot do Wudhu, he should do another tayammum instead of .Wudhu

Issue vmr: * If a person performs tayammum instead of Ghusl of Janabat and later he commits acts which makes Wudhu void, and if he still cannot do

p: 19V

Ghusl for later prayers, he should do Wudhu, and as per recommended precaution, perform tayammum also. And if he cannot do Wudhu, then as a recommended .precaution, he should do tayammum with a hope that his responsibility is discharged

Issue vm: If a person whose obligation is to perform tayammum instead of Wudhu or Ghusl so as to fulfil, for example, an act like offering prayers, and if in the first tayammum he makes a Niyyat to perform it instead of Wudhu, or instead of Ghusl and performs the second tayammum with the Niyyat of carrying out his religious .obligation, it is sufficient

Issue vm: If a person whose obligation is tayammum performs tayammum for an act, he can perform all those acts which should be done with Wudhu or Ghusl, as long as his tayammum and the excuse remain. However, if his excuse was shortage of Salat time, or if he performed tayammum for Salat al-Mayyit or to go to sleep in spite of .water being available, then his tayammum is valid for its intention and purpose only

Issue vma: In some cases it is better that a person should give Qadha for the prayers ::which he offered with tayammum

When he was afraid of harm caused by using water and yet intentionally entered • .the state of Janabat and offered prayers with tayammum

When he knew or suspected that he would not be able to procure water and yet • .entered the state of Janabat intentionally and offered prayers with tayammum

When •

р: ۱۹۸

he did not go in search of water intentionally till the time for prayers became short and he offered the prayers with tayammum and learnt later that if he had made a .search for water he would have been able to procure it

When he delayed offering prayers intentionally and offered it with tayammum at the • . .end of its time

When he threw away the water, although he knew or suspected that he would not • .be able to get water, and then offered the prayers with tayammum

(Rules of Salat (Part I of III

point

Salat is the best among all acts of worship. If it is accepted by the Almighty Allah, other acts of worship are also accepted. And, if prayers are not accepted, other acts are .also not accepted

Offering of prayers five times during day and night purifies us of sins in the same manner as bathing five times during day and night makes our body clean of all filth .and dirt

It is befitting that one should offer prayers punctually. A person who considers prayers to be something ordinary and unimportant is just like one who does not offer prayers at all. The holy Prophet has said that a person who does not attach any importance to prayers and considers it to be something insignificant deserves .chastisement in the hereafter

Once, while the holy Prophet was present in the Mosque (i.e. Masjidun Nabi), a man entered and began offering prayers but did not perform the Ruku' and Sajdah properly. The holy Prophet said: "If this man dies and his prayers continue to be this way, he will not depart on my religion". Hence, one should not offer one's prayers hurriedly. While offering prayers one should remember Allah constantly and should offer the prayers humbly and with all solemnity. One should keep in mind the Greatness of Almighty Allah with whom one communes while offering prayers and should consider oneself to be very humble and insignificant before His Grandeur and Glory. And if a person keeps himself absorbed in these thoughts while performing prayers he becomes unmindful and oblivious to himself, just as when an arrow was pulled out of the foot of the Commander of the Faithful, Imam Ali (peace be on him) while he was offering prayers but he did not .become aware of it

Furthermore, one who performs prayers should be repentant and should refrain from all sins and especially those which are an impediment in the way of acceptance of one's prayers (e.g. jealousy, pride, backbiting, eating haraam things, drinking intoxicating beverages, non-payment of Khums and Zakat). In fact, he should refrain from all sins. Similarly, he should avoid acts which diminish the reward for prayers like praying when one is drowsy or restless because of an urge to urinate, and while offering prayers he should not look up towards the sky. On the other hand, one should perform such acts which increase the reward like wearing an Aqiq, wearing clean .clothes, combing the hair, brushing the teeth and using perfume

Obligatory Salat

The following six

:prayers are obligatory

- . Daily Salat •
- .Salat al-Ayaat •
- .Salat al-Mayyit •
- .Salat for the obligatory Tawaf of the holy Ka'bah •
- .Qadha Salat of father which are, as a precaution, obligatory upon his eldest son
 - .Salat which become obligatory on account of hire, vow or oath •

. Salat al-Jumuah is included in the Daily Salat

Obligatory Daily Salat

:It is obligatory to perform the following five prayers during day and night

- .Dawn prayers (Fajr) ז Rak'ats •
- .Midday (Zuhr) and Afternoon prayers ('Asr) each one consisting of & Rak'ats
 - .Dusk prayers (Maghrib) r Rak'ats and Night prayers ('Isha) r Rak'ats •

Issue vr9: While travelling, a traveller should reduce the prayers of r Rak'ats to r .Rak'ats. The conditions under which the Rak'ats are reduced will be mentioned later

Time for Zuhr and Asr Prayers

Issue vev: If a stick, a pole, or anything similar to it, which acts as an indicator (shakhis) is made to stand on a level ground, its shadow will fall westwards when the sun rises in the morning, and as the sun continues to rise the shadow cast by the indicator will reduce in size. And in our cities it becomes smallest at the time of the commencement of Zuhr. And as Zuhr passes the shadow cast by the indicator turns eastwards, and as the sun moves towards west the shadow gets longer. Based on this, when the shadow is the shortest, and it begins getting longer again, it is known that Zuhr has

taken place. However, in other cities like in

.Mecca, the shadow disappears totally, so, when it reappears it indicates Zuhr

Issue vrA: * The time for Zuhr and Asr prayers is from when the sun starts declining at midday till sunset. But, if a person intentionally offers Asr prayers earlier than Zuhr prayers, his prayer is void. However, if a person had not prayed Zuhr till the end of time, and the time left before Qadha allows only one Salat to be prayed, he will first offer Asr prayers in time and then his Zuhr will be Qadha. And if before that time a person offers complete Asr prayers before Zuhr prayers by mistake, his prayer is valid. But as a recommended precaution, he should treat that Salat as Zuhr and should offer * more Rak'ats of prayers with the intention of relieving oneself of .(responsibility, if any (Ala mafi zzimmah

Issue vms: If a person begins offering Asr prayers forgetfully before Zuhr prayers and during the prayers he realises that he has committed a mistake, he should revert his Niyyat to Zuhr prayers i.e. he should intend that from now onwards till the end of the prayers, it would be Zuhr prayers. After completing the prayers, he will offer Asr .prayers

Salat al-Jumuah

Issue vfo: * Friday prayers consists of r Rak'ats like Fajr prayers. The difference between these two prayers is that Salat al–Jumuah has two sermons before it. Salat al–Jumuah is Wajib Takhyiri, which means that we have an option to offer Jumuah prayers, if its

necessary conditions are fulfilled, or to offer Zuhr prayers. Hence, if Salat al–Jumuah .is offered then it is not necessary to offer Zuhr prayer

:The following conditions must be fulfilled for Jumuah prayers to become obligatory

The time for Jumuah prayers should have set in. And that means that the midday • time should have begun to decline. The time for Salat al–Jumuah is the earliest part of Zuhr. If it is very much delayed, then Salat al–Jumuah time will be over, and Zuhr Salat ...will have to be prayed

The number of persons joining Salat al_Jumuah should be at least five, including the • Imam. If there are less than five people, Salat al_Jumuah would not become .obligatory

The Imam should fulfil the necessary conditions for leading the prayers. These • conditions include righteousness ('Adalat) and other qualities which are required of an Imam and which will be mentioned in connection with the congregational prayers. In .absence of an Imam qualifying to lead, Salat al–Jumuah will not be obligatory

:The following conditions should be fulfilled for the Salat al-Jumuah to be correct

The prayers should be offered in congregation. Hence, Salat al–Jumuah cannot be • prayed alone. If a person joins Salat al–Jumuah before the Ruku of the second Rak'at his prayers will be valid and he will have to add another Rak'at to complete it. But, if he ,joins the Imam in the Ruku of the second Rak'at then the prayers may not suffice

.and as a measure of precaution Zuhr Salat should be prayed

Two sermons should be delivered before the prayers. In the first sermon the • preacher should praise Allah and exhort the people to observe piety, and then he should also recite a short chapter (Surah) from the holy Qur'an. Thereafter he should sit down for a while and then stand up again. This time also he should praise Allah and invoke peace and blessings upon the holy Prophet and the holy Imams and, as a recommended precaution, seek forgiveness for the believers. It is necessary that the two sermons should precede the Salat . It will not be correct to offer the prayers before the two sermons. And, it is not permissible to deliver the sermons before Zuhr time has set in. It is also necessary that the preacher should be standing while delivering the sermons. Hence, if he delivers sermons while sitting, it will not be in order. It is also necessary and obligatory that there should be a break between the two sermons by way of sitting down during the interval for a while. It is also necessary that the preacher who delivers the sermons, but as a precaution, it should be maintained. As far as the glory of Allah, invocation of prayers and mercy upon the

Prophet and the Imams are concerned, it must be rendered in Arabic, but the rest

of it need not be in Arabic. In fact, if the majority in the audience are non-Arabs, then as an obligatory precaution, words of admonition and exhorting people to be pious .and virtuous should be delivered in their language

The distance between the two places where Salat e–Jumuah are offered should not • be less than one Farsakh (r miles). Hence if the distance between the two places is lesser and both the prayers commence at one and the same time both will be void. And if one of those prayers precedes the other (even to the extent of Takbiratul-ehram i.e. the first Takbir) the one which precedes will be in order and the other will be void. If, it transpires after the Salat al–Jumuah is over that another Salat al–Jumuah had commenced earlier or simultaneously at a distance of less than farsakh, it will not be obligatory to offer Zuhr prayers. It is immaterial whether this information is received within the time or later. Moreover, a Salat al–Jumuah can stop another from being held within the stipulated distance only if it is itself valid, comprising of all .conditions, otherwise it cannot have any prohibitive effect

Issue vei: * When Salat al-Jumuah, with all its requirements is held, it will be obligatory to attend it if one who established it is Imam (A.S.) or his representative. But in a .situation other than this, joining or attending it is not obligatory

When attending is obligatory, the following points must be

:considered

The person joining should be man. Presence in Jumuah prayers is not obligatory for • .women

.Freedom. Hence it is not obligatory for a slave to be present in Jumuah prayers •

Not being a traveller. Hence Jumuah prayers is not obligatory for a traveller, • regardless of whether the traveller prays Qasr or full prayers, as he would do if he .intends staying for 1. days or more

.Not being old. Hence Jumuah prayers is not obligatory for old men •

That the distance between the place a person is and where Jumuah prayers is going \bullet to be held should not be more than τ farsakh (η Km) and it would be obligatory for a person who is at the end of τ farsakh to join the Salat . And similarly, participation in Jumuah prayers will not be obligatory for a person who finds it extremely difficult, .because of rains, severe cold and so on

:Issue ver: * A few rules concerning Jumuah prayers

It is permissible for a person, who is exempted from Jumuah prayers, and for whom • presence in Jumuah prayers is not obligatory, to hasten for Zuhr prayers in the early .part of its time

It is Makrooh to talk while Imam delivers the sermon. And if the noise created by • talking prevents others from listening to the sermon, then it is haraam, regardless of whether the attendance

.is the minimum required or more

As an obligatory precaution, it is wajib to listen to both the sermons. However, • listening to the sermons is not obligatory upon those, who do not understand their .meanings

The second Adhan on Friday is an innovation. And it is the same Adhan which is • .usually called the third Adhan

It is not obligatory for a person wishing to join Jumuah Salat to be present while • .Imam is delivering the sermon

Conducting purchase and sale at the time when people are called to Jumuah prayers • is haraam, if it hinders the prayers, and not if it does not hinder. And inspite of it being .haraam, the transaction done would not be void

Time for Maghrib and Isha Prayers

Issue ver: The obligatory precaution is that as long as the redness in the eastern sky appearing after sunset has not passed overhead, Maghrib Salat should not be .performed

Issue vff: * In normal circumstances, the prescribed time for Maghrib and Isha prayers is till midnight. But if forgetfulness, oversleeping or being in Hayz and similar unusual situations prevent one from performing the prayers till midnight, then for them the time will continue till Fajr sets in. In all the cases, Maghrib must be prayed before Isha, and if one contradicts their sequence purposely or knowingly, the Salat will be void. However, if the

p: ۲ • ۷

time left over is just enough for Isha prayers to be offered within time, then Isha will .precede Maghrib prayers

Issue vfa: * If a person offers Isha prayers before Maghrib prayers by mistake and takes notice of this after completing the prayers, his prayers will be valid, and then he .should offer Maghrib prayers after it

Issue vf9: * If a person begins Isha prayers by mistake before Maghrib prayers and realises during the prayers that he has made an error, and if he has not yet gone into Ruku of the rth Rak'at he should turn his Niyyat to Maghrib prayers and complete the prayers. Thereafter he will offer Isha prayers. However, if he has entered Ruku of the .rth Rak'at he can continue to complete the Isha prayers and thereafter pray Maghrib

Issue vev: * In normal circumstances, the end of the time for Isha prayers is midnight; .(and the night will be calculated from dawn (Subh al-Sadiq

Issue vfA: * If a person in normal circumstances does not offer Maghrib or Isha prayers till after midnight, he should, as an obligatory precaution, offer the prayers in question before the dawn prayers, without making a Niyyat of Ada (i.e. in time) or .(Qadha (i.e. after the lapse of time

Time for Fajr Prayers

Issue vea: Just before dawn a column of whiteness rises upwards from the east. It is called the first dawn. When this whiteness spreads, it is called the second dawn, and the Prime time for Subh prayers. The time for Subh prayers is

p: ۲ • ۸

.till sunrise

Rules Regarding Salat Times

Issue $va_{\bullet:*}$ A person can start offering prayers only when be becomes certain that the time has set in or when two just (Adil) persons inform that the time has set in. In fact, one can rely upon the Adhan, or on advice of a person who knows the timings and is .reliable

Issue val: * If a person cannot be certain about the Prime time for prayers due to a personal handicap like blindness or being in the prison cell, he should delay the prayer till such time when he feels sure that the time has set in. And as an obligatory precaution, he should act the same way when there are general hindrances like dust .or clouds

Issue var: * If a person is satisfied on the basis of any one of the above methods that the time for prayers has set in and he begins offering prayers, but then realises during the prayers that the time has not yet set in, his prayer is void. And the position is the same if he realises after the prayers that he has offered the entire prayers before time. However, if one learns as he prays that the time has just entered or if he learns after the prayers that the time entered while he was in the process of praying, his .Salat will be valid

Issue var: If a person is heedless of the fact that he should pray after ensuring that the time has set in, and if

p: ۲.٩

he realises after the prayers that he had offered the entire prayers in time, his prayer is in order. And if he realises that he had offered his prayers before time or does not realise whether he had offered the prayers within time or not, his prayers will be void. In fact, if he realises after offering prayers that the time for prayers had set in while .he was praying, he should offer that prayers again

Issue var: If a person was certain that the time for prayers had set in, and began offering prayers but while praying, he doubted whether or not the time for it had actually set in, his prayers would be void. However, if he is certain while offering prayers that the time for it has set in, but doubts whether what he has already .performed in the prayer, has been in time or not, his prayer is valid

Issue vaa: If the time left for Salat is so little that if we perform some Mustahab acts of the prayers, an obligatory part of the prayers will fall beyond the prescribed time, one should not perform those Mustahab acts. For example, if on account of reciting qunut .a part of the prayers will lapse beyond time, one should do without qunut

Issue vap: If the time at the disposal of a person is sufficient for performing one Rak'at only he should offer the prayers with the Niyyat of Ada, i.e. offering the same in time. However, one should

.not delay offering prayers intentionally

Issue vav: * If a person who is not a traveller has at his disposal time for offering five Rak'ats till sunset he should offer both Zuhr and Asr prayers. And if he has less time than that he should offer only Asr prayers, and thereafter he should give Qadha of Zuhr prayers. Similarly if he has sufficient time upto midnight for offering five Rak'ats, he should offer Maghrib and Isha prayers and if he has less time than that he should offer only Isha prayers and then offer Maghrib prayers, without making a Niyyat of .Ada (i.e. being in time) or Qadha

Issue vak: * If a person who is a traveller has sufficient time at his disposal till sunset for offering three Rak'ats he should offer Zuhr and Asr prayers and if he has lesser time than that, he should offer only Asr prayers and then offer Qadha of Zuhr prayers. And if he has time enough for offering * Rak'ats till midnight he should offer Maghrib and Isha prayers, and if he has just enough time for three Rak'ats he should offer Isha first and then Maghrib so that at least one Rak'at falls within time. And if the time is for lesser than three Rak'ats, then he should first offer Isha prayers, followed by Maghrib without the Niyyat of Ada or Qadha. However, if he learns after completing Isha prayers that there is still time for at least one Rak'at, or more, he

.should hasten to offer Maghrib with the Niyyat of Ada

Issue var: It is Mustahab that a person should offer prayers at the Prime time prescribed for it, and great emphasis has been laid on it; alternatively, the nearer the prayers are to its Prime time, the better, except where there is good reason for delay, .(like, waiting to join the prayers in congregation (Salat al-Jamaat

Issue vert * If a person has a justifiable excuse for offering prayers with tayammum and he wishes to offer it at the Prime time knowing that his excuse will continue till the end of the prescribed time, or having no hope for redress, he can offer prayers in the early part of the time. But if he has a hope that the excuse will cease to exist, he should wait till his excuse is removed. In case his excuse is not removed, he would offer prayers in the last part of the time. But, in so doing, it is not necessary that he should wait so much that he may be able to perform only the obligatory acts of the prayers. In fact, if he has time for the Mustahab acts like Adhan, Iqamah and qunut as well, he can perform tayammum and offer prayers along with these Mustahab acts. As for other excuses which do not justify tayammum, it is permissible for him to offer prayers at its Prime time, even if he has not lost hope about redress. However, if the excuse

p: דוד

.actually ceases to exist while he is praying, he must repeat the prayers

Issue ver: * If a person does not know the rules about prayers, doubts occurring in it, or about the forgotten parts, and if he feels that such problems would probably arise in his Salat , he should defer from its Prime time so as to learn the relevant rules. However, if he is hopeful that he can offer prayers correctly he may pray at its Prime time. And if no problem arose during the prayers, his prayers would be correct and valid. But if a problem arose and the rules relating to it were not known to him, he would be allowed to act on one of the two probabilities and complete the prayers. And, after the prayers, he should enquire about the rule so that if his prayers had .been void he would offer it again, and if it had been valid, he need not repeat

Issue v?r: If there is ample time for prayers, and at the same time his creditor demands repayment of his loan from him, he should repay the loan first, if possible, and then offer prayers. Similarly, if there emerges another obligatory matter which demands immediate attention, like if a man sees that the Masjid is Najis he should make it Clean (tahir/pak) first and then offer prayers. And in both the cases if he offers .his prayers first he commits a sin but his prayer is in order

The Prayers which should be Performed in Sequence

Issue v9r: One should

always offer Asr prayers after the Zuhr prayers, and the Isha prayers after the Maghrib prayers. If one intentionally offers Asr prayers before Zuhr prayers, or Isha .prayers before Maghrib prayers, one's prayers would be void

Issue vpr: If a person starts Salat with the niyyat of Zuhr prayers, and during the prayers he recollects that he has already offered Zuhr prayers, he is not allowed to change the niyyat to the Asr prayers. He should abandon that Salat , and start Asr . Salat . And the same rule applies to the Maghrib and the Isha Salat

Issue vpb: * If a person somehow becomes sure while offering the Asr prayers that he has not offered the Zuhr prayers, and changes niyyat to the Zuhr prayers, but later he recollects that he has infact already offered the Zuhr prayers, he can again revert to Asr, and complete the prayers, provided that he has not performed important parts like Ruku', Sajdah or any other part with the niyyat of Zuhr, otherwise his prayers will .be void, and he has to offer all over again

Issue vpp: If, while offering the Asr prayers, a man doubts whether he has offered the Zuhr prayers, he should complete his Salat with the same niyyat of Asr, and then pray Zuhr. However, if the time is so short, that that the sun would set by the time he finishes the prayers, and there would be no time left even for one Rak'at, then it is not

.necessary to pray Zuhr Salat as Qadha

Issue v_{PV: *} If, while offering the Isha prayers, a man doubts whether he has offered Maghrib prayers, he should complete the Salat with the same niyyat of Isha. But if the time is short, and he will not be able to perform even one Rak'at after completion of .Isha, it is not necessary to pray Maghrib as Qadha

Issue vpA: * If while offering Isha prayers, a person doubts after reaching the Ruku of the *th Rak'at, whether he has offered Maghrib prayers, he should complete the Isha Prayers. Thereafter, he should pray Maghrib, if the time for it is still available (i.e. if it is .(not Qadha

Issue vp4: If a person is praying a particular Salat again as a precaution, and during the prayers he recollects that he has not offered the preceding Salat , he cannot change niyyat to that prayers. For example, when offering the Asr prayers again as a measure of precaution, he recollects that he has not offered the Zuhr prayers, he .cannot change niyyat to Zuhr prayers

Issue vv.: It is not permissible to change niyyat from Qadha to Ada (i.e. prayers which .is offered within the prescribed time), nor from Mustahab to obligatory prayers

Issue vvi: * If a person has sufficient time at his disposal to offer prayers within the time, he can, while offering the prayers, change niyyat to Qadha prayers, provided that it is possible to do so. For example, if he is

offering Zuhr prayers, he can change to Qadha of dawn prayers, only when he has .not entered the Ruku of the third Rak'at

Mustahab Prayers

Issue vvr: There are many Mustahab prayers which are generally called Nafilah, but more stress has been laid on the daily Mustahab prayers. The number of the Rak'ats :everyday excluding Friday, is rr. It is an follows

- Rak'ats Nafilah for Zuhr A
 - Rak'ats Nafilah for Asr A •
- Rak'ats Nafilah for Maghrib *
 - Rak'ats Nafilah for Isha v •
- (Rak'ats Nafilah for Tahajjud (Salat al-Shab $\imath\imath \bullet$
 - Rak'ats Nafilah for Fajr y •

As an obligatory precaution, the Nafilah for Isha prayers should be offered while \bullet sitting, and therefore its r Rak'ats are counted as one. But on Friday, r Rak'ats are added to the 19 Rak'ats of the Zuhr and the Asr Nafilah, and it is preferable that all .these $r \cdot$ Rak'ats are offered before the Zuhr sets in

Issue vvr: Out of the n Rak'ats of the night Nafilah, A Rak'ats should be offered with the niyyat of the Nafilah, r Rak'ats with the niyyat of Shaf'a, and n Rak'at with the Niyyat of Witr. Complete instructions regarding Salat al-Shab are given in the book of ...prayers

Issue vvf: * All Nafilah prayers can be offered while sitting, but then, certain Fuqaha say that r Rak'ats prayed sitting should be counted as one Rak'at. For example, if a person wishes to offer Zuhr Nafilah which consists of ^ Rak'ats, in a sitting posture, he should offer \gamma Rak'ats. And if he wishes to offer Witr prayers while sitting, he should offer two prayers of v Rak'at each. This later preference is not known from any sources; however, they may be .followed with the hope of earning divine pleasure

Issue vva: Zuhr Nafilah and Asr Nafilah should not be offered when one is on a .'journey, and one may offer Isha Nafilah with the intention of Raja

The Timings of Daily Nafilah Prayers

point

Issue vv \mathfrak{P} : * The Zuhr Nafilah is offered before Zuhr prayers. Its time is from the commencement of the time of Zuhr, up to the time when the shadow of indicator equals \mathfrak{r}/v th of its length. For example, if an indicator is v yards long, and the shadow appearing after Zuhr reaches \mathfrak{r} yards, the Nafilah time would end. He should now .offer Zuhr prayers

Issue vvv: * The Asr Nafilah are offered before Asr prayers, and its time is till the moment when the shadow of an indicator appearing after Zuhr, reaches of r/vth of its .length

In case a person wishes to offer Zuhr and Asr Nafilah after their recommended time, he can offer the Zuhr Nafilah after Zuhr prayers, and the Asr Nafilah after Asr prayers, .but as a precaution, he will not make niyyat of Ada or Qadha

Issue vvA: * The Maghrib Nafilah should be offered after Maghrib prayers, and one should make an effort to offer it in time after Maghrib. However, if one delays offering Maghrib Nafilah till redness in the western sky disappears, then it would be better to offer Isha

.prayers at that moment

Issue vA+: * The Fajr Nafilah is offered before the Fajr prayers, and its time commences when Salat al–Shab has been completed, till the time of Salat al–Fajr draws near. But if someone delays it till redness is seen in the eastern sky, then it is .better to pray Salat of Fajr

Issue val: * The time for Salat al-Shab is from midnight till Adhan for Fajr prayers, and .it is better to offer it nearer the time of Fajr prayers

Issue var: A traveller (i.e. one on a journey), and a person who finds it difficult to offer . .Salat al-Shab after midnight, can offer it before midnight

Ghufayla Prayers

Issue var: Ghufayla prayers is one of the Mustahab prayers which is offered between Maghrib and Isha prayers. In its first Rak'at after Surah al-Hamd, instead of any other Surah, the following verses should be recited: Wa zannuni iz zahaba mughaziban fazanna an lan naqdira 'alayhi fanada fiz zulumati an la ilaha illa anta subhanaka inni kuntu minazzalimin fastajabna lahu wa najjaynahu minal ghammi wa kazalika nunjil mu'minin. In the second Rak'at after Surah al-Hamd, instead of other Surah, the following verse should be recited: Wa 'indahu mafatihul ghaybi la ya'lamuha illa huwa wa ya'lamu ma fil barri wal bahri wa ma tasqutu min waraqatin illa ya'lamuha wa la habbatin fi zulumatil

.(here one should mention his wishes)

Thereafter, the following Dua should be read: Alla humma anta waliyyu ni'mati wal qadiru 'ala talabati ta'lamu hajati fa as aluka bihaqqi Muhammadin wa Ali .Muhammadin 'alayhi wa 'alay himussalamu lamma qazaaytaha li

Rules of Qibla

Issue val: * A person offering obligatory prayers while standing should have his chest and stomach facing the Qibla, and his face should not digress from Qibla, and the .recommended precaution is that the toes of his feet should also be facing Qibla

Issue vare: * If a person offers prayers while sitting, it is necessary that his face, chest .and stomach face the Qibla

Issue vAV: * If a person cannot offer prayers in the sitting posture, he should lie on the right hand side in such a manner that the front part of the body would face the Qibla. And if that is not

possible, he should lie on the left hand side in such a manner that the front part of his body would face the Qibla. And if even that is not possible, he should lie on his back in .such a manner, that the sole of his feet face the Qibla

Issue vAA: Salat al–Ihtiyat, and forgotten Sajdah, and forgotten tashahhud should all be offered facing the Qibla, and on the basis of recommended precaution, Sajda al– .Sahv should also be offered facing the Qibla

Issue vAA: A Mustahab Salat can be offered while one is walking, or riding, and if a person offers Mustahab prayers in these two conditions, it is not necessary that he .should be facing the Qibla

Issue vale * A person who wishes to offer prayers, should make efforts to ascertain the direction of Qibla, and for that, he has to either be absolutely sure, or acquire such information as may amount to certainty, like testimony of two reliable persons. If that is not possible, he should form an idea from the Niche (Mehrab) of the Masjid or from the graves of the Muslims, or by other ways, and act accordingly. In fact, if a non-Muslim who can determine Qibla by scientific method, indicates Qibla satisfactorily, he .can be relied upon

Issue van: If a person, who has a mere surmise about Qibla, and is in a position to have a better idea, he should not act on that guess work. For example, if a guest has an idea

p: ۲۲ ·

about the direction of Qibla on the statement of the owner of the house, but feels that he can acquire a firmer knowledge about Qibla by some means, he should not act on .his host's words

Issue var: If a person does not possess any means of determining the direction of Qibla, or in spite of his efforts, he cannot form an idea about it, it will be sufficient for him to offer his prayers facing any direction. And the recommended precaution is that, if he has sufficient time at his disposal, he should offer the same prayers r times, each .time facing every one of the four directions

Issue var: If a person is sure or guesses that Qibla is on one of the two directions, he .should offer prayers facing both

Issue vafe: If a person has to offer prayers facing a few direction, and wants to offer two prayers like Zuhr prayers and Asr prayers, which should be offered one after the other, the recommended precaution is that he should offer the first Salat facing those .few directions, and then commence the second prayers

Issue vab: If a person who is not certain about the direction of Qibla, wishes to perform acts other than Salat , which should be done facing the Qibla like, slaughtering an animal, he should act according to his surmise about the direction of Qibla , and if that does not seem possible, then performing the act facing any direction .will be valid

Covering the Body in Prayers

Issue v٩9: While offering

prayers, a man should cover his private parts even if no one is looking at him, and preference is that he should also cover his body from the navel up to the knee

Issue vav: * A woman should cover her entire body while offering prayers, including her head and hair. As a recommended precaution, she should also cover the soles of her feet. It is not necessary for her to cover that part of her face which is washed while performing Wudhu, or the hands up to the wrists, or the upper feet up to the ankles. Nevertheless, in order to ensure that she has covered the obligatory parts of her body adequately, she should also cover a part of the sides of her face as well as .lower part of her wrists and the ankles

Issue van: When a person offers the forgotten Sajdah or tashahhud, he should cover himself in the same manner as in prayers, and the recommended precaution is that .he should also cover himself at the time of offering Sajda al-Sahv

Issue vaa: If while offering prayers, a person does not cover his private parts .intentionally, or on account of not having cared to know the rule, his prayers is void

Issue $\land \cdots : \ast$ If a person realises while offering prayers, that his private parts are visible, he must immediately cover them, and it is not necessary for him to repeat the prayers. As a measure of precaution, he should not continue performing any part of ,the prayers

as long as the private parts are visible. If he learns after the completion of prayers .that his private parts were visible, his prayers would be deemed valid

Issue A++: If the dress of a person covers his private parts while he stands, but it may not cover them in another posture like in Ruku or Sajdah, his Salat will be valid if he manages to conceal them by some other means. However, the recommended .precaution is that he should not pray in such dress

Issue $A \cdot Y$: * One is allowed to cover oneself at the time of offering prayers with grass, and the leaves of the trees, but as a recommended precaution, these should be used .only when no alternative is available

Issue Are: * In a state of helplessness, when one has nothing to cover one's private ...parts, one may, while offering prayers, use mud to conceal one's private parts

Issue $\land \cdot \uparrow$: * If a person does not have anything with which to cover himself while offering prayers, but has a hope that he may get some cover, then it is better to delay offering the prayers. However, if he does not get anything, he should offer prayers discharging his obligation at the end bit of the time. And if he prayed in the prime time, and his excuse did not continue till the end, then as an obligatory precaution, he .should pray again

Issue $\land \circ a: *$ If a person who intends offering prayers does not have anything, not even leaves, or

grass, or mud to cover himself, and if he has no hope of acquiring any of them, if there are no people looking, he should pray normally, performing Ruku and sajdah etc. as usual. And if there are people watching, then he should pray in such a way that his private parts remain hidden from the view, by praying while sitting, and performing .Ruku and Sajdah by signs

As an obligatory precaution in Salat , an unclothed person should cover his private parts with the parts of his own body, say, while sitting with the thighs, and while .standing with his hands

Conditions for Dress Worn during Prayers

: Issue A. F: There are six conditions for the dress used in Salat

- .(It should be Clean $\langle tahir/pak \bullet$
- .(It should be mubah (permissible for him to use •
- .It should not be made of the parts of a dead body •
- .It should not be made of the carcass, whose meat is haraam •
- .If a person who offers prayers is a male, his dress must not be made of pure silk •

If a person who offers prayers is a male, his dress must not be embroidered with • .gold. The details of these will follow later

Issue A+V: The dress of a person who offers prayers should be Clean (tahir/pak). Therefore, if he prays with najis body, or dress, in normal situations, his prayers .would be void

Issue $A \cdot A : *$ If a person did not care to know that Salat offered with najis body or dress ,is void, and he prayed in that state

.his prayers is void

Issue AVE * If, a person was sure that his body or dress was not najis, and came to .know after Salat , that either of them was najis, the prayers are in order

Issue AN: * If a person forgets that his body or dress is najis, and remembers during Salat , or after completing Salat , as an obligatory precaution, he should offer the prayers again, if his forgetting was due to carelessness. And if the time has lapsed, he should give its Qadha. If it was not due to carelessness, it is not necessary to pray again, except when he remembers during Salat , in which circumstances, he will act as .explained below

Issue ANT: * If a person has ample time at his disposal while offering prayers, and he realises during the prayers that his clothes are najis, and suspects that they may have been najis before he started the prayers, he should wash it, or change it, or take if off, provided that in so doing, his Salat does not become invalidated, and continue with the Salat to its completion. But if he has no other dress to cover his private parts, or washing the dress, or taking it off may

invalidate his Salat , he should, as an obligatory precaution, repeat his Salat with Clean .(tahir/pak) clothes

Issue Anr: * When a person is praying, and the time at his disposal is short, and during the prayers he realises that his clothes are najis, and suspects that they may have been najis before he started the prayers, he should wash it, change, it or take it off provided that in so doing his Salat is not invalidated, and complete the Salat . But if he has no other clothes which would cover his private parts if he took off the dress, nor .can he wash or change it, he should complete his Salat with the same najis dress

Issue ANF: * When a person is praying, and the time at his disposal is short, and during the prayers he realises that his body has become najis, suspecting that it may have been so before he started the prayers, he should wash that najasat off his body, if in so doing his Salat is not invalidated. But if it invalidates, then he should complete his .Salat in the same state, and his Salat will be valid

Issue AID: * If a person doubts whether his body or dress is Clean (tahir/pak), and if he did not find anything najis after investigation, and prayed, his Salat will be valid even if he learns after Salat that his body or dress was actually najis. But if he did

not care to investigate, then as an obligatory precaution, he will repeat the prayers. If .the time has lapsed, he will give its Qadha

Issue ANP: If a person washes his dress, and becomes sure that it has become Clean (tahir/pak), and offers prayers with it, but learns after the prayers that it had not .become Clean (tahir/pak), his prayers are in order

Issue ANY: If a person sees blood on his body or dress, and is certain that it is not one of the najis bloods, like, if he is sure that it is the blood of a mosquito, and if after offering the prayers, he learns that it was one of those bloods with which prayers .cannot be offered, his prayers are in order

Issue ANA: If a person is sure that the blood which is on his body or dress, is a type of najis blood which is allowed in Salat , like, the blood from wound or a sore, but comes to know after having offered his prayers, that it is the blood which makes prayers .void, his prayers will be in order

Issue ANA: If a person forgets that a particular thing is najis, and his wet body or dress touches that thing, and then he offers prayers forgetfully, recollecting after the prayers, his prayer is in order. In such situation, if he does Ghusl without first making his body Clean (tahir/pak), and then proceeds to pray, both his Ghusl and Salat will be void, unless he is

p: דזע

sure that in the process of doing Ghusl, his body also became Clean (tahir/pak). Similarly, if any part of Wudhu is washed without first making it Clean (tahir/pak), and prayers are offered, both Wudhu and the prayers will be void, unless he is sure that in the process of Wudhu, that part, which he had forgotten to be najis, had become .(Clean (tahir/pak)

Issue At :: * If a person possesses only one dress, and if his body and dress both are najis, and if the water in his possession is just enough to make one of them Clean (tahir/pak), the obligatory precaution is to make the body Clean (tahir/pak), and offer prayers with the najis dress. It is not permissible to wash the dress, and pray with najis body. However, if the najasat of the dress is more, or intense, then he has an .(option to make either of them Clean (tahir/pak)

Issue ATT: A person who does not have any dress other than a najis one, should offer .prayers with that najis dress, and his prayers will be in order

Issue ATT: If a person has two sets of dresses, and knows that one of them is najis, but does not know which, and has sufficient time at his disposal, he should offer prayers with each one of them. For example, if he wishes to offer Zuhr and Asr prayers, he should offer one Zuhr prayer and one Asr prayer with each set. However, if the time ,at his disposal is short

.he may offer the prayers with either of them, and it will be sufficient

Issue Arr: * The dress which a person uses for offering prayers should be Mubah. Hence, if a person knows that it is haraam to use an usurped dress, or does not know the rule on account of negligence, and intentionally offers prayers with the usurped dress, as a precaution, his prayers would be void. But if his dress includes such usurped things which alone cannot cover the private parts, or even if they can cover the private parts, he is not actually wearing them at that time (for example, a big handkerchief which is in his pocket) or if he is wearing the usurped things are usurped would not affect the validity of the prayers; although, as a precautionary measure, .their use should be avoided

Issue ATF: * If a person knows that it is haraam to wear usurped dress, but does not know that it makes prayers void, and if he intentionally offers prayers with usurped .dress, as a precaution, his prayers will be void, as explained in the foregoing article

Issue Ara: * If a person does not know that his dress is usurped, or forgets about it being usurped, and offers prayers with it, his prayers is in order, provided that he himself is not the usurper. If he himself is the usurper, his Salat, as a precaution, will

.be void

Issue ATP: If a person does not know or forgets that his dress is a usurped one, and realises it during prayers, he should take off that dress, provided that his private parts are covered by another thing, and he can take off the usurped dress immediately without the continuity of the prayers being broken. And if his private parts are not covered by something else, or he cannot take off the usurped dress immediately, or the continuity of the prayers is not maintained if he takes if off, and if he has time for at least one Rak'at, he should break the prayers and offer prayers with a dress which has not been usurped. But if he does not have so much time, he should take off the dress while praying, and complete the prayers according to the rules applicable to the .prayers by the naked

Issue Arv: If a person offers prayers with a usurped dress to safeguard his life or, for .example, to save the dress from being stolen by a thief, his prayers are in order

Issue ATA: If a person purchases a dress with the particular sum of money whose khums has not been paid by him, then Salat in that dress will amount to the Salat in a .dress which has been usurped

Issue Arn: * The dress of the person, including those which alone would not cover the private parts, as an obligatory precaution, should not be made of the parts of the

dead body of an animal whose blood gushes when killed. And the recommended precaution is that even if the dress is made of the parts of the dead body of an animal whose blood does not gush (for example, fish or snake), it should not be used while .offering prayers

Issue $\Lambda r \cdot : *$ If the person, who offers prayers, carries with him parts from a najis carcass, which are counted as living parts, like, its flesh and skin – the prayers will be .in order

Issue Arth: If a person who offers prayers has with him parts from a carcass, whose meat is halal, and which is not counted as a living part, e.g. its hair and wool, or if he offers prayers with a dress which has been made from such things, his prayers are in .order

Issue ATT: * The dress of one who is praying, apart from the small clothes like socks which would not ordinarily serve to cover the private parts, should not be made of any part of the body of a wild animal, nor, as an obligatory precaution, of any animal whose meat is haraam. Similarly, his dress should not be soiled with the urine, excretion, sweat, milk or hair of such animals. However, if there is one isolated hair on the dress, or if he carries with him, say, a box in which any such things have been .kept, there is no harm

Issue Arr: * If the saliva, or water from the nose, or any other

moisture, from an animal whose meat is haraam to eat, like that of a cat, is on the body or the dress of a person in Salat , and if it is wet, the Salat will be void. But if it has .dried up, and if its substance has been removed, then the prayer is valid

Issue Arre: If hair and sweat and saliva of another person is on the body, or the dress of a person offering prayers, there is no harm in it. Similarly, there is no harm if animal .products, like wax, honey or pearls are with him while he prays

Issue Arb: If the person offering prayers, doubts whether his dress is made of the parts of an animal whose meat is halal, or with the parts of the animal whose meat is haraam, he is allowed to offer prayers with it, irrespective of whether it has been .made locally or imported

Issue Arr9: It is not known whether a pearl oyster is one of the parts of an animal
.whose meat is haraam, therefore it is permissible to offer prayers with it

Issue Arv: There is no harm in wearing pure fur, and similarly the fur of a grey squirrel, while offering prayers. However, recommended precaution is that one should not .offer prayers with the hide of a squirrel

Issue ATA: If a person prayed with a dress about which he did not know that it was made of the parts of an animal whose meat is haraam, or

p: זייז

.if he forgot about it, he should, as a recommended precaution, pray again

Issue Are: The use of a dress embroidered with gold is haraam for men, and to pray in
a such a dress will make Salat void. But for women its use, whether in prayers or
.otherwise, is allowed

Issue $\wedge \mathfrak{r}_{\cdot}$: It is haraam for men to wear gold, like hanging a golden chain on one's chest, or wearing a gold ring, or to use a wrist watch or spectacles made of gold, and the prayers offered wearing these things will be void. But women are allowed to wear .these things in prayers or otherwise

Issue AFY: If a person did not know, or forgot that his ring or dress was made of gold, .or had a doubt about it, his prayers will be valid if he prayed wearing them

Issue AFT: * In Salat , the dress of a man, even his small scalp cap, or the laces for fastening the pyjama, or trousers, should not be made of pure silk. The latter two are as a measure of recommended precaution. However, for men it is haraam to wear .pure silk at any time

Issue AFF: If a man does not know whether a particular dress is made of pure silk, or of something else, it is

.permissible for him to wear it, and there is also no harm in offering prayers wearing it

.Issue AFP: A woman is allowed to wear silken dress in Salat , and at all other times

Issue AFV: When one is helpless, having no alternative, one can wear usurped dress, or dress made of gold fabrics, or of silk. Similarly, if a person is obliged to wear a dress, and has no other dress but one of those mentioned, he can offer prayers with such .dresses

Issue AFA: * If a person does not have any dress but the usurped one, and if he is not forced to put on that dress, he should pray according to rules prescribed for the one .who has to offer Salat unclothed

Issue <code>AFA: * If a person does not have a dress</code>, except the one made of the parts of the wild animal, and if he is obliged to put on that dress, he is allowed to pray with that dress. But if it is not necessary for him to put on a dress, he should act accordingly to the rules for the unclothed. But if the dress available is not from a wild beast, but from the parts of an animal whose meat is haraam, and if he is not in anyway obliged to ,wear it, then, as an obligatory precaution

he should pray twice; once with that dress, and again according to the rules applicable . to unclothed person

Issue ADD: If a person does not have a dress other than a dress which is made of pure silk or is woven with gold, and if he is not obliged to wear any dress, he should offer .prayers in accordance with the rules applicable to the unclothed

Issue AD1: * If a person does not have anything with which he may cover his private parts in Salat , it is obligatory on him to procure such a thing on hire, or to purchase it. However, if it is going to cost him more than he can afford, or, if he spends for the clothes, it would cause him some harm, he can offer Salat according to the rules .prescribed for the unclothed person

Issue Aby: If a person does not have a dress, and another person presents or lends him a dress, he should accept it, if the acceptance will not cause any hardship to him. In fact, if it is not difficult for him to borrow, or to seek a gift, he should do so, from the .one who may be able to give

Issue Abr: * Wearing a dress whose cloth, colour, or stitch, is not befitting to the status of a person, or is unusual for him, is haraam if it is undignified or humiliating. But if he offers Salat with such a dress, even if it is only enough

.to cover his private parts, his prayers will be valid

Issue ADF: * If a man wears the dress of a woman, or a woman wears the dress of a man, adopting it as a usual garb, as a precaution, this is haraam. But praying in that . dress, in any situation, will not invalidate Salat

Issue ADD: * For a person who has to pray while lying down, it is not permissible in Salat to use a blanket or a quilt made of the parts of a wild beast, or, as an obligatory precaution, an animal whose meat is haraam, or of silk, or if it is najis, if he wraps it around in such a way that it can be seen as worn. But if he only draws it upon himself, there will be no harm, and his Salat will not be affected. As for the mattress, there is no objection at all, except when he wraps a part of it around his body, making it to .look like wearing. If he does so, then the same rule as that of quilt will apply

Exceptional Cases

Issue Adr: * In the following three cases, the prayers offered by a person will be valid, even if his body or dress be najis

If his body or dress is stained with the blood discharged from a wound or a sore on • .his body

If his body or dress is stained with blood, spread over a space lesser than a dirham • (which is almost

.(equal to the upper joint of the thumb

If he has no alternative but to offer prayers with najis body or dress. Further, there • is one situation in which, if the dress of one who prays is najis, the Salat will be valid. And that is, when small clothes like socks, scalp caps are najis. Rules of these four .situations will be explained in details later

Issue ABV: * If the body or the dress of a person wishing to pray is stained with blood from wound or sore etc, he can pray Salat with that blood as long as the wound or the sore has not healed up. And the same applies to pus, which may flow out with blood, .or any medicine which became najis, when applied to the wound or the sore

Issue ABA: If blood on the dress or the body of a person who is praying, originates from a small cut or wound which can be healed easily, and which can be washed clean, then .his Salat is void

Issue ADA: If any part of the body, or the dress, which is away from the wound, becomes najis owing to the fluid which oozes out from the wound, it is not permissible to offer prayers with it. However, if a part of the body or dress around the wound .becomes najis, owing to suppuration, there is no harm in offering prayers with it

Issue AP+: If the body or dress of a person is stained with

blood from internal piles, or from a wound which is within one's mouth, nose etc., he can offer prayers with that blood. But if the blood is from external piles, then it is .obviously permissible to offer prayers with it

Issue API: * If a person has a wound on his body and he sees blood on his body or dress which is bigger than the area of a dirham and does not know whether it is from .his wound or some other blood, as an obligatory precaution, he should not pray with it

Issue AFT: If a person has several wounds, but they are so near one another that they may be treated as one, there is no harm in offering prayers with their blood, as long as they have not healed. However, if they are separate, each one as an independent wound, he should wash and make Clean (tahir/pak) body and dress, each time when a .wound is healed up

Issue APT: If the clothes or the body of a person praying, is stained with the blood of Hayz, however little, the Salat will be void. And as a precaution, the same rule applies to the blood of Nifas, Istihaza and the blood from sources which are essentially najis, like a pig, a carcass, or an animal whose meat is haraam. As regards other bloods, like the blood from a human body, or from an animal whose meat is halal, there is no harm in offering prayers with them, even

if they are found at several places on the dress or the body, provided that, when .added together, their area is less than that of a dirham

Issue APF: * If blood stains one side of the dress, and then seeps through to the other side, it will be considered as one. However, if the other side of the dress gets smeared with blood separately, each one will be considered as a separate blood. Therefore, if blood on both sides is less than a dirham in area when put together, Salat will be valid ...with them. But if it exceeds the area, then Salat will be void

Issue AFA: * If blood falls on a dress which has a lining, and reaches it, or falls on its lining and reaches the upper part of the dress, each of them will be considered separate blood, unless they are so joined together, that it would be customarily be considered as one blood. Hence if the area of the blood of the dress and that of the lining, when added together, are less than the area of a dirham, the prayers offered with them will be in order, and if they are more, the prayers offered with that blood .will be void

Issue AFF: If the area of the blood on one's body or dress is less than that of a dirham, and some moisture reaches it and spreads over its sides, the prayers offered with that blood is void, even if the blood

and the moisture which has spread there, is not equal to the area of a dirham. However, if the moisture reaches the blood only, without wetting its edges, then there is no objection in offering prayers with it

Issue APV: If there is no blood on the body or dress of a person, but it becomes najis because of contact with some moisture mixed with blood, prayers cannot be offered .with it, even if the part which has become najis is less than the area of a dirham

Issue APA: * If the area of the blood present on the body or dress of a person is less than that of a dirham, but another najasat reaches it, like when a drop of urine falls on it, it is not permissible to offer prayers with it, regardless of whether this extraneous .najasat reaches the body or the dress or not

Issue APA: * If small dresses belonging to a person offering prayers, like his socks or scalp cap, which would not ordinarily cover his private parts, become najis, and if they are not made of the parts of a carcass or an animal whose meat is haraam to eat, the prayers offered with them will be in order. And there is also no objection if one offers .prayers with a najis ring

Issue AV.: It is permissible for a person in Salat to carry with him najis things, like najis handkerchief, key and knife. Similarly, if he has a separate najis dress which

p: 14.

.he is carrying, it will not affect the validity of his prayers

Issue AV1: If a person knows that the area of the blood stain on his body or dress is less than that of a dirham, but suspects that it may be one of those blood (e.g. Hayz, Nifas, Istihaza) which are not excused in Salat , he is permitted to offer prayers with .that blood, and it will not be necessary to wash it off

Issue AVY: If the area of blood stains on the dress, or body of a person, is less than that of a dirham , but he is not aware that it is one which is not excused in the prayers, and learns later after Salat , that it was the blood which are not excused, it is not necessary for him to offer the prayers again. Similarly, if he believes that the span of the blood is less than that of a dirham and offers prayers, then comes to know later, that it was equal to or more than the area of a dirham, it is not necessary to offer the prayers again.

Mustahab Things

Issue AVT: A number of things are Mustahab for the dress of a person who offers prayers. Some of these are: Turban, along with its final fold passed under the chin; loose garment on the shoulder ('Aba); white dress; and cleanest dress; use of .(perfume, and wearing an Aqeeq (Agate

Makrooh Things

:Certain Items are Makrooh for the Dress of One who Prays

Issue AVF: To wear

a black, a dirty, or a tight dress, or to put on a dress of a person who is a drunkard, or of one who is careless about najasat. Similarly, to wear a dress which has images printed or drawn on it, to keep the buttons open, to wear a ring which has images .engraved on it

(Rules of Salat (Part II of III

Place where Salat should be prayed

:There are seven conditions for the place where one should offer prayers

Issue AVA: * The first condition: The place where the prayers are offered should be .Mubah

If a person prays on a usurped property, then as an obligatory precaution, his prayers are void, even it he prays on a carpet, or a couch, or similarly objects. However, there .is no harm in offering prayers under a usurped roof or a usurped tent

Issue AVP: * Prayers offered in a property whose use and benefit belongs to someone else, will be void, unless permission is taken from the entitled person. For example, if a house has been rented out, and the owner of the house, or anyone else offers prayers in that house without permission of the tenant, then as a measure of precaution, his prayers are void. And if a person made a will before his death that one-third of his estate should be used for a particular cause, prayers cannot be .offered in that property until that one-third has been dispensed with

Issue AVV: * If a person sitting in a mosque, is made to quit his place by someone who then occupies

.his place, the prayers offered there will be valid, though he will have committed a sin

Issue AVA: * If a person does not know, or forgets that a place is a usurped one, and offers prayers on it, and learns or remembers it after offering prayers, his prayers are in order. However, if a person usurped a place himself but forgets it, and offers prayer .there, his prayers are void

Issue AVA: * If a person knows that a certain place is usurped, but does not know the rule that prayers at a usurped place are void, and offers prayers there, his prayers . .are void

Issue AAN: If a person owns a property in partnership with another person, and his share is not defined, he cannot use that property to offer prayers without the consent .of his partner

Issue AAY: * If a person purchases a property with the sum of money from which Khums has not been paid by him, his use of that property is haraam, and the prayers .which he offers in it are void

Issue AAT: * If the owner gives a verbal consent for offering prayers in his property, ,but it is known that he is not happy about it at heart

then offering prayers in his property is void. Conversely, if he does not give verbal permission but it is known with certainty that he is happy about it, then offering .prayers in his property will be in order

Issue AAF: * Use of a property which belongs to a dead person, who has not paid Zakat or other similar dues, is allowed, provided that such a use does not in any way prevent from obligations. A person wishing to pray in such property can do so, with the permission of the heirs. Similarly, there will be no objection, if the debt is paid up, or .guaranteed for payment

Issue AAD: * The rule for the use of a property belonging to a dead person who is indebted to people, is the same as above mentioned rule, pertaining to Zakat and .other similar dues

Issue AMP: * If a dead person did not owe anyone, but some of his heirs are either minor, or insane, or absent, then use of that property without permission of the .guardian of those heirs, is haraam, and it is not permissible to offer prayers in it

Issue AAV: * To pray in someone else's property is permissible only when the owner has given an explicit consent, or has made a hint implying permission. For example, if he permits a person to stay and sleep in his property, it will be implied that he has .given him permission for offering prayers as well

Issue AAA: * It is permissible to pray

on a vast expanse of land, even if its owner is a minor, insane, or unhappy about praying on it. This also applies to lands which have no gates or walls over them. No permission will be required from its owner, except if it is known that the owner is minor, insane, or displeased about anyone praying there. In such a case, as an .obligatory precaution, prayers should not be offered there

Issue AAA: * The second condition: The place for prayers should not have such a vigorous movement which would make normal standing, Ruku or Sajdah impossible. In fact, as an obligatory precaution, it should not prevent the body from being at ease. But if one is forced to pray at such places, due to shortage of time, or any other reason, like in a car, on a ship or on train, then one should try to remain still, and to maintain the direction of Qibla, as much as possible. And if the vehicles move away from the direction, he should return to Qibla

Issue Aque: * There is no harm in offering prayers in a car or a boat, or on railway train or other vehicles, while they are motionless. And if they do not cause excessive .swaying to the body, when they are in motion, one can pray in them

Issue AN: Prayers offered on a heap of wheat, or barley, or any other similar thing, .which cannot remain steady, is void

The Third Condition: A person should offer prayers at

a place where he sees the possibility of completing the prayers. To pray at a place where one cannot complete the prayers, because of strong winds, or heavy rains or a teeming crowd, will render Salat void, even if one somehow manages to finish the .prayers

Issue Aar: If a person offers prayers at a place where it is forbidden to stay, like, under a roof which is about to collapse, his prayers are in order, though he will have .committed a sin

Issue <a>*. To pray on an object upon which it is haraam to step, or sit, like a carpet upon which the name of Allah is drawn or written, will render prayers void, if the .action is meant to displease Allah

The Fourth Condition: The ceiling of the place where one prays should not be so low, that one may not be able to stand erect, nor should the place be so small, that there .may be no room for performing Ruku or Sajdah

Issue AND: * One should not offer prayers in front of the graves of the holy Prophet, .and the holy Imams, if it entails irreverence, otherwise there is no harm in it

The Fifth Condition: If the place where one wishes to

pray is najis, it should not be so wet that its moisture would reach the body or the dress of the person praying. But, if the place where one places one's forehead while performing Sajdah, is najis, the prayers will be void, even if that place is dry. And the recommended precaution is that the place where one offers prayers should not be .najis at all

The Sixth Condition: As an obligatory precaution, women should stand behind men while praying. At least, her place of Sajdah should be in line with his thighs, when in .Sajdah

Issue A49: * If a woman stands in line with man, or in front of him in Salat , and both of them begin together, they should repeat their prayers. And the same applies if one of .them starts earlier than the other

Issue ANV: * If a man and a woman are standing side by side in Salat , or woman is in front, but there is a wall, curtain, or something else separating them, so that they cannot see each other, the prayers of both of them are in order. Similarly, the prayers .of both will be valid if the distance between them is ten arms

The Seventh Condition: The place where a person places his forehead while in Sajdah, should not be higher or lower than a span of four fingers, when compared to the place of thighs or toes of his feet. The details of this rule will be given in the rules relating

p: 14V

.to Sajdah

Issue AAA: * For a Na-Mahram man and woman to be at a place, where there is a possibility of falling into sin is haraam. As a recommended precaution, one must avoid .praying at such places

Issue Ann: Prayers at a place where musical instrument etc. is being played, is not void, .but hearing or performing it is a sin

Issue \dots The obligatory precaution is that in normal situation, obligatory prayers should not be offered in the Ka'ba, and on the roof of the Holy Ka'ba, but there will be .no harm if one is forced to do so

Issue **ADD**: There is no harm in offering Mustahab prayers in the Holy Ka'ba, or on its roof. In fact, it is Mustahab to offer two Rak'ats before every pillar within the Holy . House

Mustahab Places for Offering Prayers

Issue ٩٠٢: In Islam, great emphasis is laid on offering prayers in a mosque. Masjidul Haram is superior to all the mosques, and after it, the order of priority is as follows

- (Masjidun Nabi (in Madina
 - (Masjid Kufa (in Kufa •
- (Masjid Baytul Maqdas (in Jerusalem •

Then comes the number of Jami' Masjid (central mosque) of every city, followed by .the mosques situated in one's locality, and then that of the bazaar

Issue ٩٠٣: * For women, it is better to pray at such places where they are best protected from Na Mahram, regardless of whether that place is her home, a mosque .or anywhere else

Issue ٩. ۴: Salat in the Shrines of the holy Imams is Mustahab, and is even

р: ۲۴л

Issue ۹۰۵: Frequenting a mosque, and going to a mosque which is visited by very few people, is Mustahab. And it is Makrooh for a neighbour of the mosque to pray .anywhere other than a mosque, unless he has a justifiable excuse

Issue ٩.۶: It is Mustahab that one should not sit to eat with a person who does not attend prayers in a mosque, should not seek his advice, should not be his neighbour, .and should not enter into matrimonial bond with his family

Places where Offering Prayers is Makrooh

Issue ۹۰۷: There are a number of places where it is Makrooh to offer prayers. Some of :them are the following

- Public bath •
- Saline land •
- Facing a human person
 - Facing an open door •

On a road or street, provided that offering of prayers at these places does not cause • inconvenience to others. If it is a source of inconvenience, and discomfort to them, it is .haraam to obstruct their way

- Facing fire or a lamp •
- In the kitchens, and at every place where there is a furnace
 - Facing a well or a pit where people often urinate •
- Facing the picture or models of living creatures, unless it is covered •

- In the room where a Mujnib is present •
- At a place where there is a picture, even if it may not be placed in front of the •

person who offers prayers

- Facing a grave
 - On the grave •
- Between two graves
 - In the graveyard •

Issue ٩٠٨: If a person is offering prayers at a place where people are passing, or where somebody is present in front of him, it is Mustahab that he should set a .demarcation before him, even by keeping a wooden stick, or a string

Rules Regarding a Mosque

Issue **A**.**A**: ***** It is haraam to make the floor, roof, ceiling and inner walls of a masjid najis, and as and when a person comes to know that any of these parts has become najis, he should immediately make it Clean (tahir/pak). And the recommended precaution is that the outer part of the wall of a mosque, too, should not be made najis. And if it becomes najis, it is not obligatory to remove the najasat. But if someone makes it najis to violate its sanctity, that act is haraam, and the najasat should be .removed

Issue $\mathfrak{N} :: *$ If a person cannot make a mosque Clean (tahir/pak), or needs help which is not available, then it is not obligatory for him to make it Clean (tahir/pak). But if he feels that the mosque will be made Clean (tahir/pak) if he informs others, then he .should do so

Issue sul: * If a place in a mosque becomes najis, and it cannot be made Clean
(tahir/pak) without digging or demolishing it, the place should be dug or demolished,
provided that it is minimal, or if its demolition is absolutely necessary for saving its

sanctity. Otherwise, demolition is a matter of Ishkal. However, it is not obligatory to refill the dug area, or to rebuild the demolished part. But if a small item, like a brick of a mosque became najis, it should be put back to its place after making it Clean .((tahir/pak

Issue ANT: * If a mosque is usurped, and houses etc. are built in its place, or if it becomes so dilapidated that it can no more be called a mosque, even then, as a recommended precaution, it should not be made najis. But if it becomes najis, it is not .(obligatory to make it Clean (tahir/pak

Issue syr: It is haraam to make the precincts (Haram) of the Holy Shrines najis, but if anyone of these precincts become najis, and if its remaining in that state affects its sanctity, then it is obligatory to make it Clean (tahir/pak). And the recommended precaution is that it should be made Clean (tahir/pak), even if no desecration is .involved

Issue <a>i). It is haraam to carry any Najisul Ayn or a thing which has become najis, into a mosque, if doing so desecrates the mosque. In fact, the recommended precaution is that even if desecration of the mosque is

.not involved, Najisul Ayn should not be carried into it

Issue <1.7: If a mosque is draped with black cloth, or covered with a marquee in preparation of Majlis to be read there, and tea is prepared, there will be no objection to all that if they do not have any harmful effect on the mosque, and if it does not .obstruct those who come to pray

Issue ANY: * The obligatory precaution is that a mosque should not be adorned with gold, and the recommended precaution is, that it should not be adorned with the .pictures of men and animals

Issue syne: Even when a mosque is ruined, it is not permissible to sell it, or to make it a
.part of a property, or a road

Issue sys: It is haraam to sell doors, windows, and other things of a mosque, and if the mosque becomes dilapidated, those things should be used for the renovation of the same mosque. If they are not useful for that mosque they should be used in any other mosque, and if they are not of any use for other mosques also, then they may be sold, and the proceeds should be used for that very mosque, if possible. If that is not .possible, then it should be spent on the repairs of any other mosque

Issue syse: Building a mosque and renovating a dilapidated mosque is Mustahab. And if a mosque is so ruined, that it is not possible to repair it, then it can be demolished

and rebuilt. In fact, a mosque which may not be in a bad state can be demolished for .extension, to facilitate the needs of the people

Issue <code>sty:</code> To keep a mosque clean and tidy, and to illuminate it, is Mustahab. And for a person visiting a mosque, it is Mustahab to apply perfume, and wear neat and good dress and to ensure that the soles of his shoes do not contain any najasat, and when entering the mosque, to put his right foot in first, and on exit, to put his left foot out first. Similarly, it is Mustahab that one should come to the mosque earlier than others, .and leave it after they have departed

Issue ٩٢٢: It is Mustahab that when a person enters a mosque, he should offer two Rak'at prayers as gesture of greeting and respect to the mosque, but it will suffice if .he offers any obligatory or Mustahab prayers

Issue sym: * It is Makrooh to sleep in a mosque, except when helpless, and to talk about worldly affairs, to engage oneself in some craft, and to recite poetry, which is not religiously instructive. It is also Makrooh to spit or throw phlegm or mucus from .the nose, in a mosque, or to shout or raise one's voice, except for Adhan

Issue syse: *It is Makrooh to allow an insane person to enter a mosque, and also a child if it causes inconvenience to the people praying, or if it is feared that it might make the

mosque najis. In absence of these two reasons, there is no harm in allowing the children. Similarly, for people who have eaten onions, garlic etc. and their bad breath .may upset others, it is Makrooh to go to the mosque

Adhan and Iqamah

Issue ٩٢۵: It is Mustahab for man and woman to say Adhan and Iqamah before offering daily obligatory prayers, but for other Mustahab or obligatory prayers, they are not prescribed. But before prayers of Eid ul Fitr and Eid ul Adha, it is Mustahab to say "As-Salah" three times, provided that the prayers are going to be offered in .congregation

Issue ٩٢۶: It is recommended that Adhan be pronounced in the right ear of the child, .and Iqamah in its left ear, on the day it is born or before the umbilical cord is cast off

:Issue syv: Adhan consists of the following \A sentences

Allahu Akbarfo	our times
----------------	-----------

(Allah is greater than any description)

Ash hadu an la ilaha illal lah two times

(I testify that there is no god but Allah)

Ash hadu anna Muhammadan Rasu lul lah/ two times

(I testify that Muhammad is Allah's Messenger)

Hayya'alas Salah two times

(Hasten to prayers)

Hayya'alal Falah two times

(Hasten to deliverance)

Hayya'ala Khayril 'Amal two times

(Hasten to the best act)

Allahu Akbar two times

(Allah is greater than any description)

La ilaha illal lah two times

(There is no god but Allah)

As regard to Iqamah, it consists of *w* sentences. In Iqamah, Allahu Akbar is reduced in the beginning to twice, and at the end, La ilaha illal

lah to once, and after Hayya 'ala Khayril 'Amal, Qadqa matis Salah (i.e. the prayers has .certainly been established) must be added two times

Issue ٩٢٨: Ash hadu anna Amiral Mu'minina 'Aliyyan Waliyyullah (I testify that the Commander of the faithful, Imam Ali (AS) is the vicegerent of Allah) is not a part of either Adhan or Iqamah. But it is preferable that it is pronounced after Ash hadu anna .Muhammadan Rasulul lah with the niyyat of Qurbat

Issue ٩٢٩: There should not be an unusual interval between the sentences of Adhan or Iqamah, and if an unusual gap is allowed between them, the Adhan or Iqamah will .have to be repeated

Issue sw.: If Adhan and Iqamah are recited in a melodious tune, rendering it musical, that is, like the way singers sing to entertain the people, it is haraam. If it it does not .become musical, it is Makrooh

Issue <code>٩٣1: *</code> Whenever a person offers two prayers together, one after the other, he will not say Adhan for the second prayers if he has said it for the first, irrespective of whether it was better in that case to pray together or not, like on the day of Arafah (<code>٩th Dhul Hijjah</code>) for Zuhr and Asr prayers, or the night of Eid ul Adha for Maghrib and Isha at Mash'ar. But the Adhan does not become necessary, only if there is no prolonged gap between the two prayers. A small time lapse between two prayers, caused by Duas or Nafilah

will not be taken as a prolonged gap. And if one gives Adhan, as per obligatory precaution, one should not make the niyyat of it being prescribed by Shariah, .especially in the last two cases of Arafah and Mash'ar

Issue ٩٣٢: If Adhan and Iqamah has been pronounced for congregational prayers, a person joining that congregation should not pronounce Adhan and Iqamah, for his .own prayers

Issue sure: * If a person entering a mosque finds that congregational prayers are over, he may not give Adhan or Iqamah for his own prayers, as long as the lines have not broken up, and the people have not dispersed. This means it is not an emphasised Mustahab act for him. If he intends to give Adhan or Iqamah anyway, then it should be with very low voices. If he is joining another prayers with congregation, he should .not give Adhan or Iqamah

Issue ٩٣۴: * At a place where congregational prayers have just ended, and the lines have not yet broken up, if a person wants to begin his prayers individually, or with another congregation, he is exempted from pronouncing Adhan and Iqamah on six :conditions

i) If prayers are offered in a mosque. If it is not offered in a mosque, the exemption) from pronouncing Adhan and Iqamah is not established.

.ii) If Adhan and Iqamah has already been recited for the preceding prayers)

.iii) If the congregational prayers offered is not void)

iv) When the prayers of the person concerned, and the congregational prayers are) offered at

one and the same place. If the congregational prayers are offered within the mosque, and he wants to offer prayers on its roof, it is Mustahab that he should pronounce .Adhan and Iqamah

v) When the congregational prayers have been offered within prescribed time (Ada').) .His own prayers which he wishes to offer may not necessarily be within time

vi) When both, his prayers and the congregational prayers, are for common time. For example, both of them should be offering Zuhr prayers or Asr prayers. The same is applicable if he prays Zuhr while the congregation prays Asr or vice versa. But if his praying Maghrib in its prime time, with a congregation which is offering Asr at its .lapsed time, Adhan and Iqamah will not be exempted

Issue ٩٣۵: * If a person doubts about the third condition out of the six conditions mentioned above, that is, if he doubts whether or not the congregational prayers are void, he is exempted from pronouncing Adhan and Iqamah. But if he doubts about any one of the remaining conditions, it is better that he should pronounce Adhan and .(Iqamah, with the niyyat of Raja' (a hope that he may be doing a worthy deed

Issue ٩٣۶: * It is Mustahab that when a person hears Adhan, he follows by uttering .together in a low voice whatever he hears

Issue $4\pi v$: * If a person hears another person pronouncing Adhan and Iqamah, regardless of whether he has repeated with him the same or not, he may not

say Adhan and Iqamah for his own Salat , if there is no delay or time gap between . them and his Salat

Issue ٩٣٨: If a man listens to the Adhan pronounced by a woman with lustful amusement, he will not be exempted from pronouncing Adhan. In fact, even if ...intention is not lustful, the exemption is a matter of Ishkal

Issue ٩٣٩: It is necessary that the Adhan and Iqamah of a congregational prayers are pronounced by a man. However, if a woman pronounces Adhan and Iqamah in a .congregational prayers of women, it is sufficient

Issue ٩٠٠: Iqamah should be pronounced after Adhan. Moreover, Iqamah should be .pronounced in a standing position, and with Wudhu, Ghusl or tayammum

Issue ٩٤٦: If a person pronounces the sentences of Adhan or Iqamah without proper order, like if he says 'Hayya 'alal falah' before 'Hayya alas Salah; he should repeat .from the place where the order has been disturbed

Issue ٩٣٢: An inordinate lapse of time should not be allowed between Adhan and Iqamah, and if an excessive gap is allowed between them, it is Mustahab that Adhan be pronounced once again. Similarly, if an excessive time gap is allowed between Adhan, Iqamah, and the prayers, it is Mustahab to repeat them for that prayers

Issue ٩٣٣: Adhan and Iqamah should be pronounced in correct Arabic. Hence, if they are pronounced in incorrect Arabic, or one letter is uttered for another, or if, for .example, its translation is pronounced, it will not be valid

* :Issue ٩۴۴

Adhan and Iqamah for a prayer should be pronounced when the time for that prayer has set in. If a person pronounces them before time, whether it be intentionally or due to forgetfulness, his action is void, except when the time of Salat sets in during the .Salat being offered, then that is valid, as explained in rule vor

Issue ٩٢٥: If a person doubts before pronouncing Iqamah, whether he has pronounced Adhan, he should pronounce Adhan. But, if he doubts during Iqamah .whether he has pronounced Adhan, the pronouncing of Adhan is not necessary

Issue <code>٩۴۶</code>: If before pronouncing a part of Adhan or Iqamah, a person doubts whether he has pronounced the part preceding it, he should pronounce the preceding part. But, if he doubts when in the process of pronouncing a part of Adhan or Iqamah whether he has pronounced the part preceding it, it is not necessary to pronounce .that part

Issue ٩٣٧: It is Mustahab that while pronouncing Adhan, a person should stand facing Qibla and should have performed Wudhu or Ghusl. It is Mustahab to place the hands on his ears, and raise one's voice. Also, one should pause between the recitals of .different sentences, and should not engage in talking during Adhan

Issue ٩۴٨: It is Mustahab that at the time of pronouncing Iqamah, a person is at ease, and he pronounces it with a lower voice. While it is Mustahab not to join the sentences of Iqamah, there should not be that gap between

.them which is normally given in Adhan

Issue ٩۴٩: It is Mustahab that between the Adhan and Iqamah, a man should take a step forward, or should sit down for a while, or perform sajdah, or recite any Dhikr, or Dua', or become quiet for some time, or talk, or offer two Rak'ats of prayers. However, talking between the Adhan and Iqamah of Fajr prayers, or offering prayers .between the Adhan and Iqamah of Maghrib prayers, is not Mustahab

Issue ٩٥٠: It is recommended that a person who is appointed to pronounce Adhan is a righteous person ('Adil), with the knowledge of timings, and his voice is loud. He should .pronounce Adhan from an elevated place

Obligatory Acts Relating to Salat

point

:There are eleven obligatory acts for prayers

- (Niyyat (intention •
- (Qiyam (standing erect •
- (Takbiratul Ehram (saying Allahu Akbar while commencing the prayers
 - (Ruku' (bowing \bullet
 - (Sajdatayn (two prostration •
 - (Qira'at (recitation of Surah al-Hamd and other surah
 - (Zikr (prescribed recitation in Ruku' and Sajdah •
- Tashahhud (bearing witness after completing the Sajdah of the second and the last (Rak'at
 - (Salaam (Salutation
 - (Tartib (sequence •

.(Muwalat (to perform the different acts of prayers in regular succession •

Issue <code>ADN: *</code> Some of the obligatory acts of prayers are elemental (Rukn). Hence, a person who does not offer them, whether intentionally or by mistake, his prayers become void. Some other obligatory acts of prayers are not elemental. Therefore, if .they are omitted by mistake, the prayers does not become void

:The elementals of Salat are five

- (Intention (Niyyat •
- Takbiratul Ehram •
- 'Standing before the Ruku
 - 'Ruku
 - Two •

p: 19.

.Sajdah in every Rak'at

Any addition made to these elemental (Rukni) acts, intentionally, will render the prayers void. If the addition is done by mistake, the prayers does not become void .except when a Ruku' is added, or more than two Sajdah are offered in one Rak'at

Niyyat

Issue <code>ADT: * A person should offer prayers with the intention of Qurbat, that is, complying with the orders of the Almighty Allah. It is not, however, necessary that he should make the niyyat pass through his mind, or should, for example, utter: "I am ".offering four Rak'ats of Zuhr prayers Qurbatan ila_llah"</code>

Issue <code>sare</code>: If a person stands for Zuhr prayers or for Asr prayers, with niyyat to offer four Raka'ts without specifying whether it is Zuhr or Asr prayers, his prayers are void. Similarly, if he wants to offer a Qadha Zuhr prayers at the time of Zuhr, he should .specify whether he is offering the Zuhr prayers of the day, or the Qadha

Issue <code>safe</code>: A person should be conscious and aware of his niyyat, from the beginning of the prayers till its end. Hence, if, during the prayers he becomes so lost that he is .unable to say what he is doing, if asked, his prayer is void

Issue ٩٥٥: * A person should offer prayers to carry out the orders of the Almighty Allah only. So, if a person prays to show off to the people, his prayers is void. It will be void ,even if he couples the intention of showing off

.with the performance for the pleasure of Allah

Issue <code>A&P: * If a person offers a Wajib or Mustahab part of prayers for the sake of any one other than Allah, his prayers are void, if that intention affects the whole Salat , or redressing it is not possible without invalidating the Salat . Similarly, if, for the purpose of showing off, one prays at a special place, like the mosque, or at a special time, like the prime time, or in a special manner, like joining Salat al-Jamaat, his prayers will .also be void</code>

Takbiratul Ehram

Issue <code>sav:</code> To say Allahu Akbar in the beginning of every prayer is obligatory, and one of its Rukns, and it is necessary that every letter and the two words are uttered in proper succession. It is also necessary that these two words should be pronounced in correct Arabic. If a person pronounces these words incorrectly, or utters their .translation, it will not be valid

Issue NDA: The recommended precaution is that one should not join Takbiratul Ehram of the prayers with any preceding recitations, like, Iqamah or with a Dua which he .may be reciting before the Takbir

Issue ٩٥٩: * If a person wishes to join Allahu Akbar with a recitation to follow, like, with Bismillahir Rahmanir Rahim , he should pronounce the "R" of Akbar as Akbaru. However, the recommended precaution is that he should not join it with any other .thing in obligatory prayers

Issue ٩٦٠: It is necessary that when a person pronounces Takbiratul

Ehram, his body is steady, if he pronounces Takbiratul Ehram intentionally when his .body is in motion, his Takbir is void

Issue <code>AFN: * A person should pronounce Takbir, Hamd, Surah, Zikr and Dua in such a manner that he should at least hear the whisper. And if he cannot hear it because of deafness or too much noise, he should pronounce them in such a manner that he .would be able to hear, if there was no impediment</code>

Issue ٩٦٢: * If a person is dumb, or has some defect in his tongue, rendering him unable to pronounce Allahu Akbar, he should pronounce it in whatever manner he can. And if he cannot pronounce it at all, he should say it is his mind, and should make a suitable sign with his finger for Takbir, and should also move his tongue, if he can. The same rule applies to a person who is born dumb

Issue spr: It is recommended that after the Takbiratul Ehram, a person should say this: Ya muhsinu qad atakal musiu wa qad amartal muhsina an yatajawaza 'anil musiei antal Muhsinu wa anal Musio bihaqqi Muhammadin wa Ali Muhammadin salli 'ala Muhammadin wa Ali Muhammadin wa tajawaz 'an qabihi ma ta'lamu minni.. (O Lord Who are Beneficent! This sinful has come before You and You have ordered the charitable to show indulgence to the sinners. You are Beneficent, and I am a sinner. Bestow Your blessings on Muhammad and his progeny, and pardon my evil acts of which

.(You are aware

Issue ٩۶۴: It is Mustahab for a person pronouncing the first Takbir of the prayers, and .also the Takbirs which occur during the prayers, to raise his hands parallel to his ears

Issue ٩۶۵: If a person doubts whether he has pronounced Takbiratul Ehram or not, and if he has started Qira'at, he should ignore his doubt. But if he has not recited .anything, he should pronounce the Takbir

Issue ٩۶۶: If after having pronounced Takbiratul Ehram, a person doubts whether he .has pronounced it correctly, he should ignore his doubt at any stage

(Qiyam (To Stand

Issue ٩٦٧: To stand erect while saying Takbiratul Ehram, and to stand before the Ruku (which is called qiyam muttasil ba ruku') is the Rukn of the prayers. But, standing while reciting Surah al–Hamd and the other Surah and standing after performing the Ruku, .is not Rukn and if a person omits it inadvertently, his prayers are in order

Issue ٩٩٨: It is obligatory for a person to stand awhile before and after pronouncing .Takbir, so as to ensure that he has pronounced the Takbir while standing

Issue <code>٩۶٩: * If a person forgets to perform Ruku, and sits down after reciting Hamd and Surah, and then remembers that he has not performed Ruku, he should first stand up and then go into Ruku. If he does not stand up first, and performs Ruku while he is bowing, his prayers will be void because of not having performed qiyam .('(standing) before Ruku (Qiyam muttasi'l ba Ruku</code>

Issue ٩٧٠: * When

a person stands for Takbiratul Ehram or Qir'at (recitation), he should not move his body, nor should he incline on one side, and as an obligatory precaution, he should not lean on anything in normal condition. However, if he is helpless, and is obliged to lean .on something, there is no harm in it

Issue avi: If while standing, a person forgetfully moves his body, or inclines on one .side, or leans on something, there is no harm in it

Issue ٩٧٢: * The obligatory precaution is that at the time of standing for Salat , both the feet of a person are on the ground. However, it not necessary that the weight of .his body should be on both the feet. If the weight is on one foot, there is no harm in it

Issue ٩٧٣: * If a person, who can stand properly, keeps his feet so wide that it may not .be considered as standing, or not as normal standing, his prayers are void

Issue ٩v۴: * When a person is engaged in obligatory Zikr in the prayers, his body should be still, and, as an obligatory precaution, it applies to Mustahab Zikr also. And when he wishes to go a little backward or forward, or to move his body a little towards .right or left, he should not recite anything at that time

Issue ٩٧۵: * If he recites something Mustahab while in motion, for example, if he says Takbir while going into Ruku or Sajdah, his Zikr will not be

correct but his Salat will be valid. Bi hawli lahi wa quwwati Aqumu wa Aq'ud should be .said in the state of rising

Issue ٩٧٦: There is no harm in the movement of hands and fingers at the time of .reciting Hamd, although the recommended precaution is that it should be avoided

Issue 4vv: If at the time of reciting Hamd ,Surah orTasbihat, somebody moves so much involuntarily that the body is no more steady, the recommended precaution is that after his body resumes steadiness, he should recite again, all that he has recited .while his body moved

Issue ٩٧٨: If a person becomes unable to stand while offering prayers, he should sit down, and if he is unable to sit, he should lie down. However, until his body becomes .steady, he should not utter any of the obligatory Zikr

Issue ٩٧٩: As long as a person is able to offer prayers standing, he should not sit down. For example, if the body of a person shakes, or moves when he stands, or he is obliged to lean on something, or to incline his body a bit, he should continue to offer prayers standing in whatever manner he can. But, if he cannot stand at all, he should .sit upright, and offer prayers in that position

Issue Area As long as a person can sit, he should not offer prayers in a lying posture, and if he cannot sit straight, he should sit in any manner he can. And if he cannot sit

at all, he should lie, as stated in the rules of Qibla, on his right side. If he cannot lie on that side, he should lie on his left side, but as an obligatory precaution, he should not lie on the left side as long as it is possible for him to lie on the right side. When it is not .possible to lie on either side, then he should lie on his back, with his feet facing Qibla

Issue sting person is offering prayers in a sitting position, and if after reciting Hamd
and Surah, he is able to stand up and perform Ruku, he should first stand, and then
.perform Ruku. But, if he cannot do so, he should perform Ruku while sitting

Issue ٩٨٢: If a person, who is offering prayers in a lying position, can sit during the prayers, he should offer, those parts of the prayers while sitting. Also, if he can manage to stand, he should offer those parts of the prayers while standing. But, as .long as his body is not still, he should not utter any of the obligatory Zikr

Issue ٩٨٣: If a person offering prayers in a sitting position becomes capable, during prayers, to stand up, he should offer that part of the prayers which he can, while standing. But as long as his body is not still, he should not utter any of the obligatory . Zikr

Issue ٩٨۴: If a person who can stand, fears that owing to standing, he will

become ill, or will be harmed, he can offer prayers in a sitting position and if he fears .sitting, he can offer the prayers in a lying posture

Issue <code>AAD: * If a person had some hope that at the end of the time for Salat , he will be able to offer prayers standing, he should delay the prayers. If he prayed at the prime time, and then became capable of standing at the end of the time, he should pray again. But if he was totally despaired that he would be able to pray standing, and after praying in the prime time, he later found himself capable of standing, it will not be .obligatory on him to repeat the prayers</code>

Issue ٩٨٦: It is Mustahab for the person offering prayers to stand erect, slacken down his shoulders, place his hands on his thighs, join his fingers together, look at the place of Sajdah, place the weight of his body equally on two feet, stand in humility, keep both his feet in line. Men offering prayers should keep a distance of three open .fingers, or a span between his feet, and women should keep the feet together

(Rules of Salat (Part III of III

(Qir'at (Reciting the Surah Al-Hamd and Other Surah of Holy Qur'an

Issue MAV: * In the the daily obligatory prayers, one should recite Surah al–Hamd in the first and second Rak'ats, and thereafter one should, on the basis of precaution, recite one complete Surah. The Surah az Zuha and Surah Inshirah are treated as one Surah in Salat , and so are the Surah

.al-Fil and Quraysh

Issue MA: If the time left for Salat is little, or if a person has to helplessly abandon the Surah because of fear that a thief, a beast, or anything else, may do him harm, or if he has an important work, he should not recite the other Surah. In fact, there are situations when he should avoid it, like when the Salat time at his disposal is limited, or .when in fear

Issue ٩٨٩: If a person intentionally recites Surah before Hamd, his prayer is void, and if he does it by mistake, and realises this while reciting it, he should abandon the Surah .and recite Hamd first, and then the Surah

Issue ٩٩٠: If a person forgets to recite Hamd and Surah, or either of them and realises .after reaching the Ruku, his prayers are in order

Issue sque If a person realises before bowing for Ruku, that he has not recited Hamd and Surah, he should recite them, and if he realises that he has not recited the Surah, he should recite the Surah only. But, if he realises that he has not recited Hamd only, .he should recite Hamd first and then recite the Surah again

Moreover, if he bends but before reaching the Ruku realises that he has not recited Hamd and Surah, or only Surah, or only Hamd, he should stand up and act according .to the foregoing rules

Issue ٩٩٢: * If a person intentionally recites one of the four Surahs which contain verses

of Wajib Sajdah, in Salat , he will perform an immediate Sajdah upon reciting the verse. And if he does so, as a precaution, his Salat will be void, and he will have to pray again. But if he does not go to Sajdah immediately, and continues to pray, it will be in .order, though he will have committed a sin for not going to Sajdah immediately

Issue ٩٩٣: * If a person begins reciting by mistake, a Surah which has verses of Wajib Sajdah and he realises this before reaching the verse of Sajdah, he should abandon that Surah and recite some other Surah. But if he realises this after reciting the verse .(of Sajdah, he should act as guided in the above rule (i.e. ٩٩٢

Issue ٩٩۴: If during Salat a man listens to the verses making Sajdah obligatory, his prayer are in order, and on the basis of precaution, he should make a sign of Sajdah, .and should also offer Sajdah after the prayers

Issue ٩٩۵: It is not necessary to recite a Surah after Hamd in Mustahab prayers, even if that prayers may have become obligatory due to Nazr. But, as for some Mustahab prayers like wahshat prayers, in which a particular Surah is recommended, if a person .wishes to act according to the rules, he should recite the prescribed Surah

Issue ٩٩۶: While offering Friday prayers, or Zuhr prayers on Friday, it is Mustahab that after reciting Surah al-Hamd, Surah al-Jumu'ah should be recited in the first

Issue <code>sav: * If after Hamd</code>, somebody begins reciting the Surah Qul Huwallah or Qul ya ayyuhal Kafirun, he cannot abandon it and recite some other Surah. However, if in Friday prayers and in Zuhr prayers on Friday, he recites one of these Surahs forgetfully, instead of Surah Jumu'ah and Surah Munafiqun, he can abandon it and recite Surah Jumu'ah and Surah Munafiqun, but the precaution is that he should not .abandon that Surah after having read more than half of it

Issue ٩٩٨: If a person recites intentionally Surah Qul Huwallah or Surah Qul ya ayyuhal Kafirun in Friday prayers or in Zuhr prayers on Friday, he cannot, as an obligatory precaution, abandon it to recite Surah Jumu'ah and Surah Munafiqun, even if he may .not have reached half of it

Issue ٩٩٩: * If in Salat, a person recites a Surah other than Surah Qul Huwallah and Surah Qul ya ayyuhal Kafirun he can abandon that Surah before reaching half of it, and recite some other Surah. But as a precaution, he should not abandon it after .having reached half, and it is not permissible to resort to another Surah

Issue volume is solved in Salat forgets a part of a Surah, or cannot complete it owing to helplessness, like very little

time of Salat is left, or for some other reason, he can abandon that Surah and recite some other Surah, even if he may have reached half of it. This applies to Surah Qul .Huwallah or Surah Qul ya ayyuhal Kafirun also

Issue Y++Y: * It is Wajib for a man to recite Surah al-Hamd and the other Surah loudly, while offering Fajr, Maghrib and Isha prayers, and it is Wajib for a man and a woman to recite Surah al-Hamd and the other Surah silently while offering Zuhr and Asr .prayers

Issue 1...1: * As a precaution, men must take care to recite loudly every word of Surah al-Hamd and the other Surah, including their last letters, in the prayers of Fajr, .Maghrib and Isha

Issue ۱۰۰۳: * A woman can recite Surah al-Hamd and other Surah in Fajr, Maghrib and Isha prayers loudly or silently. But, if a na-Mahram hears her voice, she should, on the .basis of precaution, recite them silently, especially if allowing him to listen is haraam

Issue **\..** a: If a person raises his voice unusually

p: דעד

high while reciting Surah al-Hamd and Surah, as if he were shouting, his prayer will be .void

Issue Y++F: * A person should learn Surahs to be recited in Salat , so that he may not recite them incorrectly, and if one cannot by any means learn the whole of Surah al– Hamd, he should learn as much of it as he can and recite; but if that is a very small part, then as an obligatory precaution, he should add to it as many verses of Qur'an that he can remember. And if he cannot do that, he should add some Tasbeeh to it. But if someone cannot recite Surah al–Hamd at all, then there is no necessary .replacement for it. The recommended precaution for him is to join Salat al–Jamaat

Issue <code>v+v: * If a person does not know Surah al-Hamd well</code>, but can learn it, he should do so if the time of Salat permits. And if the time does not permit, he should act as guided in the above rule, and his prayers will be valid. But wherever possible, such a .person should join Salat al-Jamaat to relieve himself of the responsibility

Issue *www.* To take wages for teaching obligatory acts of prayers is haraam, as a precaution, and taking wages for teaching Mustahab things is permissible

Issue 1004: * If a person does not know a certain word of Surah al-Hamd or Surah, or ,does not utter it intentionally, or utters one letter for another like

Za for Zad, or changes the inflections, by giving movements of Fathah or Kasrah .where not needed, or does not render tashdid properly, his prayer is void

Issue *www*: If a person has learnt a word which he believes to be correct, and recites it that way in prayers, but comes to know later that he has been reciting it incorrectly, it ...is not necessary for him to offer the prayers again

Issue YMM: * If a person does not know whether a particular word is to be read with Fathah or Kasrah, of if he does not know whether a particular word has a "seen" or a "swad" in it, he should take pains to learn that. But if he tries to recite in two or more ways, and if the wrong or incorrect recitation is neither from the Qur'an nor any Zikr, his prayers will be void. But if both the recitations are correct, like, reciting the 'S' of ."Siratal" with "seen" and "swad", then the prayers will not be affected

Issue 1417: * The Ulama of Tajweed, that is, the art of reciting the Qur'an, have outlined several places where "Madd" (prolonging certain letters) is necessary. Wherever a vowel in a word precedes another vowel, say, 'alif' or 'hamza', it has to be prolonged, so that the utterances of each word is clear. But in Salat , its validity does not depend upon following these rules, so if one does not strictly follow them, his Salat will not be

void. Except in "Wal-dhaalleen" (the last word of Surah al-Hamd) one should exercise .certain care to prolong, so that tashdid is properly pronounced

Issue 1.11": * The recommended precaution is that while offering prayers, one should not recite the ending word of any Ayat with Waqf if one wishes to join it to the next Ayat. Nor should one render it without waqf and join. For example, if you recite "ar Rahmanir Rahimi" and then wait before starting the next, it is not proper. You should continue with no waiting. Similarly, in the same Ayat, that is, "ar Rahmanir Rahim", if you read the last letter "mim" with sakin, you should not attach the "mim" to "Maliki ."Yawmi ddin

Issue 1.119: * In the third and fourth Rak'ats of prayers, one may either read only Surah al-Hamd orTasbihat Arba'ah – Subhanallahi wal hamdu lillahi wa la ilaha illal lahu wallahu Akbar which may be said once, although it is better that it should be said three times. It is also permissible to recite Surah al-Hamd in one Rak'at, and Tasbihat .Arba'ah in the other, but it is better to recite Tasbihat in both

Issue ۱۰۱۵: * When time for Salat is short, one must recite Tasbihat Arba'ah once, and if even that much cannot be recited within time, then he must say only "Subhanallah" .once

Issue 1019: * It is obligatory for men and women that in the third and fourth Rak'ats, .they should recite Surah al-Hamd or Tasbihat Arba'ah silently

*:Issue ۱۰۱۷

If a person recites Surah al–Hamd in the third and fourth Rak'ats, it is not obligatory for him to recite its "Bismilla" silently, except in the case of one who is following in congregational prayers, for whom, as an obligatory precaution, it is necessary that ."Bismillah" is recited silently

Issue 101A: A person who cannot learn Tasbihat Arba'ah, or cannot pronounce them .correctly, should recite Surah al–Hamd in the third and fourth Rak'ats

Issue 1014: If a person recites Tasbihat Arba'ah in the first two Rak'ats, thinking that they are the last two Rak'ats, and if he realises the error before Ruku, he should recite Surah al–Hamd and Surah. But if he realises this during or after the Ruku, his prayer is .in order

Issue 1.1.1. If a person recites Surah al–Hamd in the last two Rak'ats, thinking that they are the first two Rak'ats, or recites Surah al–Hamd in the first two Raka'ts, thinking that they are the last two Rak'ats, his prayer is in order, whether he realises .the mistake before or after Ruku

Issue <code>\.ty:*</code> If in the third or fourth Rak'at, a person wanted to recite Surah al-Hamd, but instead of that,Tasbihat Arba'ah came on his tongue, or if he wishes to recite Tasbihat Arba'ah but Surah al-Hamd comes on his tongue, he should abandon it and recite Tasbihat Arba'ah or Surah al-Hamd again with the intentions. However, if the recitation which came on his tongue was the one to which he was habituated, then he should complete it

.and his prayers will be valid

Issue *intr*: If a person who has the habit of reciting Tasbihat Arba'ah in the third and fourth Rak'ats, ignores his habit and begins reciting Hamd, with the intention of performing his obligation, it will be sufficient, and it will not be not necessary for him to .recite Surah al–Hamd or Tasbihat Arba'ah again

Issue 1.179: In the third and fourth Rak'ats, it is Mustahab to seek forgiveness from Allah after Tasbihat Arba'ah. That is, one should say, Astaghfirullaha Rabbi wa Atubu Illayhi, or one should say, Allahummaghfir li. And before bowing for Ruku, while he is uttering Istighfar or has finished it, if he doubts whether he has read al-Hamd or .Tasbihat or not, he should read either of them

Issue 1.179: * If the person doubts while in Ruku of third or fourth Rak'at, whether or not he has recited Surah al-Hamd or Tasbihat Arba'ah, he should ignore his doubt. .Similarly, he should ignore the doubt if it occurs while bowing for Ruku

Issue <code>\.va:</code> If a person doubts whether he has pronounced a verse or a word correctly, like, whether he has uttered Qul Huwallahu Ahad correctly or not, he may ignore his doubt. However, if he repeats that verse or word correctly as a precautionary measure, there is no harm in it. And if he doubts often he may repeat as many times. However, if it becomes an obsession, and he still goes on reading it again, as a recommended precaution, he should pray

.all over again

Issue 1999: It is Mustahab that in the first Rak'at one should say A'uzubillahi Minash shaytanir Rajim before reciting Surah al-Hamd, and in the first and second Rak'ats of Zuhr and Asr prayers one should say Bismillah loudly. It is Mustahab also to recite Surah al-Hamd and other Surah distinctly, with a pause at the end of every verse i.e. not joining it with the next verse, and while reciting Surah al-Hamd and Surah, one should pay attention to the meanings of each verse. And it is Mustahab to say, Alhamdulillahi Rabbil 'Alamin after the completion of Surah al-Hamd by the Imam in the congregation, and by himself, if he is praying alone. And after reciting Surah Qul huwallahu Ahad he should say, "Kazalikallahu Rabbi" once, twice or three times or "Kazalikallahu Rabbuna" three times. Similarly, it is Mustahab to pause a little after .reciting the Surah, then say Takbir, before going to Ruku or reciting Qunut

Issue *wry*: It is Mustahab that in all the prayers, one should recite Surah Inna . Anzalnahu in the first Rak'at, and Surah Qul huwallahu Ahad in the second Rak'at

Issue ۱۰۲۸: It is Makrooh not to recite Surah Qul huwallahu Ahad even in one of the .daily prayers

Issue 1.19: It is Makrooh to recite the whole of Surah Qul huwallahu Ahad in one .breath

Issue *www*: It is Makrooh to recite in the second Rak'at the same Surah, which one has recited in the first Rak'at. However, if one recites Surah Qul huwallahu Ahad in

.both the Rak'ats, it is not Makrooh

(Ruku (Bowing

Issue 1.771: * In every Rak'at, a person offering prayers should, after reciting the Surahs (Qira'at), bow to an extent that he is able to rest his finger tips on his knees. .This act is called Ruku

Issue ۱۰۳۲: * If the person performs Ruku in an unusual manner, like, if he bends .towards left or right, his Ruku is not correct even if his hands reach his knees

Issue 1.799: Bending should be with the niyyat of Ruku. If a person bends for some other purpose (e.g. to kill an insect), he cannot reckon it as Ruku. He will have to stand up and bend again for Ruku, and in so doing, he will not have added any Rukn, nor will .his prayers be void

Issue \.\.mb: If a person has abnormally long hands, so that if he bends a little they reach his knees, or if his knees are lower than usual, so that he has to bend himself lower to make his hands reach his knees, he should follow the normal bowing by the .others

Issue 1. ۳۶: A person who performs Ruku in the sitting position, should bow down till his face is parallel to his knees. And it is better that he should bow down till his face .reaches near the place of Sajdah

Issue 1. rv: It is better that in normal situations one should say in Ruku, Subhanallah three times or Subhana Rabbiyal 'Azimi wa bi hamdih once. But actually, uttering any Zikr to

this extent is sufficient. However, if Salat time is short, or if one is under any pressure, .it will be sufficient to say Subhanallah once

Issue $1 \cdot rA$: The Zikr of Ruku should be uttered in succession, and in correct Arabic, and .it is Mustahab that it should be uttered r, a or v times or more than that

Issue ۱۰۳۹: * In Ruku, the body should be steady, and one should not purposely move or shake oneself. And as a precaution, one should not have any movement when .reciting the obligatory Zikr

Issue *wey:* If a person intentionally recites the Zikr of Ruku before he has properly .bowed down, and before his body becomes still, his prayers will be void

Issue 1.471: * If a person intentionally raises his head from Ruku before completing obligatory Zikr, his prayer is void. If he raises his head by mistake, and if he has not completely ceased to be in Ruku and he recollects that he has not completed the Zikr of Ruku, he should make himself steady and recite the Zikr. And if he recollects after he has arisen totally from Ruku, his prayers are in

р: ۲л.

.order

Issue 1.197: * If a person is unable to remain in the state of Ruku all the time while reciting the Zikr, then the recommended precaution is that he should complete the .remainder while standing up from Ruku

Issue 1.444: If a person cannot remain steady during Ruku owing to some disease etc, his prayers are in order. But he should complete the obligatory part of Zikr, as .explained, before totally rising from Ruku

Issue 1.462: * If a person cannot bow down for Ruku properly, he should lean on something and perform Ruku. And if he cannot perform Ruku even after he has leaned, he should bow down to the maximum extent he can, so that it could be customarily recognised as a Ruku. And if he cannot bend at all, he should make a sign .for Ruku with his head

Issue 1.49: If a person supposed to make a sign with his head for Ruku is unable to do so, he should close his eyes with the niyyat of Ruku, and then recite Zikr. And for rising from Ruku, he should open his eyes. And if he is unable to do even that, he should, as a precaution, make a niyyat of Ruku in his mind, and then make a sign of Ruku with his .hands and recite Zikr

Issue ۱۰۴۷: If a person cannot perform Ruku while standing, but can bend for it while sitting, he should offer prayers standing and should make a sign with his head for Ruku. And

the recommended precaution is that he should offer another prayers in which he .would sit down at the time of Ruku, and bow down for it

Issue 1. FA: * If some one raises his head after reaching Ruku, and bows down twice to .the extent of Ruku, his prayer is void

Issue 1.144: After the completion of the Zikr of Ruku, one should stand straight, and proceed to Sajdah after the body has become steady. If one goes to Sajdah .intentionally before standing erect, or before the body is steady, the prayers are void

Issue 1.a.: * If a person forgets to perform Ruku, remembering it before Sajdah, he should stand up first, and then go into Ruku. It will not be proper for him to go into . Ruku in a bent position

Issue 1.61: * If a person offering prayers remembers after his forehead reaches the earth, that he has not performed Ruku, it is necessary that he should return to standing position and then perform Ruku. But, if he remembers this in the second .Sajdah, his prayers are void

Issue 1.ar: It is Mustahab that before going into Ruku, a person should say Takbir while he is standing erect, and in Ruku, he should push his knees back, keep his back flat, stretch forth his neck, keep it in line with his back, look between his two feet, say Salawat before or after Zikr. And when he rises after Ruku, it is Mustahab to stand erect, and in a state of steadiness say

.Sami'allahu liman hamidah

Issue 1.ar: It is Mustahab for women that while performing Ruku, they should keep .their hands higher than their knees, and should not push back their knees

Sujood

Issue 1.24: * A person offering prayers should perform two sajdahs after the Ruku, in each Rak'at of the obligatory as well as Mustahab prayers. Sajdah means that one should place one's forehead on earth in a special manner, with the intention of .(humility (before Allah)

Issue ۱۰۵۵: * Two Sajdahs together are a "Rukn" (elemental), and if a person omits to perform two Sajdah in one Rak'at of an obligatory prayers, whether intentionally or .owing to forgetfulness, or adds two more Sajdahs, his prayers are void

Issue 1.09: If a person omits or adds one Sajdah intentionally, his prayers become void. And if he omits or adds one Sajdah forgetfully, the rules regarding it will be .explained later

Issue \.av: * If a person who can keep his forehead on the ground, does not do so whether intentionally or forgetfully, he has not performed Sajdah, even if other parts of his body may have touched the ground. But, if he places his forehead on the earth, but forgets to keep other parts of his body on the ground, or forgets to utter the Zikr, .his Sajdah is in order

Issue **\.** A: * It is better in normal situation to say Subahanallah

three times, or Subhana Rabbiy al-A'la wa bi hamdhi once. And he should utter these words in succession and in correct Arabic. Actually, as an obligatory precaution, uttering any Zikr to this extent is sufficient. And it is Mustahab that Subhana Rabbiyal .A'la wa bi hamdhi should be said three, five or seven times, or more

Issue 1.64: * In the Sajdah, the body should be steady, and one should not move or shake oneself purposely, and as a precaution, one should be totally steady in Sajdah .even while one is not engaged in any obligatory Zikr

Issue 1.7.: If a person intentionally utters the Zikr of Sajdah before his forehead reaches the ground, and his body becomes steady, or if he raises his head from .Sajdah intentionally before the Zikr is completed, his prayers are void

Issue 1.71: * If a person utters the Zikr of Sajdah by mistake, before his forehead reaches the ground and realises his mistake before he raises his head from Sajdah, .he should utter the Zikr again, when his body is steady

Issue 1.91: If after raising his head from Sajdah, a person realises that he has done so .before the completion of the Zikr of Sajdah, his prayers are in order

Issue 1.97: * If at the time of uttering Zikr of Sajdah, a person intentionally lifts one of his seven limbs from the ground, his Salat will be void. But if he lifts the limbs, other than the forehead, when he is not reciting anything, and

then places them back again, there will be no harm, unless that movement renders .his body unsteady, in which case, Salat will be void

Issue 1.94: If a person raises his forehead from the ground by mistake, before the completion of the Zikr of Sajdah, he should not place it on the ground again, he should treat it as one Sajdah. However, if he raises other parts of the body from the ground .by mistake, he should place them back on the ground and utter the Zikr

Issue 1.96: After the Zikr of the first Sajdah is completed, one should sit till the body is .steady, and then perform Sajdah again

Issue 1.77: * The place where a person places his forehead for Sajdah should not be higher than four joined fingers, compared to where he places his knees and the tips of the toes. As a matter of obligatory precaution, the place of his forehead should not be .more than four joined fingers lower or higher than the place where he stands

Issue *\.fv*: * If a person prays on a sloped ground, whose slant may not be known exactly, and if his forehead goes higher or lower than the place where he keeps his knees and tips of the toes by a span of four joined fingers, his Salat will be a matter of .Ishkal

Issue 1.9A: * If a person places his forehead by mistake, on a thing which is higher than the span of four joined fingers compared to

the place where his knees and the toes are, and if it so high that it does not look like a normal Sajdah, he should raise his head and place on a thing which is not as high. And if the height does not change the appearance of the Sajdah, and his attention is drawn to it after completing the obligatory Zikr, he should raise his head and may complete the prayers. But if his attention is drawn to it before the obligatory Zikr, he should gradually push or move his forehead to a lower level, and recite the obligatory Zikr. And if that is not possible, he should recite the obligatory Zikr and complete his .prayer. It would not be necessary for him to repeat the prayers

Issue 1.94: * It is necessary that there should be nothing between the forehead of the person offering prayers, and the thing on which he offers Sajdah. If the mohr (sajdagah) is so dirty that the forehead does not reach the mohr itself, the Sajdah is .void. But if only the colour of mohr has changed, there is no harm

Issue YVV: In Sajdah a person offering prayers should place his two palms on the ground. In a state of helplessness, there will be no harm in placing the back of the hands on the ground, and if even this is not possible, he should, on the basis of precaution, place the wrists of hands on the ground. And if he cannot do even

this, he should place any part of the body up to his elbow on the ground, and if even ...that is not possible it is sufficient to place the arms on the ground

Issue YVY: * In Sajdah, a person should place his two big toes on the ground, but it is not necessary to place the tips of the toes. If he places the outer or the inner parts of the toes, it will be proper. But if he places, instead other smaller toes on the ground, or the outer part of his feet, or if his big toe does not rest on the ground due to very long nails, his Salat will be void. And if a person does not follow this rule due to ignorance or .carelessness, he has to pray again

Issue 1.vv: If a part of the big toe is cut off, one should place the remaining part of it on the ground, and if nothing of it has remained or what has remained is too short, he should, on the basis of precaution, place the other toes on the ground, but if he has no .toes at all, he should place on the ground whatever part of the foot has remained

Issue 1.17 * If a person performs Sajdah in an unusual manner, like if he rests his chest and stomach on the ground, or stretches his feet, his Salat will be correct and valid if it still appears like a normal Sajdah. But if

it appears more like sleeping on one's stomach, rather than a Sajdah, his Salat will be .void

Issue 1.174: The mohr (sajdagah) or other thing on which a person performs Sajdah, should be Clean (tahir/pak). If, he places the mohr on a najis carpet, or if one side of the mohr is najis, and he places his forehead on its Clean (tahir/pak) part, there is no .harm in it

Issue *\.va*: * If there is a sore or a wound etc. in the forehead of a person, making him unable to rest his forehead on the ground, and if the sore or the wound has not covered the whole of the forehead, he should perform Sajdah with the unaffected part of the forehead. And if it becomes necessary to dig a hole, or a pit so that the part with the sore or the wound stays there, while the healthy part is on the ground, he .should do so

Issue 1.179: * If the sore or the wound has covered the entire forehead, he should perform Sajdah with other parts of his face. As an obligatory precaution, he should perform Sajdah with his chin, and it that is not possible, with one of the two sides of the forehead. When it is not possible to perform Sajdah with the face in any way, he .should perform Sajdah by sign

Issue 1.4 VV: * If a person can sit but cannot make his forehead reach the ground, he should bow as much as he can

р: ۲лл

and should place the mohr or any other allowable thing on something high, and place his forehead on it in such a way that it may be said that he has performed Sajdah. But .his palms, his knees, and toes should be on the ground as usual

Issue Y+VA: * If a person cannot find something high on which he may place the mohr, or any other allowable thing, and if he cannot find any person who would raise the mohr etc. for him, then as precaution, he should raise it with his hand and do Sajdah .on it

Issue Y+Y4: * If a person cannot perform Sajdah at all, he should make a sign for it with his head, and if he cannot do even that, he should make a sign with his eyes. And if he cannot make a sign even with his eyes he should, on the basis of obligatory precaution, make a sign for Sajdah with his hands etc. and should make a niyyat for .Sajdah in his mind, and recite the obligatory Zikr

Issue \.... If the forehead of a person is raised involuntarily from the place of Sajdah, he should not, if possible, allow it to reach the place of Sajdah again, and this will be treated as one Sajdah even if he may not have uttered the Zikr of Sajdah. And if he cannot control his head, and it reaches the place of Sajdah again involuntarily, ,both of them will be reckoned as one Sajdah

and if he has not uttered the Zikr, as a recommended precaution, he will do so with . .the niyyat of Qurbat

Issue NAM: * At a place where a person has to observe taqayyah (concealing one's faith in dangerous situation) he can perform Sajdah on a carpet, or other similar things, and it is not necessary for him to go elsewhere, or delay the prayers so that he is able to pray freely at that place without taqayyah. But if he finds that he can perform Sajdah on a mat, or any other allowed objects, without any impediment, then .he should not perform Sajdah on a carpet or things like it

Issue 1.AT: If a person performs Sajdah on a mattress filled with feathers, or any .other similar thing, his Sajdah will be void if his body cannot remain steady

Issue 1.AT: If a person is obliged to offer prayers on a muddy ground, and if no hardship will be caused to him if his body and dress become soiled with mud, he should perform Sajdah and tashahhud as usual. If it is going to prove extremely hard for him, he should make a sign for Sajdah with his head while he is standing, and .recite tashahhud in the standing position. His prayers will be in order

Issue 1.AF: * The obligatory precaution is that in the first Rak'at and in the third Rak'at, which do not contain tashahhud (like the third Rak'at in Zuhr, Asr and Isha prayers) one should sit for a

p: ٢٩.

.while after the second Sajdah before rising

Things on which Sajdah is Allowed

Issue 1.40: * Sajdah should be performed on earth, and on those things which are not .(edible nor worn, and on things which grow from earth (e.g. wood and leaves of trees

Issue 1.49: * Sajdah should not be performed on the vine leaves, when they are .delicate and hence edible. Otherwise, there is no objection

Issue NAV: It is in order to perform Sajdah on things which grow from the earth, and .(.serve as fodder for animals (e.g. grass, hay etc

Issue 1.44: * It is in order to perform Sajdah on flowers which are not edible, and also on medicinal herbs which grow from the earth

Issue 1.A4: * Performing Sajdah on a grass which is eaten in some parts of the world, but not in the rest, but it is classified as edible, will not be permissible. Similarly, Sajdah .on raw fruits is not allowed

Issue 1.4.: It is allowed to perform Sajdah on limestone and gypsum, but the recommended precaution is that Sajdah should not be optionally performed on baked .gypsum, lime, brick and baked earthenware etc

Issue **\...** It is in order to perform Sajdah on paper, if it is

manufactured from allowed sources like wood or grass, and also if it is made from .cotton or flax. But if it is made from silk etc., Sajdah on it will not be permissible

Issue 1.41: Turbatul Husayn is the best thing for performing Sajdah. After it, there are .earth, stone and grass, in order of priority

Issue \.\\\": * If a person does not possess anything on which it is allowed to perform Sajdah, or, even if he possesses such a thing, he cannot perform Sajdah on it due to severe heat or cold, he should perform Sajdah on asphalt or tar, and if that is not possible, on his dress or the back of his hand, or on any thing on which it is not permissible to perform Sajdah optionally. However, in such a situation, the recommended precaution is that as long as it is possible to perform Sajdah on his .dress he should not do Sajdah on any other thing

Issue 1.44: The Sajdah performed on mud, and on soft clay on which one's forehead .cannot rest steadily, is void

Issue 1.46: If the mohr sticks to the forehead in the first Sajdah, it should be removed .from the forehead for the second Sajdah

Issue 1.49: * If a thing on which a person performs Sajdah gets lost while he is offering prayers, and he does not possess any other thing on which Sajdah is allowed, he can act as explained in rule 1.47, irrespective of whether the time for Salat is

limited or ample

Issue NAV: * If a person realises in the state of Sajdah that he has placed his forehead on a thing on which Sajdah is void, and if he becomes aware of it after completing the obligatory Zikr, he can raise his head and continue with his prayers. But if he becomes aware of it before reciting the obligatory Zikr, he should gradually slide or move his head onto an allowed object, and recite the Zikr. But if that is not possible, he should recite the obligatory Zikr and continue with his Salat . His prayers in both cases will be .valid

Issue 1.4A: * If a person realises after Sajdah, that he had placed his forehead on a .thing which is not permissible for Sajdah, there is no objection

Issue 1.44: It is haraam to perform Sajdah for anyone other than Almighty Allah. Some people place their foreheads on earth before the graves of the holy Imams. If this is .done to thank Allah, there is no harm in it, but otherwise it is haraam

The Mustahab and Makrooh Things in Sajdah

:Issue vvv: Certain things are Mustahab in Sajdah

It is Mustahab to say Takbir before going to Sajdah. A person who prays standing, • will do so after having stood up from Ruku, and a person who prays sitting will do so .after having sat properly

While going into Sajdah, a man should first place his hands on the ground, and • .woman should first place her knees on the ground

The person offering prayers should place •

.his nose on a mohr, or on any other thing on which Sajdah is allowed

While performing Sajdah, fingers should be kept close to each other, parallel to the • .ears, with their tips towards Qibla

While in Sajdah one should pray to Allah, and express his wishes, and should recite • this supplication: Ya Khayral Mas'ulin wa Ya Khayral Mu'tin, Urzuqni warzuq 'Ayali Min Fazlika Fa Innaka Zulfazlil 'Azim – O You Who are the best from whom people seek their needs, and O You, Who are the best bestower of gifts! Give me and the members of my family sustenance with Your grace. Undoubtedly You possess the .(greatest grace

After performing Sajdah, one should sit on his left thigh, placing the instep of the • . right foot on the sole of the left foot.

After every Sajdah, when a person has sat down and his body is composed, one • .should say takbir

When his body is steady after the first Sajdah, he should say:"Astaghfirullaha Rabbi • ."wa Atubu Ilayhi

. He should say Allahu Akbar for going into second Sajdah, when his body is steady ${\scriptstyle \bullet}$

It is Mustahab to prolong the Sajdah, and when sitting after the Sajdah, to place • .one's hands on the thighs

.He should recite Salawat while in prostrations •

At the time of rising, he should raise his hands from the ground, after raising his • . .knees

Men should not make their elbows and stomach touch the ground; they should keep • their arms separated from their sides. And women should place

their elbows and stomachs on the ground, and should join their limbs with one .another

.Other Mustahab acts of Sajdah have been mentioned in detailed books •

Issue NMM: * It is Makrooh to recite the holy Qur'an in Sajdah. It is also Makrooh to blow off the dust from the place of Sajdah, and if, by so doing, one utters anything intentionally, the prayers will be, as a precaution, void. Besides these, there are other .Makrooh acts, which are given in detailed books

Obligatory Sajdahs in the Holy Qur'an

Issue *were*: Upon reciting or hearing any of the following verses of the holy Qur'an, the performance of Sajdah becomes obligatory

- Surah as-Sajdah, ٣٢:١٥ •
- Surah Ha Mim Sajdah, ۴۱:۳۸
 - Surah an-Najm, ۵۳:۶۲
 - Surah al-'Alaq, ٩9:١٩ •

Whenever a person recites the verse or hears it when recited by someone else, he should perform Sajdah immediately when the verse ends, and if he forgets to perform it, he should do it as and when he remembers. If one hears the verse without any expectation, in an involuntary situation, the Sajdah is not obligatory, though it is .better to perform it

Issue *wr*: * If a person hears the Sajdah verse, and recites it himself also, he should .perform two Sajdahs

Issue \\.......F: If a person hears a verse of Sajdah, while he is in Sajdah other than that of Salat , or recites it himself, he should raise his head from that Sajdah, and perform .another one

Issue 11.6: * If a person hears the verse of obligatory Sajdah from a person who is

,asleep

р: ۲۹۵

or one who is insane, or from a child who knows nothing of the Qur'an, it will be obligatory upon him to perform Sajdah. But if he hears from a gramophone or a tape recorder, Sajdah will not be obligatory. Similarly, the Sajdah will not be Wajib if he listens to a taped recitation from radio. But if there is a person reciting from the radio .station, and he recites the verse of Sajdah, it will be obligatory to perform Sajdah

Issue 11.9: * As an obligatory precaution, the place where a person performs an obligatory Sajdah upon hearing the verse, should not be a usurped one, and, as a recommended precaution, the place where he places his forehead, should not be higher or lower than a span of four joined fingers than the place where his knees and tips of the toes rest. However, it is not necessary to be in Wudhu or Ghusl, or to face Qibla, nor is it necessary to conceal one's private parts or to ensure that the body and the place where he has to place his forehead are Clean (tahir/pak). Moreover, the conditions for dress in Salat do not apply to the performance of these obligatory .Sajdah

Issue *www*: * The obligatory precaution is that in the obligatory Sajdah caused by the Qur'anic verse, a person should place his forehead on a mohr, or any other thing on which Sajdah is allowed, and also one should keep other parts of one's body on the

.ground, as required in a Sajdah of prayers

Issue WA: When a person performs the obligatory Sajdah upon hearing the relevant verse, it will be sufficient even if he does not recite any Zikr. However, it is Mustahab to recite Zikr, preferably the following: La ilaha illal lahu haqqan haqqa; La ilaha illal lahu imanan wa tasdiqa; la ilaha illal lahu 'ubudiyyatan wa riqqa; Sajadtu laka ya Rabbi ta'abbudan wa riqqa la mustankifan wa la mustak biran bal ana 'abdun zalilun za'ifun kha'ifun mustajir

Tashahhud

Issue WM: * In the second unit of all obligatory prayers, and in the third unit of Maghrib prayers and in the fourth unit of Zuhr, Asr and Isha prayers, one should sit after the second prostration with a tranquil body, and recite tashahhud thus: "Ash hadu an la ilaha illal lahu wahdahu la sharika lah, wa ash hadu anna Muhammadan 'Abduhu wa Rasuluh, Alla humma salli 'ala Muhammadin wa Ali Muhammad". And it will be sufficient if one recited the tashahhud this way: Ash hadu an la ilaha illal lahu was .ash hadu anna Muhammadan Sallal lahu Alayhi Wa Aalihi Abduhu Wa rasuluh

.It is also necessary to recite tashahhud while offering Witr (in Salat al-Shab) prayers

Issue *www*: The words of tashahhud should be recited in correct Arabic, and in usual .succession

Issue \dots : * If a person forgets tashahhud, and rises and remembers before Ruku, he should sit down to recite it, and then stand up again. He will then continue with his ,prayers. After the prayers

p: Yav

it is a recommended precaution that he should perform two Sajda al–Sahv for the additional standing. But if he remembers this in Ruku or thereafter, he should complete the prayers and after the salam of prayers, should, as a recommended precaution, perform the qadha of tashahhud. He should perform two sajdatus sahv .for the forgotten tashahhud

Issue \\\\\: It is Mustahab to sit on the left thigh during tashahhud, and to place the upper part of the right foot on the sole of the left foot and to say: 'Al-hamdu lillah' or 'Bismillahi wa billahi wal-hamdu lillahi wa khayrul asma'i lillah' before reciting .tashahhud

It is also Mustahab to place one's hands on one's thighs, with joined fingers, and to look at one's laps, and to say this after tashahhud and salawat: Wa taqabbal .shafa'atahu warfa' darajatahu

Issue *mer*: It is Mustahab for women to keep their thighs close to each other when .reciting tashahhud

Salam in the Prayers

Issue \\\\\\Free: While a person sits after reciting tashahhud in the last Rak'at, and his body is tranquil, it is Mustahab to say: Assalamu 'alayka ayyuhan Nabiyyu wa rahmatullahi wa barakatuh. Then he should say: Assalamu Alaykum and as a recommended precaution add to it Wa Rahmatullahi Wa Barakatuh. Alternatively, he can say: Assalamu Alayna Wa Ala Ibadi llahis Salihin. But if he recites this Salam, then as per .obligatory precaution, he must follow it up with saying: Assalamu Alaykum

Issue 1110: If a person forgets the salam of prayers, and remembers when the form of Salat has not

р: ۲۹л

be disrupted, nor has he performed any act, which if done intentionally or forgetfully, invalidates the prayers (e.g. turning away from Qibla), he should recite the salam and .his prayers will be valid

Issue *mp*: * If a person forgets the salam of prayers, and remembers after the form of prayers has been disrupted, or after he has performed an act which if done intentionally or forgetfully, invalidates the prayers (e.g. turning away from Qibla), his .prayers are in order

(Tartib (Sequence

Issue *ww*: If a person intentionally changes the sequence of the prayers, for example, if he recites the other surah before reciting Surah al–Hamd, or performs the .two Sajdah before Ruku, his prayers are void

Issue 111A: * If a person forgets a rukn (elemental part) of the prayers, and performs the next rukn, like, before performing Ruku if he performs the two Sajdah, his prayers .would become void, as a measure of precaution

Issue 1114: If a person forgets a rukn, and performs an act after it which is not a rukn, like, if he recites tashahhud without performing the two Sajdah, he should perform the rukn and should recite again the part which he performed erroneously, earlier .than the rukn

Issue NYN: If a person forgets an act which is not a rukn, and performs the next act

which too, is not a rukn, like, if he forgets Surah al-Hamd and recites the other Surah, he should perform what he has forgotten, and then recite again the thing which he .mistakenly recited earlier

Issue Intr: If a person performs the first Sajdah thinking that it is the second one, or performs the second one under the impression that it is the first Sajdah, his prayer is in order; his first Sajdah will be treated as the first one, and his second Sajdah will be treated as the first one. And his second Sajdah will be treated one.

(Muwalat (Maintenance of Succession

Issue MTT: A person should maintain continuity during prayers, that is he should perform various acts of prayers, like, Ruku, two Sajdah and tashahhud, in continuous succession, and he should recite the Zikr etc. also in usual succession. If he allows an undue interval between different acts, till it becomes difficult to visualise that he is .praying, his prayers will be void

Issue MTF: If a person in Salat forgetfully allows a gap between letters, or words, and if the gap is not big enough so that the form of the prayers is disrupted, he should repeat those letters or words in the usual manner, provided that he has not proceeded to the ensuing rukn. And he will repeat those lines which were read in continuation. But if he has already got into the ensuing rukn, then his prayers are in .order

Qunut

Issue 1179: It is Mustahab that

p: ٣٠ •

qunut be recited in all obligatory and Mustahab prayers before the Ruku of the second Rak'at, and it is also Mustahab that qunut be recited in the Witr (Salat al-Shab) .(prayers before Ruku, (although that prayer is of one Rak'at only

In Friday Prayers there is one qunut in every Rak'at. In Salat al–Ayaat, there are five qunut, and in Eid Prayers there are five qunut in the first Rak'at, and four in the second Rak'at. In the prayers of Shafa' ,which is a part of Salat al–Shab, qunut is to be .'performed with the niyyat of Raja

Issue MYV: It is also Mustahab that while reciting qunut, a person keeps his hands in front of his face, turning the palms facing the sky, and keeping both, the hands and .the fingers, close together. It is Mustahab to look at the palms in qunut

Issue MTA: Any Zikr in qunut is sufficient, even if he says, 'Subhanallah' only once. It is, however, better to make the following supplication: La ilaha illallahul Halimul Karim, La ilaha illallahul 'Aliyyul 'Azim, Subhanallahi Rabbis samawatis sab', wa Rabbil 'arazinas sab', wama fi hinna wama bayna hunna, wa Rabbil 'arshil 'azim, wal hamdu lillahi .Rabbil'alamin

Issue 1119: It is Mustahab that qunut is recited loudly. However, if a person is offering prayers in congregation, and if the Imam can hear his voice, it will not be Mustahab .for him to recite qunut loudly

Issue *wrvel* If a person does not recite qunut intentionally, there is no qadha

for it. And if he forgets it, and remembers before reaching Ruku, it is Mustahab that he should stand up and recite it. And if he remembers while performing Ruku, it is Mustahab that he should perform its qadha after Ruku. And if he remembers it while .performing Sajdah, it is Mustahab that he should perform its qadha after Salam

Translation of Prayers

I. Translation of Surah al-Hamd

Bismillahir Rahmanir Rahim

I commence with the Name of Allah – in Whom all excellences are combined and Who) is free from all defects. The Compassionate – One Whose blessings are extensive and .(unlimited. The Merciful – One Whose blessings are inherent and eternal

Alhamdu lillahi Rabbil 'alamin

.(Special Praise be to Allah, the Sustainer of the creation)

Arrahmanir Rahim .

.(The Compassionate, the Merciful)

Maliki yaw middin

.(Lord of the Day of Judgement)

Iyyaka na'budu wa iyyaka nasta'in

.(You alone we worship, and to You alone we pray for help)

Ihdinas siratal mustaqim

.(Guide us to the straight path)

Siratal lazina an'amta 'alayhim

.(The path of those whom You have favoured – the Prophets and their successors)

.Ghayril maghzubi 'alayhim walazzallin

.(Not of those who have incurred Your wrath, nor of those who have gone astray)

II. Translation of Surah al-Ikhlas

Bismillahir Rahmanir Rahim

I commence with the Name of Allah – in Whom all excellences are combined and Who) is free from all defects. The Compassionate – One Whose blessings are extensive and unlimited. The Merciful – One Whose blessings are inherent and eternal).Qul huwallahu Ahad

.(O Prophet!) Say: Allah is One - the Eternal Being)

Allahus Samad

Allah is He Who is independent of all)

.(beings

Lam yalid walam yulad

.(He begot none, nor was He begotten)

.Walam yakullahu kufuwan ahad

.(And none in the creation is equal to Him)

III. Translation of the Zikr During Ruku and Sajdah, and of those which are Mustahab

Subhana Rabbi yal 'Azimi wa bihamdhi

(Glory be to my High Sustainer and I praise Him)

Subhana Rabbi yal A'la wa bihamdih

(Glory be to my Great Sustainer, Most High, and I praise Him)

Sami' Allahu liman hamidah

(Allah hears and accepts the praise of one who praises)

Astaghfirullaha Rabbi wa atubu ilayh

.(I seek forgiveness from Allah Who is my Sustainer, and I turn to Him)

Bi haw lillahi wa quwwatihi aqumu wa aqu'd

 $.(I\ stand\ and\ sit\ with\ the\ help\ and\ strength\ of\ Allah)$

IV. Translation of Qunut

La ilaha illallahul Halimul Karim

.(There is none worth worshipping but Allah Who is Forbearing and Generous)

La ilaha illallahul 'Aliyyul 'Azim

.(There is none worth worshipping but Allah Who is Eminent and Great)

'Subhanallahi Rabbis samawatis sab' wa Rabbil arazinas sab

.(Glory be to Allah, Who is the Sustainer of the seven heavens and of the seven earth)

Wama fi hinna wama bayna hunna, wa Rabbil 'arshil 'azim

And Who is the Sustainer of all the things in them, and between them, and Who is the) .(Lord of the great 'Arsh (Divine Power

Wal hamdu lillahi Rabbil Aalamin

.(And all praise for Allah, the Sustainer of the worlds)

V. Translation of Tasbihat Arba'ah

.Subhanallahi wal hamdu lillahi wa la ilaha lallahu wallahu Akbar

Glory be to Allah, and all praise is for Him and there is no one worth worshipping) other than Allah, and He is Greater

.(than any description

VI. Translation of Tashahhud and Salam

Al Hamdu lillah, Ash hadu an la ilaha illal lahu wahdahu la sharika lah

All praise is for Allah, and I testify that there is none worth worshipping except the . (Almighty Allah, Who is One and has no partner

Wa Ashhadu anna Muhammadan 'abduhu wa Rasuluh

.(And I testify that Muhammad is His servant and messenger)

.Alla humma salli 'ala Muhammadin wa Ali Muhammad

.(O Allah! Send Your blessings on Muhammad and his progeny)

Wa taqqabal shafa'atahu warfa' darajatahu

.(And accept his intercession, and raise his rank)

Assalamu 'alayka ayyuhan Nabiyyu wa rahmatullahi wa barakatuh

.(!O Prophet! Allah's peace, blessings and grace be upon you)

Assalamu 'alayna wa 'ala 'ibadil lahis salihin

.(Allah's peace be on us, those offering prayers – and upon all pious servants of Allah)

.Assalamu 'alaykum wa rahmatullahi wa barakatuh

(!Allah's peace, blessings and grace be on you believers)

(Ta'qib (Duas after Prayers

Issue <u>uru</u>: It is Mustahab that after offering the prayers, one should engage oneself in reciting Duas, and reading from the holy Qur'an. It is better that before he leaves his place, and before his Wudhu, or Ghusl or tayammum becomes void, he should .recite Duas facing Qibla It is not necessary that Duas be recited in Arabic, but it is better to recite those supplications, which have been given in the books of Duas. The tasbih of Hazrat Fatima-tuz-zahra (peace be on her) is one of those acts which have been :emphasised. This tasbih should be recited in the following order

Allahu Akbar - ۳۴ times •

- Alhamdulillah ٣٣ times
 - Subhanallah ۳۳ times •

Subhanallah

р: ۳•۴

.can be recited earlier than Alhamdulillah, but it is better to maintain the said order

Issue MMT: It is Mustahab that after the prayers a person performs a Sajdah of thanksgiving, and it will be sufficient if one placed his forehead on the ground with that intention. However, it is better that he should say Shukran lillah or Al'afv MMT times, or three times, or even once. It is also Mustahab that whenever a person is blessed with His bounties, or when the adversities are averted, he should go to Sajdah for Shukr, that is, thanksgiving

Salawat on the Holy Prophet

Issue Inve: It is Mustahab that after writing the sacred name of the holy Prophet, Salawat also be written with it. And it is better that whenever his name is mentioned, .Salawat be sent on him

Things which Invalidate Prayers

.Issue \mathcal{Twelve things make prayers void, and they are called mubtilat

First:- If any of the pre-requisites of prayers ceases to exist while one is in Salat , like, if he comes to know that the dress with which he has covered himself is a usurped .one

Second:- If a person, intentionally or by mistake, or uncontrollably, commits an act * ,which makes his Wudhu or Ghusl void

like, when urine comes out, even if it is discharged forgetfully, or involuntarily, after the last Sajdah of the prayers. But if a person is incontinent, unable to control urine or excretion, his prayers will not be void if he acts according to the rules explained early in the Chapter of Wudhu. Similarly, if a woman sees blood of Istihaza during prayers, .her Salat is not invalidated if she has acted according to the rules of Istihaza

Issue 1189: * If a person sleeps involuntarily, not knowing whether he slept during Salat or afterwards, it will not be necessary for him to repeat the prayers, provided he . knows that he has not performed anything less than the usual Salat

Issue *wrv*: * If a person knows that he slept voluntarily, but doubts whether he slept after or during the prayers, or if he forgot during the prayers that he was praying and .fell asleep, his prayers will be valid if the provision stated above is fulfilled

Issue \\\r\A: If a person wakes up in Sajdah, and doubts whether he is in the Sajdah of the Salat or in the Sajdah for Shukr, he should pray again if he slept involuntarily. But if he slept intentionally, and feels that he probably slept during the Sajdah of Salat due .to carelessness, his prayers are valid

Third:- If a person folds his hands as a mark of humility and reverence, his prayers * will be void, but this is based on precautionary

rule. However, there is no doubt about it being haraam, if it is done believing that it is .ordained by Shariah

Issue isno harm if a person places one hand on another forgetfully, or due
.to helplessness, or taqayyah , or for some other purposes, like, scratching

Fourth:- The fourth thing which invalidates prayers is to say 'Amin' after Surah al- * Hamd. This rule, when applied to one praying individually, is based on Ihtiyat, but if someone utters it believing that it has been ordained by Shariah, it is haraam. There is .no harm if someone utters it erroneously or under taqayya

Fifth:- The fifth thing which invalidates prayers is to turn away from Qibla without * any excuse. But if there is an excuse, like, forgetting or an external force, like a strong wind blowing, which turns him away from Qibla, his Salat will be valid if he has not deviated towards his right or his left. But it is necessary that he returns to the direction of Qibla as soon as the excuse disappears. And if he turned away towards right or left side – regardless of whether his back is towards Qibla or not – due to forgetting, he should pray again towards Qibla as soon as he remembers, if there is time left even for one Rak'at. But if there is no time for even one Rak'at at his disposal, then he should continue with the same Salat towards Qibla, and he will not

have to give any qadha for that. Similar rule applies to the one who has deviated .because of the external force

Issue *MFFF*: * If a person turns his head away from Qibla while his body remains facing Qibla, and if with that turning of the head, he is able to see behind partly, he will be considered to have deviated from Qibla, and he will follow the rule explained above. But if the turning of head is so minimal that it can be said that his front part of the body is towards Qibla, then his prayers will be valid, though it is Makrooh to do such .thing

Sixth:- The sixth thing which invalidates prayers is to talk, even by uttering a single * word consisting of one, single letter which has a meaning or denotes something. For example, one letter "Qi" in Arabic means "protect yourself". Or if someone asked a person who is praying, as to which is the second letter of Arabic alphabet, and he said simply "Ba". But if the utterance is meaningless, then, if it constitutes two or more .letters, his prayers will be void, based on precaution

Issue * If a person forgetfully utters a word consisting of one or more letters, and that word may carry some meaning, his prayers does not become void, but as a precaution, it is necessary that after the prayers, he should perform Sajdatus Sahv, .as will be explained later

Issue *WFT*: * There is no harm in coughing, belching

during the prayers, and as an obligatory precaution, he should not intentionally heave .a sigh. If someone utters 'Oh' or 'Ah' purposely, his Salat will be void

Issue *mer:* * If a person utters a word with the object of Zikr, like, if he says 'Allahu Akbar', and raises his voice to indicate something, there is no harm in it. In fact, there is no harm if he utters Zikr with the knowledge that it will convey something to one who hears it. But if there is no intention of Zikr, or if it is done with dual purpose, then .there is Ishkal

Issue 11999: ** There is no harm in reciting the Qur'an, except the four verses, which make Sajdah obligatory, and which have been mentioned in the rules relating to Qira't (rule no. ٩٩٢) and in reciting Duas during the prayers. However, the recommended ...precaution is that one should not read Duas in any language other than Arabic

Issue \\\Factorname{b}: If a person intentionally repeats parts of Surah al-Hamd and other Surah, and the Zikr of prayers, without intending them to be a part of the Salat , or as a .matter of some precaution, there is no harm in it

Issue 1149: * A person offering prayers should not greet anyone with Salam, and if another person says Salam to him, he should use the same words in reply without adding anything to it. For example, if someone says Salamun alaykum, he should also say Salamun 'alaykum in reply, without

р: ۳۰۹

adding Wa rahmatullahi wa barakatuh. As an obligatory precaution, he should not utter 'Alaykum' or 'Alayka' before the word Salamun if the one who greeted him did not say so. In fact, the recommended precaution is that the reciprocation must fully conform with the way Salam was initiated. So if he said: Salamun alaykum, the reply should be Salamun alaykum, and if he said: As–Salamu alaykum, then the reply should be the same. Similarly, the reply to Salamum alayka will be Salamun alayka. But if someone initiated Salam saying Alaykumus Salam, then the answer can be given in .any of the phrases

Issue \\\fry: It is necessary that the reply to Salam is given at once, irrespective of whether one is praying or not. And if, whether intentionally or due to forgetfulness, he delays reply to the Salam, so much that if he gives a reply after the delay, it may not be reckoned to be a reply to that Salam, then he should not reply if he is in Salat . And ...if he is not in Salat it is not obligatory for him to reply

Issue \\\frac{1}{2} * A person should reply to a Salam in a way that one who greets him can hear it. However, if he who says salam is deaf, or passes away quickly, then it is necessary to make reciprocation by sign etc., if that would be understood. If that is not possible, then it is not obligatory to respond when one is not

.praying. And if one is praying, it is not permissible

Issue \\FA: * It is obligatory that a person who is in Salat , responds to Salam with the intention of greeting. But if he responds with the intention of prayers or blessing, .meaning "May Allah bless You", there is no harm

Issue Mar: * If a woman or a Na-Mehram or a discerning child, that is, one who can distinguish between good and evil, says Salam to a person in Salat , the person should respond. However, in reply to the Salam by a woman who says Salamun alayka, the .person offering prayers can say Salamun alayki, giving Kasrah to Kaf at the end

Issue 1161: * If a person in Salat does not respond to Salam, his prayers are in order, .though he will have committed a sin

Issue Mar: * If a person says Salam to a person in Salat in a mistaken way, such that it .cannot be treated as a Salam, it is not permissible to reply to it

Issue Nar: It is not obligatory to give reply to the Salam said in jest, or the Salam of a non-Muslim man or woman who is not a Zimmi (an infidel living under the protection of an Islamic Government). And if he/she is a zimmi, it is sufficient, on the basis of .obligatory precaution, to answer saying 'alayka' only

Issue Mar: If a person says Salam to a group of people, it is obligatory for all of them to give

.a reply. However, if one of them replies, it is sufficient

Issue 1166: If a person says Salam to a group of people, but a person for whom it was .not intended gives a reply, it will still be obligatory upon the group to reply

Issue Map: If a person says Salam to a group among whom one was in Salat, and that person doubts whether Salam was intended for him or not, it will not be necessary for him to give a reply. And if the person offering prayers is sure that he was also intended by the one who greeted, but some one else has made a response, he does not have to reply. But if he is sure that he was among the group for whom Salam was .intended, and no one has replied, then he should reply

Issue Max: It is Mustahab to greet with Salam, and it has been emphatically enjoined that a person who is riding should greet one who is walking, and a person who is .standing should greet one who is sitting, and a younger person should greet an elder

Issue Mark: If two persons simultaneously say Salam to each other, each one of them .should, on the basis of obligatory precaution, reply the Salam of the other

Issue 1104: When a person is not in Salat , it is Mustahab that his response to the Salam should be more expansive. For example, when one says salamun alaykum, the other should say salamun alaykum wa rahmatullah

.in reply

Seventh:- The seventh thing which makes Salat void is an intentional loud laugh. And * if the laugh is uncontrollable, or involuntary, if what prompted it in the first place was intentional, or for that matter, inadvertant, the Salat will be void. But if one laughs loudly unintentionally, or if he purposely laughs without emitting any voice, there is no .harm

Issue 118.: * If in order to control his laughter, the condition of the person in Salat changes, like, if the colour of his face turns red, he should, as an obligatory .precaution, pray again

Eight:- As an obligatory precaution, if one intentionally weeps, silently or loudly, over * some worldly matters, his Salat will be void. But, if he weeps silently or loudly due to fear of Allah, or for the Hereafter, there is no harm in it. In fact, it is among the best .acts

Ninth:- Any act which changes the form of Salat like, clapping or jumping, invalidates * the Salat , regardless of whether that act is done intentionally or forgetfully. However, there is no harm in actions which do not change the form of Salat , like, making a brief .sign with one's hand

Issue $\mathfrak{VPT}: *$ If a person performs an extraneous act during Salat , or maintains prolonged silence, and then doubts

whether his prayers has been thereby invalidated, he should repeat the Salat, but the .better way of doing it is to first complete the Salat, and then repeat it

Tenth:- Eating or drinking. If a person offering prayers eats or drinks in such a manner that people would not say that he was in Salat , his prayers would be void, regardless of whether he does it intentionally or forgetfully. However, if a person who wants to keep a fast is offering a Mustahab Salat before the Adhan of Fajr, and being thirsty, fears that by the time he completes the prayers it will be Fajr, he can drink water during that Mustahab prayers, provided water is not more than two to three steps away from him, and he should be careful not to commit acts which invalidate Salat , .like turning his face away from Qibla

Issue 11987: * Even if the intentional eating or drinking does not change the form of Salat , as an obligatory precaution, he should repeat the Salat , regardless of whether .Muwalat is maintained or not by eating and drinking

Issue 1199: * If a person in Salat swallows the food which has remained around his teeth, his prayers are not invalidated. Similarly, if things like grains of sugar remain in .the mouth and they melt slowly and go down the throat, there is no harm in it

Eleventh:- Any doubt concerning the number of Rak'ats in those prayers which consist of two

or three Rak'ats, will render the Salat void. Also, if one doubts about the number of the first two Rak'ats, of Salat having four Rak'ats, (like, Zuhr, Asr and Isha), his Salat will .be void if he continues to be in doubt

Twelfth:- If a person omits or adds the Rukn (elemental parts) of the Salat , either * intentionally or forgetfully, his Salat is void. Similarly, if he does an extra Rukn forgetfully, like adding a Ruku or two Sajdah in one Rak'at, his Salat , as an obligatory precaution, will be void. And if one omits purposely acts which are not Rukn, or makes an addition, Salat will be void. But if one forgetfully adds one more Takbiratul Ihram, .Salat will not be void

Issue 1196: If a person doubts after the Salat , whether or not he performed any such .act which invalidated the prayers, his Salat will be in order

Things which are Makrooh in Prayers

Issue 1199: It is Makrooh that a person in Salat slightly turns his face towards right or left, an angle which would not be construed as deviation from Qibla, otherwise Salat will be void, as explained earlier. It is also Makrooh during prayers to shut the eyes or turn towards right or left, and to play with one's beard and hands, and to cross the fingers of one hand into those of another, and to spit. It is also Makrooh to look at the writing of the holy Qur'an, or

some other books or a ring. It is also Makrooh to become silent while reciting Surah al-Hamd, or any other Surah, or Zikr, so as to listen to some conversation. And in fact, .every such act which disturbs attention and humility is Makrooh

Issue 1197: It is Makrooh for a person to offer prayers when he is feeling drowsy, or when he restrains his urge for urinating or defecation. Similarly, it is Makrooh to offer prayers with tight socks which press the feet. There are other things also which are .Makrooh in Salat . They are mentioned in detailed books on the subject

Occasions when Obligatory Prayers can be Broken

Issue 117A: * It is haraam, as an obligatory precaution, to break obligatory prayers purposely. But if one has to break in order to protect property, or to escape from financial or physical harm, there is no objection. In fact, he can break it for any worldly .or religious purpose which is crucially important for him

Issue 1199: If it is not possible for a person to protect, without breaking the prayers, his own life, or the life of a person whose protection is obligatory upon him, or to protect a property the protection of which is obligatory on him, he should break the .prayers

Issue uvv: If a creditor demands payment from a person who is praying, and if there is ample time for Salat , he should pay him while praying, if that is possible. But if it is , not possible to pay him without breaking the Salat

.then he should break the Salat , pay the creditor and then pray

Issue <u>MMM</u>: If a person learns during his prayers that the mosque is najis, and if time is short, he should complete the prayers. And if there is sufficient time, and making the mosque Clean (tahir/pak) does not change the form of prayers, he should make it Clean (tahir/pak) while praying, and then continue with the remaining part of the prayers. And if making the mosque Clean (tahir/pak) in that state changes the form of the prayers, breaking of prayers is permissible if making it Clean (tahir/pak) is possible after prayers; but if it is not possible, he should break the prayers, make the mosque .Clean (tahir/pak), and then offer prayers

Issue 11YT: In a situation where one must break Salat , if he goes on and completes it, his Salat is in order, though he will have committed a sin. However, the recommended .precaution is that he should offer the Salat again

Issue *wr*: * If a person offering prayers remembers before Qir'at, or before going to Ruku, that he has forgotten to say Adhan and Iqamah, and if he has sufficient time at his disposal, it is Mustahab that he should break the prayers and recite Adhan and Iqamah. In fact, if he remembers having missed them out before ending the Salat , if ...is Mustahab to break the Salat and pronounce them

Doubts in the Prayers

point

There are **rr** kinds of doubts which one can have while praying. Out

of these, v doubts are those which invalidate the prayers, and r are those which .should be ignored. And the remaining \cdot doubts are valid doubts

Doubts Which Make Prayers Void

:Issue *wyre:* * The following doubts make prayers void

Doubts about the number of Rak'ats occurring in obligatory prayers which consist of • r Rak'ats, like, Fajr prayers, or prayers offered by a traveller. However, doubt about number of Rak'ats in Mustahab prayers or Salat of Ihteyat does not make the prayers .void

Doubts about the number of Rak'ats occurring in prayers consisting of r Rak'ats, • .that is, Maghrib prayers

Doubt occurring in prayers of * Rak'ats as to whether one has performed one Rak'at • .or more

Doubt in prayers of r Rak'ats before going to the second Sajdah, as to whether he • .has performed r Rak'ats or more

- .Doubts between r and a Rak'ats or between r and more than a Rak'ats •
- .Doubts between r and P Rak'ats or between r and more than P Rak'ats •

Doubt between r and r Rak'ats or between r and more than r Rak'ats, with the \bullet .details which will come later

Issue 11Va: If a person has one of those doubts which makes prayers void, it is better for him to break the prayers if the doubt persists. In fact, he should prolong thinking about it so that the form of Salat changes, or till he loses all hope to ascertain the .situation

Doubts Which May Be Ignored

point

:Issue *wy*?: The following doubts should be ignored

Doubt about an act whose time of performance •

has already passed, like, during Ruku a person doubts as to whether he did or did not , recite Surah al-Hamd

- ,Doubt occurring after the Salam of prayers •
- ,Doubt after the time of prayers has already passed
 - ,Doubt of a person, who doubts too much •

Doubt by the Imam (one who leads the congregation prayers) about the number of • Rak'ats when the ma'mum (follower) is aware of the number, and similarly the doubts ,of the ma'mum when the Imam knows the number of Rak'ats

.Doubt which occurs in Mustahab prayers and Salat of Ihteyat •

I. Doubts About an Act Whose Time of Performance has Passed

Issue NVV: * If a person doubts while offering prayers as to whether or not he has performed a particular obligatory act, like, if he doubts whether or not he has recited Surah al-Hamd, and if he has engaged himself in the next act, which he would not have intentionally performed in a normal circumstance, like reading the next Surah, he should ignore the doubt. But in a situation other than this, he should perform the .act about which he doubts

Issue 11VA: If a person doubts while reciting a verse, whether or not he has recited the preceding verse, or doubts while reciting the end part of a verse, whether or not he .has recited its beginning, he should ignore his doubt

Issue 1174: If a person doubts after Ruku or Sajdah, whether or not he has performed .its obligatory parts, like Zikr and steadiness of the body, he should ignore his doubt

Issue *while* going

into Sajdah, a person doubts whether or not he has performed Ruku, or if he doubts .whether he stood up after Ruku or not, he should ignore the doubt

Issue NAN: * If a person doubts while rising to stand, whether or not he has performed .Sajdah or tashahhud, he should ignore the doubt

Issue \\\\r If a person, who is offering prayers sitting or lying, doubts at the time of reciting Surah al–Hamd or Tasbihat Arba'ah, whether or not he has performed Sajdah or tashahhud, he should ignore his doubt. And if the doubt occurs before reciting .Surah al–Hamd or Tasbihat Arba'ah , he should perform them

Issue NAT: * If a person doubts whether or not he has performed one of the Rukn of prayers, and if he has not yet engaged himself in the next act, he should perform it. For example, if he doubts before reciting tashahhud, whether or not he has performed two Sajdah, he should perform them. And if he remembers later that he had already performed that Rukn, as an obligatory precaution, his prayers will become .void because of additional Rukn

Issue MAF: If a person doubts whether or not he has performed an act which is not a Rukn of Salat , and if he has not engaged himself in the following act, he should perform it. For example, if he doubts before reciting the other Surah, whether or not he has recited Surah al-Hamd, he should recite Hamd. And if he remembers after reciting Hamd that

p: ٣٢ •

he had already recited it, his prayers will be in order, because a Rukn has not been .added

Issue 11Ab: * If a person doubts whether or not he has performed a Rukn, like, while in tashahhud, he doubts whether or not he has performed two Sajdah, and ignores his doubt, but remembers later that he had actually not performed that Rukn, he should perform it if he has not entered into the next Rukn. However, if he has engaged himself in the next Rukn, his prayer is void. For example, if he remembers before Ruku of the next Rak'at, that he had not performed two Sajdah, he should perform

.them, and if he remembers this during Ruku or thereafter, his prayers are void

Issue *WAP*: If a person doubts whether or not he has performed an act which is not a Rukn, and if he is engaged in the next act, he should ignore his doubt. For example, if he doubts while reciting the other Surah, whether or not he has recited Surah al-Hamd, he should ignore his doubt. And if he remembers later that he had actually not performed that act, he should perform it, if he has not entered into the next Rukn, and if he has entered the next Rukn, his prayers are in order. Based on this, if he remembers in qunut that he has not recited Surah al-Hamd he should recite it, and if .he remembers it in Ruku, his prayers are in order.

* :Issue 11AV

If a person doubts whether or not he has said Salam of prayers when he is engaged in supplications or other Salat , or when the form of Salat has already changed, he should ignore his doubt. And if he doubts before these acts, he should say Salam. And if he doubts at any stage, whether he recited the Salam correctly or not, he should .ignore that doubt

II. Doubt After the Salam

Issue 11AA: If a person becomes doubtful after the Salam of prayers, as to whether or not he has offered the prayers correctly, like, if he doubts whether or not he has performed the Ruku, or doubts in a r Rak'at prayers as to whether he has performed ror a Rak'ats, he should ignore his doubt. But if both sides of the doubt lead to invalidity of the prayers like, if he doubts in r Rak'at prayers whether he has performed r or a.Raka'ts, his prayers would be void

III. Doubt After the Time of Salat has passed

Issue MAA: If a person doubts, after the time for prayers has already passed, as to whether he has offered the prayers or not, or if he suspects that he may not have offered it, it is not necessary for him to offer that prayers. If, however, he doubts before the expiry of the time for that prayers, as to whether or not he has offered it, .he should offer it, even if he has a feeling that he might have done so

Issue \\... If a person doubts after the time for

prayers has passed, whether or not he has offered the prayers correctly, he should .ignore his doubt

Issue 1141: * If, after the time for Zuhr and Asr prayers has passed, a person knows that he has offered & Rak'ats, but does not know whether it was with the intention of Zuhr prayers or Asr prayers, he should, offer & Rak'ats of qadha prayers, with the .niyyat that he is praying that which is obligatory upon him

Issue 1197: If after the time for Maghrib and Isha prayers has elapsed, a person knows that he has offered one prayer, but does not know whether it was of r or r. Rak'ats, he should offer qadha of Maghrib and Isha prayers

IV. One Who Doubts Too Much

Issue 1197: * Kathirush shak is a person who doubts quite often, meaning that he doubts more than a normal person does, due to an unsettled mind or whims. A normal .person who doubts at least once in every three prayers, should ignore his doubts

Issue 1144: If a person with such an obsession doubts about having performed any part of prayers, he should decide that he has performed it. For example, if he doubts whether he has performed Ruku, he should say that he has performed it. And if he doubts about having performed an act which invalidate prayers, like, if he doubts whether in the Fajr prayers he has offered r or r Rak'ats, he should consider that he has offered the prayers properly

Issue 1196: * If a person frequently doubts about

a particular act of prayers, then doubts occurring about other acts of prayers, should be dealt with according to their prescribed rules. For example, if a person who frequently doubts about having performed Sajdah, doubts about having performed Ruku, he should act according to the rules relating to it, that is, if he has not performed Sajdah, he should perform Ruku, and if he has already performed Sajdah, .he should ignore his doubt

Issue 1199: If a person frequently doubts in a particular prayer like, Salat of Zuhr, and .if he has a doubt in the prayers of Asr, he should act according to the rules of doubts

Issue 1191: If a person, who doubts more only when he offers prayers at a particular place, becomes subjected to doubts at another place of prayers, he should act .according to the rules of doubts

Issue 114A: A person who doubts whether he has become one of those who doubt too much (Kathirush shak), he should act according to the normal rules relating to doubts. And as long as a Kathirush shak person is not sure that he has returned to the normal .condition, he should ignore his doubt

Issue 1144: * If a Kathirush shak person doubts whether he has performed a Rukn or not, and ignores his doubts, but remembers later that he had actually not performed it, he should perform it, if he has not gone into next Rukn. And if he has commenced the next Rukn, his prayer, as a precaution

is void. For example, if he doubts whether he has performed Ruku or not, and ignores his doubt, but remembers before the second Sajdah that he has not performed Ruku, he should return and perform Ruku, but if he remembers it in the second Sajdah, his .prayer, as a precaution is void

Issue \r...: If a Kathirush shak person doubts whether he has performed an act which is not a Rukn, and ignores his doubt and remembers later that he has not performed it, and the stage of its performance has not passed, he should perform it, and if he has passed its stage, his prayer is in order. For example, if he doubts whether he has recited Hamd, he should recite it. But if he remembers after having gone to Ruku, his .Salat will be in order

Issue 19:1: If an Imam who is leading a congregational prayer, doubts about the number of Rak'ats, like, if he doubts whether he has performed three or four Rak'ats, he will follow the indication given by the follower who is certain about the numbers. If he indicates that it is the fourth, Imam will accept it and complete the prayers. Similarly, if the Imam is sure about the number of Rak'ats, and the follower has a .doubt, he should ignore his doubt

VI. Doubt in Mustahab Prayers

Issue *\Y.Y*: If a person doubts about the number of Rak'ats in a Mustahab prayer and if the higher side makes the prayers void, he should decide on the lesser side of

the doubt. For example, if he doubts whether he has performed r Rak'ats or r in Nafilah of Fajr prayers, he should decide that he has performed r Rak'ats. But if the higher side does not invalidate the prayers, like, if he doubts whether he has .performed r Rak'ats or r, he is free to decide either way, and his prayers will be valid

Issue \r.r: Omission of a Rukn invalidates Nafilah (Mustahab prayers), but addition of a Rukn does not invalidate it. Hence, if the person offering Nafilah prayers forgets to perform any part, and remembers when he has entered into another Rukn, he should return to perform the forgotten part and then re-enter the Rukn. For example, if he remembers during Ruku that he has not recited Surah al-Hamd, he should return to .recite Surah al-Hamd, and then go into Ruku again

Issue \r.F: If a person doubts whether he has performed any Rukn or non-Rukn part of Nafilah prayers, he should perform it if its stage has not passed, and if it has, then .he should ignore the doubt

Issue $\chi \cdot \Delta : *$ If in a Mustahab prayer of two Rak'ats, a person suspects that he has offered r Rak'ats or more, he should ignore his doubt, and his prayers are in order. If, he suspects that he has offered r Rak'ats or less, then as an obligatory precaution, he should pay heed to that suspicion. For example, if he suspects that he has performed ,one Rak'at only, as a precaution

.he will perform another Rak'at

Issue \Y.F: * If a person in Nafilah prayers performs an act which, if he had performed in an obligatory prayers, it would have been necessary for him to do Sajdatus Sahv, or if he forgets one Sajdah, it will not be necessary to perform Sajdatus Sahv, or give .qadha for the Sajdah, after the Nafilah is over

Issue \v.v. If a person doubts whether he has offered a particular Mustahab prayer or not, and if that prayer does not have a fixed time, like, the prayers of Ja'far Tayyar, he should decide that he has not offered it. The position is the same if that prayer has a fixed time, like Nafilah of daily prayers, and a person doubts before its time lapses, whether he has offered it or not. However, if he doubts after its time has gone, he .should ignore his doubt

Doubts Which Are Valid

Issue \Y.A: * There are nine situations in which a person can have doubts about the number of Rak'ats in the Salat consisting of four Rak'ats. In those situations, one should pause to think, and if he arrives at any decision or probability, he should act :accordingly. If doubt persists, he should follow these rules

i) After the second Sajdah, if a person doubts whether he has performed r Rak'ats or)
 r, he should assume that he has performed r Rak'ats, and finish the prayers after performing one more Rak'at. And after finishing the prayers he should offer, as an obligatory precaution, r

p: דיזע

.Rak'at of Salat al-Ihtiyat, standing

ii) If after the second Sajdah, a person doubts whether he has performed r or r) Rak'ats, he should decide that he has performed r Rak'ats and finish his prayers. He .should then stand up to offer r Rak'ats of Salat al-Ihtiyat

iii) If a person doubts, after the second Sajdah, whether he has performed r, r or r) Rak'ats, he should decide that he has performed r Rak'ats. After completing the prayers, he should perform r Rak'ats of Salat al-Ihtiyat standing, and r Rak'ats in the .sitting position

iv) If a person doubts after the second Sajdah, as to whether he has performed r or a) Rak'ats, he should decide that he has performed r Rak'ats and finish his prayers. After that he should perform two sajdatus sahv. And this rule applies to every situation of doubt between four and more Rak'ats, like, if one doubts whether he has prayed four or six Rak'ats. And there can be a situation where at one single time, one doubts whether he has performed less than four or more than four Rak'ats. If this doubt occurs after the second Sajdah, he will in each doubt, decide that he has performed four Rak'ats, then for a doubt that he might have performed less, he will redress it by Salat al-Ihtiyat, and for a doubt that he might have performed more, he will perform *.*Sajdatus Sahv

In any of these four situations, if the doubt occurs after the first

.Sajdah, and before having gone into the second, the prayers will be void

v) If a person doubts at any stage during his prayers, whether he has performed r or) r Rak'ats, he should decide that he has performed r Rak'ats and finish his prayers. Thereafter he should offer Salat al-Intivat of r Rak'at standing or of r Rak'ats in the .sitting position

vi) If a person doubts while standing, as to whether he has performed * Rak'ats or ۵,) he should sit down and recite tashahhud and the Salam of prayers. Then he should .stand up to offer Salat al-Intiyat of 1 Rak'at, or give r Rak'ats while sitting

vii) If one doubts, while standing, whether he has performed three or five Rak'ats, he) should sit down and read tashahhud and Salam to finish the prayers. After that, he ...should offer r Rak'ats of Salat al-Ihtiyat standing

viii) If a person doubts while standing, as to whether he has offered r, r or a Rak'ats,) he should sit down and recite tashahhud and the Salam of prayers. Thereafter, he should offer Salat al–Ihtiyat of r Rak'ats standing, and another r Rak'ats in the sitting .position

ix) If a person doubts, while standing, whether he has performed & or & Rak'ats, he) should sit down and recite tashahhud and Salam of the prayers. Thereafter, he should perform two sajdatus sahv. In all the foregoing four situations one should, as a .recommended precaution, also offer two sajdatus sahv for an extra qiyam

Issue

р: ۳۲۹

When a person has any of the above valid doubts, he should not break the $*: M \times M$ prayers, if the time for Salat is very short. He should act according to the rules given above. In fact, even if there be ample time for Salat , it is a recommended precaution that Salat should not be broken, and the rules of redressing the situations of doubt be .followed

Issue MMM: * If a person has one of those doubts for which offering of Salat al–Ihtiyat is obligatory, as a recommended precaution, he should offer the Salat al–Ihtiyat, and without doing so, he should not start praying again. And before any such act occurs which invalidates Salat , if he starts the Salat afresh, without having performed Salat al–Ihtiyat, it will be void. Of course, if in the meantime, an act occurred which renders Salat void, and he prayed without having offered Salat al–Ihtiyat, this Salat will be in .order

Issue ITIL: * When a person has any of those doubts which invalidate the prayers, and if he feels that by continuing to the next act, he may acquire certainty, or form a strong idea about the actual situation, he is not allowed to continue with that Salat if the doubt has occurred in the first r Rak'ats. For example, if he doubts while standing, whether he has offered one Rak'at or more, and feels that if he goes into Ruku, the doubt

may be allayed, it is not permissible to go to Ruku. But in all situations other than this, .he can continue with the Salat if he feels that it would help him acquire certainty

Issue YYYY: If initially the feeling of a person is inclined on one side, and later both the sides become equally strong, he should act according to the rules of doubt. And if initially both sides are equally strong, and he decides to act according to his obligation, but later his feeling inclines to the other side, he should adopt it, and complete the .prayers

Issue *whether his feeling is inclined on one side, or is* .equal on both sides, he should act according to the rules of doubt

Issue <code>itif</code> a person learns after prayers, that while in Salat , he was in a state of doubt as to whether, he offered <code>r</code> Rak'ats or <code>r</code> and that he decided in favour of <code>r</code> Rak'ats, but does not know whether his strong feeling favoured offering three Rak'ats, or whether it favoured both sides equally, he does not have to offer Salat al-.Ihtiyat

Issue ١٢١٥: * If a person doubts after standing up, whether or not he has performed the r Sajdah, and simultaneously, has a type of doubt which would only be valid if it occurred after two Sajdah, like if he doubts whether he has performed two or three Rak'ats, his Salat will be valid if

he acts according to the rule prescribed for that doubt. But while in tashahhud, if he falls into a type of doubt which would be valid only if it occurred after two sajdah, assuming that he has done two Sajdah, if the remedy of that doubt was to decide upon a Rak'at which has no tashahhud, his Salat will be void. For example, if that doubt was between r or r Rak'ats. And if the remedy of the doubt was to decide upon a Rak'at which has tashahhud, his Salat will be valid, like if the doubt is between r and .r Rak'ats

Issue 1919: * If a person doubts before he begins tashahhud, or before standing (Qiyam) in the Rak'ats which do not have tashahhud, whether he has performed one or both the Sajdah, and right at that moment, a doubt occurs which would only be .valid if it occurred after two Sajdah, the prayers will be void

Issue 11112: If a person doubts while standing, whether he is in third or fourth Rak'at, or whether it is third, fourth or fifth Rak'at, and at that time he remembers to have .omitted one or both Sajdah of the preceding Rak'at, his prayers will be void

Issue 111A: If one doubt of a person is allayed and another doubt takes its place, like, if he doubted first whether he had offered r or r Rak'ats, and later he doubts whether he has offered r or r Rak'ats, he should act according

.to the rules of the second doubt

Issue <code>itig: * If a person doubts after prayers</code>, whether while in Salat , his doubt was about <code>r</code> and <code>r</code> Rak'ats or about <code>r</code> and <code>r</code> Rak'ats, he may act according to the rules of both the doubts; and also, he may break the Salat and after committing an act which .invalidates Salat , he can repeat the prayers

Issue ivit.: If a person realises after prayers, that while he was in Salat , he had a doubt, but does not know whether it was a valid or unsound doubt, and further, if it was one of the valid doubts, he does not know to which type it belonged, in such a .case, it is permissible for him to treat the prayers as void, and offer it again

Issue \rrr. If a person who prays in the sitting position has a doubt, which would oblige him to perform either \rrr. Rak'at Salat al-Intiyat standing or \rr. Rak'ats in the sitting position, he should offer \rr. Rak'at sitting. And if he has a doubt for which his obligation .is to offer two Rak'ats of Salat al-Intiyat standing, he should offer \rr. Rak'ats sitting

Issue 1777: If a person, who normally offered prayers in the standing position, becomes unable to stand while offering Salat al–Ihtiyat, he should offer it as one who .offers prayers in the sitting position. Rules of these have been detailed above

Issue *wrr*: If a person, who normally sat when offering

p: דדד

prayers, becomes capable of standing for offering Salat al–Ihtiyat, he should act .according to the obligation of one who offers prayers standing

Method of Offering Salat al-Ihtiyat

Issue \vvvF: A person, for whom it is obligatory to offer Salat al–Ihtiyat, should make its niyyat immediately after the Salam of prayers, and pronounce takbir and recite Surah al–Hamd and then perform Ruku and two Sajdah. Now, if he has to perform only one Rak'at of Salat al–Ihtiyat, he should recite tashahhud and Salam of the prayers after two Sajdah. If it is obligatory for him to perform v Rak'ats of Salat al–Ihtiyat, he should perform, after the v Sajdah, another Rak'at like the first one, and then complete with .tashahhud and Salam

Issue 1976: * Salat al-Intivat does not have other Surah and qunut, and this prayer should be offered silently; its nivyat should not be uttered; and the recommended .precaution is that its 'Bismillah' should also be pronounced silently

Issue 1999: If a person realises before starting Salat al–Ihtiyat that the prayer which he had offered was correct, he need not offer it, and if he realises this during Salat al– .Ihtiyat, he need not complete it

Issue YTTY: * If a person becomes certain before starting Salat al-Ihtiyat, that the prayers which he had offered had lesser Rak'ats, and if he has still not performed an act which would invalidate prayers, he should complete those parts of the prayers which he had not performed, and as a precaution, also perform r

Sajdatus Sahv for the extra Salam. And if he has performed an act which invalidates .prayers, for example, if he has turned away from Qibla, he should repeat the prayers

Issue \\TTA: If a person realises after Salat al-Ihtiyat, that the deficiency in his original prayers was equal to the Salat al-Ihtiyat, like, if he offers \ Rak'at of Salat al-Ihtiyat in the case of doubt about \mathbf{r} and \mathbf{r} Rak'ats, and it transpires later that he had actually .offered \mathbf{r} Rak'ats in the original prayers, his prayers will be in order

Issue 1979: If a person learns after Salat al–Ihtiyat, that the deficiency in his original prayers was lesser than the Salat al–Ihtiyat, like, if he offers r Rak'ats of Salat al–Ihtiyat for the doubt about r and r Rak'ats, and learns later that he had actually .offered r Rak'ats, he should repeat his original prayers

Issue <code>ivr.: * If a person learns after Salat al-Ihtiyat, that the deficiency in his original prayers was more than Salat al-Ihtiyat, like, if he offers <code>i</code> Rak'at of Salat al-Ihtiyat for the doubt between <code>r</code> and <code>r</code> Rak'ats, and learns later that he actually offered <code>r</code> Rak'ats only, if he has performed any act, which invalidates the prayers like, if he turns away from Qibla, he should offer the prayers again. And even if he has not performed an act which invalidates prayers, the obligatory precaution is that he should repeat his prayers, and should not</code>

.be content with simply adding the missing Rak'ats

Issue \rrr\: If a person had a doubt as to whether it was his second, third or fourth Rak'at, and remembers after offering r Rak'ats of Salat al-Ihtiyat in standing position, that he had actually offered r Rak'ats of his original prayers, it will not be necessary .for him to offer r Rak'ats of Salat al-Ihtiyat in the sitting position

Issue <code>\vvvv: *</code> If a person had a doubt whether it was his third or fourth Rak'at, and remembers while offering <code>\vvvv: Rak'at</code> of Salat al–Ihtiyat in the standing position, that he had actually offered <code>vv</code> Rak'ats in the original prayers, if he remembers before going to Ruku, he should abandon Salat al–Ihtiyat, and complete <code>vvRak'at</code> as an addendum. This way his prayers will be valid. But for one more Salam, he will perform two Sajdatus Sahv, as an obligatory precaution. But if he remembers this after having entered Ruku, he must pray again. As a precaution, he cannot content himself with just adding .the remaining Rak'ats

Issue imm: * If a person had a doubt about second, third and fourth Rak'ats, and while
he was offering m Rak'ats of Salat al-Intivat in the standing position, he remembered
.that he had actually offered m Rak'ats, he should act as guided in the above rule

Issue 1999: * If a person realises during Salat al-Ihtiyat, that the deficiency in his prayers was more or less than his Salat al-Ihtiyat, he

.should act according to rule no. 11mg

Issue \mmos: * If a person doubts whether he offered Salat al-Ihtiyat which was obligatory on him, and if the time of prayers has lapsed, he should ignore the doubt. And if he has time at his disposal, and if much time has not elapsed between the doubt and the prayers, and he has also not performed an act invalidating the prayers, like turning away from Qibla, he should offer Salat al-Ihtiyat. But if he has performed an act which invalidates the prayers, or if a good deal of time has elapsed between the .prayers and the doubt, he should, as an obligatory precaution, pray again

Issue <code>\vvv:</code> If, during Salat al-Ihtiyat, a person doubts about any one of its acts, and if its stage has not passed, he should perform it. And if its stage has passed, he should ignore the doubt. For example, if he doubts whether or not he has recited Surah al-Hamd, and if he has not yet gone into Ruku, he should recite Surah al-Hamd, and if he .has gone into Ruku, he should ignore his doubt

Issue NTTA: When a person doubts about the number of Rak'ats in Salat al-Intiyat, if he
finds that by deciding on the

higher side, Salat al–Ihtiyat will be void, he should decide on the lesser. But if he finds that deciding on the higher side would not invalidate Salat al–Ihtiyat, then he should decide on the higher side. For example, if a person, who is offering r Rak'ats of Salat al–Ihtiyat, doubts whether he has offered r or r Rak'ats, since taking it on the higher side will invalidate the prayers, he should decide that it is second Rak'at. And if he doubts whether he has offered r or r Rak'ats, then since taking it on the higher side .will not invalidate the prayers, he should consider that he has offered r Rak'ats

Issue \rma: If an act which is not a Rukn, is omitted or added forgetfully in Salat al-.Ihtiyat, it will not be necessary to perform sajdatus sahv for it

Issue \\rformed one of the parts or conditions of the prayers, he should ignore his ...doubt

Issue <code>\YFN: * If a person forgets tashahhud or one Sajdah in Salat al-Ihtiyat, and if he is not able to perform it at once, the obligatory precaution is that he should perform .the qadha for Sajdah after the Salam of the prayers</code>

Issue ۱۲۴۲: * If a man has an obligation to perform Salat al-Ihtiyat, qadha of a Sajdah .or two Sajdatus Sahv, he should first offer Salat al-Ihtiyat

Issue ١٢٣٣: As far as Rak'ats

of Salat are concerned, probability or strong feeling about it will be treated at the same level as certainty. For example, if a person does not know for certain whether he has offered r Rak'at or r, and has a strong feeling that he has offered r Rak'ats, he should decide in its favour. And if in a prayer of r Rak'ats, he strongly feels that he has offered r Rak'ats, he should not offer Salat al–Ihtiyat. But in the matter of acts of Salat , probability has the position of doubt. Hence, if he feels that probably he has performed Ruku, and if he has not yet entered Sajdah, he should perform the Ruku. And if he thinks that he has not recited Surah al–Hamd, and has already started the .other Surah, he should ignore his doubt and his prayers are in order

(Sajdatus Sahv (Sajdah for Forgotten Acts

point

Issue ۱۳۴۵: * Two Sajdatus Sahv become necessary for five

:things, and they are performed after Salam. Their method will be explained later

.i) For talking forgetfully during prayers)

.ii) Reciting Salam at the wrong place, like, forgetfully reciting them in the first Rak'at)

.iii) Forgetting tashahhud)

iv) When there is a doubt in a r Rak'at prayers, after second Sajdah, as to whether) .the number of Rak'ats performed is r or δ , r or ρ

v) When after Salat , one realises that he has either omitted or added something by) .mistake, but that omission or addition does not render the prayers void

.These five situations call for Sajdatus Sahv

As per recommended obligation, if a person performs only one Sajdah forgetting the other, or if he erroneously sits down where he should stand, or vice versa, he should perform r Sajdatus Sahv. In fact, for every omission and addition made by mistake, in .Salat , two Sajdatus Sahv be performed

Issue \\YFF: * If a person talks, by mistake or under the impression that his prayer has .ended, he should perform Y Sajdatus sahv, as a precaution

Issue \\YFV: * Sajdatus sahv is not obligatory for the sound emitted by coughing, but if one inadvertently sighs or moans, like, 'Ah', he should, as a precaution, perform .Sajdatus Sahv

Issue ١٢٢٨: If a person makes an error in some recitation, and then repeats to correct .it, Sajdatus Sahv will not be obligatory upon him

Issue \\rfs: If a person talks for some time in Salat by mistake, and if the process is construed as having talked just once, he

.will perform two Sajdatus Sahv after Salams

Issue \rac{\rac{1}{3}}: If a person forgets the tasbihat Arba'ah , the recommended precaution is .that he should perform r Sajdatus Sahv after his prayers

Issue ۱۲۵۱: * If at a place where the Salam of prayers is not to be said, a person forgetfully says "Assalamu 'alayna wa'ala 'ibadil lahis salihin" or says: "Assalam 'alaykum" he should, as an obligatory precaution, perform r sajdatus sahv, even if he did not add "Wa Rahmatullahi wa Barakatuh". But if he says: "As Salamu alayka Ayyuhan Nabiyyu Wa Rahmatullahi Wa Barakatuh" then Sajdatus Sahv will be a .recommended precaution

Issue ١٢٥٢: If a person says, by mistake, all the r Salams at the time when Salam .should not be recited, it is sufficient to perform r Sajdatus Sahv

Issue \rar: * If a person forgets one Sajdah or tashahhud, and remembers it before the Ruku of the next Rak'at, he should return and perform it. And after the prayers, he should, as a recommended precaution, offer two Sajdatus Sahv for additional .(standing (Qiyam

Issue \YDF: * If a person remembers during Ruku or thereafter, that he has forgotten one Sajdah or tashahhud of the preceding Rak'at, he should perform the qadha of Sajdah after the Salam of prayers, and for tashahhud he should perform two .Sajdatus Sahv

Issue ۱۲۵۵: * If a person does not perform Sajdatus Sahv after the Salam of prayers intentionally, he commits a sin, and it is obligatory upon him to perform it as early as possible. And

if he forgets to perform it, he should perform it immediately when he remembers. It .is, however, not necessary for him to repeat the prayers

Issue 1969: If a person doubts whether or not two Sajdatus Sahv have become .obligatory upon him, it is not necessary for him to perform them

Issue ١٢٥٧: If a person doubts whether two or four Sajdatus Sahv have become .obligatory upon him, it will be sufficient if he performs two Sajdatus Sahv

Issue IYDA: If a person knows that he has not performed one of the two Sajdatus Sahv, and if it is not possible to do it then, he should perform two Sajdatus Sahv again. And if he knows that he has offered three Sajdah forgetfully, the obligatory .precaution is that he should perform two Sajdatus Sahv again

The Method of Offering Sajdatus Sahv

Issue \YDA: * Immediately after the Salam of prayers, one should make a niyyat of performing Sajdah, placing one's forehead, as an obligatory precaution, on an object which is allowed. It is a recommended precaution that Zikr be recited, and a better Zikr is: Bismillahi wa billah assalamu 'alayka ayyuhan Nabiyyu wa rahmatullahi wa barakatuh. Then one should sit up and perform another Sajdah reciting the above mentioned Zikr. After performing the second Sajdah one should sit up again and recite tashahhud and then say: Assalamu 'alaykum'; it is better to add to it: Wa rahmatullahi .wa barakatuh

Qadha of the Forgotten Sajdah and Tashahhud

Issue \vrrestion: If a person forgets Sajdah and tashahhud, and offers its qadha after prayers, he should fulfil all the conditions of

prayers, like his body and dress being Clean (tahir/pak), and facing the Qibla, and all .various other conditions

Issue \\rfs\: * If a person forgets Sajdah a few times, like, if he forgets one Sajdah in the first Rak'at and another in the second Rak'at, after the prayers, he should perform the qadha of each one of them. It is better that, as a precaution he should also _perform Sajdatus Sahv for each of them

Issue 1197: * If a person forgets one Sajdah and tashahhud, he should, as a .precaution, offer two Sajdatus Sahv for each of them

Issue 11998: If a person forgets two Sajdahs from two Rak'ats, it is not necessary to .observe the order while giving their qadha

Issue 1999: * If between the Salam of prayers and the qadha of Sajdah, a person performs an act which would invalidate the prayers were he to do so purposely or forgetfully, like, turning away from Qibla, the recommended precaution is that, after .performing the qadha of Sajdah, he should repeat his prayers

Issue 11796: * If a person remembers just after the Salam of prayers that he has forgotten a Sajdah, or tashahhud of the last Rak'at, he should resume to complete the prayers, and should, as an obligatory precaution, perform two Sajdatus Sahv for an .additional Salam

Issue 1977: * If between the Salam of prayers and the qadha of Sajdah, a person performs an act which makes Sajdatus Sahv obligatory (like, if he talks forgetfully), he ,should, as an obligatory precaution

.first perform qadha of Sajdah and then do two Sajdatus Sahv

Issue \vvv: * If a person does not know whether he has forgotten a Sajdah or tashahhud in his prayers, he should perform qadha of Sajdah, and also perform two Sajdatus Sahv. And as a recommended precaution, he should perform qadha of .tashahhud also

Issue \\YPA: If a person doubts whether or not he has forgotten to perform Sajdah, or tashahhud, it is not obligatory for him to perform its qadha, nor to perform Sajdatus .Sahv

Issue 11799: * If a person knows that he has forgotten Sajdah, but doubts whether or not he has performed it before the Ruku of the succeeding Rak'at, the recommended .precaution is that he should perform its qadha

Issue \vvv: * If it is obligatory on a person to perform qadha of Sajdah, and owing to some other act, Sajdatus Sahv also becomes obligatory upon him, he should first . perform the qadha of Sajdah after prayers, and then perform Sajdatus Sahv

Issue <u>urvi:</u> * If a person doubts whether or not he has given the qadha of the forgotten Sajdah after the prayers, and if the time for the prayers has not lapsed, he should give the qadha. In fact, even if the time of Salat has lapsed, he should , as an .obligatory precaution, give the qadha

Addition and Omission of the Acts and Condition of Prayers

Issue *YYY*: Whenever a person intentionally adds something to the obligatory acts of prayers, or omits something from them, even if it be only a letter, his prayers become

.void

Issue <code>ivvr: * If a person adds or omits the Rukn (elemental parts) of prayers due to ignorance, his prayers are void. But adding or omitting a non-Rukn due to justifiable ignorance or by relying on some authority, will not make the prayers void. And if someone, due to his ignorance about the rule, prays Fajr, Maghrib and Isha with silent Qir'at, or Zuhr and Asr with loud Qir'at, or offers four Rak'ats where he should have .prayed two because of travelling, his prayers will be in order</code>

Issue *TYVE*: If a person realises during prayers that his Wudhu or Ghusl had been void, or that he had begun offering prayers without Wudhu or Ghusl, he should abandon that prayers and repeat the same with Wudhu or Ghusl. And if he realises it after the prayers, he should pray again with Wudhu or Ghusl. And if the time for the prayers .has lapsed, he should perform its qadha

Issue <code>\vva: * If a person remembers after reaching Ruku</code>, that he has forgotten the two Sajdah of the preceding Rak'at, his prayers are void. And if he remembers before going to Ruku, he should return to perform the two Sajdah. Then he should stand up to recite Surah al-Hamd and Surah or Tasbihat Arba'ah, and complete the prayers. And after the prayers, he should, on the basis of recommended precaution, perform .two Sajdatus Sahv for additional standing

Issue 1979: If a person remembers before saying "Assalamu alayna" and "Assalamu Alaykum" that he has not

performed the two Sajdah of the last Rak'at, he should perform the two Sajdah and .should recite tashahhud again, and then recite Salam

Issue YVV: If a person realises before the Salam of prayers, that he has not offered one Rak'at or something more from the end part of prayers, he should perform the .part which had been forgotten

Issue MVA: * If a person realises after the Salam of prayers that he has not offered one Rak'at or more from the end part of the prayers, and if he has done any such thing which would invalidate the prayers, were he to do so intentionally or forgetfully, like turning away from Qibla, his prayers will be void. But if he has not performed any such act then, he should immediately proceed to perform that part of the prayers which he forgot, and should, as an obligatory precaution, offer two Sajdatus Sahv for .additional Salam

Issue <u>NYVA:</u> * If a person after the Salam of prayers, does an act which would have invalidated the prayers, were then to do so intentionally or otherwise, like turning away from Qibla, and then remembers that he had not performed two Sajdah, his prayers will be void. And if he remembers it before he performs any act which would invalidate the prayers, he should perform the two forgotten Sajdah, and should recite tashahhud again, together with Salam of the prayers. Thereafter, he should perform .two Sajdatus Sahv for the Salam recited earlier

Issue NTA+: * If a person

realises that he has offered the prayers before its time set in, he should offer that prayers again, and if the prescribed time for it has lapsed, he should perform its qadha. If he realises that he has offered the prayers with his back to Qibla, he should pray again if the time of Salat is still there, and if the time has lapsed, there will be qadha if he had prayed opposite because of uncertainty about Qibla. And if he prayed towards the right or the left of Qibla, and realised it after the time of Salat has lapsed, there is no qadha. But if he realises while the time of Salat is still on, he has to pray .again, if he had not made enough efforts to determine the direction of Qibla

(Prayers of a Traveller (Musafir

A traveller should reduce the Rak'ats in Zuhr, Asr and Isha prayers, that is, he should :perform two Rak'ats instead of four, subject to the following eight conditions

The first condition is that his journey is not less than \land farsakh . A farsakh in shariah • is a little less than $\diamond 1/7$ kilometres. (When converted into miles, \land farsakh is equal to $\tau \land$.(miles approximately

Issue \\\\: * If the total of outward journey and return journey is ^ farsakh, even if the single journey either way does not equal & farsakh, he should shorten his prayers. Therefore, if his outward journey is & farsakh, and his return is & farsakh, or vice versa, he

.should offer shortened prayers, that is, of two Rak'ats

Issue \\TAT: If the total of outward and return journey is just A farsakh, the traveller should shorten his prayers, even if he does not return on the same day or night. .However, as a precaution, he should also offer complete prayers

Issue MAR: If a brief journey is less than \land farsakh or if a person does not know whether or not his journey is \land farsakh, he should not shorten his prayers. If he doubts whether or not his journey is \land farsakh, it is not necessary for him to investigate, he should offer complete prayers.

Issue \YAF: * If an 'Adil or a reliable person tells a traveller that the distance covered in .his journey equals A farsakh, he should shorten his prayers, if he feels satisfied

Issue \YAD: If a person believed that his journey equalled A farsakh, and he shortened his prayers, and learnt later that it was not A farsakh, he should offer four Rak'ats of .prayers, and if the time for the prayers has lapsed, he should perform its qadha

Issue \YAF: * If a person is sure that his journey is not of A farsakh, or if he doubts whether or not it is of A farsakh , if he realises on his way that the distance of his journey had been A farsakh, he should offer shortened prayers, even if very little remains of his journey. If he has offered complete prayers, he should offer it again

р: ۳۴л

.in the shortened form, but if the times of Salat has lapsed, there is no qadha for it

Issue which are less than r farsakh apart, he should offer complete prayers, even if the total distance covered by him .may add up to h farsakh

Issue MAA: * The beginning of A farsakh should be calculated from a point beyond which he will be deemed a traveller, and this point is represented by the last boundary of a city. In certain very big cities, it would be probably reckoned from the end of . locality

The second condition is that the traveller should intend at the time of the * • commencement of the journey, to cover a distance of \land farsakh. If he travels up to a point which is less than \land farsakh away, and after reaching there decides to go further, and the two distances, when combined total \land farsakh, he should offer full prayers. This is so, because he did not intend travelling \land farsakh when he commenced his journey. But if he decides to travel further \land farsakh from there, or to go

to a distance of r farsakh and then to cover another r farsakh to return home, or to go .to a place where he intends staying for r days, he should shorten his prayers

Issue \rqq. A person who does not know how many farsakh his journey would be, like, if he travels in search of something not knowing how far he will have to go, should offer full prayers. But, if the return journey to his home, or up to a place where he intends staying for \cdots, days, is \cdot farsakh or more, he should offer shortened prayers. Moreover, if he makes a niyyat, during the journey, that he will travel \cdot farsakh and .again return covering \cdot farsakh, he should shorten his prayers

Issue 1131: A traveller should offer shortened prayers only when he is firmly determined to travel \land farsakh. Hence, if a person goes outside the city thinking that he would cover \land farsakh if he finds a companion, he will offer shortened prayers only if he is sure that he will find a companion. And if he is not sure to find one, he should .pray full

Issue 11997: * A person who intends to travel A farsakh, will pray shortened prayers even if he covers little distance every day. But he will do this when he has reached the point beyond which travelling begins, as explained in rule no. 1979. However, if his journey is at such a slow pace, that it cannot be considered a

p: ۳۵.

journey, then, as per obligatory precaution, he should pray both, full and shortened .prayers

Issue 11397: * If a person who is under the control of another person while on a journey, like, a servant travelling with his master, knows that his journey is \land farsakh, he should offer shortened prayers. But if he does not know, he should offer full prayers, and it is not necessary for him to inquire

Issue 1999: * If a person, who is under the control of another person while on a journey, knows or thinks that he will get separated from that person before reaching .* farsakh, he should offer full prayers

Issue 1196: * If a person who is under the control of another person while on a journey, feels that he would separate from that person before reaching * farsakh, he should offer full prayers. But if he feels sure that he would not separate, at the same time having a faint presentiment that an impediment might occur in the journey, he .should offer shortened prayers

The third condition is that the traveller should not change his mind while on his way. If he changes his mind, or is undecided before covering * farsakh, he should offer full .prayers

Issue \\Y49: * If after covering a distance which would add up to make A farsakh on return, the traveller abandons the journey, and if he decides to remain at that place, ,or to return after \. days, or is undecided about returning or staying there

.he should offer full prayers

Issue $\chi_{\Lambda}\chi_{\Lambda}$ if a person abandons the journey after reaching a distance which would add up to make Λ farsakh on return, and decides to return, he should offer shortened .prayers even if he wants to stay there for less than χ_{Λ} days

Issue MAR: * If a person commences his journey to go to a place which is at a distance of \land farsakh, and after covering a part of the journey, decides to go elsewhere, and the distance between the place from where he started his journey, up to the new .place, is \land farsakh, he should shorten his prayers

Issue MAR: * If a person, before reaching \land farsakh, becomes undecided about proceeding further, and if he stops his journey, and later decides to proceed to complete the intended journey, he should offer shortened prayers till the end of his _journey

Issue <code>\mathbf{vee}: *</code> If a person, before covering <code>\lambda</code> farsakh, becomes undecided about proceeding further, and in the same state of indecision continues travelling, till he decides to go further for <code>\lambda</code> farsakh, or for a distance which would add up to make <code>\lambda</code> farsakh on return, he should pray shortened prayers till the end, regardless of .whether he wants to return the same day or night, or stay there for less than <code>\lambda</code> days

Issue imn: * If before covering a distance of ^ farsakh a, traveller becomes undecided
whether he should complete the journey or not, and decides later to do so, if

his remaining journey is less than \land farsakh, he should offer full prayers. But if the distance covered before indecision and the remaining distance, both add up to \land .farsakh, he will offer shortened prayers

The fourth condition is that the traveller does not intend to pass through his home $* \bullet$ town and stay there, or to stay at some place for $v \cdot$ days or more, before he reaches a distance of \land farsakh. Hence a person, who intends to pass through his home town and stay there, or to stay at a place for $v \cdot$ days, before he reaches of \land farsakh, he .should offer full prayers

Issue $\gamma r \cdot r : * A$ person, who does not know whether or not he will pass through his home town and stay there, before reaching \land farsakh, or through a place where he .will stay for $\gamma \cdot$ days, should offer full prayers

Issue $yr_{\cdot}r_{\cdot} * A$ person who wishes to pass through his home town and stay there, before he reaches \land farsakh, or to stay at a place for y_{\cdot} days, or if he is undecided about it, should offer complete prayers even if he later abandons the idea of passing through his home town, or staying at a place for y_{\cdot} days. However, if the remaining .journey is of \land farsakh or adds upto \land farsakh on return, he should shorten his prayers

The fifth condition is that the purpose of travelling should not be haraam. $\ast~\bullet$ Therefore, if a person travels to

do something unlawful, like, to commit theft, he should offer full prayers. The same rule applies when travelling itself is haraam, like, when travelling involves a harm which is haraam in Shariah, or when a wife travels without the permission of her husband for a journey which is not obligatory upon her. But if it is an obligatory .journey, like that of Wajib Hajj, then shortened prayers should be offered

Issue ۱۳۰۴: * A journey which is not obligatory, and is a cause of displeasure of one's parents, is haraam, and while going on such a journey, one should offer full prayers .and should also fast

Issue ١٣٠٥: A person whose journey is not haraam, nor is it for a purpose which is haraam, should shorten his prayers even if he may, during the journey, commit some .sin like, indulging in Gheebat or taking alcohol

Issue ۱۳۰۶: If a person undertakes a journey to avoid some obligatory act, regardless of whether he has some other purpose attached to it, he should offer full prayers. Hence, if a person owes some money, and he undertakes a journey to avoid the demand of his creditor, he should offer full prayers. However, if his journey has different purpose, he should shorten his prayers, even if he leaves out some .obligatory acts during that journey

Issue <u>www</u>: * If a person travels on a vehicle or on an animal which is usurped, and travels to escape from the rightful owner, or if he travels on a usurped land

.he will offer full prayers

Issue 18.4: * If a person is travelling with an oppressor, of his own volition, and by so doing is helpful to the oppressor in his inequity, he should offer full prayers. But if he is helpless, or, if he is travelling with the oppressor to save the oppressed person, he .should shorten his prayers

Issue 18.4: If a person travels for recreation and outing, his journey is not haraam, .and he should shorten his prayers

Issue <code>www.second</code> If a person goes out for hunting, with the object of sport and pleasure, his prayers during the outward journey will be full, and on return it will be qasr if it does not involve hunting. But if a person goes out for hunting, to earn his livelihood, he should offer shortened prayers. Similarly, if he goes for business and increase in his wealth, he will pray qasr, although in this case, the precaution is that he should offer shortened prayers.

Issue YTY: If a person has journeyed to commit a sin, he should, on his return, shorten his prayers, if the return journey alone covers \land farsakh. And the recommended precaution is that if he has not done Tawba, he should offer qasr as well as full prayers.

Issue 1811: * If a person travelling with the purpose of committing a sin, abandons the idea during his journey, he will pray qasr even if the remaining distance from there, or the total of going and returning

.from there is not ^ farsakh

Issue <code>imim: * If a person who originally set forth on a journey with no intention of sin, decides during his journey to make it a journey of sin, he will offer full prayers. However, the prayers which he might have prayed in qasr form uptill then, will be in .order</code>

The sixth condition is that the traveller should not be a nomad, who roam about in * • the deserts, and temporarily stay at places where they find food for themselves, and fodder and water for their animals, and again proceed to some other place after a .few days' halt. During these journeys the nomads should offer full prayers

Issue 1818: * If a nomad travels to find out residence for himself, and pasture for his animals, and carries his bag and baggage with him, he should offer full prayers, .otherwise if his journey is A farsakh he should shorten his prayers

Issue ١٣١٥: * If a nomad travels for Ziyarat, Hajj (pilgrimage), trade or any other .similar purpose, he should shorten his prayers

The seventh condition is that travelling should not be his profession, that is, one * • who has no other work but travelling; or that travelling is the means of his subsistence, like the camel riders, drivers, herdsmen and sailors. Such people will pray full, even if they travel for their personal work, like transporting their own household effects, or transporting their families. Those who live at one place and work at another, commuting

.every day, or every other day, like students or businessmen etc., fall in this category

Issue ١٣١٦: * If a person whose profession is travelling, travels for another purpose like, for Hajj, he should shorten his prayers except when he is a known frequent traveller. If, for example, the driver of automobile hires out his vehicle for pilgrimage, .and incidentally performs pilgrimage himself as well, he should offer full prayers

Issue YMV: * If a person whose profession is that of a courier, that is, a person who travels to transport the pilgrims to Makkah, is travelling, he should offer full prayers, and if his profession is not travelling and he travels only during Hajj days for the purpose of portage, the obligatory precaution is that he should offer qasr as well as full prayers. However, if the period of his journey is short, like two or three weeks, he .may offer shortened prayers

Issue 181A: If a person whose profession is that of a courier who takes pilgrims to Makkah from distant places, spends a considerable part of the days in a year .travelling, he should offer full prayers

Issue 1914: A person whose profession for a part of the year is travelling, like a driver who hires out his automobile during winter or summer, should offer full prayers during those journeys, and the recommended precaution is that he should offer qasr .prayers, as well as full prayers

Issue \mmodel Issue \m

p: 30v

or ${\tt r}$ farsakh in the city, happens to travel on a journey consisting of ${\tt A}$ farsakh, he .should shorten his prayers

Issue NTTY: * If a person whose profession is travelling, stays in his home town for Ndays or more, with or without the original intention, he should offer full prayers during the first journey that he undertakes after ten days. The same rule will apply, when he .travels after ten days from a place which is not his home town

Issue 1777: * If a herdsman whose profession is travelling, stays at his home town or any other place for $1 \cdot$ days with or without any intention, he should, as a recommended precaution, perform both qasr and full prayers when he undertakes .his first journey after ten days

Issue ١٣٢۴: A person who tours different cities, and has not adopted a homeland for .himself, should offer full prayers

Issue ١٣٢٥: * If a person whose profession is not travelling, has to travel quite often to transport a commodity he owns, he will pray qasr, unless the travelling is so frequent .that he becomes known as a constant traveller

Issue Imp: If a person is not a professional traveller, and he has abandoned his homeland and wants to adopt another homeland, he should shorten his prayers while .he is travelling

The eighth condition *•

р: тал

is that the traveller reaches the limit of tarakhkhus, that is, at a point beyond which travelling begins. But if a person is not in his hometown, the rule of tarakhkhus will not .apply to him. Just as he travels from his place of residence, his prayers will be qasr

Issue <code>\mmmy: * The limit of tarakhkhus is a place where people of the city do not see the .traveller, and its sign is, when he does not see them .traveller, and its sign is, when he does not see them .traveller, and its sign is, when he does not see them .traveller, and its sign is, when he does not see them .traveller, and its sign is, when he does not see them .traveller, and its sign is, when he does not see them .traveller, and its sign is, when he does not see them .traveller, and its sign is, when he does not see them .traveller, and its sign is, when he does not see them .traveller, and its sign is, when he does not see them .traveller, and its sign is, when he does not see them .traveller, and .trave</code>

Issue ١٣٢٨: * A traveller who is returning to his hometown will continue praying qasr, till he enters the hometown. Similarly, a person who intends to stay for ten days at a .place, will offer qasr prayers, till he reaches that place

Issue Impa: If a city is situated at such a height, that the residents can be seen from a distance, or, if it is so low that if a person covers a little distance, he would not see them, a traveller from that city should offer qasr prayers applying that distance, which would make him unable to see them were he travelling on a flat land. And if the elevation or depression of the path varies abnormally, the traveller should take an .average mean into consideration

Issue \rrr.: If a person starts his journey from a place which is uninhabited, he should shorten his prayers when he reaches a place from which the residents, if they had .been there, would not have been seen

ship or on a train, starts praying full prayers before reaching the point of tarakhkhus, and if he reaches that point before having gone into the Ruku of the third Rak'at, he .should pray qasr

Issue <u>urrr</u>: * In the situation mentioned above, if he reaches the point of tarakhkhus .after the Ruku of the third Rak'at, he can abandon that prayer, and pray qasr

Issue <code>wrrr: * If a person was sure that he had reached the point of tarakhkhus, and accordingly started praying qasr, and then he realised that at the time of prayers, he had not reached that point, he should pray again. At that time when he realised this, if he has still not reached the point of tarakhkhus, he will pray full, and if he has already crossed the point, he will pray qasr. And if the time of prayer has lapsed, he will give .qadha</code>

Issue <code>wrrf: * If a person is gifted with an unusually sharp eyesight, enabling him to see from a distance where others may not be able to see, he will pray qasr from a point .from where a person with normal vision would not see the residents</code>

Issue ١٣٣٥: * If a person doubts whether or not he has reached the point of .tarakhkhus he should offer full prayers

Issue Imp: * A traveller who is passing through his hometown, if he makes a stopover there, he will pray full, otherwise, as an obligatory precaution, he will combine both, .full as well as qasr prayers

Issue

p: ٣۶.

Issue ITTA: * A place which a person adopts for his permanent living is his home, irrespective of whether he was born there, or whether it was the home of his parents, .or whether he himself selected it as his residence

Issue yrres: * If a person intends to stay for some time at a place which is not his original home town, and to later migrate to another place, then such a place will not .(be considered as his home (Watan

Issue \mmsscriptered A place which a person adopts for his residence is his hometown (watan) even if he has not made a specific intention to live there for ever. It is his watan, if the people there do not consider him a traveller, inspite of his sojourn at other place .where he may be putting up for ten or less days

Issue <u>wren</u>: If a person lives at two places, for example, he lives in one city for six months, and in another for another six months, both of them are his home(watan). And, if he adopts more than two places for his living, all

p: ٣%

.(of them are reckoned to be his home (watan

Issue <u>wrevence</u> Some Fuqaha have said that if a person owns a house at a place, and lives there continuously for six months, with the intention of living there, he should, as long as that house is owned by him, offer full prayers as and when he travels to that .place. But this verdict is not evidenced

Issue ۱۳۴۳: If a person reaches a place which was previously his home, but has since abandoned it, he should not offer full prayers there, even if he may not have adopted .(a new home (watan

Issue \mmssize: If a traveller intends to stay at a place continuously for ten days, or knows that he will be obliged to stay at a place for ten days, he should offer full prayers at .that place

Issue \mmaximum_a: If a traveller intends to stay at a place for ten days, it is not necessary that his intention should be to stay there during the first night or the eleventh night. And as soon as he determines that he will stay there from sunrise on the first day up to sunset of the tenth day, he should offer full prayers. Same will apply if, for example, .he intends staying there from noon of the first day up to noon of the eleventh day

Issue 1999: A person who intends to stay at a place for ten days, should offer full prayers if he wants to stay for ten days at that

place only. If he intends to spend, for example, ten days between Najaf and Kufa, or between Tehran and Shamiran, he should offer qasr prayers

Issue <u>https:</u> * If a traveller who wants to stay at a place for ten days, has determined at the very outset, that during the period of ten days, he will travel to surrounding places up to the limit of tarakhkhus or more, and if the period of his going and returning is so brief, that it cannot be considered as infringement of his intention of staying there for $1 \cdot$ days, he should offer full prayers. But if it is considered as an infringement, then he should pray qasr. For example, if he is away from that place for a day and a night, then that prolonged period will be breaking the intention, and he will pray qasr. But if he was away for, say, half a day, returning by the evening, it will not be considered as breaking the intention. Of course, if he travels frequently from that place, giving an .impression that he is visiting two or more places, then he will pray qasr

Issue Imph: A traveller, who is not determined to stay at a place for ten days, like, if his intention is that he will stay there for ten days if his friend arrives, or if he finds a good .house to stay in, he should offer qasr prayers

Issue \rrss: * If a traveller has decided to stay at a place for

ten days, but at the same time, considers it probable that he may have to leave earlier because of some hindrance, and if that suspicion is justifiable, he should offer .shortened prayers

Issue <code>\wavetare If a traveller knows, for example, that ten days or more remain before the month ends, and decides to stay at a place till the end of the month he should offer full prayers. But if he does not know how many days remain before the end of the month, and simply decides to stay till the end of the month, he should pray qasr, even if it later turns out to be ten or more days.</code>

Issue <code>wan:</code> If a traveller decides to stay at a place for ten days and abandons the idea before offering one Salat consisting of four Rak'ats, or becomes undecided, he should pray qasr. But, if he abandons the idea of staying there after having offered one Salat consisting of four Rak'ats, or wavers in his intention, he should offer full prayers as .long as he is at that place

Issue <code>imat: * If a person who has determined to stay at a place for ten days, keeps a fast and abandons the idea of staying there after Zuhr, if he has offered one Salat consisting of four Rak'ats, his fast on that day, and for as long as he is there, would be valid, and he should offer full prayers. And if he has not offered a Salat</code>

consisting of four Rak'ats, the fast kept by him on that day should be, as a precaution, continued and its qadha be given later. He will then pray qasr, and will not fast in the .remaining days

Issue <code>irar</code>: If a traveller who has decided to stay at a place for ten days, abandons the idea, but doubts before changing his intention to stay, whether or not he has offered .one Salat consisting of four Rak'ats, he should offer qasr prayers

Issue <code>war</code>: If a traveller starts prayers with the intention of qasr, and decides during the prayers that he would stay there for ten days or more, he should offer full prayers .consisting of four Rak'ats

Issue ١٣٥٥: * If a traveller who has decided to stay at a place for ten days, changes his mind during his first Salat consisting of four Rak'ats, he should finish his prayers with two Rak'ats if he has not started the third. And in the later days, he should continue with qasr. Similarly, if he has started the third Rak'at, but has not gone into Ruku, he should sit down, and complete the Salat in its shortened form. But if, he has gone into Ruku, he can forsake that Salat , and pray again as qasr. And for as long as he is there, .he should pray qasr

Issue ١٣٥٦: If a traveller who has decided to stay at a place for ten days, stays there for more than ten days, he

should offer full prayers as long as he does not start travelling, and it is not necessary . .that he should make a fresh intention for staying for further ten days

Issue <code>\ray: * A traveller who decides to stay at a place for ten days, should keep the obligatory fast; he may also keep Mustahab fast, and offer Nafila (Mustahab .everyday prayers) of Zuhr, Asr and Isha prayers</code>

Issue <code>\mbhack: ** If a traveller</code>, who has decided to stay at a place for ten days, if after offering a Salat of four Rak'ats (not qadha), or after staying for ten days even without having offered one set of full prayers, wishes to travel less than * farsakh away and to return, and to stay again at his first place for ten days or less, he should offer full prayers from the time he goes till he returns, and after his return. But if his return to the place of his stay is only for passing through, on a journey of eight farsakh or more, it will be necessary for him to offer qasr prayers at the time of going, returning, and .also at that place

Issue \rac{1}{2}: If a traveller who decides to stay at a place for ten days, after offering Salat (not qadha) of four Rak'ats, decides to go to another place less than A farsakh away, and to stay there for ten days, he should offer full prayers while going, and at the place where he intends to

stay. But, if the place where he wants to go is A farsakh away or more, he should shorten his prayers while going, and if he does not want to stay there for ten days, he .should shorten his prayers during the period he stays there also

Issue \mpsi: If a traveller who has decided to stay at a place for ten days, wishes, after offering Salat (not qadha) of four Rak'ats, to go to a place which is less than r farsakh away, and is undecided about returning to his first place, or is totally unmindful about it, or he wishes to return, but is uncertain about staying for ten days, or is totally unmindful of staying there for ten days, or travelling from there, he should from the .time of his going till returning, and after his return offer full prayers

Issue 1891: If a person decides to stay at a place for ten days, under the impression that his companions wish to stay there for ten days, and after offering Salat (not qadha) of four Rak'ats, he learns that they have made no such decision, he should offer full prayers as long as he is there, even if he himself gives up the idea of .remaining there

Issue \\mmsr: If a traveller stays at a place unexpectedly for thirty days, like, if he remained undecided throughout those thirty days, whether he should stay there or not, he should offer full prayers after thirty days, even it be for

.a short period

Issue <code>impr:</code> If a traveller intends to stay at a place for nine days or less, and if after spending nine days or less, he decides to extend his stay for further nine days or less, .till thirty days, he should offer full prayers on the thirty first day

Issue ١٣٦٤: An undecided traveller will offer full prayers after thirty days, if he stays for all thirty days at one place. If he stays for a part of that period at one place, and the .rest at another place, he should offer qasr prayers even after thirty days

Miscellaneous Rules

Issue 1896: * A traveller can offer full prayers in Masjidul Haram and Masjidul Nabi and Masjid of Kufa, and even in the entire cities of Makkah, Madina and Kufa. He can also offer full prayers in the Haram of Imam Husayn (A.S.), upto the distance of 10 .armlengths from the sacred tomb

Issue 1899: If a person who knows that he is a traveller, and should offer qasr prayers, intentionally offers full prayers at places other than the four mentioned above, his prayers are void. And the same rule applies, if he forgets that a traveller must offer qasr prayers, and prays full. However, if he prays full forgetting that a traveller should offer shortened prayers, and remembers after the time has lapsed, it is not necessary .for him to give the qadha

Issue 1897: * If a person who knows that he is a traveller, and should offer shortened prayers, offers full

р: ۳9л

prayers by mistake, and realises within the time for that Salat , he should pray again. And if he realises after the lapse of time, he should give qadha as a precaution

Issue 1890: If a traveller does not know that he should shorten his prayers, and if he .offers full prayers, his prayers are in order

Issue 10% is a traveller knew that he should offer shortened prayers, but did not know its details, like, if he did not know that shortened prayers should be offered when the distance of the journey is of \land farsakh, and if he offers full prayers, as an obligatory precaution, he should repeat the prayers if he comes to know the rule within the time of Salat , and if he does not do that, he will give its qadha. But if he learns of the rule after the time has lapsed, there is no qadha

Issue vrv_{\cdot} : If a traveller knows that he should offer shortened prayers, but offers full prayers under the impression that his journey is less than \land farsakh, when he learns that his journey has been of \land farsakh, he should repeat the prayers as qasr. And if he learns after the time for the prayers has lapsed, it is not necessary for him to offer .qadha

Issue ITVI: If a person forgets that he is a traveller and offers complete prayers, and if he remembers this within the time for prayers, he should pray qasr, and if he realises this

.after the time is over, it is not obligatory for him to offer qadha of that prayers

Issue <code>\vvv: * If a person who should offer complete prayers, offers qasr instead, his prayers are void in all circumstances; and as a precaution, this will apply even when ______. he ignorantly prays qasr, at a place where he stopped for <code>\.</code> days</code>

Issue \mmm: If a person begins a prayer of four Rak'ats, and remembers during prayers that he is a traveller, or realises that his journey is of ^ farsakh, if he has not gone into the Ruku of the third Rak'at, he should complete Salat with two Rak'ats. But if he has gone into the Ruku of the third Rak'at, his prayer is void. If he has at his disposal, time .even to offer one Rak'at, he should offer qasr prayers

Issue 1977: * If a traveller is not aware of some of the details regarding the prayers during travel, for example, if he does not know that if he goes on an outward journey of <code>f</code> farsakh, and a return journey of <code>f</code> farsakh, he should offer shortened prayers, and he engages in prayers with the intention of offering four Rak'ats, if he comes to know the rule before Ruku of the third Rak'at, he should complete the prayers with two Rak'ats. But if he learns of this rule during Ruku, his prayers as a precaution are void. And if he has time at his disposal, even to offer one Rak'at

.of prayers, he should offer qasr prayers

Issue ١٣٧٥: If a traveller who should offer complete prayers, ignorantly makes a niyyat for qasr and learns about the rule during Salat , he should complete the Salat with four Rak'ats, and the recommended precaution is that after the completion of the prayers, .he should offer a prayer of four Rak'ats once again

Issue *wwy*: If before the time of prayers lapses, a traveller who has not offered prayers reaches his hometown, or a place where he intends to stay for ten days, he should offer full prayers. And if a person who is not on a journey, does not offer prayers within its time, and then proceeds on a journey, he should offer the prayers . during his journey in shortened form

Issue <u>www</u>: If the Zuhr, Asr, or Isha prayers of a traveller, who should have offered qasr prayers, becomes qadha, he should perform its qadha as qasr, even if he gives qadha at his hometown or while he is not travelling. And if a non-traveller makes one of the above three prayers qadha, he should perform its qadha as full, even if he may .be travelling at the time he offers the qadha

Issue \muxic * It is Mustahab that a traveller should say thirty times after every qasr prayers: "Subhanallahi walhamdu lillahi wala ilaha illallahu wallahu Akbar". More emphasis is laid on this after Zuhr, Asr and Isha prayers. In fact, it is better that it is repeated sixty times after these

.three prayers

Qadha Prayers

Issue 1974: * A person who does not offer his daily prayers within time, should offer qadha prayers even if he slept, or was unconscious during the entire time prescribed for the prayers. Similarly, qadha must be given for all other obligatory prayers, if they are not offered within time, and as an obligatory precaution, this includes those Salat which one makes obligatory upon oneself by Nazr, to offer within a fixed period. But the prayers of Eid-ul-Fitr and Eid-ul-Adha have no qadha, and the ladies who have to leave out daily prayers, or any other obligatory prayers, due to Haidh or Nifas, do not .have to give any qadha for them

Issue <code>\racket</code>. If a person realises after the time for the prayers has lapsed, that the .prayers which he offered in time was void, he should perform its qadha prayers

Issue 1970: A person having qadha prayers on him, should not be careless about .offering them, although it is not obligatory for him to offer it immediately

.Issue \range. Issue \range. A person who has qadha prayers on him, can offer Mustahab prayers

Issue Imar: If a person suspects that he might have qadha on him, or that the prayers offered by him were not valid, it is Mustahab that, as a measure of precaution, he .should offer their qadha

Issue <u>way</u>: It is not necessary to maintain sequential order in the offering of qadha, except in the case of prayers for which order has been prescribed, like, Zuhr and Asr prayers or

Maghrib and Isha prayers of the same day. However, it is better to maintain order in .other qadha prayers also

Issue <code>\YFAD:</code> If a person wishes to offer some qadha prayers for other than the daily prayer, like Salat al-Ayaat, or, for example, if he wishes to offer one daily prayer and a .few other prayers, it is not necessary to maintain order in offering them

Issue YRAP: If a person forgets the sequential order of the prayers which he has not offered, it is better that he should offer them in such a way, that he would be sure that he has offered them in the order in which they lapsed. For example, if it is obligatory for him to offer one qadha prayer of Zuhr and one of Maghrib, and he does not know which of them lapsed first he should first offer one qadha for Maghrib and thereafter one Zuhr prayer, and then one Maghrib once again, or he should offer one Zuhr prayer and then one Maghrib prayer, and then one Zuhr prayer once again, so that he .is sure that the qadha prayers which lapsed first has been offered first

Issue YMAY: If Zuhr prayers of one day and Asr prayers of another day, or two Zuhr prayers or two Asr prayers of a person becomes qadha, and if he does not know which of them lapsed first, it will be sufficient if he offers two prayers of four Rak'ats each, with the niyyat that the first

p: דעד

is the qadha prayer of the first day, and the second is the qadha prayer of the second .day

Issue YRAA: If one Zuhr prayer and one Isha prayer, or one Asr prayer and one Isha prayer of a person become qadha, and he does not know which of them lapsed first, it is better that he should perform their qadha in a way that would ensure that he has maintained the order. For example, if one Zuhr prayer and one Isha prayer have lapsed, and he does not know which of them lapsed first, he should first offer one Zuhr prayer, followed by one Isha prayer, and then one Zuhr prayer once again, or he should first offer one Isha prayer, and thereafter one Zuhr prayer, and then one Isha prayer once again.

Issue 1974: If a person knows that he has not offered a prayer consisting of four Rak'ats, but does not know whether it is Zuhr or Isha, it will be sufficient to offer a four Rak'at prayer with the niyyat of offering qadha prayer for the Salat not offered. And .as far as reciting loudly or silently, he will have an option

Issue ۱۳۹۰: If five prayers of a person have lapsed one after another, and he does not know which of them was first, he should offer nine prayers in order. For example, he commences with Fajr prayer and after having offered Zuhr, Asr, Maghrib and Isha prayers, he should offer again Fajr, Zuhr, Asr and Maghrib

.prayers. This way he will ensure the requisite order

Issue 1991: If a person knows that one prayer on each day has lapsed, but does not know its order, it is better that he should offer daily prayers of five days; and if his six prayers of six days have lapsed, he should offer six days' daily prayers. Thus for every qadha prayer of an additional day, he should offer an additional day's prayers, so that he may become sure that he has offered the prayers in the same order in which they had become qadha. For example, if he has not offered seven prayers of seven days, .he should perform qadha prayers of seven days

Issue Irar: If a person has a number of Fajr or Zuhr prayers qadha on him, and he does not know their exact number, or has forgotten, for example, if he does not know whether they were three, four or five prayers, it will be sufficient if he offers the smaller number. However, it is better that he should offer enough qadha to ensure, that he has offered all of them. For example, if he has forgotten how many Fajr prayers of his have become qadha and is certain that they were not more than ten, he .should, as a measure of precaution, offer ten Fajr prayers

Issue <code>\mathbf{issue image: * If a person has only one qadha prayer of previous days, it is better that he should offer it first, and then start offering prayers of that the start offering prayers of that he should offer it first, and then start offering prayers of that the start offering prayers of the start offering prayer</code>

day, if the time of Fadhilat is not lost. And if he has no pending qadha of previous days, but has one or more of the same day, it is better that he should offer qadha prayers of that day before offering the present obligatory prayers, provided that, in so doing, the .time of Fadhilat is not lost

Issue \mathbf{MAF: ** If a person remembers during the prayers that one or more prayers of that same day have become qadha, or that he has to offer only one qadha prayer of the previous days, he should convert his niyyat to qadha prayers, provided that (a) time allows, (b) converting the niyyat is possible, (c) and the time of Fadhilat is not lost. For example, if he remembers before Ruku of the third Rak'at in Zuhr that his Fajr prayers was qadha, and if the time for Zuhr is not limited, he should convert his niyyat to Fajr prayer, and complete it with two Rak'ats, and then offer Zuhr prayer. But, if the time is limited, or if he cannot convert his niyyat to qadha like, when he remembers in Ruku of the third Rak'at of Zuhr, that he has not offered the Fajr prayers, and by converting the niyyat to Fajr prayers, one Ruku which is a Rukn will increase, he .should not change his niyyat to the qadha Fajr prayer

Issue אושיא: If a person is required to offer a number of qadha prayers of previous days, together with one or

more prayers of that very day, and if he does not have time to offer qadha of all of them, or does not wish to offer qadha of all of them on that day, it is Mustahab to offer the qadha of that day before offering ada (the same day's) prayers, and it is better that after offering previous qadha, he should once again give qadha of that day, .which he had offered earlier

Issue ١٣٩٦: As long as a person is alive, no other person can offer his qadha on his .behalf, even if he himself is unable to offer them

Issue <u>wav</u>: Qadha prayers can be offered in congregation, irrespective of whether the prayers of the Imam are ada or qadha. And it is not necessary that both of them should be offering the same prayers; there is no harm if a person offers qadha Fajr .prayers with the Zuhr prayer or Asr prayers of the Imam

Issue Imax: It is recommended that a discerning child, one who can distinguish between good and evil, is made to form the habit of praying regularly, and to perform other acts of worship. In fact, it is Mustahab that he is encouraged to offer qadha .prayers

Qadha Prayers of a Father is Obligatory on the Eldest Son

Issue ١٣٩٩: If a person did not offer some of his obligatory prayers, and did not care to give qadha, in spite of being able to do so, after his death, it is upon his eldest son, as an obligatory precaution to perform those qadha, provided that the father

did not leave them as a deliberate act of transgression. If the son cannot do so, he may hire someone to perform them. The qadha prayers of his mother is not .obligatory upon him, though it is better if he performs them

Issue 1900: If the eldest son doubts whether or not his father had any qadha on him, .he is under no obligation

Issue 1901: If the eldest son knows that his father had a certain number of qadha prayers on him, but he is in doubt whether his father offered them or not, he should .offer them, as an obligatory precaution

Issue 14.1: If it is not known as to who is the eldest son of a person, it is not obligatory on anyone of the sons to offer their father's qadha prayers. However, the Mustahab precaution is that they should divide his qadha between them, or should draw lots for .offering them

Issue <code>\formalformathing issue <code>\formalformathing issue is the issu</code></code>

Issue 14.4: If the eldest son wishes to offer the qadha prayers of his mother, then in the matter of loud or silent recitations in Salat , he will follow the rules which apply to him. So, he should offer the qadha prayers of his mother for Fajr, Maghrib and Isha .prayers loudly

,Issue ١٣٠٥: If a person has to offer his own qadha prayers

and he also wishes to offer the qadha prayers of his parents, whichever he offers first .will be in order

Issue 19.9: * If the eldest son was minor, or insane at the time of his father's death, it will not be obligatory upon him to offer qadha of his father when he attains puberty or .becomes sane

Issue *YF.V*: If the eldest son of a person dies before offering the qadha prayers of his .father, it will not be obligatory on the second son

Congregational Prayers

Issue 14.A: It is Mustahab that obligatory prayers, especially the daily prayers, are performed in congregation, and more emphasis has been laid on congregational prayers for Fajr, Maghrib and Isha, and also for those who live in the neighbourhood .of a mosque, and are able to hear its Adhan

Issue 19.9: It has been reported in authentic traditions, that the congregational .prayers are twenty five times better than the prayers offered alone

Issue 1910: It is not permissible to absent oneself from the congregational prayers unduly, and it is not proper to abandon congregational prayers without a justifiable .excuse

Issue 1611: * It is Mustahab to defer prayers with an intention to participate in congregational prayers, because a short congregational prayer is better than a prolonged prayer offered alone. It is also better than the individual prayer offered at its prime time. But it is not known whether a congregational prayer offered after the Fadhilat time could be better than the prayer offered alone, within the time of .Fadhilat

Issue ۱۴۱۲: When

congregational prayers are being offered, it is Mustahab for a person, who has already offered his prayers alone, to repeat the prayers in congregation. And if he learns later that his first prayer was void, the second prayer will suffice

Issue 1917: * If the Imam (leader) or the Ma'mum (follower) wishes to join a congregation prayer again, after having already prayed in congregation once, there is no objection if it is done with the niyyat of Raja', since its being Mustahab is not .established

Issue 1919: If a person is so obsessed with doubts and anxiety during prayers, that it leads to its invalidity, and if he finds peace only in congregational prayers, he must .offer prayers in congregation

Issue 1616: * If a father or a mother orders his/her son to offer prayers in congregation, as a recommended precaution, he should obey. And if this order is based on parental love, and if disobedience would cause injury to their feelings, it is .haraam for the son to disobey, even if it does not incur the parental wrath

Issue 1619: * Mustahab prayers as a precaution cannot be offered in congregation in any situation, except Istisqa prayers (invoked for the rain) or prayers which were obligatory at one time, but became Mustahab later, like, Eid ul Fitr and Eid ul Azha prayers, which are obligatory during the presence of Ma'soom Imam (A.S.) and are .Mustahab during his occultation

Issue YEAN: When an Imam is leading a congregation for the daily prayers, one can follow

.him for any of the daily prayers

Issue 141A: * If Imam of the congregation is offering his own qadha, or on behalf of another person whose qadha is certain, he can be followed. However, if he is offering the qadha, his own or on behalf of the other, as a precaution, it is not permissible to follow him, unless the prayers being offered by the follower is also based on a precaution similar to that of Imam. However, it is not necessary that the follower may .not have another reason for precaution

Issue YFY:: * For the validity of congregation, it is a condition that there should be no obstruction between the Imam and the follower, nor between one follower and the other follower, who is a link between him and the Imam. An obstruction means something which separates them, regardless of whether it prevents seeing each other, like in the case of a curtain, or a wall, or does not prevent, like in the case of a glass wall. Therefore, if there is an obstruction, at any time of the prayers, between Imam and the follower or between the followers themselves, thus breaking the link, congregation will be void. But women are exempted from this rule, as will be .explained in due course

Issue <code>\FTN</code>: If the persons standing at the end of the first row, cannot

see the Imam because the line is very long, they can still follow him; similarly if the following rows are very long, and persons standing at the far end cannot see the line .before, they can follow the congregation

Issue 1997: If the rows of the congregation extend to the gate of the mosque, the prayers of a person standing in front of the gate behind the line will be in order, and the prayers of those followers who stand behind him will also be valid. In fact, the prayers of those who are standing on either sides, and are linked with the .congregation by means of another follower, will also be in order

Issue ۱۴۲۳: If a person who is standing behind a pillar is not linked with the Imam by .another follower from either side, he cannot follow the Imam

Issue <code>\FTF: *</code> The place where Imam stands should not be higher than the place of the follower, unless the height is negligible. And, if the ground has a slope, the Imam should stand at the higher end. But if the slope is so small that people ordinarily .consider the ground as flat, there will be no objection

Issue 1996: In the congregational prayers, there is no objection if the place where followers stand is higher than that of the Imam. But if it is so high, that it cannot be .considered that they have assembled together, then the congregation is not in order

Issue ١٣٢۶: * If a discerning child, one who

is able to distinguish good from evil, stands between two persons in one line, thus causing a distance, their prayers in congregation will be valid as long as they do not .have knowledge about that child's Salat having become void

Issue YFTY: If after the takbir of the Imam, the persons in the front row are ready for prayers and are about to say takbir, a person standing in the back row can say takbir. However, the recommended precaution is that he should wait, till the takbir of the .front row has been pronounced

Issue 1997A: If a person knows that the prayers of one of the rows in front is void, he cannot follow the Imam in the back rows, but if he does not know whether the .prayers of those persons are in order or not, he may follow

Issue ۱۴۲۹: If a person knows that the prayers of the Imam is void – like, if he knows that the Imam is without Wudhu, though the Imam himself may not be mindful of the .fact, he cannot follow that Imam

Issue <code>\frecker.ket</code> If the follower learns after the prayers, that the Imam was not a just person ('Adil), or was a disbeliever, or his Salat was void for any other reason, like, .having no Wudhu, his own Salat will be valid

Issue <code>\FT\: * If a person doubts during Salat whether he has followed the Imam or not, he will rely upon the signs which satisfactorily lead him signs whether he has followed the Imam or not, he will rely upon the signs which satisfactorily lead him satisfactorily lead</code>

to believing that he has been following. For example, if he finds himself listening silently to the Qir'at of Imam, he should complete the prayers with the congregation. But if he is in a situation where no such decision can be made, he should complete his ...(prayers as one offered individually (i.e.Furada

Issue YFTY: * If a person decides to separate himself during congregational Salat into the niyyat of Furada without any excuse, his congregational prayers will be incorrect, but his Salat will be valid. Except when he has not acted according to the rules related to Furada prayers, or if he has committed an act which invalidates Furada prayers, like having performed an extra Ruku. In fact, in certain situation, his prayers will be valid even if he has not followed the rules of Furada. For example, if he did not have the intention from the beginning to separate himself, and therefore did not recite .Qira't, and decided in Ruku, his prayer will be valid when converted to Furada

Issue <code>\FFFF: *</code> If the follower makes an intention of Furada after the Imam has recited Surah al-Hamd and the other Surah, because of some good excuse, it will not be necessary for him to recite Surah al-Hamd and the other Surah. But if he makes the intention of Furada before Imam has completed Surah al-Hamd and the other Surah, .it will be necessary for him to recite the part recited by the Imam

Issue ۱۴۳۴: * If a person makes

the intention of Furada during the congregation prayers, he cannot revert back to congregational prayers again. But, if he is undecided whether he should make the intention of Furada or not, and eventually decides to end the prayers with congregation, his prayers with the congregation will be in order

Issue <code>vera:</code> If a person doubts whether he had made an intention of Furada during the .congregational prayers, he should consider that he had not made the intention

Issue ۱۴۳۶: * If a person joins the Imam at the time of Ruku, and participates in Ruku of the Imam, his prayer is in order, even if the Zikr by the Imam may have come to an end. It will be treated as one Rak'at. However, if he goes to Ruku and misses Imam's .Ruku, he can complete his prayers as Furada

Issue <code>\FFV: * If a person joins the Imam when he is in Ruku, and as he bows, he doubts whether or not he reached the Ruku of the Imam, his congregational prayer will be valid if that doubt occurs after the Ruku was over. Otherwise, he can complete his <code>.prayers with the niyyat of Furada</code></code>

Issue <code>\FFFA: * If a person joins the Imam when he is in Ruku, but before he bows to Ruku, the Imam raises his head from his Ruku, that person has a choice either to complete his prayers as Furada, or to continue with the Imam upto Sajdah, with the niyyat of Qurbat. Then when he stands, he</code>

р: ۳ла

can do takbir other than Takbiratul Ihram, as a general Zikr, and continue with the .congregation

Issue YFTA: If a person joins the Imam from the beginning of the prayers or during the time of Surah al-Hamd and the other Surah, and if it so happens that, before he goes .into Ruku, Imam raises his head from Ruku, his prayers will be in order

Issue 1991: * The followers should not stand in front of the Imam, and, as an obligatory precaution, when the followers are many, they should not stand in line with Imam. But .if there is only one male follower, he may stand in line with Imam

Issue 1999: If the Imam is a male and the follower is a female, and if there is a curtain or something similar between that woman and the Imam, or between that woman and another male follower, and the woman is linked to the Imam through that male, .there is no harm in it

Issue ۱۴۴۳: If

р: ۳ля

after the commencement of the prayers, a curtain or something similar intervenes between the follower and the Imam, or between one follower and the other, through whom the follower is linked to the Imam, the congregation will be invalidated, and it .will be necessary for the follower to act according to Furada obligation

Issue <code>\YFFF: *</code> As an obligatory precaution, the distance between the place where the follower performs Sajdah, and where the Imam stands, should not be more than a foot, and the same rule applies to a person who is linked with the Imam through another follower standing in front. And the recommended precaution is that the .distance between the rows should be just enough to allow a person to do Sajdah

Issue ۱۴۴۵: * If a follower is linked to the Imam by means of a person, on his either side, and is not linked to the Imam in front, the obligatory precaution is that he should ... not be at a distance of more than a foot from his companions on either side

Issue 1999: If during the prayers, a distance of one foot occurs between the follower and the Imam, or between the follower and the person through whom he is linked to .the Imam, he (the follower) will be isolated and can, therefore, continue as Furada

Issue 1999: * If the prayers of all the persons who are in the front row comes to an end, and if they do not resume congregational prayers, the congregational prayers of the

person in the back rows will be void. In fact, even if they resume, the validity of .congregational prayers of the people in the back rows is questionable

Issue <code>\YFFA: * If a person joins the Imam in the second Rak'at, it is not necessary for him to recite Surah al-Hamd and Surah, but he may recite qunut and tashahhud with the Imam, and the precaution is that, at the time of reciting tashahhud, he should keep the fingers of his hands and the inner part of his feet on the ground and raise his knees. And after the tashahhud, he should stand up with the Imam and should recite Surah al-Hamd and Surah. And if he does not have time for the other Surah, he should complete Surah al-Hamd, and join the Imam in Ruku, and if he cannot join the Imam in Ruku, he can discontinue Sura al-Hamd and join. But in this case, the recommended .precaution is that he should complete his prayers as Furada</code>

Issue \FFA: If a person joins the Imam when he is in the second Rak'at of the Salat having four Rak'ats, he should sit after the two Sajdah in the second Rak'at, which will be the third of the Imam, and recite Wajib parts of tashahhud, and should then stand up. And if he does not have time to recite the Tasbihat Arba'ah thrice, he should recite .it once, and then join the Imam in Ruku

Issue ۱۴۵۰: If Imam is in the third

or fourth Rak'at, and one knows that if he joins him and recite Surah al-Hamd he will not be able to reach him in Ruku, as an obligatory precaution, he should wait till Imam .goes to Ruku and then join

Issue 1461: * If a person joins the Imam when he is in the state of qiyam of third or fourth Rak'at, he should recite Surah al–Hamd and the other Surah, and if he does not have time for the other Surah, he should complete Surah al–Hamd and join the Imam in Ruku. But if he has no time even for Surah al–Hamd, he may leave it incomplete and join Imam in Ruku. But in this case, the recommended precaution is that he should .change to Furada

Issue <code>\farscolumbear</code>

Issue <code>\fare if a person</code> is satisfied that if he commences a Surah or completes it, he will be able to join the Imam in his Ruku, provided that the Surah does not take very long, it is better for him to commence the Surah or to complete it, if he has already started. But if the Surah will take too long, till no semblance of congregation exists, he

р: ۳л۹

.should not commence it, and if he has commenced it, he should not complete it

Issue ۱۴۵۴: * If a person is sure that if he recites the other Surah, he will be able to join the Imam in Ruku, and then if he recites the Surah and misses the Imam in Ruku, his .congregational prayers are in order

Issue 1466: If Imam is standing, and the follower does not know in which Rak'at he is, he can join him, but he should recite Surah al–Hamd and the other Surah with the niyyat of Qurbat though he may come to know later that the Imam was in the first or .second Rak'at

Issue 1469: * If a person does not recite Surah al-Hamd and Surah, under the impression that the Imam is in the first or second Rak'at, and realises after Ruku that he was in the third or fourth, his prayers are in order. However, if he realises this before Ruku, he should recite Surah al-Hamd and the other Surah, and if he does not .have sufficient time for this, he should act according to rule no. 1461

.to complete them

Issue 146A: If a congregational prayer begins while a person is offering a Mustahab prayers, and if he is not sure that if he completes his Mustahab prayers, he will be able to join the congregational prayers, it is Mustahab to abandon the Mustahab prayers, and join the congregational prayers. In fact, if he is not certain that he will be able to .join the first Rak'at, he should follow this rule

Issue 1404: If a congregational prayer begins while a person is offering a prayer of three or four Rak'ats, and if he has not gone into Ruku of the third Rak'at, and is not sure whether upon completion, he will be able to join the congregational prayers, it is Mustahab to end the prayers with the niyyat of Mustahab prayers of two Raka'ts, and join the congregational prayers

Issue 1890: If the prayers of the Imam comes to an end, but the follower is still reciting tashahhud or the first Salam, it is not necessary for him to make the intention of . Furada

Issue 1491: * If a person is behind the Imam by one Rak'at, it is better that when the Imam is reciting tashahhud of the last Rak'at, he (the follower) should place the fingers of his hands and the inner part of his feet on the ground, and raise his knees, and wait till the Imam says Salam of the prayers and then stand up. And if he makes ,niyyat of Furada at that very moment

Qualification of an Imam of Congregational Prayers

:Issue 1497: * The Imam of the congregational prayers should be

- (Adult (Baligh
 - Sane •
- Ithna 'Ashari Shi'ah
 - Adil' •
 - Of legitimate birth •
- Being able to offer the prayers correctly •

Furthermore, if the follower is a male, the Imam also should be a male. To follow a .boy of ten years of age is a matter of Ishkal

Issue ۱۴۶۳: If a person who once considered an Imam to be 'Adil, doubts whether he .continues to be 'Adil, he can follow him

Issue 1494: A person who offers prayers standing, cannot follow a person who offers his prayers while sitting or lying, and a person who offers his prayers while sitting, .cannot follow a person who offers his prayers while lying

Issue 1896: A person who offers prayers sitting, can follow another person who offers his prayers while sitting. But if a person offers prayers while lying, for him to follow a .person who offers prayers in sitting or lying position is a matter of Ishkal

Issue 1499: If Imam, because of some justified excuse, leads the prayers in a najis .dress, or with tayammum, or jabira Wudhu, it is permissible to follow him

Issue 1497: If Imam is suffering from incontinence, whereby he cannot control his urine or excretion, it is permissible to follow him. Moreover, a woman, who is not

.mustahaza can follow a woman who is mustahaza

Issue 149A: * It is better that a person who suffers from blotches or leprosy does not lead the congregational prayers, and, on the

basis of obligatory precaution, a person who has been subjected to Islamic .punishment should not be followed

Rules of Congregational Prayers

Issue 1494: When a follower makes his niyyat, it is necessary for him to specify the Imam. But, it is not necessary for him to know his name. If he makes niyyat that he is .following the Imam of the present congregation, his prayer is in order

Issue 1997: It is necessary for the follower to recite all the things of the prayers himself, except Surah al-Hamd and the other Surah. However, if his first or second Rak'at coincides with third or fourth Rak'at of the Imam, he should recite Surah al-.Hamd and Surah

Issue YFVI: If the follower hears Surah al–Hamd and Surah of Imam in the first and second Rak'at of the Fajr, Maghrib and Isha prayers, he should not recite them, even if he may not be able to distinguish the words. And if he does not hear the voice of the Imam, it is Mustahab that he should recite Surah al–Hamd and Surah silently. But if he .recites them loudly by mistake, there is no harm

Issue NEVT: * If the follower hears some words of Surah al-Hamd and the other Surah .recited by Imam, he may recite as much as he cannot hear

Issue <code>\fvr:</code> If the follower recites Surah al-Hamd and the other Surah by mistake, or recites Surah al-Hamd and Surah thinking that the voice he heard was not the voice of Imam, and if he later realises that it was

.the voice of Imam, his prayers are in order

Issue 1979: If a follower doubts whether he is hearing the voice of Imam, or if he does not know whether the voice he hears is that of Imam or someone else, he can recite .Surah al-Hamd and the other Surah

Issue 1970: *The follower should not recite Surah al-Hamd and Surah in the first and second Rak'ats of Zuhr and Asr prayers and it is Mustahab that instead of them he .should recite Zikr

Issue 1997: The follower should not say Takbiratul ehram before the Imam. As an obligatory precaution, he should not say the takbir until the takbir of the Imam is .completed

Issue YFYY: * If the follower says the Salam by mistake, before the Imam does it, his prayer is in order, and it is not necessary that he should say Salam again along with the Imam. And even if he says Salam before the Imam intentionally, there is no .objection

Issue YFVA: * If a follower recites other parts of prayers other than Takbiratul ehram before the Imam, there is no objection. But, if he hears them being recited by the Imam, or if he knows when Imam is going to recite them, the recommended .precaution is that he should not recite them before the Imam

Issue 1474: It is necessary for the follower that, besides that which is recited in the prayers, he should perform all acts like Ruku and Sajdah with the Imam or a little after him, and if

Issue 16A1: * If a follower raises his head by mistake, and sees that the Imam is in Sajdah, as a precaution, he should return to Sajdah, and if it happens in both the .Sajdah, the prayers will not be void, although a Rukn has been added

Issue <code>\FAT: * If a person raises his head from Sajdah before the Imam by mistake, and as he returns to Sajdah he realises that the Imam has already raised his head, his prayer is in order. But, if it happens in both the Sajdah, as a precaution, his prayer is .void</code>

Issue ١٣٨٣: If a follower raises his head from Ruku or Sajdah before Imam by mistake, and does not return to Ruku or Sajdah forgetfully, or thinking that he will not reach .the Imam, his congregational prayer is in order

Issue 14A4: If a follower raises his head from Sajdah and

sees that the Imam is still in Sajdah, he joins the Imam in Sajdah thinking that it is Imam's first, and later realises that it was actually Imam's second, the follower should consider his own Sajdah also as second. But if he goes into Sajdah thinking that it is the second Sajdah of Imam, and later learns that it was Imam's first, he should join Imam in that Sajdah, and also in the subsequent one. In both the cases, however, it is .better that he prays again, after completing the congregational prayers

Issue 14AD: If a follower goes to Ruku before the Imam by mistake, and realises that if he raises his head, he may reach some part of the Qir'at (surah) of the Imam, and if he does so, then goes to Ruku again with the Imam, his prayers are in order. And if he .does not return intentionally, his prayers are void

Issue 14A9: If a follower goes to Ruku before Imam by mistake, and realises that if he returns to the state of Qiyam, he will not reach any part of the Qir'at of Imam, if he raises his head just for the sake of offering prayers with the Imam, and then goes to Ruku again with Imam, his congregational prayers are in order. Also, if he does not return (to the state of Qiyam) intentionally, his prayers will be in order, and will .become Furada

Issue NEAV: If a follower goes to Sajdah before the Imam by mistake, and

if he raises his head with the intention of joining Imam, and doing Sajdah with the Imam, his congregational prayers are in order. And if he does not return intentionally, .his prayers are in order, but it will turn into Furada

Issue 14AA: If Imam mistakenly recites qunut in a Rak'at which does not have qunut, or recites tashahhud in a Rak'at which does not have tashahhud, the follower should not recite qunut or tashahhud. But, he cannot go to Ruku before the Imam or rise before the Imam rises. In fact, he should wait till the qunut or tashahhud of Imam ends, and .offer the remaining prayers with him

Guidelines for Imam and the Follower

Issue YFAA: * If there is only one male follower, it is Mustahab that he stands at the right hand side of Imam, and if there is only one female follower, she will stand in the same direction, but slightly behind so that when she goes to Sajdah, her head is in line with Imam's knees. If there is one male, and one or more females in the congregation, the male will position himself to the right of Imam, and the females will all stand behind Imam. When there are many men and one or many women in the congregation, men will stand behind Imam, and women will stand behind the male .followers

Issue 1990: If Imam and the followers are both women, the obligatory precaution is that all of them should stand in a line, and the Imam should not stand in

.front of others

Issue 1991: It is Mustahab that the Imam positions himself in the middle of the line, and .the learned and pious persons occupy the first row

Issue \FAT: It is Mustahab that the rows of the congregation are properly arranged, and that there be no gap between the persons standing in one row; all standing .shoulder to shoulder

Issue ١٣٩٣: It is Mustahab that after the Qadqa matis salah' has been pronounced, the .followers should rise

Issue ۱۴۹۴: It is Mustahab that the Imam of the congregation should take into account the condition of those followers who may be infirm or weaker, and should not prolong qunut, Ruku and Sajdah, except when he knows that the people following him are so .inclined

Issue 1996: It is Mustahab that while reciting Surah al–Hamd and the other Surah, and the Zikr loudly, the Imam of the congregation makes his voice audible. But care must .be taken to see that the voice is not abnormally loud

Issue 1449: If Imam realises in Ruku, that a person who has just arrived wants to join him, it is Mustahab that he prolongs the Ruku twice over. He should then stand up, .even if he may realise that another person has also arrived to join

Things which are Makrooh in Congregational Prayers

Issue ۱۴۹۷: If there is vacant space in the rows of the congregation, it is Makrooh for a .person to stand alone

Issue 1490: It is Makrooh for the follower to recite the Zikr in the prayers in such a way .that Imam hears them

Issue 1444

It is Makrooh for a traveller, who offers Zuhr, Asr and Isha prayers in shortened form (two Rak'ats), to follow a person who is not a traveller. And it is Makrooh for a person ...who is not a traveller to follow a traveller in those prayers

Salat al–Ayaat

point

Issue 10...: * Salat al-Ayaat whose methods will be explained later, becomes :obligatory due the following four things

- Solar Eclipse •
- Lunar Eclipse •

The prayer becomes Wajib even if the moon or the sun are partially eclipsed, and .even if they do not engender any fear

.Earthquake, as an obligatory precaution, even if no one is frightened •

Thunder and lightning, red and black cyclone and other similar celestial phenomena, • which frightens most of the people; similarly for the terrestrial events like receding sea water, or falling mountains which engender fear in these circumstances, as per .recommended precaution, Salat al-Ayaat be offered

Issue 10.1: If several events which make Salat al-Ayaat obligatory occur together, one should offer Salat al-Ayaat for each of them. For example, if solar eclipse as well as an earthquake take place, one should offer separate Salat al-Ayaat for each of these .two occurrences

Issue <code>id+T:</code> If a number of qadha Salat al-Ayaat is obligatory on a person, irrespective of whether they have become obligatory due to one and the same thing, like, solar eclipse occurring three times, or due to different events like solar eclipse, lunar eclipse and earthquake, it is not necessary for him while offering the qadha prayers

.to specify the event for which he is offering the prayer

Issue ۱۵۰۳: Offering of Salat al-Ayaat is obligatory for the residents of only that town in .which the event takes place. It is not obligatory for the people of other towns

Issue <code>la.f: * The time of Salat al-Ayaat sets in as the eclipse starts, and remains till the eclipse is over. It is better, however, not to delay till the reversal of eclipse commences, though completion of Salat al-Ayaat may coincide with the time of .reversal</code>

Issue ۱۵۰۵: If a person delays offering of Salat al-Ayaat till the sun or the moon starts coming out of eclipse, the niyyat of Ada (i.e. praying within time) will be in order, but if .he offers the prayers after the eclipse is over, he should make a niyyat of qadha

Issue <code>\b.f:*</code> If the duration of solar or lunar eclipse allows time for one or less Rak'at, Salat al-Ayaat can be offered with the niyyat of Ada. Similarly, if a person has enough duration of eclipse at his disposal, but he delays till the time to offer one Rak'at .(remains before the eclipse is over, he will pray with the niyyat of Ada (i.e. within time

Issue <code>id+v: *</code> When earthquake, thunder lightning and other similar events take place, a person should offer Salat al-Ayaat immediately, not allowing undue delay. But if these occurrences continue for a protracted time, praying immediately is not obligatory. If one delays when one should

not, then, as per recommended precaution, Salat al-Ayaat should be offered without .the niyyat of ada or qadha

Issue YarA: If a person did not know about the sun or the moon eclipse, and came to know after the eclipse was over, he should give its qadha if it was a total eclipse. And if .he comes to know that the eclipse was partial, qadha will not be obligatory

Issue NaME: * If certain people say that the sun or the moon has been eclipsed, but a person hearing that is not satisfied with what they say, and consequently does not offer Salat al-Ayaat, if it transpires later that what they said was true, the person should offer Salat al-Ayaat if it was a total eclipse. And if it was a partial eclipse, it is not obligatory upon him to offer Salat al-Ayaat. The same rule applies if two persons who he does not consider Adil, say that the sun or the moon has been eclipsed and it ..."transpires later that they are Adil

Issue NoNE: * If a person is satisfied with the statement of persons who know the time of solar or lunar eclipse according to scientific calculation, he should pray Salat al-Ayaat. Also, if they inform him that the sun or moon will be eclipsed at a particular time, and give him the duration of the eclipse, he should accept their words and act .accordingly, provided he is fully satisfied with them

Issue white If a

person realises that Salat al-Ayaat offered by him was void, he should offer it again. And if the time has passed, he should offer its qadha.

Issue whit: If Salat al-Ayaat becomes obligatory on a person at the time of daily prayers, and if he has enough time at his disposal for both, he can offer any of them first. If the time for one of them is short, he should offer that prayers first, and if the .time for both of them is short, he should offer the daily prayers first

Issue <code>iair</code>: If a person realises during the daily prayers that the time for Salat al-Ayaat is short, and if the time for daily prayers is also short, he should complete the daily prayers and then offer Salat al-Ayaat. But if the time for daily prayers is not short, he should break that prayers and first offer Salat al-Ayaat and then offer the daily prayers.

Issue while offering Salat al-Ayaat, that the time for daily prayers is short, he should leave Salat al-Ayaat and start offering the daily prayers. After completing the daily prayers, and before performing any act which invalidates . .the prayers, he should start Salat al-Ayaat from where he left

Issue ۱۵۱۵: * If solar or lunar eclipse, thunder, lightning or any other similar events take place when a woman is in her menses or nifas, it will not be obligatory for her to offer Salat

p: ۴.۲

Method of Offering Salat al-Ayaat

Issue 1619: Salat al-Ayaat consists of two Rak'ats, and there are five Ruku in each. Its method is as follows: After making niyyat of offering the prayers, one should say takbir (Allahu Akbar) and recite Surah al-Hamd and the other Surah, and then perform the Ruku. Thereafter, he should stand and recite Surah al-Hamd and a Surah and then perform another Ruku. He should repeat this action five times, and, when he stands after the fifth Ruku, he should perform two Sajdah, and then stand up to perform the second Rak'at in the same manner as he has done in the first. Then he .should recite tashahhud and Salam

:Issue valv: * Salat al-Ayaat can also be offered in the following manner

After making niyyat to offer Salat al-Ayaat, a person is allowed to say takbir and recite Surah al-Hamd and then divide the verses of the other Surah into five parts, and .recite one verse or more or less, and thereafter perform the Ruku

He should then stand up and recite another part of the Surah (without reciting Surah al-Hamd) and then perform another Ruku. He should repeat this action, and finish .that Surah before performing the fifth Ruku

For example, he may say: Bismillahir Rahmanir Rahim Qul a-ao thu bi rabil falaq, and perform the Ruku. He should then stand up and say, Min sharri ma khalaq, and .perform another Ruku

He should then stand up and say, Wa min sharri ghaassiqin e-tha

waqab, and perform the third Ruku. Thereafter he should stand up again and say, Wa .min sharril nafathaati fil oqaad, and perform the fourth Ruku

Then he should stand up again and say, Wa min sharri haassidin e-tha hassad, and then perform two Sajdah and then rise for the second Rak'at, the same way as the .first Rak'at

At the end, he should recite tashahhud and Salam after the two Sajdah. It is also permissible to divide a Surah into less than five parts. In that event, however, it is necessary that when the Surah is over, one should recite Surah al–Hamd before the .next Ruku

Issue ۱۵۱۸: There is no harm if in one Rak'at of Salat al-Ayaat, a person after Surah Al Hamd recites another Surah five times, and in the second Rak'at recites Surah Al .Hamd, and divides the other Surah into five parts

Issue 1614: * The things which are obligatory and Mustahab in daily prayers are also obligatory and Mustahab in Salat al-Ayaat. However, if Salat al-Ayaat is offered in congregation, one may say 'As-salaat' three times in place of Adhan and Iqamah. If .the prayer is not being offered in congregation, it is not necessary to say anything

Issue Larv: It is Mustahab that the person offering Salat al-Ayaat should say takbir before and after Ruku, and after the fifth and tenth Ruku he should say Sami'allahu .liman hamida before takbir

,Issue vorve It is Mustahab that qunut be recited before the second, fourth, sixth

p: ۴.۴

eighth and tenth Ruku, but it will be sufficient if qunut is recited only before the tenth . .Ruku

Issue vary: If a person doubts as to how many Rak'ats he has offered in Salat al-Ayaat, and is unable to arrive at any decision, his prayer is void.

Issue <code>larr: * If a person doubts whether he is in the last Ruku of the first Rak'at, or in the first Ruku of the second Rak'at, and he cannot arrive at any decision, his Salat al-Ayaat is void. But if he doubts whether he has performed four Ruku or five, and if the doubt takes place before he goes into Sajdah, he should perform the Ruku about which he is doubtful. But if he has reached the stage of Sajdah, he should ignore his .doubt</code>

Issue <code>lattf: *</code> Every Ruku of Salat al-Ayaat is a Rukn, and if any addition or deduction takes place in them, the prayer is void. Similarly, if an omission takes place inadvertently, or, as a precaution, an addition is made to it unintentionally, the prayers .will be void

Eid ul Fitr and Eid ul Azha Prayers

Issue ۱۵۲۵: Eid ul Fitr and Eid ul Azha prayers are obligatory during the time of Imam (A.S.), and it is necessary to offer them in congregation. However during the present times when the Holy Imam is in Occultation, these prayers are Mustahab, and may be offered individually as well as in congregation

.Issue varge: The time for Eid prayers is from sunrise till Zuhr

Issue vary: It is Mustahab that Eid

ul Azha prayers is offered after sunrise. As for Eid ul Fitr, it is Mustahab that one .should have a breakfast after sunrise, pay Zakatul Fitr and then offer Eid prayers

Issue <code>latA: * Eid</code> prayers has two Rak'ats. In the first Rak'at, a person should recite Surah al Hamd and a Surah and then they say five takbirs, and after every takbir he should recite qunut. After the fifth qunut, he should say another takbir and then perform Ruku and two Sajdah. He should then stand up and say four takbirs in the second Rak'at, and recite qunut after everyone of these takbirs. Thereafter, he should say the fifth takbir and then perform Ruku and two Sajdah. After the second

.Sajdah he should recite tashahhud, and then complete the prayers with Salam

Issue Yara: Any recital or Dua will suffice in qunut of the Eid Prayers. However, it is better that the following Dua is recited: Allahumma ahlal kibriya'i wal 'azamah, wa ahlal judi wal jaburat, wa ahlal 'afwi war rahmah, wa ahlat taqwa wal maghfirah. As aluka bihaqqi hazal yawmil lazi ja'altahu lil muslimina 'ida , wali Muhammadin sal lal lahu 'Alaihi wa Alihi, zukhran wa sharafan wa karamatan wa mazida an tusalliya 'ala Muhammad wa Ali Muhammad wa an tudkhilani fi kulli khayrin adkhalta fihi Muhammadan wa Ala Muhammad wa an tukhrijani min kulli su'in akhrajta minhu Muhammadan wa Ala Muhammad salawatuka 'alahi wa 'alahim. Alla humma inni as aluka khayra ma sa alaka bihi ibadukas salihun, wa auzubika

.mim masta aza minhu ibadukal mukhlasun

Issue <code>ior.: *</code> During the period of <code>.ccultation</code> of Imam (A.S.), it is an obligatory precaution that two sermons (khutbas) be delivered after Eid prayers, and it is better that on Eid ul-fitr, the sermons should explain rules regarding Zakatul Fitr, and on Eid .ul-Azha, rules regarding sacrificing the animals be explained

Issue ۱۵۳۱: No particular Surah has been specified for Eid prayers. But, it is better that after reciting Surah al Hamd in the first Rak'at, Surah Wash Shams be recited and in the second Rak'at Surah al Ghashiya. Or in the first Rak'at, to recite Surah of Sabbi ...Hism, and in the second Rak'at Surah Wash Shams

Issue Norr: It is recommended that Eid prayers be performed in the open fields. However, in Makkah, it is Mustahab that it should be offered in Masjidul Haram

Issue varre: It is Mustahab to walk barefooted to attend Eid prayers, with all the dignity, .and to do Ghusl before Salat, and to place a white turban on one's head

Issue harre: It is Mustahab that in Eid prayers Sajdah be performed on earth, and hands be raised while saying takbirs. It is also Mustahab that a person who is offering .Eid prayers alone, or as an Imam of the congregation, recites prayers loudly

Issue vara: It is Mustahab that the following takbirs be said on Eid ul Fitr night (ie night preceding the Eid day), after Maghrib and Isha prayers, and on Eid day after Fajr prayers, as well as

p: ۴. ۷

after Eid ul fitr prayers: "Allahu Akbar, Allahu Akbar, la ilaha illal lah wallahu akbar, ""Allahu Akbar, wa lilla hil hamd, Allahu akbar ala ma hadana

Issue <code>larg</code>: In Eid ul Azha, it is Mustahab that the above mentioned takbirs be said after ten prayers, of which the first is the Zuhr prayers of Eid day and the last is the Fajr of <code>lrth</code> Zillhajj. It is also Mustahab that after the above mentioned takbirs, the following be recited: "Allahu Akbar 'ala ma razaqana min bahimatil an 'am, wal hamdu ."ili lahi ala ma ablana

Issue vary: The recommended precaution is that women should avoid going to offer . Eid prayers. This precaution does not apply to elderly women

Issue YarA: Like in all other prayers, the follower should recite everything in the Eid prayers, except Surah al-Hamd and the other Surah

Issue <code>larg:</code> If a follower joins the prayers at a time when the Imam has already said some takbirs, he should, while the Imam performs Ruku, say all the takbirs and qunut which he has missed, and it will be sufficient if in each qunut he says: Subhanallah or . Alhamdu lillah only

Issue <code>\bformathefractory If a person joins the Eid prayers when the Imam is in</code>

.Ruku, he can make niyyat, say the first takbir of the prayers, and then go into Ruku

Issue <code>laft</code>: If a person forgets one Sajdah in Eid prayers, he should perform it after the prayers. Similarly, if something takes place for which a Sajadatus Sahv would be .necessary after daily prayers, it will also be necessary after the Eid prayers

Hiring a Person to Offer Prayers

Issue <code>laft</code>: After the death of a person, another person can be engaged to offer, on payment of wages, those prayers and other acts of worship which the dead person did not offer during his lifetime. And it is also in order if a person offers the services .without taking payment for it

Issue harr: * A person can accept engagement to offer some Mustahab acts like Ziyarat, Umrah, Hajj, on behalf of the living persons. Also he can perform some .Mustahab acts, and dedicate their thawab to living or dead persons

Issue <code>\&FF: * A</code> person who is hired to offer the qadha prayers of a dead person, should be a Mujtahid, or should know the rules of the prayers correctly according to Taqleed, or should act according to precaution, provided that he knows fully on what occasions .precaution is to be observed

Issue 1046: At the time for making niyyat, the hired person must specify the dead person, but it is not necessary that he should know his/her name. Hence, it is enough if ".he intends: "I am offering prayers for the person on whose behalf I am hired

Issue 1649: The hired person

p: ۴.٩

should act with the niyyat that he is acting to discharge the obligation of the dead person. It will not be enough if he performs and dedicates its thawab to the dead .person

Issue <code>lorv</code>: One who hires a person, should be satisfied that the hired person will .perform the act for which he is hired

Issue <code>\bfactorfac</code>

Issue <code>lafq: * If a person doubts whether or not the hired person has performed the act, and in spite of the hired person's assurance, he is not satisfied, he must hire another person. But if he doubts whether or not the hired person has performed it .correctly, he should presume that it has been correct to the state of the stat</code>

Issue <code>lab.: * A person</code> who has some excuse (for example, if he offers prayers with tayammum or in a sitting position) should never be hired for offering prayers for a dead person, even if the prayers of the dead person may have become qadha that .way

Issue 1001: A man can be hired on behalf of a woman, and a woman can be hired on behalf of a man, and in the matter of offering prayers loudly or silently, the hired .person should act according to his/her own obligation

Issue ۱۵۵۲: Observing order is not obligatory for the qadha prayers of a dead person, except in the case of prayers whose

performance is prescribed in an order, like, Zuhr and Asr prayers or Maghrib and Isha .prayers of one day, as has been mentioned earlier

Issue <code>loom</code>: If it is agreed with the hired person that he will accomplish it in a particular manner, the hired person should follow the agreement. If nothing has been agreed, then he can perform according to his own obligation. And the recommended precaution is that between his own obligation and that of the dead person, he should choose that which is nearer to precaution – for example if the obligation of the dead person was to say tasbihat arba'ah (recital of the third or fourth Rak'at while standing) . three times, and his own obligation is to say it once, he should recite three times

Issue ۱۵۵۴: If it is not agreed with the hired person how many Mustahab acts he will .perform, he should perform as much as is usual

Issue 1000: If a person engages several people for offering the qadha prayers of a dead person, it is necessary, as explained in rule no.1001, that he should fix a time for .each one of them

Issue ۱۵۵۷: * If

a person hired for offering the prayers of a dead person, dies before offering all the prayers, and if he had taken wages for all the prayers, if the hirer has placed a condition that he would offer all the prayers himself, the hirer can take back the proportionate amount of wages for the remaining prayers. Or he can cancel the contract and pay an adequate sum. And if it was not agreed that the hired person would offer all the prayers himself, then the heirs of the deceased should pay from his estate, and engage another person to complete the task. And if there is nothing in the .estate, it is not obligatory upon the heirs

Issue YAAA: If the hired person dies before offering all the qadha prayers of the dead, and if he himself had some qadha of his own, if there is any residue from his estate after acting according to the above rule, someone should be hired to perform all his qadha if he has willed, and his heirs give permission. And if they do not permit, his .one_third (thuluth) should be spent for the qadha prayers

(Fasting (Part I of II

point

Fasting means that a person must, in obedience to the commands of Allah, from the time of Adhan for Fajr prayers up to Maghrib, avoid nine things which will be .mentioned later

Niyyat for Fasting

Issue Nable: * It is not necessary for a person to pass the niyyat for fasting through his mind or to say that he would be fasting

on the following day. In fact, it is sufficient for him to decide that in obedience to the command of Allah he will not perform from the time of Adhan for Fajr prayers up to Maghrib, any act which may invalidate the fast. And in order to ensure that he has been fasting throughout this time he should begin abstaining earlier than the Adhan for Fajr prayers, and continue to refrain for some time after sunset from acts which .invalidate a fast

Issue 1691: A person can make niyyat every night of the holy month of Ramadhan that he would be fasting on the following day, and it is better to make niyyat on the first .night of Ramadhan that he would fast throughout that month

Issue 1071: * The last time for making niyyat to observe a fast of Ramadhan for a conscious person, is moments before Adhan of Fajr prayers. This means he must be intent upon fasting at that time, even if he later became heedless of his intention due .to sleep etc

Issue ۱۵۶۲: * As for Mustahab fast one can make its niyyat at any time in the day, even moments before Maghrib – provided he has not committed any such act which .invalidates the fast

Issue 1097: * If a person sleeps before Adhan for Fajr prayers in Ramadhan or any other day fixed for an obligatory fast without making a niyyat, and wakes up before Zuhr to make a niyyat of fast, his fast will be in

order. But if he wakes up after Zuhr, as a precaution, he should continue with the .abstinence with the niyyat of Qurbat and then give its qadha also

Issue <code>lappe: *</code> If a person intends to keep a fast other than the fast of Ramadhan, he should specify that fast; for example, he should specify it as the qadha fast or a fast to fulfil a vow. On the other hand, it is not necessary that a person should specify in his niyyat that he is going to observe a fast of Ramadhan. If a person is not aware or forgets that it is the month of Ramadhan and makes a niyyat to observe some other .fast it will be considered to be the fast of Ramadhan

Issue ۱۵۶۵: * If a person knows that it is the month of Ramadhan, yet intentionally makes an intention of observing a fast other than the fast of the month of Ramadhan his fast will not be reckoned a fast of the month of Ramadhan nor the fast of which he .made the niyyat

Issue 1899: If a person observes fast with the niyyat of the first day of the month and .understands later that it was the second or third of the month, his fast is in order

Issue ۱۵۶۷: If a person makes an intention before Adhan for dawn prayers to observe a fast and then becomes unconscious and regains his senses during the day time, he should, on the basis of obligatory precaution, complete

.the fast on that day, and if he does not complete it, he should observe its qadha

Issue 169A: If a person makes niyyat before the Adhan for Fajr prayers to observe a fast and then gets intoxicated and comes to senses during the day he should, on the basis of obligatory precaution, complete the fast of that day and should also give its .qadha

Issue 1699: If a person makes a niyyat before the Adhan for Fajr prayers to observe a .fast, and then goes to sleep, and wakes up after Maghrib his fast is in order

Issue NaV+: * If a person did not know or forgot that it was the month of Ramadhan, and takes notice of this before Zuhr and if he has performed some act which will invalidates a fast, his fast is void. But, he should not perform any act till Maghrib which invalidates a fast and should also observe qadha of that fast after Ramadhan. The same rule applies if he learns after Zuhr that it is the month of Ramadhan. But if he learns before Zuhr, and if he has not done anything which would invalidate his fast, his .fast will be valid

Issue <code>\dvi: * If a child reaches the age of puberty before the Adhan for Fajr prayers in the month of Ramadhan he/she should keep fast and if he/she reaches the age of puberty after the Fajr Adhan, the fast of that day is not obligatory for him/her except if he/she intended to</code>

.observe a Mustahab fast on that day, then he/she should complete it as a precaution

Issue Yovy: * If a person who has been hired to observe the fasts of a dead person or has fasts of Kaffarah upon him as an obligation, observes Mustahab fasts, there is no harm in it. However, if a person has his own qadha of fasts, he cannot observe Mustahab fasts. If he forgets this and observes a Mustahab fast and remembers it before Zuhr his Mustahab fast will be void and he can convert his intention to the fast of qadha, and if he takes notice of the situation after Zuhr his fast is void as a precaution, and similarly if he remembers this after Maghrib, the validity of his fast is .a matter if Ishkal

Issue Nave: * If it is obligatory for a person to observe a specific fast other than the fast of the month of Ramadhan, for example , if he has vowed that he would observe fast on a particular day, and he does not make an intention purposely till the Adhan for Fajr prayers, his fast is void. And if he does not know that it is obligatory for him to fast on that day or forgets about it and remembers it before midday, and if he has not performed any act which invalidates the fast and makes an intention to fast, his fast is in order, and if he remembers after Zuhr, he should follow the precaution applied

.to the fast of Ramadhan

Issue Yave: If a person does not make an intention till near Zuhr for an obligatory fast which has no fixed time, like a fast of Kaffarah, there is no harm in it. In fact, if he had decided before making a niyyat that he would not fast, or was undecided as to whether he should or should not fast, if he has not performed any act which .invalidates a fast, and decides before Zuhr to fast, his fast will be in order

Issue <code>\&va: * If a non-Muslim embraces Islam in the month of Ramadhan before Zuhr, he should, on the basis of obligatory precaution, make an intention to fast, and complete it provided that he had not committed any act which would make a fast void. And if he does not observe fast on that day he should give its qadha</code>

Issue NAVP: * If a patient recovers from his illness in the middle of a day in the month of Ramadhan, before Zuhr, and if he has not done anything to invalidate the fast, he should make niyyat and fast. But if he recovers after Zuhr, it will not be obligatory on .him to fast on that day

Issue Yavv: * If one doubts whether it is the last day of Sha'ban or the first day of Ramadhan then the fast on that day is not obligatory. If however, somebody wants to observe fast on that day he cannot do so with the intention of observing

the Ramadhan fast, but if he makes an intention that if it is Ramadhan then it is the Ramadhan fast and if it is not Ramadhan then it is qadha fast or some other fast like that, his fast will be valid. But it is better to observe the fast with the intention of qadha fast or some other fast, and if it is known later that it was Ramadhan then it will automatically be Ramadhan fast. And even if he makes a niyyat of a natural fast, and later it becomes known that it is Ramadhan, it will be sufficient (i.e. that fast will be ...(counted as the Ramadhan fast.

Issue NAVA: If it is doubtful whether it is the last day of Sha'ban or the first of Ramadhan, and a person observes a qadha or a Mustahab fast or some other fast on that day, and later comes to know the same day that it is the first of Ramadhan, then .he should convert the intention to the Ramadhan fast

Issue have: * If somebody is undecided in his niyyat whether to break or not an obligatory fixed fast, like that of Ramadhan, or decides to do so, immediately his fast .becomes invalid even if he does not actually break it or is repentant of his intention

Issue NAAA: * If, while observing a Mustahab fast or an obligatory fast the time of which is not fixed (e.g. a fast for Kaffarah) a person intends to break the fast or wavers

whether or not he should do so, and if he does not break it, he should make a fresh niyyat before Zuhr in the case of an obligatory fast, and before Maghrib in the case of .a Mustahab fast. That way his fast will be in order

Things which make a Fast void

point

:Issue <code>\data: * There are nine acts which invalidate fast</code>

i) Eating and drinking)

ii) Sexual intercourse)

iii) Masturbation (Istimna) which means self abuse, resulting in ejaculation)

iv) Ascribing false things to Almighty Allah, or his Prophet or to the)

successors of the Holy Prophet

v) Swallowing thick dust)

vi) Immersing one's complete head in water)

vii) Remaining in Janabat or Haidh or Nifas till the Adhan for Fajr prayers)

viii) Enema with liquids)

ix) Vomiting)

-: Details of these acts will be explained in the following articles

I. Eating and Drinking

Issue 16AT: If a person eats or drinks something intentionally, while being conscious of fasting, his fast becomes void, irrespective of whether the thing which he ate or drank was usually eaten or drunk (for example bread with water) or not (for example earth or the juice of a tree) and whether it is more or less; even if a person, who is fasting,

takes the tooth brush (Miswak) out of his mouth and then puts it back into his mouth, swallowing its liquid, his fast will be void, unless the moisture in the tooth brush mixes .up with the saliva in such a way that it may no longer be called an external wetness

Issue NAAT: If while eating and drinking, a person realises that it is Fajr, he

should throw the food out of his mouth, and if he swallows it intentionally, his fast is void, and according to the rules which will be mentioned later, it also becomes .obligatory on him to give Kaffarah

Issue NAAF: If a person who is fasting eats or drinks something forgetfully, his fast . .does not become invalid

Issue NAAD: There is no objection to an injection which anaesthetises one's limb or is used for some other purpose being given to a person, who is observing fast, but it is .better that the injections which are given as medicine or food are avoided

Issue NAMP: If a person observing fast intentionally swallows something which .remained in between his teeth, his fast is invalidated

Issue YAAV: * If a person wishes to observe a fast, it is not necessary for him to use a toothpick before the Adhan of Fajr prayers. However, if he knows that some particles of food which have remained in between his teeth, will go down into his stomach .during the day, then he must clean his teeth with toothpick

Issue NAAN: Swallowing saliva does not invalidate a fast, although it may have collected .in one's mouth owing to thoughts about sour things etc

Issue YAAA: There is no harm in swallowing one's phlegm or mucous from head and chest as long as it does not come upto one's mouth. However, if it reaches one's ...mouth, the obligatory precaution is that one should not swallow it

Issue \baseledow: * If a person observing fast becomes so

p: 41.

thirsty that he fears that he may die of thirst or sustain some harm or extreme hardship, he can drink as much water as would ensure that the fear is averted. However, his fast becomes invalid, and if it is the month of Ramadhan, as an obligatory precaution, he should not drink more than that, and then for the rest of the .day, refrain from all acts which would invalidate the fast

Issue 1891: Chewing food to feed a child or a bird and tasting food etc. which does not usually go down the throat, will not invalidate the fast, even if it happens to reach there inadvertently. However, if a person knows beforehand that it will reach the throat, his fast becomes void, and he should observe its qadha and it is also obligatory .upon him to give Kaffarah

Issue MARY: A person cannot abandon fast on account of weakness. However, if his weakness is to such an extent that fasting becomes totally unbearable, there is no .harm in breaking the fast

II. Sexual Intercourse

Issue ۱۵۹۳: Sexual intercourse invalidates the fast, even if the penetration is as little as .the tip of the male organ, and even if there has been no ejaculation

Issue ۱۵۹۴: * If the penetration is less than the tip of the male organ, so that it cannot be said that intercourse has taken place, also if no ejaculation takes place, the fast .does not become invalid. This applies to both, circumcised and uncircumcised men

Issue אאא: If a person commits sexual

intercourse intentionally and then doubts whether penetration was upto the point of circumcision or not his fast, as an obligatory precaution, becomes invalid, and it is necessary for him to observe its qadha. It is not, however, obligatory on him to give . Kaffarah

Issue 1649: If a person forgets that he is observing fast and commits sexual intercourse or he is compelled to have sexual intercourse in a manner that makes him helpless, his fast does not become void. However, if he remembers (that he is observing fast) or ceases to be helpless during sexual intercourse, he should withdraw from the sexual intercourse at once, and if he does not, his fast becomes .void

(III. Istimna (Masturbation

Issue vary: If a person, who is observing fast, performs masturbation (Istimna), his .(fast becomes void (The explanation of istimna has been given in rule vary/iii

Issue 104A: If semen is discharged from the body of a person involuntarily, his fast .does not become void

Issue 1644: Even if a person observing fast knows that if he sleeps during the day time he will become Mohtalim (i.e. semen will be discharged from his body during sleep) it is permissible for him to sleep, even if he may not be inconvenienced by not sleeping. .And if he becomes Mohtalim, his fast does not become void

Issue 19... If a person who is observing fast, wakes up from sleep while ejaculation is .taking place, it is not obligatory on him to stop it

Issue 19.1: A fasting person who has become Mohtalim can urinate

.even if he knows that by urinating the remaining semen will flow from his body

Issue 19.1: * If a fasting person who has become Mohtalim, knows that some semen has remained in his body and if he does not urinate before taking Ghusl, it will come out after Ghusl, he should on the basis of recommended precaution, urinate before .taking Ghusl

Issue ١٦٠٣: * A person who indulges in courtship with an intention to allow semen to be discharged, will complete his fast and also observe its qadha, even if semen is not .discharged

Issue 18.4: If a fasting person indulges in courtship without the intention of allowing the semen to be discharged, and also, if he is sure that semen will not be discharged, his fast is in order, even if semen may be discharged unexpectedly. However, if he is .not sure about the discharge and it takes place, then his fast is void

IV. Ascribing Lies to Allah and His Prophet

Issue 19.6: * If a person who is observing fast, intentionally ascribes something false to Allah and the Prophet (s.a.w.a.) and his vicegerents (a.s.), verbally or in writing or by making a sign, his fast becomes void, even if he may at once retract and say that he has uttered a lie or may repent for it. And, as a recommended precaution, he should refrain from imputing lies to Bibi Fatema Zahra (a.s.) and all the Prophets and their .successors

Issue 19.9: * If a person observing fast wishes to quote something about which he has no authority or

he does not know whether it is true or false, he should, as an obligatory precaution, .give a reference of the person who reported it, or of the book in which it is written

Issue 19.V: * If a person quotes something as the word of Allah or of the Holy Prophet with the belief that it is true, but realises later that it is false, his fast does not become .void

Issue 19.A: If a person ascribes something to Almighty Allah or the Holy Prophet knowing it to be false and understands later that it was true, as an obligatory .precaution, he should complete his fast and should also observe its qadha

Issue 1910: * If a person who is observing fast, is asked whether the Holy Prophet said such and such thing and he intentionally says 'No' where he should say 'Yes' or intentionally says 'Yes' where he should say 'No', his fast becomes void, as an .obligatory precaution

Issue 1911: * If a person quotes a true word of Allah or of the Holy Prophet, and later says that he had uttered a lie, or if he ascribed something false to them at night, and says on the following day when he is

observing fast, that what he said on the previous night was true, his fast becomes .void, except when his intention is to convey his newly acquired information

V. Letting Dust Reach One's Throat

Issue 1917: * On the basis of obligatory precaution, allowing thick dust to reach one's throat makes one's fast void, whether the dust is of something which is halal to eat, .like flour, or of something which is haraam to consume like dust or earth

.Issue 1917: * Allowing thin dust to reach one's throat will not invalidate the fast

Issue 1914: * If thick dust is whipped up by the wind and if a person does not take care in spite of taking notice of it, allowing the dust to reach his throat, his fast becomes .void on the basis of obligatory precaution

Issue 1910: * As an obligatory precaution, a person who is observing fasts, should not .allow the smoke of cigarettes, tobacco, and other similar things to reach his throat

Issue 1919: * If a person does not take care to prevent dust, smoke, etc. from entering his throat, and if he was quiet sure that these things would not reach his throat, his fast is in order; but if he only felt that they might not reach his throat, it is better that .he should observe that fast again as qadha

Issue 1919: If a person forgets that he is fasting and does not exercise care, or if dust or any other similar thing enters his throat involuntarily, his fast does not become .void

VI. Immersing One's Head in Water

Issue 191A

If a fasting person intentionally immerses his entire head in the water, his fast is * known to be void, even if the rest of his body remains out of water. But this act does not invalidate the fast; it is a Makrooh act, and as a measure of precaution, should be .avoided

Issue 1919: * If a person immerses half of his head in the water once, and the other .half the second time, his fast is not affected

Issue 1971: * If the entire head is immersed under the water, leaving some hair out, .the rule applied will be that mentioned above in 191A

Issue 1971: * There is no harm in immersing one's head in liquids other than water like, in milk. Similarly, fast is not affected by immersing one's head in mixed water that is, .Mudhaaf

Issue 1977: * If a fasting person falls into the water involuntarily, and his entire head goes into the water, or if he forgets that he is fasting and immerses his head in the .water, his fast is not affected

Issue 1977: * If a person throws himself into the water thinking that his entire head will not go down into the water, and water covers his entire head, his fast remains in .order

Issue 1979: * If a person forgets that he is fasting and immerses his head in the water, and he remembers under the water that he is fasting, it is better that he takes his head out of water at once, but

.if he does not do so, his fast will not be void

Issue 1970: * If a person is pushed into water and his head is immersed in water, the fast is not affected at all. But if the fellow who pushed him and forced his head under .water releases him, it is better that he raises his head out of water immediately

Issue 1919: * If a fasting person immerses his head under water with the Niyyat of .Ghusl, both his fast and Ghusl will be in order

Issue 1977: * If a person dives headlong in the water to save some one from drowning, although it may be obligatory to save that person, as a recommended precaution, he .should give qadha for that fast

VII. Remaining in Janabat or Haidh or Nifas Till Fajr Time

Issue 197A: * If a person in Janabat does not take Ghusl intentionally till the time of Fajr prayers, his/her fast becomes void. And if a person whose obligation is to do tayammum, wilfully does not do it, his/her fast will be also void. This rules apply to the .qadha of the fasts of Ramadhan, also

Issue 1914: If a person in Janabat does not take Ghusl intentionally till the time of Fajr prayers, for obligatory fasts other than those of the month of Ramadhan and their qadha, those fasts which have fixed days, like those of Ramadhan, his/her fast will be .in order

Issue 1980: * If a person enters the state of Janabat during a night in the month of Ramadhan, and does not take Ghusl intentionally till

p: 41V

the time left before Adhan is short, he/she should perform tayammum and observe .the fast. However, it is a recommended precaution that its qadha is also given

Issue 1987: If a person in Janabat in the month of Ramadhan forgets to take Ghusl and remembers it after one day, he should observe the qadha of the fast of that day. And if he remembers it after a number of days he should observe the qadha of the fasts of all those days, during which he is certain to have been in Janabat. For example, if he is not sure whether he was in Janabat for three days or four, he should observe the days.

Issue 1977: If a person who does not have time for Ghusl or performing tayammum in a night of Ramadhan gets into state of Janabat, his fast will be void and it will be .obligatory upon him to give qadha of that fast, as well as Kaffarah

Issue 1977: * If a person investigates whether or not he has enough time at his disposal, and believing that he has time for Ghusl, goes into state of Janabat and when he learns later that actually the time was short, he performs tayammum, his fast will be in order. And if he presumes without any investigation that he has enough time at his disposal and gets into Janabat and when he learns later that the time was short, keeps the fast with tayammum, he should, as a recommended

p: 47A

.precaution, observe the qadha of that fast

Issue 1984: * If a person is in Janabat during a night in Ramadhan and knows that if he goes to sleep he will not wake up till Fajr, he should not sleep before Ghusl and if he sleeps before Ghusl and does not wake up till Fajr, his fast is void, and qadha and .Kaffarah become obligatory on him

Issue 1976: When a person in Janabat goes to sleep in a night of Ramadhan and then wakes up, the obligatory precaution is that if he is not sure about waking up again, he should not go to sleep before Ghusl, even if he has a faint hope that he might wake up .before Fajr if he sleeps again

Issue 1989: * If a person in Janabat in the night of Ramadhan feels certain that if he goes to sleep he will wake up before the time of Fajr prayers, and is determined to do Ghusl upon waking up, and oversleeps with that determination till the time of Fajr prayers, his fast will be in order. And the same rule applies to a person who, though .not absolutely certain, is hopeful about waking up before the time of Fajr prayers

Issue 1997: If a person in Janabat in a night of Ramadhan is certain or reasonably hopeful that if he sleeps he will wake up before the time of Fajr prayers but he is not heedful of the fact that after waking up he would do Ghusl

if he oversleeps till the time of Fajr prayers, the qadha of that fast will be obligatory , . on him as a precaution

Issue <code>\prk: * If a person in Janabat in a night of Ramadhan is sure or fairly hopeful that if he sleeps he will wake up before the time of Fajr prayers, but he does not intend to do Ghusl then, or is undecided about it , his fast is void.. And if he sleeps and does not .wake up the qadha and Kaffarah will be obligatory on him</code>

Issue 1989: * If a person in Janabat sleeps and wakes up during a night of Ramadhan and is certain or fairly hopeful that if he sleeps again, he will wake up before the time of Fajr prayers, with full determination to do Ghusl after waking up, and oversleeps till the time of Fajr, he should observe the qadha of the fast of that day. And if he goes to sleep for the third time and does not wake up till the time of Fajr prayers, it is obligatory on him to observe the qadha as well as give the kaffarah, as a .recommended precaution

Issue 1994: When a person becomes Mohtalim during sleep, the first, second and third sleep means the sleep after waking up; and the sleep in which he became Mohtalim .will not be reckoned to be the first sleep

Issue 1991: If a person observing fast becomes Mohtalim during day time, it is not obligatory on him to

p: ۴۳.

.do Ghusl at once

Issue 1997: When a person wakes up in the month of Ramadhan after the Fajr prayers and finds that he has become Mohtalim his fast is in order, even if he knows that he became Mohtalim before the Fajr prayers.

Issue 1997: * When a person who wants to observe the qadha of Ramadhan, remains in Janabat intentionally till the time of Fajr prayers, he cannot fast on that day. And if it .was not intentional, he can fast, but as a precaution, it should be avoided

Issue 1999: * If a person wants to observe the qadha of Ramadhan and wakes up after the time of Fajr prayers finding himself Mohtalim, and knows that he became Mohtalim before the time Fajr prayers, he can fast on that day with the niyyat of .qadha

Issue 1940: If a person remains in Janabat intentionally till the time of Fajr prayers in an obligatory fast which does not have fixed days, like, the fast of Kaffarah, apparently his fast is in order, but it is better that he should observe fast on some .other day

Issue 1949: * If a woman becomes Clean (tahir/pak) from Haidth or Nifas before the time of Fajr prayers in the month of Ramadhan or, as a precaution, on a day she wants to give qadha of Ramadhan, and does not do Ghusl – or in the case of time being short, tayammum – intentionally, her fast will be void. And if it is not the fast of

Ramadhan or its qadha, her fast will be in order, but as a precaution, she should do Ghusl. And if the obligation of a woman is tayammum instead of Ghusl for Haidth or Nifas and she does not do it intentionally, in the month of Ramadhan or for its qadha, .before the time of Fajr prayers, her fast is void

Issue 1997: * If a woman becomes Clean (tahir/pak) from Haidh or Nifas before the time of Fajr prayers in the month of Ramadhan and she has no time to do Ghusl, she should perform tayammum. But it is not necessary for her to remain awake till the time of Fajr prayers. The same rule applies to a person whose obligation is .tayammum after getting into the state of Janabat

Issue 1996: If a woman gets Clean (tahir/pak) from Haidh or Nifas just near the time of Fajr prayers in the month of Ramadhan, and has no time left for Ghusl or tayammum, .her fast is valid

Issue 1999: If a woman gets Clean (tahir/pak) from Haidh or Nifas after the Fajr or if Haidh or Nifas begins during the day though just near the Maghrib time, her fast is .void

Issue 1961: If a woman forgets to do Ghusl for Haidh or Nifas and remembers it after a ...day or more, the fasts that she has observed will be valid

Issue 1961: * If a woman gets Clean (tahir/pak) from Haidh or Nifas before the time of Fajr prayers in the month of Ramadhan

but neglects her obligation and does not do Ghusl before Fajr, nor does she resort to tayammum as time becomes short, her fast will be void. But if she is not negligent, like when she waits for her turn in a public bath, then even if she sleeps three times .without doing Ghusl till Fajr, her fast will be valid if she does not ignore tayammum

Issue 1961: * If a woman is in a state of excessive Istihadha, her fast will be valid even if she does not carry out the rules of Ghusls as explained in rule no. ۴۰۲. Similarly, her .fast will be in order if she does not do the Ghusls prescribed for medium Istihadha

Issue 1907: A person who has touched a dead body (i.e. has brought any part of his own body in contact with it) can observe fast without having done Ghusl for touching a dead body, and his fast does not become void even if he touches the dead body .during the fast

VIII. Enema

Issue 1964: If liquid enema is taken by a fasting person, his fast becomes void even if .he is obliged to take it for the sake of treatment

IX. Vomiting

Issue 1966: If a fasting person vomits intentionally his fast becomes void, though he may have been obliged to do so on account of sickness. However, the fast does not .become void, if one vomits forgetfully or involuntarily

Issue 1909: * If a person eats something at night knowing that it will cause vomiting during the

.day time, the recommended precaution is that he should give the qadha of that fast

Issue 1907: * If a fasting person can stop vomiting without causing any harm or .inconvenience to himself, he should exercise restraint

Issue 196A: * If a fly enters the throat of a fasting person, it will not be necessary to throw it out if it has gone deep down the gullet, and his fast will be valid. But if it has not descended deep down, it must be coughed out, even by vomiting, if it is not .harmful to do so. If one does not do so, fast will be void

Issue 1964: If a person swallows something by mistake and remembers before it reaches the stomach that he is fasting, it is not necessary for him to throw it out, and .his fast is in order

Issue 1990: If a fasting person is certain that if he belches, something will come out from the throat, he should not, as a precaution, belch intentionally, but there is no .harm in his belching if he is not certain about it

Issue 1991: If a fasting person belches and something comes from his throat or into the mouth, he should throw it out, and if it is swallowed unintentionally, his fast is in .order

Rules Regarding Things which Invalidate a Fast

Issue 1991: * If a person intentionally and voluntarily commits an act which invalidates fast, his fast becomes void, but if he does not commit such an act intentionally, there is no harm in it (i.e. his fast

is valid). However, if a person in Janabat sleeps and does not do Ghusl till the time of Fajr prayers, as detailed in rule no. 1989, his fast is void. Similarly, if a person due to utter ignorance of the rule that a certain act will invalidate the fast, or due to reliance upon some authority which he thought was genuine, unhesitatingly commits an act which invalidates the fast, his fast will not be void, except in the cases of eating, .drinking and sexual intercourse

Issue 1997: * If a fasting person forgetfully commits an act which invalidates fast and thinking that since his fast has become void, commits intentionally another act which .invalidates fast, his fast will be void

Issue 1994: * If something is dropped forcibly down the throat of a fasting person, his fast does not become void. But, if he is compelled to break his fast by intimidation, like, if he is warned that his life or wealth would be at stake, and he willingly breaks the .fast to ward off the danger, his fast will be void

Issue 1996: * A fasting person should not go to a place where he knows that something will be put down his throat or that he will be compelled to break his fast by his own hands. And if he goes there and he is compelled to commit an act by his own hands which invalidates a fast, his fast will be void. The same will apply, as an obligatory ,precaution

.if something is forcibly put down his throat

(Fasting (Part II of II

Things which are Makrooh for a Person Observing Fast

Issue 1999: * Certain things are Makrooh for a person observing fast, some of them : are mentioned below

.i) Using eyedrops and applying Surma if its taste or smell reaches the throat)

ii) Performing an act, which causes weakness, like blood-letting (extracting the blood) . from the body) or going for hot bath

iii) Inhaling a snuff if one is not aware that it might reach the throat; and if one is) .aware that it will reach the throat its use is not permissible

.iv) Smelling fragrant herbs)

.v) For women, to sit in the water)

.vi) Using suppository, that is, letting into rectum a stimulant for bowels)

.vii) Wetting the dress which one is wearing)

viii) Getting a tooth extracted or doing something as a result of which there is) bleeding in the mouth

.ix) Cleaning the teeth with a wet toothbrush)

.x) Putting water or any other liquid in the mouth without a good cause)

It is also Makrooh for a fasting person to court or woo his wife without the intention of ejaculation; or to do something which excites him sexually. And if he does it with the intention of ejaculation, and no ejaculation takes place, his fast, as an obligatory .precaution, will be deemed void

Obligatory Qadha Fast and Kaffarah

Issue 1997: * In the following situations, both qadha and Kaffarah become obligatory, provided these acts are committed intentionally, voluntarily and without any force or pressure, during the fasts of Ramadhan

i) Eating)

ii) Drinking)

iii) Sexual Intercourse)

iv) Masturbation)

v) Staying in the state of Janabat till the)

time of Fajr prayers

And as a recommended precaution, invalidating the fast due to reasons other than those mentioned above, should also be recompensed with Kaffarah, besides the .obligatory qadha

Issue 199A: * If a person commits any of the foregoing acts with an absolute certitude .that it does not invalidate fast, Kaffarah will not be obligatory on him

Kaffarah for Fast

:Issue 1994: * The Kaffarah of leaving out a fast of Ramadhan is to

a) free a slave, or (b) fast for two months or (c) feed sixty poor to their fill or give one) mudd (= π/F kg.) of food-stuff, like, wheat or barley or bread etc. to each of them. And if it is not possible for him to fulfil any of these, he should give Sadaqa according to his means and seek Divine forgiveness. And the obligatory precaution is that he should .give Kaffarah as and when he is capable to do so

Issue 1974: A person who intends fasting for two months as a Kaffarah for a fast of Ramadhan, should fast continuously for one month and one day, and it would not ...matter if he did not maintain continuity for completion of the remaining fasts

Issue 1971: * A person who intends fasting for two months as a Kaffarah for a fast of Ramadhan, should not commence fasting at such time when he knows that within a .month and one day, days like Eid-ul-Azha will fall when it would be haraam to fast

Issue *vert*: If a person who must fast continuously, fails

to fast on any day in the period without any just excuse, he should commence fasting . all over again

Issue 1977: * If a person who must fast continuously, is unable to maintain the continuity due to an excuse beyond control, like, Haidh or Nifas or a journey, which one is obliged to undertake, it will not be obligatory on him/her after the excuse is removed, to commence fasting again from the beginning. He/she should proceed to .observe the remaining fasts

Issue 1979: * If a person breaks his fast with something haraam, whether it is haraam in itself, like, wine or adultery or has become haraam due to some reason like, any food which is normally permissible but it is injurious to his health, or if he has sexual intercourse with his wife during Haidth, he will have to observe all the three Kaffarah, as a recommended precaution. It means that he should set free a slave, fast for two months and also feed sixty poor to their fill, or give one mudd of wheat, barley, bread etc. to each of them. If it is not possible for him to give all the three Kaffarah, he .should perform any one Kaffarah which he can possibly give

Issue 19va: * If a fasting person intentionally imputes lies to Allah or the Holy Prophet (s.a.w.a.), the recommended precaution is that he should give all the three Kaffarah as ...detailed above

Issue NPVP: * If a fasting person engages in sexual intercourse several times a day

during Ramadhan or commits masturbation, one Kaffarah becomes obligatory on him. But, as a recommended precaution, he should give a Kaffarah each time he .engages in sexual intercourse

Issue 1977: * If a fasting person repeats an act which invalidates fast of Ramadhan .other than sexual intercourse and masturbation, one Kaffarah will be sufficient for all

Issue 197A: * If a fasting person commits an act which invalidates a fast other than sexual intercourse, and then has sexual intercourse with his wife, one Kaffarah will .suffice for both the acts

Issue 1974: * If a fasting person commits a halal act to invalidate a fast, like, if he drinks water and thereafter commits another act which is haraam and invalidates a .fast, like, if he eats haraam food, one Kaffarah will suffice

Issue 19A+: * If a fasting person belches and swallows intentionally that which comes in his mouth, his fast becomes void, and he should give its qadha and Kaffarah also. And if the thing which comes to his mouth is haraam to consume, like, blood or some food which no more looks like food, and he swallows it intentionally, he will give the .qadha of that fast, and as a recommended precaution, give all the three Kaffarah

Issue 1961: If a person takes a vow that he would fast on a particular day, and if he invalidates his fast intentionally on that day, he should give Kaffarah, the one for which one becomes liable upon breaking a vow. The details will come in

.the relevant Chapter

Issue 19AT: If a fasting person breaks his fast when someone unreliable informs him that Maghrib has set in, and he later learns that Maghrib had not set in, or doubts .whether it had set in or not, it is obligatory on him to give qadha and Kaffarah

Issue 19AT: If a person who has intentionally invalidated his fast travels after Zuhr or before Zuhr to escape the Kaffarah, he will not be exempted from the Kaffarah. In fact, if he has to proceed unexpectedly on a journey before Zuhr, even then it is .obligatory for him to give Kaffarah

Issue <code>\frac{1}} If a person invalidates the fast intentionally and then an excuse like Haidth, Nifas or sickness arises, the recommended precaution is that he/she should give a .Kaffarah .</code>

Issue 1966: If a person was certain that it was the first day of Ramadhan and invalidated his fast intentionally, and it transpired later that it was the last day of .Sha'ban it would not be obligatory on him to give Kaffarah

Issue 1969: If a person doubts whether it is the last day of Ramadhan or the first day of Shawwal and invalidates his fast intentionally, and it transpires later that it is the first .day of Shawwal, it will not be obligatory on him to give Kaffarah

Issue NPAN: * If a man who is fasting in the month of Ramadhan has sexual intercourse with his wife who is also fasting and if he has compelled her for that, he should give

p: ۴۴.

Kaffarah for his own fast and as a precaution, also for his wife's. And if she had wilfully .consented to the sexual intercourse, a Kaffarah becomes obligatory on each of them

Issue 19AA: If a woman compels her fasting husband to have sexual intercourse with .her, it is not obligatory on her to give Kaffarah for her husband's fast

Issue 19A4: If a man who is fasting in Ramadhan compels his wife for sexual intercourse, and if the woman expresses her agreement during the intercourse, the man should, on the basis of obligatory precaution, give two Kaffarah and the woman .should give one Kaffarah

Issue 1991: If a man who is observing fast in Ramadhan has sexual intercourse with his fasting wife who is asleep, one Kaffarah becomes obligatory on him. But the wife's .fast is in order and she will not give any Kaffarah

Issue 1991: If a man compels his wife or a woman compels her husband to commit an act which makes the fast void, other than the sexual intercourse, it will not be .obligatory upon any of them to give any Kaffarah

Issue 1991: A man who does not observe fast due to travelling or illness, cannot compel his fasting wife to have sexual intercourse. But, if he compels her, Kaffarah .will not be obligatory on him either

Issue 1997: One should not be negligent about giving Kaffarah. But, it is not necessary .to give it immediately

Issue 1994: If Kaffarah has become obligatory on a person and if he fails to fulfil

.it for some years, no increase in the Kaffarah takes place

Issue 1996: * When a person is required to feed sixty poor by way of Kaffarah for one fast, and if he has access to all of them, he cannot give to any one of them more than one mudd of food, or feed a poor man more than once, calculating it as feeding more than one person. However, he can give to a poor person one mudd of food for each ...member of his family, even if they may be minors

Issue 1999: * If a person offering qadha of a fast of Ramadhan intentionally breaks his fast after Zuhr, he should give food to ten poor persons, one mudd to each, and if he .cannot do this, he should observe fast for three days

Occasions on which it is Obligatory to Observe the Qadha Only

Issue 1997: * In the following cases it is obligatory on a person to observe a qadha fast :only and it is not obligatory on him to give a Kaffarah

i) If a person is in Janabat during a night of Ramadhan and as detailed in rule no. 1979). does not wake up from his second sleep till the time of Fajr prayers.

 ii) If he does not commit an act which invalidates a fast but did not make Niyyat to) observe fast, or fasts to show off intends not to fast at all, or decides to commit an act .which invalidates a fast, then as an obligatory precaution, he must give its qadha

iii) If he forgets to)

do Ghusl of Janabat during the month of Ramadhan and fasts for one or more days in . the state of Janabat

iv) If in the month of Ramadhan, a man without investigating as to whether Fajr has) set in or not commits an act, which invalidates a fast, and it becomes known later that it was Fajr, he should as a precaution and with the Niyyat of Qurbat, refrain from .committing any further acts which invalidate the fast, and give its qadha also

v) If someone else informs that it is not Fajr yet, and on the basis of his statement) .one commits an act which invalidates a fast and it is later found out that it was Fajr

vi) If someone informs that it is Fajr and not believing his word or thinking that the) fellow is joking, he commits, without investigating, an act which invalidates a fast and .it becomes known later that it was Fajr

vii) If a blind person, or any one like him, breaks his fast relying on the statement of . another person, and it is known later that Maghrib had not set in

viii) When a person is certain that Maghrib has set in, and breaks his feet accordingly,) and later he learns that it was not Maghrib, he must give qadha. But if he believed that Maghrib had set in because of cloudy weather, and broke his fast, and later it became evident that Maghrib had not set in, he will observe qadha of that fast as a

.precautionary measure

ix) When one rinses his mouth with water because it has dried due to thirst and the) water uncontrollably goes down one's throat, qadha has to be given. Similarly, as a recommended precaution, one should give a qadha if the mouthwash was for a wudhu for Mustahab prayers, and the water went down the throat. But if he forgets that he has kept a fast, or if he does the mouthwash, not because of thirst, but for a wudhu for an obligatory prayers and water is uncontrollably swallowed, there will be .no qadha

x) If a person breaks his fast due to duress, helplessness or taqayyah, he will observe) .qadha of the fast, but it is not obligatory on him to give a Kaffarah

Issue 1994: If a fasting person puts something other than water in his mouth and it goes down the throat involuntarily, or puts water in his nose and it goes down .involuntarily, it will not be obligatory on him to observe qadha of the fast

Issue 1999: It is Makrooh to do excessive mouth washing for a fasting person, and after the mouthwash if he wishes to swallow saliva, it is better that he spits it out .three times before doing so

Issue 19...: * If a person knows or feels that if he does a mouthwash water will seep down his throat involuntarily, he should avoid it. And as an obligatory precaution, he should avoid the mouthwash if he knows or feels that water may trickle down his

p: ***

.throat due to his own forgetfulness

Issue 19.1: * If in the month of Ramadhan, a person becomes sure after investigation that it is not Fajr and commits an act which invalidates a fast, and it is later known that .it was Fajr already, it will not be necessary for him to offer qadha of that fast

Issue 19.1: If a person doubts whether or not Maghrib has set in, he cannot break his fast. But if he doubts whether or not it is Fajr he can commit, even before .investigation, an act which invalidates a fast

Rules Regarding the Qadha Fasts

Issue ١٧٠٣: If an insane recovers and becomes sane, it will not be obligatory on him to .offer qadha for the fasts which he did not observe when he was insane

Issue 10.4: If an unbeliever becomes a Muslim, it is not obligatory on him to offer qadha for the fasts of the period during which he was an unbeliever. However, if a Muslim apostatises and becomes Muslim again, he must observe qadha for the fasts .of the period during which he remained an apostate

Issue 10.6: A person must offer qadha for the fasts left out due to being intoxicated, .even if the intoxicant was taken by him for the purpose of medical treatment

Issue 19.9: If a person did not fast on certain days because of some excuse and later doubts about the exact date on which the excuse was over, it will not be obligatory on him to offer qadha basing his calculation on the higher

number. For example, if a person travelled before the commencement of the month of Ramadhan, and now does not remember whether he returned on the sth of Ramadhan or on the sth, or if he travelled in the last days of the month of Ramadhan and returned after Ramadhan, and now does not remember whether he travelled on the rath of Ramadhan or on the rsth, in both the cases, he can observe qadha based on the lesser number of days, that is, five days. However, the recommended precaution is that he should offer qadha for the higher number of days, that is, six .days

Issue *vvv*: If a person has to give qadha for Ramadhan fasts of several years, he can begin with the qadha of Ramadhan of any year as he likes. But, if the time for qadha fasts of the last Ramadhan is short, like, if he has to observe five qadha fasts of the last Ramadhan and only five days are left before the commencement of approaching .Ramadhan, it is better to observe qadha fasts of last Ramadhan

Issue <u>NVA</u>: If a person has qadha fasts of the month of Ramadhan for several years, and while making Niyyat he does not specify to which year the fasts belong, they will .not be reckoned to be the qadha of the last year

Issue 19.4: A person who observes a qadha for the fast of Ramadhan can break his ,fast before Zuhr. However, if the time for qadha fast is short

.it is better not to break it

Issue vvv.: If a person observes qadha fast of a dead person, it is better not to break .the fast after Zuhr

Issue 1911: * If a person does not observe the fasts of the month of Ramadhan due to illness, Haidh or Nifas and dies before he/she can give qadha in time, he/she will not .have any qadha liability

Issue wire * If a person does not fast in the month of Ramadhan due to illness and his illness continues till next Ramadhan, it is not obligatory on him to observe qadha of the fasts which he had not observed, but for each fast he should give one mudd of food like, wheat, barley, bread etc. to poor. And if he did not observe fast owing to some other excuse, like, if he did not fast because of travelling and his excuse continued till next Ramadhan, he should observe its qadha fasts, and the obligatory .precaution is that for each day he should give one mudd of food to poor

Issue wir: If a person did not fast in Ramadhan due to illness, and his illness ended after Ramadhan, but there emerged another excuse due to which he could not observe the qadha fasts till next Ramadhan, he should offer qadha for the fasts which he did not observe. Also, if he had an excuse other than illness during Ramadhan, and that excuse ended after Ramadhan, but he then fell ill and could not give qadha

p: 44V

till next Ramadhan because of that illness, he will offer the qadha for the fasts he did not observe and, on the basis of obligatory precaution, he will give one mudd of food .to poor for each day

Issue 1919: If a person does not observe fasts in the month of Ramadhan owing to some excuse and his excuse is removed after Ramadhan, yet he does not observe the qadha fasts intentionally till next Ramadhan, he has to give qadha of the fasts and .should also give one mudd of food to poor for each fast

Issue 1016: * If a person deliberately ignores observing qadha till the time left is short, and during that short time he develops an excuse, he has to give qadha and as a precaution, give one mudd of food to poor for each day. Similarly, if after the excuse is over, he firmly decides to give qadha, but is unable to do so because of some fresh .excuse during that short time, he will follow the above rule

Issue 1919: If the illness of a person continues for very long, protracted over many years, he should, after being cured, observe the qadha fasts of the last Ramadhan, .and for each day of the earlier years he should give one mudd of food to poor

Issue 1919: A person who has to give one mudd of food to poor for each day, can give .food of Kaffarah of a few days to one poor person

Issue www. If a person

р: ۴۴л

delays observing qadha fasts of the month of Ramadhan for a few years, he should give the qadha and should on account of delay in the first year, give one mudd of food to a poor person for each day. As for the delay in the subsequent years, nothing is .obligatory on him

Issue 1914: * If a person does not observe fasts of the month of Ramadhan intentionally, he should give their qadha and for each day left out, he should observe fast for two months or feed sixty poor persons or set a slave free, and if he does not observe the qadha till next Ramadhan, he should also give one mudd of food for each .day as a Kaffarah

Issue ivit.: * If a person does not observe fast of the month of Ramadhan intentionally, and commits sexual intercourse or masturbation several times during the day, the Kaffarah does not multiply together with it. Similarly, if he performs other .acts which invalidate the fast, like eating several times, one Kaffarah will suffice

Issue <u>www</u>: * After the death of a person his eldest son, as an obligatory precaution, .should observe his qadha fasts as explained in connection with the prayers earlier

Issue *wrr*: * If a father had not observed obligatory fasts other than the fasts of the month of Ramadhan, like, a fast of Nadhr, the recommended precaution is that his eldest son should observe its qadha. However, if the father was hired for observing fasts on behalf of a

dead person, but he did not observe them, it is not obligatory for the eldest son to .offer them

Fasting by a Traveller

Issue <u>wire</u>: A traveller for whom it is obligatory to shorten a four Rak'ats prayers to two Rak'ats, should not fast. However, a traveller who offers full prayers, like, a person who is a traveller by profession or who goes on a journey for a haraam .purpose, should fast while travelling

Issue 1977: There is no harm in travelling during the month of Ramadhan, but it is Makrooh to travel during the month to evade fasting. And similarly, it is Makrooh to travel before the 19th of Ramadhan unless travelling is undertaken for the purpose of .Hajj or Umrah or for some important work

Issue 1976: * If it is obligatory on a person to observe a particular fast other than the fasts of Ramadhan, like, if he has undertaken to fast on behalf of someone against payment, or if it is the fast of the third day of I'tekaf, he cannot travel on that day, and if he is already on journey then he should make a Niyyat to stay there for ten days, if possible, and keep the fast. And if it is an obligatory fast of Nadhr, travelling on that day is permissible, and it is not necessary to make an intention of staying there for ten days. Though, it is better not to travel unless it is absolutely necessary, and if he is already on a journey, he should have

p: 40.

.the Niyyat to stay there for $\iota \cdot$ days

Issue wife: If a person makes a vow to observe a Mustahab fast and does not specify any day for it, he cannot keep the fast while travelling. However, if he makes a vow that he will observe fast on a particular day during a journey, he should observe that fast during the journey. Also, if he makes a vow that he will observe a fast on a particular day, whether he is journeying on that day or not, he should observe the .fasts on that day even if he travels

Issue 1979: A traveller can observe Mustahab fasts in Madinah for three days with the Niyyat of praying for the fulfilment of his wish, and as a precaution, those three days .be Wednesday, Thursday and Friday

Issue IVTA: If a person does not know that the fast of a traveller is invalid and observes fast while journeying, and learns about the rule during the day, his fast .becomes void, but if he does not learn about the rule till Maghrib, his fast is valid

Issue 1979: If a person forgets that he is a traveller or forgets that the fast of a .traveller is void, and observes fast while journeying, is fast is invalid

Issue ivm.: * If a fasting person travels after Zuhr, he should, as a precaution, complete his fast. If he travels before Zuhr and had an intention from the previous night to do so, he cannot fast on that day. As a

precaution, he cannot fast on that day even if he had no intention to travel from the previous night. In both the cases, he cannot break the fast till he has reached the limit .of Tarakkhus. If he does, he will be liable to give Kaffarah

Issue vm: If a traveller in the month of Ramadhan, regardless of whether he was travelling before Fajr, or was fasting and then undertook the journey, reaches his hometown before Zuhr or a place where he intends to stay for ten days, and if has not committed an act which invalidates a fast, he should fast on that day. But if he has .committed such an act, it is not obligatory on him to fast on that day

Issue 1977: * If a traveller reaches his hometown after Zuhr, or a place where he .intends to stay for ten days, he cannot fast on that day

Issue vyry: It is Makrooh for a traveller and for a person who cannot fast owing to some excuse, to have sexual intercourse or to eat or drink to his fill, during the day .time in Ramadhan

People on Whom Fasting is Not Obligatory

Issue 1979: Fasting is not obligatory on a person who cannot fast because of old age, or for whom fasting causes extreme hardship. But in latter case, he should give one .mudd food to a poor person for every fast

Issue ۱۷۳۵: If a person who did not fast during the month of Ramadhan owing to old age, becomes capable of fasting later, he should, on

.the basis of recommended precaution, give the qadha

Issue 1987: * Fasting is not obligatory on a person who suffers from a disease which causes excessive thirst, making it unbearable, or full of hardship. But in the latter case, that is, of hardship, he should give one mudd of food to poor, for every fast. At the same time, as a recommended precaution, such a person may not drink water in a quantity more than essential. If he recovers later, enabling him to fast, then as a .recommended precaution, he should give qadha for the fast

Issue vvrv: * Fasting is not obligatory on a woman in advanced stage of pregnancy, for whom fasting is harmful or for the child she carries. For every day, however, she should give one mudd of food to poor. In both the cases, she has to give qadha for the .fasts which are left out

Issue <code>vvv.: * If a woman is suckling a child, whether she is the mother or a nurse, or suckles it free, and the quantity of her milk is small, and if fasting is harmful to her or to the child, it will not be obligatory on her to fast. And she should give one mudd of food per day to poor. In both the cases, she will later give qadha for the fasts left out. But this rule is specifically applicable in a circumstance where this is the only way of .(feeding milk to the child – (as an obligatory precaution)</code>

But if there is an alternative, like, when more than one woman offer to suckle the .child, then establishing this rule is a matter of Ishkal

Method of Ascertaining the First Day of a Month

:Issue ivma: * The ist day of a month is established in the following four ways

.i) If a person himself sights the moon)

ii) If a number of persons confirm to have sighted the moon and their words assure) or satisfy a person. Similarly, every other thing which assures or satisfies him about ...moon having being sighted

iii) If two just (Adil) persons say that they have sighted the moon at night. The first) day of the month will not be established if they differ about the details of the new moon. This difference can be either explicit or even implied. For example, when a group of people goes out in search of a new moon and none but two Adils claim to have seen the new moon, though, among those who did not see, there were other Adils equally capable and knowledgeable, then the testimony by the first two Adils will .not prove the advent of a new month

iv) If r_{\cdot} days pass from the first of Sha'ban , the st of Ramadhan will be established,) .and if r_{\cdot} days pass from the st of Ramadhan the st of Shawwal will be established

Issue <u>vvf</u>.: The st day of any month will not be proved by the verdict of a Mujtahed .and it is better to observe precaution

Issue *wey*: The first day of a month will not

be proved by the prediction made by the astronomers. However, if a person derives .full satisfaction and certitude from their findings, he should act accordingly

Issue 1967: * If the moon is high up in the sky, or sets late, it is not an indication that the previous night was the first night of the month. Similarly, if there is a halo round it, .it is not a proof that the new moon appeared in the previous night

Issue <u>wer</u>: If the first day of the month of Ramadhan is not proved for a person and he does not observe fast, and if it is proved later that the preceding night was infact .the night of Ramadhan, he should observe qadha of that day

Issue 1999: * If the first day of a month is proved in a city, it is also proved in other cities if they are united in their horizon. And the meaning of having a common horizon in this matter is that if new moon was sighted in a city, there would be a distinct possibility of sighting it in the other cities, if there were no impediments, like, the .clouds etc

Issue 1946: The first day of a month is not proved by a telegram except when one is sure that the telegram is based on the testimony of two Adils, or on a source which is .reliable in the eyes of Shariah

Issue 1949: If a person does not know whether it is the last day of Ramadhan or

the first of Shawwal, he should observe fast on that day, and if he comes to know . .during the day that it is the first of Shawwal, he should break the fast

Issue \vvv: * If a prisoner cannot ascertain the advent of Ramadhan, he should act on probability and he should act on a probability which in his estimation is stronger. But if even that is not possible, he may consider a month which he strongly feels to be Ramadhan and fast; however, he should keep that month in view so that if it later transpires that he kept fasts before Ramadhan, he will give the qadha. And if it .transpired that it was Ramadhan or after it, he does not have any liability of qadha

Haraam and Makrooh Fasts

Issue 1046. It is haraam to fast on the day of Eid-ul-Fitr and Eid-ul-Azha. It is also haraam to fast with the Niyyat of first fast of Ramadhan on a day about which he is .not sure whether it is the last day of Sha'ban or the first of Ramadhan

Issue 1974: It is haraam for a wife to keep a Mustahab fast if by so doing she would not be able to attend to her duties to her husband. And the obligatory precaution is that even if she can attend to her duties towards her husband, she should not observe a .Mustahab fast without his permission

Issue 1vor: * It is haraam for the children to observe a Mustahab fast if it causes emotional suffering to

.their parents

Issue 1YD1: * If a son observes a Mustahab fast without the permission of his father, and his father prohibits him from it during the day time, the son should break the fast .if his disobedience would hurt the feeling of his father

Issue <code>vwar: * If a person knows that fasting is not harmful to him, he should fast even if his doctor advises that it is harmful. And if a person is certain or has a feeling that fasting is harmful to him, he should not fast even if the doctor advises for it, and if he fasts in these circumstances, his fast will not be valid if it turns out that the fast was .actually harmful, or if it was not kept with the Niiyyat of Qurbat</code>

Issue war: * If a person has a strong feeling that it is harmful for him to fast, and owing to that feeling, fear is created in his mind, and if that feeling is commonly acceptable, he should not observe fast, and if he does, it will not be valid in the way .described in the foregoing rule

Issue 1964: If a person who believes that fasting is not harmful to him, observes fast and realises after Maghrib that it was considerably harmful to him, he should, on the .basis of obligatory precaution, give the qadha of that day

Issue 1700: Besides the fasts mentioned herein, there are other haraam fasts also, the .details of which are found in relevant books

Issue ۱۷۵۶: It

p: 40v

is Makrooh to fast on 'Ashura (1.th of Muharram). It is also Makrooh to fast on the day .about which one is not sure whether it is the day of 'Arafa or Eid_ul_Azha

Mustahab Fasts

Issue 1YDY:* Fasting is Mustahab on every day of a year except those on which it is haraam or Makrooh to observe a fast. Some of them which have been strongly :recommended, are mentioned here

i) The first and last Thursday of every month and the first Wednesday after the *i*.th) of a month. If a person does not observe these fasts it is Mustahab that he gives their qadha. And if he is incapable of fasting, it is Mustahab for him to give one mudd of .food or prescribed coined silver to poor

.ii) with, with and with day of every month)

iii) On all days of Rajab and Shaban or on as many days as it is possible to fast, even) though it may be one day only.

.iv) The day of Eid Nawroz)

.v) From the +th up to the +th of the month of Shawwal)

.vi) The ۲۵th and ۲۹th day of the month of Zi qa'da)

vii) From the st day to the sth day (i.e. 'Arafa day) of the month of Zil hajj. But if, it is) not possible for one to recite the Duas of 'Arafa due to weakness caused by fasting, it .is Makrooh to fast on that day

.(viii) The auspicious day of Ghadir (\Ath Zil hajj)

.(ix) The auspicious day of Mubahala (reth Zil hajj)

,x) The \st)

р: ۴۵л

.rrd and vth day of Muharram

.(xi) The birthday of the Holy Prophet (\vth Rabi'ul awwal)

xii) ۱۵th day of Jumadi'ul oola)

Fasting is also recommended on vvth of Rajab – the day the Prophet (s.a.w.a.) .declared his Prophethood

If a person observes a Mustahab fast, it is not obligatory on him to complete it. In fact, if one of his brethren-in-faith invites him to a meal, it is Mustahab that he accepts the .invitation and breaks the fast during the day time even if it may be after Zuhr

Mustahab Precautions

Issue 1VDA: It is Mustahab for the following persons that even if they may not be fasting, they should refrain from those acts in the month of Ramadhan which :invalidate a fast

i) A traveller who has committed an act during his journey which makes a fast void) and reaches his hometown before Zuhr, or the place where he intends to stay for ten .days

ii) A traveller who reaches home after Zuhr or at a place where he intends to stay for) ten days. The same rule applies if he reaches such places before Zuhr and if he has .already broken his fast while journeying

iii) A patient who recovers after Zuhr or even if he recovers before noon, though he) may have committed acts which invalidate fast. And if he has not committed any such .act, then his obligation has been explained in rule no. 16V9

.iv) A woman who becomes Clean (tahir/pak) from Haidh or Nifas during day time)

Issue iva4: It is Mustahab that a person

breaks his fast after offering Maghrib and Isha prayers. However, if he feels terribly inclined to eat, so much that he cannot concentrate on the prayers, or if someone is waiting for him, it is better that he should break his fast first and offer the prayers later. However, as far as possible, he should try to offer the prayers during the prime .(time (Fadheelat

Khums

point

:Issue 1997 : * Khums is obligatory on the following seven things

.Profit or gain from earning .

.Minerals .r

- .Treasure trove .۳
- .Amalgamation of Halal wealth with Haraam .*
 - ه. Gems obtained from the sea diving.
 - .Spoils of war .9

As commonly held, a land which a zimmi (a non–Muslim living under the protection of .v .Islamic Government) purchases from a Muslim

Profit from Earning

Issue 1091: If a person earns by means of trade, industry or any other ways of earning, like, if he earns some money by offering prayers and fasting on behalf of a dead person, and if it exceeds the annual expenses for maintaining himself and his family, he should pay Khums (i.e. 1/a) from the surplus, in accordance with the rules .which will be explained later

Issue *wert*: If a person acquires wealth without having worked for it , like, if someone gives him a gift, and that wealth exceeds his own annual expenses, he should pay

Issue 1097: * There is no Khums liability on Mahr which a wife receives, nor on the property, which a husband gets in exchange of divorcing his wife by way of

p: ۴۶.

Khula , and the same rule applies to the property which one inherits according to the genuine laws of inheritance. If a Shia Muslim inherits from a source which is not accepted in our Fiqh, like inheriting from a distant relative despite his heirs being present (Ta'seeb), it will be considered a gain, and Khums will have to paid from it. Similarly, if a person inherits from an unexpected source, neither from his father nor from his son, then as an obligatory precaution, he will pay Khums from that inheritance if it exceeds his annual expenses.

Issue 1099: * If a person inherits some property and knows that the person from whom he has inherited did not pay Khums from it, he (the heir) should pay its Khums. And if that property is itself not liable for Khums, but the heir knows that the person from who he has inherited, owed some Khums, he should pay it from the deceased's estate. But in both the cases, if the person from whom he inherits did not believe in Khums, or never paid it, then it is not necessary for the heir to pay off the Khums .owed by the dead

Issue 1096: If a person saves from the annual expenses because of economising and .frugality, he should pay the Khums

Issue 1099: * If the expenses of a person are borne by somebody else, that person should pay Khums on his entire earning.

Issue 1097: If a person gives away a property as Waqf to

some individuals, like his sons, and if they do farming and planting trees on that property, and acquire from it an earning which exceeds their annual expenses, they should pay its Khums. Similarly, if they profit from that property in some other manner, like if they lease it out, they should pay Khums from the amount which .exceeds their annual expenses

Issue 1VPA: * If the wealth received by a poor man, by way of obligatory or recommended Sadaqah, exceeds his annual expenses, or if he earns profit from the property given to him, like, if he gets fruit from a tree which has been given to him, and that exceeds his annual expenses, he should pay Khums from it. But wealth which .he has received as Khums or Zakaat is not liable for any Khums

Issue 1994: * If a person purchases a commodity with the money on which the Khums has not been paid, that is, if he says to the Shia Ithna Asheri seller: "I am purchasing this commodity with this money," the transaction will be in order in respect of the entire property, and Khums will apply to the commodity which he has purchased with that money. And no permission and acknowledgement of a Mujtahid will be .necessary

Issue 1999: If a person purchases a commodity, and after the transaction, pays its price from the money from which Khums has not been paid by him, the transaction will be in order, but he will be indebted to those who

.deserve to receive Khums, for the sum he has paid to the seller

Issue <u>vvv</u>: * If a Shia Ithna Asheri person purchases something on which Khums has not been paid, the Khums will be the liability of the seller, and the buyer is not .responsible for anything

Issue 1997: *If a person gives a gift to a Shia Ithna Asheri, from which Khums has not been paid, one fifth of it is the liability of the donor himself, and one who gets the gift .is not required to pay anything

Issue vvvr: If a person acquires wealth from an unbeliever, or a person who does not believe in paying Khums, it will not be obligatory for him, that is, the person who .receives, to pay Khums

Issue 1994: * It is obligatory on the merchants, the earners, the artisans, and others like them that when a year passes since they started earning, they should pay Khums from whatever is in excess of their expenses for one year. And if a person who is not earning, makes an unexpected gain, he should pay Khums after a year has passed .since he gained, on the savings which exceeds his expenditure for that year

Issue 1976: A person can pay Khums as and when he earns a profit during a year, and it is also permissible to delay payment of Khums till the end of the year. And there is .no objection if one adopts the solar year for the payment of Khums

Issue ۱۷۷۶: If a merchant

or an earner fixes a year for payment of Khums, and makes a profit, but dies during the same year, his expenses till his death should be deducted from the profit, and .Khums should be paid on the balance

Issue 1999: If the price of a commodity one purchases for the purpose of business shoots up, and he does not sell it, and its price falls during the year, it is not obligatory .on him to calculate Khums on the increased prices

Issue YVVA:* If the price of a commodity which a person purchases for the purpose of business shoots up, and he does not sell it till after the end of the year, expecting that the price will rise, and then the price falls, it is obligatory for him to calculate Khums .based on the increase in the price

Issue <u>www</u>: * If a person possesses some goods other than merchandise, from which Khums has been paid by him, if its price shoots up, and he sells it, he will pay Khums on the excess gained. Similarly if, the tree which he has purchased bears fruit, or a sheep which becomes fat , and if his object in maintaining them was to earn profit, he should pay Khums from the price increase. In fact, even if it was not his object to earn profit, he should pay Khums on them

Issue <u>wave</u>: * If a person establishes a garden, with the intention of selling it after its price goes up, he should pay

Khums on the fruit, the growth of the trees and the increase in the price of the garden. But, if his intention is to sell the fruit of the trees and benefit from its value, he should .pay Khums on the fruit only

Issue 19A1: If a person plants willow, plane tree and other trees like them, he should pay Khums on their growth every year. And similarly, if he makes profit from the branches of the trees which are cut every year, and the price of these branches alone, or the same added with other profits made by him, makes his income exceed .his expenditure for the year, he should pay his Khums at the end of each year

Issue way: * If a person has a few sources of income, for example, he receives rent for his property and is also engaged in trade, if they are all considered as one business, he should pay Khums at the end of the year from what exceeds his expenses. And if he makes a profit in one source and sustains loss in another, he can offset his loss of one with the profit of the other. But if he has two different businesses, like, if he is engaged in trade as well as farming, he cannot, as an .obligatory precaution, offset the loss in one with the profit made from the other

Issue where A person can deduct from his profit, the expenditure which he incurs in making profit, like, on brokerage and

.transportation, and it is not necessary to pay Khums on that amount

Issue 1944: No Khums is payable on what one spends from his profit during the year on food, dress, furniture, purchase of house, marriage of son, dowry of daughter, Ziyarat .etc., provided that it is not beyond his status, and he has not been extravagant

Issue 1946: Whatever a person spends on Nadhr and Kaffarah is a part of his annual expenditure. Similarly, what he gives away as a gift or a prize is included in his annual .expenditure, provided it is not beyond his status

Issue 1949: * If a person cannot prepare all the dowry for his daughter at the time of her marriage, and has to do so over a few years, and if it is deemed unbecoming for him not to give away any dowry, Khums will not be liable on what he purchases during the year, provided it is within his means. But if he exceeds his means, or spends the .profit of one year to buy the dowry in the following year, he will pay its Khums

Issue 1949: Whatever a person spends for his journey to Hajj and other Ziyarats (pilgrimages) is reckoned to be part of his expenditure of the year in which he spends it, and if his journey extends till part of the next year, he should pay Khums on what he .spends during the second year

Issue NVAA: * If a person who earns profit from his work and trade, has some other

property on which Khums is not liable, he can calculate his expenditure for the year . from the profit earned from his work or business

Issue 1VAA: * If a person purchases provision for his use during the year, with the profit made by him, and at the end of the year a part of it remains unused, he should pay Khums on it. And if he wants to pay its value, which may have increased since he .brought the provision, he should calculate the price prevailing at the end of the year

Issue 1994: * If a person purchases household accessories with the profit earned by him before paying Khums, it is not necessary for him to pay Khums on them if their need ends after the year ends. There will no liability of Khums if their needs cease to exist during the year, but they must be those articles which are kept for many years, like the winter and summer dresses. Other than these, Khums will be, as an obligatory precaution, liable as soon as their need is over. Similarly, when a woman no more .needs her ornaments for adornment, Khums will have to be paid on it

Issue 1941: If a person does not make any profit during a year, he cannot deduct his .expenditure of that year from the profit which he makes in the next year

Issue 1997: * If a person does not make any profit in the beginning of the year, and spends his capital, and then makes

some profit before the year ends, he is allowed to deduct the amount spent from his .capital, from the profit

Issue 1797: * If a part of the capital is lost in trade etc., a person can deduct the lost .amount from the profit made in the same year

Issue 1994: * If something else other than capital is lost from his wealth, he cannot procure it from the profit made by him. But if he needs that thing during that very .year, he can procure it from the profit

Issue 1V40: * If a person does not make any profit throughout a year, and borrows money to meet his expenses, he cannot deduct the borrowed amount from the profit made by him during the succeeding years. But, if he borrows money in the beginning of the year to meet his expenses, and makes profit before the year ends, he can deduct the borrowed amount from his profit. Similarly, in the first case mentioned above, he can deduct his debt from the profit made during the year, and that part of .the profit will not be liable for Khums

Issue \vec{vec{s}} If a person takes a loan to increase his wealth, or to purchase a property which he does not need, he cannot repay that loan from the profit earned during that year. However, if the loan taken out by him, or the thing purchased with it, is lost, he .can pay the loan out of the profit made by him during that year

Issue

р: ۴9л

A person can pay the Khums of the thing from itself, or he can also pay money *: WW equivalent to the value of the Khums for which he is liable. But if he wants to pay from another commodity which has not yet become liable for Khums, he cannot do so without the permission of Mujtahid

Issue 1744: A person who owes Khums cannot take responsibility for it, i.e. treat himself to be the debtor of those entitled to receive it, and use the entire property, .and if he uses that property and it is lost, he should pay Khums on it

Issue 14...: If a person who owes Khums makes a compromise with the Mujtahid, and takes responsibility for it, he can appropriate the entire property, and the profit he ...earns from it after the compromise, belongs to him

Issue 1A+1: * If one partner pays Khums on the profit made by him, and the other partner does not pay it, and he (the other partner) offers in the next year, as share of his capital, the property on which Khums has not been paid by him, the first

partner who has paid Khums can have the right of disposal over that property, if the .other fellow is a Shia Ithna Asheri Muslim

Issue 1A-T: * If a minor child owns some capital, and profit accrues on it, Khums becomes liable and it is obligatory upon his guardian to pay the Khums. But if he does .not, the minor child will have to pay it when he attains puberty

Issue $1A \cdot r$: * If a person acquires wealth from another person, and doubts whether or not he has paid Khums on it, he has a discretion over it. In fact, even if he is certain that the other person has not paid Khums on it, he has the discretion over it if that .person is a Shia Ithna Asheri

Issue 14.4: If a person purchases with the profit earned by him, a property which is not supposed to be part of his needs and annual expenses, it is obligatory on him to pay Khums on it at the end of the year. And if he does not pay Khums, and the value of the property increases, he should pay Khums on its current value. And besides .property, the same rules apply to carpets etc

Issue ۱۸۰۵: If a person who has never paid Khums since he became liable, purchases a property, and its price goes up, and if he had not purchased it with the intention to see its price inflated and sell – for example, if he had purchased a land for farming

and paid its price out of the money on which he had not paid Khums, he should pay Khums on the purchase price. And if, he has paid to the seller the money on which Khums has not been paid by him, and told him: "I am purchasing this property with this .money" he should pay Khums on the current value of that property

Issue XXXP: ** If a person who has never paid Khums since he became liable for it, purchases with the profit of his trade, something which is not needed by him, and a year passes since he made that profit, he should pay Khums on that thing. And if he purchases household equipment and other necessities, in accordance with his status, it is not necessary for him to pay Khums on them, if he knows that he purchased them during the year with the same year's profit. And if he does not know, he should, as an .obligatory precaution, make compromise with the Mujtahid

Minerals

Issue \A.V: * Gold, silver, lead, copper, iron, oil, steamcoal, Feerozah, Aqeeq, alum, salt or any other mineral are from Anfaal, which means that they belong to Imam (A.S.). But if anyone extracts them without any religious impediments, he can own them. And .when they are of prescribed quantity, Khums must be paid on them

Issue \A+A: The taxable limit of a mineral is \a common mithqals of coined gold i.e. if the value of a thing which is extracted from a mine reaches \a

mithqals of coined gold, the person concerned should pay Khums on it, after .deducting from it the expenses which he has incurred

Issue 1A-A: * If a person has derived profit from a mine, but the value of the thing which he has extracted does not reach 1a mithqals of coined gold, payment of Khums on it will be necessary when that profit alone or combined with other profits of his .trade exceed his expenses for one year

Issue MANE: * Chalk, lime, fuller's-earth and red clay are, as an obligatory precaution, minerals, and one who extracts them, is required to pay Khums if the value of that mineral reached the prescribed taxable limit. This will become obligatory without deducting annual expenses

Issue MANY: If a person acquires something from a mine, he should pay Khums on it whether the mine is over the ground, or under, and whether it is located in an owned .land, or at a place which has no owner

Issue MAXY: * If a person does not know whether or not the value of the thing extracted by him from a mine reaches Ma mithqals of coined gold, as an obligatory precaution, he should ascertain the value, as far as possible, by getting it weighed or by any other .means

Issue ۱۸۱۳: * If a few persons jointly extract something, and if its total value reaches ۱۵ mithqals of coined gold, they should pay Khums on it, as a recommended precaution, even if the value of the share of each

.one of them may not be liable for Khums

Issue MANE: * If a person extracts mineral by digging a land belonging to another person without his consent, the Fuqaha have said that it belongs to the owner of the land. But this is a matter of Ishkal, and a better alternative is that they come to some understanding between them, and if that fails, reference should be made to the .Mujtahid for his decision

Treasure – Trove

Issue 1416: A treasure trove is a property which is hidden underground, or in a tree or a mountain or a wall, and someone finds it out. It should be in such form that it can be .called a treasure_trove

Issue 1019: * If a person finds a treasure-trove in a land which does not belong to ...anyone, he can appropriate it, but he must pay Khums on it

Issue 1A1A: * If a person finds a treasure-trove in a land which he has purchased from another person, and knows that it does not belong to the previous owners of the land,nor does it belong to any other Muslim or a Zimmi who may be themselves alive, or their heirs, he can take it as his property, but he must pay Khums on it. But if he has a strong feeling that the treasure may belong to the previous owner of the land, since the land and all in it was in his sole control, he should inform the previous owner. If it turns out that the treasure is not his, he should inform the owner preceding the previous owner, and so on, and if he finds out that the treasure did not belong to them, he can appropriate it, but he must pay Khums on it

Issue 1414: * If a person finds wealth in many containers buried at one place, and its total value is 1+2 mithqals of silver or 12 mithqals of gold , he should pay Khums on it. However, if he finds the treasure-trove at several places, it is obligatory on him to pay Khums on each one of those treasures whose value reaches the minimum taxable .limit, and no Khums is payable on the treasure-trove whose value is lesser

Issue MATY: * If two persons find a treasure-trove whose total value reaches MARY mithqals of silver or Ma mithqals of gold, they would not pay Khums on it if the share of .each one of them may not come to the minimum taxable limit

Issue MATY: * If a person purchases an animal, and finds some valuables in its belly, it is necessary for him to inform the seller or the previous owner about it, provided that he has a strong feeling that it could belong to either

of them, and that they owned it together with what was in the belly of the animal. But if he finds that it does not belong to either, as an obligatory precaution, he will pay Khums on it, even if its value is less than the minimum limit. This rule applies to fish and its like, if they were looked after in a special place like fish farm, and someone supervised its feeding. But if the fish was caught from an open sea or a river, then it is .not at all necessary to inform anyone

When Halal Property gets mixed up with Haraam Property

Issue MATY: * If halal property gets mixed up in such a way that it is not possible to identify each from the other, and the owner of the haraam property and its quantity are not known, and if it is also not known whether the quantity of the haraam property is more or less than the due Khums , the person concerned should pay Khums, with the Niyyat of Qurbat on the entire property, to one entitled to receive Khums and such properties whose owners are unknown, and after the payment of .Khums the balance will become halal for him

Issue with haraam property, and the person concerned knows the quantity of haraam property, (irrespective of it being more or less than Khums) but does not know its owner, he should give away that quantity as Sadaqah on behalf of its owner, and the obligatory precaution is that

.he should also obtain permission from the Mujtahid

Issue MATE: * If halal property gets mixed up with haraam property, and the person concerned does not know the quantity of haraam property, but knows its owner, they should come to some understanding and agreement with each other, and pay the owner a sum which would ensure that the amount due has been paid up. In fact, if the person concerned knows that it was due to his own negligence that the mix up occurred, then he should, as a precaution, pay more than what he feels might belong .to the owner

Issue 1ATA: If a person pays Khums on a property which has halal mixed with haraam parts, and learns later that the quantity of haraam property was more than Khums, he should give the excess as Sadaqah, on behalf of the owner of the property which .has remained unlawful with him

Issue 1ATP: * If a person pays Khums on a property which has been mixed up, or gives some property as Sadaqah on behalf of an unknown person, and if the owner turns up later, as an obligatory precaution, he must reimburse him his part, if he does not .agree to the action taken

Issue MATY: * If a halal property mixes up with haraam property, and the quantity of the haraam property is known, and the person concerned knows that the owner is one of a group, but cannot identify him, he should inform all of them. If one of them

claims while others do not, or show no interest, he should hand over to the one who claimed. And if two or more people claim, he should refer to the Mujtahid for his decision after all attempts at compromise and understanding have failed. And if all of them in the group showed an interest, or did not present themselves for a compromise, then he will draw lots to determine the owner, and as a precaution, the .lots will be drawn by the Mujtahid, or his Wakil

Gems Obtained by Sea Diving

Issue 1ATA: * If pearls, corals or other gems are obtained from the sea-bed by diving, whether it is mineral or a growth, if it reaches π/ϵ mithqal of gold in value (= $\pi.\delta 1$ g.) Khums should be paid on it, regardless of whether it was brought up after a single dive or more. But if the gems were brought up in two different diving seasons, and in each case, the minimum value limit of $\pi.\delta 1$ g. of gold was not reached, it will not be obligatory to pay Khums on either. Similarly, when diving is done in partnership, and the share of each partner is not commensurate with $\pi.\delta 1$ g. of gold in value, Khums will .not be obligatory upon them

Issue MATA: If a person takes out gems from the sea mechanically without diving, it is obligatory on him, as a precaution, to pay Khums on it. But, it he obtains them from the surface of the sea or from the sea_shore, he should

pay Khums if his income from this source alone, or in combination with other profits .made by him, exceeds his expenses for one year

Issue issue

Issue 1ATT: * If a person dives into the sea without the intention of bringing out anything, and by chance lays his hand on a gem, and he intends to appropriate it, he should, as a obligatory precaution, pay Khums on it. As an obligatory precaution, he .should pay Khums on it in every situation

Issue <code>iATT: * A person dives into the sea and brings out an animal which has a gem in its belly. Now, if that animal is one like a pearl oyster which usually contains a gem, he should pay Khums on it if it reaches the minimum limit in value as explained. And if it has swallowed the gem by chance, then as an obligatory precaution, Khums must be .paid on it, even if it does not reach the minimum limit of the value</code>

Issue 1477: If a person dives in big rivers like Tigris and Euphrates, and brings out a .gem, he should pay Khums on it if gems are usually produced in those rivers

Issue 1APP: * If a person dives in water and brings out some ambergris, he should pay Khums on it if

it has the minimum limit value = r.o.g. of gold. If he obtains it from the surface of the .sea, or from sea_shore, the same rule will apply

Issue ۱۸۳۵: If a person whose profession is diving or extracting minerals, pays Khums on what he finds, and his income exceeds his expenses for a year, it is not necessary for him to give Khums on them again.

Issue MPP: * If a child extracts a mineral, or finds a treasure-trove, or brings out gems from the sea-bed by diving, his guardian will have to pay Khums on them. And if the guardian fails to give, then the child will have to pay the Khums when he grows up to be Baligh. Similarly, if child has wealth in which halal and haraam parts are mixed up, .(the guardian must make that wealth Clean (tahir/pak

Spoils of War

Issue \Arry: * If Muslims fight against the infidels by the command of the Holy Imam (A.S.) and, in the war, acquire some booty, that booty is called Ghanimat. And it is obligatory to pay Khums on what remains after deducting the expenses incurred for protection and transport etc. of that booty, and after setting aside what the Imam spends according to his discretion, and what he keeps as his special right. And for the liability of Khums, there is no difference between movable and immovable booty. Of course, the lands which have been seized as spoils of war belong to the Muslim public, even if the war was

.not fought with the permission of Imam

Issue \ATA: * If Muslims engage in a war against infidels without the permission of Imam (A.S.), and win some spoils of the war, everything that they acquire as the spoils .belongs to Imam (A.S.), and the fighters have no right in it

Issue ۱۸۳۹: * Anything which is in the hands of the infidels, does not become Ghanimat .if the original proprietor of those things was a Muslim or a Zimmi

Issue ۱۸۴۰: * To steal from a Harbi non–Muslim (one who is not under the protection of an Islamic State) is Haraam, as it is dishonesty, and also conducive to breach of the .peace. Anything obtained this way should be, as a precaution, returned to them

Issue \AFN: * It is commonly held that a Momin can appropriate things owned by a Nasibi {one who is an enemy of Ahlul Bait (A.S.)} and just pay its Khums. But this is a .matter of Ishkal

Land Purchased by a Non–Believer Zimmi from a Muslim

Issue 1444: * If a Zimmi non-believer purchases land from a Muslim, as is commonly held by Fuqaha, the former should pay Khums on it from that land itself, or from any other property belonging to him. But liability of Khums, the way it is understood in this .case, is a matter of Ishkal

Disposal of Khums

Issue 1467: * Khums should be divided into two parts. One part is Sehme Sadaat, it should be given to a Sayyid who is poor, or orphan, or who has become stranded without money during his journey. The second

p: ۴۸.

part is Sehme Imam (A.S.), and during the present time it should be given to a Mujtahid, who fulfils all conditions, or be spent for such purposes as allowed by that Mujtahid. As an obligatory precaution, that Mujtahid must be Aalam, and well versed .in public affairs

Issue 1444: An orphan Sayyid to whom Khums is given should be poor. But the Sayyid who has been stranded without money while on journey, can be helped with Khums .even if he may not be a poor man in his own hometown

Issue ۱۸۴۵: If the journey of a Sayyid who has been stranded was with the purpose of .committing a sin, as an obligatory precaution, he should not be given Khums

Issue ۱۸۴۶: Khums can be given to a Sayyid who may not be A'dil, but it should not be .given to a Sayyid who is not Ithna 'Ashari

Issue MARY: Khums should not be given to a Sayyid if he is a transgressor, and Khums given to him encourages him further to commit the sins. And as a precaution, Khums should not be given to a Sayyid who is a drunkard, or does not offer his daily prayers, or commits sins openly, even if giving Khums to him may not aid him in committing .sins

Issue ۱۸۴۸: If a person claims that he is a Sayyid, Khums cannot be given to him unless two just ('Adil) persons confirm that he is a Sayyid, or if he is so well-known among the people, (as Sayyid) that

.one is sure and satisfied about him being a Sayyid

Issue ۱۸۴۹: * Khums can be given to a person who is known as Sayyid in his home city, .if one is not certain or satisfied about anything to the contrary

Issue <code>\ADDE ADDE</code>: If the wife of a person is a Sayyidah, he should not, as an obligatory precaution, give Khums to her for meeting her own expenses. However, if it is obligatory on the wife to meet the expenses of others, and she cannot meet them, it is permissible to give Khums to her, so that she may meet their expenses. Similarly, one .can not give Khums to her so that she may use it on her non-essential expenses

Issue 1AD1: If it is obligatory on a person to meet the expenses of a Sayyid or a Sayyidah, who may not be his wife, he cannot, on the basis of obligatory precaution, give him/her food, dress and other essential items of subsistence from Khums. However, there is no harm if he gives him/her a part of Khums to meet other .necessary expenses

Issue \AAY: If it is obligatory on a person to maintain a poor Sayyid, but he cannot meet his expenses, or can meet them but does not want to do so, Khums can be given to .that Sayyid

Issue ۱۸۵۳: The obligatory precaution is that a needy Sayyid should not be given .Khums in excess of his yearly expenses

,Issue MADY: If there is no deserving Sayyid in the hometown of a person

and if he is certain or satisfied that no such person will be available in near future, or if it is not possible to hold in safety the amount of Khums till the availability of a deserving person, he should take the Khums to another town, and give it to the deserving persons there, and he can deduct from Khums money the expenses of transfer. And if Khums is lost in the transfer due to his negligence, he should reimburse it, but if he has not failed in taking its care, it is not obligatory on him to pay .anything

Issue 1ADD: If there is no deserving person in his hometown, and he is certain or satisfied that such a person may be found in future, and it may also be possible to look after Khums till the availability of a deserving person, the person concerned can still take it to another town. And if despite his carefulness, Khums is lost on the way, it will not be necessary for him to pay anything. He cannot, however, deduct from Khums .the expenses of transferring it to the other place

Issue 1ADF: * Even if a deserving person is available in the home town of a person, he can transfer Khums to another town to give it to a deserving person. However, he himself should bear the expenses of taking Khums to the other town, and if Khums is lost, he is responsible for it, even if he may not have been negligent

in looking after it

Issue 1ADY: If a person takes Khums to another town in compliance with the directive of the Mujtahid, and it is lost, it is not necessary for him to pay Khums again. And the position is the same if he gives Khums to a Wakil of the Mujtahid, and the Wakil .transfers it to another place, and in the process the Khums is lost

Issue 1ADA: It is not permissible that the price of a commodity is inflated and then it is given as Khums. And as stated in note no. 1VAV, it is totally unacceptable to pay Khums from the commodity other than the one on which Khums is liable, except in the case of ...money for gold and silver coins etc

Issue <code>\ADA:*</code> If a person is the creditor of a person who is entitled to receive Khums, and wants to adjust his debt against Khums payable by him, he should, as an obligatory precaution, either seek the permission of a Mujtahid to do so, or give Khums to the deserving person and thereafter, the deserving person returns it to him towards the debt. He can also take the Wakalat from deserving person, receive .Khums on his behalf, and then deduct his debt from it

Issue 1AP+: * A person who is liable for Khums cannot lay a condition to the deserving person that he would return the sum after having received it, except when the deserving person, after having received the Khums, agrees to return it. For

example, if a person owes a large sum of Khums, and is unable to pay it because of poverty, and does not wish to remain indebted to the deserving people, there will be no objection if the deserving person agrees to receive Khums from him, and then to .bestow it upon him as a gift

(Zakat (Part I of II

point

:Issue NAFY: * It is obligatory to pay Zakat on the following things

Wheat .

Barley .r

Dates .۳

Raisins .۴

۵. Gold

Silver .9

Camel .v

Cow .

(Sheep (including goat .4

As an obligatory precaution, upon the wealth in business \dots

And if a person is the owner of any of these ten things he should, in accordance with the conditions which will be mentioned later, put their fixed quantity to one of the uses .as prescribed

Issue 1APT: On the basis of obligatory precaution, Zakat should be paid on Sult, which is a soft, grain like wheat with the property of barley and on 'alas, which is like wheat, .(and is the food of the people of San'a (Yemen

Issue 1497: * Payment of Zakat becomes obligatory only when the property reaches .the prescribed taxable limit, and if the owner of the property is a free person

Issue 1494: If a person remains the owner of cow, sheep, camel, gold and silver for 11 months, the payment of Zakat becomes obligatory for him from the first of the 11th month; but he should calculate the beginning of the new year after the end of the 11th ...month

,Issue ۱۸۶۵: « The liability of Zakat on gold

р: ۴ла

silver and merchandise is conditional to its owner being sane and Baligh. But in the case of wheat, barley, raisins, camel, cow and sheep, being sane and Baligh is not a .prerequisite

Issue 1AFF: * Payment of Zakat on wheat and barley becomes obligatory when they are recognised as wheat and barley. And Zakat on raisins becomes obligatory when they call them grapes. And Zakat on dates becomes obligatory when Arabs call it Tamar. However, the time for determining the taxable limit, and payment of Zakat on wheat and barley is when they are threshed, and grains are separated from chaff; and the time for payment of Zakat on raisins and dates is when they are plucked. This .is also known as the time of drying up

Issue 149Y: * For establishing the liability of Zakat on items like wheat, barley, raisins and dates, it is not a prerequisite that they should be in the control of their owner, so that he can dispose it or have a discretion over it. If the owner is absent, and the goods are neither in his control nor in that of his agent , like, when it has been .usurped, even than the liability of Zakat remains

Issue 1AFA: * For establishing the liability of Zakat on items like gold, silver and merchandise, it is necessary that their owner is sane. If the owner remained insane .throughout a year, or part of it, Zakat will not be obligatory upon him

,Issue ١٨٦٩: If the owner of cow

р: ۴ля

sheep, camel, gold and silver remains intoxicated or unconscious during a part of the year, he is not excused from payment of Zakat, and the position is the same if at the time of Zakat becoming Wajib on wheat, barley, palm-dates and raisins, he is .intoxicated or unconscious

Issue MAV+: * For establishing liability of Zakat on items other than wheat, barley, raisins and dates, it is necessary that the owner has a discretion over their disposal etc. And if he is prevented from that control because of usurpation, Zakat will not be .wajib

Issue MAYN: If a person borrows gold, silver or any other thing on which it is obligatory to pay Zakat, and it remains with him for a year, he should pay Zakat on it, and the .lender has to pay nothing

.Zakat of Wheat, Barley, Dates and Raisins

Issue 1AVT: * Zakat on wheat, barley, dates and raisins becomes obligatory when their .quantity reaches the taxable limit which is **T**.. saa' and it is said that it equals AFV kg

Issue 1AVT: If a person and members of his family consume the grapes, dates, barley and wheat, on which payment of Zakat has become obligatory, or if, for example, he gives these things to a poor person without the intention of paying Zakat, he should .give Zakat on the quantity used

Issue 1AVF: If the owner of wheat, barley, dates and grapes dies after Zakat on it has become obligatory, that quantity of Zakat should be paid from of his estate. However, if he dies before Zakat becomes

obligatory, each one of his heirs, whose share reaches the taxable limit, should pay Zakat from his own share.

Issue 1AVA: * A person, who has been appointed by the Mujtahid to collect Zakat, can demand it at the time of harvest when wheat and barley are threshed and chaff is separated from grains, and when the dates and grapes become dry. And if the owner of these items does not give Zakat, and they perish, the owner should compensate for .it

Issue 1AV9: If payment of Zakat becomes obligatory on date tree and grapes or the .crop of wheat and barley after one becomes its owner, one should pay Zakat on them

Issue MAVY: If a person sells the crop and trees after Zakat on wheat, barley, palmdates and grapes becomes obligatory, the seller should pay the Zakat on them, and if .he pays, it will not be obligatory on the buyer to pay anything

Issue MAYA: * If a person purchases wheat or barley or dates or grapes, and knows that the seller has paid Zakat on them, or doubts whether or not he has paid it, it is not obligatory on him (i.e. the buyer) to pay anything. But if he knows that he (the seller) has not paid Zakat on them, he should pay Zakat himself. But if the seller cheats him by telling him that he has not paid Zakat, he can reclaim from the seller the Zakat, if he .has paid it

Issue \AVA: * If the weight of

р: ۴лл

wheat, barley, dates and grapes is about APV kilogrammes when they are wet, and .reduces when they become dry, payment of Zakat on it is not obligatory

Issue issue

:Issue \AAA: There are three kinds of dates

i) Those which are dried up. Rules regarding the Zakat payable on them have already) .been explained above

.ii) Those which are eaten when they are ripe)

.iii) Those which are eaten before they are ripened)

As for the second kind, if its weight comes to AFV kilogrammes after having dried up, Zakat on it becomes obligatory as a recommended precaution. And as for the third .kind, Zakat on it is not obligatory

Issue MARY: If a person has paid Zakat once on wheat, barley, dates and raisins, no .further Zakat is payable on it, even if they remain with him for a few years

Issue 1444: If wheat, barley, dates and grapes are watered with rain or river, or if they benefit from the moisture of the land, like in the case of Eygptian crops, the Zakat payable on them is 1.7 and if they are watered with buckets etc. the Zakat payable on .them is 0.7.

Issue MARY: If wheat, barley, dates and grapes are watered with both rain water as well as water supplied with buckets etc. and if it is commonly said that they

р: ۴л۹

have been irrigated with bucket water etc. the Zakat payable on them is $\mathfrak{s}/\mathfrak{Z}$ and if it is said that they have been irrigated with river and rain water, the Zakat payable on them is $\mathfrak{v}/\mathfrak{Z}$; and if it is commonly said that they have been irrigated jointly with both, .the Zakat payable on them is $\mathfrak{v}.\mathfrak{s}/\mathfrak{Z}$

Issue 1446: If a person doubts about the common impression, not able to determine whether the crop was watered by rain alone, or by rain and buckets together, it will be .sufficient for him to pay v. δ ? Zakat

Issue YAAF: If a person doubts and does not know whether it will be customarily held that the land was irrigated both ways, or that it has been watered with buckets etc. it will be sufficient for him to pay a%. And the position will be the same if the common .opinion would probably be that it was irrigated with rain water

Issue YMAY: If wheat, barley, dates and grapes are irrigated with rain and canal water and, although they did not need bucket water, yet it was also supplied, with no helpful result for the crop, the Zakat on them is YY... And if they are watered with bucket water, without having any need of canal and rain water, but are also supplied with .canal and rain water without being helpful to the crop, the Zakat on them is ۵٪.

Issue NAAA: * If a crop is watered with bucket etc. and in the adjoining land he raises

p: ۴۹.

a crop which benefits from the moisture of that land (which is irrigated with bucket water etc.) and does not need extra watering, the Zakat of the crop which is watered .with bucket is δ ? and the Zakat of the crop in the adjoining land, as a precaution is γ ?

Issue 1444: * A person cannot deduct the expenses incurred by him on the production of wheat, barley, dates and grapes from the income obtained from them, in order to determine the minimum taxable limit. Hence if the weight of any one of them, before .calculating the expenses, was about AFY kilogrammes, he should pay Zakat on it

Issue 1A4+: A person who has used seeds for farming, whether he owned them or he bought them, cannot deduct their value from the total harvest for calculating the minimum taxable limit. Rather, he should calculate the taxable limit taking into .account the entire crop

Issue 1441: * It is not obligatory to pay Zakat on what government takes away from the goods or wealth itself. For example, if the harvest is ۲۰۰۰ kilogrammes, and government takes ۵۰ kilogrammes from it as taxation, it is obligatory to pay zakat on .۱۹۵۰ kilogrammes only

Issue 1AAT: As an obligatory precaution, a person cannot deduct from the harvest the expenses incurred by him before Zakat became due, paying Zakat on the balance .only

Issue 1497: * As for the expenses incurred after Zakat becomes obligatory, a person ,cannot deduct them from the amount of the Zakat liable on him

even if, as a precaution, he may have sought permission from the Mujtahid or his .Wakil

Issue 1A44: * It is not obligatory for a person to wait till wheat and barley pile up for threshing, and the grapes and dates become dry, before paying Zakat. It is permissible that as soon as payment of Zakat becomes due, he should calculate the .amount of Zakat and pay

Issue 1A40: After Zakat becomes payable, a person can handover the standing crops, or dates or grapes, before their being harvested or picked, to the deserving poor, or to the Mujtahid or his Wakil, on the basis of joint ownership, and then make them .share the expenses

Issue 1AAP: When a person handovers Zakat of crops or dates or grapes in their essential forms to the Mujtahid or his Wakil, or to the deserving poor person, it is not necessary for him to look after those things as a joint owner, free of charge. He can charge them rental as long as these things remain on his land for harvesting and .drying up

Issue 1AAV: * If a person owns wheat, barley, dates and grapes in various cities, where the time of ripening of crops and fruits differ from one another, and they are not all received at one time, if all of them are considered to be the harvest of one and the same year, and if the thing which ripens first reaches the taxable limit i.e AFVkilogrammes (approx), he should pay Zakat on it at

the time of its ripening and should pay Zakat on the remaining crops when they are received . But if the crop which is ready first, does not reach the minimum taxable limit, he should wait till other crops are ready. If they totally reach the taxable limit, .Zakat on them will be obligatory, otherwise Zakat will not be obligatory on them

Issue 1AAA: If a date tree or vine bears fruit twice in a year, and when combined they .reach the minimum taxable limit, it is obligatory as a precaution, to pay its Zakat

Issue 1444: If a person has a quantity of dates or grapes which have not dried up, and which would reach the taxable limit when dried up, he can replace them with fresh fruits (i.e. dates and grapes) with the purpose of giving Zakat, provided that, if they .were dry they would be equal to the obligatory amount of Zakat

Issue 1900: If it is already obligatory on a person to pay Zakat on dry dates or raisins, he cannot replace it with fresh, green dates or grapes. And, if he calculates the value of Zakat and gives green grapes or dates or other dry raisins or dates against that value, it is a matter of Ishkal. Also, if it is obligatory on a person to pay Zakat on green dates or grapes, he cannot pay it with dry dates or raisins, And, if after calculating the ,value of Zakat, he pays it from other dates or grapes

.it will be a matter of Ishkal even if the other dates and grapes were green and fresh

Issue 1901: If a person dies with a debt, and has a property on which Zakat has become due, it is necessary that, in the first instance, the entire Zakat should be paid .out from that property, and thereafter pay his debt

Issue 14.1: * If a person dies with a debt and also has wheat, barley, dates or grapes, and, before Zakat on these things became obligatory, his heirs paid his debt from other property, the heir, whose share equals to AFV kilogrammes (approx) should pay Zakat. And if the debts of the deceased was not paid before Zakat on these things became obligatory, and if his estate just equals his debt, it is not obligatory for the heirs to pay any Zakat. And if the property of the deceased is more than his debt, and if the debt calls for payment from a quantity of wheat, barley ,dates and grapes, then whatever is paid towards the debt will have no liability of Zakat. In the residue, whoever from the heir receives a share equal to the minimum taxable limit, should _______.pay Zakat

Issue ١٩٠٣: If wheat, barley, dates and raisins on which Zakat has become obligatory, are of good quality and inferior quality, the obligatory precaution is that Zakat for .each of the two categories should be given separately from its respective type

Minimum Taxable Limit of Gold

Issue 19.4: There are two taxable limits of gold: The first limit

is $r \cdot$ mithqals (Sharee'), one mithqal being equal to r.rop gms. Hence when the quantity of gold reaches $r \cdot$ mithqals and other requisite conditions are also fulfilled, one should pay 1/ $r \cdot$ th part of it, which is equal to 1.vrA gms, as Zakat. And if the quantity of gold does not reach this limit, it is not obligatory to pay Zakat on it. The second taxable limit of gold is applicable when gold, in addition to $r \cdot$ mithqal sharee' is further increased. If an additional of r mithqal sharee' takes place to $r \cdot$ sharee' mithqals , one should pay Zakat on the total quantity at the rate of r.or. And if the addition is less than r sharee' mithqals, Zakat will be payable on $r \cdot$ sharee' mithqals only; and it will not be obligatory to pay it on the additional quantity. The same rule applies as and when ongoing additions take place in the quantity of gold, like, if a further increase of r mithqals takes place, Zakat should be paid on the entire quantity, and if the increase is less .than that, no Zakat will be payable

Taxable Limit of Silver

Issue 19.6: There are two minimum taxable limits for silver: The first is 1.6 ordinary mithqals, equal to FAT.AA gms. Therefore, when the quantity of silver reaches that limit, and other necessary conditions are also fulfilled one should pay T.S. of it as Zakat. And if the quantity of silver does not reach the aforesaid limit, it is not obligatory to pay Zakat on

The second limit of silver is when there is an addition of r_1 mithqals, that is, if an addition of r_1 mithqals takes place to r_2 mithqals, the Zakat should be paid on r_7 mithqals. If the addition is less than r_1 mithqals he should pay Zakat on r_2 mithqals only, and no Zakat is payable on the additional quantity. The same rule applies as and when ongoing additions take place in the quantity of silver, like, if r_1 mithqals are further added , he should pay Zakat on the entire quantity and if the addition is less than that the quantity which has been added and is less than r_1 mithqals, is not liable to any Zakat. Thus, if a person gives r_1/r_2 of all the gold or silver he possesses, he will have paid the obligatory Zakat, and sometimes even more than that. For example, if a person has r_1 mithqals of silver and gives $r_1 s_2/r_2$ of that, he will have paid Zakat on r_2 mithqals which was obligatory, and also sometimes on δ mithqals which was not

.obligatory

Issue 19.7: If a person possesses gold or silver which has reached the taxable limit, and even if he has paid Zakat on it, he should continue to pay Zakat on it every year, .as long as it does not reduce from the minimum limit

Issue ۱۹۰۷: Zakat on gold and silver becomes obligatory only when they are made into coins, and are in currency for transactions. Zakat should, however, be

.paid on them even if their stamp has been effaced

Issue 1902: It is obligatory, as a precaution, to pay Zakat on coined gold and silver worn by women as ornaments, as long as such coins are legal tenders, that is, transactions are made with them as gold and silver currency. It is not, obligatory to .pay Zakat on them if they have ceased to be legal tenders

Issue 1999: If a person possesses gold and silver neither of which is equal to the first minimum limit, for example, if he has 199 mithqals of silver and 19 mithqals of gold, it is .not obligatory for him to pay Zakat

Issue 1914: As stated earlier, Zakat on gold and silver becomes obligatory only when its taxable quantity is owned by a person for 11 months continuously. If, therefore, the quantity falls below the taxable limit at any time during the period of 11 months, it is .not obligatory for him to pay Zakat on them

Issue MANE * If during the period of M months, a person who possesses gold and silver exchanges them for something else, or melts them, it is not obligatory for him to pay Zakat on them. However, if he changes them from coins to plain gold or silver, to .avoid payment of Zakat, the obligatory precaution is that he should pay Zakat

Issue 1917: If a person melts gold and silver coins in the twelfth month, he should pay Zakat on them, and if their weight or value is reduced

because of melting, he should pay Zakat which was obligatory on those coins before . .they were melted

Issue NNT: * If gold and silver possessed by a person is partly of superior quality and partly of inferior quality, he can pay Zakat of each from its respective quality. But, as a precaution, he should not pay entire Zakat based on the inferior quality. In fact, it is better that he should give the entire Zakat based on the gold and silver of superior .quality.

Issue NAME: If gold and silver coins have more than usual quantity of alloy, but if they are still known as gold and silver coins, payment of Zakat on them is obligatory if they have reached the taxable limit, although in their pure form they may not reach the taxable limit. But, if they are not called gold and silver coins, liability of Zakat on them .is a matter of Ishkal, even if in their pure form they may reach the taxable limit

Issue 1410: If gold and silver coins have usual amount of alloy in them, he can pay Zakat on them with gold and silver coins which contain more than usual quantity of alloy, or with coins which are not made of gold and silver, provided that its quantity .equals the value of Zakat

(Zakat Payable on Camel, Cow and Sheep (including Goat

Issue 1917: * For Zakat on camels, cows and sheep (including goats) there are two :additional conditions, besides the other usual conditions

The animal should have grazed in the jungle or open fields for one

р: ۴۹л

year. If it is fed with cut or plucked grass, or if it has grazed in the farm owned by its owner, or somebody else, there is no Zakat on it, except when it was only a matter of .day or two during which the animal fed itself with the grass from its master's farm

As a matter of precaution, it is not a condition that the camel, cow or small cattle should not have worked during the whole year. In fact, Zakat on them will be .obligatory, if they are used for irrigation and ploughing the land

Issue MANY: If a person purchases or leases for his camel, cow and sheep, a pasture which has not been cultivated by anyone, Zakat becoming liable is a matter of Ishkal, though as a precaution, Zakat be paid. But, if he pays tax on grazing his animals, then .he should pay Zakat

Minimum Taxable Limit of Camels

:Issue 141A: Camel has 1r taxable limits

i) a camels: and the Zakat on them is one sheep. As long as the number of camels) .does not reach five, no Zakat is payable on them

.ii) **1.** camels: and the Zakat on them is r sheep)

.iii) 10 camels: and the Zakat on them is r sheep)

.iv) y. camels: and the Zakat on them is y sheep)

.v) va camels: and the Zakat on them is a sheep)

vi) Y9 camels: and the Zakat on them is a camel which has entered the Ynd year of its). life

vii) **r***P* camels: and the Zakat on them is a camel)

which has entered the rrd year of its life.

viii) **FP** camels: and the Zakat on them is a camel which has entered the Fth year of its). life

ix) ۶۱ camels: and the Zakat on them is a camel which has entered the ath year of its). life

x) vp camels: and the Zakat on them is r camels which have entered the rrd year of). their life

xi) si) si)

xii) which camels and above: In this case, the person concerned should either calculate) the camels on group of $\mathfrak{r} \cdot$ each, and give for each set of forty camels a camel, which has entered the third year of its life; or calculate them on groups of $\mathfrak{s} \cdot$ each and give as Zakat, for every $\mathfrak{s} \cdot$ camels, a camel which has entered the \mathfrak{r} th year of its life, or he may calculate them in the groups of forty and fifty. However, in every case he should calculate in such a way that there should be no balance, and even if there is a balance, it should not exceed nine. For example, if he has $\mathfrak{r} \mathfrak{r} \cdot$ camels he should give for $\mathfrak{r} \cdot \mathfrak{r}$ camels, two such camels as have entered the fourth year of their life, and for the remaining forty camels, he should pay one camel which has entered the third year of .its life. And the camel to be given in Zakat should be female

Issue ۱۹۱۹: It

p: ۵. .

is not obligatory to pay Zakat in between two taxable limits. Therefore, if the number of camels with a person exceeds the first taxable limit, which is \diamond camels, but does not reach the second taxable limit which is ψ camels, he should pay Zakat on only \diamond of .them, and the same way with the succeeding taxable limits

The Minimum Taxable Limit of Cows

Issue NAT \cdot : Cow has two taxable limits. Its first taxable limit is $\tau \cdot$. If the number of cows owned by a person reaches $\tau \cdot$, and other conditions mentioned above are fulfilled , he should give by way of Zakat a calf which has entered the rnd year of its life; and the obligatory precaution is that the calf should be a male. And its second taxable limit is $\tau \cdot$, and its Zakat is a female calf which has entered the rrd year of its life. And it is not obligatory to pay Zakat when the number of the cows is between $\tau \cdot$ and $\tau \cdot$. For example, if a person possesses $\tau \cdot$ cows, he should pay Zakat on $\tau \cdot$ cows only. Furthermore, if he possesses more than $\tau \cdot$ cows but their number does not reach $\tau \cdot$, he should pay Zakat on $\tau \cdot$ cows only. And when their number reaches $\tau \cdot$, which is twice as much as the first taxable limit, he should give as Zakat τ calves, which have entered the rnd year of their life. And similarly, as the number of the cows increases, he should calculate either in thirties or in

forties or from $\mathfrak{r} \cdot$ and $\mathfrak{r} \cdot$, and should pay Zakat in accordance with the rule explained above. However, he should calculate in such a way, that there should be no remainder, and in case there is a remainder, it should not exceed \mathfrak{r} . For example, if he has $v \cdot cows$, he should calculate at the rate of $\mathfrak{r} \cdot$ and $\mathfrak{r} \cdot$ and should pay Zakat for $\mathfrak{r} \cdot$ of them at the rate prescribed for $\mathfrak{r} \cdot$ of them, because if he calculates at the rate of $\mathfrak{r} \cdot$, $\iota \cdot$.cows will be left without Zakat being paid on them

(Taxable limit of Sheep (Including Goats

:Issue ۱۹۲۱: Sheep has a taxable limits

The st taxable limit is r_{\cdot} , and its Zakat is one sheep. And as long as the number of \bullet .sheep does not reach r_{\cdot} , no Zakat is payable on them

- The rnd taxable limit is 1r1, and its Zakat is r sheep •
- The rrd taxable limit is r. 1, and its Zakat is r Sheep •
- The rth taxable limit is r. 1, and its Zakat is r Sheep •

The δ th taxable limit is $\mathfrak{r} \cdots$ and above, and in this case calculation should be made in \bullet hundreds, and one sheep should be given as Zakat for each group of $\mathfrak{r} \cdots$ sheep. And it is not necessary that Zakat should be given from the same sheep. It will be sufficient if some other sheep are given, or money equal to the price of the sheep is given as .Zakat

Issue NATT: It is not obligatory to pay Zakat for the number of sheep

p: ۵ . ۲

Issue 1977: When the number of camels, cows and sheep reaches the taxable limit, payment of Zakat an them becomes obligatory whether all of them are males or all .are females, or some of them are males and some are females

Issue NATE: In the matter of Zakat, cows and buffaloes are treated to be of the same class, and Arabian and non-Arabian camels are also of the same group. Similarly, for the purpose of Zakat, there is no difference between a goat, a sheep and a one-year .old lamb

Issue 1976: If a person gives a sheep as Zakat, it is necessary, as an obligatory precaution, that it should have at least entered the rnd year of its life, and if he gives a .goat it should have, on the basis of precaution, entered the rrd year of its life

Issue 1917: If a person gives a sheep as Zakat, there is no harm if its value is slightly less as compared with his other sheep. However, it is better that he should give as Zakat the sheep whose value is more than his other sheep, and the same rule applies for cows

p: ۵.۳

.and camels

Issue 1977: If some persons are partners, then the person whose share reaches the first taxable limit should pay Zakat. It is not obligatory on the person whose share ...does not reach the first taxable limit to pay Zakat

Issue 1976: If a person has cows or camels, or sheep at various places, and combined .together they reach the taxable limit, he should pay Zakat on them

Issue 1979: Even if the cows, sheep and camels possessed by a person are unhealthy .and defective, he should pay Zakat on them

Issue issue

Issue 1971: * If before the expiry of the 11th month, a person changes his cows, sheep and camels with something else, or changes his taxable limit with an equivalent number of the same kind of animals – for example, if he gives $*\cdot$ sheep and takes new $*\cdot$ sheep – it is not obligatory on him to pay Zakat, if

p: ۵.۴

this was not done to avoid Zakat. But if it was done to avoid Zakat, then as an obligatory precaution, Zakat must be paid if their benefits are common, like, if he .exchanges milk-giving sheep for milk-giving sheep

Issue MATT: If a person who is required to pay Zakat on cows, sheep and camels, gives that Zakat from his other property, he should pay Zakat on the animals every year as long as their number has not become less than the taxable limit. But if he gives Zakat from those very animals and they become less than the first taxable limit, payment of Zakat is not obligatory on him. For example, if a person who owns ϵ , sheep, gives their Zakat out of his other property, he should pay one sheep every year as long as their number does not become less than ϵ_{ϵ} , and if he pays Zakat from those very sheep, payment of Zakat will not be obligatory on him till such time when their number .reaches ϵ_{ϵ} .

Zakat on Business Goods

Goods earned by commutative contracts, and set aside for investment in business or profit earning, is, as a precaution, liable for Zakat if certain conditions are fulfilled. The .rate of Zakat is 1/۴.

.i) The owner of the goods should be baligh and sane)

ii) The goods should have reached the taxable limit, which is equal to that of gold and) .silver

iii) The goods should have remained for one year ever since the owner intented to) .invest it for profit

iv) The intention of investing)

p: ۵ • ۵

it for profit should have remained unchanged throughout the year. If the intention changes, like, when he decides to spend it for maintenance, then he will not pay its .Zakat

.v) The owner should be actually capable of its disposal throughout the year)

vi) Throughout the year, the owner should have a buyer of the goods equal to the) capital or more. If, during the year, he gets a buyer for the goods for less then capital .outlay, it will not be obligatory upon him to pay its Zakat

(Zakat (Part II of II

Disposal of Zakat

:Issue ۱۹۳۳: * Zakat can be spent for the following eight purposes

i) It may be given to poor person, who does not possess actual or potential means to) meet his own expenses, as well as that of his family for a period of one year.
 However, a person who has an art or possesses property or capital to meet his .expenses, is not classified as poor

ii) It may be paid to a miskin (a destitute person) who leads a harder life than a Faqir) .((a poor person

iii) It can be given to a person who is a Wakil of Holy Imam (A.S.) or his representative) to collect Zakat, to keep it in safe custody, to maintain its accounts and to deliver it to .the Imam or his representative or to the poor

iv) It can be given to those non-Muslims who may, as a result, be inclined to Islam, or) may assist the Muslims with the Zakat for fighting against the enemies, or

p: ۵.9

for other justified purposes. It can be given to those Muslims also whose faith in the Prophet or in the Wilayat of Amirul Momineen is unstable and weak, provided that, as .a result of giving, their faith is entrenched

v) It can be spent to purchase the slaves to set them free, the details of which have) been given in its relevant Chapter.

.vi) It can be given to an indebted person who is unable to repay his debt)

vii) It may be spent in the way of Allah for things which has common benefit to the) Muslims; for example, to construct a mosque, or a school for religious education, or to .keep the city clean, or to widen or to build tar roads

.viii) It may be given to a stranded traveller)

These are the situations in which Zakat can be spent. But in situation number r and r, the owner cannot spend without the permission of Imam (A.S.) or his representative; and the same applies to the vth situation, as per obligatory precaution. Rules relating :to these are explained in the following articles

Issue 1989: The obligatory precaution is that a poor and destitute person should not receive Zakat more than his expenses and those of his family, for one year. And if he possesses some money or commodity, he should receive Zakat equivalent to the .shortfall in meeting his expenses for a year

Issue 1986: If a person had enough amount to meet his expenses for a year, and he spent something out of

p: ۵. v

it, and then doubts whether or not the remaining amount will be sufficient to meet his .expenses for one year, he cannot receive Zakat

Issue 1987: An artisan, a land-owner, or a merchant whose income is less than his expenses for one year can take Zakat to meet his annual shortfall, and it is not necessary for him to sell off his tools, property, or spend his capital in order to meet .his expenses

Issue NATA: If it is not difficult for a poor person to learn an art, he should not, as an obligatory precaution, depend on Zakat. However, he can receive Zakat as long as he .is learning the art

Issue 1989: * If a person who was poor previously says that he is still poor, Zakat can be given to him, even if the person giving Zakat may not be satisfied

with what he says. But if a person was not known to be poor previously, Zakat cannot .be given to him, as a precaution, till one is satisfied about his poverty

Issue 1960: If a person says that he is poor, and he was not poor previously, and if one is not satisfied with what he says, the obligatory precaution is that Zakat should not .be given to him

Issue 1949: If a Zakat giver is the creditor of a poor person, he can adjust the debt .against Zakat

Issue ۱۹۴۲: If a poor man dies, and his property is not as much as it may liquidate his debt, the creditor can adjust his claim against Zakat. And even if his property is sufficient to clear his debt, but his heirs do not pay his debt, or the creditor cannot get .back his money for any other reason, he can adjust the debt against Zakat

Issue 1989: It is not necessary for a person who gives Zakat to mention to the poor that it is Zakat. In fact, if the poor feels ashamed of it, it is recommended that he .should not mention at all that he has given with the intention of Zakat

Issue 1986: * If a person gives Zakat to someone thinking that he is poor, and understands later that he was not poor, or owing to his not knowing the rule, gives Zakat to a person who he knows is not poor, it will not be sufficient. Hence, if the Zakat

p: ۵ • ۹

which he gave to that poor still exists, he should take it back from him, and give it to the person entitled to it. And if that thing does not exist, and the person who took it was aware that he was given from Zakat, the Zakat payer should obtain its substitute from him, and give it to the person entitled to it. And if the receiver was not aware that it was Zakat, nothing will be taken from him, and the person who has to pay Zakat will .give the substitute from his own property

Issue 1986: A person who is indebted and is unable to repay his debt, can receive Zakat to repay it, even if he has the means to meet his expenses for one year. However, it is .necessary that he should not have spent the loan for some sinful purpose

Issue ۱۹۴۶: * If a man gives Zakat to someone who is indebted and who cannot repay his debt, and understands later that he had spent the loan for sinful purpose, if that .debtor is poor, the man can adjust the sum as Zakat given to poor

Issue 1967: If a person is indebted and is unable to repay his debt, although he is not .poor, the creditor can adjust against Zakat the amount which that person owes him

Issue 1946A: If a traveller is stranded because he has no money left with him, or his means of transport does not function, he can receive Zakat, provided that his

journey is not for a sinful purpose, and that he cannot reach his destination by taking a loan or by selling something. He can receive Zakat even if he is not poor in his hometown. But if he can raise money for the expenses of his journey to another place nearby, by borrowing money or selling something, he should take only that much of .Zakat, which would enable him to reach that place

Issue 1989: * If a stranded traveller takes Zakat, and upon reaching his hometown finds that some of it has remained unspent, he should send it back to the giver of Zakat, and if he cannot do so, he should give it to the Mujtahid mentioning that it is .Zakat

Qualifications of those Entitled to Receive Zakat

Issue 1960: * It is necessary that the person to whom Zakat is paid is a Shi'ah Ithna'ashari. If, therefore, one pays Zakat to a person under the impression that he is .a Shi'ah, and it transpires later that he is not a Shi'ah, one should pay Zakat again

Issue 1961: If a child or an insane Shi'ah person is poor, a person can give Zakat to his guardian with the intention that whatever he is giving will belong to the child or to the .insane person

Issue 1967: If a person has no access to the guardian of the child or of the insane person, he can utilise Zakat for the benefit of the child or of the insane person himself, or through an honest person. And he will do

.the Niyyat of Zakat, when the money has reached for the purpose

Issue NAME: * Zakat can be given to a poor man who begs, but can not be given to a person who spends it for sinful purpose. In fact, as a precaution, it cannot be given to a poor man who, as a result of receiving, feels encouraged to commit sins, even if he does not spend that sum for sinful purposes. In fact, as a precaution, it cannot be given to a poor man who, as a result of receiving, feels encouraged to commit sins, even if he does not spend that sum for sinful purposes. In fact, as a precaution, it cannot be given to a poor man who, as a result of receiving, feels encouraged to commit sins, even if he does not spend that sum for sinful purposes.

Issue 1966: The debt of a person who cannot repay his debt can be paid from Zakat .even if his maintenance is obligatory on the one giving Zakat

Issue 1969: A person cannot pay from Zakat the expenses of his dependents, like, his .children. But, if he himself fails to maintain them, others may give them from Zakat

Issue 1967: * There is no harm if a person gives Zakat to his deserving son for .spending on his wife, servant and maid servant

Issue 196A: Father cannot pay for the religious or secular books required by his son for education, from Zakat money, except when public welfare warrants it, and as a precaution, he has sought the permission

.of the Mujtahid

Issue 1969: * If a father is not financially capable of getting his son married, he can get .him married by spending Zakat, and the son can similarly do so for his father

Issue 1990: * Zakat cannot be given to a wife whose husband provides for her subsistence, nor to one whose husband does not provide for her subsistence, if it is .possible for her to refer to Mujtahid who would compel him to provide

Issue 1991: If a woman who has contracted temporary marriage (Mut'ah) is poor, her husband and others can give her Zakat. But if the contract had a condition that the husband would maintain her for her expenses, or if it is obligatory on the husband for some other reason to maintain her, and he fulfils the obligation, Zakat cannot be given .to her

Issue 1997: A wife can give Zakat to her husband who may be poor even if the husband .may in turn spend that Zakat for her, being his wife

Issue 1997: * A Sayyid cannot take Zakat from a non–Sayyid. However, if Khums and other religious dues are not sufficient to meet the expenses of a Sayyid and he has no .alternative, he may take Zakat from a non–Sayyid

Intention of Zakat

Issue 1996: * A person should give Zakat with the intention of Qurbat, that is, to comply with the pleasure of Almighty Allah. And

he should specify in his Niyyat, whether he is giving the Zakat on his wealth, or Zakatul Fitra. Also, if it is obligatory on him to give Zakat on wheat and barley, and if he wants to pay a sum of money equal to the value of Zakat, he should specify whether he is .paying in lieu of wheat or barley

Issue 1499: * If a person becomes liable to pay Zakat on various items, and he gives a part of Zakat without making Niyyat of any of those items, if the thing which he has given is of the same class as any one of those items, it will be reckoned to be Zakat on that very commodity. For instance, if it is obligatory on a person to pay Zakat on *• sheep and on 10 mithqals of gold, and he gives one sheep as Zakat without any specified Niyyat of either, it will be treated to be Zakat on sheep. But if he gives some silver coins or bank notes, which does not belong to either class, as it is neither sheep .nor gold, it is a matter of Ishkal and the Zakat will not be considered as paid

Issue ۱۹۶۷: If a person appoints someone as his representative to give away the Zakat of his property, he should, while handing over Zakat to the representative, make Niyyat that whatever his representative will later give to a poor is Zakat. And it is better that his Niyyat remains constant till

Issue 199A: * If a person gives Zakat to poor, or to the Mujtahid, without making the Niyyat of Qurbat, it will be accepted as Zakat, although he will have committed a sin .for not having the Niyyat of Qurbat

Miscellaneous Rules of Zakat

Issue 1494: As a precaution, when wheat and barley are separated from chaff, and when dates and grapes become dry, their owner should give Zakat to poor or separate it from his wealth. Similarly, Zakat on gold, silver, cow, sheep and camel should be given to poor, or separated from one's wealth after the expiry of eleven months. However, if he awaits a particular poor person, or wishes to give it to a poor .with some excelling virtue, he may not separate the Zakat from his wealth

Issue 1970: It is not necessary that after separating Zakat, a person should pay it at once to a deserving person. But, if a deserving person is accessible, then the .recommended precaution is that payment of Zakat should not be delayed

Issue 1971: If a person who could deliver Zakat to a deserving person did not give it, .and it was lost due to his negligence, he should give its replacement

Issue 1977: * If a person who can deliver Zakat to a deserving person, does not do so, and it is lost without his being careless about it, if he had a good reason for the delay, there is no obligation to make its substitute, like, if he was waiting for a particular

poor person, or if he wanted to distribute over many poor people, gradually. But if he .had no good reason for the delay, he should give its substitute

Issue NAVY: If a person separates Zakat from that wealth on which it had become due, he has the right of disposal over the remaining amount, and if he separates it from his .other property, he has the discretion over the entire property

Issue 1976: When a person has separated Zakat from his property, he cannot utilise it .and replace it with other payment

Issue 1970: If some profit accrues from the Zakat which a person has set apart – for example, if a sheep which has been ear-marked for Zakat gives birth to a lamb – it .belongs to the poor

Issue 1909: If one entitled to Zakat is present when a person separates Zakat from his property, it is better that he should give the Zakat to him, except that he has a person ...in view who is preferable, for some reason, to receive Zakat

Issue MVV: * If a person trades with the property set apart for Zakat, without obtaining the permission of the Mujtahid, and sustains a loss, he should not deduct anything from Zakat. However, if he makes a profit, he should give it, as an obligatory .precaution, to a person entitled to receive Zakat

Issue 197A: If a person gives in advance to poor, with the Niyyat of Zakat while it has not yet become obligatory on him, it cannot be treated

as Zakat. But after Zakat becomes obligatory on him, he can calculate it as Zakat, provided that the thing given is not used up, and that the poor continues to be ...deserving

Issue 1979: If a poor person knows that Zakat has not become obligatory on a particular person, and takes something from him as Zakat, and it is used up or destroyed while it is with him, he is responsible for it. And when Zakat becomes obligatory on the person, if the poor is still deserving, the Zakat payer can adjust the .Zakat liability against what he had already given

Issue 19A+: If a poor person did not know that Zakat had not become obligatory on a particular person, and he takes something from him as Zakat and it perishes while it is with him (i.e the pauper) he will not be responsible for it, and the person who gives Zakat cannot adjust it against Zakat

Issue 1961: It is Mustahab to give Zakat on cows, sheep and camels to those poor who have integrity; and while giving Zakat he should give preference to his deserving relatives over others. Similarly, he should give preference to the learned persons over those who are not learned, and to those who do not beg over those who beg. But, if giving Zakat to a particular poor is better for some other reason, it is Mustahab that .Zakat be given to him

Issue 19AT: It is better that Zakat is given openly, and Mustahab Sadaqah are given

.secretly

Issue NMT: * If there are no deserving persons in one's hometown, nor can he spend it for any other purpose prescribed for Zakat, and he does not hope that he will be able to find a deserving person later, he should take Zakat to some other town, and spend it for an appropriate purpose. With the permission of the Mujtahid, he can deduct from Zakat the expenses of taking it to the other town, and he will not be responsible .if it is lost

Issue NAME: Even if a deserving person is available in the home town of a person, he can take Zakat to another town. However, he will pay himself the expenses of taking it to the other town, and will be responsible if it is lost, except when he takes it with the .directive of the Mujtahid

Issue 1946: The charges for weighing and scaling of wheat, barley, raisins and dates, .which a person gives as Zakat, are to be paid by him

Issue 1946: If a person has to pay as Zakat r mithqals and 16 grams of silver or more, he should not, as a recommended precaution, give less than r mithqals and 16 grams to one poor. Also, if he has to pay something other than silver, like wheat and barley, and its value reaches r mithqals and 16 grams of silver he should not, as a .recommended precaution, give less than that to one poor

Issue NAAV: It is Makrooh for a man to request the

deserving person to sell back to him the Zakat which he has received from him. However, if the deserving person wishes to sell the thing which he has received after its price has been agreed, the man who has given him Zakat will have the priority over .others

Issue 14AA: If a person doubts whether or not he gave the Zakat which had been obligatory on him, and the property on which Zakat was due is also existent, he should give Zakat even if his doubts is with regard to Zakat of earlier years. And if the liable property no more exist, no Zakat is due on it even if the doubt relates to Zakat for the .current year

Issue 1949: * A poor man cannot compromise for a quantity less than the quantity of Zakat before having received it, or accept as Zakat something costlier than its actual value. Similarly, the owner cannot give Zakat to a deserving person on a condition that he would return it. However, there is no objection if the deserving poor, after having received the Zakat agrees to return it. For example, a person owes a large sum of Zakat, and because of poverty is unable to pay Zakat, and he repents for not having paid and seeks forgiveness from Allah, the deserving recipient can, of his own .pleasure, bestow it back on him after having received it

Issue 1999: * A person cannot purchase the Holy Qur'an or religious books or prayer books from the Zakat

property, and dedicate them as WAQF, except when it becomes necessary for public welfare, and for that also, as an obligatory precaution, he must seek permission from .the Mujtahid

Issue 1991: A person cannot purchase property with Zakat and bestow it upon his children or upon persons whose maintenance is obligatory on him, so that they spend .its income for their expenses

Issue ۱۹۹۲: * A person can spend Zakat to go to Hajj, Ziyarat etc. even if he may not be poor, or draw from Zakat an amount equal to his annual expenses, provided that it is in the interest of the public, and if, as a precaution, he has obtained permission from .the Mujtahid

Issue 1997: * If the owner of a property makes a poor man his agent to distribute Zakat of his wealth, and if the poor has a feeling that the intention of the owner was that he himself (i.e. the poor man) should not take anything out of Zakat, he cannot take anything from it for himself. But if he is sure that the owner had no such .intention, he can take for himself also

Issue 1999: If a poor man gets camel, cow, sheep, gold and silver as Zakat and if the conditions for Zakat becoming obligatory are fulfilled, he will have to give Zakat on .them

Issue 1996: * If two persons are joint owners of a property on which Zakat has become obligatory, and one of then pays Zakat for his share, and thereafter they divide

the property, even if he knows that his partner has not paid Zakat on his share, and is not going to pay it afterwards, there is no objection if he exercises the right of .discretion over his own share

Issue 1997: * If a person owes Khums or Zakat and also owes Kaffara and Nadhr etc., but he is also indebted and cannot make all these payments, and if the property on which Khums and Zakat has become obligatory has not been used up, he should give Khums and Zakat, and if it has ben used up, the debt, Zakat and Khums will have .priority over Kaffarah and Nadhr

Issue 144V: * If a person owes Khums or Zakat and has an obligation of Hajj and is also indebted, and he dies, and his property is not sufficient for all these things, if the property on which Khums and Zakat become obligatory has not ceased to exist, Khums or Zakat should be paid and the balance should be spent on repaying the debt. And if the property on which Khums and Zakat became obligatory has ceased to exist his property should be spent to pay his debt, and if anything remains it should be spent on Hajj. If there is still an excess, then it must be divided between Khums and Zakat

Issue 199A: * If a person is acquiring knowledge and as an alternative he can earn his livelihood, Zakat can be given to him if acquiring that knowledge is obligatory. And

if acquiring that knowledge is in the public interest, he can be given Zakat with the permission of the Mujtahid, as a precaution. In the absence of these two .circumstances, it is not permissible to give him from Zakat

Zakat of Fitrah

Issue 1444: * At the time of sunset on Eid ul fitr night (i.e. the night preceding Eid day), whoever is adult and sane and is neither unconscious, nor poor, nor the slave of another, he should give, on his own behalf as well as on behalf of all those who are his dependents, about three kilos per head of wheat or barley or dates or raisins or rice or millet etc. It is also sufficient if he pays the price of one of these items in cash. As per obligatory precaution, he should not give from that food which is not staple in his .place, even if it be wheat, barley, dates or raisins

Issue TODE Should pay Fitrah on behalf of all those persons who are treated as his dependents at his house on the nightfall of Eid ul fitr, whether they be young or old, Muslims or non-Muslims; irrespective of whether or not it

is obligatory on him to maintain them, and whether they are in his own town or in .some other town

Issue r...r: If a person appoints his dependent who is in another town, to pay his own fitrah from his property, and is satisfied that he will pay the fitrah, it will not be .necessary for the person to pay that dependent's fitrah

Issue ror: * It is obligatory to pay the fitrah of a guest who arrives at his house before sunset on Eid ul fitr night, with his consent, and he becomes his temporary dependent

Issue Y...Y: The fitrah of a guest who arrives at his house on the night of Eid ul fitr before sunset, without his consent, and stays with him for some time, is also, as per obligatory precaution, wajib upon the host. Similarly, if he is forced to maintain .someone, his fitrah will also be obligatory upon him

Issue Y++A: If a guest arrives after sunset on Eid ul fitr night, and is considered to be dependent upon the master of the house, payment of his fitrah is obligatory on the master of the house, as an obligatory precaution; but otherwise it is not obligatory, even if he may have invited him before sunset and may have broken his fast at his .house

Issue Y...?: If a person is insane at the time of sunset on the night of Eid ul fitr, and his insanity continues till Zuhr on Eid ul fitr, it is not obligatory on him

to pay the fitrah. Otherwise it is necessary for him as an obligatory precaution to give . .fitrah

Issue Y++Y: * If a child becomes baligh, or an insane person becomes sane, or a poor person becomes self sufficient during sunset, and satisfies the conditions of fitrah .becoming obligatory on him, he should give fitrah

Issue Y··A: If it is not obligatory on a person to pay fitrah at the time of sunset on the night of Eid ul fitr, but necessary conditions making fitrah obligatory on him develop .before Zuhr on Eid day, the obligatory precaution is that he should pay fitrah

Issue Y...... If a non-Muslim becomes a Muslim after the sunset on the night of Eid ul fitr, it is not obligatory on him to pay fitrah. But if a Muslim who was not a Shi'ah .becomes a Shi'ah after sighting the moon, he should pay fitrah

Issue room * It is Mustahab that a person who affords only one sa'a (about r kilos) of wheat etc. should also pay fitrah. And if he has family members and wishes to pay their fitrah as well, he can give that one sa'a to one of his family members with the intention of fitrah and that member can give it to another family member, and so on, till the turn of the last person comes; and it is better that the last person gives what he ,receives to a person who is not one of them. And if one of them is a minor

his guardian can take fitrah on his behalf, and the precaution is the thing taken for the ... minor should not be given to anyone else

Issue TODE: If one's child is born after the sunset on the night of Eid ul fitr, it is not obligatory to give its fitrah. However, the obligatory precaution is that one should pay the fitrah of all those who are considered one's dependents after sunset, till before .the Zuhr of Eid

Issue THT: * If one who was dependent of a person, and becomes dependent of another before sunset, fitrah is obligatory on the other person whose dependent one has become. For example, if one's daughter goes to her husband's house before .sunset, her husband should pay her fitrah

Issue Your: If the fitrah of a person is obligatory on another person, it is not obligatory .on him to give his fitrah himself

Issue $r \cdot r \in *$ If it is obligatory on a person to pay the fitrah of another person, but he does not pay it, its payment will be, as an obligatory precaution, obligatory on the latter. So, if all the conditions mentioned in rule 1999 are fulfilled, he must pay his own .fitrah

Issue 1012: If it is obligatory on a person to pay the fitrah of another person, his .obligation will not end if the latter himself pays his own fitrah

Issue 1019: In the case of a wife who is not maintained by her husband, is she is dependent upon someone else, that person will have

to pay her fitrah. But if she is not dependent on anyone else, she will pay her own .fitrah if she is not poor

Issue TOTY: A person, who is not a Sayyid, cannot give fitra to a Sayyid, and if that .Sayyid is his dependent, he cannot give to another Sayyid either

Issue TOTA: The fitrah of a child who sucks the milk of its mother or a nurse, is payable by one who bears the expenses of the mother or the nurse. But, if the mother or the nurse is maintained by the property of the child itself, payment of fitrah for the child is .not obligatory on any one

Issue TOTA: Even if a person maintains the members of his family by haraam means, .he should pay their fitrah out of halal property

Issue rorow If a person employs someone like a carpenter, or a servant, and agrees to maintain him fully, he should pay his fitrah as well. But if he agrees that he would .pay him for his labour, it is not obligatory on him to pay his fitrah

Issue rorn: * If a person dies before sunset on the night of Eid ul fitr, it is not wajib to pay his fitrah or that of his family, from his estate. But if he dies after sunset, it is commonly held that fitrah will be obligatory, but it is not devoid of Ishkal. However, it is better to act on precaution, and pay his fitrah as well as that

.of his family

Disposal of Fitra

Issue Y.YY: * As an obligatory precaution Fitrah should be paid to Shiah poor only, who fulfil the conditions mentioned for those who deserve receiving Zakat. But if there is no deserving Shiah in one's hometown, it can be given to other deserving Muslims. But (in no circumstances should Fitrah be given to Nasibi – the enemies of Ahlul Bait (A.S

Issue TOTT: If a Shiah child is poor, one can spend fitrah on him, or make it his property .by entrusting it to its guardian

Issue rore: * It is not necessary that the poor to whom fitrah is given should be Adil (a just person). But, as an obligatory precaution, fitrah must not be given to a drunkard, .or one who does not offer his daily prayers, or commits sins openly

.Issue ۲۰۲۵: Fitrah should not be given to a person who spends it on sinful acts

Issue $\tau \cdot \tau \gamma$: * The recommended precaution is that a poor person should not be given fitrah which is less than a sa'a (about τ kilos). However, there is no harm if more than .that is given to him

Issue Y·YV: * When the price of a superior quality of a commodity is double that of the ordinary, like, when the price of a particular kind of wheat is double that of the price of its ordinary kind, it is not sufficient to give half a sa'a of the wheat of superior quality as fitrah. Also, it is not sufficient if the value of half

p: 21v

.a sa'a is given with the Niyyat of fitrah

Issue T.TA: One cannot give as fitrah, half a sa'a of one commodity (eg. wheat) and half a sa'a of another commodity (eg. barley), and if he gives these with the Niyyat of .paying the price of fitrah even then it is not sufficient

Issue T.TA: * It is Mustahab that while giving Zakat of fitrah, one should give preference to one's poor relatives and neighbours, and then to give preference to the .learned persons over others

Issue rorow: * If a man gives fitrah to a person thinking that he is poor, and understands later that he was not poor, and if the property which he gave to him has not ceased to exist, he should take it back from him, and give it to a person who deserves. But if he cannot take it back from him, he should replace it from his own property. And if what he gave as fitrah is used up, and the person who took fitrah knew that he had received fitrah, he should gives its substitute, but if he did not know it, it is not obligatory on him to give substitute, and the man who gave fitrah should give it once .again

Issue r.r.: * If a person claims to be poor, fitrah cannot be given to him unless one is .satisfied with his claim; or, if one knows that the claimant has been poor previously

Miscellaneous Matters Regarding Fitrah

Issue Y.TY: * One should give fitrah with the Niyyat of

Qurbat, that is, to fulfil the orders of Almighty Allah, and should intend to be giving . fitrah at the time of disposal

Issue Y.TT: * It is not correct to give fitrah before the month of Ramadhan, and it is better that it should not be given even during the month of Ramadhan. However, if a person gives loan to a poor person before Ramadhan, and adjusts the loan against .fitrah, when payment of fitrah becomes obligatory, there is no harm in it

Issue ۲۰۳۵: If a person gives fitrah from a thing which is inferior or defective, it will not .be sufficient

Issue Y. WP: If a person gives fitrah on behalf of a number of persons, it is not necessary for him to pay all from the same commodity. For example, if he gives wheat .as fitrah of some of them of and barley for others, it is sufficient

Issue Y·YY: If a person offers Eid ul fitr prayers, he should, on the basis of obligatory precaution, give fitrah before Eid prayers. But if he does not offer Eid prayers, he can .delay giving fitrah till Zuhr

Issue Y. TA: If a person sets

aside fitrah from his main wealth, and does not give it to a person entitled to receive it .till Zuhr of Eid day, he should make Niyyat of fitrah as and when he gives it

Issue Y+Y9: If a person does not give fitrah at the time when its payment becomes obligatory, and does not also set it aside, he should give fitrah later on the basis of .precaution, without making the Niyyat of ada or qadha

Issue Y·F·: If a person sets aside fitrah, he cannot take it for his own use, and replace .it with another sum or thing

Issue TOTEL If a person possesses wealth whose value is more than fitrah, and if he does not give fitrah but makes a Niyyat that a part of that wealth is for fitrah, it is a .matter of Ishkal

Issue Y.FY: * If the thing set aside for fitrah is lost, he should replace it if a poor person was available, and the fitrah giver delayed giving it, or, he failed to look after it properly. But, if a poor person was not available, and he cared for it properly, he is not .responsible to replace it

Issue Y.FT: If a deserving person is available in the hometown of a person, the obligatory precaution is that he should not transfer the fitrah to some other place, and .if he does and it is lost, he should give its replacement

Најј

Issue $r_{r}r_{r}$: * Hajj (pilgrimage) means visiting the House of Allah (Ka'bah), and performing

all those worshipful acts which have been ordered to be performed there. It is obligatory on a person once in his lifetime, provided that he fulfils the following :conditions

.i) He should be baligh)

ii) He should be sane and free, that is, he should not be insane and should not be a). .slave

iii) Because of proceeding to Makkah for Hajj, he should not be obliged to commit a) haraam act, avoidance of which is more important than Hajj, nor should he be .compelled to forsake an obligatory work which is more important than Hajj

iv) He should be capable of performing Hajj, and this depends upon number of) :factors

a) He should possess provisions and means for transportation, if need be, or) .heshould have enough money to buy them

b) He should be healthy and strong enough to go to Makkah and per form Hajj,) .without suffering extreme difficulties

c) There should be no obstacle on the way. If the way is closed, or if a person fears) that he will lose his life, or honour, while on his way to Makkah, or he will berobbed of his property, it is not obligatory on him to perform Hajj. But if he can reach Makkah by another route, he should go to perform Hajj, even if the other route is a longer one. But that route should not be unusually longer

d) He should have enough time to reach Makkah, and to perform all the acts of) .worship in Hajj

e) He should possess sufficient money to meet)

the expenses of his dependents whose maintenance is obligatory on him, like, his wife and children, as well as the expenses of those who have to be paid, like, servants, .maids, etc

f) On return from Hajj, he should have some means of livelihood, like, income from) the property, farming, business, employment etc. so that he may not lead a life of .hardship

Issue ۲۰۴۵: When a person is in need of owning a house, performance of Hajj will be .obligatory on him if he also possesses money for the house

Issue r. F9: If a wife can go to Makkah but does not have any means of support on her return, and if her husband is also poor, and cannot provide her subsistence, .subjecting her to hard life, Hajj will not be obligatory on her

Issue Y+YY: If a person does not possess necessary provision for the journey, nor any means of transport, and another person asks him to go for Hajj undertaking to meet his expenses as well as of his family during his Hajj, and he (i.e. the person who is asked to go for Hajj) is satisfied with what the other man offers, Hajj becomes .obligatory on him

Issue T.FA: * If a person is offered the expenses of his return journey to Makkah, as well as the expenses of his family during the period of Hajj, Hajj becomes obligatory on him, even if he is indebted, and does not possess means of support with which to lead his life after his

return. But if the days of Hajj and the days of his work coincide, meaning that if he abandons his work and goes for Hajj, he will not be able to pay his debts in time, nor .support himself for the rest of the year, Hajj will not be Wajib on him

Issue Y·FA: * If a person is given expenses of going to and returning from Makkah, and the expenses of his family during that period, and is asked to go to Hajj without mentioning that the help given is his property, performance of Hajj becomes .obligatory on him, if he is satisfied that it will not be taken back from him

Issue Y.a.: If a person is given an amount to cover expenses just sufficient for Hajj, with a condition that on his way to Makkah he will serve the person who gave the .expenses, Hajj does not become obligatory on him

Issue r.al: If a person is given monetary help to enable him to perform obligatory Hajj, and he does perform Hajj, another Hajj will not become obligatory on him if he .himself becomes wealthy

Issue <code>r.ar</code>: If a person goes, for example, to Jeddah in connection with trade, and acquires sufficient money to go to Makkah, he should perform Hajj. And if he performs Hajj, performance of another Hajj will not be obligatory on him, if he later .acquires enough wealth to enable to go to Makkah from his hometown

Issue T.ar: If a person is hired to perform Hajj on

behalf of another person, but he cannot go for Hajj himself, and wishes to send .someone else, he should seek permission from the person who hired him

Issue r.or: * If a person could afford to perform Hajj but did not perform it, and then became poor, he should perform Hajj facing all odds. And if he is not at all able to go for Hajj, and if another person hires him for Hajj, he should go to Makkah and perform Hajj on behalf of the person who has hired him. He should then remain in Makkah for a year if possible, and perform his own Hajj. But, if it is possible that he is hired and given his wages in cash, and the person who hires him agrees that he may perform Hajj on his behalf next year, he should perform his own Hajj in the first year, and that on behalf of the person who has hired him, in the second year, if he feels that he might not be able to perform his own Hajj in the following year

Issue Y.AD: * If a person goes to Makkah in the year in which he can afford to perform Hajj, but cannot reach Arafat and Mash'arul Haram at the prescribed time, and cannot afford to go for Hajj during the succeeding years, Hajj is not obligatory on him. But, if he could afford to go for Hajj in the earlier years, and did not go, he should perform Hajj in

.spite of all difficulties

Issue r.ap: * If a person did not perform Hajj in the year in which he could afford to go for Hajj, and cannot perform Hajj now owing to old age, or ailment, or weakness, and does not hope that in the future, he will be able to perform Hajj in person, he should send someone else to perform Hajj on his behalf. In fact, even if he does not lose hope, the obligatory precaution is that he should hire a person. And when he becomes capable afterwards, he should perform Hajj himself also. And the same applies if a person becoming capable of going to Hajj for the first time, is prevented to perform Hajj because of old age, ailment or weakness, and loses hope of gaining strength. In all these cases, however, he should, as a recommended precaution, hire a male .person, and the one who is going to Hajj for the first time

Issue $\tau \cdot \Delta v$: * A person who has been hired by another person to perform Hajj should perform Tawafun Nisa also on his behalf, failing which his own wife (i.e. the wife of the .hired person) becomes haraam for him

Issue Y. AA: If a person does not perform Tawafun Nisa correctly, or forgets to perform it, and if he remembers it after a few days and returns to perform it, his action is in order. And if his returning is difficult for him, he can depute another person to perform the Tawaf on his

.behalf

(Transactions (Part I of III

Rules Regarding Purchase and Sale

Issue $r \cdot ar$: * It is recommended for a business man to learn the rules of daily transactions. In fact, if due to ignorance, he may necessarily contradict the laws of Shariah, then it is obligatory upon him to learn. Imam Ja'far Sadiq (A.S.) is reported to have said: "A person who wishes to engage in business, should learn its rules and laws, and if he makes any transaction without learning them, he may suffer because ."of entering into a void or doubtful transactions

Issue Y.F.: * If a person is not aware, because of ignorance about the relevant laws, whether the transaction made by him is valid or void, he cannot have any discretion over the property which he has acquired, unless he knows that the other party has no .objection to it. In any case, the transaction remains void

Mustahab Acts

:The following are Mustahab in connection with sale and purchase *

i) One should not discriminate between various buyers while charging for the) .commodities, except in the case of poor people

ii) One should not be adamant about the prices, unless one feels that one is being) . .duped or cheated

iii) One should give a little more of the thing one sells, and)

.should take a little less of the thing which one buys

iv) If the buyer regrets having purchased something, and wishes to return it, the) seller should accept it back.

Makrooh Transactions

:Issue ۲. ۶۲: * The following are Makrooh transactions

i) To sell the land, except when one wishes to purchase another land with its) .proceeds

.ii) To be a butcher)

.iii) To make shroud selling one's vocation)

.iv) To enter into transaction with people of low character)

.v) To transact a deal between the Fajr prayers and sunrise)

vi) To make it one's vocation to buy or sell wheat and barley, or other similar) .commodities

.vii) To interfere in a deal being carried out by a Muslim, and make one's own offer)

Haraam Transactions

Issue ۲۰۶۳: * There are many Haraam deals and businesses, some are mentioned :below

i) To sale and purchase intoxicating beverages, non-hunting dogs, pigs, an) unslaughtered carcass (as a precaution). Besides, if a permissible use of Najisul Ayn is possible, like, excrement and faeces being converted to manure or fertilisers, its transaction is permitted, but as a precaution, such sale and purchase should be .avoided

.ii) Sale and purchase of usurped property)

iii) As a precaution, it is haraam to sell and purchase those things which are not) usually considered to be merchandise, like, the sale and purchase of wild beasts, if it .does not involve any substantial gain

.iv) Any transaction which involves interest)

v) Sale and purchase of those things which are usually utilised for haraam acts only,) .like, gambling tools

vi) A transaction which involves fraud or adulteration, like, when one commodity)

p: 27V

is mixed with another, and it is not possible to detect the adulteration, nor does the seller inform the buyer about it, like, to sell ghee mixed with fat. This act is called cheating (ghish) or adulteration. The holy Prophet of Islam (s.a.w.a) said: "If a person makes a deceitful transaction with the Muslims, or puts them to a loss, or cheats them, he is not one of my followers. And when a person cheats his fellow Muslim (i.e. sells him an adulterated commodity), Allah deprives him of Blessings in his livelihood, ".closes the means of his earnings, and leaves him to himself

Issue <code>r.fr: *</code> There is no harm in selling a Clean (tahir/pak) thing which has become najis, but can be made Clean (tahir/pak) by washing it. And if it cannot be made Clean (tahir/pak) with water, and its use does not require it to be Clean (tahir/pak), like some oils, its sale is permissible. In fact, even if its use requires it to be Clean (tahir/pak), if it .has substantial halal benefit, its sale is permitted

cases, the seller should inform the buyer. Of course, if the seller knows that it is no use informing the buyer who is careless, and does not care about Taharat or Najasat, .then it is not necessary to inform

Issue Y. FF: * Although the purchase and sale of najis medicines for internal or external use is permissible, the buyer should be informed about it in situations explained in the .foregoing rule no. Y. FA

Issue Y. PY: * There is no objection to selling or buying the oils which are imported from non–Islamic countries, if it is not known to be najis. And as for the fat which is obtained from a dead animal, if there is a probability that it belongs to an animal which has been slaughtered according to Islamic law, it will be deemed Clean (tahir/pak), and its sale and purchase will be permissible, even if it is acquired from a non–Muslim or is a imported from non–Islamic countries. But it is haraam to eat it, and it is necessary for the seller to inform the buyer about the situation, so that he does not commit anything .contrary to his religious responsibility

Issue Y.FA: * If a fox, or any other such animal, is not slaughtered according to religious law, or dies a natural death, it is haraam to purchase or sell its hide, as a .precaution

Issue ۲۰۶۹: * The purchase and sale of hide and skin which is imported from a non-Islamic country, or is bought from a non-Muslim, is permissible

provided that one feels strongly that the animal was most probably slaughtered .according to Islamic law. And, namaaz with it will be in order

Issue $r \cdot v \cdot : *$ The fat obtained from a dead animal, and the hide obtained from a Muslim, when one knows that the Muslim has obtained it from a non-Muslim, without investigating whether or not the animal has been slaughtered according to Islamic law, is Clean (tahir/pak), and its sale and purchase permissible. But it is not permissible .to eat it

.Issue TVVI: Transaction of intoxicating drinks is haraam and void

Issue TOTT: Sale of usurped property is void, and the seller should return to the buyer . .the money taken from him

Issue room: If a buyer is serious about a transaction, but his intention is not to pay the price of the commodity being purchased by him, this intention will not affect the validity of the transaction, though it is absolutely necessary that he should pay the ...money to the seller

Issue Y.VY: If a person has purchased a commodity on credit, and wishes to pay its price later from his haraam earning or wealth, the transaction will be valid, but, he will have to pay the amount which he owes from halal property, in order to be absolved of .his responsibility

Issue r.vo: * Purchase and sale of instruments of entertainment like, guitar, lute and harmonium etc., is haraam, and as a precaution, the same rule applies to the small musical instruments made as toys for the children. However, there is

p: 54.

no harm in selling and purchasing instruments of common use, like, radio and tape-.recorder, provided that it is not intended to use it for haraam purposes

Issue Y.VP: If a thing which can be used for halal purposes is sold with the intention of putting it to haraam use – for example, if grapes are sold so that wine may be prepared with them, the transaction is haraam, and as a precaution the deal is void. However, if the seller does not sell it with that Niyyat, but only knows that the buyer ...will prepare wine with the grapes, the transaction will be in order

Issue Y.VV: * Making a human sculpture or that of an animal, is haraam, but there is no harm in purchasing and selling it, though as a precaution, it should be avoided. .However, painting human portraits or animals is permissible

Issue $r \cdot v_{A:*}$ It is haraam to purchase a thing which has been acquired by means of gambling, theft, or a void transaction, and if a person buys such a thing from a seller, he should return it to its original owner.

Issue $r \cdot v q$: * If a person sells ghee mixed with fat and specifies it, for example, he says: "I am selling r kilos of ghee" – the transaction will be void if the quantity of fat is more, to the extent that it cannot be called ghee. But if the quantity of fat is small, so ,that it can just be classified as ghee mixed with fat

the transaction will be valid. But the buyer has a right of refusal, based on the deficiency in the quality, and can therefore cancel the deal and ask for refund. And if ghee and fat are distinct from each other, the deal covering the fat will be void, and the seller will have to refund the price of that fat, and keep the fat for himself. But in this case also, the buyer has a right of cancelling the transaction of pure ghee which is in it. Where the seller does not say that he is selling a particular thing, and just sells, say, r kilos of ghee he possesses, and if it turns out to be ghee mixed with fat, the .buyer can return it, and ask for pure ghee

Issue Y+A+: If a seller sells a commodity which is sold by weight or measurement, at a higher rate against the same commodity, like, if he sells r kilos of wheat for a kilos of wheat, it is usury and, therefore, haraam. In fact, if one of the two kinds of same commodity is faultless, and the other is defective, or one is superior and the other is inferior, or if their prices differ, and the seller asks for more than the quantity he gives, even then it is usury and haraam. Hence, if a person gives unbroken copper or brass and takes more of broken copper and brass, or gives a good quality of rice, and asks for more

of inferior kind of rice instead, or gives manufactured gold and takes a larger quantity . .of raw gold, it is usury and haraam

Issue $r \cdot Ar$: If the thing, which he asks for in addition, is different from the commodity which he sells, like, if he sells r kilos of wheat against r kilos of wheat and one dirham cash, even then it is usury and haraam. In fact, if he does not take anything in excess, but imposes the condition that the buyer would render some service to him, it is also .usury and haraam

Issue $r \cdot \wedge r : *$ If the person who is giving less quantity of a commodity, supplements it with some other thing, for example, if he sells r kilos of wheat and one handkerchief for \diamond kilos of wheat, there is no harm in it, provided that the intention is that the handkerchief is for the excess he is receiving, and also that the transaction is not on credit. And if both the parties supplement the commodity with something, like r kilos of wheat with a handkerchief is sold for $r \cdot /r$ kilos and a handkerchief, there is no objection to it, provided that the intention is that half kilo of wheat with the intention one side, was given for a handkerchief on the other

Issue $r \cdot Ar$: * If a person sells something by measuring in meter or yard, like, cloth, or something which is sold by counting like, eggs and walnuts, and asks for more instead, there is

no objection, except when the commodity exchanged are of the same kind and the transaction is on credit, then it is not permissible. For example, if he gives ten eggs on a condition that he should receive eleven eggs after a month, it is a void and haraam transaction. In matters of the currency notes, a person can sell one type of it for another, like toman against dinar or dollar, on credit, and on condition to receive more. But if he sells toman for toman, expecting more, then that transaction should not be on credit; otherwise it will be void and haraam. For example, if a person gives we toman cash, on a condition that after six months he should be given we toman, that is void and haraam.

Issue Y.AF: * If a commodity is sold in most of the cities by weight or measurement, and in some cities by counting, there is no objection if that commodity is sold against the same commodity at a higher rate, in the city where it is sold by counting. Similarly, if the cities are different, and if it cannot be said that the majority of the cities sell the commodity by weight or measurement or by counting, every city will be governed by .the custom prevailing in it

Issue r.AD: * In commodities which are sold by weight or measurement, if a person sells a commodity in exchange of something which does not belong to the same category, and if the deal

is not on credit, he can take more. But if it is on credit, it is not permissible. Hence, if he .sells one kilo of rice for two kilos of wheat on a month's credit, that transaction is void

Issue Y.AP: * If a ripe fruit is exchanged for the raw fruit of the same type, one cannot take more. And Fuqaha have commonly held that if a commodity taken in exchange is from the same origin, one should not take more. For example, if someone sells one kilo of ghee made from cow milk for one and half kilos of cheese made from cow milk,

.it will be usury and therefore haraam. But this generalisation is a matter of Ishkal

Issue r.AV: From the point of usury, wheat and barley are commodities of one and the same category. Hence, if a person gives r kilos of wheat and takes in exchange thereof, $r_{1/r}$ kilos of barley, it is usury and haraam. And if, a person purchases r. kilos of barley, on the condition that he would give in exchange r. kilos of wheat at the time of its harvest, it is haraam, because he has taken barley on the spot and will give wheat some time later, and this amounts to taking something in excess, and .therefore haraam

Issue Y+AA: * Father and son, husband and wife can take interest from each other. Similarly, a Muslim can take interest from a non–Muslim who is not under protection of Islam. But a transaction

involving interest with a non–Muslim who is under protection of Islam, is haraam. But after the transaction is completed, and the deal is closed, if payment of interest is .permissible in the religion of that non–Muslim, a Muslim can receive interest from him

Conditions of a Seller and a Buyer

:Issue Y.A9: There are six conditions for the sellers and buyers

.i) They should be baligh)

.ii) They should be sane)

.iii) They should not be impudent, that is, they should not be squandering their wealth)

iv) They should have a serious and genuine intention to sell and purchase a) commodity. Hence, if a person says jokingly, that he has sold his property, that transaction is void

.v) They have not been forced to sell and buy)

vi) They should be the rightful owners of the commodity which they wish to sell, or) give in exchange. Rules relating to these will be explained in the following

Issue YAALE * To conduct business with a child who is not baligh, and who makes a deal independently, is void, except in things of small value, in which transactions are normally conducted with the children who can discern. But if a discerning child is accompanied by his guardian, and he pronounces the confirmation of the deal, then the transaction is valid in every situation. In fact, if the commodity or money is the property of another person, and that child sells that commodity or purchases something with that money, as an agent of the owner, the transaction is in order, even if the discerning child may be possessing

that property or money on his own. And similarly, if the child is a medium of payment to the seller, and carrying the commodity to the buyer, or giving the commodity to the buyer and carrying the money to the seller, the transaction is valid, even if the child may not be discerning (i.e. one who can distinguish between good and bad) because in .reality, two adult persons have entered into the contract

Issue r.ar: If a person concludes a transaction with a discerning child (i.e. one who can distinguish between good and evil), in a situation when it is not valid to conclude a transaction with him, and the commodity or money which he gives to the child is lost, he can claim it from the child after he attains the age of Bulugh, or from

p: 24v

his guardian. But if the child is not discerning, he will have no right to claim anything . from him

Issue r.ar: If a buyer or a seller is forced to conclude a transaction, and he concedes after the transaction is concluded (e.g. if he says: I agree), the transaction is valid. However, the recommended precaution is that the formula of the transaction should .be repeated

Issue TOTE: If a person sells the property of another person without his consent, and if the owner of the property is not agreeable to the sale, and does not grant permission, .the transaction is void

Issue r. 46: The father or paternal grandfather of a child and the executor of the father and the executor of the paternal grandfather of a child, can sell the property of the child, and if the circumstances demand, an Adil Mujtahid can also sell the property of .an insane person, or an orphan, or one who has disappeared

Issue Y. MP: If a person usurps some property, and sells it and after the sale, the owner of the property allows the transaction, the transaction is valid, and the thing which the usurper sold to the buyer and the profits accrued to it, from the time of transaction, belongs to the buyer. Similarly, the thing given by the buyer, and the profits accrued to .it from the time of the transaction, belong to the person whose property was usurped

Issue $\tau \cdot qv$: If a person usurps some property, and sells it with the intention that the sale

proceeds should belong to him, and if the owner of the property allows the transaction, the transaction is valid, but the sale proceeds will belong to the owner, .and not to the usurper

Conditions Regarding Commodity and What is Obtained in Exchange

Issue $r \cdot q_{A:} *$ The commodity which is sold, and the thing which is received in :exchange, should fulfil five conditions

.i) Its quantity should be known by means of weight or measure or counting etc)

ii) It should be transferable, otherwise the deal will be void, except when a) transferable object is supplemented to it. But if the buyer can himself manage to find the thing he has bought, even if the seller is unable to hand it over, the deal will be valid. For example, if a person sells a horse which has run away, and the buyer can find it, the transaction will be valid, and there will be no need to supplement it with any .transferable object

iii) Those details of the commodity, and the thing accepted in exchange, which) influence the minds of the people in deciding about the transaction, must be clearly .described

iv) The ownership should be unconditional, in a manner that, once it is out of his) .ownership, he foresakes all his rights over it

v) The seller should sell the commodity itself and not its profit. Hence, if he sells one)
 year's profit of a house, it will not be in order. But, if a buyer gives profit of his property
 in exchange, like, if he buys a carpet from someone and in lieu thereof

gives him the profit of his house for one year, there is no harm in it. Details of these .will come later

Issue Y.AA: If a commodity is sold in a city by weight or measurement, one should purchase that commodity in that city by weight or measure. But if the same .commodity is sold in another city at sight, one can purchase it in that city at sight

Issue TIME A commodity which is normally sold by weighing, can also be sold by measure. For example, if a person wants to sell ten kilos of wheat, he should fill a .measure which takes one kilo of wheat, and give ten such measures to the buyer

Issue TIME * If the transaction has become void because of the absence of any of the aforesaid conditions, except the fourth – but the buyer and the seller agree to have the right of discretion over their exchanged commodities, there is no objection if they ...do so

Issue TV-T: * The transaction of a Waqf property is void. However, if it is so much impaired, or is on the verge of being impaired, that it can not be possibly used for the purpose for which it was dedicated, like, if the mat of a mosque is so torn, that it is not possible to offer prayers on it, it can be sold by the trustee or someone in his position. And if possible, as a precaution, its sale proceeds should be spent in the same mosque, for

p: ۵۵.

.a purpose akin to the aim of the person who originally waqfed it

Issue TIVE: * When serious differences arise between the persons for whom waqf is made, to the extent that it may be feared that if the waqfed property is not sold, property or life of some person is endangered, some Fuqaha have ruled that the property may be sold off, and the sale proceeds be spent for a purpose akin to the object of the person who originally made the waqf. But this rule is not devoid of Ishkal. But if the person who made waqf made a condition that it be sold when advisable, .then there will be no objection to it being sold off

Issue TIFE: There is no harm in buying and selling a property which has been leased out to another person. However, the leaseholder will be entitled to utilise the property during the period of lease. And if the buyer does not know that the property has been leased out, or if he purchases it under the impression that the period of lease is short, .he can cancel the transaction when he comes to know of the true situation

Formula of Purchase and Sale

Issue Y1.0: It is not necessary that the formula of purchase and sale be pronounced in Arabic. For example, if the seller says in any language: "I have sold this property in exchange of this money", and the buyer says: "I accept it", the transaction is in order. However, it is necessary that the buyer and

the seller should have Niyyat of Insha' – which means that by uttering the above .mentioned words, they are genuinely intent upon buying and selling

Issue Y1.9: If the formula is not uttered at the time of transaction, but the seller hands over to the buyer that which he owns, in exchange of the property which he takes .from the buyer; the transaction is in order, and both of them become the owners

Purchase and Sale of Fruits

Issue TV-Y: * It is in order to sell the fruits before plucking them, when the flowers have fallen, and when the seeds have been formed, provided that, it is also known that it is saved from harm or decay, and its quantity can be fairly estimated. In fact, when it is still not known whether the formed seeds have passed the stage of any harm or decay, if the fruit sold is two years old or more, or it is just the quantity which has presently grown, and it has a substantial value, the sale transaction will be valid. Similarly, if other produce grown from earth or anything else is sold together with the fruits, the transaction will be valid. But, as an obligatory precaution, this supplement must be such that if the seeds fail to develop into fully grown fruits, the capital invested by the buyer is not lost

Issue TIVA: * It is also permissible to sell the fruits growing on the tree, which have not .yet developed the seed, and whose flowers have not yet fallen

But it must be sold along with something which grows from earth (like vegetables) so that, as explained in the foregoing rule, the buyer sustains no loss. Or the fruit must be more than one year old.

Issue TIMA: There is no harm in selling the dates which have become yellow or red while they are still on the tree, but the dates of the same tree or any other should not be exchanged for them. But, if a person owns a date tree in the house or garden of another person, and if the quantity of the dates of that tree is estimated, and the owner of the tree sells them to the owner of the house or the garden, and dates are .exchanged in lieu of them, there is no harm in it

Issue TIME * If after the ears of wheat have developed seeds, they are sold for the wheat obtained from the same harvest, or from other ears, the transaction will not be .valid

Cash and Credit

Issue TITE: * If a commodity is sold for cash, the buyer and seller can, after concluding ,the transaction

demand the commodity and money from each other and take possession of it. The possession of immovable things, like, house, land, etc. and the moveable things, like, carpets, dress etc. means that the original owner renounces all his right over them, and hands it over to the opposite party with full right of discretion over it. In practice, .the mode of delivery may vary according to the situation

Issue TUTE: When something is sold on credit, the period should be fixed clearly. If, a commodity is sold with a condition that the seller would receive the price at the time of harvest, the transaction is void, because the period of credit has not been specified .clearly

Issue TITE: If a commodity is sold on credit, the seller cannot demand what he has to receive from the buyer before the stipulated period is over. However, if the buyer dies, and has some property of his own, the seller can claim the amount due to him .from the heirs of the buyer, before the stipulated period is over

Issue TINA: If a person sells a commodity on credit, he can demand the debt from the buyer after the expiry of the stipulated period. However, if the buyer cannot pay it, he should give him extension of time, or rescind the transaction, and take back the .commodity, if it exists

Issue TUP: If a person gives a quantity of some commodity on credit to a person who does not know its price, and the seller does not

tell him its price, the transaction is void. However, if he gives it on credit to a person who knows its cash price, and charges a higher price – for example, if he tells him: "I shall charge ten cents per dollar more on the commodity, which I am giving to you on credit, as compared to what I charge against cash" – and the buyer accepts this .condition, there is no harm in it

Issue TITY: If a person sells a commodity on credit, and stipulates a period for receiving its price, and for example, after the passage of half of the stipulated period, .he reduces his claim and takes the balance in cash, there is no harm in it

Conditions for Contract by Advance Payment

Issue TINA: * Purchase by advance payment means that a buyer pays the price of a commodity, and takes its possession later. Hence, the transaction will be in order, if, for example, the buyer says: "I am paying this amount so that I may take possession of such and such commodity after six months", and the seller says, "I agree", or the seller accepts the money and says: "I have sold such and such thing and will deliver it ."after six months

Issue TINA: * If a person sells, on advance payment basis, coins which are of gold and silver, and takes gold or silver coins in exchange for them, the transaction is void. But, if he sells a commodity or money which is not of gold and silver, and takes another

commodity, or gold or silver money in exchange, the transaction is in order if it conforms with the seventh condition of the rule which follows. And the recommended precaution is that one should take money and not other commodity in exchange for .the commodity sold

:Issue TITT: * There are seven conditions of advance payment contract

i) The characteristic, due to which the price of a commodity may vary, should be) specified. However, it is not necessary to be very precise, it will be sufficient if it can .be said that its particulars are known

ii) Before the buyer and the seller separate from each other, the buyer should hand) over full amount to the seller, or if the seller is indebted by way of cash to the buyer for an equivalent amount, the buyer can adjust it against the price of the commodity, if the seller agrees to it. And if the buyer pays certain percentage of the price of that commodity to the seller, the transaction will no doubt be valid equal to that .percentage, but the seller can rescind the transaction

iii) The time-limit should be stipulated exactly. If the seller says that he would deliver) the commodity when the crop is harvested, the transaction is void, because, in this .case, the period has not been specified exactly

iv) A time should be fixed for the delivery of the commodity when the seller is able to) .deliver it, regardless of whether the commodity is scarce or not

v) The place of delivery should)

be specified. However, if that place becomes known from their conversation, it is not .necessary that its name should be mentioned

vi) The weight or measure of the commodity should be specified. And there is no) harm in selling through advance payment contract, a commodity which is usually bought and sold by sight. However, for such a deal, one must be careful that the difference in the quality of individual items of the commodity must be negligibly small, .like in the cases of walnuts and eggs

vii) If the commodity sold belongs to the category which is sold by way of weight and) measure, then it must not be exchanged for the same commodity. In fact, as an obligatory precaution, it must not be exchanged for any other commodity which is sold by weight and measure. And if the commodity sold is the one which is sold by counting, then as a precaution, it is not permissible to exchange it for the same commodity in increased number

Laws Regarding Advance Payment Contract

Issue TITL: * If a person purchases a commodity by way of advance payment, he is not entitled, till the expiry of the stipulated period of delivery, to sell it to anyone except the seller, but there is no harm in selling it to any person after the expiry of the stipulated period, even if he may not have taken possession of it yet. However, it is not permissible to sell cereals like wheat and barley, and other commodities which are sold by weighing or measuring

p: 22v

other than fruits, unless they are in possession, except that the buyer wishes to sell . them at cost or lower price

Issue TITT: * In advance payment purchase transaction, when the seller delivers at the stipulated time the commodity which he had sold, the buyer should accept it. Also, if the seller gives something better in quality than the one agreed upon, and if it is .reckoned to belong to the same type, the buyer should accept it

Issue TITY: If the commodity which the seller delivers is of inferior quality to that which .was agreed upon, the buyer can reject it

Issue TITE: If the seller delivers a commodity different from the one he had sold to the .buyer, and the buyer agrees to accept it, there will be no objection to it

Issue TITA: * If a commodity which was sold by advance payment becomes scarce at the time when it should be delivered, and the seller cannot supply it, the buyer may wait till the seller procures it, or even cancel the transaction, and take the refund, but .as a precaution, he cannot sell it back to the seller at a profit

Issue TITF: * If a person sells a commodity promising to deliver it after some time, and .also agrees to take deferred payment for it, the transaction is void

Sale of Gold and Silver Against Gold and Silver

Issue TITY: If gold is sold against gold, and silver is sold against silver, whether it is in the form of coins or otherwise, if the weight of one of them is

.more than that of the other, the transaction is haraam and void

Issue TITA: * If gold is sold against silver, or silver is sold against gold, the transaction is valid, and it is not necessary that their weight be equal, but if it is sold on credit or .stipulated time, the transaction will be void

Issue TITA: If gold or silver is sold against gold or silver, it is necessary for the seller and the buyer that before they separated from each other, they should deliver the commodity, and its exchange to each other. And if even a part of the thing about which agreement has been made, is not delivered to the person concerned, the .transaction becomes void

Issue rire: If either the seller or the buyer delivers the stock in full as agreed, but the other person delivers only a part of his stock, and they separate from each other, the transaction with regard to the part exchanged will be valid, but the person who has .not received the entire stock can cancel the transaction

Issue rim: * If silver dust from a mine is sold against pure silver, and gold dust from a mine is sold against pure gold, the transaction is void, unless one is sure that the quality of silver dust is equal to the quantity of pure silver. However, there is no harm .in selling silver dust against gold, or gold dust against silver, as mentioned earlier

Circumstances in Which One Has a Right to Cancel a Transaction

Issue TITT: * The right to cancel a transaction is called

Khiyar. The seller and the buyer can cancel a transaction in the following eleven :cases

i) If the parties to the transaction have not parted from each other, though they may) .have left the place of agreement. This is called Khiyarul majlis

iii) If while entering into a transaction, it is agreed that up to a stipulated time, one or) both the parties will be entitled to cancel the transaction. This is called Khiyarush .Shart

iv) If one of the parties presents his commodity as better than it actually is, and) thereby attracts the buyer, or makes him more enthusiastic about it. This is called . Khiyar tadlis

v) If one of the parties to the transaction stipulates that the other would perform a) .certain job, and that condition is not fulfilled

p: 69.

Or if it is stipulated that the commodity will be of particular quality, and the commodity supplied may be lacking in that quality. In these cases, the party which laid the .condition can cancel the transaction. This is called Khiyar takhallufish shart

.vi) If the commodity supplied is defective. This is called Khiyarul 'aib)

vii) If it transpires that a quality of the commodity under transaction is the property of) a third person. In that case, if the owner of that part is not willing to sell it, the buyer can cancel the transaction, or can claim back from the seller the replacement of that .part, if he has already paid for it. This is called Khiyarush shirkat

viii) If the owner describes certain qualities of his commodity which the buyer has not) seen, and then the buyer realises that the commodity is not as it was described, the buyer can rescind the deal. Similarly, if the buyer may have seen the commodity sometimes back, and purchases it thinking that the qualities it had then will be still existing, and if he finds that those qualities have disappeared, he has a right to cancel .the deal

ix) If the buyer does not pay for the commodity he has bought for three days, and the) seller has not yet handed over to him the commodity, the seller can cancel the transaction. But this is in the circumstance when the seller had agreed to allow him time for deferred payment, without fixing the period. And if

the seller had not at all agreed on deferred payment, he can cancel the transaction at once, without any delay. And if he had allowed him more than three days' credit, then the seller cannot rescind the deal before the termination of three days. If the commodity is perishable, like fruits, which would perish or decay if left for one day, and the buyer without any prior condition, does not pay till nightfall, the seller can cancel the transaction. This is called Khiyarut ta'khir

x) A person who buys an animal, can cancel the transaction within three days. And if a) person sold his commodity in exchange for an animal, he can also cancel the .transaction within three days. This is called Khiyarul haywan

xi) If the seller is unable to deliver possession of the thing sold by him, like, if the) horse sold by him runs away and disappears, he can cancel the transaction. This is .called Khiyarut ta'azzurit taslim

Issue TITT: * If a buyer does not know the price of the commodity, or was unconcerned about it at the time of purchase, and buys the thing for higher than usual price, he can cancel the transaction if the difference of price is substantial, and if the difference is established at the time of abrogation. Otherwise, the buyer cannot cancel the deal. Similarly, if the seller does not know the price of the commodity, or was headless about it at the time of selling, and sells the thing at a cheaper

price, he can cancel the deal if the difference is substantial and if other conditions .mentioned above obtain

Issue r_1r_r : In a transaction of "Conditional sale", for example, a house worth r_r is sold for r_1, \ldots, r_r and it is agreed that if the seller returns the money within a stipulated period, he can cancel the transaction, the transaction is in order, provided that the .buyer and the seller had genuine intention of purchase and sale

Issue rira: In a transaction of "Conditional sale", if the seller is sure that even if he did not return the money within the stipulated time, the buyer will return the property to him, the transaction is in order. However, if he does not return the money within the stipulated time, he is not entitled to demand the return of the property from the buyer. And if the buyer dies, he (the seller) cannot demand the return of the property .from his heirs

Issue TITP: If a person mixes inferior tea with superior tea, and sells it as a superior .tea, the buyer can cancel the transaction

Issue rirv: * If a buyer finds out that the thing purchased by him is defective, like, if he purchases an animal and finds that (after purchasing it) it is blind of an eye, and this defect existed before the transaction was made, but he was not aware of it, he can cancel the transaction and return the animal to the seller. And if it is not possible to return it, for

example, if some change has taken place in it, or it has been used in such a manner that it cannot be returned, the difference between the value of the sound property and the defective property should be assessed, and the buyer should get refund in that proportion of the amount paid by him to the seller. For example, he has purchased something for \$ and finds out that it is defective. Now the price of the thing in perfect, faultless state is \$ and that of deficient is \$, the difference between these two prices will be assessed at r ۵. The buyer will be paid r ۵. of what he actually .paid, and that will be one dollar

Issue TITA: * If a seller comes to know that what he received in exchange for his property is defective, and that defect was present in it before the transaction, but he was not aware of it, he can cancel the transaction, and can return it to its owner. And if he cannot return it due to change or disposal having taken place, he can obtain the difference between the faultless and the defective thing, according to the above .mentioned rule

Issue TITA: * If a defect takes place in the property after concluding the transaction, but before delivering it, the buyer can cancel the transaction. Similarly, if some defect is found in what is taken in exchange for the property, after concluding the transaction but before delivering it, the seller can cancel the

transaction. But if both sides wish to settle by taking the difference between the .prices, it is permissible, if returning of the articles involved is not possible

Issue TIFT: * If a person comes to know about the defect after concluding the transaction, it is necessary for him to cancel the transaction at once; and if he delays for unusually long time, he cannot cancel the transaction. Of course, various .circumstances must be taken into consideration for the delay

Issue TIFE: If a person comes to know about the defect in a commodity after purchasing it, he can cancel the transaction even if the seller is not present. And the .same order applies to all transactions involving the options

Issue TIFT: In the following four cases the buyer cannot cancel the transaction because of defect in the property purchased by him, nor can he claim the difference :between the prices

.i) If at the time of purchasing the property, he is aware of the defect in it)

.ii) If he does not object to the defect in the property)

iii) If at the time of concluding the contract, he says: "Even if the property has a defect) ."I will neither return it nor claim the difference between the prices

iv) If at the time of concluding the contract, the seller says: "I sell this property with) whatever defect it may have". But, if he specifies a defect and says: "I am selling this property with this defect", and it transpires later that it has some other defect

as well, which he did not mention, the buyer can return the property due to that .defect, and if he cannot return it, he can take the difference between the prices

Issue TIFT: If a buyer knows that there is a defect in the property, and after taking possession of it another defect appears in it, he cannot cancel the transaction, but he can take the difference between the prices of the defective and the faultless property. But, if he purchases a defective animal, and before the expiry of the period of Khiyar (i.e. option to cancel a transaction) which is three days, another defect appears in the animal, the buyer can return it, even if he may have taken delivery of it. And if only the buyer was given the option to cancel the deal within a fixed period, and another defect appears in the animal during that period, the buyer can cancel the deal within a fixed period.

Issue TIFF: If a person owns some property which he himself has not seen, but another person has described its particular to him, and he mentions the same particulars to the buyer and sells the property to him. Later on, he learns after selling that the property was better than what he knew about it, he can cancel the .transaction

Miscellaneous Rules

or fall in the price of the commodity, even if he may sell it at the same price (i.e. at the cost price) or at a price less than that; for example, he should tell the buyer whether he has purchased the property against cash payment or on credit. And if he does not give the particulars of the property, and the buyer knows about them later, he can .cancel the transaction

Issue Y149: If a person gives a commodity to another person, and fixes its price and says: "Sell this commodity at this price, and the more you sell, you will be paid your commission." If he sells the commodity for higher price, the excess of money realised will be that of the owner, and he will be entitled only to the commission from the owner. But if the arrangement is by way of granting a reward, when the owner says: "If you sell this commodity at a price higher than that, the excess of proceeds will be .your property" there is no harm in it

Issue TYPY: If a butcher sells the meat of a female animal saying that it is the meat of a male animal, he commits a sin. Hence, if he falsely specifies the meat saying: "I am selling this meat of a male animal" the buyer can cancel the transaction. And in case, he does not specify it, the butcher must supply the meat of a male animal, if the buyer is not willing to accept

p: 29v

.the meat which has been given to him

Issue TIFA: If a buyer tells the draper that he wants a cloth of fast colour, and the .draper sells him a cloth whose colour fades, the buyer can cancel the transaction

Issue TIFA: Swearing in the matter of transaction is Makrooh, if it is true, and haraam, .if it is false

(Transactions (Part II of III

Laws of Partnership

Issue TID+: * If two persons make an agreement that they would trade with the goods jointly owned by them, and would divide the profit between themselves, and if they pronounce a formula declaring partnership, in Arabic or in any other language, or express their intention of becoming each other's partner by conduct, the partnership .will be valid

Issue TIAN: * If some persons enter into a partnership to share the wages from their labour, like, if a few barbers or labourers agree mutually that they would divide between themselves whatever wages they earn, that partnership is not in order. But if they enter into a mutual compromise that, say, half of what one earns will be given to the other, for a fixed period, in exchange of half of what the other earns, this .transaction will be valid, and thus each will be a partner in the wages of the other

Issue TIAT: * If two persons enter into a partnership, on the terms that each of them would purchase the commodity on his own responsibility, and each would be responsible for the payment of its price, but would share the profit

which they earn from that commodity, that partnership is not valid. However, if each of them makes the other his agent, authorising that whatever one purchases on credit, the other will be a partner in it, which means that he and his partner are .responsible for the debt, then they will be considered partners in that commodity

Issue ripr: * The persons who become partners under the rules of partnership, must be adult and sane, and should have intention and free volition for becoming partners. They should also be able to exercise discretion over their properties. Hence, if a feeble-minded person who spends his wealth impudently, enters into partnership, it is .not in order, because such a person has no right of disposal over his property

Issue rise: * If a condition is laid down in an agreement of partnership, that the partner who manages, or does more work than the other partner, or does more important work than the other, will get larger share of the profit, it is necessary that he should be given his share as agreed upon. Similarly, if it is agreed that the person who does not manage, or does not do more work, or does not do more important work, will get larger share of the profit, that condition is also valid and it must be .fulfilled

Issue That: * If it is agreed that the entire profit will be appropriated by one person, or the entire loss will be borne by one of them, that sort

.of partnership is a matter of Ishkal

Issue rise: If it is not agreed that one of the partners will receive more profit, and if the investment of each of them is equal, they must share profit and loss equally. And if their investment is not equal, they should divide the profit and loss in proportion to their capital. For example, if two persons become partners, and the capital of one of them is double the capital of the other, his share in the profit and loss will also be double of the other, irrespective of whether both of them do equal work, or one of .them does less work, or does not work at all

Issue TLAY: * If it is laid down in the agreement of partnership, that both the partners will buy and sell together, or each of them will conclude transactions individually, or only one of them will conclude transactions, or a third party will be hired to conclude .the transaction, they should act as agreed upon

Issue TIDA: If it is not specified as to which of the partners will buy and sell with the capital, neither of them can conclude any transactions with that capital without the .permission of the other

Issue TIAN: * The partner who has been given the right of discretion over the capital, should act according to the agreement of partnership. For example, if it is agreed that he will purchase on credit, or will sell against cash payment, or will purchase the property

p: ۵۷.

from a particular place, he should act according to the agreement. However, if no such agreement is made with him, he should conclude transactions in the usual manner, and carry on in such a way that no loss is suffered in the partnership. He should not carry any property belonging to the partnership, with him while he is .travelling, if that is unusual

Issue TIF:: * If a partner who transacts business with the capital of the partnership, sells and purchases things contrary to the agreement made with him, or concludes transactions in a manner which is not normal, because of the absence of any agreement, the transaction made by him in both the cases will be correct and valid; but if such a transaction results in a loss, or a part of wealth is squandered, then the partner who has acted against the agreement, or the usual norm, will be responsible .for the loss

Issue TIFI: If a partner who trades with the capital of the partnership, does not go beyond the bounds of his authority, nor is he negligent in looking after the capital, yet .unexpectedly the entire capital or a part of it perishes, he is not responsible

Issue TIPT: * If a partner who trades with the capital of the partnership, declares that the capital has perished, and if other partners trust him, they should accept his word. But if they do not trust him, they can complain against him before the Mujtahid, who will decide the case according

.to Islamic laws

Issue TIPT: If all the partners withdraw the permission, given by them to one another, for the right of discretion over their respective shares held in partnership, none of them will be allowed the right of discretion over them. And if one of them withdraws the permission accorded by him, the other partners do not have the right of discretion; but one who has withdrawn his permission can exercise his right of ...discretion over the property of the partnership.

Issue TIPF: * If one of the partners demands that the capital invested in the partnership should be divided, others should accept his demand even if the period fixed for the partnership may not have expired yet, except when the division of the .capital entails considerable loss to the partners

Issue 1196: If one of the partners dies, or becomes insane, or unconscious, other partners cannot continue to exercise right of discretion over investment held in the partnership. And the same rule applies when one of them becomes feeble-minded .that is, spends his property without any consideration

Issue 1999: * If a partner purchases a thing on credit for himself, its profit and loss belongs to him. However, if he purchases it for partnership, and if the agreement .allows credit dealings, its profit and loss belongs to both of them

Issue TIPV: * If the partners conclude a transaction with a joint capital investment, and it transpires later that the partnership was invalid, if the validity of the transaction was not dependent on

mutual consent, meaning that, if they had known that the partnership was not valid, they would have still been agreeable to having the right of discretion over the property or stock of each other, the transaction will be considered valid, and whatever is gained or lost from the transaction will be shared by them. But if the partners would not have been disposed to agree to exercise discretion over each others' stock or

property had they known that the partnership was not valid, yet they approve the particular transaction, it will be valid – and if they do not, it will be invalid. And in either case, if any partner has worked for the partnership without the previous intention to work gratis, he can collect the wages for his services at the usual rate, considering the percentage of other partners. But if the usual wage is more than his share of dividend, .after having agreed to the validity of the transaction, he should take the dividend only

Orders Regarding Compromise

Issue TIFA: * Compromise means that a person agrees to give to another person his own property or a part of the profit gained from it, or waives or forgoes a debt, or some right, and that other person also gives him in return, some property or profit from it, or waives his debt or right in consideration of it; and even if a person gives to another person his property or profit from it, or waives his debt or right without ,claiming any consideration

p: 27m

.the compromise will be in order

Issue right: * It is necessary that the person who gives his property to another person by way of compromise, should be adult and sane, and should have the intention of making compromise, and none should have compelled him to make the compromise, and he should not also be feeble-minded from whom his own wealth is made .inaccessible, or a bankrupt who has no right to dispose of his property

Issue TVV: It is not necessary that a formula of compromise be recited in Arabic. Rather, it is sufficient to convey the intention by uttering any words.

Issue TIVE: * If a person gives his sheep to a shepherd so that, for example, he may look after them for one year, and use their milk and give him a quantity of ghee, and in this manner compromise with the shepherd for his labour, and a quantity of ghee against the milk of the sheep, the transaction is valid. Rather, if he gives the sheep to the shepherd for one year on lease, so that he may utilise their milk and give him a quantity of ghee, not necessarily churned from the milk of the leased sheep, this .transaction is also in order

Issue TIVT: If a person wants to make a compromise with another person in respect of the debt which he owes, or in respect of his right, the compromise will be valid only if the opposite person agrees to it. But, if he wants to forgo

p: ave

the debt or right owed to him, the acceptance by the opposite person is not .necessary

Issue $r_{1}r_{1}$: If a debtor knows the amount he owes, but the creditor does not know and makes compromise with the debtor for an amount less than what is owed to him, like, if the creditor has to receive \$a. but he unknowingly makes a compromise for \$1., the balance of \$r. is not halal for the debtor, except that he himself tells the creditor what he actually owes him, and seeks his agreement. Alternatively, the debtor should be sure that even if the creditors had known the exact amount of the debt, he would .have still settled for that lesser amount

Issue rive: * If two persons owe each other some property, ready or on credit, and they know that one of them is more in quantity or value then the other, they cannot sell their properties in exchange of each other because it will be a transaction involving usury, and similarly, it is haraam to conclude a compromise between them. In fact, if it is not known that one is more in quantity or value than the other, but there .is a strong probability, as an obligatory precaution, no compromise should be made

Issue TIVA: * If two persons are the creditors of one or two persons and they, as creditors, wish to settle their debts between themselves, if as previously mentioned, no aspect of interest is involved in the transaction, there will be no

objection. For example, if both of them are owed v_{ℓ} kilos of wheat, one of superior quality and the other inferior, and the debt has become due for payment, the .compromise will be in order between the creditors

Issue YVYP: If a person lent something to another for a stipulated period, and now he, as a creditor, wishes to compromise on something lesser in value, with an intention to collect what he gets and forgo the balance, there is no harm in it. This rule applies when the debt consists of gold or silver or another commodity which is sold by weight or by measure. As for other things, however, it is permissible for the creditor to compromise with the debtor, or with someone else for a lower amount, or to sell that ...debt, as will be explained in note no. YTAV

Issue TIVY: If two persons make a compromise in respect of something, they can cancel the compromise with mutual consent. Similarly, if while concluding the agreement one or both of them is given the option to cancel the compromise, the .person who possesses that option can cancel the compromise

Issue TIVA: * As long as the buyer and the seller do not leave the place where a transaction was concluded, they can cancel the transaction. Also, if a buyer purchases an animal, he has the right to cancel the transaction within three days. And similarly, if the buyer does not pay within three days for the commodity purchased by him, and

does not take delivery of the commodity, the seller can cancel the transaction, as stated in rule no. TITT. However, one who makes a compromise in respect of some property, does not possess the right to cancel the compromise in these three cases. However, if the other party in the compromise makes unusual delay in delivering the property over which the compromise was reached, or if it has been stipulated that the property will be delivered immediately, and the opposite party does not act according to this condition, the compromise can be cancelled. And similarly, compromise can also be cancelled in other cases which have been mentioned in connection with the rules relating to purchase and sale, except in the case when one of the two parties in .compromise has been defrauded, for which the law is not ascertained

Issue TIVA: A compromise can be cancelled if the thing received by means of compromise is defective. However, it is a matter of Ishkal, if the person concerned desires to take the difference of the price between the defective thing and the one .without defect

Issue TIAL: If a person makes a compromise with another person with his property and imposes the condition that after his death the other person will, for example, .waqf that property, and that person also accepts this condition, he should carry it out

Rules Regarding Lease/Rent

Issue The person who gives something on lease, as well as the person who takes it on lease, should be adult and sane, and

should be acting on their free will. It is also necessary that they should have the right of discretion over the property. Hence, a feeble-minded person who does not have the right of disposal or discretion over his property, his leasing out anything or taking anything on lease is not valid. The same applies to a bankrupt person, in the wealth over which he has no right of discretion. Of course, such a person can give himself for .hire

Issue TIAT: A person can become the agent of another person and give his property on .lease, or take some property on lease, on his behalf

Issue YIAT: * If the guardian of a minor gives his property on lease, or makes him the lessee of another person, there is no harm in it. And if some period after the child's Bulugh is also included in the period of lease, the child can cancel that included part of the lease after his becoming baligh, even if the inclusion of that period after the child's Bulugh was in his interest. But if the inclusion was based on some religious grounds, and excluding it would be against Shariah, and if the leasing was done with the permission of the Mujtahid, then the child cannot cancel the lease after becoming baligh. baligh

Issue YIAF: A minor child who has no guardian, cannot be hired without the permission of a Mujtahid. And if a person does not have access to a Mujtahid, he can hire the child after obtaining

permission from a M'omin who is 'Adil

Issue YIAA: * It is not necessary for the lessor and the lessee to recite the formula in Arabic. In fact, if the owner says to a person: "I have leased out my property to you", and the other replies: "I accept it", the lease contract is in order. Also, if they do not utter any words, and the owner hands over his property to the lessee with the object of leasing it out, and lessee also takes it with the intention of taking it on lease, the .lease contract by such conduct is in order

Issue TIAF: If a person wants to be hired for doing some work without reciting the .formula, the hire contract will be in order, as soon as he starts doing that work

Issue TIAV: If a dumb person makes it known with signs that he has taken or given a .property on lease, the lease contract is in order

Issue TIAA: * If a person takes a house, shop or room on lease, and the owner of the property imposed the condition that only he (the lessee) can utilise it, the lessee cannot sublet it to any other person for his use, except that the new lease is such that its advantage devolves on the lessee himself, like, if a woman takes a house or a room on lease, and later marries, and gives the room or house on lease for her own residence to her husband. And if the owner

of the property does not impose any such condition, the lessee can lease it out to another person, but, as a precaution, he should seek the permission of the owner before giving it on lease. And if he wishes to lease it out for a higher amount in cash or kind, he can do so, if he has carried out some work on it, like, white washing or .renovation, or if he has suffered some expenses in looking after the property

Issue TIAA: * If a person who is hired on wages, lays down a condition that he will work for the hirer only, he (the hirer) cannot lease out his service to another person, except in the manner mentioned in the foregoing rule. And if the hired person does not lay down any such condition, the hirer can lease out his services to another, but he cannot charge more than the agreed wage for the hired person. Similarly, if he himself accepts employment and then hires someone to do the task, he cannot pay him less than what he will receive himself, unless he joins that hired person in .completing some of his work

Issue TIAL: * If a person takes or hires something other than a house, a shop, a room a ship, and a hired person, say, he hires a land on lease, and its owner does not lay down the condition that only he himself can utilise it, and if the lessee leases it out to another person

p: 01.

.on a higher rent, it will be a matter of Ishkal

Issue TIME If a person takes for example, a house or a shop on lease for one year, on a rent of one hundred rupees, and uses half portion of it himself, he can lease out the remaining half for one hundred rupees. However, if he wishes to lease out the half portion on a rent higher than that on which he has taken the house, or shop on lease, like, if he wishes to lease it out for hundred and twenty rupees, he can do it only if he .has carried out repairs etc. in it

Conditions Regarding the Property Given on Lease

:Issue THAT: * The property which is given on lease, should fulfil certain conditions

i) It should be specific. Hence, if a person says to another: "I have given you one of) .my houses on lease", it is not in order

ii) The person taking the property on lease should see it, or the lessor should give its) .particulars in a manner which gives full information about it

iii) It should be possible to deliver it. Hence, leasing out a horse which has run away,) and the hirer can not possess it, will be void. However, if the hirer can manage to get .it, the lease will be valid

iv) Utilisation of the property should not be by way of its destruction or consumption.) Hence, it is not correct to give bread, fruits and other edibles on lease for the purpose .of eating

v) It should be possible to)

utilise the property for the purpose for which it is given on lease. Hence, it is not correct to give a piece of land on lease for farming, when it does not get sufficient rain .water, and is also not irrigated by canal water

vi) The thing which a person gives on lease should be his own property, and if he) gives the property of another person on lease, it will be correct only if its owner .agrees to it

Issue TIAT: It is permissible to give a tree on lease for utilising its fruit, although fruit may not have appeared on it yet. The same rule applies if an animal is given on lease .for its milk

Issue TIAF: A woman can be hired for her milk, and it is not necessary for her to obtain her husband's permission. However, if her husband's right suffers owing to her giving milk (to the child of another person), she cannot take up the job without his .permission.

Conditions for the Utilisation of the Property Given on Lease

:Issue TIAD: * The utilisation of the property given on lease carries four conditions

i) That it should be halal. Hence, leasing out a shop for the sale or storage of Alcoholic) .drinks, or providing transportation by leasing for it, is void

 ii) That doing the act or giving that service free of charge should not be obligatory in) the eyes of Shariah. Therefore, as a precaution, it is not permissible to receive wages for teaching the rules of halal and haraam, or for the last ritual services to the

dead, like washing it, shrouding etc. And as a precaution, money should not be paid in . lieu of any services which is deemed futile

iii) If the thing which is being leased out can be put to several uses, then the use) permissible to the lessee should be specified. For example, if an animal, which can be used for riding or for carrying a load is given on hire, it should be specified at the time of concluding the lease contract, whether the lessee may use it for riding or for carrying a load, or may use it for all other purposes

iv) The nature and extent of utilisation should be specified. In the case of hiring a) house or a shop, it can be done by fixing the period, and in the case of labour, like that of a tailor, it can be specified that he will sew and stitch a particular dress in a .particular fashion

Issue TNAP: If the time of commencement of a lease is not fixed, it will be reckoned to .have commenced after the recitation of the formula of lease

Issue TNAV: If, for example, a house is leased out for one year, and it is stipulated that the period of lease will commence one month after the recitation of the formula, the lease contract is in order, even if the house had been leased out to another person at .the time of reciting the formula

Issue TIAA: If the period of lease is not specified, and the

р: ۵лт

lessor says to the lessee: "At any time you stay in the house you will have to pay rent .at the rate of 310 per month", the lease contract is not in order

Issue r_{134} : If the owner of a house says to the lessee: "I have leased out this house to you for \pounds_{12} per month" or says: "I hereby lease out this house to you for one month on a rent of $\$_{12}$, and as long as you stay in it thereafter the rent will be $\$_{12}$ per month", if the time of the commencement of the period of lease was specified or it was known .the lease for the first month will be proper

Issue <code>rr..:</code> If travellers and pilgrims stay in a house not knowing how long they will stay there, and if they settle with the landlord that they will, for example, pay \$1 per night as rent, and the landlord also agrees to it, there is no harm in using that house. However, as the period of lease has not been specified, the lease will not be proper except for the first night, and after the first night the landlord can eject them as and .when he so wishes

Miscellaneous Rules Relating to Lease/Rent

Issue TT+1: The property which the lessor gives on lease should be identified. Hence if it is one of the things whose transaction is made by weight (e.g. wheat), its weight should be specified. And if it is one of those things whose transaction is made by counting

e.g. currency coins), the amount should be specified. And if it is like a horse or a) sheep, the lessor should have a sight of it, or the lesser should inform him of its .particulars

Issue <code>rr.r: * If</code> land is given on lease for farming, and the produce of that very land which does not presently exist, is treated as its rent, the lease contract will not be valid. And the same applies if he assumes a general responsibility to pay the rent on the condition that it will be paid from the harvest. But if the source from which rent will .be paid exists, there is no objection

Issue rv.r: * If a person has leased out something, he cannot claim its rent until he has delivered it. And if a person is hired to perform an act, he cannot claim wages until he has performed that act, except in the cases where advance payment of wages is an .accepted norm, like Niyabat for Hajj

Issue TT.F: If a lessor delivers the leased property, the lessee should pay the rent, even if he may not take the delivery, or may take its delivery but may not utilise it till .the end of the period of lease

Issue rr.a: If a person agrees to perform a task on a particular day against wages, and appears on that day to perform the task, the person who has hired him should .pay him the wages, even if he may not assign that task to him

For example, if a tailor is hired to sew a dress on a particular day, and he appears to do the work, the hirer should pay him the wages even if he may not provide him with the cloth to sew, irrespective of whether the tailor remains without work on that day .or alternatively does his own or somebody else's work

Issue $\gamma\gamma\cdot \rho$: If it transpires after the expiry of the period of lease, that the lease contract was void, the lessee should give the usual rent of that thing to the owner of the property. For example, if a person takes a house on lease for one year on a rent of $\gamma\cdot\cdot$, and learns later that the lease contract was void, and if the normal current rent of the house is $\gamma\cdot\cdot$, he should pay $\gamma\cdot\cdot$. And if its normal current rent is $\gamma\cdot\cdot$, and the person who leased it out was its owner, or his agent, and was aware of the current rate of rental, it is not necessary for the lessee to give him more than $\gamma\cdot\cdot$. But if a person other than these gave it on lease, the lessee should pay $\gamma\cdot\cdot$. And the same order applies, if it is known during the period of lease, that the lease contract is void in *.*relation to the outstanding rent for the past period

Issue \frickleft
Is

nor extravagant in its use, he is not responsible for the loss. Also, if, for example, a cloth given to a tailor is damaged or destroyed, when the tailor has not been extravagant, and has also not shown negligence in taking care of it, he need not make .any replacement

.Issue TT.A: If an artisan loses the thing taken by him, he is responsible for it

Issue TT.A: If a butcher cuts off the head of an animal, and makes it haraam, he must pay its price to its owner, regardless of whether he charged for slaughtering the .animal or did it gratis

Issue TTIN: If a person takes an animal on hire, and specifies as to how much he will load on it, and if he puts a heavier load on it, and as a result, the animal dies or becomes defective, he is responsible for it. And even if the quantity of the load is not specified, and he puts an unusually heavier load on it with the result that the animal dies or becomes defective, the person concerned is responsible. And in both the .cases, he must pay extra rent than is usual

Issue TTTT: * If a person gives an animal on hire so that fragile goods may be loaded on it, and the animal slips or trots and breaks the things, the owner of the animal is not responsible for it. However, if the owner beats the animal severely, or does something like it, as a result of which

the animal falls down on the ground, and breaks the goods he (the owner of the .animal) is responsible

Issue TTIT: * If a person circumcises a child, and as a consequence of it the child dies, or is injured, the person who circumcises is responsible if he has been careless or made a mistake, like having cut the flesh more than usual. However, if he was not careless, or did not make any mistake, and the child dies due to circumcision, or sustains an injury, he will not be responsible, provided that, he had not been consulted .earlier about the possible injury, nor was he aware that the child would be injured

Issue TTIT: * If a doctor gives medicines to a patient with his own hands, or prescribes a medicine for him, and if the patient sustains harm or dies because of taking that medicine, the doctor is responsible, even if he had not been careless in treating the .patient

Issue TTIF: * If a doctor tells a patient: "If you sustain harm I am not responsible" and then exercises due precaution and care in the treatment, but the patient sustains .harm or dies, the doctor is not responsible

Issue TTID: The lessee and the lessor can cancel the lease contract with mutual consent. Also if a condition was laid down in the lease contract that one or both of them would have the option to cancel the contract, they can cancel the contract as .agreed

Issue TTIP: * If the lessor or

р: ۵лл

the lessee realises that he has been cheated, if he did not notice at the time of making the lease contract that he was being cheated, he can cancel the lease contract. However, if a condition is laid down in the contract of lease, that even if the parties .are cheated, they will not be entitled to cancel the contract, they cannot cancel it

Issue **TYIV**: If a person gives something on lease, and before he delivers it to the other party, it is usurped, the lessee can cancel the lease contract and take back whatever he has given to the lessor, or he may not cancel the lease contract, and take from the usurper rent at the usual rate, for the period the thing remained in his possession. Therefore, if a person takes an animal on lease for one month for \$1., and someone usurps if for ten days, and the usual rent for ten days is \$1., the lessee can take \$1.

Issue TTIA: * If a lessee hires something and someone prevents him from taking its delivery, or usurps it from him, after he has taken the possession, or prevents him from using it, he cannot cancel the lease. He is entitled only to take rent of that thing .from the usurper at the usual rate

Issue TTIN: If the lessor sells the property to the lessee before the expiry of the period of lease, the lease contract does not get cancelled, and the lessee should give

the rent of the property to the lessor. The same rule will apply if the lessor sells the .leased property to someone else

Issue TTT: * If before the commencement of the period of lease, the leased property gets so impaired that it cannot be utilised in the manner agreed upon, the lease contract becomes void, and the money paid by the lessee will revert back to him. And

.if it is possible to utilise the property partly, the lessee can cancel the lease contract

Issue TTTT: * If a person takes something on lease, and during the period of lease it becomes so impaired that it is not fit for the required use, the remaining lease contract will be void, and the lessee can cancel the lease for the past period also. And .for that period, he may pay usual rent

Issue TTTT: * If a person leases out a house which has, for example, two rooms, and one of those rooms is ruined and he gets it repaired, but it does not match the standard of the previous room, the rule mentioned in TTTT, will apply in this case also. But if it is repaired by the hirer at once, and its use does not get interrupted, then the lease does not become void, and the lessee cannot cancel the lease. However, if the repair takes too long, and its use is interrupted, then the lease will be invalid for that much period, and in this case, the lessee can cancel

p: ۵۹.

the whole lease, and in exchange of whatever use he may have made, he should pay .a usual rent

Issue rvvv: * If the lessor or the lessee dies, the lease contract does not become void. But if the house is not the property of the lessor – for example, another person made a will that as long as he (the lessor) is alive, the income derived from the house will be his property, and if he gives that house on lease, and dies before the expiry of the lease period, the lease contract becomes void from the time of his death. It can become valid again if the owner of the house endorses the contract, and the rent for the remaining period of lease, after the death of the lessor, will accrue to the present .owner

Issue TTTF: * If an employer appoints a contractor to recruit labourers for him, and if the contractor pays the labourers less than what he receives for them from the employer, the excess he keeps is haraam for him, and he should return it to the employer. And if the contractor is given a full contract by the employer, to complete a building, and is authorised to either construct it himself or give a sub-contract to another party, if he joins with the other party in doing some work, and then entrusting him to do the remaining work against lower payment than what he has collected from the employer, the surplus with him will be

Issue TTTA: If a person who dyes the clothes, agrees to dye a cloth with indigo, he has .no right to claim any charges if he dyes it with something else

(Rules Regarding Ju'ala (Payment of Reward

Issue rrre: * Ju'ala means that a person promises that if a particular work is completed for him, he will give a specified amount for it. For example, he declares that if anyone recovers his lost property, he will give him \$1. One who makes such a declaration is called Ja'il, and the person who carries out that work is called 'Amil. One of the differences between Ju'ala and Ijara (hire) is that, in the case of "hire", the hired person is bound to do the job after the agreement, and the hirer becomes indebted to the hired person for his wages, whereas in the case of Ju'ala, the person who agrees to do the job is at liberty to abandon it if he so wishes; and until he completes the job assigned, the person who declared the reward or payment does not become indebted . to him

Issue TTTY: * A person who declares the payment or reward should be adult and sane, and should have made it with his free will and intention, and should have the right of disposal and discretion over his property. Therefore, the declaration by a feeble minded person who squanders his property indiscreetly is not in order. Similarly, a bankrupt cannot declare any reward or payment from that part of wealth over which

Issue rrrh: * The task for which the declaration was made by the employer should not be haraam, futile, or one of those obligatory acts which should necessarily be performed free according to Shariah. Hence, if a person declares that he will give \$1. to a person who drinks alcohol, or traverses a dark passage at night without any .sensible purpose, or offers his obligatory prayers, the employment will not be in order

Issue rvr.: * If a person does not at all mention the amount of reward which he would
give for his work – for example, if he says: "I shall give money to the person who finds
out my son", and does not specify the amount of money, and if some one performs

.the task, he should pay him according to what is customarily paid for such tasks

Issue rrm: If the employee in Ju'ala performs the task before the agreement is made, or performs it after the agreement, but with the intention that he will not take any .money, he is not entitled to demand wages

Issue symplex: The person who makes a Ju'ala agreement can cancel it before the person
.employed starts to work

Issue TTTT: If the person wishes to cancel the Ju'ala agreement after the employee .has started work, it is a matter of Ishkal

Issue rvvv: * A person appointed to work in Ju'ala can leave the task incomplete. However, if his failure to complete the task causes harm to the person who appointed him, he must complete it. For example, if a person says: "If someone operates upon my eye I shall give him so much money" and a surgeon commences the operation. If by not completing the operation, the eye will be defective, he must complete it. And if he leaves it half way, he has no claim, whatsoever, over the person who employed .him

(Rules Regarding Muzari'ah (Temporary Sharecropping Contract

Issue TYTT9: * One of the many types of Muzari'ah means that the owner of a land agrees to hand over his land to a farmer, so that he would cultivate it, and give a .share of the crop to the landowner

:Issue TYTY: * Muzari'ah has certain conditions

i) That the owner of land confirms to the farmer that he has given him the land for), farming

and the farmer also asserts that he has accepted it. Alternatively, without their uttering anything, the owner of the land keeps the land at the farmer's disposal with .the intention that he would do farming in it, and the farmer accepts it

ii) Both the owner of the land and the farmer should be adult and sane, and should) conclude the agreement of Muzari'ah with their intention and free will. They should also not be feeble minded persons, who squander their wealth on useless things. Similarly, the owner of the land should not be a bankrupt person. But if the agreement in which he enters with the farmer does not in any way involve any property over .which the bankrupt person has no right of discretion, then there will be no objection

iii) As a precaution, the owner and the farmer should each share the entire produce) of the land. But this condition does not appear to be necessary. Hence, if they, for example, agree to the condition that the harvest in the first half or at the end, will belong to one of them, the agreement of Muzari'ah will be valid

iv) The share of each of them should be fixed, like, 1/r or 1/r etc. of the crop. If no) share is fixed, and the owner of the land simply says: "Cultivate this land and give me whatever you like", it will not be in order. Similarly, if instead of fixing a share, a fixed quantity of the crop is offered

.for the farmer or the landowner, the Muzari'ah will not be valid

v) The period for which the land is to remain in possession of the farmer should be) specified, and it is necessary that the period should be long enough to make a harvest possible from the land. And if this period is made to commence from a specified day, .and to end with the harvest time, it will be sufficient

vi) The land should be arable, and if it is barren but can be made fit for farming by) .some improvements being done on it, the contract of muzari'ah is in order

vii) If the farmer is supposed to sow seeds for a particular crop, then that crop must) be specified. For example, it must be specified whether it will be rice or wheat, and if it is rice, for example, which type of rice will be sown. However, if they do not have any particular crop in view, or the crop which both of them have in view is known, it is not .necessary that they should define it

viii) The owner should specify the land, if he has several tracts of land which differ) from one another in their requirements. But if they do not differ in their requirements, it is not necessary to specify. For example, if he tells the farmer to till and cultivate any .of those lands, without specifying any one, muzari'ah will be valid

,ix) The expenses which each of them will incur should be specified. However)

if the expenditure which each of them should incur is known, it is not necessary to .declare it

Issue rtrk: * If the owner settles with the farmer that a certain quantity of the crop will belong to one of them, and the remaining quantity will be divided between them, that muzari'ah is void, even if they know that something will remain after deducting that quantity. Of course, if they agree between themselves that some of the seeds sown, or the tax payable to the government, will be deducted from the harvest, and the rest .will be divided between them, this muzari'ah is in order

Issue YYTA: * If the agreed period of muzari'ah (tenancy) comes to end, and the usual crop is not obtained, there will be no objection if the owner of the land agrees that the crop may remain on his land on payment of rent, or without it, and if the farmer is also agreeable to it, provided that, both of them had agreed at the time of fixing that muzari'ah will end regardless of any crop becoming available. But if the owner does not agree to such an arrangement, he can ask the farmer to remove the crop from there. And if the farmer sustains a loss by removing the crop, it will not be necessary for the owner to compensate the farmer for it. And the farmer who is willing to pay something to the owner, to allow the crop to stand on his land, cannot

p: ۵۹v

Issue TTF+: * If farming becomes impossible on the land due to some eventuality, for example, if water supply is cut off from the land – the contract of muzari'ah is annulled. But if the farmer does not cultivate the land without any justifiable excuse, while the land remains in his occupation, and the owner has no discretion over it, he .should pay the rent for that period to the owner at the usual rate

Issue TTFN: * The owner of land and the farmer cannot cancel the contract of muzari'ah without the consent of each other, unless they had agreed in the contract to grant that option to one or both of them. In that case, they will cancel the contract according to the conditions laid in the agreement. Similarly, if any one of them acts contrary to the agreed conditions of the contracts, the other party in the contract will .have the right to cancel the transaction

Issue TTTET: * If the landowner or the farmer dies after concluding the contract of muzari'ah, the contract is not terminated, and their heirs take their place. However, if the farmer dies, and if they had stipulated that the farmer himself would do the farming, the contract of muzari'ah will become cancelled. But if the farmer had completed his task, and fulfilled his assignment, then the muzari'ah will remain valid, and the heirs will be given his share together with all his rights or accruals which were .due to him

р: ۵۹л

However, the heirs cannot compel the landowner to allow the crop to stand on his .land

Issue rvvv: * If it becomes known after cultivation, that the contract of muzari'ah had been void, and if the seeds have been the property of the landowner, the produce will belong to him and he will pay the farmer his wages and the expenses incurred by him, and the rent for the cow and other animals belonging to the farmer, which may have worked on the farm. And if the seeds were the property of the farmer, the crop will belong to him, and he should pay the landowner the rent of the land and the expenses incurred by him, and rent for the cow and other animals belonging to the landowner which may have worked on the farm. And in both the cases, it will be obligatory to pay the agreed amount only, even if the other party is aware that the usual entitlement is .more than that

Issue stype: * If the seeds belong to the farmer, and if it becomes known after cultivation that the contract of muzari'ah had been void, there will be no objection if the landowner and the farmer agree that the crop may remain on the land against payment or otherwise. Some Fuqaha have said that if the landowner is not agreeable, he can ask the farmer to remove the crop from the land, even before it is ready, and that even if the farmer is willing to

pay something to the landowner, he cannot compel him to allow the crop to remain on his land. But this is not free from Ishkal. And in any case, the landowner cannot compel the farmer to pay rent and let the crop remain on his land, or even without any .rent

Issue TTFA: * If roots of the crop remain in the land after harvesting the crop, and if after the expiry of the contract of muzari'ah they grow again in the next year, if the landowner had not made an agreement with the farmer regarding his share in the .remaining roots, the crop of the second year will belong to the landowner

(Transactions (Part III of III

Rules Regarding Musaqat and Mugharisa

Issue TTFP: * Musaqat means that a person agrees with someone that for a specified time, the fruit-bearing trees owned by him, or those which are under his discretion, will be given to that person so that he cares, tends and waters them. In return, that person will have the right to take an agreed quantity of fruits. This transaction is .called Musaqat

Issue TTFV: A transaction of Musaqat in respect of fruitless trees will be in order, if it has another product of substantial monetary value, like, any leaves of flowers which .is sold for good gain – like, the leaves of Henna, which is in common use

Issue TYFA: While concluding a transaction of Musaqat, it is not necessary that the prescribed formula be pronounced. In fact, if the owner of the tree transfers it with the

p: ...

intention of Musaqat, and he who is to do the work begins doing the work with the .same intention, the transaction is in order

Issue rvf9: * The owner of the trees, and the person who undertakes to tend and care
for them, should both be adult and sane, and should not have been coerced by
anyone. Moreover, they should not be feeble-minded persons (who have no
discretion over the property), so that the property is not unnecessarily ruined.
Similarly, the owner must not be a bankrupt person. But if the person who tends and
waters is bankrupt, he can be engaged to do the work, provided that, in so doing, he
.does not use the property he is not allowed to administer or use

Issue TTD+: * The period of Musaqat should be known, and it must extend over a span of time when the harvest becomes ready. And if the beginning is specified, and its end is fixed to be the time when fruits for that year become available, the contract is in .order

Issue rran: * It is necessary that the share of each one of them is fixed as rran restriction restriction restriction of the crop, and if they stipulate, for example, that one ton of the fruits will belong to the owner of the trees and the remaining quantity will go to the person who looks .after the trees, the contract is void

Issue זומזי: * It is not necessary that the contract for Musaqat be concluded before the

p: %)

appearance of the crop. In fact, a contract made after the appearance of the crop is valid, provided that, some work like increasing the crop, protecting the trees, is still required. But if no such work remains to be done, then a contract for merely watering .the trees, plucking the fruits, and looking after them, cannot be valid

Issue איזאי: * A contract of Musaqat for creeping plants, like melon and cucumber, is also valid.

Issue \tag{1} issue \t

Issue Trad: Two persons who have entered a contract of Musaqat can cancel it with mutual consent. Moreover, if they lay down in the contract of Musaqat, a condition that both or one of them will be entitled to cancel the contract, there will be no harm in cancelling the contract as agreed to by them. And if they lay down other conditions in the agreement, which are not followed, the person who was to benefit from that .condition can cancel the contract

Issue rrap: If the owner dies, the contract of Musaqat is not terminated, and his heirs
.take his place

Issue issue

p: % ۲

do not do the job themselves, and also do not hire a person for the work, the Mujtahid will hire a person and pay from the estate of the dead person, and divide the crop between the heirs of the deceased and the owner of the trees. And if they had agreed that the man would tend and care for the trees himself, the contract will be cancelled .upon his death

Issue <code>rtah: * If it is agreed that the entire crop will belong to the owner, the contract of Musaqat is void, but the fruit will remain the property of the owner, and the worker cannot claim any wages, except when the contract of Musaqat is invalid because of some other reason. In that case, the owner will pay wages at the usual rate to the person who has reared the trees by watering them and doing other jobs. But if the usual amount of wages is more than the stipulated amount, and the opposite party .was aware of it, it is not necessary for him to pay the excess</code>

Issue <code>rtaq: * If a person hands over a piece of land to another person to plant trees in it, and it is agreed that whatever is grown, will be the property of both of them, the contract is called Mugharisa, and is valid, though it should be avoided, as a precaution. However, a slight change in the method of achieving the same purpose will make the contract valid, without any</code>

objection. For example, if both the sides enter into this sort of agreement for settling and compromising their debts, or they become partners in the newly growing trees, and then the worker offers his services to the owner for tending and watering them .for a specified period, against the wages equal to half the value of land

Persons Who Have No Right of Disposal or Discretion Over Their Own Property

Issue **TTP**: * A child who has not reached the age of puberty, (bulugh), has no right of discretion over the property he holds or owns, even if he is able to discern and is mature, and the permission of his/her guardian does not apply in this case. However, in those cases where a Na-baligh is allowed to make a transaction, like when buying or selling things of small worth as mentioned in rule **T**.**A**., or his testament for his relatives and kinsmen, as will be explained in rule **T**V.**P**, the right can be exercised. A girl becomes baligha upon completion of her nine lunar years, and a boy is baligh when stiff pubic hair grow, or when he discharges semen, or upon completion of .fifteen lunar years

Issue TTFN: * Growing of stiff hair on the face and above the lips may be considered as signs of bulugh, but their growth on chest and under the armpits, and the voice becoming harsh etc. are not the signs of one's reaching the age of puberty, except that one may become sure of having reached the age of puberty due to these .changes

Issue ۲۲۶۲: * An

p: % ۴

insane person has no right of disposal over his property. Similarly, a bankrupt (i.e. a person who has been prohibited by the Mujtahid to dispose of or have discretion on his property because of the demands of his creditors) cannot dispose his property without the permission of the creditors. And a feeble-minded person (Safih) who squanders his property for useless purposes, has no right of disposal or discretion .over his property

Issue TTPT: * If a person is sane at one time and insane at another, the right of ...discretion exercised by him during his lunacy will not be considered valid

Issue $\gamma\gamma\gamma\gamma$: * A dying man in his terminal illness can spend his own wealth on himself, on the members of his family, his guests and on other things as much as he likes, provided that, it is not considered to be extravagance on his part. Also, he can sell his property at its proper value, or hire it. But if he gives away his property as gift, or sells it at a lower price than usual, it will be valid if the property gifted or sold cheap is equal to or less than $\gamma\gamma$ of his estate. And if it is more, it will be valid only if the heirs allow, and if they do not, then whatever he spent in excess of $\gamma\gamma$ of his estate will be .considered void

(Rules Regarding Agency (Wakalat

Wakalat means that a person delegates somebody a task (like concluding a transaction), which he himself had a right to

do, so that the other person may perform it on his behalf. For example, one may appoint another person to act as one's agent for the sale of a house, or for a marriage contract. Since a feeble-minded person does not have right of discretion over his .property, he cannot appoint an agent (Wakil) to sell it

Issue TTFD: * In Wakalat, it is not necessary to recite a formal formula. If a person conveys to another person, by conduct, that he has made him his agent and the other person also conducts himself in a way to convey that he has accepted that position, e.g. if he places his property at Wakil's disposal so that he may sell it on his behalf, and .the Wakil takes that property for that purpose, the agency is in order

Issue TTFF: If a person appoints a person in another city as his agent, and gives him power of attorney, and he accepts it, the agency is in order, even if the power of .attorney reaches the agent after some time

Issue TTPV: * The Muwakkil (principal), that is, the person who appoints another person as his Wakil (agent), as well as the Wakil, should be sane, acting on his own volition and authority. And the principal should be baligh, except in cases where a discerning .child can act

Issue YYFA: A person cannot become a Wakil for an act which he cannot perform, or which is haraam for him to do. For example, a person who

p: 9.9

.is wearing Ehram for Hajj cannot recite the Nikah as an agent for another person

Issue YYPA: * If a person appoints another person as his agent to perform all his tasks, the agency is in order, but if he appoints him as his agent for performing a task without specifying it, the agency will be void. But if the principal gives an optional task to the agent, like, if he appoints him as a Wakil to either sell his house or give it on .rent, that Wakalat will be valid

Issue TTV+: If a person removes his agent from office, he (the agent) cannot perform the task entrusted to him after the news of his dismissal has reached him. However, if he has already performed the task before the news of his dismissal reaches him, it will .be in order

.Issue TTV1: * An agent can relinquish the agency even if the principal is absent

Issue TYVY: An agent cannot appoint another person as agent for the performance of the task entrusted to him, except when the principal has authorised him to engage an agent. In that case, he should strictly act according to the instructions. Hence, if the principal has said to him: "Engage an agent for me", he should engage an agent for .the principal and cannot appoint the agent on his own behalf

Issue TTVT: If an agent appoints an agent for his principal, with his permission, he cannot remove that agent. And if the first agent dies or the principal

p: % v

.dismisses him, the second agency will not be invalidated

Issue rrvr: If an agent appoints someone as his own agent with the permission of the principal, the principal and the first agent can dismiss that second agent, and if the .first agent dies or is removed from office, the second agency becomes invalid

Issue TYVA: * If several persons are engaged as agents for performing a task, and everyone of them is allowed to act independently, everyone of them can perform that task, and if one of them dies the agency of others is not invalidated. But if, they were told to work jointly, they cannot act independently, and if one of them dies, the .agency of others is invalidated

Issue TTV9: * If the agent or the principal dies, the agency becomes invalid. Similarly, if the thing for the disposal of which one his appointed an agent perishes, (for example, the sheep which the agent was entrusted to sell, dies) the agency becomes invalid. And if either of them (i.e. the principal or the agent) becomes insane or unconscious, the agency is invalidated. But if either of them becomes insane or unconscious occasionally, the agency does not become void during such periods, nor after the .recovery

Issue <code>rrvv</code>: If a person appoints someone as agent to perform a task, and promises to give him something for his services, he must give him the promised thing after the .completion of the task

Issue YYVA: If an agent is not careless in looking after the property

p: % . A

entrusted to him, nor does he exercise such discretion over it for which permission was not granted, and by chance the property is lost or destroyed, he should not .compensate for it

Issue TTVA: If an agent has been careless about looking after the property entrusted to him, or treated it in a manner which was different from the one allowed by the principal, and consequently the property is lost or destroyed, he is responsible for it. For example, if he is given a dress to sell, and instead he wears it, and it is lost or .damaged, he should pay compensation for it

Issue YTA+: If an agent deals with a property in a manner other than the one for which he has been granted permission, for example, he wears a dress which he has been asked to sell, and then disposes it in the authorised manner, that disposal will be in .order

Rules Regarding Debt or Loan

To give loan to Momineen, particularly the needy ones, is Mustahab, on which great stress has been laid in the Holy Qur'an and in the Traditions (Ahadith). The Holy Prophet has been reported to have said that whoever gives loan to his Muslim brother, his wealth flourishes, and the angels invoke Divine mercy for him, and if he is lenient with his debtor, he will pass over the Bridge (Sirat) swiftly. And if a Muslim .denies his brethren_in_faith a loan, Paradise becomes forbidden (haraam) for him

Issue TTAT: It is not necessary to recite a specific formula in the matter

p: % ٩

of debt. If a person gives something to another person with the intention of loaning, .and the other takes it with the intention of borrowing, that conduct will be in order

Issue TTAT: * Whenever a debtor pays his debt, the creditor should accept it. But if the time for repayment had been fixed at the request of the creditor, or by mutual understanding, then in this case, the creditor can refuse to accept the repayment .before the termination of time

Issue TYAT: * If a period is fixed for the repayment of debt in the formal contract of debt by the debtor, or by mutual agreement, the creditor cannot claim repayment of the debt before the expiry of that period. But if it was stipulated by the creditor, or if no such period was fixed, the creditor can demand the repayment of his debt at any .time

Issue TYAF: When the creditor demands his debt, and the debtor is in a position to pay .it, he should pay it immediately, and if he delays its payment, he commits a sin

Issue TTAD: * If the debtor does not possess anything other than the house he occupies, the household effects, and other things of essential needs, without which he would be facing hardship, the creditor cannot claim the repayment from him. He .should wait till the debtor is in a position to repay the debt

Issue TTAF: * If a person is indebted and he is unable to repay his debt, he should take up

p: %

a suitable employment if he can, and pay off his debt. This is an obligatory precaution. Especially, if employment for him is easy, or if it has been his vocation, it is obligatory .upon him to do so in order to pay off the debt

Issue TTAV: * If a person has no access to his creditor, and does not hope to find him or his heirs, he should pay the amount he owes to poor on behalf of the creditor. And as a precaution, he should obtain permission for it from the Mujtahid. And if his creditor is not a Sayyid, the recommended precaution is that he should not give the sum he owes to a poor who is a Sayyid. But if he hopes to find his creditor or the heirs, he should wait and search for him. And if he does not succeed, he should make a Will stating that .if he died, and if the creditor or the heirs appear, they should be paid from his estate

Issue TTAA: If the estate of a dead person does not exceed the obligatory expenses of his Kafan, burial and the payment of his debt, his estate should be utilised for these .purposes and his heir will not inherit anything

Issue TYAA: * If a person takes a quantity of gold and silver currency as a loan, and then its price falls, it will be sufficient if he gives the same quantity which he had taken. And if its price rises, he

must give the same quantity which he had taken. However, in either case, there is no .objection if the debtor and the creditor mutually agree to some other arrangement

Issue TTAL: If the property taken on loan has not perished, and its owner demands it, .the recommended precaution is that the debtor should return him the same property

Issue TTAN: If a person who advances a loan, makes a condition that he will take back more than what he gives, for example, he gives r kilos of wheat and stipulates that he will take back r 1/r kilos of wheat, or gives ten eggs and says that he will take back eleven eggs, it will be usury and therefore haraam. Rather, if he stipulates that the debtor should, apart from the repayment, do some work for him, or repay the loan along with a quantity of another commodity (for example, if he lays down the condition that the debtor will return one rupee owed along with a match box) it will be usury and haraam. Also, if he stipulates that the debtor will return the thing loaned to him in a particular shape, e.g. if he gives him a quantity of gold, and imposes the condition that he will take it back as golden ornaments, that too, is usury and haraam. However, if no condition is made by the creditor, and the debtor himself decides to repay something more than what he borrowed, there is no harm in it. In fact, it

Issue TTAT: To pay interest is haraam, the same way as charging interest. However, if a person takes a loan against interest, he becomes its owner, although it is better that he should not exercise his right of disposal over it. And if it is known that the creditor would have allowed him the use of money loaned, even if they would not have agreed on interest, then the debtor can exercise his would have allowed him the use of money loaned, even if they would not have agreed on interest, then the debtor can exercise his discretion over the money loaned to him without any objection

Issue TTAT: If a person takes interest bearing loan in the shape of wheat or any other similar thing, and does farming with it, he becomes the owner of the harvest, but it is .better that he should not exercise his right of disposal over harvest so acquired

Issue TTAF: * If a person purchases a dress, and then pays the owner of the dress with the money earned from interest, or with lawful money mixed with interest money, there will be no harm in wearing that dress and offering prayers with it. But if he says to the seller: "I am purchasing this dress with this sort of money", it will be haraam to wear that dress. But offering prayers with that dress has been adequately explained .in the rules for the clothes worn by one who wishes to pray

Issue

If a person gives a sum of money to a merchant, so that he may get from him : rrad .'something less in another city, there is no harm in it. It is called 'Sarf-i-Barat

Issue YYAP: * If a person gives some money to another person with the condition that after a few days, he will take a larger amount from him in another city, or town, (for example, he gives \$44. to him, and stipulates that after ten days he will take \$1... from him in another city) and if that currency is of gold or silver, the transaction is usury which is haraam. However, if the person who is taking more amount gives some commodity against the excess amount or performs some task, there is no harm in this arrangement. As for the usual bank notes, which is classified as things to be counted, there is no harm if something more is taken in exchange, except when it is in the form of a debt and a condition for excess is laid, in which case, it will be interest and haraam. Or, if a person sells bank notes on credit basis, for more in return, and if they .belong to the same classification of commodity, it is not a permissible transaction

Issue TTAV: If a person is owed by someone, and the thing owed is not in the category of gold, silver or anything measured or weighed, he can sell it to the debtor or anybody else for a lesser

amount and realise the sum in cash. On this basis, in the present times, a creditor can sell the bills of exchange or the promissory notes received from the debtor, to the bank, or any other person, at a price lower than the amount due to him (which is called 'discounting' in common parlance) and can take the outstanding balance in cash, because dealings with regard to common bank notes is not by weight or .measure

(.Rules Regarding Hawala (Transferring the debts etc

Issue TTAN: If a debtor directs his creditor to collect his debt from the third person, and the creditor accepts the arrangement, the third person will, on completion of all the conditions to be explained later, become the debtor. Thereafter, the creditor cannot .demand his debt from the first debtor

Issue TTAA: * The debtor, the creditor and the person to whom collection is referred, should be adult and sane, and none should have coerced them, and they should not be feeble-minded, that is, those who squander their wealth. And it is also necessary that the debtor and the creditor are not bankrupt. Of course, if the debt is transferred to a person who is solvent, there is no harm even if the person assigning the transfer .is bankrupt

Issue rr..: * Transferring the debt to a person who is not a debtor will not be correct, unless he accepts it. And if a person wishes to affect a transfer to a debtor for a commodity other than that for which he is indebted, (for example, if

he transfers the debt of wheat while he is indebted to him for barley) the transfer will not be in order, unless he accepts it. In fact, in all cases of such transfers and Hawalas, one to whom it is assigned should have accepted it, otherwise, the .transaction will be void

Issue TT+1: * It is necessary that a person should actually be a debtor at the time he transfers the debt. Therefore, if he intends taking a loan from some one, he cannot transfer the prospective debt in advance to another party, telling the would be .creditor to collect the debt from the party

Issue tr+r: * The debtor must specify exactly the category and the quantity of the debt he transfers to another party. For example, if his debt comprises of ten kilos of wheat and ten dollars owed to one person, and he tells him to go and collect either of .the two debts from a certain party, that transfer will not be valid

Issue rr.r: If the debt is fully identified, but the debtor and the creditor do not know its
quantity and category at the time of assigning the transfer, the transaction is in order.
For example, if a person who has recorded the debt he owes to someone in his books,
assigns a Hawala or transfer of debt before referring to the books, and later, after
consulting his records, informs the creditors about the quantity of his debt, the
.transfer is in order

Issue ۲۳۰ ۴: * The creditor

may decline to accept the transfer of debt, although the person in whose name the .assignment has been given may be rich, and may not fail to honour the Hawala

Issue YT: A: * If a person accepting the Hawala is not a debtor to the person giving the Hawala, he can demand the amount of the Hawala from the person who gave it, before honouring the Hawala, unless it was previously agreed that the payment would be deferred for a fixed period, and that period has not lapsed. In this case, the person receiving Hawala cannot demand payment even if he himself may have honoured the Hawala. And if the creditor compromises for a lesser amount, the .person honouring the Hawala should demand only that sum which he has paid

Issue YT. ?: * When the conditions of the transfer of debt or Hawala have been fulfilled, the person affecting the Hawala and the person receiving it cannot cancel the Hawala, and if the person receiving the Hawala was not poor at the time the Hawala was issued, the creditor cannot cancel the Hawala even if the recipient becomes poor afterwards. The same will apply if the recipient of the Hawala was poor at the time it was issued, and the creditor knew about it. But if the creditor did not know that the person to whom Hawala has been issued is poor, and when he comes to know of it, the recipient is still poor, then the creditor can abrogate the Hawala

p: 91V

transaction, and demand his money from the debtor himself. But if the recipient of .Hawala has turned rich, then cancelling the Hawala cannot be substantiated

Issue YT.V: * If the debtor, the creditor, and the person to whom the Hawala is assigned agree among themselves that all of them or any one of them has a right to .cancel the Hawala, they can do so in accordance with the clause of the agreement

Issue YT.A: If the person issuing a Hawala pays the creditor himself, at the request of the person in whose name the Hawala was issued, who was also his debtor, he can claim from the recipient of Hawala what he has paid to the creditor. And if he has paid without his request, or if he was not his debtor, he cannot demand from him what he .has paid

(Rules Regarding Mortgage (Rahn

Issue YT.A: * Mortgage means that a person effects a conveyance of property to another person as security for money debt, or property held under responsibility, with a proviso that if that debt is not paid, the creditor may pay himself out of the proceeds .of that property

Issue TTIN: * It is not necessary to pronounce a prescribed formula for effecting the mortgage. If the debtor conveyances his property to the creditor with the intention of providing security for the debt, and the creditor accepts it with the same intention, the .mortgage is in order

Issue איזיו: * The mortgagor and the mortgagee should be adult and sane, and should not have

been coerced by anyone. Moreover, the mortgagor should not be bankrupt and feeble-minded. The meaning of 'bankrupt' and 'feeble-minded' have been given in rule TYPT. But if the property mortgaged does not belong to the bankrupt, or if he has ...not been prohibited to use it, there is no objection

Issue imne: A person can mortgage that property over which he has a right of disposal
or discretion, and it is also in order if he mortgages the property of another person
.with his permission

Issue TTIT: The property mortgaged must be such in which trading is permissible by Shariah. Hence, if alcoholic liquor or something like it is mortgaged, the transaction .will be void

Issue אושי: * The benefit which accrues from the mortgaged property, belongs to the owner, whether the mortgagor or any other person.

Issue \mathbf{TT10: ** The mortgagee cannot present or sell the mortgaged property to another person without the permission of the owner, whether he is the mortgagor or any other person. However, if he presents or sells it to another person, and the owner .consents to it later, there is no harm in it

Issue TTIP: * If a mortgagee sells the mortgaged property with the permission of the owner, the sale proceeds will not be considered mortgaged like the property itself. And the same will apply if the he sells it without the permission of the owner, but the owner endorses the transaction later. But if the mortgagor sells it with the permission of the mortgagee, with an

understanding that its proceeds will be be mortgaged, that is, the sale proceeds of that property will get mortgaged like the property itself, then he must follow the understanding. And if he contravenes it, the transaction will be void, except when the ...mortgagee gives his assent

Issue YMY: * If the creditor demands the repayment of debt when it is due, and the debtor does not repay it, the creditor can sell the mortgaged property and collect his dues, provided that he had been authorised to do so. And if he was not authorised to do so, it will be necessary to obtain permission from the debtor. And if the debtor is not available, he should obtain permission for the sale of the property from the Mujtahid. In either case, if the sale proceeds exceed the amount due to him, he should .give the amount in excess of his debt to the debtor.

Issue YTTA: * If the debtor does not possess anything other than his house he occupies, and the essential household effects, the creditor cannot demand the repayment of debt from him. But, if the thing mortgaged by him is his house and its .household effects, the creditor can sell them, and realise his dues

(Rules Regarding Surety (Zamanat

Issue TTIN: If a person wishes to stand surety for the repayment of the debts of another person, his act in this behalf will be in order, only when he makes the creditor understand by his words in any language, or by conduct, that he undertakes

p: ۶۲.

the responsibility for the repayment of the debt, and the creditor also accepts the .deal. It is not necessary that the debtor, too, should be agreeable

Issue YTY: * It is necessary that the guarantor and the creditor are adult and sane, and have not been coerced by anyone. Furthermore, they should not be feebleminded or bankrupt. However, these conditions are not applicable to the debtor. Therefore, if a person stands surety to repay the debt of a child, an insane person or a .feeble-minded squanderer, the arrangement is in order

Issue TTTI: * When a person gives a guarantee with a condition, as when he says: "If the debtor does not repay your debt, I shall pay it", it is a matter of Ishkal to accept .such a conditional guarantee as valid

Issue TTTT: * A man giving guarantee should know that the person for whom he stands surety is actually a debtor. If someone is still considering to take a loan, one cannot .stand as a guarantor till such time when the loan has been taken

Issue TTTT: A person can stand surety for someone only when the creditor, the debtor, and the property given as loan, are actually specified. Therefore, if there are two creditors of a person, and a person wishing to guarantee says: "I guarantee to pay the debt of one of you" his being a guarantor is void, because he has not specified as to whose debt he would pay. Also, if a person is the creditor of

two persons, and a person giving guarantee says: "I guarantee to pay you the debt of one of them", his becoming a guarantor is void, as he has not specified which person's debt he would pay. Similarly, if a person is owed \mathbf{r} , kilos of wheat and \mathbf{s} , by another person, and a person wishing to be a guarantor says: "I guarantee to pay one of your two debts", and does not specify whether he guarantees payment of wheat or .money, the guarantee is not in order

Issue TTTTE: If a creditor gifts the guarantor with the debt owed to him, the guarantor cannot claim anything from the debtor, and if the creditor gifts him with a part of his .debt, the guarantor cannot demand that part from the debtor

Issue אייזא: If a person becomes a guarantor for the payment of someone's debt, he cannot withdraw from his responsibility as a guarantor.

Issue YTTF: As a precaution, the guarantor and the creditor cannot stipulate an option .for cancellation of the guarantee at any time they wish to do so

Issue TTTY: If a person was capable of paying the debt of the creditor at the time he stood as a surety, the creditor cannot cancel his guarantee and demand the payment of debt from the first debtor, even if the guarantor may have become poor afterwards. And the same rule will apply if the surety at the time of guaranteeing was not capable of paying the debt, yet the creditor agreed to his

.becoming the guarantor despite knowing it

Issue YTTA: * If at the time of standing surety, a person was incapable of paying the debt of the creditor, and the creditor not knowing the position, now wishes to cancel his guarantee, it will be a matter of Ishkal, especially if the surety becomes capable of ...paying the debt before the creditor takes notice of the matter

Issue TTTA: If a person guarantees the payment of the debt of a person, without .obtaining his permission, he (the surety) cannot demand anything from the debtor

(Rules Regarding Personal Guarantee For Bail (Kafalat

Issue YTTY: Personal surety or security means that a person takes the responsibility for the appearance of a debtor, as and when the creditor asks for him. A person who .(accepts such a responsibility is called Kafil (guarantor

Issue TTTT: * A personal surety will be valid only when the guarantor makes the creditor understand by words

in any language), or conduct, that he undertakes to produce the debtor in person as) and when demanded by the creditor, and the creditor also accepts the arrangement. As a precaution, the debtor's consent is also necessary for the validity of such a guarantee; in fact, as a matter of precaution, both the debtor and the creditor must .accept the Kafalat

Issue TTTT: It is necessary for a guarantor (Kafil) to be adult and sane, and he should not have been under any coercion or pressure, and he should be able to produce the person whose guarantor he becomes. Similarly, he should not be a feeble-minded squanderer or a bankrupt, particularly if he has to spend his wealth in order to be able .to produce the debtor before the creditor

Issue TTTF: * Anyone of the following five things will terminate the personal surety (bail :(guarantee

i) When the guarantor hands over the debtor to the creditor, or if the debtor himself) .surrenders to the creditor

.ii) When the debt of the creditor has been discharged)

.iii) When the creditor himself forgives the debt, or transfers it to someone else)

.iv) When the debtor or the guarantor dies)

.v). When the creditor absolves the guarantor from his personal surety)

Issue rrrb: If a person forcefully releases a debtor from the hands of his creditor, and
if the creditor does not have access to the debtor, the person who got the debtor
.released should hand him over to the creditor, or pay his debt

(Rules Regarding Deposit Or Custody Or Trust (Amanat

Issue YTT9: * When a person

gives his property to another person, and tells him that it is deposited in trust, and the latter accepts it, or, without uttering a word, by a simple conduct, the depositor and the receiver both understand and accept the intention, then they must follow the .rules of Amanat as will be explained later

Issue YTTY: * Both the trustee and the depositor should be baligh and sane, and should not have been forced by anyone. Therefore, if a person deposits some property with an insane person, or a minor, or if an insane or a minor deposits some property with someone, their action will not be in order. Of course, it is permissible for a discerning child to deposit someone else's property with that person's consent. Similarly, a depositor must not be a feeble-minded squanderer or a bankrupt. But if the bankrupt person deposits a property from which he has not been debarred, there is no objection. Also, the trustee must not be a feeble-minded squanderer or a bankrupt, if the protection of the property under his care involves spending from the wealth from .which he is debarred.

Issue YTTA: * If a person accepts a deposit from a child without the permission of its owner, he should return it to its owner. And if that deposit belongs to the child himself, it is necessary that it is delivered to his guardian; and if it gets lost or destroyed before .the delivery, the person who accepted the deposit must compensate for it

But if he had secured it from the child with the intention of delivering it to the guardian, and if he had not been careless in its safekeeping, he will not be responsible .for a loss or a damage. The same rule will apply in the case of an insane depositor

Issue TTTTA: * If a person cannot look after the deposit, and the person making the .deposit is not aware of his incapability, he should decline to accept the deposit

Issue YTF+: * If a person tells the owner of the property that he is not prepared to look after his property, and does not accept it, yet the owner leaves it there and goes away, and then the property perishes, the person who has declined to accept the deposit will not be responsible for it. However, the recommended precaution is that, if .possible, he should look after that property

Issue TTTF1: * A person who gives something to another person as a deposit, can abrogate the arrangement as and when he likes, and similarly, one who accepts the .deposit can do the same as and when he likes

Issue TTET: If a person renounces the custody of the property deposited with him and abrogates the arrangement, he should deliver the property to its owner or to the agent or guardian of its owner, as quickly as possible, or inform them that he is not prepared to continue as a custodian. But if he does not, without any justifiable excuse, deliver the property

to them and also does not inform them, and if the property perishes, he should give its .substitute

Issue TTFT: * If a person who accepts a deposit does not have a suitable place for its safe keeping, he should acquire such a place, and should take care of the deposit in a manner that he would not be accused of negligence. But if he acts carelessly in this .regard, and the property is lost or damaged, he will have to compensate for it

Issue YTFF: * If a person who accepts a deposit has not been negligent in looking after it, nor has he gone beyond moderation, and then the property unexpectedly perishes, he will not be responsible for it. But if he has been careless about its security, say, by keeping it at a place which is vulnerable to theft, or if he commits such excesses like using those articles of deposit without the owner's permission (like wearing the dress or riding the vehicle or the animal etc) and then the deposited property is lost or .damaged, he should pay the owner its compensation

Issue rmfa: If the owner of a property specifies a place for its safe keeping, telling the
person who has accepted the deposit: "You will secure the property here, and even if
you suspect that it might get lost here, you must not take it elsewhere", in such case,
.he cannot transfer it to another place, and if he does, and it is lost, he is responsible

Issue

p: 97v

If the owner indicated a place for the security of his deposit, but he did not * : TTFP mean to specify it to the exclusion of other suitable places, the person accepting the deposit can transfer it to a place which is equally safe, or safer than the first place, .and if it is lost or damaged there, he will not be responsible

Issue YMFY: If the owner of a deposit becomes permanently insane or unconscious, the deposit is automatically abrogated, and the person who had the deposit as trust, should return it immediately to his guardian, or inform him. And if he does not deliver the property to his guardian without a justifiable excuse, and is also negligent in informing him, and the property perishes, he should give him its substitute. But if the insanity or being unconscious is intermittent, than the deposit cannot be considered .as automatically abrogated

Issue YTTFA: * If the owner of the deposit dies, the transaction is nullified; and if the deposit is transferable to the heirs without any liability, the trustee should deliver the deposit to the heirs, or inform them about it. And if he fails to do so, without any justifiable excuse, he will be responsible for its loss or damage. However, if he delayed to investigate whether the claimants were the right heirs or not, or whether there were other heirs besides them, and showed no negligence on his part in parting with the deposit or informing the heirs, he will not

p: 97A

.be responsible for any loss or damage

Issue TTTFA: * If the owner of the deposit dies, and it devolves upon his heirs, the trustee of the deposit should give the property to all the heirs, or to the person who has been authorised by all of them to receive the property. Hence, if he gives the entire property to one heir without the consent of others, he will be responsible for .the shares of the remaining heirs

Issue <code>rra.: * If the trustee of the deposit dies, or becomes permanently insane or unconscious, his heir or guardian should inform the depositor of the property, or deliver the property to him as quickly as possible. But if insanity or unconsciousness is .intermittent, the deposit cannot be termed as void .intermittent, the deposit cannot be termed as void .intermittent and the statement of the statement.intermittent and the statement and the statement of the statement.intermittent and the statement of the sta</code>

Issue <code>rman: * If a person with whom a property has been deposited, observes in himself the signs of approaching death, as a precaution he should, if possible, deliver the deposit entrusted to him to its owner, his guardian or his agent, or inform him. And if it is not possible to do so, he should make such arrangement which would satisfy him that the deposit would reach its rightful owner after his death. For example, he should make a Will about it, attested by witnesses, and give the name of the depositor to the executor of his Will and to the witness, describing fully the nature of the .deposit, and the place where it is kept</code>

Issue Trat: * If a person with whom

a property has been deposited, sees in himself the signs of approaching death, and does not act according to his obligation as mentioned in the foregoing rule, and the property suffers loss or damage, he will be responsible for the deposit, and should make amends for it. But if he recovers from his illness, or after some time repents and .acts according to his obligations, then he will not remain responsible

(Rules Regarding Borrowing, Lending (Ariyat

Issue Trar: Ariyat means that a person gives his property to another person for use .without asking anything in exchange

Issue TTDF: It is not necessary in the case of Ariyat that a formal formula be pronounced. So, for example, a person gives a dress to someone with the intention of .lending, and he takes it with the intention of borrowing, it is in order

Issue trad: Lending a thing which has been usurped, and a thing which belongs to the lender but its benefit has been assigned to some other person, like, if it has been given on lease, will be valid only when the owner of the usurped thing, or the assignee .is agreeable to its being lent

Issue Trap: * The assignee of any benefit, like a lessee, can lend the object or property he has leased, to others. But, as a precaution, he cannot give it into the possession of .the borrower without the owner's permission

Issue rrav: * If an insane person, or a minor child, or one who is bankrupt, or a feebleminded squanderer, lends his property it

p: 98.

is not valid. But if, the guardian of such persons considers it expedient to lend the property under his guardianship, there is no harm in it. Similarly, if a minor acts as an .intermediary in delivering the lent article to the borrower, there is no objection

Issue <code>rmax:</code> If a person who has borrowed something is not negligent in its keep, nor does he go beyond moderation in its use, he will not be responsible if it is lost or damaged by chance. However, if the two parties stipulate that, the borrower would be responsible for loss or damage, or if the thing borrowed is gold or silver and it is .lost or damaged, the borrower should compensate for it

Issue rmaq: If a person borrows gold or silver and stipulates that if it is lost or .damaged, he will not be responsible, he is not responsible if it is lost

Issue $\gamma \pi \gamma \cdot \cdot *$ If the lender dies, the borrower should give it to the former' heirs, acting .according to rule $\gamma \pi \gamma h$ in respect of the deposits

Issue TTFN: * If the lender is incapacitated in such a way that he does not have any right of disposal or discretion over his property, like, if he becomes insane or unconscious, the borrower must act in the manner explained in rule TTFA in respect of .deposits

Issue TTPT: * A lender can rescind the transaction as and when he likes, and the .borrower can also do so at any time he wishes

Issue ۲۳۶۳: * Lending something

which is not halal to use, like, instruments of amusement and gambling, and utensils of gold and silver for eating or drinking, or for any other purposes, is void. However, giving them on loan for the purpose of decoration is permissible, although precaution .is that they should not be given on loan even for this purpose

Issue TTPF: Giving on loan a sheep for the use of its milk and wool, and lending a male .animal for mating, is in order

Issue YTPA: If a borrower gives the borrowed property to the owner, or to his agent, or guardian, and thereafter that thing is lost or damaged, the borrower is not responsible. But if he takes it to a place without the permission of its owner, or his agent, or guardian, although it may be a usual place where the owner usually kept it – for example, if he takes the borrowed horse to the stable which has been prepared for it by its owner, and ties it there, and it is lost or destroyed later, or some one .destroys it, the borrower is responsible for it

Issue YTT99: * If a person lends a Najis thing, and if the situation is like the one explained in rule Y.90, he must inform the borrower about it being Najis

Issue YTAV: If a person has borrowed a thing, he cannot give it to another person on .hire or loan, without the permission of its owner

Issue TTPA: If a thing is borrowed, and is then lent

to another person with the permission of its owner, and the first borrower dies or .becomes insane, the second lending does not become invalid

Issue TTP94: If a borrower knows that the borrowed property has been usurped, he .should deliver it to its rightful owner, and he cannot give it to the lender

Issue YMV+: If a person borrows something about which he knows that it has been usurped, and utilises it, and then it is lost or damaged while in his possession, the rightful owner can demand compensation for that thing, and the benefit derived from it, from him, or from the lender who usurped it. And if he takes that compensation from the borrower, the borrower cannot claim from the lender what he has paid to .the rightful owner

Issue YMVI: If the borrower does not know that the property which he has borrowed is a usurped one, and it is lost or damaged while it is with him, and if its owner receives compensation from him, he too, can demand from the lender what he has paid to the owner. But if the thing borrowed is gold or silver, or if the person who lent him the property stipulated that if it is lost or damaged he will have to give him compensation for it, he cannot demand from the lender the compensation which he gives to the .rightful owner of the property

(Marriage (Part I of II

point

The relation between man and woman becomes lawful by contracting marriage. * There are two kinds

:of marriages

i) Permanent marriage)

ii) Fixed-time marriage)

In a permanent marriage, the period of matrimony is not fixed, and it isforever. The woman with whom such a marriage is concluded is called da'ima (i.e. a permanent .(wife

In a fixed time marriage (Mut'ah), the period of matrimony is fixed, for example, matrimonial relation is contracted with a woman for an hour, or a day, or a month, or a year, or more. However, the period fixed for the marriage should not exceed the span of normal lives of the spouses, because in that case, the marriage will be treated .as a permanent one. This sort of fixed time marriage is called Mut'ah or Sigha

Marriage Formula

Issue YTYY: * Whether marriage is permanent or temporary, the formal formula must be pronounced; mere tacit approval and consent, or written agreement, is not sufficient. And the formula (Sigha) of the marriage contract is pronounced either by the man and the woman themselves, or by a person who is appointed by them as .their representatives to recite it on their behalf

Issue YTYT: The representative should not necessarily be a male. A woman can also .become a representative to pronounce the marriage formula

Issue YTYF: * As long as the woman and the man are not certain that their representative has pronounced the formula, they cannot look at each other as Mahram (like husband and wife), and a mere probable suspicion that the representative might have pronounced the formula is not sufficient. And if the representative says that he has pronounced

the formula, but his assertion does not satisfy the parties concerned, it will not be .deemed sufficient

Issue YTYA: If a woman appoints a person as her representative so that he may, for example, contract her marriage with a man for ten days, but does not specify the day from which the period of ten days would commence, the representative can contract her marriage with that man for ten days from any day he likes. However, if the representative knows that the woman intends a particular hour or day, he should .pronounce the formula according to her intention

Issue YTYP: One person can act as the representative of both sides for reciting the formula of permanent or temporary marriage. It is also permissible that a man may himself become the representative of a woman and contract permanent or temporary marriage with her. However, the recommended precaution is that two .separate persons should represent each side, for the formula of marriage contract

The Method of Pronouncing the Marriage Formula

Issue YTYY: * If a woman and a man themselves want to recite the formula of permanent marriage, the woman should first say: Zawwajtuka nafsi 'alas sidaqil ma'lum (i.e. I have made myself your wife on the agreed mahr), and then the man should immediately respond thus: Qabiltut tazwij (i.e. I accept the marriage). In this way, the marriage contract will be in order. And if a woman and a man appoint other person to act as their representatives for pronouncing the formula of marriage, and if, for example, the name of

Issue YTVA: * It is permissible for a man and a woman to recite the formula of the temporary marriage (Mut'ah), after having agreed on the period of marriage and the amount of Mahr. Hence, if the woman says: Zawwajtuka nafsi fil muddatil ma'lumati 'alal mahril ma'lum (i.e. I have made myself your wife for an agreed period and agreed Mahr), and then the man immediately responds thus: Qabiltu (i.e. I have accepted), the marriage will be in order. And the marriage will also be in order if they appoint other persons to act as their representatives. First, the representative of the woman should say to the representative of the man

thus: Matta'tu muwakkilati muwakkilaka fil muddatil ma'lumati 'alal mahril ma'lum (i.e. I have given my client to your client in marriage for the agreed period and the agreed Mahr), and then the representative of the man should immediately respond thus: Qabiltut tazwija li muwakkili hakaza (i.e. I accepted this matrimonial alliance for my .(client this way

Conditions of Pronouncing Nikah

Issue strvq: * There are certain conditions for the Nikah recited for marriage. They are :as follows

i) On the basis of precaution, the formula (Nikah) of marriage contract should be) pronounced in correct Arabic. And if the man and the woman cannot pronounce the formula in correct Arabic, they can pronounce the Nikah in any other language, and it is not necessary to appoint any representatives. But the words used in translation ."must convey strictly the meaning of "Zawwajtu" and "Qabiltu

ii) The man and the woman or their representatives, who recite the Nikah, should) have the intention of Insha' (i.e. reciting it in a creative sense, making it effective immediately). In other words, if the man and the woman themselves pronounce the formula, the intention of the woman by saying: Zawwajtuka nafsi' should be that she effectively makes herself the wife of the man; and by saying: "Qablitut tazwija" the man effectively accepts her as his wife. And if the representatives of the man and the woman pronounce the Nikah, their intention by saying: 'Zawwajtu' and 'Qablitu' should be that the man and the woman who have appointed them as their representatives, have effectively become

p: 97V

.husband and wife

iii) The person who pronounces the Nikah (whether he pronounces it for himself or) has been engaged by some other person as his representative) should be sane, and .as a precaution, he should be baligh also

iv) If the Nikah is pronounced by the representatives or the guardians of the man and) the woman, they should identify the man and the woman by uttering their names or making intelligible signs towards them. Hence, if a person has more than one daughters, and he says to a man: Zawwajtuka Ihda Banati (i.e. I have given away one of my daughters to you as your wife) and the man says: Qabiltu (i.e. I have accepted) .the marriage contract is void, because the daughter has not been identified

v) The woman and the man should be willing to enter into a matrimonial alliance. If,) however, the woman ostensibly displays hesitation while giving her consent, but it is .known that in her heart, she is agreeable to the marriage, the marriage is in order

Issue imail: If, while reciting the Nikah, even one word is pronounced incorrectly, as a
.result of which its meaning is changed, the marriage contract would be void

Issue TTAN: * If a person pronouncing Nikah comprehends its general meaning, and has a clear intention of effecting that meaning, the Nikah will be valid. It is not necessary for him to know the exact meaning of each word, or to know the laws of .Arabic grammar

Issue זיאז: If Nikah of a woman

is pronounced to a man without her consent, but later both man and woman endorse .the Nikah, the marriage is in order

Issue issue

Issue YTAF: * The father and the paternal grandfather can contract a marriage on behalf of his minor son or daughter, or on behalf of an insane son or daughter, if they are baligh. And after the children have become baligh or the insane has become sane, he can endorse or abrogate it, if the contracted marriage involves any moral lapse or scandal. And if the marriage contract does not involve any moral lapse or scandal, but the na-baligh son or daughter calls off the marriage, then as an obligatory precaution, .a Talag or a renewed Nikah, whatever the case may be, must be recited

Issue <code>rrAD: * If a girl has reached the age of bulugh and is virgin and mature (i.e. she can decide what is in her own interest) wishes to marry, she should, obtain permission from her father or paternal grandfather, although she may be looking after her own affairs. It is not, however, necessary for her to obtain permission from her mother or .brother</code>

Issue YTAP: * In the following situations, it will not be necessary for a woman to seek the permission of her father

or paternal grandfather, before getting married

.i) If she is not a virgin)

ii) If she is a virgin, but her father or paternal grandfather refuse to grant permission) to her for marrying a man who is compatible to her in the eyes of Shariah, as well as .custom

iv) If they are not in a capacity to give their consent, like in the case of mental illness) .etc

v) If it is not possible to obtain their permission because of their absence, or such) .other reasons, and the woman is eager to get married urgently

Issue YTAV: * If the father or the paternal grandfather contracts marriage on behalf of his na-baligh son, the boy, upon attaining bulugh, should pay maintenance of his wife. In fact, he should start paying her maintenance before becoming baligh, when he is able to consummate the marriage. And the wife should not be too young to have any sexual relation with the husband. And in the situation other than these, there is a strong indication that she is entitled to maintenance from the husband, therefore a .compromise should be carried out as a precaution

Issue YTAA: * If the father or the paternal grandfather contracts a marriage on behalf of his na-baligh son, they should pay the Mahr if the boy does not own any means, or if either of them undertakes to pay the Mahr himself. In other situations, the father

p: 94.

or the paternal grandfather can pay Mahr from the boy's wealth, but it should not exceed the proper usual Mahr customarily given in similar cases. But if the circumstances demand that higher Mahr be paid, they can pay it from the boy's .wealth, and not otherwise, unless the boy approves it after having become baligh

Occasions When Husband or Wife Can Nullify Nikah

Issue state If the husband comes to know after Nikah that his wife had, at the time of Nikah, any one of the following six deficiencies, he can annul the marriage

.i) Insanity, even if it is intermittent)

ii) Leprosy)

iii) Leucoderma)

iv) Blindness)

.v) Being crippled, even if it is not to the extent of immobility)

vi) Presence of flesh or a bone in the woman's uterus, which may or may not obstruct) sexual intercourse or pregnancy. And if the husband finds that the wife at the time of Nikah, suffered from 'Ifdha' – meaning that her urinary and menstrual tract have been one, or her menstrual passage and rectum have been one, he cannot annul the marriage. As an obligatory precaution, he will have to pronounce talaq if he wants to .dissolve the marriage

Issue Tran: A woman can annul the Nikah in the following cases, without obtaining :divorce

.i) If she comes to know that her husband has no male organ)

.ii) If she finds that his penis has been cut off before or after the sexual intercourse)

iii) If he suffers from a disease which disables him from sexual intercourse, even if) that disease was contracted after the Nikah, or

.before or after the sexual intercourse

Issue TTAN: * In the following situations, if a wife refuses to continue with the matrimony and wishes to dissolve the marriage, then as a matter of precaution, the :husband or his guardian will solemnise the divorce

i) If she comes to know after the Nikah, that the husband was insane at the time of Nikah; or if he becomes insane after the Nikah, before or after consummation of the ...marriage

.ii) If she finds out that at the time of Nikah, the husband had been castrated)

.iii) If she learns that he suffered at the time of Nikah from leprosy or leucoderma)

Note: And if the husband is incapable of sexual intercourse, and she wishes to annul the marriage, it will be necessary for her to approach the Mujtahid or his representative, who may allow the husband a period of one year, and if it is found that he was not able to have sexual intercourse with her or with any other woman, the .wife can annul the marriage

Issue Tren: * If the wife annuls the marriage because of the husband's inability to have sexual intercourse, the husband should give her half of her Mahr. But, if the man or the wife annuls the marriage because of one of the other deficiencies enumerated above, and if the marriage has not been consummated, he will not be liable for anything. But if the marriage was consummated, he should pay her full Mahr. If the husband annuls the marriage due

to the deficiencies mentioned in rule space, he will not be liable for anything if he has not had sexual intercourse with her. But if he has had sexual relation with her, then he has .to pay full Mahr

Women With Whom Matrimony is Haraam

Issue Trar: Matrimonial relation is haraam with women who are one's Mahram, for instance, mother, sister, daughter, paternal aunt, maternal aunt, niece (one's .brother's or sister's daughter) and mother_in_law

Issue TRAF: If a man marries a woman, then her mother, her maternal grandmother, her paternal grandmother and all the women as the line ascends are his Mahram, .even if he may not have had sexual intercourse with the wife

Issue TTRAD: If a person marries a woman, and has sexual intercourse with her, the daughters and grand_daughters (daughters of sons, or of daughters) of the wife and their descendants, as the line goes low, become his Mahram, irrespective of whether .they existed at the time of his marriage, or were born later

Issue TTAF: If a man marries a woman, but does not have sexual intercourse with her, the obligatory precaution is that as long as their marriage lasts, he should not marry .her daughter

Issue TTAV: The paternal and maternal aunt of a man, and the paternal and maternal aunt of his father, and the paternal and maternal aunt of his paternal grandfather, and the paternal and maternal aunt of his mother, and the paternal and maternal .aunt of his maternal grandmother, as the line ascends, are all his Mahram

Issue Tran: The husband's father and

grandfather, however high, are the wife's Mahram. Similarly the husband's sons and the grandsons (son of his sons or of daughters), however low, are her Mahram, regardless of whether they existed at the time of her marriage or were born .afterwards

Issue TTTIL: If a man marries a woman (whether the marriage be permanent or .temporary) he cannot marry her sister, as long as she is his wife

Issue YF...: If a person gives a revocable divorce to his wife, in the manner which will be explained under the rules relating to 'Divorce', he cannot marry her sister during the Iddah. But if it is an irrevocable divorce, he can marry her sister. And if it is the Iddah of temporary marriage, the obligatory precaution is that one should not marry .his wife's sister during that period

Issue YFAN: A man cannot marry the niece (brother's or sister's daughter) of his wife without her permission. But if he marries his nieces without his wife's permission, and .she later consents to the marriage, it will be in order

Issue <code>rf.r: * If the wife learns that her husband has married her niece (brother's daughter or sister's daughter) and keeps quiet, and if she later consents to that .marriage, it will be in order. If she does not consent later, the marriage will be void</code>

Issue \mathbf{rf.m: * If before marrying his maternal or paternal aunt's daughter, a person
commits incest (sexual intercourse) with her mother, he cannot marry that girl on the
.basis of precaution

Issue 14.4

If a person marries his paternal or maternal aunt's daughter, and after having * consummated the marriage, commits incest with her mother, this act will not become the cause of their separation. And the same rule applies if he commits incest with her mother after the Nikah, but before having consummated the marriage with her, although the recommended precaution is that in this circumstance he should separate .from her by giving her divorce

Issue YF.A: * If a person commits fornication with a woman other than his paternal or maternal aunt, the recommended precaution is that he should not marry her daughter. In fact, if he marries a woman, and commits fornication with her mother before having sexual intercourse with her, the recommended precaution is that he should separate from her, but if he has sexual intercourse with her, and thereafter commits fornication with her mother, it is not necessary for him to get separated from .her

Issue YF.F: * A Muslim woman cannot marry a non-Muslim, and a male Muslim also cannot marry a non-Muslim woman who are not Ahlul Kitab. However, there is no harm in contracting temporary marriage with Jewish and Christians women, but the obligatory precaution is that a Muslim should not take them in permanent marriage. There are certain sects like Khawarij, Ghulat and Nawasib who claim to be Muslims, but are classified as non-Muslims. Muslim men and women cannot contract .permanent or temporary marriage with them

Issue YF.V: If a person commits fornication with a woman who

is in the Iddah of her revocable divorce, as a precaution that woman becomes haraam for him. And if he commits fornication with a woman who is in the Iddah of temporary marriage, or of irrevocable divorce, or in the Iddah of death, he can marry her afterwards, although the recommended precaution is that he should not marry .her

The meaning of revocable divorce and irrevocable divorce, and Iddah of temporary .'marriage, and Iddah of death, will be explained under the rules relating to 'Divorce

Issue YF.A: * If a person commits fornication with an unmarried woman and who is not in Iddah, as a precaution, he cannot marry her till he has sought forgiveness from Allah, and repented. But if another person wishes to marry her before she has repented, there is no objection. If a woman is known as a lewd person, it will not be permissible to marry her till she has genuinely repented, and similarly, it is not permissible to marry a man known for his lustful character, till he has genuinely repented. If a man wishes to marry a woman of loose character, he should, as a precaution, wait till she becomes Clean (tahir/pak) from her menses, irrespective of .whether he had committed fornication with her, or anyone else had done so

Issue TF.A: If a person contracts Nikah with a woman who is in the Iddah of another man, and if the man and the woman both know, or any one of them knows that the Iddah

of the woman has not yet come to an end, and if they also know that marrying a woman during her Iddah is haraam, that woman will become haraam for the man forever, even if after the Nikah the man may not have had sexual intercourse with .her

Issue TFIN: If a person contracts Nikah with a woman who is in the Iddah of another man, and has sexual intercourse with her, she becomes haraam for him forever even if he did not know that she was in her Iddah, or did not know that it is haraam to marry .a woman during her Iddah

Issue YFIN: * If a person marries a woman knowing that she has a husband, he should get separated from her, and should also not marry her at any time afterwards. And the same rule will apply, as a precaution, if he did not know that the woman was .already married, and had sexual intercourse with her after Nikah

Issue YFIY: If a married woman commits adultery, she on the basis of precaution, becomes haraam permanently for the adulterer, but does not become haraam for her husband. And if she does not repent, and persists in her action (i.e. continues to commit adultery), it will be better that her husband divorces her, though he should .pay her Mahr

Issue rfir: In the case of the woman who has been divorced, or a woman who
contracted a temporary marriage and her husband forgoes the remaining period of
marriage, or if

p: 94v

the period of her temporary marriage ends, if she marries after some time, and then doubts whether at the time of her second marriage, the Iddah of her first husband .had ended or not, she should ignore her doubt

Issue <code>rfife: * If a baligh person commits sodomy with a boy</code>, the mother, sister and daughter of the boy become haraam for him. And the same law applies when the person on whom sodomy is committed is an adult male, or when the person committing sodomy is na-baligh. But if one suspects or doubts whether penetration _.occurred or not, then the said woman would not become haraam

Issue rena: * If a person marries the mother or sister of a boy, and commits sodomy
.with the boy after the marriage, as a precaution, they will become haraam for him

Issue TFIF: If a person who is in the state of Ehram (which is one of the acts to be performed during Hajj) marries a woman, the Nikah is void, and if he knew that it was .haraam for him to marry in the state of Ehram, he cannot marry that woman again

Issue YFIV: * If a woman who is in the state of Ehram marries a man who is not in the state of Ehram, her Nikah is void. And if she knew that it was haraam to marry in the state of Ehram, as an obligatory precaution, she should not marry that man .thereafter

Issue YFIA: * If a man does not

р: 9۴л

perform Tawafun Nisa (which is one of the acts to be performed during Hajj and Umrah Mufradah) his wife and other women become haraam for him. Also, if a woman does not perform Tawafun Nisa, her husband and other men become haraam .for her. But, if they (man or woman) perform Tawafun Nisa later, they become halal

Issue TFIA: * If a person contracts Nikah with a non-baligh girl, it is haraam to have sexual intercourse before she has completed her nine years. But if he commits sexual intercourse with her, she will not be haraam for him when she becomes baligh, even if she may have suffered Ifza (which has been described in rule TTAA), though as a .precaution, he should divorce her

Issue TFT.: A woman who is divorced three times, becomes haraam for her husband. But, if she marries another man, subject to the conditions which will be mentioned under the rules pertaining to 'divorce', her first husband can marry her again after her .second husband dies, or divorces her, and she completes the period of Iddah

Rules Regarding Permanent Marriage

Issue YFY1: * For a woman with whom permanent marriage is contracted, it is haraam to go out of the house without the permission of her husband, though her leaving may not violate the rights of the husband. Also she should submit herself to his sexual desires, and should not prevent him from having sexual intercourse with her, without justifiable excuse. And as long as she does not fail in her duties, it

is obligatory on the husband to provide for her food, clothes and housing. And if he does not provide the same, regardless of whether he is able to provide them or not, .he remains indebted to the wife

Issue YFYY: * If the wife does not fulfil her matrimonial duties towards her husband, she will not be entitled for the food, clothes or housing, even if she continues to live with him. But if she refuses to obey occasionally, the common verdict is that even then she cannot claim any entitlement from her husband. But this verdict is a matter of .Ishkal. In any case, there is no doubt that she does not forfeit her Mahr

.Issue YFYT: Man has no right to compel his wife to render household services

Issue TFTF: * The travelling expenses incurred by the wife must be borne by the husband, if they exceed her expenses at home, and if she had travelled with the husband's permission. But the fares for travel by car or by air etc. and other expenses, which are necessary for a journey, will be borne by the wife, except when the husband is himself inclined to take her along with him on a journey, in which case he .will bear her expenses also

Issue TFTD: * If the husband who is responsible for the wife's maintenance, does not provide her the same, she can draw her expenses from his property without his permission. And if this is not possible, and she is obliged to

p: 90.

earn her livelihood, and she cannot take her case to the Mujtahid, who would compel him (even by threatening him with imprisonment) to pay the maintenance, it will not be obligatory upon her to obey her husband while she is engaged in earning her .livelihood

Issue TFTF: * If a man, for example, has two wives and spends one night with one of them, it is obligatory on him to spend anyone of four nights with the other as well; in situation other than this, it is not obligatory on a man to stay with his wife. Of course, it is necessary that he should not totally forsake living with the wife. And as a .precaution, a man should spend one night out of every four with his permanent wife

Issue rrrv: * It is not permissible for the husband to abandon sexual intercourse with his youthful, permanent wife for more than r months, except when sexual intercourse is harmful to him, or involves unusually more effort, or when the wife herself agrees to avoid it, or if a prior stipulation to that effect was made at the time of Nikah by the husband. And in this rule, there is no difference between the situations when the husband is present, or on a journey, or whether she is a wife by permanent or .temporary marriage

Issue YFYA: If Mahr is not fixed in a permanent marriage, the marriage is in order. And in such case, if the husband has sexual intercourse with the

wife, he should pay her proper Mahr which would be in accordance with the Mahr usually paid to women of her category. As regards temporary marriage, however, if .Mahr is not fixed the marriage is void

Issue YFYA: If at the time of Nikah for permanent marriage, no time is fixed for paying Mahr, the wife can prevent her husband from having sexual intercourse with her before receiving Mahr, irrespective of whether the husband is or is not able to pay it. But if she once agrees to have sexual intercourse before taking Mahr, and her husband has sexual intercourse with her, then she cannot prevent him afterwards .from having sexual intercourse without a justifiable excuse

(Marriage (Part II of II

(Mut'ah (Temporary Marriage

Issue TFT.: Contracting a temporary marriage with a woman is in order, even if it may .not be for the sake of any sexual pleasure

Issue Tren: The obligatory precaution is that a husband should not avoid having sexual .intercourse for more than four months with a wife of temporary marriage

Issue TFTT: * If a woman with whom temporary marriage is contracted, makes a condition that her husband will not have sexual intercourse with her, the marriage as well as the condition imposed by her will be valid, and the husband can then derive only other pleasures from her. However, if she agrees to sexual intercourse later, her husband can have sexual intercourse with her, and this rule applies to permanent .marriage as well

Issue YFTT: A woman with whom temporary marriage is contracted, is not

.entitled to subsistence even if she becomes pregnant

Issue YFTF: * A woman with whom temporary marriage is contracted, is not entitled to share the conjugal bed of her husband, and does not inherit from him, and the husband, too, does not inherit from her. However, if one or both lay down a condition regarding inheriting each other, such a stipulation is a matter of Ishkal as far as its validity is concerned, but even then, precaution should be exercised by putting it into .effect

Issue TFTA: If a woman with whom temporary marriage is contracted, did not know that she was not entitled to any subsistence and sharing her husband's conjugal bed, still her marriage will be valid, and inspite of this lack of knowledge, she has no right to .claim anything from her husband

Issue YFTP: * If a wife of temporary marriage goes out of the house without the permission of her husband, and the right of the husband is in anyway violated, it is haraam for her to leave. And if the right of her husband remains protected, it is a .recommended precaution that she should not leave the house without his permission

Issue YFTY: * If a woman empowers a man that he may contract a temporary marriage with her for a fixed period, and against a specified amount of Mahr, and instead, that man contracts a permanent marriage with her, or contracts a temporary marriage with her without specifying the time or amount of Mahr, the marriage will

p: 90r

be void. But if the woman consents to it on understanding the position, then the .marriage will be valid

Issue YFFA: In order to become Mahram (with whom marriage contract becomes haraam and is treated to be one of the close relatives), a father or a paternal grandfather can contract the marriage of his na-baligh son or daughter with another person for a short period, provided that it does not involve any scandal or moral lapse. However, if they marry a minor boy or a girl who is not in anyway able to derive any sexual pleasure during the period from the spouse, then the validity of such a .marriage is a matter of Ishkal

Issue TFTA: If the father or the paternal grandfather of an absent child, marry it to someone for the sake of becoming Mahram, not knowing whether the child is alive or dead, the purpose will be achieved only if during the period fixed for marriage, the child can become capable of consummating marriage. If it later transpires that it was not alive at the time the marriage was contracted, it will be considered void, and the .people who had apparently become Mahram will all become Na-Mahram

Issue TFF: If a husband gifts the wife of Muta'h with the period of her temporary marriage, thus releasing her, and if he has had sexual intercourse with her, he should give her all the things he agreed to give her. And if he has not had sexual intercourse with her, it

is obligatory on him to give her half the amount of Mahr, though the recommended .precaution is that he should give her full amount of Mahr

Issue TFF1: If a man contracted a temporary marriage with a woman, and the period of her Iddah has not ended yet, he is allowed to contract a permanent marriage with .her or renew a contract for temporary marriage with her

Looking At Non-Mahram

Issue YFFT: * It is haraam for man to look at the body or hair of the Non-Mahram women, regardless of whether it is with the intention of pleasure or not, and whether there is a fear of falling into sinful act or not. It is also haraam to look at the faces and the arms, upto the wrists, of such women with the intention of pleasure, or if there is fear of falling into sinful act, and the recommended precaution is that one should not look at their faces or arms even without such an intention. Similarly, it is haraam for a woman to look at the body of Non-Mahram man, except places which are customarily not covered, like, his face, hands, head, neck and feet. She can look at these parts of a man without the intention of deriving any pleasure, or if there is no fear of being .entrapped in any sinful act

Issue TFFT: * To look at the body of a woman who would not care for Hijab, even if she were advised, is not haraam, provided that it does not

lead to sinful act or sexual pleasure, and excitement, nor is it with that intention; and in this rule, there is no distinction between a Muslim and a non–Muslim woman; and also between those parts, like their faces, their hands which they normally do not .cover, and other parts of their bodies

Issue YFFF: * Woman should conceal her body and hair from a man who is non-Mahram, and as an obligatory precaution, she should conceal herself even from a Nabaligh boy who is able to discern between good and evil, and could probably be sexually excited. But she can leave her face and hands upto wrists uncovered in the presence of Na-Mahram, as long as it does not lead him to casting a sinful, evil glance .or her to doing something forbidden; for in both these cases, she must cover them

Issue TFFD: It is haraam to look at the private parts of a baligh Muslim, even if it is seen behind the glass or reflected in the mirror, or clean water etc. As an obligatory precaution, it is also haraam to look at the genitals of a non-Muslim, and of a discerning Na-baligh child. However, wife and her husband can look at the entire body .of each other

Issue TFFF: If a man and woman who are Mahram of each other, do not have the intention of sexual pleasure, they can see the entire body of each other excepting the .private parts

Issue YFFV: * A man should not look at the

body of another man with the intention of sexual excitement, and also, it is haraam for a woman to look at the body of another woman with the intention of sexual .excitement

Issue YFFA: A man who is acquainted with a Na-Mahram woman, should not, as a precaution, look at her photograph etc., provided that the woman is not a heedless, .commonplace person

Issue TFFA: *If a woman wants to give an enema to another woman, or to a man other than her husband, or to clean her/his private parts with water, she should cover her hand with such a thing that her hand would not touch the private parts of the other woman or man. And the same applies to a man who wants to give an enema to another man or a woman other than his wife, or to clean his/her private parts with .water

Issue <code>rfa.: * If a woman is rendered helpless by her disease, and if the only helpful treatment to her can be given by a male doctor, she can refer to him. And if that male doctor must look at her to be able to treat her, or to touch her for that matter, there is no objection. However, if he can treat her by looking at her, he should not touch her .body, and if he can treat her by touching her body, he should not look at her</code>

Issue <code>rfal: * If a person</code> is obliged to look at the private parts of a patient

p: 90v

Miscellaneous Rules Concerning Marriage

Issue TFAT: If a person gets entangled in haraam acts owing to his not having a wife, it .is obligatory for him to marry

Issue YFAT: * If the husband makes it a condition before Nikah, that the woman should be a virgin, and it transpires after Nikah that she is not virgin, he can repudiate the marriage. However, he can deduct and take the difference between the Mahr usually .paid for a virgin woman and the one who is not a virgin

Issue <code>YFDF: * It</code> is haraam for a man and a woman who are not Mahrams, to be together at a private place where there is no one else, if it is feared to lead to immorality and scandal, even if it is a place where another person can easily arrive. But if there is no fear of any evil, there is no objection

Issue rfab: If the man fixes the Mahr of the woman at the time of Nikah, but intends
.not to give it, the marriage contract is in order, but he will be indebted to her

Issue TFD9: * A Muslim who renounces Islam and adopts

a non-Muslim faith, is an apostate, and they are of two types: Fitri and Milli. Fitri apostate is one whose parents or one of them were Muslims when he was born, and he himself was also a Muslim, till after having reached the discerning age, and

.thereafter he converted to become a non-Muslim. A Milli is exactly the opposite

Issue <code>rfov: * If a woman becomes an apostate after marriage, her marriage becomes void, and if her husband has not had sexual intercourse with her, she is not required to observe any Iddah. And the position will be the same if she apostatises after sexual relation, but she had reached menopause (Ya'isa), or if she was a minor. And if she had not reached menopause, she should observe Iddah as will be explained in the rules of 'divorce'. And it is commonly held that if she becomes a Muslim during her Iddah, her marriage remains intact. However, it is improbable that this should be valid, and therefore, precaution should not be abandoned. A Ya'isa is a woman who has reached <code>b+</code> years of age, and because of that advanced age, stops seeing Haidh .and does not expect to see it again in her life</code>

Issue TFDA: * If a man becomes a Fitri apostate after Nikah, his wife becomes haraam for him and she should observe Iddah of death in the manner which will be explained .'in the rules relating to 'divorce

Issue ۲۴۵۹: * If a man becomes a Milli apostate after

Nikah, his marriage becomes void. And if he has not had sexual intercourse with his wife, or if she has reached menopause, or if she is a minor, she need not observe Iddah. But if he apostatises after having sexual intercourse with his wife, who happens to be of the age of women who normally have menstrual discharge, she should observe Iddah of 'divorce' which will be mentioned under the rules relating to 'divorce'. And it is commonly held that if her husband becomes a Muslim before the completion of her Iddah, their marriage remains intact. However, it is improbable that .this be correct, but, precaution should not be abandoned

Issue YFF: If the woman imposes a condition at the time of Nikah that her husband will not take her out of the town, and the man also accepts this condition, he should .not take her out of that town against her will

Issue TFP1: If a woman has a daughter from her former husband, her second husband can marry that girl to his son, who is not from this wife. Also, if a person marries his .son to a girl, he himself can marry the mother of that girl

Issue YFFY: * If a woman becomes pregnant as a result of fornication or adultery, it is .not permissible for her to have an abortion

Issue TFFT: * If a man commits fornication with a woman who has no husband, nor is she in any Iddah, and later marries her, and a child is

p: 99.

born to them, and they do not know whether the child is the outcome of legitimate .relation or otherwise, the child will be considered legitimate

Issue <code>rfff: * If a man does not know that a woman is in her Iddah and marries her, and if the woman, too, does not know (that she is in her Iddah) and a child is born to them, the child is legitimate and according to Shariah belongs to both of them. However, if the woman was aware that she was in her Iddah, and that during Iddah marriage is not permissible, the child according to Shariah belongs to the father, and ... in either case their marriage is void, and they are haraam for each other</code>

Issue TFPA: * If a woman says that she has reached menopause, her word may not be accepted, but if she says that she does not have a husband, her word is acceptable, except when she is known to be unreliable, in which case, investigation will be .necessary

Issue TFPP: * If a man marries a woman after her assertion that she does not have a husband, and if some one claims later that she was his wife, his claim will not be .heeded unless it is proved to be true according to Shariah laws

Issue TFPV: * Until a son or a daughter completes two years of his/her age, his/her father cannot separate him/her from his/her mother. And as a precaution, a child should not be separated from its mother till

.it is seven years of age

Issue YFFA: * If a person proposing marriage is known for his virtues and faith, then it is recommended that his proposal should not be rejected. The Prophet (s.a.w.a.) is reported to have said: "Whenever you receive a proposal for marriage on your daughter from a man whose virtue and piety pleases you, then give her hand in his in ".marriage. For if you do not do this way, great scandals and lapses will fill the earth

Issue YFPA: * If a woman compromises her Mahr with her husband, on a condition that he will not marry another woman, it is obligatory upon him that he does not marry .another woman, and that the wife should not claim her Mahr

Issue rrvi: If an illegitimate person marries, and a child is born to him, that child is legitimate.

Issue YFVI: If a man has sexual intercourse with his wife during fast in the month of Ramadhan or when she is in her menses, he commits a sin, but if a child is conceived, .it is legitimate

Issue YFYY: If a woman who is sure that her husband died while on a journey, marries another man after completing the Iddah of death, (which will be explained in the rules relating to 'divorce') and later her first husband returns from journey, she should immediately separate herself from her second husband, and she will be halal for her first husband. But, if the second husband has had sexual intercourse with her, she

should observe Iddah and the second husband should give her proper Mahr equal to that of the women similar to her category, but she is not entitled to subsistence during .Iddah

Rules Regarding Suckling a Child

Issue YFVT: * If a woman suckles a child with the conditions which will be mentioned in :rule YFAT, that child becomes Mahram of the following persons

i) The woman herself (i.e. the woman who suckles it) and she is called Riza'i mother) .((milk mother)

ii) The husband of the woman (for the milk belongs to him); he is called Riza'i father). .((milk father)

iii) Father and mother of that woman and all in their upward line, even if they are milk) .father and milk mother

.iv) The children born of that woman, or those who are born to her later)

v) The children of the children of that woman, however low, regardless of whether) . .they are born of her children or her children had suckled them

vi) The sister and brother of that woman, even if they are her milk sister and milk) .brother

vii) Paternal uncle and paternal aunt of that woman, even if they are by milk, i.e.) .suckling

viii) Maternal uncle and maternal aunt of that woman, even if they are by milk i.e.) .suckling

ix) The descendants of the husband of that woman, (to whom milk belongs) even if) .they may be his milk children

.x) Father and mother of that husband (to whom milk belongs), however high)

xi) Sister and brother of the husband, (to whom milk belongs) even if they may be his) milk $% \left({{{\left({{{{\bf{n}}_{i}}} \right)}_{i}}} \right)$

.sister and brother

xii) Paternal uncle and paternal aunt and maternal uncle and maternal aunt of the) husband, (to whom milk belongs) however high, even if they are his milk uncles and .aunts

There are other persons also (details regarding whom will be given in the following .rules) who become Mahram on account of sucking milk

Issue YFYF: If a woman suckles a child with the condition which will be mentioned in rule YFAF, the father of the child cannot marry the daughters of that woman, but it is permissible for him to marry her milk daughters, although the recommended precaution is that he should not marry them. Moreover, he cannot marry the daughters of the husband also (to whom milk belongs), even if they may be his milk daughters. And if any one of them happens to be his wife already, his marriage .becomes void

Issue YFVA: If a woman suckles a child with the conditions mentioned in rule YFAF, the husband of that woman (to whom milk belongs) does not become Mahram of the sisters of that child, but the recommended precaution is that he should not marry them. Also, the relatives of the husband do not become Mahram of the sister and .brother of that child

Issue YFYF: If a woman suckles a child, she does not become Mahram of the brothers of that child. Moreover, the relatives of that woman do not become Mahram of the .brother and sister of the child suckled by her

Issue YFVV: If a person marries a

woman who has suckled a girl fully, and if he has had sexual intercourse with her, he .cannot marry that milk girl

Issue YFVA: If a person marries a girl, he cannot marry the woman who has suckled her .fully

Issue YFVA: A man cannot marry a girl who has been suckled fully by his mother or paternal grandmother. Also, if his step-mother suckles a girl from the milk belonging to his father, he cannot marry that girl. And if a person contracts Nikah with a suckling girl, and thereafter, his mother or his paternal grandmother or his step-mother .suckles that girl, the Nikah becomes void

Issue TFA.: A man cannot marry a girl who has been suckled fully by his sister, or by his brother's wife. And the position is the same if that girl is suckled by that man's niece (sister's daughter or brother's daughter) or the granddaughter of his sister or the .granddaughter of his brother

Issue <code>rfAl:</code> If a woman suckles the child of her daughter i.e. her granddaughter, or grandson, the daughter will become haraam for her own husband, and the same applies if she suckles the child of the husband of her daughter from another wife. But if a woman suckles the child of her son, the wife of her son who is the mother of the .suckling child, does not become haraam for her husband

Issue TFAT: If the step mother of a girl suckles the child of her husband, with the milk that belongs to the girl's

father, the girl becomes haraam for her husband regardless of whether the child is . the offspring of that very girl or of some other woman

Conditions of Suckling Which Causes to be Mahram

Issue TRAT: The following are the eight conditions under which suckling child becomes . the cause of being Mahram

i) That the child sucks the milk of a woman who is alive. It is of no consequence if milk) .is drawn from the breast of a woman who is dead

ii) That the milk of the woman should not be the product of fornication or adultery.) Hence, if the milk for an illegitimate child is breastfed to another child, the latter will .not become Mahram of anyone

iii) That the child sucks milk directly from the breasts of the woman. Hence, if milk is) .poured into its mouth, it has no consequence

.iv) That the milk be pure and unadulterated)

v) That the milk be of one husband only. Hence, if a breast-feeding woman is) divorced and then she marries another man by whom she becomes pregnant, if the milk of the first pregnancy still continues from the breast till she gives birth to the other child, and she feeds any child eight times with the milk from her first pregnancy before giving birth, and feeds the same child seven times with the milk from the .second pregnancy, after giving birth, that child will not become Mahram of anyone

vi) That the child does not throw up the milk due to illness. If it vomits the milk, the) .suckling has no effect

vii) The)

suckling should be of such quantity that it could be said that the bones of the child were strengthened and the flesh allowed to grow. And if that cannot be ascertained, then if a child suckles for one full day and night, or if it suckles fifteen times to its fill, as will be explained later, it will be sufficient. But if it is known that in spite of the child having suckled for one full day and night, or for fifteen times, the milk has not had any effect on the bones and the growth of flesh of the child, then one should not ignore .exercising the precaution

viii) That the child should not have completed two years of his age, and, if it is suckled) after it has completed two years of its age, it does not become Mahram of anyone. In fact, if, for example, it sucks milk eight times before completing its two years, and seven times after completing its two years, it does not become Mahram of anyone. But, if milk continues from the breast for more than two years since a woman gave birth to her child, and she suckles the child continuously, that child will become .Mahram of those who have been mentioned above

Issue <code>rfAf</code>: It is necessary that the suckling child should not have taken any other food, or sucked milk from any other person, during one full day and night. However, it it takes very little food, so little that one may

p: 99v

not say that it has taken any food in between, there is no harm in it. Also, it should have suckled the milk of only one woman fifteen times, and during these fifteen times, it should not have sucked the milk of any other woman. And it should have sucked milk every time without a gap, though, if while suckling milk it pauses to breathe, or waits a little, in a manner that from the time it started till the end, it is taken as one suckling, .there is no objection

Issue TFAD: If a woman suckles a child from the milk of her husband, and when she later marries another man, suckles another child from the milk of her second husband, those two children do not become Mahram of each other, although it is .better that they do not marry each other

Issue YFAF: If a woman suckles several children from the milk of one husband, all of them become Mahram of one another, as well as of the husband, and of the woman .who suckled them

Issue YFAV: If a man has more than one wife, and every one of them suckles a child in accordance with the conditions mentioned above, all those children become Mahram .of one another, as well as of that man, and of all those wives

Issue YFAA: If a man has two nursing wives, and if, for example, one of them suckles the child eight times and the other suckles it seven times, the child does not

.become Mahram of any one of them

Issue YFA4: If a woman gives full milk to a boy and a girl from the milk of one husband, the sisters and brothers of that girl will not become Mahram of the sisters and .brothers of that boy

Issue TFA+: * A man cannot marry without the permission of his wife, those women who became her nieces (sister's daughter or brother's daughter) owing to the suckling of milk. Also, if a person commits sodomy with a boy, he cannot marry his milk daughter, sister, mother and paternal grandmother by means of sucking milk. This rule applies also in the situation where an active partner in sodomy is not baligh, or .when the passive partner is baligh

Issue TFAL: A woman who suckles the brother of a person, does not become Mahram of that person, although the recommended precaution is that he should not marry .her

Issue YFAT: * A man cannot marry two sisters even if they may be milk sisters, that is, they have become sisters by means of suckling milk. If he marries two women and understands later that they are sisters, if he married them at one and the same time, both the Nikah will be void. But if he did not marry them at one time, the first marriage .will be valid, and the second will be void

Issue TFAT: * If a woman suckles the following persons from her husband's milk, her husband does not become haraam for her, although it is

.better to observe precaution

.i) Her own brother and sister)

.ii) Her own paternal uncle and paternal aunt, and maternal uncle and maternal aunt)

.iii) The descendants of her paternal uncle and her maternal uncle)

.(iv) Her nephew (brother's son)

.v) Brother or sister of her husband)

.vi) Children of her sister, or children of her husband's sister)

vii) Paternal uncle and paternal aunt and maternal uncle and maternal aunt of her) .husband

.viii) Grand children of another wife of her husband)

Issue YFAF: If a woman suckles the paternal aunt's daughter, or maternal aunt's daughter of a man, she (the woman who suckles) does not become Mahram of that man. However, the recommended precaution is that he should refrain from marrying .that woman

Issue YF96: If a man has two wives, and one of them suckles the paternal uncle's son .of the other wife, the wife who suckled does not become haraam for her husband

How To Breast Feed A Child

Issue YFAF: The child's mother is the best person to suckle a child. It is better that she does not claim any award from her husband for suckling the child, although it is good that he should reward her for that. However, if the mother demands more payment .for suckling than a wet_nurse, her husband can entrust the child to the wet_nurse

Issue YFAV: It is recommended that the wet-nurse, whose services are obtained for a child, should be Shia Ithna-Asheri, sane, chaste, and good looking; and it is Makrooh for a wet-nurse to be a non-Shia Ithna-Asheri or ugly, ill-humoured or illegitimate. It

is also

p: %

Makrooh to entrust the child to a wet-nurse who has given birth to an illegitimate .child

Miscellaneous Rules Regarding Nursing a Child

Issue YFAA: * It is recommended that a woman avoids suckling any and every child, because it is possible that she may forget as to which of them she has suckled, and .later the two persons, who are Mahram to each other, may contract marriage

Issue YFAA: It is recommended, if possible, that a child is suckled for full Y1 months. And .it is not preferred that it be suckled for more than two years

Issue Ya... * If the right of the husband is not in any way violated by suckling, a wife ...may suckle the child of another person without the permission of her husband

Issue tool: * If a man contracts Nikah with a suckling girl, and the wife of that man suckles her, then it is considered that the wife becomes the mother_in_law of her husband, and therefore, becomes haraam for him. Although this consideration is not .free from Ishkal, yet precaution should not be ignored

Issue YD.Y: * If a person wants that his sister_in_law (his brother's wife) may become his Mahram, he may contract a temporary Nikah with a suckling girl, for example, for two days, and during those two days, the wife of his brother may suckle that girl as mentioned in rule no. YFAT. By so doing, she will become his mother_in_law, and thus be Mahram. But if the woman suckles the girl from his brother's milk, it is a matter

.of Ishkal

Issue Yor: If a man says before marrying a woman, that the woman he is marrying is his milk sister, she is haraam for him, if his statement is verified as true. And if he says this after the marriage, and the woman also confirms his word, the marriage is void. Hence, if the man has not had sexual intercourse with her, or has had sexual intercourse but at the time of sexual intercourse the woman knew that she was haraam for him, she is not entitled to any Mahr. And if she learns after sexual intercourse that she was haraam for the man, the husband should pay her Mahr .according to the usual Mahr of other women like her

Issue Ya.F: If a woman says, before marriage, that she is haraam for a man because she is his milk sister, and if it is possible to verify her statement as true, she cannot marry that man. And if she says this after marriage, it is like the man saying after marriage that the woman is haraam for him, and the rule in this situation has been .given in the foregoing clause

Issue Ya.a: * Suckling a child, which becomes the cause of being Mahram, can be established by the following two ways:

i) Information in this behalf by a number of persons whose word is)

.reliable

ii) Two just men testify to this fact. It is, however, necessary that they should also) mention the conditions of suckling the child. For example, they should

be able to say, "We have seen the child for twenty four hours, sucking milk from the breasts of a woman, and during this time he has not eaten anything else." And similarly, they should also narrate in detail, the conditions which have been mentioned in rule no. YFAT. Witness by one man or two or four women, even if they are Adil, is a ...matter of Ishkal for establishing that the child has suckled from a particular woman

Issue YD. P: If it is doubted whether or not a child has sucked the quantity of milk which becomes the cause of becoming Mahram, or if it is considered probable that it might have sucked that quantity of milk, the child does not become Mahram of anyone, .though it is better to observe precaution

Divorce

point

Issue Ya+Y: * A man who divorces his wife must be adult and sane, but if a boy of ten years of age divorces his wife, precaution must be exercised. Similarly, a man should divorce of his own free will, therefore, if someone compels him to divorce his wife, that divorce will be void. It is also necessary that a man seriously intends to divorce; therefore, if he pronounces the formula of divorce jokingly, the divorce will not be .valid

Issue total: It is necessary that at the time of divorce, wife is Clean (tahir/pak) from Haidth and Nifas, and that the husband should not have had sexual intercourse with .her during that period

Issue ra. 9: * It is

valid to divorce a woman even if she is in Haidh or Nifas in the following circumstances:

.i) If the husband has not had sexual intercourse with her after marriage)

ii) If it is known that she is pregnant. And if this fact is not known and the husband) divorces her during Haidh, and he comes to know later that she was pregnant, that .divorce will be valid, and as a recommended precaution he should divorce her again

iii) If due to the husband's absence or imprisonment, he is not able to ascertain) whether or not she is Clean (tahir/pak) from Haidth or Nifas. But in this case, as an obligatory precaution, man must wait for at least one month after separation from his .wife and then divorce

Issue tall: If a man thinks that his wife is Clean (tahir/pak) from Haidh and divorces her, but it transpires later that at the time of divorce she was in the state of Haidh, the divorce is void. And if he thinks that she is in the state of Haidh and divorces her, and it .is later known that she was Clean (tahir/pak), the divorce is in order

Issue Yall: * If a person who knows that his wife is in Haidh or Nifas, is separated from her, like when he proceeds on a journey, and wishes to divorce her, he should wait till such time when he becomes sure that his wife must have become Clean (tahir/pak) from her Haidh or Nifas. Thereafter, having known that

she is Clean (tahir/pak), he can divorce her. And if he is in doubt he will act according to rule no. ۲۵۰۹ for precaution.

Issue YANY: * If a man who is separated from his wife wishes to divorce her and can acquire information as to whether or not she is in the state of Haidh or Nifas, even if that information is based on her habit, or any other signs known in Shariah, if he divorces her and later finds out that his information was wrong, the divorce will be .void

Issue rain: * If a man has sexual intercourse with his wife during her Clean (tahir/pak) period, and then wishes to divorce her, he should wait till she enters into Haidh again and becomes Clean (tahir/pak). But if the wife has not completed her ninth year, or if she is pregnant, she can be divorced after the sexual intercourse. The same rule applies to a wife in menopause. The meaning of menopause has been explained in .(rule no. YFAV)

Issue YDIF: * If a person has sexual intercourse with a woman during her Clean (tahir/pak) period and divorces her during the same period, and if it transpires later that she was pregnant at the time of divorce, the divorce will be void. As a .recommended precaution, he should divorce her again

Issue taila: * If a person had sexual intercourse with his wife during her Clean (tahir/pak) period, and then separated from her, like, if he proceeded on journey and wishes to

divorce her then, not knowing whether she is Clean (tahir/pak) or not, he should wait till such time when the wife enters into the state of Haidh and becomes Clean (tahir/pak) once again. And, as an obligatory precaution, this period should not be less .than one month

Issue Yalf: * If a man wishes to divorce his wife who does see blood of Haidh at all by habit, or because of some disease, while other women of her age habitually see Haidh, he should refrain from having sexual intercourse with her for three months .from the time he has had the intercourse, and then divorce her

Issue YolV: * It is necessary that the formula of divorce is pronounced in correct Arabic using the word "Taliq"; and two just ('Adil) persons should hear it. If the husband wishes to pronounce the formula of divorce himself and his wife's name is, for example, Fatima, he should say: Zawjati Fatima taliq (i.e. my wife Fatima is divorced) and if he appoints another person as his Wakil to pronounce the formula of divorce, the Wakil should say: Zawjatu muwakkili Fatima taliq (Fatima, the wife of my client is divorced). And if the woman is identified, it is not necessary to mention her name. And if the husband cannot pronounce divorce in Arabic, or cannot find a Wakil to do so, he can divorce in any language using the words of the same meaning as in Arabic.

Issue Yaik: There is no question of of divorce

in the case of a woman with whom temporary marriage is contracted, for example, for one month or one year. She becomes free when the period of her marriage expires or when the man forgoes the period of her marriage by saying: "I hereby exempt you from the remaining time of marriage", and it is not necessary to have a .witness nor that the woman should be Clean (tahir/pak) from her Haidh

(Iddah of Divorce (The Waiting Period after Divorce

Issue Yall: A wife who is under nine and who is in her menopause will not be required to observe any waiting period. It means that, even if the husband has had sexual .intercourse with her, she can remarry immediately after being divorced

Issue YDT+: * If a wife who has completed nine years of her age and is not in menopause, is divorced by her husband after sexual intercourse, it is necessary for her to observe the waiting period of divorce. The waiting period of a free woman is that after her husband divorces her during her Clean (tahir/pak) period, she should wait till she sees Haidh twice and becomes Clean (tahir/pak). Thereafter, as soon as she sees Haidh for the third time, her waiting period will be over and she can marry again. If, however, a husband divorces his wife before having sexual intercourse with her, there is no waiting period for her and she can marry another man immediately after being divorced, except if she finds traces of her husband's semen in her private part, then she

.should observe Iddah

Issue YaYY: If a woman does not see Haidh in spite of being the age of women who normally see Haidh, if her husband divorces her after sexual intercourse, she should .observe Iddah for three months after divorce

Issue YaYY: * If a woman whose Iddah is of three months, is divorced on the first of a month, she should observe Iddah for three lunar months, that is, for three months from the time the moon is sighted. And if she is divorced during the month, she should observe Iddah for the remaining days in the month added to two months thereafter, and again for the balance from the fourth month so as to complete three months. For example, if she is divorced on the r•th of the month at the time of sunset and that month is of r4 days, she should observe Iddah for nine days of that month and the two months following it, and for twenty days of the fourth month. In fact, the obligatory precaution is that in the fourth month, she should observe Iddah for twenty one days so that the total number of the days of the first month and the fourth month comes to _______.

Issue אזאי: * If a pregnant woman is divorced, her Iddah lasts till the birth or miscarriage of the child. Hence, if, for example, she gives birth to a child one hour after being divorced, her Iddah is over. But this is in the case of a

p: 9va

legitimate child of the husband who is divorcing. If the pregnancy is illegitimate, and .her husband divorces her, the Iddah will not be over

Issue Yarf: * If a woman who has completed nine years of age, and is not in menopause, contracts a temporary marriage, for example, if she marries a man for a period of one month or a year and the period of her marriage comes to an end, or her husband exempts her from the remaining period, she should observe Iddah. If she sees Haidh, she should observe Iddah for two periods of Haidh, and cannot marry again during that period. But if she does not see Haidh, then she should refrain from marrying another man for forty five days. And if she is pregnant, she should observe Iddah till the birth or miscarriage of the child, or for forty five days and as a .recommended precaution, she should wait for whichever period is longer

Issue YaYa: The time of the Iddah of divorce commences when the formula of divorce is pronounced, irrespective of whether the wife knows about it or not. Hence, if she comes to know after the end of the Iddah that she had been divorced, it is not .necessary for her to observe Iddah again

Iddah (Waiting Period) of a Widow

Issue YDY9: If a woman is free and is not pregnant and her husband dies, she should observe Iddah (the waiting period) for four months and ten days, that is, she should not marry during that period even if she

has entered into menopause or her husband had contracted temporary marriage with her, or he may not have had sexual intercourse with her. If, however, she is pregnant, she should observe the waiting period till the birth of the child. But if the child is born before the end of four months and ten days from the death of her husband, she should wait till the expiry of that period. This period is called the waiting .(period after death (Iddatul Wafat

Issue YATY: It is haraam for a woman who is observing the Iddah of death to wear brightly coloured dress, or to use surma and to do any such act which is considered to .be an adornment

Issue YDYA: * If a woman becomes certain that her husband has died, and marries another man after the completion of Iddah of death, and later on learns that her husband had died later, she should separate herself from her second husband. And as a precaution, if she is pregnant, she should observe Iddah of divorce for the second husband till she gives birth to a child, and should thereafter observe Iddah of death for the first husband. But if she is not pregnant, she should first observe Iddah of death for her first husband and thereafter she should observe Iddah of divorce for .the second husband

Issue YDYA: * The Iddah of death begins, in the situation when the husband has disappeared or is absent, when the wife learns of his death, and not

p: %

from the time when he actually died. But this rule does not apply to a wife who has not .attained the age of Bulugh, or if she is insane

Issue Yar+: * If a woman says that her Iddah is over, her word can be accepted unless she is known to be unreliable, in which case, her word will not be accepted. For example, if she claims to have seen blood three times in the month, her claim will not .be trusted, except when her women relatives confirm that it is her habit

Irrevocable and Revocable Divorce

Issue YATY: * Irrevocable divorce means that after the divorce, the husband is not entitled to take back his wife, that is, he is not entitled to take her as his wife without :Nikah. This divorce is of five kinds, namely

.i) The divorce of a woman who has not completed nine years of age)

.ii) The divorce of a woman who is in menopause)

iii) The divorce of a woman whose husband has not had sexual intercourse with her) .after their marriage

.iv) The third divorce of a woman who has been divorced three times)

.v) The divorce called Khul'a and Mubarat)

vi) The divorce by intervention of Mujtahid, in the case of a wife whose husband is) .neither prepared to maintain her nor to divorce her

Rules pertaining to these kinds of divorces will be detailed later. Divorces other than these are revocable, in the sense that as long as the wife is observing Iddah her .husband can take her back

Issue tart: * When

a person has given revocable divorce to his wife, it is haraam for him to expel her out of the house in which she was residing at the time of divorce. However, in certain cases, like, when she has committed fornication or adultery there is no harm in expelling her. Also, it is haraam for the wife to go out of the house unnecessarily, .without her husband's permission

('Orders Regarding Return (Ruju

Issue אמידי: * In the case of a revocable divorce a man can take back his wife in two ways:

.i) By telling her words which would mean that he wants her again as his wife)

.ii) By acting in a manner which would convey his intention to take her back)

And taking her back will be established by sexual intercourse although the husband may not have intended it. But touching, kissing, with or without intention of taking her .back is not sufficient

Issue <code>tarre</code>: It is not necessary for taking her back that the husband should call any person to witness, or should inform his wife. On the other hand if he takes her back without any one else realising this, the Ruju' is in order. However, if the husband claims after the completion of Iddah that he took his wife back during Iddah, he must .prove it

Issue Yara: * If a person who has given revocable divorce to his wife takes some payment from her, making a compromise with her that he will not make Ruju' to her, though this compromise is valid and it

is obligatory on him not to 'return', yet he does not forfeit the right to 'return'. And if he 'returns' to her, the divorce given by him does not become the cause of their .separation

Issue YATP: * If a man divorces a woman twice and takes her back, or divorces her twice and takes her back by Nikah, or takes her back after one divorce and returns her by Nikah after the second divorce, she becomes haraam for him after the third divorce. But if she marries another man after the third divorce, she becomes halal for :the first husband on fulfilment of five conditions, that is, only then he can remarry her

i) The marriage with the second person should have been of permanent nature. If he) contracts with her a temporary marriage for one month or a year, and then separates .from her, the first husband cannot marry her

ii) The second husband should have had sexual intercourse with her, and the) obligatory precaution is that the sexual intercourse should have taken place in the .normal way

.iii) The second husband divorces her, or dies)

iv) The waiting period (Iddah) of divorce or Iddah of death of the second husband) .should have come to an end

v) On the basis of obligatory precaution the second husband should have been Baligh) .at the time of intercourse

'Khula' Divorce or Talaqul Khula

Issue Yarv: * The divorce of a wife who develops an aversion from husband and hates him, and surrenders to him her Mahr or some of her property so

that he may divorce her, is called Khula' Divorce. The hatred must have reached a .proportion where she would not allow him conjugal rights

Issue YATA: If the husband himself wishes to pronounce the formula of Khula' divorce and his wife's name is, say, Fatima, he should say after receiving the property: "Zawjati Fatimatu Khala'tuha 'ala ma bazalat" and should also say as a recommended precaution: "Hiya Taliq" i.e. "I have given Khula' divorce to my wife Fatima in lieu of what she has given me, and she is free'. And if the wife is identified, it is not necessary .to mention her name in Talaqul Khula' and also in Mubarat Divorce

Issue Yara: If a woman appoints a person as her representative to surrender her Mahr to her husband, and the husband, too, appoints the same person as his representative to divorce his wife, and if, for instance, the name of the husband is Muhammad and the name of the wife is Fatima, the representative will pronounce the formula of divorce thus: "An muwakkilati Fatimah bazalat mahraha li muwakkili Muhammad li Yakhla'aha 'alayh". Then he says immediately: "Zawjatu muwakkili ."khala'tuha 'ala ma bazalat hiya Taliq

And if a woman appoints a person as her representative to give something other than Mahr to her husband, so that he may divorce her, the representative should utter the name of that thing instead of the word "Mahraha" (her Mahr). For example, if the ."woman gives \$2.. he should say: bazalat khamsa mi'ati Dollar

Mubarat Divorce

*: Issue 104.

Issue YDF1: * If the husband wishes to pronounce the formula of Mubarat, and for example, his wife's name is Fatima he should say: "Bara'tu zawjati Fatimah 'ala ma bazalat". And as an obligatory precaution, he must add: "Fahiya Taliq", that is "my wife Fatima and I separate from each other in consideration of what she has given me. Hence, she is free." And if he appoints someone as his representative, the representative should say: "An qibali muwakkili bara'tu zawjatahu Fatimata 'ala ma bazalat Fahiya Taliq". And in either case, if he says: "bima bazalat" instead of the .words "ala ma bazalat" there is no harm in it

Issue YAFY: * It is necessary that the formula of Khula' or Mubarat divorce is pronounced in correct Arabic. And if that is not possible, then the rule explained in YAYY will apply. However, if for the sake of giving her property, the wife says in English or any language that: "I give you such and such property in lieu of divorce" it will be .sufficient

Issue TAFT: If during the waiting period of Khula or Mubarat divorce the wife changes her mind and does not give her property to the husband, he can take her back as a .wife without Nikah

Issue YAFF: The property which the husband takes in Mubarat divorce should not

exceed the Mahr of the wife. But in the case of Khula' divorce, there is no harm if it .exceeds her Mahr

Various Rules Regarding Divorce

Issue YAFA: If a man had sexual intercourse with a non-mehram woman under the impression that she was his wife, the woman should observe Iddah, irrespective of whether she knew that the man was not her husband or thought that perhaps he was .her husband

Issue YAFF: * If a man commits fornication with a woman knowing that she is not his wife, it is not necessary for the woman to observe Iddah. But if she thought that the man was probably her husband, as an obligatory precaution, she should observe .Iddah.

Issue YDFV: * If a man seduces a woman so that her husband decides to divorce her and then she can marry him, the divorce and marriage are in order, but both of them .have committed a major sin

Issue YDFA: * If a woman lays a condition at the time of Nikah that if her husband goes on a journey or, for example, does not give her maintenance for six months, she will have the right of divorce, the condition is void. However, if she lays a condition that if her husband goes on a journey or, for example, does not give her maintenance for six .months, she will be his Wakil for her own divorce, the condition is in order

Issue YDFA: If the husband of a woman disappears and she wishes to marry another man, she should approach

.an 'Adil Mujtahid and act according to his directive

Issue YOON: The father and the paternal grandfather of an insane man can divorce his .wife

Issue YDD1: If the father or paternal grandfather of a child contracts a temporary marriage between him and a woman, and a part of the period fixed for the marriage covers some of the time when the child will have attained the age of bulugh, for example, if he contracts the marriage of a fourteen years old boy for a period of two years – he (the father or the paternal grandfather of the child) can exempt the woman from a part of the period of marriage if doing so, is in the interest of the child, but he .cannot divorce the child's permanent wife

Issue YAAY: If a man considers two person to be just ('Adil) according to the standard prescribed in Shariah, and divorces his wife in their presence, another person to whom their being 'Adil is not proved can, after the expiry of that woman's Iddah, marry her or give her in marriage to another person, although the recommended precaution is that he should not marry her nor should he give her in marriage to someone else

Issue YADY: If a person divorces his wife without informing her, and he continues to maintain her the way he did when she was his wife, and after a year tells her that he divorced her a year ago, and also proves it, he can take back from her

p: 91v

the things which he supplied her during that period if she has not used them up, but he .cannot demand from her the things which she has already expended

(Usurpation (Ghasb

point

Usurpation means that a person unjustly seizes the property or right of another person. This is one of the major sins and one who commits it will be subjected to severe chastisement on the Day of Judgement. It has been reported from the Holy Prophet (s.a.w.a.) "that whoever usurps one span of another's land, seven layers of ..."that land will be put round his neck like a yoke on the Day of Judgement

Issue YADF: * If a person does not allow the people to benefit from a mosque, a school, a bridge and other places which have been constructed for the use of the public, he usurps their right. Similar is the case of a person who reserves a place in the mosque for himself and does not allow any other person to use it. And also one who drives that .person out from that place commits a sin

Issue YAAA: * If it has been mutually agreed by the mortgager and the mortgagee that the mortgaged property will remain with the creditor or with a third party, the mortgager (i.e. the debtor) cannot take it back before having paid the debt. And if he .takes, he must return to the creditor immediately

Issue roof: * If a third person usurps the property which has been mortgaged to a person, the owner

р: ۶лл

of the property as well as the mortgagee can demand from him the thing he has usurped. When the thing is returned from him, it becomes mortgaged again. And if that thing perishes and its substitute is taken, that substitute also becomes .mortgaged like the original thing itself

Issue YAAV: * If a person usurps a property, he should return it to its owner, and if it is .lost he should compensate him for it

Issue YAAA: If some benefit accrues from a thing which has been usurped, for example, if a lamb is born of a sheep which has been usurped, it belongs to the owner. Moreover, if, for example, a person has usurped a house, he should pay its rent even . if he does not occupy it

Issue YODA: * If a person usurps something belonging to a child or an insane person, he .should return it to his guardian, and if it has been lost he should replace it

Issue YDP+: * When two persons usurp a thing jointly, and if they have full control over it, each one of them is fully responsible for the whole of it, even if one of them alone .might not have been able to usurp it

Issue YDF1: * If a person mixes something usurped by him with another thing, for example, he mixes wheat usurped by him with barley, and if it is possible to separate them, he should separate them even if it may very difficult to do so, and return the usurped

Issue YAPY: * If a person usurps a piece of golden ornament, like an earring and melts it, he should return it with the difference between the value before and after the melting. And if with the object of not paying the difference, he says that he is ready to make it like the original one, the owner is not obliged to accept the offer. Also, the .owner, too, cannot compel him to make it like the original one

Issue YAPT: * If a person changes a usurped thing into something better than before, for example, if he makes an earring from the gold usurped by him, and the owner asks him to give it to him in the same (i.e. changed) form, he should give it to him in that form. He cannot claim any charges from the owner for his labour. Similarly, he has no right to give him the thing in its original form without his permission, and if he gives the thing in its original form without his permission, or changes it into another .shape, it is not known whether he will be responsible for the difference in the value

Issue YAPF: If a person changes the thing usurped by him in such way that it becomes better than its original form, but its owner asks him to change it back to its original condition, it will be obligatory on him to do so. And if due to the change, its value decreases, he should

pay the difference in the value to the owner. Therefore, if he makes an earring from the gold usurped by him and its owner asks him to change it back to its original shape, and if after melting it, its value becomes less than what is originally was before .making the earring, he should pay the difference

Issue YaPa: If a person usurps a piece of land and cultivates or plants trees on it, the crop and the trees and their fruits are his own property, and if the owner of the land is not agreeable to the crops and the trees remaining on his land, the person who has usurped the land, should pull them out immediately even if he may suffer loss for that. Also, he should pay rent to the owner of the land for the period the crop and the trees remained on his land, and should also make up for the damage done to the land, like, he should fill up the holes from which the trees are pulled out. And if the value of land decreases because of that, he should compensate. Moreover, he cannot compel the owner of the land to sell it or lease it out to him, nor can the owner of the land compel .him to sell the trees or crops to him

Issue YD99: If the owner of the land agrees to the crops and trees remaining on his land, it is not necessary for the usurper of the land to

pull them out. However, he should pay the rent of the land from the time he usurped it

till the time the owner of the land agreed to the trees and crops remaining on it.

Issue YAPV: * If a thing usurped by a person perishes and if it is like a cow or a sheep, the price of each one of which differs on account of individual characteristics, the usurper should pay its price; and if its market value has undergone a change on the grounds of demand and supply, he should pay the cost which was at the time it perished. And the recommended precaution is that he should pay its highest price .from the time it was usurped till the time it perished.

Issue YAPA: If the thing usurped by a person which has perished is like wheat and barley, whose prices do not differ due to individual specifications, he (the usurper) should pay a thing which is similar to the one usurped by him. However, the quality of that replacement should be the same as of the thing which has been usurped and has perished. For example, if he has usurped rice of superior quality, he cannot replace it .with rice of inferior quality

Issue YAFA: * If a person usurps something like a sheep and if it perishes, and if its market price has not changed but during the time it was with him it became fat, the .usurper should pay the price of a fat sheep

:Issue rav.

If the thing usurped by a person is usurped from him by another person and it perishes, the owner of the thing can take its compensation from any one of them, or can demand a part of the compensation from each of them. And if he takes compensation for the thing from the first usurper, the first usurper can demand whatever he has given from the second usurper. But if he is compensated by the second usurper, that second usurper cannot demand what he has given, from the .first usurper

Issue YAVN: If one of the conditions of transaction is not present at the time of sale; for example, if a thing which should be purchased and sold by weight is sold without being weighed, the contract is void. And if the seller and the buyer accept the deal irrespective of the mode of transaction, there is no harm in it. Otherwise, the things taken by them from each other will be treated as usurped property and should be returned to each other. And if the property of each of them perishes while in the custody of the other, he should pay compensation for it regardless of whether or not .he knows that the transaction was void

Issue YAVY: * If a person takes some thing from a seller so that he may see and check it, or may keep it with him for sometime so that he may purchase it, if he likes it, and if that property perishes, he should

.pay compensation for it to its owner

Rules of the Lost Property When Found

Issue Yavr: * Any lost property other than an animal, which does not bear any sign by means of which it may be possible to locate its owner, irrespective of whether its value is less than a dirham (YY.? chickpeas of coined silver) or not, can be kept for himself by one who finds it, but the recommended precaution is that he gives it away .as Sadaqah on behalf of the owner, whoever he may be

Issue YAVY: * If a person finds a property whose value is less than a dirham, and if its owner is known, and the person who finds it does not know whether or not the owner would be happy about it, he cannot pick it up without his (i.e. the owner's) permission. And if its owner is not known, the person who finds should, as an obligatory precaution, give it away as Sadaqah on behalf of the owner, whoever he may be. And when the owner is found, the replacement should be given to him if he does not .approve the Sadaqah given on his behalf

Issue YaVA: * If a person finds something which bears a sign by means of which its owner can be located, and even if he comes to know that its owner is a non–Muslim whose property must be protected, and if the value of that thing reaches one dirham, he should make an announcement about it at the place of gathering of the people

.for one year from the day on which he finds that thing

Issue Yav9: If a person does not wish to make an announcement himself, he can ask .another reliable person to make the announcement, on his behalf

Issue Yavv: * If the person who finds such a thing makes announcement for one year, :but the owner of the property does not turn up he should act as follows

i) If he has found that thing at a place other than the Haram of Makkah, he can retain) it on behalf of the owner, so that he may give it to him when he appears, or give it as Sadaqah to the poor on behalf of the owner. As an obligatory precaution, he should .not keep it for himself

ii) If he has found that thing in the Haram, the obligatory precaution is that he should) . give it away as Sadaqah

Issue YAVA: * If the person makes announcement for one year and the owner of the property does not turn up, and he continues to care for it on behalf of its owner, and in the meantime it is lost, he will not be responsible for the loss if he has not been negligent nor over cautious about it. And if he gave it as Sadaqah on behalf of the owner, then the owner will have an option either to approve the Sadaqah or demand its replacement. And the thawab for the Sadaqah will go to him who gave the .Sadaqah

Issue YOV9: * If

a person finds a property, and purposely does not make an announcement according to the rules mentioned above, he commits a sin, and at the same time remains wajib .on him to make an announcement if he thinks it can be helpful

Issue YAAA: * If an insane person or a child who is not Baligh finds something which bears a sign and is worth one dirham, his guardian can make an announcement. In fact, it is obligatory upon him to announce if he has taken its possession from the child or the insane person. And if the owner is not found even after having announced for a .year, he should act as rule no. YAVV

Issue TAAL: * If during the year in which a person has been making an announcement (about something having been lost and found) he loses all hope of finding the owner, .he should give it away as Sadaqah with the permission of the Mujtahid

Issue YAAY: * If the property is lost during the year in which he has been making an announcement, and he has been negligent in caring for it, or has been over cautious, he will be responsible to the owner for replacement, and should also continue announcing. But if he has not been negligent nor over cautious, it is not obligatory for .him to pay anything

Issue row: * If the property which bears a mark, and has value equal to one dirham, is found at a place where it is known that the

owner of the property will not be found by means of announcement, he should give it to the poor persons as Sadaqah on behalf of the owner on the very first day with the .permission of the Mujtahid, and he should not wait till the year ends

Issue YDATE: * If a person finds a thing and possesses it under the impression that it is his own property, but learns later that it is not his property, he should act as outlined .in the foregoing rule

Issue YAAA: * The announcement for the lost article should be made in such a way that the owner, if he hears it, would be drawn to investigate if the thing is his. And this differs in every situation. For example, at times it may be sufficient to declare that an article has been found, and at times, it is important to define it, like, saying that a piece of gold is found. Further still, it may be necessary to say that an earring of gold has been found, and so on. But in all cases, total description should not be given so .that it is not identified fully

Issue YDAF: If a person finds something and another person claims that it is his, and also mentions certain marks of identification, the former should give that thing to him only if he is satisfied that it belongs to him. It is not necessary for the latter to mention the marks of which mostly even the owners do

p: 99v

.not take notice

Issue YAAV: If the value of a thing which a person finds is equal to one dirham, and he does not make an announcement about it, but leaves it in the mosque or at places of general assembly, and the thing is lost or somebody picks it up, the person who found .the thing will be responsible

Issue YAAA: * If a person finds a thing which is perishable, he should keep it for as long as it does not perish, and as an obligatory precaution, announce about it, and if he does not find the owner, as a precaution, he should fix its value with the permission of the Mujatahid or his Wakil and sell it, keeping the money with him. In the meantime, he should continue with the announcement till one year, and if the owner is not found, .he will act as explained in rule no. Yavy

Issue YDAA: * If the thing found by somebody is with him at the time of performing Wudhu and offering prayers, and if he has no intention of returning it to its owner if he .is found, his Wudhu and prayers do not become void

Issue YANN: If a pair of shoes of a person is taken away and is replaced by another pair of shoes, and he knows that the pair of shoes which is now with him belongs to a certain person who would not mind if he took his shoes instead of his own, he can take .them

Similar rule applies if he knows that he has been unjustly robbed of his shoes; but in this particular case, the value of shoes left behind must not exceed the value of his own shoes, otherwise the difference of the price will be treated as article whose owner is unknown. And in any other situation other than the two mentioned herein, .the shoes will be considered as articles of unknown ownership

Issue YDAN: * If a man has some property of 'unknown ownership' that is, its owner is not known and if it cannot be classified as lost, he is allowed to use it in a manner that would be agreeable to the owner, provided that he is sure that the owner will have no objection in principle. Otherwise, he must try to find the owner, and continue doing so for as long as he thinks it useful. And when he despairs, he should, with the permission of the Mujtahid, give it away as Sadaqah to the poor. If the owner later on turns up, and if he does not approve the Sadaqah which was given, as a precaution, he must .give him a replacement

Slaughtering and Hunting of Animals

point

Issue YAAY: * If an animal whose meat is halal to eat, is slaughtered in the manner which will be described later, irrespective of whether it is domesticated or not, its meat becomes halal and its body becomes Clean (tahir/pak) after it has died. But camels, fish and locust become halal without their heads being

.slaughtered, as will be explained later

Issue YANT: If a wild animal like deer, partridge and wild goat whose meat is halal to eat, or a halal animal which was a domestic one but turned wild later, like, a cow or a camel which runs away and becomes wild, is hunted in accordance with the laws which will be explained later, it is Clean (tahir/pak) and halal to eat. But, a domestic animal like sheep and fowl whose meat is halal to eat, or tamed wild animal whose .meat is halal to eat does not become Clean (tahir/pak) and halal by hunting

Issue YANY: A wild animal whose meat is halal to eat becomes Clean (tahir/pak) and halal to eat by hunting if it is capable of running away or flying. Based on this, the young one of a deer which cannot run away, and the young one of a partridge which cannot fly, do not become Clean (tahir/pak) and halal to eat by hunting. And if a deer and its young one which cannot run are hunted with one bullet, the deer will be halal .but its young one will be haraam to eat

Issue rana: If an animal like fish, whose meat is halal to eat and whose blood does not .gush, dies a natural death, it is Clean (tahir/pak) but its meat cannot be eaten

Issue TANF: The dead body of an animal whose meat is haraam to eat, and whose (blood does not gush, like, a snake, is Clean (tahir/pak

p: v••

.but does not become halal by slaughtering

Issue YDAY: * Dogs and pigs do not become Clean (tahir/pak) by slaughtering and hunting and it is also haraam to eat their meat. And if a flesh-eating animal like wolf and leopard is slaughtered in the manner which will be mentioned later, or is hunted by means of bullet etc. it is Clean (tahir/pak), but its meat does not become halal for consumption. And if it is hunted down by a hunting dog, then its body cannot be .(considered as Clean (tahir/pak)

Issue YAAA: Elephant, bear, monkey are classified as predators. But the insects or the small animals who live in the holes, like, mice, lizards, if they have gushing blood, their meat and skin will not be considered Clean (tahir/pak) if they are slaughtered or .hunted down

Issue Yann: If a dead young is born from the body of a living animal, or is brought out of .it, it is haraam to eat its meat

Method of Slaughtering Animals

Issue YP···: * The method of slaughtering an animal is that the four main arteries of its neck should be completely cut (jugular artery, foodpipe, jugular vein and windpipe). It is not sufficient to split open these arteries or to cut off the neck. And the cutting of these four main arteries becomes practical when the cutting takes place from below .the knot of the throat

Issue Y9.1: If a person cuts some of the four arteries and waits till the animal dies and then cuts the remaining arteries, it will

p: ۷۰ ۱

be of no use. If the four arteries are cut before the animal dies, but the cutting was not continuous as is usually done, the animal is Clean (tahir/pak) and halal to eat. However, the recommended precaution is that they should be cut in continuous .succession

Issue YP.Y: * If a wolf tears off the throat of a sheep in such a way that nothing remains of the four arteries which could be cut for slaughter, the sheep becomes haraam. Similarly, it will be haraam if nothing remains of its gullet. In fact, if its neck is torn open by the wolf leaving arteries connected with the head or the body, as a precaution, it will be haraam. But if the sheep is bitten on other part of the body, and it remains alive, it will be Clean (tahir/pak) and halal if slaughtered according to the rules .which will be described later

Conditions of Slaughtering Animals

Issue r_{9} . r_{2} : * There are certain conditions for the slaughtering of an animal. They are _:as follows

i) A person, a man or a woman, who slaughters an animal must be a Muslim. An) animal can also be slaughtered by a Muslim child who is mature enough to distinguish between good and bad, but not by non–Muslims other than Ahle Kitab, or a person belonging to those sects who are classified as Kafir, like, Nawasib – the enemies of Ahlul Bait (A.S.). In fact, even if Ahle Kitab non–Muslim slaughters an animal, as per precaution, it will not be halal, even

p: v• ٢

.'if he utters 'Bismillah

ii) The animal should be slaughtered with a weapon made of iron. However, if an) implement made of iron is not available, it should be slaughtered with a sharp object like glass or stone, so that the four veins are severed, even if the slaughtering may .not be necessary, like when the animal is on the verge of death

iii) When an animal is slaughtered, it should be facing Qibla. If the animal is sitting or) standing, then facing Qibla would be like a man standing towards Qibla while praying. And if it is lying on its right or left side, then its neck and stomach should be facing Qibla. It is not necessary that its legs, hands and face be towards Qibla. If a person who knows the rule, purposely ignores placing the animal towards Qibla, the animal would become haraam; but if he forgets or does not know the rule, or makes a mistake in ascertaining the Qibla, or does not know the direction of Qibla, or is unable to turn the animal towards Qibla, there is no objection. As a recommended precaution, the person slaughtering should also face Qibla

iv) When a person wants to slaughter an animal, just as he makes the Niyyat to) slaughter, he should utter the name of Allah, and it suffices if he says 'Bismillah' only, or if he utters 'Allah'. But if he utters the name of Allah without the intention of slaughtering the animal, the slaughtered animal does not

p: v• ٣

become Clean (tahir/pak) and it is also haraam to eat its meat. And if he did not utter .the name of Allah forgetfully, there is no objection

v) The animal should show some movement after being slaughtered; at least it) should move its eyes or tail or strike its foot on the ground. This law applies only when it is doubtful whether or not the animal was alive at the time of being slaughtered, .otherwise it is not essential

vi) It is necessary that the blood should flow in normal quantity from the slaughtered) animal. If someone blocks the vein, not allowing blood to flow out, or if the bleeding is less than normal, that animal will not be halal. But if the blood which flows is less .because the animal bled profusely before the slaughter, there is no objection

vii) The animal should be slaughtered from its proper place of slaughtering; on the) basis of recommended precaution, the neck should be cut from its front, and the knife .should be used from the back of the neck

Issue YP.F: * As a precaution, it is not permissible to sever the head of the animal from its body before it has died, though this would not make the animal haraam. But if the head gets severed because of sharpness of the knife, or not being attentive, there is no objection. Similarly, it is not permissible to slit open the neck and cut the spinal cord .before the animal has died

Method of Slaughtering a Camel

Issue ۲۶.۵: * If one wants

p: v. ۴

to slaughter a camel so that it becomes Clean (tahir/pak) and halal after it has died, it is necessary to follow the above mentioned conditions for slaughter and then thrust a knife or any other sharp implement made of iron into the hollow between its neck and chest. It is better that the camel at that time is standing. But if it has knelt down, or if it is lying on its side with its face towards Qibla, the knife etc. can be thrust into the .hollow of its neck for slaughtering

Issue $\gamma_{\hat{r}}$. If a camel's head is cut instead of thrusting a knife into the depth of its neck, or if knife is thrust into the depth of the neck of a sheep or a cow etc. as is done in the case of a camel, it is haraam to eat their meat and their body is Najis. However, if the four arteries of the camel are cut first and a knife is then thrust into the depth of its neck, in the manner stated above, while it is still alive, it is halal to eat its meat and its body is Clean (tahir/pak). Similarly, if a knife is first thrust into the depth of the neck of a cow, sheep etc. and then its head is cut while it is still alive, it is Clean (tahir/pak). and its meat is halal to eat

Issue YP.V: * If an animal becomes unruly, and one cannot slaughter it in the manner

prescribed by Shariah or, if, it falls down into a well and one feels that it will die there and it will not be possible to slaughter it according to Shariah, one should inflict a severe wound on any part of its body, so that it dies as a result of that wound. Then it becomes Clean (tahir/pak) and halal to eat. It will not be necessary that it should be facing Qibla at that time but it should fulfil all other conditions mentioned above .regarding slaughtering of animals

Mustahab Acts While Slaughtering Animals

Issue Y9.A: * The Fuqaha, may Allah bless them with His Pleasure, have enumerated :certain Mustahab acts for slaughtering the animals

i) While slaughtering the sheep (or a goat), both of its hands and one foot should be) tied together and the other foot should be left free. As for a cow, its two hands and two feet should be tied and the tail should be left free. And in the case of a camel, if it is sitting, its two hands should be tied with each other from below up to its knees, or below its armpits, and its feet should be left free. And it is recommended that a bird .should be left free after being slaughtered so that it may flap its wings and feathers

.ii) Water should be placed before an animal before slaughtering it)

iii) An animal should be slaughtered in such a way that it should suffer the least, that) is, it should be swiftly slaughtered with a very

p: v• 9

.sharp knife

Makrooh Acts

Issue ۲۶۰۹: * In certain Traditions, the following have been enumerated as Makrooh acts while slaughtering the animals

.i) To slaughter an animal at a place where another animal of its own kind can see it)

.ii) To skin an animal before it has died)

iii) To slaughter an animal on Friday night (i.e. the night preceding Friday), or on) .Friday before Zuhr. However, there is no harm in doing so in the case of necessity

.iv) To slaughter an animal which someone has bred and reared himself)

Hunting with Weapons

Issue YPI: * If a halal wild animal is hunted with a weapon and it dies, it becomes halal and its body becomes Clean (tahir/pak), if the following five conditions are fulfilled

i) The weapon used for hunting should be able to cut through, like, a knife or a sword,) or should be sharp like a spear or an arrow, so that due to its sharpness, it may tear the body of the animal. If an animal is hunted with a trap, or hit by a piece of wood or a stone, it does not become Clean (tahir/pak), and it is haraam to eat its meat. And if an animal is hunted with a gun and its bullet is so fast that it pierces into the body of the animal and tears it up, the animal will be Clean (tahir/pak) and halal, but if the bullet is not fast enough and enters the body of the animal with pressure and kills, or burns its body with its

p: v•v

heat, and the animal dies due to that heat, it is a matter of Ishkal to say that the .animal is Clean (tahir/pak) or halal

ii) The hunter should be a Muslim or at least a Muslim child who can distinguish) between good and bad. If a non-Muslim, other than Ahle Kitab, or from those sects like, Nawasib – enemies of Ahlul Bait (A.S.) who are classified as Kafir, hunts an animal, the animal is not halal. As a matter of precaution, an animal hunted by Ahle Kitab is .also not halal, even if he may have uttered the name of Allah

iii) The hunter should aim the weapon for hunting the particular animal. Therefore, if) a person takes an aim at some target, and kills an animal accidentally, that animal will .not be Clean (tahir/pak) and it will be haraam to eat its meat

iv) While using the weapon the hunter should recite the name of Allah, and it is) sufficient if he utters the name of Allah before the target is hit. But if he does not recite Allah's name intentionally, the animal does not become halal. There is, .however, no harm if he fails to do so because of forgetfulness

v) The animal will be haraam if the hunter reaches it when it is already dead, or, even) if it is alive, he has no time left to slaughter it. And if he has enough time to slaughter it and he does not slaughter it till it dies, it will be

p: v• ^

.haraam

Issue YPIN: * If two persons jointly hunt an animal and if one of them fulfils the requisites while the other does not, like, if one of them utters the name of Allah ...whereas the other does not do so intentionally, that animal is not halal

Issue YPIT: If an animal is shot with an arrow and, if it falls into water and a person knows that the animal has died because of being shot with an arrow, and falling into water, it will not be halal. In fact, if he is not sure that the animal has died only .because of being shot with an arrow, it is not halal

Issue 1917: If a person hunts an animal employing a usurped dog or a usurped weapon, the hunted animal is halal and becomes his property. However, besides the fact that he has committed a sin he should pay the hiring charges for the weapon or .dog to its owner

Issue YPIF: * If a person using weapons like a sword, cuts off some limbs of animal while hunting, those cut off limbs will be haraam. But if that animal is slaughtered according to the conditions of rule no. YPI., the remaining part of its body will be halal. But if the weapon with the aforesaid conditions cuts the animal into two parts, with head and neck on one part, and the hunter reaches the animal when it is dead, both the parts will be halal. And the same rule applies if the

p: ٧•٩

animal is alive at that time, but there is not enough time to slaughter it. However, if there is time for slaughtering it, and it is possible that the animal may live for some time, the part which does not contain head and neck is halal if the animal is slaughtered according to the rules prescribed by Shariah, otherwise that part, too, will .be haraam

Issue 1910: If an animal is cut into two parts with a stick or a stone, or another implement with which hunting is not proper, the part which does not contain the head and the neck will be haraam. As for the part which contains the head and neck, if the animal is alive and it is possible that it may live for some time, and it is slaughtered in accordance with the rules prescribed by Shariah, that part is halal, otherwise that part .too, will be haraam

Issue 1919: If an animal is hunted or slaughtered and its young one, which is alive, is taken out of its body, that young one will be halal if it is slaughtered in accordance .with Shariah, otherwise it will be haraam

Issue YPIV: * If an animal is hunted or slaughtered, and its dead young one is brought out of its body, it will be Clean (tahir/pak) and halal if it had not died before the mother was killed, or it should not have died because of delay in bringing it out from the mother's womb, and provided it is

p: v) ·

(Hunting with a Retriever (Hunting Dog

Issue YPIA: * If a retriever hunts a wild animal whose meat is halal to eat, the following _:six conditions should be fulfilled for its being Clean (tahir/pak) and halal

i) The dog should be trained in such a way that when commanded to catch the prey, it) goes and when restrained from going, it stops. But if it does not stop after having come closer to the hunted animal and seen it, there is no harm. And it is necessary that it should have a habit of not eating anything of the prey till its master arrives. In fact, if it has the habit of eating bit of the prey before the master arrives, or drinking .its blood, there is no objection

ii) It should have been directed by its master. If it hunts of its own accord and preys) upon an animal, it is haraam to eat the meat of that animal. In fact, if it follows a prey of its own accord, and later its master calls out to encourage it to reach the prey faster, even if it may quicken its pace because of its master's cry, eating the meat of .that prey should be avoided, on the basis of obligatory precaution

iii) The person who sends the dog for hunt should be a Muslim, with all the conditions) . already mentioned in the rules concerning hunting with the weapon

iv) The hunter should utter the name of Allah at the time)

p: v11

of sending the dog. If he purposely does not utter the name of Allah, the prey is .haraam. But if he forgets to utter the name of Allah there is no harm in it

v) The prey should die as a result of the wound inflicted by the dog's teeth. Therefore,) if the dog suffocates the prey to death, or the prey dies because of running or fear, it .is not halal

vi) The hunter who sends the dog should reach the spot when the animal is dead, or if) it is alive, there should not be enough time to slaughter it. But if he reaches there when there is enough time to slaughter it, yet he does not slaughter it, allowing it to .die itself, the prey is not halal

Issue 1919: * When a person who sends the dog reaches the prey when he can slaughter the animal, but the animal dies while he is preparing for the slaughter, like, the delay in taking out the knife, the animal is halal. However, if he does not have anything with which he can slaughter the animal, and it dies, it does not become halal, .but if he releases the animal so that the dog may kill it, it will become halal

Issue <code>rpr.:</code> If a person sends several dogs, and they jointly hunt an animal, and if all of them satisfy the conditions mentioned in rule <code>rpix</code>, the prey is halal, but if any one of them does not fulfil those conditions, the

.prey is haraam

Issue <code>rprn:</code> If a person sends a dog for hunting an animal and that dog hunts another animal, the prey is halal and Clean (tahir/pak), and if it hunts another animal along with .(that animal (which it was sent to hunt), both of them are halal and Clean (tahir/pak

Issue YPTY: * If several persons send a dog jointly and one of them does not utter the name of Allah intentionally, that prey is haraam. Also, if one of the dogs sent is not .trained in the manner mentioned in rule YPIA, the prey is haraam

Issue YPTY: If a hawk or an animal besides the hunting dog hunts an animal, the prey is not halal. However, if a person reaches the prey when it is alive, and slaughters it in .the manner prescribed by Shariah, it is halal

Hunting of Fish and Locust

Issue YPYF: * If a fish with scales is caught alive from water, and it dies thereafter, it is Clean (tahir/pak) and it is halal to eat it, even if the scales are shed off later due to some reasons. And if it dies in the water, it is Clean (tahir/pak), but it is haraam to eat it. However, it is lawful to eat it if it dies in the net of the fisherman. A fish which has no .scales is haraam even if it is brought alive from water and dies out of water

Issue YPYD: If a fish falls out of water or a wave throws it out, or the water

recedes and the fish remains on dry ground, if some one catches it with his hand or by .some other means before it dies, it will be halal to eat it after it dies

Issue YPYP: * It is not necessary that a person catching a fish should be a Muslim or should utter the name of Allah while catching it. It is, however, necessary that a Muslim should have seen or ascertained that the fish was brought alive from the .water, or that it died in the net in water

Issue YPTV: * If a dead fish about which it is not known whether it was caught from water alive or dead, is bought of a Muslim, it is halal, but if it is bought of a non–Muslim it is haraam even if he claims that he has brought it alive from the water; except when a man feels satisfied that the fish was brought alive from the water or that it died in .the net in the water

.Issue YPTA: It is halal to eat a live fish but it is better to avoid eating it

Issue YPYA: If a fish is roasted alive, or is killed out of water before it died itself, it is .halal to eat it, but it is better to avoid eating it

Issue Y9T.: If a fish is cut into two parts out of water, and one part of it falls into water while it is alive, it is halal to eat the part which has remained

out of water, and the recommended precaution is that one should refrain from eating .it

Issue <code>rprn:</code> If a locust is caught alive by hand or by any other contrivance, it will be halal after it dies, and it is not necessary that the person catching it should be a Muslim, or should have uttered the name of Allah while catching it. But, if a non-Muslim is holding a dead locust in his hand, and it is not known whether or not he .caught it alive, it will be haraam even if he claims that he had caught it alive

Issue <code>rprr:</code> To eat the locust which has not yet developed its wings and cannot fly, is .haraam

Rules of Things Allowed to Eat and Drink

point

Issue YPT: * All birds, like eagle, vultures and wild falcons having a claw and talon, are haraam to eat. And all such birds whose gliding is more than flapping the wings, and have talons, are also haraam to eat. Those whose flapping of the wings while flying, is more than gliding, are halal to eat. Thus, one can identify halal birds from haraam ones by observing how they fly. And if the style of any bird's flight cannot be determined, that bird will be considered halal for eating, if it has a crop or a gizzard or a spur on the back of its feet. In the absence of all these, the bird will be haraam. As an obligatory precaution, one should refrain from eating the meat of all types of .crows

p: <a>v1

Other birds like the hens, the pigeons, the sparrows including the ostrich and the peacock are halal to eat, but it is Makrooh to kill birds like swallows and hoopoes. And the animals which fly, but are not classified as winged birds, like the bats, are haraam; similarly, the bees, the mosquitoes, and other flying insects are, as an obligatory .precaution, haraam

Issue rprr: If a part which possesses life is removed from the body of a living animal, for example, if the fatty tail or some flesh is removed from the body of a living sheep, .it is najis and haraam to eat

:Issue ۲۶۳۵: * Certain parts of the halal animals are haraam to eat. They are fourteen

i) Blood)

ii) Excrement)

iii) (iv) Male and female genitals)

v) Womb)

vi) Glands)

vii) Testicles)

viii) Pituitary gland, a ductless gland in the brain)

ix) The marrow which is in the spinal cord)

x) The two wide (yellow) nerves which are on both sides of the spinal cord, (as an) .(obligatory precaution

xi) Gall bladder)

xii) Spleen)

xiii) Urinary bladder)

xiv) Eye balls)

These parts are haraam in all halal animals other than the birds. As for the birds, their blood and excrement is definitely haraam, and apart from these two, the parts .enumerated in the above list are haraam, as a measure of precaution

Issue <code>rprp: *</code> It is haraam to drink the urine of all haraam animals, and also of those whose meat is halal to eat, including, as an obligatory precaution, that of a camel. However, the urine of a camel, a

.cow or a sheep can be consumed, if recommended for any medical treatment

Issue YPTV: * It is haraam to eat earth and also sand, as an obligatory precaution. However, there is no harm in taking Daghistsan or Armenian clay as a medicine if there be no alternative. It is also permissible to take a small quantity of the clay of the Shrine of Imam Husayn (usually called Turbatul Husayn) for the purpose of cure for illness. But it is better to dissolve a small quantity of Turbatul Husayn in water and .then drink it

Issue YPTA: It is not haraam to swallow the mucus (liquid running from the nose) and phlegm which may have come in one's mouth. Also, there is no objection in swallowing .the food which comes out from between the teeth at the time of tooth picking

Issue ۲۶۳۹: It is haraam to eat an absolutely harmful thing, or anything which may .cause death

Issue YPF+: * It is Makrooh to eat the meat of a horse, a mule or a donkey. If a person has sexual intercourse with them those animals become haraam, and as a precaution, their offspring become haraam also, and their urine and dung become Najis. Such animals should be taken out of the city and should be sold at some other place. And as for the person who committed the sexual intercourse with the animal, it will be necessary to give its price to the owner. Similarly, if a person commits sexual intercourse with an

p: v1v

animal like cow and sheep, the meat of which it is lawful to eat, its urine and excrement become Najis, and it is also haraam to eat their meat, and to drink their milk. As a precaution, same will be the case with their offsprings. Such an animal should be instantly killed and burnt, and one, who has had sexual intercourse with the .animal should pay its price to its owner

Issue YPF1: * If the kid of a goat or a lamb sucks the milk of a female pig to such an extent that its flesh and bones grow from it and gain strength, itself and its offspring become haraam, and if the quantity of milk sucked by it is less, it will be necessary that it is confined (Istibra) as prescribed in Shariah and thereafter, it becomes halal. And its Istibra is that it should suck Clean (tahir/pak) milk for seven days, or if it does not need milk, it should graze grass for seven days. As an obligatory precaution, this law applies to the calves, and all the young ones of halal animals. Also, it is haraam to eat the meat of an animal which eats najasat and it becomes halal when its Istibra is Istibra is Istibra is najasat and it becomes halal when its Istibra is

Issue ۲۶۴۲: * Drinking alcoholic beverage is haraam, and in some traditions (Ahadith), it .has been declared as among the greatest sins

Imam Ja'far Sadiq (A.S.) says: "Alcohol is the root of all

p: v1A

evils and sins. A person who drinks alcohol loses his sanity. At that time, he does not know Allah, does not fear committing any sin, respects the rights of no one, and does not desist from committing evil openly. The spirit of faith and piety departs from him and only the impure and vicious spirit, which is far off from the Mercy of Allah, remains in his body. Allah, His angels, His prophets and the true believers curse such a man, and his daily prayers are not accepted for forty days. On the Day of Judgement his face will be dark, and his tongue will come out of his mouth, the saliva will fall on his ."chest and he will desperately complain of thirst

Issue TPTT: * To eat at a table at which people are drinking alcohol is haraam and similarly, to sit at that table where people are drinking alcohol is haraam, as a .precaution, if one would be reckoned among them

Issue 1999: It is obligatory upon every Muslim to save the life of a Muslim, who may be ...dying of hunger or thirst, by providing him enough to eat or drink

Eating Manners

Issue 1940: * There are certain Mustahab rules to be observed while taking a meal; :they are as follows

.i) Washing both the hands before taking a meal)

.ii) After taking a meal, one should wash one's hands, and dry them with a dry cloth)

iii) The host should begin eating first, and should also be the last to withdraw his)

hand. Before starting to take a meal, the host should wash his own hands first, and thereafter, the person sitting on his right should do so. Then the other guests should follow him, till it is the turn of the person sitting on the left side of the host. After finishing the meal, the person sitting on the left side of the host should wash his hands .first, and thereafter other persons should follow him till it is the turn of the host should follow him till it is the turn of the host should follow him till it is the turn of the host should follow him till it is the turn of the host should follow him till it is the turn of the host should follow him till it is the turn of the host should follow him till it is the turn of the host should follow him till it is the turn of the host should follow him till it is the turn of the host should follow him till it is the turn of the host should follow him till it is the turn of the host should follow him till it is the turn of the host should follow him till it is the turn of the host should host

iv) One should say Bismillah before starting to eat, and if there are several dishes, it is) .Mustahab to say Bismillah before partaking of each of the dishes

.v) One should eat with one's right hand)

vi) One should eat using three or more fingers and should not eat with two fingers) . .only

vii) If several persons are sitting together for their meals, everyone of them should) partake of the food placed in front of him.

.viii) One should take small bits of food)

.ix) One should prolong the duration of taking a meal)

(x) One should chew the food thoroughly)

.xi) After taking one's meal one should praise and thank Allah)

.xii) One should lick one's fingers clean after taking food)

xiii) One should use a toothpick after taking a meal. However, the toothpick should) .not be made of sweet basil (a fragrant grass) or the leaves of date-palm

xiv) One should collect and eat the food which is scattered on the dining cloth.) ,However, if one takes meal in an open place, like a desert etc

p: vr •

it is better to leave the food which has fallen aside, so that it may be eaten by the ...animals and the birds

xv) One should take one's meal in the earlier part of the day, and in the earlier part of) .the night and should not eat during the day or during the night

xvi) After taking one's meal one should lie on one's back, and should place one's right) foot on one's left foot.

.xvii) One should take salt before and after the meal)

.xviii) When eating a fruit, one should first wash it before eating)

Acts which are unworthy to do while taking a meal

* :Issue 1999

.i) To eat without being hungry)

ii) To eat to one's fill. It has been reported in the Hadeeth that over_eating is the) .worst thing in the eyes of Allah

.iii) To gaze towards others while eating)

.iv) To eat food while it is still hot)

.v) To blow on food or drink which one is eating or drinking)

vi) To wait expectantly for something more after the bread or loaf has been served) .on the dining cloth

.vii) To cut the loaf with a knife)

.viii) To place the loaf under the food pots or plates etc)

.ix) To scrape off meat stuck to a bone in such a manner that nothing remains on it)

 \mathbf{x}) To peel those fruits which are normally eaten with their skin)

.xi) To throw away a fruit before one has eaten it fully)

Manners of Drinking Water

Issue Y94V: There are certain acts which are Mustahab while drinking water; they are :as follows

.i) Water should be drunk slowly as if it were sucked)

(**ii**)

.During daytime, one should drink water while standing

.iii) One should say Bismillah, before drinking water and Al-hamdulillah after drinking)

.iv) One should drink water in three sips)

.v) One should drink water when one feels thirsty)

vi) After drinking water, one should remember Imam Husayn (A.S.) and his Ahlul Bayt) .(A.S.), and curse the enemies who slew him

Issue YPFA: It is unworthy to drink too much water; to drink water after eating fatty food; and to drink water while standing during the night. It is also unworthy to drink water with one's left hand; to drink water from the side of a container which is .cracked or chipped off, or from the side of its handle

Vow and Covenant

(Vow (Nazr

Issue Y9F9: * Vow means making it obligatory upon oneself to do some good act, or to refrain from doing an act which it is better not to do, for the sake of, or for the .pleasure of Allah

Issue <code>rpa+:</code> While making a vow, a formula declaration has to be pronounced, though is not necessary that it should be in Arabic. If a person says: "When the patient recovers from his ailment, it will be obligatory upon me to pay <code>\$++</code> to a poor man, for .the sake of Allah," his vow will be in order

Issue YPAN: * It is necessary that the person making a vow is baligh and sane, and makes the vow with free will and intention. If he has been coerced to make a vow, or if he makes it owing to

p: אז ז

.excitement, without any intention or choice, his vow is not in order

Issue <code>rpar: * If a person who is feeble_minded</code>, (i.e. one who squanders his property for useless purposes) makes a vow, for example, to give something to poor, his vow is not in order. Similarly, if a bankrupt person makes a vow to pay from the wealth over .which he has no right of disposal or discretion, the vow will not be valid

Issue YPAT: * If a husband disallows his wife to make a vow, her vow will not be valid, if that vow in any way violates the rights of the husband. Similarly, a wife making a vow to pay from her wealth, without her husband's permission, commits an act which is not free from Ishkal, except when the vow is for Hajj, Zakat, Sadaqa or for doing a .good turn to her parents, or her blood relations

Issue 1964: * If a woman makes a vow with the permission of her husband, he cannot .abrogate her vow, or restrain her from fulfiling her vow

Issue <code>rpab: * If a child (son or daughter) makes a vow, with or without the permission of his/her father, he/she should fulfil his/her vow. However, if his/her father or mother disallows him/her to fulfil the vow, his/her vow is void, provided that the fulfilment of .the vow does not have any priority</code>

Issue 1969: A person can make a vow only for an act which is possible for him to fulfil. If, for example, a

p: v٢٣

person is not capable of travelling up to Karbala on foot, and he makes a vow that he .will go there on foot, his vow will not be in order

Issue YPAV: * If a person makes a vow that he will perform a haraam or makrooh act, .or that he would refrain from a wajib or mustahab act, his vow is not valid

Issue 196A: If a person makes a vow that he will perform or abandon a normal act, the performing or abandoning of which has equal merits, his vow is not in order. But if performing it is better in some respect, and a person makes a vow keeping that merit in view, for example, if he makes a vow that he will eat a certain food so as to gain strength for worshipping Allah, his vow will be in order. Also, if its renouncing is better in some respect, and the vow to renounce it is made with that intention, for example, if he finds smoking is harmful and makes a vow not to smoke, his vow is in order. However, at any time when he feels that smoking is not harmful for him, the vow will cancel by itself

Issue 1904: * If a person makes a vow, that he will offer his obligatory prayers at a place where offering does not inherently carry higher spiritual merits, for example, he ,makes a vow to offer his prayers in a certain room, his vow will be valid, only if

Issue YPP1: If a person makes a vow that he will fast, without specifying the time and the number of fasts, it will be sufficient if he observes one fast. And if he makes a vow that he will offer prayers, but does not specify its number and particulars, it will be sufficient if he offers a two rak'at prayers. And if he makes a vow that he will give Sadaqa, not specifying its nature or quantity, and he gives something which can be deemed as Sadaqa, his vow will be fulfilled. And if he simply makes a vow that he will act to please Almighty Allah, his vow will be fulfilled if he offers one prayers, or .observes one fast, or gives away something by way of Sadaqa

Issue 1991: * If a person makes a vow that he will observe fast on a particular

day, he should observe fast on that very day; and if he does not observe fast on that day intentionally, he should, besides observing the qadha for that fast, also give Kaffarah for it. And the Kaffarah applicable in this case is the one prescribed for violation of the Oaths, as will be mentioned later. However, travelling for him on that day is permissible, and he will not fast. Also, it is not obligatory upon him to make a niyyat for ten days so as to be able to fast. If a person who made the vow could not fast on the particular day because of being on a journey, illness, or in the case of a woman, being in the state of Haidh, or for any good excuse, then he will give only .qadha of that fast, and there will be no Kaffarah

Issue ۲۶۶۳: * If a person, of his own choice and volition, violates his vow, he should give . Kaffarah for it

Issue Y994: If a person makes a vow to renounce an act for some specified time, he will be free to perform that act after that time has passed. But if he performs it before that time, due to forgetfulness, or helplessness, there is no liability on him. Even then, it will be necessary for him to refrain from that act for the remaining time, and if he .repeats that act before it without any excuse, he must give Kaffarah for it

Issue ۲۶۶۵: * If a person

makes a vow to renounce an act, without setting any time limit, and then performs that act because of forgetfulness, helplessness or carelessness, it is not obligatory for him to give a Kaffarah, but, after the first instance, if he repeats the act again at any .time, voluntarily, he must give Kaffarah for it

Issue <code>rffff:</code> If a person makes a vow that he/she will observe fast every week on a particular day, for example, on Friday, and if Eid ul Fitr or Eid ul Azha falls on one of the Fridays or an excuse like journey (or menses in the case of women) springs up for .him/her, he/she should not observe fast on that day, but give its qadha

Issue YPPV: If a person makes a vow that he will give a specific amount as Sadaqa, and dies before having given it away, it is not necessary that that amount be deducted from his estate. It is better that the baligh heirs of the deceased give that amount as .Sadaqa on his behalf, out of their own shares

Issue YPPA: * If a person makes a vow that he will give Sadaqa to a particular poor, he cannot give it to another poor, and if that poor person dies, he should on the basis of .recommended precaution, give the Sadaqa to his heirs

Issue 1999: If a person makes a vow that he will perform the Ziyarat of a particular holy Imam, for example of Abu Abdillah Imam Husayn (A.S.) his going for

p: vvv

the Ziyarat of another Imam will not be sufficient, and if he cannot perform the Ziyarat of that particular Imam because of any good excuse, nothing is obligatory on .him

Issue YPV+: If a person has made a vow that he will go for Ziyarat, but has not included in his vow that he will do Ghusl or pray after the Ziyarat, it is not necessary for him to .perform those acts

Issue YPV1: * If a person makes a vow that he would spend some amount of money on the shrine of one of the Imams, or the descendants of the Imams, without having any particular project in mind, he should spend it on the repairs, lighting, carpeting etc. of .the shrine

Issue YPVY: * If a person makes a vow to use something in the name of Holy Imam himself, and has an intention to put it to a specific use, he should spend it for that very purpose. And if he has not made an intention to put it to any specific use, it is better that he should use it for a purpose which has some relationship with that Imam, for example, he should spend it on poor Zawwar of that Imam, or on the shrine of the Imam, like its repairs etc. or for such purposes which would glorify the memory of that .Imam. The same rule applies in the case of the descendants of the Imams

Issue YPVT: * If someone makes a vow that he would give

a sheep as Sadaqa, or in the name of a Holy Imam, and if it gives milk, or gives birth to a young one, before it is put to use in accordance with the vow, the milk or the lamb will be the property of the person who made the vow, unless he had included them in .his vow. And the growth of fat on the animal will be considered part of the vow

Issue YPVF: If a person makes a vow for an act, if a patient recovers or a traveller returns home, and if it transpires later that the patient had already recovered or the traveller had already returned before he had made the vow, it will not be necessary .for him to fulfil his vow

Issue YPVD: If a father or a mother makes a vow that he/she will marry their daughter to a Sayyid, the option rests with the girl when she attains the age of puberty, and the .vow made by the parents has no significance

Issue YPVP: * When a person makes a covenant with Allah, that if his particular lawful need is fulfilled, he will perform a good act, it is necessary for him to fulfil the covenant. Similarly, if he makes a covenant without having any wish, that he will perform a good act, the performing of that act becomes obligatory upon him

Issue YPVV: * As in the case of vow, a formal declaration should be pronounced in the .case of covenant ('Ahd) as well

And it is commonly held that the covenant that one makes should be related to either acts of worship, like, obligatory or Mustahab prayers, or to acts whose performance is better than its renunciation. But this is not so. In fact, all covenants which fall within the category specified in rule no. YPA+ related to oaths, are valid and ought to be .fulfilled

Issue YPVA: If a person does not act according to the covenant made by him, he should give a Kaffarah for it, i.e. he should either feed sixty poor persons, or fast .consecutively for two months, or set free a slave

(Rules Regarding Oath (Qasam

Issue YPV4: If a person takes an oath that he will perform an act (e.g. that he will fast) or will refrain from doing an act (e.g. that he will not smoke), but does not intentionally act according to his oath, he should give Kaffarah for it, which means he should set a slave free, or should fully feed ten indigent persons, or should provide them with clothes. And if he is not able to perform these acts, he should fast for three .consecutive days

-: Issue YPA+: * The conditions for validity of an oath are

i) A person who takes an oath should be Baligh and sane, and should do so with free) will and clear intention. Hence, an oath by a minor, an insane person, an intoxicated person, or by a person who has been coerced to take an oath, will not be in order. Similarly, if he

p: ٧٣.

takes an oath involuntarily, or unintentionally, in a state of excitement, the oath will be .void

ii) An oath taken for the performance of an act which is haraam or makrooh, is not valid. Similarly, an oath for renouncing an act which is obligatory or Mustahab is also void. And if he takes an oath to perform a normal or usual act, it will be valid, if that act has any preference in the estimation of sensible people. Similarly, if he takes an oath for renouncing a usually permissible act, it will be valid if it is deemed more preferable than its performance, by the sensible people. In fact, in each case, his own judgement about the preferences will be enough to grant validity to the oath, even if other .sensible people may not concur

iii) The oath must be sworn by one of those names of the Almighty Allah which are) exclusively used for Him, (e.g. 'Allah'). And even if he swears by a name which is used for other beings also, but is used so extensively for Him, that when any person utters that name one is reminded of Him Alone, for example, if he swears by the name Khaliq (the Creator) and Raziq (the Bestower), the oath will be in order. In fact, if he uses other names or attributes of Allah, which do not remind of Him, but give that connotation when used during an oath, like Samee' (All Hearing) or Baseer (All Seeing), even then the oath

.will be valid

iv) The oath should be uttered in words, but a dumb person can take an oath by) making a sign. Similarly, if a person is unable to utter the words, he may write down the oath, repeating in his mind the intention for it, that will be a valid oath, though as a .precaution, he may confirm the oath in other ways as well

v) It should be possible for him to act upon his oath. And if he was able to act upon the) oath when he took it, but became incapable of acting upon it later, the oath becomes nullified from the time he became incapable of acting upon it, provided that he did not incapacitate himself purposely. And the same rule applies if acting upon one's vow, .oath, or covenant, involves unbearable hardship

Issue YPAN: If the father forbids his son to take an oath, or the husband forbids his wife .to take an oath, their oath is not valid

Issue r_{PAT} : * If a son takes an oath without the permission of his father, or a wife takes an oath without the permission of her husband, the father or the husband can .nullify the oath

Issue YPATE: If a person does not act upon his oath because of forgetfulness, helplessness or heedlessness, he is not liable for Kaffarah. And the same rule applies, if he is forced not to act upon his oath. And if an obsessed person takes an oath like, if he says: "By Allah, I

p: איזיז

am going to offer prayers now at once," and then does not offer prayers owing to the whims haunting him, which renders him incapable of acting according to the oath it is .not necessary for him to give Kaffarah

Issue YPATE: * If a person swears to confirm that he is telling the truth, and if that is actually the truth, his taking of the oath is Makrooh; and if it is a lie, his taking of the oath is haraam. In fact, to make a false oath in the cases of dispute is a major sin. However, if a person takes a false oath in order to save himself, or another Muslim from the torture of an oppressor, there is no objection in it, in fact, at times it becomes obligatory. However, if a person can resort to 'Tauriyat' (dissimulation), that is, if at the time of taking an oath, he makes a vague, feigned utterance with no intention of resorting to falsehood, then it is better for him to do so. For example, if an oppressor or a tyrant who wants to harm someone asks him whether he has seen that person, and he had seen him an hour earlier, he would say that he has not seen him, meaning ... in his mind that he has not seen him during the last few minutes

Rules Regarding Waqf

Issue 1910: If a person makes something Waqf, it ceases to be his property, and neither he nor anybody else can either gift it

p: איזי

or sell it to any person. Also, no one can inherit anything out of it. There is, however, .no harm in selling it in certain circumstances, as mentioned in rules nos. YIIT and YIIT

Issue YAAP: * It is not necessary to utter the formal declaration of Waqf in Arabic. If, for example, a person says: "I have waqfed this book for the students" it will be considered valid. In fact, Waqf is established by conduct as well. Therefore, if a person spreads a mat in a mosque with an intention of Waqf, or constructs a building having an appearance of a mosque, with an intention of giving it away as a mosque, the Waqf will be established. In the cases of public Waqfs, like a mosque, a madressah, any public utility, or Waqf for general poor or Sadat, it does not require anyone to make a formal acceptance. In fact, even private Waqf, like the one created .for one's own children, do not require any reciprocal acceptance

Issue YPAV: * If a person marks a property for Waqf, but regrets before actually .making a Waqf, or dies, the Waqf is not considered as established

Issue YPAA: * If a person Waqfs a property, he should make it a perpetual Waqf from the day he declares the Waqf. Therefore, if he says: "This property is Waqf after my death" the Waqf will not be valid, because it would not cover the period from the time of declaration till his death. Also, if he

says: "This property will remain Waqf for ten years and will not be Waqf thereafter" or says: "It will be Waqf for ten years and thereafter it will not be Waqf for five years, and will become Waqf again after the expiry of that period", such a Waqf will not be valid.

Issue YPAN: * A private Waqf will be valid when the property which has been waqfed is given away, at the disposal of beneficiaries of the first category, or their representative or guardian. And, if a person Waqfs something upon his minor children, and looks after it on their behalf with the intention that it will become their .property, the Waqf is in order

Issue YPA+: In the case of public Waqf like madressahs, mosques etc. it is not necessary that it be possessed by any gesture. The Waqf is established immediately .upon its declaration as such

Issue YPAN: It is necessary that the person who makes a Waqf should be Baligh and sane, and should be doing so of his free will and niyyat. Also, he should have the right, according to Shariah, of disposal and discretion over his property. Based on this, feeble-minded person who squanders his wealth and is therefore debarred, cannot .make a valid Waqf

Issue YPAY: If some property is made Waqf for an unborn child, it is a matter of Ishkal for that Waqf to be valid, and it is necessary to observe precaution in this case. But, if Waqf is created for some persons who

are present at that time, and also for the persons who will be born later, even if they may not be in the womb of their mothers when the Waqf was made, it will be in order. For example, if a person Waqfs a property for his children and after them for his grandchildren, and for every succeeding generation to benefit from it, the Waqf is in .order

Issue YPATE: If a person creates a Waqf for himself, for example, if he Waqfs a shop for himself so that its income may be spent for the construction of his tomb after his death, the Waqf is not in order. But, if, he creates a Waqf for the poor and later on, he .himself becomes poor, he can benefit from the accruals of that Waqf

Issue YPAY: * If a person appoints a Mutawalli (trustee) of the property waqfed by him, the trustee should act according to his instructions, but if he does not appoint a trustee and say, he has waqfed the property for a particular group, like, for his children, the discretion rests with them, and if they are not baligh, the discretion rests with their guardian. And the permission of the Mujtahid is not necessary for appropriating any benefit from the Waqf. But for any such steps taken to safeguard the interest of the Waqf, or the interest of future generations, like repairing or hiring it

.for the benefit of the future generation, permission from the Mujtahid is necessary

:Issue ۲۶۹۵

If a person Waqfs a property, for example, for the poor, or for the Sayyids, or he Waqfs it for charitable purposes, and does not appoint the trustee for the Waqf, the .discretion with regard to that Waqf rests with the Mujtahid

Issue YPAV: * If the Waqfed property is ruined, its position as Waqf is not affected, except when the Waqf is of a special nature, and that special feature ceases to exist. For example, if a person endows a garden and the garden is ruined, the Waqf .becomes void and the garden reverts to the heirs of the person

Issue 1994: * If one part of a property has been waqfed and the other part is not, and the property is undivided, the Mujtahid, or

p: \\

the trustee of the Waqf, or the beneficiaries can divide the property and separate the .Waqf part in consultation with the experts

Issue YPAA: If the trustee of Waqf acts dishonestly, and does not use its income for the special purposes, the Mujtahid should assign an honest person to act with the dishonest trustee in order to restrain him from acting dishonestly. And if this is not .possible, the Mujtahid can replace him with an honest trustee

Issue YV···: A carpet which has been waqfed in Husayniya (Imambargah) cannot be .used in mosque for offering prayers, even if the mosque may be near the Husayniyah

Issue $rv \cdot v : *$ If a property is waqfed for the maintenance of a mosque, and that mosque does not stand in need of repairs, and it is also not expected that it will need repairs for quite some time, and if it is not possible to collect and deposit the accrual till such time when it could be used for the repairs, then, as an obligatory precaution, the income should be used for the purposes which has nearest conformity with the intention of the one who waqfed it, like spending it in other needs of the same .mosque, or for the repairs of any other mosque

Issue YV.Y: * If a person waqfs some property for the repairs of a mosque, and the Imam of the congregation, and the Mu'azzin, and if the quantity for each has been specified by the donor, it should be spent in the same

manner. But if, it is not specified, the mosque should be repaired first, and if there is any balance, it should be distributed between the Imam of the congregation and Mu'azzin, by the trustee, as he deems fit and proper. But it is better that these two .beneficiaries reach a compromise between them in respect of the distribution

(Rules Regarding Will (Wasiyyat

point

Issue YV.Y: A Will is purported to direct that after one's death, a certain task be completed, or that a portion of his property be given in ownership to someone, or that the ownership of his property be transferred to someone, or that it be spent for charitable purposes, or that he appoints someone as guardian of his children and ...(dependents. A person who is to give effect to a Will is called executor (Wasi

Issue rv. F: If a person who is dumb, can make himself understood by means of signs, he can Will for anything he likes; and even if a person who can speak, makes a Will by .means of signs and makes himself understood, his Will will be valid

Issue YV. D: * If a written paper is found, signed and sealed by a deceased person, and if it is known or conveyed that he wrote it as a Will, it should be acted upon. But if it is known that it was not his intention to make any Will, and that he had simply made some notes for a Will to be written later, it will not be considered as

Issue YV-9: * A person making a Will should be baligh, sane, and he should not be a feeble-minded squanderer. And the Will must have been made with free will and choice. A Will made by a non-baligh child is invalid, but if a child of ten years of age Wills for the benefit of his blood relatives, or for general charity, then that Will is valid. But if he Wills for the benefit of those other than his blood relatives, or if a seven year old child WIlls that a certain part of wealth be for someone, or be given to someone, that Will is a matter of Ishkal, and in both cases, precaution must not be ignored. As for the feeble-minded squanderer, his Will related to his property is not valid, but in matters other than the property, like in matters of some tasks or duties to be performed for the deceased, his Will is valid

Issue rv.v: * If a person who injures himself intentionally, or takes a poison, because of which his death becomes certain or probable, makes a Will that a certain part of his .property be put to some particular use, his Will is not in order

Issue YV.A: * If a person makes a Will that something from his property will belong to someone, and if that person accepts the Will, even if his acceptance took place during the lifetime of the testator, that thing will become his property after the death of the

p: ٧۴.

.testator

Issue YV:A: * When a person sees signs of approaching death in himself, he should immediately return the things held in trust by him to their owners, or should inform the owners, acting according to the details already mentioned in rule no. YTEN. And if he is indebted to others, and the time for repayment of the debt has matured, and if the creditors make the demand, he should repay the debt. And if he is not in a position to repay the debt, or the time for its repayment has not yet matured, or the creditor has not yet demanded, he should make arrangements to ensure that his creditor will be paid after his death, like, by making a Will to inform those who are unaware of the .

Issue TVIN: * If a person who sees signs of approaching death in himself, has a debt of Khums and Zakat, or has other liabilities, and if he cannot make payment immediately, he should make a Will directing payment, if he owns some property, or if he knows someone will pay on his behalf. The same rule applies if he has obligatory Hajj on him. But, if he is capable of paying his religious dues immediately, he should .pay at once, even if he sees no signs of impending death

Issue rrun: * If a person who finds signs of approaching death in himself, has lapsed ,(Qadha) of some prayers and fasts due to him

he should direct in his Will that a person be hired and paid from his estate for their performance. In fact, even if he does not leave any estate, but feels it probable that someone would perform them without taking any fees, it is obligatory for him to make a Will in this behalf. And if he has someone like his eldest son who would perform, it is .sufficient to inform him about it, and it is not obligatory to Will in that respect

Issue TVIT: If a person who finds signs of impending death in himself has deposited some property with some other person, or has concealed it in some place of which his heirs are not aware, and if owing to the ignorance of the heirs their right is lost, he should inform them about it. And it is not necessary for him to appoint a guardian, or an administrator for his minor children, except when it is feared that their property may perish, or they themselves may be ruined without an administrator, in which .case, he should appoint a trustworthy administrator for them

Issue rv_1r : * The executor (Wasi) should be sane and trustworthy in matters related to the testator, and as a precaution, in matters related to others also. And it is necessary as a precaution, that the executor of a Muslim should be a Muslim. To appoint a Na–baligh child alone for putting the Will into effect, is not in order, if the said child is expected

to exercise discretion without permission of the guardian. But if the child is directed to put the Will into effect after having become baligh, or with the permission of the .guardian, there will be no objection

Issue YVIF: * If a person appoints more than one executors, allowing each of them to execute the Will independently, it will not be necessary that they should obtain permission from one another for the execution of the Will. And if he had not given any such permission – whether he had or had not said that both of them should execute the Will jointly, they should execute the Will in consultation with one another. And if they are not prepared to execute the Will jointly, and this unwillingness is not occasioned by any religious scruple, the Mujtahid can force them to do so, and if they do not obey his orders, or any one has a religious excuse for not being prepared to act .jointly, then the Mujtahid can replace the dissenting executor

Issue YV1a: If a person retracts a directive in his Will, for example, if he first says that \/Y of his property should be given to a person, and then says that it should not be given to him, the Will becomes void. And if he changes his Will, for example, if he appoints an administrator for his children, and then replaces him with another person, .his first Will becomes void, and his second Will should be acted upon

Issue ۲۷۱۶: * If

a person conducts himself in a manner which shows that he has drawn back from his Will, for example, if he sells a house which he had willed to give away to someone, or appoints someone as his agent to sell it in spite of his original wish, the Will becomes .void

Issue TVIV: If a person makes a Will that a particular thing be given away to someone, and later changes it to say that half of the same thing should be given to another person, that thing should be divided into two parts, and one part should be given to .each of them

Issue TVIA: * If a person who is on his death-bed, bestows a part of his property as gift on a certain person, and makes a Will that after his death another quantity be given to yet another person, and if both the gifts exceed one-third of his estate, and the heirs are not prepared to approve the excess, then in that case the first endowment should be given to the first beneficiary, and whatever remains from one-third should be .spent according to the Will

Issue TVIN: If a person makes a Will that 1/r of his property should not be sold and its income should be spent for some particular purpose, his instructions should be .followed

Issue rvr.: If a person says during his terminal illness, that he owes certain amount to someone, and if he is suspected of having said that to harm his heirs, the amount

p: vff

specified by him should be given out of 1/r of his property; and if he is not suspected of any such motive, his admission will be valid, and the payment should be made out of .his estate

Issue <code>rvrr</code>: If a person comes to know that someone has appointed him his executor, and he informs the testator that he is not prepared to perform the duties of an executor, it is not necessary for him to act as an executor

after the death of the testator. But, if he does not come to know of his appointment before the death of the testator, or comes to know about it, but does not inform the testator that he is not prepared to act as an executor, he should execute the Will if the execution of the Will does not involve any hardship to him. Also, if the executor comes to know of his appointment at a time when due to serious illness or some other hindrance, the testator cannot appoint any other executor, he should, on the basis of .precaution, accept the appointment

Issue TVTT: * After a testator dies, the executor cannot appoint another person to execute the Will and retire himself. But, if he knows that the deceased did not mean that the executor should execute the Will himself, what he wanted was only that the .given work should be accomplished, he can appoint another person on his behalf

Issue YVYY: If a person appoints two persons as joint executors, and if one of them dies, or becomes insane, or an apostate, the Mujtahid will appoint another person in his place. And if both of them die, or become insane or apostates, the Mujtahid will appoint two persons in their place. However, if one person can execute the Will, it is .not necessary to appoint two persons for the purpose

Issue TYTA: * If an executor alone cannot perform all the tasks laid down in the Will of the deceased, even by

appointing someone as his agent or by hiring someone, then the Mujtahid will appoint .someone to assist him in his duties

Issue rvr9: If a quantity from the property of a dead person is lost or damaged while in the custody of the executor, and if he has been negligent in looking after it, or has gone beyond moderation, he will be responsible. For example, if the dead person had willed him to give a certain quantity to the poor of a particular town, and he took it to some other town, and in the process it has perished, he will be responsible for it. But if,

he has not been negligent nor immoderate, he will not be responsible for the loss

Issue TVTV: If a person appoints someone as his executor, and says that after that executor's death, another person should be the executor in his place, the second executor should perform the tasks laid down in the Will of the deceased, after the .death of the first executor

Issue YVYA: If obligatory Hajj remained unperformed by the dead person, or debts and dues like Khums, Zakat and Mazalim (wealth wrongly appropriated) which were obligatory to pay, were not paid, they should be paid from the estate of the deceased .though he may not have directed in his Will for them

Issue TVTA: If the estate of the deceased exceeds his debt and expenses for obligatory Hajj, and obligatory religious dues like Khums, Zakat and Mazalim, and if he has also willed that

p: vfv

or a part thereof of his property be put to a particular use, his Will should be 1/r. followed, and if he has not made a Will, then what remains is the property of the heirs

Issue <code>rvr.:</code> If the disposal specified by the deceased exceeds <code>v/r</code> of his property, his Will in respect of what exceeds the <code>v/r</code> of his property will be valid only if the heirs show their agreement, by words or by conduct. Their tacit approval will not suffice. And even if they give their consent after some time, it is in order. But if some heirs permit and others decline to give consent (to the Will being acted upon), the Will is .valid and binding only in respect of the shares of those who have consented

Issue rvrri: If the dispensation specified by the deceased exceeds v/r of his property, and his heirs give consent to that dispensation before his death, they cannot .withdraw their permission after his death

Issue <code>rvrr:</code> If a person makes a Will that Khums and Zakat and other debts due to him should be paid out of <code>v/r</code> of his property, and also someone be hired for performing his qadha prayers and fasts, and also perform Mustahab acts like feeding the poor, the precaution will be that, his debt should be paid first out of the <code>v/r</code> of his property, and if there is a balance, a person should be hired to perform his qadha prayers and fasts, and fasts, and if there is still

a residue, it should be spent on the Mustahab acts specified by him. If, however, 1/r of his property is sufficient only for the payment of his debts, and his heirs, too, do not permit that anything more than the 1/r of his property should be spent, his Will in .respect of prayers, fasts, and Mustahab acts is void

Issue vvrr: If a testator wills that his debt should be paid, and also someone should be hired for the performance of his qadha prayers and fasts, and also Mustahab acts should be performed, but does not direct that the expenses for those acts should be paid from vr of his estate, then his debt should be paid from his estate, and if anything remains, vr of it should be spent on prayers and fasts and Mustahab acts specified by him. And if that vr is not sufficient, and if his heirs permit, his Will should be implemented by paying from their share, and if they do not permit, the expenses of prayers and fasts should be paid from the vr of his estate, and if anything remains it .should be spent on the Mustahab acts specified by him

Issue YVYY: If a person claims that the deceased had willed that a certain amount should be given to him, and two Adil men confirm his statement, or if he takes an oath, and one Adil man also confirms his statement, or if one Adil man and two Adil women, or four Adil women

bear witness to what he says, the amount claimed by him should be given to him. And if only one Adil woman bear witness, 1/4 of the amount claimed by him should be given to him, and if two Adil women bear witness, 1/4 of that amount, and if three Adil women bear witness, */* of it should be given to him. Also, if two non-Muslim males from amongst the people of the Book, who are esteemed as Adil in their own religion, confirm his statement, and if the dead person was obliged to make a Will while no Adil man and woman was present at that time, the amount claimed by that person should .be given to him

Issue TVTD: If a person claims that he is the executor of the deceased, and can act according to the Will and put it into effect, or that the deceased had appointed him an administrator of his children, his statement should be accepted only if two Adil men .confirm it

Issue YVY9: If a person makes a Will that something from his estate is for a particular person, and that beneficiary dies before accepting or rejecting it, his heirs can accept it as long as they do not reject the Will. However, this order applies when the testator does not retract his Will, otherwise the beneficiary have no right to lay claim to that .thing

Inheritance

Issue YVTV: * There are three groups of persons who inherit from a dead person, on the basis of

p: va.

:relationship

i) The first group consists of the dead person's parents and children, and in the) absence of children, the grand children, however low, and among them whoever is nearer to the dead person inherits his property. And as long as even a single person from this group is present, people belonging to the second group do not inherit

ii) The second group consists of paternal grandfather, paternal grandmother, and) sisters, brothers, and in the absence of sisters and brothers their children, whoever from among them is nearer to the dead person, will inherit from him. And as long as even one person from this group is present, people belonging to the third group do ...ot inherit

iii) The third group consists of paternal uncles and paternal aunts and maternal) uncles and maternal aunts, and their descendants. And as long as even one person from the paternal uncles and paternal aunts and maternal uncles and maternal aunts of the dead person is present, their children do not inherit. However, if the paternal step uncle and the son of the real paternal uncle are present, the son of the dead person's real paternal uncle will inherit from him to the exclusion of the paternal step uncle. But if there are several paternal uncles and several paternal cousins, or if the .widow is alive, then this rule is not without Ishkal

Issue YVYA: If the dead person's own paternal uncle and paternal aunt and maternal uncle and maternal aunt and their children and their grandchildren do

p: va1

not exist, the property will be inherited by the paternal uncles and paternal aunts and maternal uncles and maternal aunts of dead person's parents. And if even they do not exist, the property will be inherited by their descendants. And in the absence of their descendants, the property is inherited by the paternal uncles and paternal aunts and maternal uncles and maternal aunts of the dead person's paternal grand parents. And .if even they do not exist, the property is inherited by their descendants

.Issue TVTA: Husband and wife inherit from each other as will be explained later

Inheritance of the First Group

Issue YVF: If out of the first group, there is only one heir of the deceased (for example, father or mother or only one son or only one daughter) he/she inherits the entire estate, and, if there are more than one sons or daughters, the estate is divided .among them in such a way, that each son gets twice the share of each daughter

Issue rvrrt: * If the father and the mother of deceased are his only heirs, the estate is divided into r parts, out of which r parts are taken by the father and one by the mother. If, the deceased has two brothers or four sisters, or one brother and two sisters, who are Muslims and are related to him from the side of the father (i.e. the father of these persons and of the deceased is same, although their mothers may be different), the effect of their presence on the

p: var

inheritance is that, although they do not inherit anything in the presence of the father and the mother, the mother gets 1/9 of the estate, and the rest is inherited by the .father

Issue vver: * If only the father, the mother and one daughter are the heirs of deceased, and he (the deceased) does not have two paternal brothers, or four paternal sisters, or one paternal brother, and two paternal sisters, with the conditions already explained, the estate will be divided into \diamond parts, out of which the father and the mother take one share each, and the remaining r shares are taken by the daughter. And if the deceased has two paternal brothers, or four paternal sisters, or one paternal brother, and two paternal brothers, or four paternal sisters, or one paternal brother, and two paternal sisters, the estate will again be divided into \diamond parts, as the presence of these persons will have no effect. But it is commonly held by the Fuqaha that, in such situation, the estate will be divided into six parts. Father and mother will take one part each, and three parts will be taken by the daughter. As regards the remaining one part, it is again divided into r parts out of which one part is taken by the father and r by the daughter. As a result, the estate of the deceased is divided into rr parts, out of which rb are taken by the daughter, \diamond by the father, and r by the mother. But this verdict is not without Ishkal, and therefore

p: var

precaution must be exercised while allocating one_fifth or one_sixth of the mother's .share

Issue <code>rvfr:</code> If the heirs of the deceased are his father, mother, and one son only, the property is divided into r parts, from which one part is taken by the father and one by the mother, and r by the son. And if the deceased has several sons or several daughters, they divide the said r parts equally among them. If however, he has several sons and daughters, the r shares are divided among them in such a manner, .that each son gets double the share of each daughter

Issue vvrr: If the heirs of deceased are only his father or mother and one or several sons, the property is divided into r parts, from which one goes to the father or mother, and a to the son. If there are more than one sons, they divide those a parts equally .among them

Issue rvrab: If the deceased is survived by the father or the mother with his sons and daughters, the estate will be divided into $rac{1}$ parts. One part is taken by the father or the mother, and the remaining a parts are divided among the sons and daughters, in such .a manner that each son gets double the share of each daughter

Issue YVF9: If the heirs of deceased are only his father or mother and one daughter, his estate will be divided into four parts. Out of these one part is taken by the father or

p: var

.the mother, and the rest goes to the daughter

Issue YVYY: If the heirs of deceased are his father or mother and several daughters, the property is divided into a parts. One part is taken by the father or the mother, and .the remaining Y parts are equally divided among the daughters

Issue <code>rvfA:</code> If the deceased has no children, the child of his son gets a son's share even if it be a daughter, and the child of his daughter gets a daughter's share even if it be a son. For example, if the deceased has a grandson by his daughter, and a granddaughter by his son, the property will be divided into <code>r</code> parts, from which one part will .go to the grandson by his daughter, and <code>r</code> to the grand-daughter by his son

Inheritance of the Second Group

Issue TVFA: The second group of persons, which inherits on the basis of relationship, consists of paternal grandfather, paternal grandmother, brothers and sisters and, if .the dead person does not have brothers and sisters, their children inherit the estate

Issue <code>rva+:</code> If the heirs of deceased is only one brother, or only one sister, he or she inherits the entire estate, and if he has several real brothers alone or several real sisters alone, they divide the property equally among themselves. If, however, he has several real brothers and some real sisters together, every brother gets double the share of a sister. For example, if he has two real brothers and one real sister, the property will be

 $p\colon \mathsf{Vaa}$

.divided into a parts, and each brother will get r parts while the sister will get one

Issue <code>rvar</code>: If the only heir of deceased is one maternal half sister, or one maternal half brother, their father being different from the deceased father, she or he gets the entire estate. And if he has several maternal brothers alone, or several maternal .sisters alone, or both of them together, the estate is divided equally among them

Issue rvor: If the dead person has real brothers and sisters, together with half brothers and sisters from father's side, and one half brother or one half sister from maternal side, the paternal brothers and sisters will not inherit. In this case, the estate will be divided into γ parts, from which one part will be inherited by the maternal brother or sister, and the remaining \diamond parts will be

p: V۵9

divided by the real brothers and sisters among themselves, in such a manner that .every brother will get double the share of every sister

Issue <code>rvar</code>: If a deceased has real brothers and sisters together with paternal brothers and sisters, and several maternal brothers and sisters, the paternal brothers and sisters will no inherit. In this case, the estate will be divided into <code>r</code> parts, from which one part will be divided by the maternal brothers and sisters equally among themselves, and the remaining <code>r</code> parts will be divided among the real brothers and .sisters, in such a manner that every brother gets double the share of every sister

Issue rvaa: If the only heirs of deceased are his paternal brothers and sisters, and one maternal brother or one maternal sister, the estate will be divided into % parts. One part will be given to the maternal brother or the maternal sister, and the remaining parts will be divided among the paternal brothers and sisters, in such a manner that .every brother gets double the share of every sister

Issue $\tau v \omega \gamma$: If the only heirs of deceased is his paternal brother and sister, and several maternal brothers and sisters, the estate will be divided into τ parts. One part will be shared among the maternal brothers and sisters equally, and the remaining τ parts will be divided among the paternal brothers and sisters, in such a manner that every .brother gets double the share of every sister

,Issue rvav: If the brother, the sister

p: vav

and the wife of deceased are his only heirs, the wife gets her inheritance in the manner which will be explained later, and the sister and brother get their inheritance as stated in the foregoing rules. Also, if a woman dies and her only heirs are her sister, her brother and her husband, the husband gets half of the estate, and the sister and the brother inherit as explained earlier. However, nothing is reduced from the share of maternal brother and sister to provide for the shares of the wife or the husband. But in the case of real brothers and real sisters, or paternal brothers and sisters, their shares may be reduced. For example, if the heirs of deceased are her husband, maternal brother and sister, and real brother and sister, half of the estate will go to the husband, and one part out of the three parts of the original estate will be given to the maternal brother and sister. Hence, if the total estate of the deceased is \$, \$, \$ goes to the husband, \$ are taken by the maternal brother and sister, and \$ will be the share of the real brother and sister.

Issue YVAA: If deceased does not have sister and brother, their share of the inheritance is given to their descendants, and the share of maternal brother's child and maternal sister's child will be divided among them equally. And as for

p: van

the share of the paternal brother's child and paternal sister's child, or real brother's child and real sister's child, the commonly held principle is that every son gets twice as much as the daughter, but it may be true that they too may get equal shares. Therefore, it is better that they should resort to a compromise

Issue $\tau v_{\Delta A}$: If the heir of the deceased is only one grandfather or one grandmother, regardless of whether they are paternal or maternal, the entire estate goes to them, and the great grandfather of the deceased does not inherit in the presence of the grandfather. And if only the paternal grandfather and paternal grandmother of the dead person are the heirs, the estate will be divided into τ parts, from which τ parts will be taken by the grandfather and one part will be taken by the grandmother. And if the maternal grandfather and maternal grandmother are the heirs, the property will be divided between them equally

Issue $\tau v \mathcal{P} \cdot :$ If the heirs of deceased is paternal grandfather or paternal grandmother together with maternal grandfather or maternal grandmother, the property will be divided into τ parts. τ parts will go to the paternal grandfather or paternal grandmother, and one part will go to the maternal grandfather or maternal grandmother. grandmother

Issue YV91: If the heirs of the deceased are paternal grand parents together with maternal grand parents, the estate will be divided into r parts. One part will be divided equally between the maternal grandfather and the maternal

p: v۵۹

grandmother, and the remaining r parts will go to the paternal grandfather and the paternal grandmother, from which the paternal grandfather gets twice the share of .the paternal grandmother

Issue $\tau v \rho \tau$: If the only heirs of a deceased are his wife together with his paternal grand parents, and his maternal grand parents, his wife gets her inheritance in the manner which will be explained later. And one of the τ parts of the original estate of the deceased will be given to the maternal grandfather and grandmother, to divide it equally between them. The remaining part will be given to the paternal grand parents, and the paternal grandfather gets twice as much as the paternal grandmother. And if the heirs of the deceased are her husband together with her paternal or maternal grand parents, the husband gets half of the property, and the grand parents get their .inheritance in the manner mentioned in the foregoing rules

Issue YV97: There are a few combinations of brother or sister, or brothers or sisters :with the grand parents

i) That the grand parents and brothers or sister are each from the mother's side. In) .that event the estate is divided among them equally, though they are of different sex

ii) That all of them are from the father's side. In that case, the property will be divided) among them equally, provided that all of them are males, or all of them are females. And if they are different, every male will get twice as much as the

p: v%•

.female

iii) That the grand parents from the paternal side combine with the real brother or) sister. The rule explained in the foregoing clause will also apply in this case. And it should be remembered that if the paternal brother or sister of the deceased combines with real brother or sister, those who are paternal do not inherit alone, but .all of them inherit

iv) That there are grand parents, paternal and maternal, all males or all females or) mixed, combined with the brothers or sisters who are similarly of diverse categories. In this case, 1/7 of the estate will go to the maternal relatives to be divided equally among them, regardless of their sex. And 7/7 of the estate will go to the paternal relatives, among whom every male gets twice as much as a female. And if there is no difference of sex among them, and all of them are males or all of them are females it will be divided equally among them.

v) That paternal grand parents are combined with maternal brother or sister. In this) case, if there is only one brother or sister, he/she gets 1/9 of the property, and if they are many, 1/9 of the property is divided among them equally. The balance goes to the paternal grand parents, and if both the grandfather and the grandmother are there, .the grandfather gets twice as much as the grandmother

vi) That maternal grand parents combine with the paternal brother. In this case ν/r goes to the grand

parent, although he/she may be alone, and r/r goes to the brother although he may be alone. If there is a paternal sister combined with the maternal grandfather or the grandmother, and if she is alone, she will get 1/r of the property, and if there are several sisters they get r/r of it. And in every case, the share of the grandfather and grandmother is 1/r. And based on this calculation, there will be a residue of 1/r if there is only one sister. Therefore, as an obligatory precaution, a compromise should be .effected for that extra residue

vii) That there are some paternal and some maternal grand parents combined with) one or more paternal brother or sister. In this case, the share of the maternal grandfather or grandmother is v/r, and if they are many, it will be divided among them equally, although they are of different sex. And the remaining v/r of the estate is given to the paternal grandfather or the paternal grandmother and the paternal brother or the paternal sister. If they are of different sex, the estate will be divided in the ratio of one to two, and if they are all of the same sex, it will be divided equally. And if there is a maternal brother or maternal sister with those grand parents, the share of the maternal brother or maternal grandmother, together with the maternal brother

are of different sex. And the share of the paternal grandparents will be r/r, which be divided among them in the ratio of one to two in the case of difference of sex, and .otherwise equally

viii) That there are brothers and sisters, some of whom paternal and others) maternal, combined with paternal grand parents. In this case, the share of the maternal brother or maternal sister is 1/9, if he/she is alone, and 1/m if there are many of them, and it will be divided equally among them. And as for the paternal brother or paternal sister together with the paternal grand parents, the remaining estate will go to them, to be divided among them equally if they are all of one sex, and if they are different, it will be divided in the ratio of one to two. And if there is a maternal grand parent combined with those brothers or sisters, the total share of the maternal grandfather and maternal grandmother with maternal brother and maternal sister is 1/m, to be divided equally among them. The share of the paternal brother or paternal sister will be two, if they are of different sex, and equally if they are of the same sex

Issue YV99: If the deceased has brothers or sisters, then the brother's or sister's children do not inherit. However, this law does not apply when the inheritance of brother's child or sister's child does

not clash with that of brother or sister. For example, if the dead person has paternal brother and maternal grandfather, the paternal brother inherits r/r and the maternal grandfather inherits r/r of the estate. But if the deceased has a son of the maternal brother as well, the brother's son shares with the maternal grandfather the r/r of the estate.

Inheritance of the Third Group

Issue YVPA: The third group of heirs consists of paternal uncle, paternal aunt, maternal uncle, maternal aunt and their children. As mentioned above, the persons constituting this group inherit when none of the persons belonging to the first two categories is .present

Issue YYPP: * If the only heir of deceased is one paternal uncle or aunt (whether he or she be the real, paternal or maternal brother or sister of his father), he or she inherits the entire estate. And if there are some paternal uncles alone, or aunts alone of the deceased, and they are all real or paternal brothers and sisters of his father, the estate will be divided equally among them. And if the survivors are several paternal uncles together with the aunts of the deceased and all of them are the real or the paternal brothers and sisters of his father, then the paternal uncle will get twice the share of the paternal aunt. For example, if two paternal uncles and one paternal aunt are the heirs of the deceased, the estate will be divided into a parts, from which the "paternal aunt will get one part

.and the two paternal uncles will divide the remaining * parts equally between them

Issue YV9Y: * If the heirs of a deceased are several maternal uncles or several maternal aunts, the estate will divide equally among them. And if the survivors are maternal uncles together with the maternal aunts, the uncles will receive twice the share of the aunts, though, as a precaution, the uncles should compromise from the .excess they receive

Issue vvpA: * If the heirs of deceased are his paternal uncles and paternal aunts, some of whom are the real brothers and sisters of his father, while others are paternal or maternal half brothers and sisters of his father, those who are paternal half brothers and sisters will not inherit anything. And if the deceased is also survived by one paternal uncle or one paternal aunt, who are the maternal half brother and half sister of his father, the estate will be divided into p parts, from which one part will be taken by the paternal uncle or paternal aunt of the deceased, and the remaining will be taken by the full real paternal uncles and paternal aunts of the deceased. If the deceased has no real full paternal uncles and real full paternal aunts, the remaining bparts will be taken by those paternal uncles and paternal aunts of the deceased who are the paternal half brothers or sisters of his father. But, if the deceased happens to have those paternal uncles together with paternal aunts who

are the maternal half brothers and sisters of his father, the estate will be divided into r parts, from which r parts will be taken by the real paternal uncles and real paternal aunts of the deceased, who are half paternal brothers and sisters of his father. Then the remaining one part will be taken by those paternal uncles and paternal aunts of the deceased person, who are the maternal half brothers and sisters of his father. It is commonly held by the Fuqaha that the uncles and aunts who are maternally connected with the father of the deceased, should divide their share between them equally, but it may be true that the uncles will receive twice the share of the aunts –

.however, as a precaution, they should effect a compromise between them

Issue YVPA: * If a deceased has only one maternal uncle or only one maternal aunt, he or she inherits the entire estate. And if he has a maternal uncle together with the maternal aunt (whether they be the full, or the paternal, or the maternal half brothers and sisters of his mother), the estate should be divided giving the uncle twice the share of the aunt. And since there is a probability that they should inherit equally, .observing precaution should not be ignored in that respect

Issue $vvv \cdot : *$ If the heirs of the deceased are one or several maternal uncles, together with maternal aunts from the mother's side, and full maternal uncle and full maternal , aunt

and also maternal uncles and aunts from the father's side, then to deprive the maternal uncle and maternal aunt from the father's side is a matter of Ishkal. In all the situations, the uncles will inherit twice the share of the aunts, but a precaution by .way of compromise is recommended

Issue TVV1: If the heirs of deceased are one or several maternal uncles, or one or several maternal aunts, or maternal uncle together with maternal aunt with one or several paternal uncles, or one or several paternal aunts, or paternal uncle together with paternal aunt, then the estate will be divided into r parts from which one part will be taken by the maternal uncle, or maternal aunt, or both of them, and the remaining .part will go to the paternal uncle, or paternal aunt, or both of them

Issue rvvr: * If the heirs of the deceased are one maternal uncle, or one maternal aunt together with paternal uncle and paternal aunt, and if they are full paternal uncle and the paternal aunt or related from the father's side, the estate will be divided into rparts. One part will be taken by the maternal uncle or the maternal aunt, and from the balance two parts of it, r will be given to the paternal uncle and one part will be given to the paternal aunt. Based on this calculation, the estate will be divided into r parts, from which r parts will be given to maternal uncle or maternal

p: v9v

.aunt, * parts are given to the paternal uncle and * parts are given to the paternal aunt

Issue rvvr: * If the heirs of the deceased are one maternal uncle, or one maternal aunt together with one paternal uncle, or one half paternal aunt related from the mother's side together with full or half paternal uncles and aunts, the estate will be divided into r parts. One part will be given to the maternal uncle or the maternal aunt, and the remaining r parts will be equally divided between the paternal uncles and aunts, with uncles taking twice the share of the aunts, though precaution is .recommended

Issue YVVF: * If the heirs of deceased are several maternal uncles and several maternal aunts, all of whom are either full or related from father's or mother's side, and also a paternal uncle and a paternal aunt, the estate will be divided into r parts. Y parts will be divided between the paternal uncle and the paternal aunt as mentioned above, and one part will be divided equally between the maternal uncles and the ...maternal aunts as explained in rule no. YVV-

Issue YVVA: * If the heirs of deceased is maternal uncle only, or if there are half maternal aunts related from the mother's side together with several maternal uncles and several maternal aunts who are either full or half related from father's side, and also paternal uncle and paternal aunt, the estate will be divided into r parts. Two of these parts

p: v91

will be divided between the paternal uncle and the paternal aunt, in the manner already mentioned, and quite likely, the remaining heirs will share the third part .equally

Issue YVV9: If the deceased is not survived by paternal uncle, and paternal aunt and maternal uncle and maternal aunt, the share to which the paternal uncle and the paternal aunt are entitled will go to their descendants, and the share to which the .maternal uncle and maternal aunt are entitled will go to their descendants

Issue rvvv: * If the heirs of the deceased are paternal and maternal uncles and aunts of his father, and paternal and maternal uncles and aunts of his mother, the estate will be divided into r parts. One part will be given to the paternal and maternal uncles and aunts of his mother, to be divided among them equally, though a precaution by way of compromise should not be ignored. The remaining r parts, the same will be again divided into r parts. One part will be divided as above between the father's maternal uncle and aunt, and the remaining r parts will be divided as above between .the father's paternal uncle and aunt

Inheritance By The Husband and the Wife

Issue τvvA : If a woman dies without any children, v/τ of her property is inherited by her husband, and the remaining v/τ is given to her other heirs. If, she has children from that or another husband, her husband will get v/τ of the estate, and the remaining part will be inherited by her other

heirs

Issue YVYA: If a man dies childless, 1/4 of his estate will go to his wife, and the remaining part will be given to his other heirs. And if the man has children from that or another wife, the wife gets 1/4th of the estate, and the remaining part will be inherited by his other heirs. A wife does not inherit anything from the land of a house or a garden or a farm, or from any other land, nor does she inherit from the proceeds of such lands. She does not also inherit from that which stands on that land, like the house and the trees, but she inherits from their proceeds. The same rule applies to the trees and crops and buildings standing on the land of a garden, and on agricultural .land, or on any other lands.

Issue YVA+: If the wife wishes to have any right of discretion over things from which she does not inherit (for example, the land of a residential house) she should obtain the permission of other heirs to do so. Also, it is not permissible for other heirs to have any right of disposal, without the permission of the wife,over those things from the .(proceeds of which she inherits (for example, the value of the buildings and trees

Issue TVAN: * If one wishes to evaluate the buildings and the trees and other similar things, it should be calculated as assessors usually do, that is, by estimating its value as they stand, and

p: vv•

not as objects uprooted or extirpated from the land. Or, they should be valued as .unrented property remaining on the land, till they are destroyed or till they perish

Issue YVAT: The canals for the flow of water fall under the category of land, and the .bricks etc, used for its construction fall under the category of building

Issue YVAT: If a deceased has more than one wives, and if he is childless, Y/F of the estate will be divided equally among the wives, in the manner explained above, and if he has children, Y/A of the estate will be divided equally among them. And the rule applies even if the husband may not have had sexual intercourse with some or all of them. However, if he married a woman during a terminal illness, and did not have sexual intercourse with her, that woman will not inherit from him nor will she be .entitled to Mahr

Issue YVAF: If a woman marries a man during her illness, and dies in that illness, her .husband inherits from her even if he did not have sexual intercourse with her

Issue YVAD: If a woman is given revocable divorce, in the manner explained in the orders relating to 'divorce', and she dies during the waiting period of divorce (Iddah), her husband inherits from her. Also, if the husband dies during the period of that Iddah, the wife inherits from him. But, if one of them dies after the expiry of that period (Iddah) or during the period

p: vv \

.Iddah) of irrevocable divorce, the other does not inherit from him/her)

Issue YVA9: * If a husband divorces his wife during his illness, and dies before the expiry of twelve lunar months, the wife inherits from him on the fulfilment of three :conditions

i) If she has not married another man during that period. And if she has married) another man during that period, she will not inherit, though, as a precaution, a .(compromise should be reached (between the heirs and the wife

ii) If she had not sought divorce herself, of her own accord, irrespective of whether) she paid her husband some consideration to obtain divorce or not. If she had herself .asked for divorce, she does not inherit

iii) If the husband died during the illness in which he divorced her, as a result of that) illness, or some other reason. If the husband recovers from that illness, and dies later .owing to some other cause, the divorced wife will not inherit from him

Issue YVAV: The dress which a husband gives to his wife to wear, is to be treated as a .part of his estate after his death, even if the wife may have worn it

Miscellaneous Rules of Inheritance

Issue YVAA: * The Holy Qur'an, a ring, and a sword of the deceased, and the clothes worn by him, belong to the eldest son. And if of the first three things, the deceased has left more than one – for example, if he has left two copies of the Qur'an, or two rings, the obligatory

p: vvv

precaution is that his eldest son should make a compromise with the other heirs in respect of those things. The travel baggage, the gun, the dagger and other such weapons may also be included in the above list, but, as an obligatory precaution, the .eldest son may compromise with other heirs in that regard

Issue YVAN: * If the deceased has two eldest sons, for example, if his two sons are born of two wives at one and the same time – they should divide his clothes, Qur'an, ring .and sword equally between themselves

Issue YYAY : * If the deceased is indebted, and if his debt is equal to his estate or more, the four things which belong to the eldest son, as mentioned in the preceding rule, should be given by him for the settlement of the debt, or he should pay equal value from his own wealth. And if the debt is less than the estate, and if the debt cannot be set off by what remains of the estate after setting apart the four things for the eldest son, the eldest son should give those four things, or from his own wealth to set off the debt of the deceased. And if the balance is adequate to clear the debt fully, even then the eldest son should participate, as an obligatory precaution, to clear the debt as explained above. For example, if the entire estate of the deceased is US \$r, and the articles given to the eldest son

p: אא

are worth r, and the deceased has a debt worth r, the eldest son will proportionally pay r from the four things he received from the deceased

Issue TVAL: A Muslim inherits from a non-Muslim, but a non-Muslim does not inherit .from a deceased Muslim, even if he be his father or son

Issue YVAY: * If a person kills one of his relatives intentionally and unjustly, he does not inherit from him. But, if it was due to some error, for example, if he threw a stone in the air and by chance, it hit one of his relatives and killed him, he inherits from him. Nevertheless, it is a matter of Ishkal for him to inherit from the diyah (blood money) .for the killing

Issue TVAT: * Whenever it is proposed to divide the inheritance, as a precaution, the share equal to that of one son, should be set aside for a child who is in its mother's womb, expected to be a son, and would inherit if he is born alive (when it is expected that only one child will be born) and the remaining parts should be divided among the others heirs. In fact, even if the children in the womb are expected to be more than one, for example, if the woman is expected to give birth to twins or triplets, as a precaution, their shares should be set aside for them. And if, contrary to expectation, one boy or one girl was born, then other heirs should

.divide the surplus among themselves

p: vva

About center

In the name of Allah

هَلْيَسْتَو يالَّذِ ينَيَعْلَمُونَوَ الَّذِ ينَلَا يَعْلَمُونَ

Are those who know equal to those who do not know? al-Zumar: ۹

:Introduction

Ghaemiyeh Computer Research Institute of Isfahan, from Y...Y, under the authority of Ayatollah Haj SayyedHasanFaqihImami (God blesses his soul), by sincere and daily efforts of university and seminary elites and sophisticated groups began its activities .in religious, cultural and scientific fields

:Manifesto

Ghaemiyeh Computer Research Institute of Isfahan in order to facilitate and accelerate the accessibility of researchers to the books and tools of research, in the field of Islamic science, and regarding the multiplicity and dispersion of active centers in this field

and numerous and inaccessible sources by a mere scientific intention and far from any kind of social, political, tribal and personal prejudices and currents, based on performing a project in the shape of (management of produced and published works from all Shia centers) tries to provide a rich and free collection of books and research papers for the experts, and helpful contents and discussions for the educated generation and all classes of people interested in reading, with various formats in the .cyberspace

:Our Goals are

(propagating the culture and teachings of Thaqalayn (Quran and Ahlulbayt p.b.u.tencouraging the populace particularly the youth in investigating the religious issuesreplacing useful contents with useless ones in the cellphones, tablets and computersproviding services for seminary and university researchersspreading culture study in the publichpaving the way for the publications and authors to digitize their works-

:Policies

acting according to the legal licenses-

relationship with similar centers-

avoiding parallel working-

merely presenting scientific contents-

mentioning the sources-

.It's obvious that all the responsibilities are due to the author

:Other activities of the institute

Publication of books, booklets and other editions-

Holding book reading competitions-

Producing virtual, three dimensional exhibitions, panoramas of religious and tourismplaces

.Producing animations, computer games and etc-

Launching the website with this address: www.ghaemiyeh.com-

Fabricatingdramatic and speech works-

Launching the system of answering religious, ethical and doctrinal questions-

Designing systems of accounting, media and mobile, automatic and handy systems,web kiosks

Holding virtual educational courses for the public-

Holding virtual teacher-training courses-

Producing thousands of research software in three languages (Persian, Arabic and English) which can be performed in computers, tablets and cellphones and available and downloadable with eight international formats: JAVA, ANDROID, EPUB, CHM, PDF, HTML, CHM, GHB on the website

Also producing four markets named "Ghaemiyeh Book Market" with Android, IOS,-WINDOWS PHONE and WINDOWS editions

:Appreciation

We would appreciate the centers, institutes, publications, authors and all honorable .friends who contributed their help and data to us to reach the holy goal we follow

Address of the central office: Isfahan, Abdorazaq St, Haj Mohammad JafarAbadei Alley, Shahid Mohammad HasanTavakkoly Alley, Number plate ۱۲۹, first floor Website: www.ghbook.ir Email: Info@ghbook.ir Central office Tel: ۳۱۳۴۴۹۰۱۲۵ ۰۲۱ - Tehran Tel: ۸۸۳۱۸۷۲۲ Commerce and sale: ۰۹۱۳۲۰۰۰۱۰۹

Introduction of the Center – Ghaemiyeh Digital Library

